Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen Diane L. Barber *Editors*

Organelles in Disease 185



Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology

Volume 185

Editor-in-Chief

Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen, Department of Biology, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

Series Editors

Diane L. Barber, Department of Cell and Tissue Biology, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, USA

Emmanuelle Cordat, Department of Physiology, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Canada

Mayumi Kajimura, Department of Biochemistry, Keio University, Tokyo, Japan Jens G. Leipziger, Department of Biomedicine, Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark Martha E. O'Donnell, Department of Physiology and Membrane Biology, University of California Davis School of Medicine, Davis, USA

Luis A. Pardo, Max Planck Institute for Experimental Medicine, Göttingen, Germany Nicole Schmitt, Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

Christian Stock, Department of Gastroenterology, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Germany

The highly successful Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology continue to offer high-quality, in-depth reviews covering the full range of modern physiology, biochemistry and pharmacology. Leading researchers are specially invited to provide a complete understanding of the key topics in these archetypal multidisciplinary fields. In a form immediately useful to scientists, this periodical aims to filter, highlight and review the latest developments in these rapidly advancing fields.

2021 Impact Factor: 7.500, 5-Year Impact Factor: 8.212

2021 Eigenfaktor Score: 0.00043, Article Influence Score: 1.394

Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen · Diane L. Barber Editors

Organelles in Disease



Editors Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen Department of Biology University of Copenhagen København Ø, Denmark

Diane L. Barber School of Dentistry, Department of Cell and Tissue Biology UC San Francisco San Francisco, CA USA

 ISSN 0303-4240
 ISSN 1617-5786 (electronic)

 Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology
 ISBN 978-3-031-22594-9
 ISBN 978-3-031-22595-6 (eBook)

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-22595-6
 ISBN 978-3-031-22595-6
 ISBN 978-3-031-22595-6

 ${\ensuremath{\mathbb C}}$ The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2023

Chapter "Lipid Droplets in Cancer" is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). For further details, see license information in the chapter.

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Acknowledgements

Contributions to this volume have partly been personally invited, with kind support of the series editors D.L. Barber, E. Cordat, M. Kajimura, J.G. Leipziger, M.E. O'Donnell, L.A. Pardo, N. Schmitt, and C. Stock

Contents

Golgi pH and Ion Homeostasis in Health and Disease	1
Stress Granules in Cancer	25
Lipid Droplets in Cancer	53
Patterns of Ciliation and Ciliary Signaling in CancerAnna A. Kiseleva, Anna S. Nikonova, and Erica A. Golemis	87
Targeting Cancer Lysosomes with Good Old Cationic Amphiphilic Drugs	107
Cancer-Related Increases and Decreases in Calcium Signaling at the Endoplasmic Reticulum-Mitochondria Interface (MAMs) Alberto Danese, Saverio Marchi, Veronica Angela Maria Vitto, Lorenzo Modesti, Sara Leo, Mariusz R. Wieckowski, Carlotta Giorgi, and Paolo Pinton	153
Endosomal Acid-Base Homeostasis in Neurodegenerative Diseases Hari Prasad and Rajini Rao	195
Endolysosomal Disorders Affecting the Proximal Tubule of the Kidney: New Mechanistic Insights and Therapeutics	233
Endo-Lysosomal Cation Channels and Infectious Diseases	259

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 185: 1–24 https://doi.org/10.1007/112_2020_49 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 Published online: 2 September 2020

Golgi pH and Ion Homeostasis in Health and Disease



Elham Khosrowabadi and Sakari Kellokumpu

Contents

1	Intro	duction	2	
2	Main	tenance of Golgi pH Homeostasis	2	
	2.1	Golgi Acidification by the V-ATPase	3	
	2.2	Counter Ion Transport	3	
	2.3	Proton Leakage Pathway	5	
	2.4	Golgi Homeostasis of Other Ions	7	
3	Disea	ases Associated with Altered Golgi pH and Ion Homeostasis	8	
	3.1	Autosomal Recessive Cutis Laxa Type II	8	
	3.2	Cancers	9	
	3.3	Viral Infections	10	
	3.4	Multigenerational Non-syndromic Intellectual Disability (ID)	11	
	3.5	Angelman Syndrome and Autism Spectrum Disorders	12	
	3.6	Hailey-Hailey Disease	13	
	3.7	Congenital Disorder of Glycosylation 2K (CDG2K)	13	
	3.8	Menkes Disease and Related Syndromes	14	
4	Persp	bectives and Key Questions	14	
Re	References			

Abstract Maintenance of the main Golgi functions, glycosylation and sorting, is dependent on the unique Golgi pH microenvironment that is thought to be set by the balance between the rates of V-ATPase-mediated proton pumping and its leakage back to the cytoplasm via an unknown pathway. The concentration of other ions, such as chloride, potassium, calcium, magnesium, and manganese, is also important for Golgi homeostasis and dependent on the transport activity of other ion transporters present in the Golgi membranes. During the last decade, several new

Author Contributions: E. Khosrowabadi and S. Kellokumpu both participated in writing and reviewing of the final manuscript. E. Khosrowabadi made the figures and edited the references and the text; S. Kellokumpu made final revisions to the text.

E. Khosrowabadi and S. Kellokumpu (🖂)

Faculty of Biochemistry and Molecular Medicine, University of Oulu, Oulu, Finland e-mail: elham.khosrowabadi@oulu.fi; sakari.kellokumpu@oulu.fi

disorders have been identified that are caused by, or are associated with, dysregulated Golgi pH and ion homeostasis. Here, we will provide an updated overview on these disorders and the proteins involved. We will also discuss other disorders for which the molecular defects remain currently uncertain but which potentially involve proteins that regulate Golgi pH or ion homeostasis.

Keywords Disease \cdot Golgi dysfunction \cdot Golgi homeostasis \cdot Ion balance \cdot Resting pH

1 Introduction

The pH of secretory and endocytic compartments is known to be uniquely acidic in each compartment and crucial for their efficient functioning in mammalian cells (Kim et al. 1996; Demaurex et al. 1998; Palokangas et al. 1998; Schapiro and Grinstein 2000; Wu et al. 2001; Paroutis et al. 2004, for a recent review, see also Kellokumpu 2019). In general, the acidity of the secretory compartments increases toward the plasma membrane, while the pH of endosomal compartments increases toward the cell center (late endosomes and lysosomes). Among all these compartments, the Golgi apparatus is the most enigmatic one, as it represents a converging point between the two pathways, receiving vesicular carriers from the endoplasmic reticulum (neutral) and the endosomal compartments (acidic) and sending them back to these destinations as part of its sorting functions. Moreover, Golgi resting pH decreases from the cis-Golgi cisternae (pH 6.7) to medial (pH 6.5) and trans-Golgi cisternae (pH 6.3) reaching pH 6.0 at the TGN. How this pH gradient along the cis-trans axis of Golgi cisternae is established is not completely clear, but it may involve two different mechanisms, which be need not be mutually exclusive: the first one may involve selective trafficking of vesicular carriers between the cis-Golgi and the neutral ER and between the trans-Golgi and the acidic endosomal compartments. The other one is the number of proton pumps or proton leak "channels" that may change along the cis-trans axis of the Golgi stack (Wu et al. 2001; Paroutis et al. 2004).

2 Maintenance of Golgi pH Homeostasis

The resting pH of the Golgi lumen is known to be established and maintained by three main ion transport systems that include the vacuolar (V)-ATPase, a counter ion (Cl⁻ or K⁺) transport, and a proton "leak" pathway that shuttles protons from the Golgi lumen back to the cytoplasm (Wu et al. 2001; Demaurex 2002; Paroutis et al. 2004). Each of these three systems is briefly discussed below.

2.1 Golgi Acidification by the V-ATPase

The V-ATPase is the main acidifier of all secretory and endocytic compartments. It is a multimeric protein complex whose oligomeric structure varies between different compartments. Consistent with this, unique subunit isoforms are found in mammals, the expression of which is often tissue- and cell type-specific (Marshansky and Futai 2008). For example, multiple isoforms are found for the a-subunit which seems to dictate the V-ATPases into distinct intracellular localizations. In yeast the N-terminal cytosolic domains of two a-subunit isoforms (Vph1p and Stv1p) are responsible for the specific targeting of V-ATPase to vacuolar and Golgi compartments, respectively. In mice and humans, there are four distinct a-subunit isoforms (a1-a4) of which the a2-subunit seems to dictate the localization of the V-ATPase in the Golgi membranes. The other isoforms are found in V-ATPases that are expressed variably at the plasma membrane and/or endosomal-lysosomal compartments (Marshansky and Futai 2008; Flinck et al. 2020).

The V-ATPase uses ATP as an energy source to pump protons into the Golgi lumen (Fig. 1 top). Its activity is therefore dependent on cellular glucose or nutrient levels. Under normal conditions, it is assumed to be constantly active (Schapiro and Grinstein 2000; Wu et al. 2001). Consistent with this view, addition of excess (10 mM) ATP induces rapid Golgi acidification that equilibrates after few minutes at pH ~ 5 (Fig. 1 top), i.e., lower than the normal resting pH. This probably reflects experimental setup (high potassium bath solution without buffering, excess ATP). Likewise, Golgi lumen starts to alkalinize within few seconds equilibrating at neutral pH within few minutes after blocking the V-ATPase activity by using its specific inhibitor concanamycin A (Fig. 1, bottom).

2.2 Counter Ion Transport

Continuous proton pumping by the V-ATPase has the propensity to increase Golgi membrane potential (inside positive) that then would slow down the activity of the V-ATPase and thus Golgi acidity. Therefore, to keep membrane potential unaltered, proton pumping needs to be counteracted by Cl^- import or K⁺ (Glickman et al. 1983; Schapiro and Grinstein 2000; Paroutis et al. 2004). In strong support of this, protein termed the GPHR (Golgi pH regulator), a Cl⁻ channel, was shown to be necessary for the maintenance of sufficiently acidic Golgi resting pH in the cells (Maeda et al. 2008). In addition, its mutagenesis was shown to alter glycosylation, to delay protein transport to the plasma membrane, and to induce Golgi fragmentation.

Other studies have suggested that passive K^+ efflux (instead of Cl⁻ influx) is used to counteract membrane potential increase brought about by proton pumping (Howell and Palade 1982). This may relate to the high permeability of the Golgi membranes to K^+ ions (Schapiro and Grinstein 2000) which could be mediated by Na⁺ and K⁺ conductive channels such as the Kv1.3 (Zhu et al. 2014) in conjunction



Fig. 1 Visualization of Golgi acidification by the V-ATPase and proton leakage across the Golgi membranes. Top: To visualize Golgi acidification by the V-ATPase, cells were transfected with ratiometric pHluorin (pH probe) carrying medial-trans-Golgi-targeting motif from B4GalT1). One day post-transfection, cells were ratio-imaged and permeabilized using streptolysin O (SLO) to allow controlled addition of ATP to the cytoplasm. Bottom: the V-ATPase inhibitor concanamycin A (CMA) was used to block proton pumping and to visualize proton leakage rate from the Golgi lumen back to cytoplasm

with the Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase (Poschet et al. 2001). Poschet et al. showed that dysfunctional cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) leads to hyperacidification of the trans-Golgi network (TGN) in CF lung epithelial cells, in contrast

to CFTR-corrected cells. In addition, treatment with the Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase inhibitor acetylstrophanthidin reduced the pH of CFTR-corrected cells to the level of CFTR mutant cells but had no effect on the latter. Based on the notion that sodium transport is under negative regulation by CFTR in CF cells, the authors suggested that in CFTR-corrected cells, Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase activity increases the interior positive membrane potential in the absence of active sodium channel, thereby counteracting acidification. In contrast, in CF cells, the sodium channel remains open allowing Na⁺-efflux, which then can counteract positive charge build up brought about by Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase-mediated and bv net proton pumping sodium influx (3 Na⁺ vs. 2 K⁺). This in turn facilitates continuous proton pumping and TGN acidification. Although interesting, further work is needed to confirm whether their model also applies to other mammalian cell types or cells with the wild-type CFTR gene.

2.3 Proton Leakage Pathway

Once the Golgi pH is sufficiently acidic (pH < 6.5), the "proton leakage" or efflux pathway starts to restrict further acidification by shuffling protons back to the cytoplasm. This leak (and its rate) can be easily visualized by shutting off the V-ATPase and following the rate of Golgi alkalinization with time (Fig. 1, bottom, see also Kellokumpu 2019). Thus, by counteracting proton pumping, it prevents over-acidification of the Golgi lumen. At resting pH (or pH set point), proton leakage rate matches that of proton pumping by the V-ATPase (Wu et al. 2001). Interestingly, the authors also showed that different compartments within the secretory pathway indeed display different leakage rates, which decrease from the endoplasmic reticulum to the Golgi apparatus and the secretory vesicles, consistent with their more acidic resting pH set points. Therefore, it seems that the proton leakage rate determines the pH set point of each compartment and perhaps the pH gradient along the cis-trans axis of the Golgi stacks. Yet, vesicular carriers that derive from the ER (neutral) or the endocytic compartments (acidic), respectively, may also contribute to the existing pH gradient along the Golgi stacks.

Despite its functional importance, the identity of the "proton leak channel" has remained elusive. Physiological measurements have shown that proton efflux is sensitive to membrane potential and inhibited by Zn²⁺, suggesting the involvement of a regulated channel (Cherny and DeCoursey 1999; Schapiro and Grinstein 2000). Yet, the two Golgi-localized Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger isoforms, NHE7 and NHE8, were considered as the best candidates for this "channel," as Na⁺/H⁺ exchange is driven by existing ion gradients, and high amounts of H⁺ in the Golgi lumen can drive its exchange for cytoplasmic Na⁺. In support of this view, forced overexpression of both NHE7 and NHE8 was found to increase Na⁺ and K⁺ influx as well as resting pH in the Golgi lumen (Numata and Orlowski 2001; Nakamura et al. 2005; Lawrence et al. 2010). However, other studies have shown that Golgi resting pH is not dependent on Na⁺ ions (Demaurex et al. 1998). Recently, it was also demonstrated

that NHE7 functions as an acid loader, and not as an acid extruder, in both endosomes (Milosavljevic et al. 2014) and the Golgi compartment (Galenkamp et al. 2020). Therefore, it seems that these chloride/proton exchangers cannot mediate proton leakage across Golgi membranes.

An inherent property of proton leakage is its dependency on the concentration of protons in the compartment (Fig. 1), i.e., it is higher at low pH and decreases with increasing compartmental pH. Even though this type of behavior is consistent with the presence of a proton "channel," it is also compatible with the presence of a bicarbonate-dependent buffering system in the Golgi that works in the background, yet allowing acidification of the Golgi lumen until around pH 6, i.e., the pKa (pH 6.1) of the carbonic acid. In strong support of this view, an anion exchanger isoform (SLC4A2a) was identified in the Golgi membranes already decades ago (Kellokumpu et al. 1988; Holappa et al. 2001). Given that members of the SLC4A gene family are all known to mediate an electroneutral one-to-one exchange of bicarbonate for chloride (Romero et al. 2004; Alper 2006), it is likely that the Golgi-localized isoform regulates Golgi resting pH most likely by preventing its overacidification by the V-ATPase. In support of this view, our recent data shows that AE2a overexpression increases, and knockdown decreases, Golgi resting pH via modulating proton leakage rate in the cells (personal communication). These observations suggest that proton leakage across Golgi membranes likely involves a chemical buffering reaction, in which imported bicarbonate and luminal protons combine to form carbon dioxide and water via a short carbonic acid intermediate. The two end products are then expelled to the cytoplasm, a process that is helped by the flattened morphology of the Golgi cisternae as their shape provides an optimal surface-volume ratio for water and gas exchange.

In mammals, there are altogether nine members in the CIC chloride transporter family of which five (CIC-3 to CIC-7) function as CI^-/H^+ exchangers, while the other four (CIC-1, CIC-2, CIC-Ka, and CIC-Kb) function as chloride channels and are strictly localized to the plasma membrane (Jentsch et al. 1999; Poroca et al. 2017). Only few of the various CI^- transporters, including the mid-1-related chloride channel (MCIC) and the CI^-/H^+ exchanger variant CIC-3B showed strict localization in the Golgi membranes (Schwappach et al. 1998; Nagasawa et al. 2001; Gentzsch et al. 2003), suggesting that CIC-3B, due to its CI^-/H^+ exchange activity, may in fact be responsible for proton leakage across Golgi membranes in exchange for cytoplasmic chloride. Yet, more recent evidence indicate that CIC-3B co-localizes in cells with LAMP1, a marker of late endosomes and lysosomes (Guzman et al. 2015; Poroca et al. 2017). Therefore, more studies are needed to proof or disproof whether the CIC-3B indeed mediates H⁺ leakage across Golgi membranes or whether its main role is to regulate resting pH of the endo-lysosomal compartments.

2.4 Golgi Homeostasis of Other Ions

In addition to protons, other ions including Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , and Mn^{2+} are present at high concentrations in the Golgi lumen (Van Baelen et al. 2004; Pizzo et al. 2010). They are known to be important for glycosylation (Breton et al. 2006), cargo concentration, and sorting (Chanat and Huttner 1991; Leach 1971; Vanoevelen et al. 2007) as well as for scavenging reactive oxygen species (ROS) in the cells (Coassin et al. 1992). These ions may also indirectly contribute to Golgi resting pH via affecting cation efflux (see above).

The presence of these ions at high concentrations in the Golgi lumen is maintained by a number of Golgi-localized channels and transporters, including pumps for Ca^{2+} and Mn^{2+} uptake (SERCA2, SPCA1/2), channels for Ca^{2+} release (IP3R, RvR) as well as luminal proteins that bind Ca^{2+} with high affinity (Van Baelen et al. 2004; Brini and Carafoli 2009; Lin et al. 2009; Vangheluwe et al. 2009; Zampese and Pizzo 2012). The protein, termed Golgi-associated anti-apoptotic protein (GAAP), has recently gained increasing attention due to its role in tumorigenesis (Rojas-Rivera and Hetz 2015; Carrara et al. 2017). It is a member of the transmembrane Bax inhibitor-1 motif containing (TMBIM) protein family that regulates Ca²⁺ fluxes between intracellular stores, confers resistance to apoptotic stimuli, and promotes cell adhesion and migration (Saraiva et al. 2013; Carrara et al. 2015). The Golgi also harbors several Ca²⁺-binding proteins, including Cab45, CALNUC, p54/NEFA, and calumenin, all of which, except Cab45, are distinct from their ER counterparts (Lin et al. 1999, 2009). Of these, CALNUC, an EF-hand, and Ca2⁺-binding protein is resident of the CGN and cis-Golgi cisternae, and plays an important role in Ca^{2+} buffering and secretion through the Golgi. Recent studies of Cab45 have demonstrated its importance in Ca²⁺- and oligomerization-driven sorting that also involves actin cytoskeleton and the Ca²⁺-ATPase SPCA1 (Pakdel and von Blume 2018). A central part of this system is the local synthesis of sphingomyelin that drives Ca²⁺ import by SPCA1 as well as protein sorting and export (Deng et al. 2018).

Golgi membranes also express transporters for zinc and copper cations. The former involve the SLC30 family of zinc transporters (ZnT 5–7) that import zinc into the Golgi lumen, while the SLC39 family of zinc transporters (ZIP 9 and 13) export it back to the cytoplasm (Xu et al. 2019). Copper transporters identified in the Golgi membranes also include ATPases such as the ATP7A and 7B that transfer copper from the cytosol into the Golgi lumen for incorporation into copper-dependent enzymes (Polishchuk and Lutsenko 2013). These ATPases are also redistributed in post-Golgi compartments and the plasma membrane to ensure copper balance and to avoid potentially toxic effects brought about by its accumulation in the cytoplasm.

3 Diseases Associated with Altered Golgi pH and Ion Homeostasis

Since 2012 (Rivinoja et al. 2012), several new disorders that are caused by dysregulated Golgi pH and ion homeostasis have been identified. In the next paragraphs, we will highlight the current knowledge on these disorders and their molecular causes when known. We will also discuss diseases for which the molecular defects remain uncertain but likely involve proteins that regulate Golgi pH or ion homeostasis.

3.1 Autosomal Recessive Cutis Laxa Type II

Cutis laxa represent rare, heterogeneous, and either inherited or acquired connective tissue disorders that are characterized by loose and inelastic skin and an aged appearance. The patients show variable phenotypes due to mutations in distinct genes that cause these disorders. The main classes are autosomal dominant (AD), autosomal recessive (AR), and X-linked recessive (XR) forms of cutis laxa. Individuals with autosomal recessive cutis laxa type II (ARCL2) have wrinkly skin over the entire body that can improve with age. Other features include an enlarged anterior fontanel, dislocation of the hips, hernias, and nearsightedness. Many children also suffer from severe developmental delay and seizures.

Even though the disease etiology is variable and not completely clear, some ARCL2 patients have mutations in the gene encoding the a2 subunit of the Golgilocalized V-ATPase (*ATP6V0A2*) (Kornak et al. 2007). Similar mutations in *ATP6V0A2* gene have also been identified in a closely related disorder, the "Wrinkly skin" syndrome (WSS), in which the patients show also connective tissues defects, yet without elastin deficiency (Morava et al. 2009). Although not directly measured yet, the mutations almost certainly affect the V-ATPase activity, Golgi acidification state, and Golgi resting pH, as patients' cells carrying these mutations show N- and O-linked glycosylation defects and altered membrane trafficking (Morava et al. 2005; Kornak et al. 2007; Hucthagowder et al. 2009), i.e., phenomena typically associated with dysregulated Golgi pH homeostasis (Kellokumpu 2019). Nevertheless, further studies are needed to unravel the role of an altered endosomal pH and its dysfunction in disease etiology, since the "*a*2" subunit seems to be expressed in addition to Golgi membranes also in early endosomes (Hurtado-Lorenzo et al. 2006).

3.2 Cancers

Direct Golgi pH measurements with fluorescent probes in breast and colorectal cancer cells (MCF-7, HT-29, and SW-48) suggested that the Golgi resting pH is more alkaline (0.2–0.4 pH units) than that of nonmalignant cells (Rivinoja et al. 2006). Since then, recent high-throughput Golgi pH measurements with ratiometric pHluorin have demonstrated that all cancer cell lines tested thus far (12 different) display markedly elevated Golgi resting pH (personal communication) when compared to a nonmalignant COS-7 control cell line. This and the fact that the AE2 protein is also overexpressed in some of these cell lines suggest that the observed Golgi pH increase is not a mere adaptation of cancer cells to grow in normal cell culture conditions.

Moreover, the observed Golgi pH increase also coincided with markedly elevated expression of cancer-associated Tn- and T-antigens in the same cells. The same antigens can also be induced in normal cells by using pH gradient dissipating drugs (Kellokumpu et al. 2002), suggesting that an altered Golgi resting pH may be the main cause for their increased expression in cancers. The fact that these antigens are commonly seen in cancers in vivo and that they promote cancer cell invasion and metastasis (Pinho and Reis 2015; Peixoto et al. 2019) emphasizes that an altered Golgi resting pH is an important factor that drives tumorigenesis and its progression. Confirmation of this must wait for new strategies that will allow Golgi pH measurements in situ.

In addition to altered glycosylation, another hallmark of cancers is the loss of cell polarity, a phenomenon that is intimately associated with epithelial-mesenchymal transition (Yeung and Yang 2017). Previous and recent data from others and us have indicated that an altered Golgi resting pH contributes to this polarity loss. Caplan et al. (1987) showed that pH gradient dissipating drugs were able to impair apical targeting of certain proteins in epithelial cells. Recently, we also demonstrated that apical targeting of the CEAMCAM5 (carcinoembryonic antigen, CEA), a wellknown follow-up marker for colorectal cancer, is also a pH-dependent process (Kokkonen et al. 2019). CEA, a GPI-anchored protein, is present normally in the apical surface of colon epithelial cells but mistargeted both to the apical and basolateral domains in cancer tissues and cells, such as colon CaCo-2 cells. In these cells, we found that Golgi resting pH is 0.5 pH units higher than in nonmalignant control cells. Accordingly, when we treated polarized Madine-Derby Kidney cells (MDCK) with various pH gradient dissipating drugs such as concanamycin A (a proton pump inhibitor), stably expressed CEA was mistargeted also to basolateral surface without attenuating its trafficking to the cell surface. Other data presented in the paper (Kokkonen et al. 2019) suggested that this pH induced mistargeting is due to impaired association of the CEA-specific GPI anchor with lipid rafts. However, it should be noticed that mistargeting of some apical proteins might also be driven by altered N-glycosylation (Ho et al. 2016; Vagin et al. 2009).

Another important issue related to altered organelle pH homeostasis and cancers is multidrug resistance (MDR). In resistant cancer cell lines, chemotherapeutic drugs

(often weak bases) are taken up by both acidic secretory and endocytic compartments, where they become protonated and unable to escape back to the cytoplasm (Schindler et al. 1996; Altan et al. 1998). This sequestration in intracellular compartments helps resistant cells to reduce drug load in the cytoplasm. In contrast, drug-sensitive cells were shown to have defects in organelle acidification, whereby they fail to sequester these drugs in the same manner, thereby exposing cells and nuclei to high concentrations of these drugs. In further support of this, MDR transporters were shown to be expressed and to be active mainly in endo-lysosomal compartments (Rajagopal and Simon 2003), as the authors stated that the observed distribution of the MDR transporters does not preclude subcellular activity else-

where in the endomembrane system depending on the physiological state of the cells. However, other mechanisms for MDR also exist (Simon 1999) including export from the cytoplasm via MDR transporters that reside in the plasma membrane. Recent evidence also highlights the involvement of abnormal glycosylation as an alternative multidrug resistance mechanism, since based on the current evidence (reviewed by Very et al. 2017), it has pleiotropic effects on various cellular functions such as apoptosis failure, signaling activation disruption, altered drug absorption and metabolism, and cell stemness acquisition.

Altogether, these findings suggest that dysregulated Golgi pH homeostasis causes glycosylation changes, which in turn drive phenotypic changes typically seen during cancer progression. Thus, there is a growing need to understand why Golgi pH homeostasis is dysregulated in cancer cells and why this dysregulation causes glycosylation defects. Potential causes may involve loss of the V-ATP activity, increased proton leakage or altered functioning of ion channel proteins in the Golgi as well as altered synthesis or unavailability of nucleotide sugars, altered expression of glycosyltransferases (Stanley 2011), enzyme mislocalization (Rivinoja et al. 2009), and loss of heteromeric glycosyltransferase complexes at elevated Golgi resting pH (Hassinen et al. 2011). The latter two are likely tightly coupled phenomena, given that oligomerization is important for Golgi retention (Nilsson et al. 1993, 1994, 2009) and that acidic Golgi luminal pH is needed for the formation of enzyme complexes (Hassinen and Kellokumpu 2014).

3.3 Viral Infections

Given the recent SARS and current corona virus (Covid-19) pandemics, better understanding of the molecular circuits needed for virus assembly and budding is a must, as they would help identify novel, more specific, and better antiviral therapeutics. One such shared but neglected feature that could be utilized in patient care is that during virus assembly, certain viral proteins are able to neutralize the secretory pathway compartments via increasing proton leak across organelle membranes. Today these proteins are termed as "viroporins" (Scott and Griffin 2015). They possess ion channel activity for monovalent ions and have dramatic effects on the secretory pathway organelles that can be mimicked by pH gradient dissipating drugs. Viroporins include the influenza A virus M2 protein, the hepatitis C virus (HCV) p7 protein, and the Corona virus envelope (E) protein. Overexpression of the M2 in the cells alone has been shown to increase Golgi resting pH, slow down membrane trafficking, and alter Golgi morphology (Sakaguchi et al. 1996, Sugrue et al. 1990, Ciampor et al. 1992). An increase of Golgi resting pH is thought to be beneficial for the production of infectious virus particles and their escape from host cells, as higher pH would prevent premature activation of the fusion-competent hemagglutinin (needed for infectivity) as well as terminal sialylation of cell surface glycans (Rivinoja et al. 2009; Condon et al. 2013), i.e., sugar residues in host cell surface glycans to which both newly assembled avian and human influenza viruses remain bound until they are released by their own neuraminidases (Kimble et al. 2010). In the case of the hepatitis virus p7 protein, a pH increase is thought to protect egress of viral structural proteins through the secretory pathway, as the loss of p7 can be partially rescued by either neutralization of the secretory compartments with bafilomycin A1 or by ectopic expression of the influenza virus M2 protein (Wozniak et al. 2010; Bentham et al. 2013). The E protein of the infectious coronavirus causing bronchitis elicits a similar increase in Golgi pH and morphological changes in the secretory pathway compartments when overexpressed in mammalian cells (Machamer and Youn 2006; Westerbeck, and Machamer 2019). The benefit in this case appears to be that the elevated Golgi pH prevents premature cleavage of the viral S protein in the Golgi/TGN, thereby promoting release of fully infectious viruses from the cells.

3.4 Multigenerational Non-syndromic Intellectual Disability (ID)

Khayat et al. (2019) recently described a new pH homeostasis-associated disease termed the multigenerational non-syndromic intellectual disability (ID). The disease is associated with missense mutations in the sodium/proton exchanger NHE7 (SLC9A7). Despite the variant protein localized correctly in the TGN/post-Golgi vesicles and membrane trafficking was not abrogated, the synthesis of *N*-linked glycans was abnormal. This finding suggests that the main defect is the less acidic pH of the TGN/post-Golgi compartments in patient's cells. In further support, NHE7 act as an acid loader and thereby contributes to pH homeostasis of the TGN and endosomal system (Milosavljevic et al. 2014; Galenkamp et al. 2020). However, direct Golgi pH measurements with patient's cells are needed to verify that the mutation abrogates NHE7 activity.

3.5 Angelman Syndrome and Autism Spectrum Disorders

Angelman syndrome (AS) is a severe genetic disorder that primarily affects the nervous system. Characteristic features include delayed development, intellectual disability, severe speech impairment, and problems with movement and balance (ataxia). It is caused by the genetic defects in the UBE3A gene that lead to the loss of expression of the maternal allele encoding the E3 ubiquitin ligase E6-associated protein (E6AP/UBE3A) in nerve cells (Jiang et al. 1999; Kishino et al. 1997). Conversely, copy number variations that result in upregulation of the UBE3A/E6AP protein are strongly associated with the development of autism spectrum disorders (Khatri and Man 2019).

Although one role of the UBE3A/E6AP protein is to ubiquitinylate its substrates and target them for degradation by the proteasome, it is not clear how its loss causes the disease phenotype. Interestingly, Condon et al. (2013) have shown that UBE3A (m-/p+) knockout induces a profound disruption of the Golgi stacks and swelling of the Golgi cisternae in the cortex of UBE3A (m-/p+) mice. It also was associated with elevated Golgi resting pH and a concurrent reduction in protein sialylation, a process that is highly dependent on Golgi compartmental pH (Condon et al. 2013).

Interestingly, vesiculation or fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus are also common in many other neurodegenerative diseases including amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), Parkinson's, Alzheimer's, and Huntington's diseases (Fan et al. 2008; Haase and Rabouille 2015; Ayala and Colanzi 2017). This suggests that altered Golgi homeostasis may be an important player in these diseases as well. In support of this view, Sou et al. (2019) recently showed that Purkinje cells in GPHR conditional knockout mice also display vesiculated and fragmented Golgi apparatus, degenerated axon terminals, altered innervation, and selective loss of large amplitude responses in the cells. However, genetic screens have not yet revealed any mutations or expression level changes in proteins that regulate Golgi resting pH, leaving their involvement in these diseases to be confirmed. Other studies have also suggested that fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus in neurons takes place because of the dysregulated ER-Golgi transport (Huynh 2003; Joshi et al. 2014). Yet, considering that dysregulated Golgi pH can interfere with ER-Golgi transport (Palokangas et al. 1998), provides further support the role for dysregulated Golgi pH or ion homeostasis in these neurodegenerative diseases.

Consistent with dysregulated Golgi ion homeostasis, previous studies have revealed a list of key zinc transporters whose mRNA or protein levels are altered at different stages of Alzheimer's disease (for review, see Xu et al. 2019). Further support for this was obtained by modulating the expression in the central nervous system of some of these zinc transporters in animal models. Such manipulation either slowed down or prevented disease progression and significantly improved cognitive performance, movement, and the life span of the animals (Ritchie et al. 2003, Lannfelt et al. 2008, Adlard et al. 2008). Zinc transporters are divided into two major families. The SLC30 family of zinc transporters (ZnT1–10) export zinc out of the cytoplasm or into cellular organelles, thereby reducing zinc concentration in the

cytoplasm. In contrast, the SLC39 family of zinc transporters (ZIPs1–14) import zinc into the cytoplasm, either from the organelles or from the extracellular space (Xu et al. 2019). Of these, ZnT5–7 are Golgi-localized transporters that display increased expression levels in Alzheimer's disease patients (Kirschke and Huang 2002; Lovell et al. 2006; Xu et al. 2019). This suggests that more zinc accumulates in the Golgi lumen in AD patients. Yet, how this leads the extracellular accumulation of amyloid plaques rich in the β -amyloid (A β) peptide remains unclear.

3.6 Hailey-Hailey Disease

In humans, allelic mutations of the gene encoding the Golgi-localized Ca²⁺ ATPase SPCA1 (Vanoevelen et al. 2007; Brini and Carafoli 2009) are the cause of Hailey-Hailey disease, a skin disorder characterized by outbreaks of rashes and blisters that localize usually in the folds of the skin, but can cover large areas of the body. Typically, skin keratinocytes display increased levels of cytosolic Ca²⁺ ions, defects in protein sorting, and Ca²⁺ signaling (Missiaen et al. 2004; Ramos-Castaneda et al. 2005; Vanoevelen et al. 2007). The SPCA1 transports both Ca^{2+} and Mn^{2+} into the Golgi lumen and, therefore, plays an important role in Golgi cation homeostasis (Van Baelen et al. 2004; Missiaen et al. 2007). Lowered levels of Ca²⁺ and Mn²⁺ cations in the Golgi lumen in patients' cells lead to defects in protein folding, trafficking, and sorting or proteolytic cleavage of prohormones (Missiaen et al. 2004; Grice et al. 2010). These defects can explain why the cells in affected patients are unable to maintain structurally intact desmosomes and epidermis. The fact that Mn²⁺ is an important cofactor for many glycosyltransferases (Kaufman et al. 1994) suggests that glycosylation may also be altered in the affected cells and thus can contribute to the disease etiology as well.

3.7 Congenital Disorder of Glycosylation 2K (CDG2K)

CDG2K is an autosomal recessive disorder with a variable phenotype. Affected individuals generally show psychomotor retardation and growth dysmorphism that involve eye abnormalities, microcephaly, hepatomegaly, and skeletal dysplasia with hypotonia. The disease is manifested by displaying glycosylation defects in N-linked glycans and to be caused by mutations in TMEM165, a transporter believed to be involved in Golgi Mn^{2+} and Ca^{2+}/H^+ transport (Foulquier et al. 2012; Potelle et al. 2016; Dulary et al. 2017, 2018; Thines et al. 2018). Yet, it is not yet fully clear what is its exact role in Golgi ion homeostasis, as unlike the Golgi-localized SPCA1, the ER-associated SERCA 2b Ca^{2+} pump was able to partially rescue TMEM165 knockout-induced Mn^{2+} depletion and concomitant defect in glycosylation (Houdou et al. 2019). Moreover, the authors also recently showed that the TMEM165

knockout can be rescued by galactose supplement in HEK293 cell culture media or when given to patients (Morelle et al. 2017).

3.8 Menkes Disease and Related Syndromes

Menkes disease (MD) is a lethal multisystemic disorder first described in 1962 by Menkes et al. (1962). Its main manifestations are progressive neurodegeneration, connective tissue defects, and the peculiar "kinky" hair. Serum copper and ceruloplasmin levels are also low. Severely affected MD patients die usually before the third year of life. A cure for the disease does not exist, but very early copper histidine treatment may correct some of the neurological symptoms (Tümer 2013).

Menkes disease (MNK) is inherited as an X-linked recessive trait, consistent with most patients being males. This disorder is known to be caused by intragenic mutations or partial deletions in the ATP7A gene that encodes the trans-Golgi network (TGN)-localized copper-ATPase (Polishchuk and Lutsenko 2013; Chelly et al. 1993; Mercer et al. 1993; Vulpe et al. 1993). As a consequence, patient cells deficient of this ATPase show poor intestinal absorption of copper and reduced transport of copper into organelles, including mitochondria (Dahmoush et al. 2016). However, the mechanistic details that cause the disease remain unclear.

In addition to Menkes disease, less severe disorders give rise to an allelic disorder termed the occipital horn syndrome, which is characterized by connective tissue malformations such as skin and joint laxity, tortuous blood vessels, and hernias. Wilson's disease (WD) is another related disorder and caused by mutations in the ATP7B gene that is expressed primarily in the liver where its main function is to excrete copper into the biliary tract. Therefore, affected individuals accumulate abnormal levels of copper in the liver. In vitro studies showed that ATP7B, located in the trans-Golgi network, re-localizes in unidentified vesicular compartment in response to increased copper load (Huster et al. 2003). Altered intracellular trafficking of ATP7B mutants has also been suggested to be among the disease-causing mechanisms (Skjørringe et al. 2017). However, further testing with human tissue samples is needed to clarify the underlying cause for the disease.

4 Perspectives and Key Questions

Maintenance of proper Golgi pH and ion homeostasis is now known to be a key factor regulating many Golgi functions such as glycosylation and protein sorting. In principle, a change in glycosylation can be regarded as a marker for altered functioning of the transporters including the V-ATPase, GPHR, the AE2 anion exchanger, or those that maintain high Ca^{2+} and Mn^{2+} concentrations in the Golgi lumen. The existing data also emphasizes that Golgi acidity, high cation concentration, and the redox state (Hassinen et al. 2019) are the key players in orchestrating

various membrane trafficking events, keeping Golgi resident enzymes correctly localized and active, and facilitating their cooperative interactions needed for glycosylation (Kellokumpu 2019). In addition, they are important for cargo selection into post-Golgi vesicular carriers and for protein sorting to the apical surface in polarized epithelial cells. Yet, it should be notified that there are other causes for altered glycosylation such as mutations or expression changes of glycosylation enzymes themselves (Freeze and Ng 2011) and changes in proteins that contribute to intra-Golgi trafficking and Golgi architecture (Bexiga and Simpson 2013) as well as in the nutritional status of cells (Ohtsubo and Marth 2006).

Dysregulated Golgi pH or ion homeostasis are currently known to cause a family of disorders that state back to the identification of cutis laxa and Hailey-Hailey disease already more than a decade ago (Rivinoja et al. 2012). Since then, new disorders of this family have come into light including congenital disorders of glycosylation 2K (CDG2K), several neurological disorders (multigenerational non-syndromic intellectual disability, Angelman syndrome), virus infections, and also recently, cancers in which glycosylation nearly always seems to be altered and promote cancer cell invasion and metastatic spread. A summary of affected proteins in these disorders is presented in Fig. 2. Yet, there are also other potential disorders for which definite proof for the involvement of an altered Golgi pH homeostasis is still missing. These include the major neurological disorders (Parkinson, Alzheimer, Huntington, and ALS). More disorders will inevitably follow, given the number of the Golgi-localized transporters known to regulate its pH and ion homeostasis in mammalian cells.

Even though glycosylation changes are nearly always associated with these disorders, they likely are similar despite the variable phenotypes of the patients. Therefore, the key questions for the future are to better understand what functional consequences mutated or dysregulated proteins have in the affected cells. Likewise, we do not yet understand whether the variable patient phenotypes result from different glycosylation patterns between patients or between individual proteins. More detailed understanding of these issues would help identification of novel diagnostic tools and development of knowledge-based therapies to reprogram Golgi pH or ion homeostasis in diseased cells. Such knowledge would also help us understand how glycosylation and sorting are executed at the level of the Golgi membranes and what molecular machineries are needed in the background to keep these main tasks ongoing.





Acknowledgments The authors wish to thank the Academy of Finland and the University of Oulu Graduate School for financial support.

References

- Adlard PA, Cherny RA, Finkelstein DI et al (2008) Rapid restoration of cognition in Alzheimer's transgenic mice with 8-hydroxy quinoline analogs is associated with decreased interstitial Aβ. Neuron 59:43–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008.06.018
- Alper SL (2006) Molecular physiology of SLC4 anion exchangers. Exp Physiol 91:153–161. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2005.031765
- Altan N, Chen Y, Schindler M, Simon SM (1998) Defective acidification in human breast tumor cells and implications for chemotherapy. J Exp Med 187:1583–1598. https://doi.org/10.1084/ jem.187.10.1583
- Ayala I, Colanzi A (2017) Alterations of Golgi organization in Alzheimer's disease: a cause or a consequence? Tissue Cell 49:133–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tice.2016.11.007
- Baelen KV, Dode L, Vanoevelen J et al (2004) The Ca2+/Mn2+ pumps in the Golgi apparatus. Biochim Biophys Acta 1742:103–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2004.08.018
- Bentham MJ, Foster TL, Mccormick C, Griffin S (2013) Mutations in hepatitis C virus p7 reduce both the egress and infectivity of assembled particles via impaired proton channel function. J Gen Virol 94:2236–2248. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.054338-0
- Bexiga M, Simpson J (2013) Human diseases associated with form and function of the Golgi complex. Int J Mol Sci 14:18670–18681. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms140918670
- Breton C, Šnajdrová L, Jeanneau C et al (2006) Structures and mechanisms of glycosyltransferases. Glycobiology. https://doi.org/10.1093/glycob/cwj016
- Brini M, Carafoli E (2009) Calcium pumps in health and disease. Physiol Rev 89:1341–1378. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00032.2008
- Caplan MJ, Stow JL, Newman AP et al (1987) Dependence on pH of polarized sorting of secreted proteins. Nature 329:632–635. https://doi.org/10.1038/329632a0
- Carrara G, Saraiva N, Parsons M et al (2015) Golgi anti-apoptotic proteins are highly conserved ion channels that affect apoptosis and cell migration. J Biol Chem 290:11785–11801. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m115.637306
- Carrara G, Parsons M, Saraiva N, Smith GL (2017) Golgi anti-apoptotic protein: a tale of camels, calcium, channels and cancer. Open Biol 7:170045. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsob.170045
- Chanat E, Huttner WB (1991) Milieu-induced, selective aggregation of regulated secretory proteins in the trans-Golgi network. J Cell Biol 115:1505–1519. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.115.6.1505
- Chelly J, Tümer Z, Tønnesen T et al (1993) Isolation of a candidate gene for Menkes disease that encodes a potential heavy metal binding protein. Nat Genet 3:14–19. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng0193-14
- Cherny VV, Decoursey TE (1999) pH-dependent inhibition of voltage-gated H+ currents in rat alveolar epithelial cells by Zn2+ and other divalent cations. J Gen Physiol 114:819–838. https://doi.org/10.1085/jgp.114.6.819
- Ciampor F, Thompson C, Grambas S, Hay A (1992) Regulation of pH by the M2 protein of influenza a viruses. Virus Res 22:247–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1702(92)90056-f
- Coassin M, Ursini F, Bindoli A (1992) Antioxidant effect of manganese. Arch Biochem Biophys 299:330–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-9861(92)90282-2
- Condon KH, Ho J, Robinson CG et al (2013) The Angelman syndrome protein Ube3a/E6AP is required for Golgi acidification and surface protein sialylation. J Neurosci 33:3799–3814. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.1930-11.2013

- Dahmoush HM, Melhem ER, Vossough A (2016) Metabolic, endocrine, and other genetic disorders. In: Handbook of clinical neurology neuroimaging part II, pp 1221–1259. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/b978-0-444-53486-6.00063-6
- Demaurex N (2002) pH homeostasis of cellular organelles. Physiology 17:1–5. https://doi.org/10. 1152/physiologyonline.2002.17.1.1
- Demaurex N, Furuya W, D'Souza S et al (1998) Mechanism of acidification of thetrans-Golgi network (TGN). J Biol Chem 273:2044–2051. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.4.2044
- Deng Y, Pakdel M, Blank B et al (2018) Activity of the SPCA1 calcium pump couples sphingomyelin synthesis to sorting of secretory proteins in the trans-Golgi network. Dev Cell. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2018.10.012
- Dulary E, Potelle S, Legrand D, Foulquier F (2017) TMEM165 deficiencies in congenital disorders of glycosylation type II (CDG-II): clues and evidences for roles of the protein in Golgi functions and ion homeostasis. Tissue Cell 49:150–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tice.2016.06.006
- Dulary E, Yu S-Y, Houdou M et al (2018) Investigating the function of Gdt1p in yeast Golgi glycosylation. Biochim Biophys Acta Gen Subj 1862:394–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbagen.2017.11.006
- Fan J, Hu Z, Zeng L et al (2008) Golgi apparatus and neurodegenerative diseases. Int J Dev Neurosci 26:523–534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2008.05.006
- Flinck M, Hagelund S, Gorbatenko A et al (2020) The vacuolar H+ ATPase α3 subunit negatively regulates migration and invasion of human pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma cells. Cell 9:465. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells9020465
- Foulquier F, Amyere M, Jaeken J et al (2012) TMEM165 deficiency causes a congenital disorder of glycosylation. Am J Hum Genet 91:15–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.05.002
- Freeze HH, Ng BG (2011) Golgi glycosylation and human inherited diseases. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a005371
- Galenkamp KM, Sosicka P, Jung M et al (2020) Golgi acidification by NHE7 regulates cytosolic pH homeostasis in pancreatic Cancer cells. Cancer Discov 10:822–835. https://doi.org/10.1158/ 2159-8290.cd-19-1007
- Gentzsch M, Cui L, Mengos A et al (2003) The PDZ-binding chloride channel ClC-3B localizes to the Golgi and associates with cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator-interacting PDZ proteins. J Biol Chem 278:6440–6449. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m211050200
- Glickman J, Croen K, Kelly S, Al-Awqati Q (1983) Golgi membranes contain an electrogenic H+ pump in parallel to a chloride conductance. J Cell Biol 97:1303–1308. https://doi.org/10.1083/ jcb.97.4.1303
- Grice DM, Vetter I, Faddy HM et al (2010) Golgi calcium pump secretory pathway calcium ATPase 1 (SPCA1) is a key regulator of insulin-like growth factor receptor (IGF1R) processing in the basal-like breast Cancer cell line MDA-MB-231. J Biol Chem 285:37458–37466. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m110.163329
- Guzman RE, Miranda-Laferte E, Franzen A, Fahlke C (2015) Neuronal CIC-3 splice variants differ in subcellular localizations, but mediate identical transport functions. J Biol Chem 290:25851–25862. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m115.668186
- Haase G, Rabouille C (2015) Golgi fragmentation in ALS motor neurons. New mechanisms targeting microtubules, tethers, and transport vesicles. Front Neurosci. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnins.2015.00448
- Hassinen A, Kellokumpu S (2014) Organizational interplay of Golgi N-glycosyltransferases involves organelle microenvironment-dependent transitions between enzyme Homo- and Heteromers. J Biol Chem 289:26937–26948. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m114.595058
- Hassinen A, Pujol FM, Kokkonen N et al (2011) Functional organization of Golgi N- and O-glycosylation pathways involves pH-dependent complex formation that is impaired in Cancer cells. J Biol Chem 286:38329–38340. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m111.277681
- Hassinen A, Khoder-Agha F, Khosrowabadi E et al (2019) A Golgi-associated redox switch regulates catalytic activation and cooperative functioning of ST6Gal-I with B4GalT-I. Redox Biol 24:101182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.redox.2019.101182

- Ho W-L, Hsu W-M, Huang M-C et al (2016) Protein glycosylation in cancers and its potential therapeutic applications in neuroblastoma. J Hematol Oncol. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13045-016-0334-6
- Holappa K, Suokas M, Soininen P, Kellokumpu S (2001) Identification of the full-length AE2 (AE2a) isoform as the Golgi-associated anion exchanger in fibroblasts. J Histochem Cytochem 49:259–269. https://doi.org/10.1177/002215540104900213
- Houdou M, Lebredonchel E, Garat A et al (2019) Involvement of thapsigargin- and cyclopiazonic acid-sensitive pumps in the rescue of TMEM165-associated glycosylation defects by Mn 2+. FASEB J 33:2669–2679. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201800387r
- Howell KE, Palade GE (1982) Heterogeneity of lipoprotein particles in hepatic Golgi fractions. J Cell Biol 92:833–845. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.92.3.833
- Hucthagowder V, Morava E, Kornak U et al (2009) Loss-of-function mutations in ATP6V0A2 impair vesicular trafficking, tropoelastin secretion and cell survival. Hum Mol Genet 18:2149–2165. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddp148
- Hurtado-Lorenzo A, Skinner M, Annan JE et al (2006) V-ATPase interacts with ARNO and Arf6 in early endosomes and regulates the protein degradative pathway. Nat Cell Biol 8:124–136. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1348
- Huster D, Hoppert M, Lutsenko S et al (2003) Defective cellular localization of mutant ATP7B in Wilson's disease patients and hepatoma cell lines. Gastroenterology 124:335–345. https://doi.org/10.1053/gast.2003.50066
- Huynh DP (2003) Expansion of the polyQ repeat in ataxin-2 alters its Golgi localization, disrupts the Golgi complex and causes cell death. Hum Mol Genet 12:1485–1496. https://doi.org/10. 1093/hmg/ddg175
- Jentsch TJ, Friedrich T, Schriever A, Yamada H (1999) The CLC chloride channel family. Pflugers Archiv Eur J Physiol 437:783–795. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004240050847
- Jiang Y-H, Lev-Lehman E, Bressler J et al (1999) Genetics of Angelman syndrome. Am J Hum Genet 65:1–6. https://doi.org/10.1086/302473
- Joshi G, Chi Y, Huang Z, Wang Y (2014) Aβ-induced Golgi fragmentation in Alzheimer's disease enhances Aβ production. Proc Natl Acad Sci. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1320192111
- Kaufman RJ, Swaroop M, Murtha-Riel P (1994) Depletion of manganese within the secretory pathway inhibits O-linked glycosylation in mammalian cells. Biochemistry 33:9813–9819. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00199a001
- Kellokumpu S (2019) Golgi pH, ion and redox homeostasis: how much do they really matter? Front Cell Dev Biol. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2019.00093
- Kellokumpu S, Neff L, Jamsa-Kellokumpu S et al (1988) A 115-kD polypeptide immunologically related to erythrocyte band 3 is present in Golgi membranes. Science 242:1308–1311. https:// doi.org/10.1126/science.2461589
- Kellokumpu S, Sormunen R, Kellokumpu I (2002) Abnormal glycosylation and altered Golgi structure in colorectal cancer: dependence on intra-Golgi pH. FEBS Lett 516:217–224. https:// doi.org/10.1016/s0014-5793(02)02535-8
- Khatri N, Man H-Y (2019) The autism and Angelman syndrome protein Ube3A/E6AP: the gene, E3 ligase ubiquitination targets and neurobiological functions. Front Mol Neurosci. https://doi. org/10.3389/fnmol.2019.00109
- Khayat W, Hackett A, Shaw M et al (2019) A recurrent missense variant inSLC9A7causes nonsyndromic X-linked intellectual disability with alteration of Golgi acidification and aberrant glycosylation. Hum Mol Genet 28:598–614. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddy371
- Kim JH, Lingwood CA, Williams DB et al (1996) Dynamic measurement of the pH of the Golgi complex in living cells using retrograde transport of the verotoxin receptor. J Cell Biol 134:1387–1399. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.134.6.1387
- Kimble B, Nieto GR, Perez DR (2010) Characterization of influenza virus sialic acid receptors in minor poultry species. Virol J 7:365. https://doi.org/10.1186/1743-422x-7-365
- Kirschke CP, Huang L (2002) ZnT7, a novel mammalian zinc transporter, accumulates zinc in the Golgi apparatus. J Biol Chem 278:4096–4102. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m207644200

- Kishino T, Lalande M, Wagstaff J (1997) UBE3A/E6-AP mutations cause Angelman syndrome. Nat Genet 15:70–73. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng0197-70
- Kokkonen N, Khosrowabadi E, Hassinen A et al (2019) Abnormal Golgi pH homeostasis in Cancer cells impairs apical targeting of carcinoembryonic antigen by inhibiting its Glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchor-mediated association with lipid rafts. Antioxid Redox Signal 30:5–21. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2017.7389
- Kornak U, Reynders E, Dimopoulou A et al (2007) Impaired glycosylation and cutis laxa caused by mutations in the vesicular H+-ATPase subunit ATP6V0A2. Nat Genet 40:32–34. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.2007.45
- Lannfelt L, Blennow K, Zetterberg H et al (2008) Safety, efficacy, and biomarker findings of PBT2 in targeting A β as a modifying therapy for Alzheimer's disease: a phase IIa, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Neurol 7:779–786. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1474-4422(08)70167-4
- Lawrence SP, Bright NA, Luzio JP, Bowers K (2010) The sodium/proton exchanger NHE8 regulates late endosomal morphology and function. Mol Biol Cell 21:3540–3551. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e09-12-1053
- Leach RM (1971) Role of manganese in mucopolysaccharide metabolism. Fed Proc 30:991-994
- Lin P, Yao Y, Hofmeister R et al (1999) Overexpression of CALNUC (Nucleobindin) increases agonist and Thapsigargin releasable Ca2+ storage in the Golgi. J Cell Biol 145:279–289. https:// doi.org/10.1083/jcb.145.2.279
- Lin P, Fischer T, Lavoie C et al (2009) Calnuc plays a role in dynamic distribution of Gαi but not Gβ subunits and modulates ACTH secretion in AtT-20 neuroendocrine secretory cells. Mol Neurodegener 4:15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1750-1326-4-15
- Lovell MA, Smith JL, Markesbery WR (2006) Elevated zinc Transporter-6 in mild cognitive impairment, Alzheimer disease, and pick disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 65:489–498. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.jnen.0000229237.98124.91
- Machamer CE, Youn S (2006) The transmembrane domain of the infectious bronchitis virus E protein is required for efficient virus release. Adv Exp Med Biol:193–198. https://doi.org/10. 1007/978-0-387-33012-9_33
- Maeda Y, Ide T, Koike M et al (2008) GPHR is a novel anion channel critical for acidification and functions of the Golgi apparatus. Nat Cell Biol 10:1135–1145. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1773
- Marshansky V, Futai M (2008) The V-type H⁺-ATPase in vesicular trafficking: targeting, regulation and function. Curr Opin Cell Biol 20(4):415–426. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb.2008.03. 015
- Menkes JH, Alter M, Steigleder GK et al (1962) A sex-linked recessive disorder with retardation of growth, peculiar hair, and focal cerebral and cerebellar degeneration. Pediatrics 29:764–779
- Mercer JFB, Livingston J, Hall B et al (1993) Isolation of a partial candidate gene for Menkes disease by positional cloning. Nat Genet 3:20–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng0193-20
- Milosavljevic N, Monet M, Léna I et al (2014) The intracellular Na+/H+ exchanger NHE7 effects a Na+-coupled, but not K+-coupled proton-loading mechanism in endocytosis. Cell Rep 7:689–696. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2014.03.054
- Missiaen L, Raeymaekers L, Dode L et al (2004) SPCA1 pumps and Hailey–Hailey disease. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 322:1204–1213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.07.128
- Missiaen L, Dode L, Vanoevelen J et al (2007) Calcium in the Golgi apparatus. Cell Calcium 41:405–416. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2006.11.001
- Morava E, Wopereis S, Coucke P et al (2005) Defective protein glycosylation in patients with cutis laxa syndrome. Eur J Hum Genet 13:414–421. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ejhg.5201361
- Morava É, Guillard M, Lefeber DJ, Wevers RA (2009) Autosomal recessive cutis laxa syndrome revisited. Eur J Hum Genet 17:1099–1110. https://doi.org/10.1038/ejhg.2009.22
- Morelle W, Potelle S, Witters P et al (2017) Galactose supplementation in patients with TMEM165-CDG rescues the glycosylation defects. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol 102:1375–1386. https://doi. org/10.1210/jc.2016-3443

- Nagasawa M, Kanzaki M, Iino Y et al (2001) Identification of a novel Chloride Channel expressed in the endoplasmic reticulum, Golgi apparatus, and nucleus. J Biol Chem 276:20413–20418. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m100366200
- Nakamura N, Tanaka S, Teko Y et al (2005) Four Na+/H+exchanger isoforms are distributed to Golgi and post-Golgi compartments and are involved in organelle pH regulation. J Biol Chem 280:1561–1572. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m410041200
- Nilsson T, Slusarewicz P, Hoe MH, Warren G (1993) Kin recognition. FEBS Lett 330:1–4. https:// doi.org/10.1016/0014-5793(93)80906-b
- Nilsson T, Hoe M, Slusarewicz P et al (1994) Kin recognition between medial Golgi enzymes in HeLa cells. EMBO J 13:562–574. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1460-2075.1994.tb06294.x
- Nilsson T, Au CE, Bergeron JJ (2009) Sorting out glycosylation enzymes in the Golgi apparatus. FEBS Lett 583:3764–3769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2009.10.064
- Numata M, Orlowski J (2001) Molecular cloning and characterization of a Novel (Na+,K+)/H+ exchanger localized to thetrans-Golgi network. J Biol Chem 276:17387–17394. https://doi.org/ 10.1074/jbc.m101319200
- Ohtsubo K, Marth JD (2006) Glycosylation in cellular mechanisms of health and disease. Cell 126:855–867. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.08.019
- Pakdel M, von Blume J (2018) Exploring new routes for secretory protein export from the trans-Golgi network. Mol Biol Cell 29:235–240. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e17-02-0117
- Palokangas H, Ying M, Väänänen K, Saraste J (1998) Retrograde transport from the pre-Golgi intermediate compartment and the Golgi complex is affected by the vacuolar H+-ATPase inhibitor Bafilomycin A1. Mol Biol Cell 9:3561–3578. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.9.12.3561
- Paroutis P, Touret N, Grinstein S (2004) The pH of the secretory pathway: measurement, determinants, and regulation. Physiology 19:207–215. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00005.2004
- Peixoto A, Relvas-Santos M, Azevedo R et al (2019) Protein glycosylation and tumor microenvironment alterations driving cancer hallmarks. Front Oncol. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2019. 00380
- Pinho SS, Reis CA (2015) Glycosylation in cancer: mechanisms and clinical implications. Nat Rev Cancer 15:540–555. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3982
- Pizzo P, Lissandron V, Pozzan T (2010) The trans-Golgi compartment. Commun Integr Biol 3:462–464. https://doi.org/10.4161/cib.3.5.12473
- Polishchuk R, Lutsenko S (2013) Golgi in copper homeostasis: a view from the membrane trafficking field. Histochem Cell Biol 140:285–295. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00418-013-1123-8
- Poroca DR, Pelis RM, Chappe VM (2017) CIC channels and transporters: structure, physiological functions, and implications in human chloride channelopathies. Front Pharmacol. https://doi. org/10.3389/fphar.2017.00151
- Poschet JF, Boucher JC, Tatterson L et al (2001) Molecular basis for defective glycosylation and Pseudomonas pathogenesis in cystic fibrosis lung. Proc Natl Acad Sci 98:13972–13977. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.241182598
- Potelle S, Morelle W, Dulary E et al (2016) Glycosylation abnormalities in Gdt1p/TMEM165 deficient cells result from a defect in Golgi manganese homeostasis. Hum Mol Genet 25:1489–1500. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddw026
- Rajagopal A, Simon SM (2003) Subcellular localization and activity of multidrug resistance proteins. Mol Biol Cell 14:3389–3399. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e02-11-0704
- Ramos-Castaneda J, Park Y-N, Liu M et al (2005) Deficiency of ATP2C1, a Golgi ion pump, induces secretory pathway defects in endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-associated degradation and sensitivity to ER stress. J Biol Chem 280:9467–9473. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m413243200
- Ritchie CW, Bush AI, Mackinnon A et al (2003) Metal-protein attenuation with iodochlorhydroxyquin (Clioquinol) targeting Aβ amyloid deposition and toxicity in Alzheimer disease. Arch Neurol 60:1685. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.60.12.1685
- Rivinoja A, Kokkonen N, Kellokumpu I, Kellokumpu S (2006) Elevated Golgi pH in breast and colorectal cancer cells correlates with the expression of oncofetal carbohydrate T-antigen. J Cell Physiol 208:167–174. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.20653

- Rivinoja A, Hassinen A, Kokkonen N et al (2009) Elevated Golgi pH impairs terminal N-glycosylation by inducing mislocalization of Golgi glycosyltransferases. J Cell Physiol 220:144–154. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.21744
- Rivinoja A, Pujol FM, Hassinen A, Kellokumpu S (2012) Golgi pH, its regulation and roles in human disease. Ann Med 44:542–554. https://doi.org/10.3109/07853890.2011.579150
- Rojas-Rivera D, Hetz C (2015) TMBIM protein family: ancestral regulators of cell death. Oncogene 34:269–280. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2014.6
- Romero MF, Fulton CM, Boron WF (2004) The SLC4 family of HCO₃⁻ transporters. Pflugers Archiv Eur J Physiol 447:495–509. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-003-1180-2
- Sakaguchi T, Leser GP, Lamb RA (1996) The ion channel activity of the influenza virus M2 protein affects transport through the Golgi apparatus. J Cell Biol 133:733–747. https://doi.org/10.1083/ jcb.133.4.733
- Saraiva N, Prole DL, Carrara G et al (2013) hGAAP promotes cell adhesion and migration via the stimulation of store-operated Ca2+ entry and calpain 2. J Cell Biol 202:699–713. https://doi.org/ 10.1083/jcb.201301016
- Schapiro FB, Grinstein S (2000) Determinants of the pH of the Golgi complex. J Biol Chem 275:21025–21032. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m002386200
- Schindler M, Grabski S, Hoff E, Simon SM (1996) Defective pH regulation of acidic compartments in human breast Cancer cells (MCF-7) is normalized in Adriamycin-resistant cells (MCF-7adr) †. Biochemistry 35:2811–2817. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi952234e
- Schwappach B, Stobrawa S, Hechenberger M et al (1998) Golgi localization and functionally important domains in the NH2and COOH terminus of the yeast CLC putative Chloride Channel Gef1p. J Biol Chem 273:15110–15118. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.24.15110
- Scott C, Griffin S (2015) Viroporins: structure, function and potential as antiviral targets. J Gen Virol 96:2000–2027. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.000201
- Simon SM (1999) Role of organelle pH in tumor cell biology and drug resistance. Drug Discov Today 4:32–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1359-6446(98)01276-8
- Skjørringe T, Pedersen PA, Thorborg SS et al (2017) Characterization of ATP7A missense mutants suggests a correlation between intracellular trafficking and severity of Menkes disease. Sci Rep. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-00618-6
- Sou Y-S, Kakuta S, Kamikubo Y et al (2019) Cerebellar neurodegeneration and neuronal circuit remodeling in Golgi pH regulator-deficient mice. eNeuro. https://doi.org/10.1523/eneuro.0427-18.2019
- Stanley P (2011) Golgi glycosylation. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. https://doi.org/10.1101/ cshperspect.a005199
- Sugrue RJ, Bahadur G, Zambon MC et al (1990) Specific structural alteration of the influenza haemagglutinin by amantadine. EMBO J 9:3469–3476. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1460-2075. 1990.tb07555.x
- Thines L, Deschamps A, Sengottaiyan P et al (2018) The yeast protein Gdt1p transports Mn2+ions and thereby regulates manganese homeostasis in the Golgi. J Biol Chem 293:8048–8055. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.ra118.002324
- Tümer Z (2013) An overview and update of ATP7A mutations leading to Menkes disease and occipital horn syndrome. Hum Mutat 34:417–429. https://doi.org/10.1002/humu.22266
- Vagin O, Kraut JA, Sachs G (2009) Role of N-glycosylation in trafficking of apical membrane proteins in epithelia. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajprenal.90340.2008
- Vangheluwe P, Rosario SM, Missiaen L et al (2009) Intracellular Ca2+- and Mn2+-transport ATPases. Chem Rev 109:4733–4759. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr900013m
- Vanoevelen J, Dode L, Raeymaekers L et al (2007) Diseases involving the Golgi calcium pump. Subcell Biochem:385–404. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-6191-2_14
- Very N, Lefebvre T, Yazidi-Belkoura IE (2017) Drug resistance related to aberrant glycosylation in colorectal cancer. Oncotarget 9:1380–1402. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.22377

- Vulpe C, Levinson B, Whitney S et al (1993) Isolation of a candidate gene for Menkes disease and evidence that it encodes a copper–transporting ATPase. Nat Genet 3:7–13. https://doi.org/10. 1038/ng0193-7
- Westerbeck JW, Machamer CE (2019) The infectious bronchitis coronavirus envelope protein alters Golgi pH to protect the spike protein and promote the release of infectious virus. J Virol. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00015-19
- Wozniak AL, Griffin S, Rowlands D et al (2010) Intracellular proton conductance of the hepatitis C virus p7 protein and its contribution to infectious virus production. PLoS Pathog. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.ppat.1001087
- Wu MM, Grabe M, Adams S et al (2001) Mechanisms of pH regulation in the regulated secretory pathway. J Biol Chem 276:33027–33035. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m103917200
- Xu Y, Xiao G, Liu L, Lang M (2019) Zinc transporters in Alzheimer's disease. Mol Brain. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s13041-019-0528-2
- Yeung KT, Yang J (2017) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in tumor metastasis. Mol Oncol 11:28–39. https://doi.org/10.1002/1878-0261.12017
- Zampese E, Pizzo P (2012) Intracellular organelles in the saga of Ca2+ homeostasis: different molecules for different purposes? Cell Mol Life Sci 69:1077–1104. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00018-011-0845-9
- Zhu J, Yan J, Thornhill WB (2014) The Kv1.3 potassium channel is localized to the cis-Golgi and Kv1.6 is localized to the endoplasmic reticulum in rat astrocytes. FEBS J 281:3433–3445. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.12871

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 185: 25–52 https://doi.org/10.1007/112_2020_37 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 Published online: 14 August 2020

Stress Granules in Cancer



Min-Seok Song and Elda Grabocka

Contents

1	Intro	duction	26	
2	Properties of Stress Granules			
	2.1	Formation of Stress Granules	28	
	2.2	Stress Granule Structure	30	
3	Dysre	egulated Cancer Signaling and Stress Granule Formation	31	
	3.1	RAS	31	
	3.2	mTORC1	33	
	3.3	Glycolysis and the Hexosamine Biosynthetic Pathway	35	
	3.4	HDAC6	37	
4	Stress	s Granules and Cancer Hallmarks	37	
	4.1	Stress Granules and Proliferation	37	
	4.2	Stress Granules and Suppression of Cell Death	39	
	4.3	Stress Granules and Tumor Metastasis	41	
5	5 Concluding Remarks			
Ret	References			

Abstract The capacity of cells to organize complex biochemical reactions in intracellular space is a fundamental organizational principle of life. Key to this organization is the compartmentalization of the cytoplasm into distinct organelles, which is frequently achieved through intracellular membranes. Recent evidence, however, has added a new layer of flexibility to cellular compartmentalization. As such, in response to specific stimuli, liquid-liquid phase separations can lead to the rapid rearrangements of the cytoplasm to form membraneless organelles. Stress granules (SGs) are one such type of organelle that form specifically when cells are faced with stress stimuli, to aid cells in coping with stress. Inherently, altered SG formation has been linked to the pathogenesis of diseases associated with stress and inflammatory conditions, including cancer. Exciting discoveries have indicated an

M-S. Song and E. Grabocka (🖂)

Min-Seok Song and Elda Grabocka contributed equally to this work.

Department of Cancer Biology, Thomas Jefferson University, Philadelphia, PA, USA e-mail: Elda.Grabocka@jefferson.edu

intimate link between SGs and tumorigenesis. Several pro-tumorigenic signaling molecules including the RAS oncogene, mTOR, and histone deacetylase 6 (HDAC6) have been shown to upregulate SG formation. Based on these studies, SGs have emerged as structures that can integrate oncogenic signaling and tumor-associated stress stimuli to enhance cancer cell fitness. In addition, growing evidence over the past decade suggests that SGs function not only to regulate the switch between survival and cell death, but also contribute to cancer cell proliferation, invasion, metastasis, and drug resistance. Although much remains to be learned about the role of SGs in tumorigenesis, these studies highlight SGs as a key regulatory hub in cancer and a promising therapeutic target.

Keywords Cancer · Membraneless organelles · Stress adaptation · Stress granules

1 Introduction

Stress granules (SGs) are non-membranous cytoplasmic organelles that assemble when cells are exposed to stress (Buchan and Parker 2009; Kedersha et al. 2013; Buchan 2014). They consist of a vast proteomic and transcriptomic network and range in size from tens of nanometers to several micrometers (Anderson and Kedersha 2008; Jain et al. 2016; Protter and Parker 2016; Khong et al. 2017; Namkoong et al. 2018). These structures are highly dynamic and can undergo fusion and fission. Furthermore, once stress subsides, SGs disassemble, and their components disperse back into the cytosol (Protter and Parker 2016; Wheeler et al. 2016). Earlier reports proposed that SGs function to store and target mRNA for degradation during stress (Anderson and Kedersha 2008). Studies over the past decade, however, have drastically expanded our understanding of their function. It is now well-established that SGs function as signaling hubs that regulate gene expression and signal transduction, and are critical to the cellular stress response and survival under adverse conditions.

In vivo, SGs have been associated with several pathologies, including cancer (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016; Cruz et al. 2019; Herman et al. 2019; Wolozin and Ivanov 2019). Studies in cancer cells and animal models of tumorigenesis have established SGs as a stress-adaptive strategy hijacked by cancer cells to support tumorigenesis (Somasekharan et al. 2015; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016; Protter and Parker 2016). Stress adaptation is emerging as an important property of cancer cells (Sharma et al. 2016; Truitt and Ruggero 2016; El-Naggar and Sorensen 2018). As oncogenic-driven hyperproliferation demands a high expenditure of cellular resources, cancer cells are often faced with stress conditions (Solimini et al. 2007; Stylianopoulos et al. 2012; Urra et al. 2016). As such, the increased demand for protein synthesis and flux in the endoplasmic reticulum results in proteotoxic stress and misfolded proteins, and hyper-replication of DNA leads to DNA damage and



Fig. 1 SGs are key regulators of tumor stress adaptation. Cancer cells are located in a complex microenvironment that is marked by high levels of stress stimuli (oxidative stress, ER stress, hypoxia, and nutrient deprivation). In order to survive under such adverse conditions, cancer cells must adapt. SG formation is one of the key strategies for cancer cells to adapt to the stress conditions. Recent evidence indicates that SGs may contribute to tumorigenesis by modifying gene expression and signal transduction programs that regulate cancer cell proliferation, invasion and metastasis, suppression of apoptosis, and chemotherapy resistance

genotoxic stress (Joyce and Pollard 2009; Fiaschi and Chiarugi 2012; Yadav et al. 2014; Anastasiou 2017; Gouirand et al. 2018). The increased metabolic demand contributes to nutrient stress, reactive oxidant species (ROS), and pH imbalances (Vincent et al. 2015; Panieri and Santoro 2016). Furthermore, as tumors outgrow the local vascularization, the inadequate blood supply leads to reduced oxygen and nutrient levels (Fig. 1) (Wellen and Thompson 2010; Semenza 2012). Such levels of stress would normally lead to cell death, but cancer cells are able to quickly adapt and survive (Wellen and Thompson 2010; Gorrini et al. 2013; Wang and Kaufman 2014; Senft and Ronai 2016; Lee et al. 2020). Stress adaptation, therefore, can contribute to tumorigenesis by enhancing the cellular fitness and supporting the survival of cancer cells.

The stress adaptation of cancer cells is conferred, in large part, by the capacity of oncogenic molecules to elicit compensatory responses to tumor-associated stresses in order to promote tumor cell survival (Solimini et al. 2007; Commisso et al. 2013; Ruggero 2013; Easwaran et al. 2014; Eirew et al. 2015; Perera et al. 2015; Amaravadi et al. 2016; Lee et al. 2020). Such responses include alterations to the genetic, epigenetic, and transcriptomic landscape and, more recently, the hijacking of stress-coping cellular processes. Examples of the latter include oncogene-induced upregulation of macropinocytosis and autophagy, as well as modifications of lysosomes, which enable cancer cells to cope with nutritional stress (Commisso et al.

2013; Perera et al. 2015; Amaravadi et al. 2016). In addition, cancer cells upregulate the unfolded protein response (UPR) to cope with ER stress and misfolded proteins (Obacz et al. 2017). Whereas these processes are upregulated by cancer cells to cope with specific stress stimuli, SGs have been identified as a cancer cell stress-adaptive mechanism for a broad spectrum of tumor-associated stresses including oxidative-, proteotoxic-, osmotic- stress, as well as for nutrient deprivation (Fig. 1) (Somasekharan et al. 2015; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016; Protter and Parker 2016).

Several studies have demonstrated that pro-tumorigenic signaling pathways that are hyperactivated in cancer stimulate the formation of SGs (Somasekharan et al. 2015; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016; Protter and Parker 2016). This enhanced formation of SGs, in turn, may promote cancer development and progression. Evidence exists that SGs may support tumorigenesis not only through facilitating cancer cell survival but also through contributing to tumor cell proliferation and metastasis (Fig. 1). In addition, it has been shown that SGs may play an important role in the development of drug resistance (Fig. 1). These studies highlight that while SGs are important in the normal cellular stress response and may impact several diseases (reviewed in excellent detail elsewhere (Protter and Parker 2016; Mahboubi and Stochaj 2017; Cruz et al. 2019; Herman et al. 2019; Wolozin and Ivanov 2019)), the hijacking of this process by cancer cells may be critical for tumorigenesis and a promising therapeutic target. Here we review recent data illuminating the oncogenic signaling pathways that promote the formation of SGs in cancer cells and the mechanisms through which SGs may contribute to tumor progression and response to chemotherapy. In addition, we discuss how leveraging this knowledge may instruct the development of therapeutic strategies for the treatment of cancer and overcoming drug resistance.

2 Properties of Stress Granules

2.1 Formation of Stress Granules

Since the initial discovery of SGs in tomato cells exposed to heat shock, several studies have revealed SG formation as an evolutionary conserved response to stress produced by plants, protozoa, yeast, *C. elegans, Drosophila,* and mammalian cells (Nover et al. 1983; Arrigo et al. 1988; Collier et al. 1988; Buchan et al. 2008; Farny et al. 2009; Thomas et al. 2011; Gutierrez-Beltran et al. 2015). SG formation is induced by a variety of stress stimuli including oxidative stress, heat shock, ER stress, nutrient deprivation, UV irradiation, proteotoxic stress, and several chemotherapeutic agents (Kedersha et al. 1999; Kimball et al. 2003; Kwon et al. 2007; Mazroui et al. 2007; Fournier et al. 2010; Emara et al. 2012; Kaehler et al. 2014; Moutaoufik et al. 2014; Adjibade et al. 2015; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016; Reineke et al. 2018; Lin et al. 2019).

The formation of SGs is closely linked to translation inhibition (Kedersha et al. 1999; Protter and Parker 2016). Cells respond to stress by blocking protein synthesis via the phosphorylation of the α subunit of the eukaryotic initiation factor 2 (eIF2). In mammalian cells, the phosphorylation of eIF2 α is mediated by a family of four different serine/threonine kinases each of which is activated by specific forms of stress. These kinases include the general control non-derepressible 2 (GCN2) kinase which is activated by amino acid deprivation; the heme-regulated inhibitor (HRI) kinase which is activated by oxidative or osmotic stress; the double stranded RNA-dependent protein (PKR) kinase which is activated in response to viral infections; and the PKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) which is activated by ER stress (Wek et al. 2006; Donnelly et al. 2013). eIF2 α is one of the three subunits (α, β, γ) of eIF2 which mediates the binding of initiator methionyl-tRNA (Met-tRNA^{Met}) to the ribosome in a GTP-dependent manner (Donnelly et al. 2013). The eIF2-Met-tRNAi^{Met}-GTP complex binds the 40S ribosomal subunit, as well as eIF1, eIF1A, eIF5, and eIF3, to form the 43S pre-initiation complex (PIC); PIC then associates with eIF4F on mRNA to form a new 48S complex which scans the mRNA for the start codon (AUG). Phosphorylation of eIF2 α under stress prevents the formation of eIF2- Met-tRNA; Met-GTP, thus resulting in a translationally stalled, noncanonical 48S complex that is unable to recruit the 60S ribosomal subunit (Jackson et al. 2010). Consequently, ribosomes runoff the transcripts, causing a flux of messenger ribonucleoprotein complexes (mRNPs) and exposed RNA, which are critical for SG formation (Wheeler et al. 2016).

It is important to note that while translation inhibition is key for the formation of SGs, it can also occur independently of eIF2 α phosphorylation (Jackson et al. 2010). For one, changes in the composition or activity of the eIF4F-cap binding complex (eIF4A, eIF4E, eIF4G) can inhibit translation and induce SG formation. As such, hydrogen peroxide initiates SG assembly by inhibiting translation initiation through disrupting the interaction of eIF4E with eIF4G (Emara et al. 2012; Fujimura et al. 2012). Also, chemicals such as hippuristanol and pateamine A interfere with translation initiation by blocking the eIF4A helicase, which is required for the ribosome recruitment phase of translation initiation. Lastly, the anti-inflammatory lipids 15-deoxy- Δ -12,14-prostaglandin J2 and prostaglandin A1, which are potent inducers of SG formation, inhibit translation by preventing the association of eIF4A with eIF4G (Bordeleau et al. 2006; Dang et al. 2006; Kim et al. 2007; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016).

Regardless of the mode of translation inhibition, the resulting flux of mRNPs and exposed RNA are essential for the formation of SGs (Protter and Parker 2016; Wheeler et al. 2016; Ivanov et al. 2019). These molecules initiate the first steps of SG assembly by binding to RNA-binding proteins termed SG-nucleating proteins, which include the poly(A)-binding protein (PABP1) PABP1, the T-cell internal antigen 1 (TIA-1), TIA-1 related (TIAR), and Ras-GTPase-activating protein SH3-domain-binding protein1 (G3BP1). SG assembly is further aided by the ability of SG-nucleating proteins to phase-separate and coalesce in the cytoplasm, leading to the formation of nascent SGs. Further recruitment of proteins and transcripts via protein-protein, protein-RNA, and RNA-RNA interactions results in the formation

of mature SGs. The phase-separation capacity of SG-nucleating proteins is mediated by intrinsically disordered domains (IDD), which are a prominent feature of SG-nucleator proteins (Protter and Parker 2016; Mahboubi and Stochaj 2017). The role of these domains in the coalescence of SG-nucleator proteins is supported by several studies showing that, at high concentration, IDD domains can induce spontaneous phase separation. In agreement with this notion, one study showed that overexpression of SG nucleators, which would presumably increase the concentration of IDD domains, is sufficient to induce SG formation in vitro even in the absence of stress (Gilks et al. 2004; Matsuki et al. 2013; Lin et al. 2015; Molliex et al. 2015). In addition to IDD domains, phase separation of SG nucleators is regulated by posttranslational modifications which can enhance or weaken the multivalent interactions between these molecules (Kwon et al. 2007; Tsai et al. 2008; Carpio et al. 2010; Xie and Denman 2011; Owen and Shewmaker 2019). Shedding further light onto the macromolecular interactions that contribute to SG assembly, a recent study indicated that RNA-RNA interactions and ability to selfcoalesce wherever there is a high concentration of RNA may also contribute to SG assembly (Van Treeck et al. 2018). Taken together, these features support a model where SGs are formed by the concerted action of phase separation, protein-RNA, protein-protein, and RNA-RNA interactions.

2.2 Stress Granule Structure

SGs are non-membranous structures of the cytoplasm that contain stalled mRNA transcripts, poly(A) mRNAs, microRNAs, translation initiation factors, large and small ribosomal subunit protein components, and a vast network of proteins (Jain et al. 2016; Khong et al. 2017; Markmiller et al. 2018; Namkoong et al. 2018). Recent studies suggest that SGs have a biphasic architecture consisting of a stable core, which is surrounded by a dynamic shell (Fujimura et al. 2009; Souquere et al. 2009; Jain et al. 2016; Wheeler et al. 2016; Markmiller et al. 2018). This architecture is thought to provide multiple levels of functionality within SGs whereby the shell provides a platform for an active exchange of transcripts and protein with the cytoplasm, whereas compartmentalization to the stable core by definition allows for more stable retention (Jain et al. 2016; Protter and Parker 2016; Wheeler et al. 2016; Van Treeck et al. 2018).

The dynamic nature of SG shells has rendered their full isolation and characterization intractable to date. However, stable SG cores have been purified and reveal a vast network of 411 proteins (Jain et al. 2016). These include several RNA-binding proteins, an array of signaling proteins including protein kinases, phosphatases, GTPases, ATPases, adaptor proteins, endoribonucleases, helicases, glycosyltransferases, ubiquitin modifying enzymes, and components of the RNAi machinery (Jain et al. 2016). Building on the methodology of Jain et al., characterization of the SG-core transcriptome revealed that 10–12% of the total mRNA molecules accumulate in SGs (Khong et al. 2017; Namkoong et al. 2018; Matheny
et al. 2019). This recruitment does not appear to be random. The ~185 gene mRNA transcripts that have been identified as most likely to find their way to SGs follow patterns of shared transcript length and translation efficiency and share a handful of specific RNA motifs (Khong et al. 2017; Namkoong et al. 2018; Matheny et al. 2019). Longer mRNAs and ncRNAs, transcripts with lower translation efficiency, and transcripts with RNA sequence motifs such as adenylate-uridylate (AU)-rich element, Pumilio-binding element, and guanylate-cytidylate (GC)-rich element are highly common in SGs (Lin et al. 2007; Khong et al. 2017; Namkoong et al. 2018; Van Treeck et al. 2018; Matheny et al. 2019; Moon et al. 2019). While SG cores induced by different stimuli shared several protein and transcript components, considerable differences were also observed, depending on the specific type of stress (Khong et al. 2017; Namkoong et al. 2018). Thus, the composition of SG cores is specific to the type of stress. Research has yet to illuminate exactly which proteins and transcripts associate with the SG shells, but it is likely that similar to SG cores. they will capture, modify, and exchange proteins and transcripts based on the specific kind of stress that the cell is experiencing.

3 Dysregulated Cancer Signaling and Stress Granule Formation

In vivo, SGs are found in cancer cells of osteosarcomas and tumors of the pancreas and colon but are absent in normal cells from the same tissues (Somasekharan et al. 2015; Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). As previously mentioned, tumors are frequently faced with stress conditions, and perhaps not surprisingly, SGs are often detected in tumor regions experiencing stress. Evidence suggests, however, that the presence of SGs in tumors is not a sole consequence of heightened stress stimuli, but that dysregulation of several signaling pathways also contributes to SG formation. Dysregulated cancer signaling appears to facilitate SG formation in response to stress through promoting translation inhibition and protein-protein interactions important for SG assembly. This section discusses how dysregulated RAS, mTOR, HDAC, glycolytic, and hexosamine biosynthetic pathways can promote SG formation in cancer cells in vitro and in vivo.

3.1 RAS

Mutations in the *RAS* genes (*KRAS*, *NRAS*, and *HRAS*) constitute one of the largest oncogenic alterations in cancer and are present in approximately 30% of all human cancers (Pylayeva-Gupta et al. 2011). Mutant RAS proteins drive several cell functions that support cancer development and progression including cancer cell proliferation, apoptosis, metastasis, metabolism, immune modulation, cancer-

associated fibroblast modulation, and ECM composition and structure modification (Liu et al. 2011; Tao et al. 2014; Dias Carvalho et al. 2018; Yang et al. 2018). Furthermore, accumulating evidence indicates that mutant RAS proteins stimulate stress-adaptive responses, allowing the cell to resist tumor-associated stresses and chemotherapeutic agents (Commisso et al. 2013; Tao et al. 2014; Amaravadi et al. 2016; Yang et al. 2018).

SGs were observed in mutant KRAS pancreatic cancer cells but not in normal pancreas tissue, in both human samples and mouse models of pancreatic cancer (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). As SGs in this setting were detected in the absence of exogenous stress stimuli, but were present in hypoxic tumor regions, this study first linked SG formation with tumor-associated stresses in vivo. Moreover, the study showed that SGs were present in mutant KRAS pancreatic tumors but not in wildtype (WT) RAS tumors, despite similar levels of hypoxia. This observation indicates a cooperation between mutant KRAS signaling and tumor-associated stresses in SG formation. Of note, SGs were also detected in non-hypoxic regions of mutant KRAS pancreatic tumors, suggesting that mutant KRAS may cooperate with additional stresses in stimulating SG formation. Consistent with this model, mutant KRAS enhanced SG formation in cells exposed to various forms of stress in vitro. These included oxidative stress, proteotoxic stress, UV-C irradiation, and chemotherapeutic agent-induced stress. Mutant KRAS cells also showed a heightened dependence on SGs for survival under stress stimuli, when compared to KRAS-WT cancer cells (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). As such, inhibition of SG formation in KRAS mutant cells led to higher levels of cell death compared to KRAS-WT cells. Thus, higher cellular levels of SGs may indicate a heightened dependence on SGs for cancer cell survival. An earlier study reported that overexpression of mutant HRAS also stimulated SG formation thus suggesting that all mutant Ras isoforms may be able to stimulate SGs in vivo (Tourriere et al. 2003). With all of this in mind, SGs may be a unique vulnerability that can be exploited for the treatment of all RAS mutant tumors, the treatment options for which are currently limited.

Mechanistically, mutant KRAS was shown to stimulate SG formation by enhancing the levels of the prostaglandin 15-deoxy-delta 12,14-prostaglandin J2 (15-d-PGJ2) (Fig. 2) (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). 15-d-PGJ2 can induce SG formation by inhibiting translation through covalently binding to eIF4A to block its interaction with eIF4G, as well as stimulating eIF2 α phosphorylation (Kim et al. 2007; Tauber and Parker 2019). Recently, the nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (NRF2) was also implicated in 15-d-PGJ2-mediated SG formation in KRAS mutant pancreatic cancer cells (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2020). The mechanisms through which 15-d-PGJ2-stimulated NRF2 promotes SG formation remain unclear. However, NRF2 regulation of SGs was shown to rely on glutamine, thereby linking KRAS-mediated SG induction to glutamine metabolism.

Mutant KRAS was shown to stimulate 15-d-PGJ2 production through the downstream effector molecules RAF and RALGDS (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). Signaling from these KRAS effector molecules upregulates15-d-PGJ2 through two different paths. For one, mutant KRAS signaling upregulates cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2), which catalyzes 15-d-PGJ2 synthesis. Secondly, mutant KRAS



Fig. 2 SG regulation by pro-tumorigenic signaling. Oncogenes (mutant KRAS) and activation of pro-tumorigenic pathways (mTORC1, HDAC6, HBP) promote SG formation through multiple molecular mediators. The SG regulators are involved in induction (blue arrows) or disassembly (green lines) of SGs

downregulates the NAD⁺-dependent 15-hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase (HPGD), which inhibits prostaglandin catabolism.

Interestingly, 15-d-PGJ2 is also secreted from mutant KRAS cancer cells to stimulate SG formation in a paracrine manner (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). In addition, paracrine stimulation of SG formation by mutant KRAS cancer cells promoted the survival of KRAS-WT cells when exposed to stress stimuli. The observation that mutant KRAS cells can promote survival of KRAS-WT cells through paracrine induction of SG formation is important; it raises the possibility that SG formation serves as a platform for mutant KRAS to promote the stress resistance and survival of the various cell types in the tumor stroma. Coupling this idea with the well-established role of tumor stroma in the development, growth, and drug resistance of mutant KRAS tumors, these findings also highlight the need for a better understanding of how SGs are integrated in KRAS-driven tumorigenesis.

3.2 mTORC1

The mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) is a crucial signaling node that regulates cell survival, proliferation, and metabolism (Saxton and Sabatini 2017; Mossmann et al. 2018). mTOR operates in two multi-protein complexes: mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1) and mTOR complex 2 (mTORC2) which have distinct

compositions, functions, and substrate specificities. Both mTORC1 and mTORC2 are commonly hyperactivated in cancer; however, only mTORC1 activity has been linked to SG formation in cancer cells (Guertin and Sabatini 2007). mTORC1 is considered to be an essential factor for cancer metabolism reprogramming and adaptation to cellular stress (Chantranupong et al. 2016; Wolfson et al. 2016; Harachi et al. 2018; Lee et al. 2018). The mTORC1 catalytic complex consists of mTOR and co-factor molecules which include regulatory-associated protein of mTOR (RAPTOR), DEP domain containing mTOR interacting protein (DEPTOR) proline-rich AKT substrate 40 kDa (PRAS-40), FKBP38, and mammalian lethal with Sec13 protein 8 (mLST8). mTORC1 activity is both positively and negatively regulated by components of the catalytic complex.

Several studies have shown that mTORC1 activation in cancer cells can facilitate SG formation (Fig. 2). Inhibition of mTORC1, either genetically through shRNAmediated downregulation or through pharmacological inhibition of its catalytic activity, impairs SG formation in cancer cells exposed to oxidative or proteotoxic stress (Fournier et al. 2013; Wippich et al. 2013). Similarly, inhibition of mTORC1 activity through the downregulation of RAPTOR also impaired SG formation (Fournier et al. 2013). Furthermore, mTORC1 inhibition impaired the activations of SG-mediated anti-apoptotic pathways under stress conditions (Fournier et al. 2013).

While the mechanistic pathways through which mTORC1 facilitates SG formation have not been fully elucidated, two major downstream effector molecules, the ribosomal protein S6 kinase 1 and 2 (S6K1, S6K2) and the eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E (eIF4E) binding protein 1 (4EBP1), have been implicated (Fournier et al. 2013; Sfakianos et al. 2018). Both S6K1 and S6K2 were shown to localize to SGs, and their kinase activity was required for SG formation under conditions of oxidative stress (Sfakianos et al. 2018). Interestingly, S6K1 and S6K2 appear to play distinct roles in SG formation. S6K1 was shown to promote the formation of SGs by regulating eIF2 α phosphorylation, whereas S6K2 was required for SG maintenance after assembly (Sfakianos et al. 2018). mTORC1stimulated 4EBP1 has also been implicated in SG formation under oxidative stress conditions (Fig. 2). In contrast to mTORC1-S6K1 mediated SG formation, the formation of SGs via mTORC1-4EBP1 appears to be peIF2 α independent (Fournier et al. 2013). Instead, mTORC1-4EBP1 is thought to promote SGs by impinging on the eIF4E-eIF4GI interaction and translation initiation under stress.

It is somewhat paradoxical for a pathway that is best known for stimulating protein translation to be associated with translation inhibition. A potential explanation may be that under specific stress stimuli, mTORC1 promotes SG formation independent of its effect on protein synthesis. In this context, activation of stress kinases would counter mTORC1 signaling and inhibit translation; this would initiate SG formation which is then aided by the capacity of mTORC1 to promote protein interactions and modifications with roles in SG formation. Once components of the mTORC1 complex and effector molecules are recruited to SGs however, mTORC1 would be prevented from stimulating translation in the cytosolic compartment. In agreement with this model, SGs have been shown to inhibit mTORC1 activity

(Thedieck et al. 2013; Wippich et al. 2013). This is consistent with studies showing that while mTORC1 activation is required for cancer cell survival, chronic hyperactive mTORC1 can lead to apoptosis (Wippich et al. 2013). Thus, by recruiting mTORC1 and inhibiting its cytosolic function, SGs would contribute to cell survival by blunting chronic hyperactivation of mTORC1 (Wippich et al. 2013).

Mechanistically, SGs restrict mTORC1 hyperactivation through sequestering components of the catalytic complex including mTOR and RAPTOR and all three subunits (α -catalytic subunit; β and γ - regulatory subunits) of the upstream activator AMP-activated protein serine/threonine protein kinase (AMPK) (Hofmann et al. 2012; Takahara and Maeda 2012; Thedieck et al. 2013; Wippich et al. 2013). Distinct from mTOR and RAPTOR however, inhibition of AMPK does not impair SG formation in cancer cells. These studies have suggested that AMPK recruitment via interaction with G3BP1 occurs in the later stages of SG formation as a potential mechanism to restrain mTORC1 hyperactivation and promote survival.

Notably, the reactivation of mTORC1 in the recovery phase after stress has subsided has also been linked to SGs. As such, SG disassembly was shown to contribute to the activation of mTORC1 by the dual specificity tyrosine-phosphorylation-regulated kinase 3 (DYRK3) (Wippich et al. 2013). In its inactive state, DYRK3 promotes SG formation and, consequently, the recruitment of mTOR to SGs and inhibition of mTORC1. Stress recovery is associated with DYRK3 activation which stimulates SG dissolution to release mTORC1 components while simultaneously phosphorylating and inhibiting the mTORC1 inhibitor PRAS40. Altogether, these studies indicate that SG formation contributes to the inactivation of mTORC1 during oxidative stress, whereas SG dissolution contributes to the necessary reactivation during stress recovery.

3.3 Glycolysis and the Hexosamine Biosynthetic Pathway

It is well established that cancer cells alter their metabolism to derive energy from glycolysis instead of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation and utilize more glucose than normal cells (Ganapathy-Kanniappan and Geschwind 2013; Pavlova and Thompson 2016). Whereas the majority of glucose that enters the cell proceeds to glycolysis for ATP generation, the remaining glucose enters the hexosamine biosynthetic pathway (HBP) and along with glutamine, glucosamine, and acetyl-coenzyme A is utilized to generate the amino sugar uridine diphosphate N-acetylglucosamine (UDP-GlcNAc) (Akella et al. 2019). Both glycolysis and the HBP pathway are known to promote SG formation, indicating that enhanced glycolytic and HBP flux may contribute to the formation of SGs observed in tumors (Fig. 2) (Jain et al. 2016).

A proteomic analysis of mammalian stress granule cores in cancer cells revealed a large number of proteins with ATPase activity as components of SGs (Jain et al. 2016). This study also showed that ATP is required for both SG assembly and dynamics. Whether specific ATPases are required for these processes remains to be

elucidated (Jain et al. 2016). However, given that cancer cells have a preferential reliance on glycolysis for ATP production, inhibition of glycolysis might be expected to impair SG formation in cancer cells. This prediction is supported by evidence that blocking the glycolytic pathway impaired SG formation in sarcoma cells (Jain et al. 2016). Glycolytic inhibitors, therefore, may be a promising strategy to inhibit SGs in vivo.

The final product of the HBP pathways, UDP-GlcNAc, is critical for the generation of metabolic intermediates as well as for the glycosylation of proteins; UDP aids in the N-linked and O-linked glycosylation of proteins in the ER and Golgi and in the O-Linked N-Acetylglucosamine (O-GlcNAc) modification of nuclear and cytoplasmic proteins by OGT (O-GlcNAc transferase) (Akella et al. 2019). Several studies support a role for glycosylation in tumorigenesis, and changes in protein glycosylation have been observed in several cancers including those of the pancreas, colon, melanoma, lung, liver, and prostate (Sharma et al. 2016). One proposed mechanism through which altered protein glycosylation contributes to cancer progression is through enabling cancer cells to cope with stress. Stress stimuli have been shown to enhance protein O-GlcNAc modifications, and oncogenic pathways such as PI3K-mTOR-MYC and MEK/ERK signaling pathways can stimulate OGT activity and O-GlcNAc modifications to enhance cell survival under stress (Sohn et al. 2004; Zachara et al. 2004; Taylor et al. 2008; Ferrer et al. 2014; Sodi et al. 2015; Zhang et al. 2015; Katai et al. 2016).

An RNA-mediated interference-based screen in osteosarcoma cells identified the HBP pathway and O-GlcNAc protein modifications as critical to SG formation, thereby implicating SGs as a potential mechanism through which enhanced HBP flux promotes tumorigenesis (Ohn et al. 2008). Knockdown of either sortilin (transmembrane protein that regulates the vesicular transport of the GLUT4 glucose transporter and glucose uptake), GFAT2 (glutamine: fructose 6 phosphate amidotransferase 2), or OGT inhibited SG formation in cancer cells but had no effect on eIF2α phosphorylation. Thus, the HBP pathway acts independently of peIF2a in inducing SGs in cancer cells. Instead, HBP-dependent SG formation is mediated by O-GlcNAc modification of receptor for activated C kinase 1 (RACK1), PROHIBITIN-2, and several ribosomal proteins, which promotes their aggregation into SGs (Ohn et al. 2008). In addition to components of the translational machinery, the HBP pathway regulates multiple proteins with established roles in SG formation (mTOR and AMPK) and can be manipulated by endogenous metabolites (glutamine) and oncogenic signaling pathways implicated in SG formation (PI3K and RAS/RAF). It remains to be elucidated how these signals integrate in vivo to promote SG upregulation. Nonetheless, given the role of the HBP pathway in SG formation, it is a promising therapeutic target for inhibiting SG formation in cancer.

3.4 HDAC6

Histone acetylation and deacetylation is an important posttranslational mechanism that regulates gene expression. Histone deacetylase (HDAC) proteins are key enzymes that regulate acetylation levels. Within the HDAC family, HDAC6 is unique as it determines the acetylation status of not only histones but also of several non-histone substrates such as dynein, α-tubulin, cortactin, and HSP90 (Li et al. 2018). HDAC6 is overexpressed in melanoma, lung, pancreas, breast, and bladder cancer and is thought to promote tumorigenesis by regulating cancer cell proliferation, metastasis, and immune regulators through both its histone and non-histone substrates (Lee et al. 2008; Wickstrom et al. 2010; Lafarga et al. 2012; Woan et al. 2015; Li et al. 2018). HDAC6 was shown to be a stable integral component of SGs and critical to SG formation in cancer cells under various stress stimuli including oxidative stress, UV irradiation, mitochondrial stress, or heat shock (Kwon et al. 2007). Mechanistically, HDAC6 is thought to promote SG formation through deacetylating G3BP1 which stimulates its RNA-dependent interaction with PABP1, a key component and regulator of SG assembly (Fig. 2) (Gal et al. 2019). In addition, the interaction of HDAC6 with dynein and microtubules has also been suggested to promote SG formation, potentially through mediating mRNP translocation to SGs (Kwon et al. 2007).

4 Stress Granules and Cancer Hallmarks

Significant amount of evidence supports a role for SGs in tumorigenesis. However, the cancer hallmarks impacted by SGs, and the mechanisms through which they do so, remain to be fully understood. This section discusses the role of SGs in the pathogenesis of cancer and the evidence linking SGs to cancer cell proliferation, metastasis, and survival and chemotherapy resistance.

4.1 Stress Granules and Proliferation

Accumulating evidence indicates that SG formation is linked to the proliferative status of cells. One such example is cellular senescence, which has been shown to have a profound effect on the cellular capacity to form SGs. Cellular senescence is a cytostatic program that can be triggered by multiple mechanisms. These include (a) telomere attrition that occurs with replicative "aging" of cells – known as replicative senescence – and (b) exposure to exogenous agents that induce DNA damage (oxidative stress, chemotherapy, UV light), which is referred to as stress-induced premature senescence and leads to cell-cycle arrest via the activation of the DNA damage response (DDR). Lastly, acquisition of oncogenic mutations can lead

to oncogene-induced senescence, which can also be mediated by DDR (Campisi and d'Adda di Fagagna 2007; Campisi 2013).

As a cell cycle-arrest program, senescence functions as a tumor-suppressive mechanism. However, senescent cells can also contribute to the generation of a tumor-promoting microenvironment via the secretion of several cytokines and chemokines (senescence-associated secretory phenotype; SASP) that promote cell cycle progression, de-differentiation, and metastasis. In in vitro models of stressinduced premature senescence, transition from the proliferative state to pre-senescence and senescence correlated with a progressive impairment of the cellular capacity to form SGs (Lian and Gallouzi 2009; Moujaber et al. 2017; Omer et al. 2018). These observations raised the possibility that SGs may play a role in preventing cells from exiting cell cycle and entering senescence. Mechanistically, senescence-dependent SG impairment was shown to be driven by the depletion of the transcription factor specific protein 1 (SP1) which regulates the expression of the SG-nucleating proteins G3BP1, TIA-1/TIAR, eIF4G, hnRNPK, and HuR (Moujaber et al. 2017). Consistent with a role for SGs in inhibiting senescence, a study showed SG inhibition via G3BP1 knockdown promoted stress-induced cellular senescence (Omer et al. 2018). SGs therefore appear to inhibit cellular senescence, while acquisition of the senescent phenotype on the other hand suppresses SGs. This is consistent with the tumor suppressive role of senescence and the function of SGs as a cytoprotective mechanism that can promote tumorigenesis. It should be noted, however, that PAI-1 – a marker of senescence as well as a downstream effector and key component of SASP - is recruited to SGs (Omer et al. 2018). As translocation to SGs would prevent the secretion of PAI-1, SGs in this setting could, in theory, function to suppress SASP and the associated tumorpromoting activity. This raises a note of caution regarding SG inhibition for the treatment of cancer; while inhibition of SGs could push cells toward senescence and, thus, halt tumor growth, the lack of SGs in senescent cells could also aid tumorigenesis by contributing to SASP.

Several proteins and mRNAs that carry out cell division localize to SGs in cancer cells; this observation supports the idea that SGs play a role in coordinating cell proliferation. RBFOX2 is a member of the RBFOX family of proteins that regulate alternative pre-mRNA splicing and mRNA stability (Jin et al. 2003; Lovci et al. 2013). Under stress conditions, RBFOX2 is recruited to SGs via its RNA-binding domain and preferentially binds cell cycle-related mRNAs including retinoblastoma 1 (RB1) mRNA (Park et al. 2017). RB1 is a negative cell cycle regulator, and excess RB1 arrests cells in G1. This study proposed that SGs promote cell cycle progression via RBFOX2-mediated recruitment and inhibition of RB1 mRNA translation (Choi et al. 2019). Recruitment of mRNA transcripts encoding for proteins involved in proliferation appears to be a general theme of SGs, as gene enrichment analysis of mRNAs in SG cores demonstrated that proto-oncogene transcripts (e.g., ABL2, PDGFRA, GSK3B, RUNX1, AKAP11) were highly enriched (Namkoong et al. 2018). Importantly, this study showed that while distinct stresses showed differences in the variety of mRNAs that were preferentially recruited to SGs, enrichment of proto-oncogene transcripts was shared across stress types. Given that protooncogene transcripts are rich in adenylate-uridylate (AU) sequences and consequently subject to mRNA processing and degradation, it has been suggested that recruitment to SGs may promote their stability, expression, and function to promote tumorigenesis (Namkoong et al. 2018). While several lines of evidence support a role for SGs in cancer cell proliferation under stress, studies also indicate that transcripts of both negative and positive regulators of proliferation are recruited to SGs. In addition, several of the protein components of SGs are involved in both negative and positive proliferation pathways. It is not clear how SGs would support cell proliferation by capturing proteins and mRNAs with seemingly opposite functions. It is possible that these components may be recruited at different levels relative to one another and that the sum of all parts ultimately favors proliferation.

In principle however, depending on cell intrinsic and extrinsic stimuli, the cellular levels of either positive or negative regulators of proliferation, as well as the levels at which they are recruited to SGs relative to one another, can shift. In addition, these transcripts could also be differentially modified through interactions with SG components with roles in mRNA processing and stability. As such, there is perhaps a context specific and dynamic balance between proliferative and anti-proliferative components of SGs. This would suggest that the impact of SGs on proliferation could also depend on context. With this in mind, it is interesting that primary osteosarcoma tumors where SGs were downregulated by shRNA-mediated knockdown of G3BP1 showed no difference in proliferation rate compared to control. Further studies are needed to understand whether this is specific to osteosarcoma or a shared phenotype of all tumors. However, this study may indicate that in the context of tumorigenesis, SGs may aid proliferation in later stages of tumor development or in specific cancer cell subclones, perhaps when a specific threshold of SG formation and SG signaling output is reached.

4.2 Stress Granules and Suppression of Cell Death

The relationship between stress granules and cell death is perhaps the earliest studied function of SGs. A number of in vitro studies demonstrate that SGs block the cellular apoptotic machinery that is triggered by stress stimuli in cancer cells, and several SG-mediated anti-apoptotic pathways have been defined. In addition, numerous studies have also shown that SGs are critical determinants of the sensitivity of cancer cells to chemotherapeutic agents.

4.2.1 Stress Granule-Mediated Suppression of Stress-Induced Apoptosis

SGs control live-or-die cell fate decisions along two broad paths. The first is through the sequestration of pro-apoptotic factors, limiting their activity at their target locations. Secondly, SGs curb the production of reactive oxygen species, limiting apoptosis-inducing stress stimuli and cell damage. As discussed above, recruitment of components of the mTORC1 complex allows SGs to prevent mTORC1hyperactivation-induced apoptosis in cancer cells. In addition, Arimoto et al. reported that SGs inhibit apoptosis by preventing p38 and JNK activation (Arimoto et al. 2008). Specifically, under oxidative stress conditions, SGs recruit RACK1 thus preventing its interaction with the MAPK kinase MTK1, which is required for p38/pJNK mediated apoptosis of cervical cancer cells (Arimoto et al. 2008). The coiled coil containing protein kinase (ROCK1) is another activator of JNK that is recruited to SGs (Tsai and Wei 2010). Sequestration of ROCK1 to SGs in cancer cells prevents the ROCK1-mediated phosphorylation of the JNK-interacting protein 3 (JIP)-3, thus inhibiting JNK activation and the induction of JNK-mediated apoptosis. In addition, translocation of TRAF2 to SGs inhibits TNF-mediated activation of nuclear factor (NF)-kB and apoptosis (Kim et al. 2005). Studies in non-cancerous cells show that SGs can recruit arginvlated calreticutin to prevent its translocation to the plasma membrane and apoptotic function during stress; whether this mechanism also occurs in cancer cells remains to be determined (Lopez Sambrooks et al. 2012). More recently, it was demonstrated that macrophages utilize the SG translocation of DEAD-box helicase 3 X-linked (DDX3) to inhibit NLRP3 inflammasome activation (Samir et al. 2019). Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome induces the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines and pyroptosis - a form of inflammatory cell death (Samir et al. 2019). Given the role of macrophages in driving tumor progression, it is tempting to speculate that SGs may promote tumorigenesis by preventing macrophage pyroptosis.

SGs have been shown to reduce ROS levels and ROS-dependent apoptosis; however, the mechanisms behind the antioxidant activity of SGs are not fully elucidated (Takahashi et al. 2013). One study identified an antioxidant function of the ubiquitin-specific peptidase 10 (USP10) and proposed that SGs may reduce ROS levels by facilitating the activation of USP10. It is currently unknown, however, how SGs may promote the antioxidant function of USP10 and how USP10 functions as an antioxidant (Takahashi et al. 2013). As discussed above, the NRF2 antioxidant pathway has been shown to promote SG formation. Given the role of SGs in regulating ROS levels, it would be interesting to determine whether SGs also impact the antioxidant activity of NRF2 (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2020).

4.2.2 Stress Granules and Chemotherapy Resistance

Studies in various in vitro models have explored the relationship between SGs and cancer cell resistance to chemotherapy. These studies have shown that chemotherapeutic agents including bortezomib, cisplatin, etoposide, oxaliplatin, paclitaxel, and sorafenib induce SG formation. A comprehensive review of these studies has been recently published (Gao et al. 2019). This section highlights the most salient aspects of SG-mediated drug resistance.

A shared feature of all chemotherapeutic agents that drive SG formation is that they do so by inducing the phosphorylation of $eIF2\alpha$. The exact kinases responsible

for eIF2 α phosphorylation, however, differ across agents. Sorafenib is a Raf1/Mek/ Erk kinase inhibitor that is FDA approved for the treatment of patients with advanced hepatocarcinoma (HCC), renal carcinoma, and metastatic, progressive, and differentiated thyroid carcinoma refractory to iodine treatment. Sorafenib has been shown to induce SGs (Lin et al. 2012; Adjibade et al. 2015). Further studies showed that sorafenib treatment lead to the activation of the unfolded protein response (UPR) and induced SG formation via PERK-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α (Adjibade et al. 2015; Pakos-Zebrucka et al. 2016; Feng et al. 2017).

Bortezomib is a proteasome inhibitor that is FDA approved for the treatment of multiple myeloma and mantle cell myeloma. Bortezomib treatment induced SGs in cancer cells of the colon, lung, cervix, head, and neck via HRI-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α (Fournier et al. 2010; Kaehler et al. 2014; Burwick and Aktas 2017). Furthermore, bortezomib-induced SGs were shown to recruit and promote the degradation of transcripts of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21 (WAF1/CIP1). As p21 is a protein that promotes cell cycle arrest and apoptosis, it was proposed that bortezomib-induced SGs lead to apoptosis inhibition and treatment resistance through downregulating p21.

Chemotherapeutic agents such as 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) cisplatin, etoposide, or oxaliplatin – which are used for the treatment of several cancers including colorectal, pancreas, breast, and head and neck – have been shown to induce SGs. 5-FU induces SG assembly by stimulating PKR-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α (Kaehler et al. 2014). In all reported instances, SG formation in response to chemotherapeutic agents functioned as a mechanism of resistance to chemotherapy-induced cell death. In addition, inhibition of SGs, or of the kinases responsible for peIF2- α -mediated SG formation, sensitized cancer cells to chemotherapeutic agents.

Taken together these studies suggest that the blockage of SG formation would enhance chemotherapy cancer treatment. In addition, tumors driven by oncogenic pathways that stimulate SGs such as mutant RAS are well documented as refractory to chemotherapy. The capacity of these pathways to stimulate SGs therefore may also provide mechanistic insight into chemotherapy resistance and identify patients that could most benefit from anti-stress granule therapy.

4.3 Stress Granules and Tumor Metastasis

Invasion of local tissue and spread to distant sites to form metastases is a central feature of cancer and the primary cause of death for >90% of cancer patients (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). Understanding the biological mechanisms of the metastatic process is crucial in finding successful therapeutic opportunities. The development of metastasis is a complex process that requires cancer cells to leave the local environment, circulate in the bloodstream, and acclimatize and survive the new environment of a secondary site. Consistent with the idea that highly metastatic cells utilize SGs for migration and survival, SGs have been observed in disseminated tumor cells isolated from the bone marrow specimens of breast cancer patients

(Bartkowiak et al. 2015). In addition, Somasekharan et al. demonstrated that the metastatic potential of osteosarcoma cells is linked to SG formation (Somasekharan et al. 2015). SG inhibition by shRNA-mediated knockdown of G3BP1 led to an impairment of the invasive and metastatic potential of sarcoma cells in vivo. Formation of SGs in this study was linked to the upregulation of YB-1, which can directly bind to the 5' UTR of G3BP1 mRNA to upregulate its translation. In agreement with these observations, a class I HDAC inhibitor suppressed sarcoma metastasis by enhancing YB-1 acetylation, which blocked the interaction of YB-1 with its mRNA target G3BP1, and downregulated G3BP1 levels and SG formation (El-Naggar et al. 2019). While the mechanisms through which SGs promote invasion and metastasis were unexplained in this study, the authors raised the possibility that SGs might sequester mRNAs encoding for proteins that inhibit invasion and metastasis. Sequestration of these mRNAs to SGs would prevent synthesis of the proteins they encode, thus enhancing the cellular capacity to invade and metastasize. In addition, based on the observation that G3BP1 knockdown reverted the growth pattern of primary tumors to noninvasive borders, this study proposed that SGs facilitate invasive capacity by selectively releasing mRNAs that encode matrixdegrading enzymes for translation.

Other studies suggest that SGs promote metastasis via inhibiting the ribonuclease inhibitor 1 (RNH1) which promotes metastasis through stimulating the activity of angiogenin (Pizzo et al. 2013). RNH1 is a component of SGs, and downregulation of RNH1 promoted migration and metastasis (Pizzo et al. 2013; Yao et al. 2013). Recruitment of RBFOX2 to SGs has also been shown to promote metastasis of melanoma cells to the lung as inhibiting the localization of RBFOX2 to SGs diminished lung metastasis in a mouse model (Choi et al. 2019). It is currently unknown how RBFOX2 recruitment to SGs may promote metastasis, but selective recruitment or exclusion of mRNAs encoding proteins, which inhibit or promote metastasis respectively, have been proposed as potential mechanisms (Choi et al. 2019). Another study in pancreatic cancer cells proposed that SGs may be implicated in the degradation of mRNA transcripts encoding for Binder of Arl Two (BART), which impairs cell invasion and metastasis by inhibiting ARL2-mediated activation of the RHO small GTPase, which is a key mediator of cell migration and metastasis (Taniuchi et al. 2011a, b). Although direct evidence that SGs contribute to BART downregulation is lacking, given that BART can be degraded by G3BP1, it is possible that SG formation enhances the interaction of BART mRNA with G3BP1 as well as BART degradation to facilitate cell invasion. Studies in noncancerous cells also showed that RHO is both a component and a mediator of SG formation, suggesting that a potential mechanism through which RHO promotes metastasis may be through SG formation (Tsai and Wei 2010). Taken together these studies indicate that while multiple lines of evidence point to a role of SGs in metastasis, further work is needed to identify and characterize the molecular mediators through which SGs may support this process.

5 Concluding Remarks

Stress adaptation, driven by dysregulated cancer signaling, is a fundamental property of cancer that has yet to be fully elucidated. As reviewed here, evidence from multiple in vitro and in vivo models indicates that oncogenic mutations and dysregulated signaling pathways in cancer modify the canonical molecules that regulate SG formation. By doing so, cancer cells take advantage of SG formation to enhance stress adaptation.

Oncogenic Ras mutations, hyperactivation of mTORC1 and HDAC, and dysregulation of glycolytic and hexosamine biosynthetic pathways have emerged as key pathways that stimulate SG formation in cancer cells. However, the full scope of oncogenic signaling pathways that may regulate SG formation remains to be established and may include a broader signaling network than is currently known. A recent study indicated that mutations in the E3 ubiquitin ligase binding adaptor SPOP1, which occur in $\sim 15\%$ of primary prostate cancers, led to enhanced SG formation in prostate cancer cells in vitro (Shi et al. 2019). As such, prostate cancers with SPOP1 mutations may be another example of tumors with enhanced SG formation and stress adaptation. Additional metabolic processes may also play an important role in SG formation in cancer. Glutamine deprivation was shown to impact SG formation in pancreatic cancer cells (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2020). However, cancer cells are depleted of several non-essential amino acids with roles in purine/pyrimidine synthesis, protein translation, and glutathione regulation which can impact translation inhibition and cellular stress and consequently SG formation. Lastly, protein levels of SG nucleators are upregulated in several tumors compared to normal tissue raising the possibility that higher levels of free SG-nucleator proteins in cancer may also amplify SG formation (French et al. 2002; Wang et al. 2018).

The initial view that SGs function solely to store RNA has been offset by a wealth of data that link SGs to several signal transduction and gene expression regulation pathways. In addition, it has been clearly demonstrated that the composition of SGs can vary significantly depending on the type of stress and tissue. The model that has emerged from these studies is that SG levels, composition, and dynamics determine their signaling output. As such, current studies aimed at understanding the role of SGs in cancer and their molecular mediators must address their context-dependent specificities and relevance.

Much remains to be learned about the cellular processes that SGs regulate in cancer and how they impact tumorigenesis. In addition, it still remains to be understood whether SGs are a feature of all tumors or only those of specific tissues (e.g., pancreatic cancer, osteosarcoma). As stress and the dysregulated signaling pathways described here are common in cancer, the expectation would be that SGs may also be a shared feature for most types of tumors. In the same vein, mTORC1, HDAC, and metabolic pathways are often dysregulated in the tumor stroma which is also exposed to stress stimuli. In addition, evidence that mutant KRAS can promote SG formation in a paracrine manner suggests that cancer cells may also instruct SG

formation in the tumor stroma (Grabocka and Bar-Sagi 2016). The question that inevitably arises is whether SGs are present in the tumor stroma and does this impact tumorigenesis. It is also important to note that SGs are part of a larger group of stress-adaptive organelles that are hijacked by cancer cells under stress including macropinosomes, autophagosomes, and lysosomes (Commisso et al. 2013; Perera et al. 2015; Amaravadi et al. 2016). In yeast, SGs are cleared by autophagy, and evidence suggests that targeting of SGs to degradative organelles by autophagy may be conserved in mammalian cells (Buchan et al. 2013; Ryu et al. 2014; Marrone et al. 2018). This raises the possibility that SGs may interact and integrate with other stress-adaptive organelles in cancer. Such interactions could have important implications for the stress adaptation of cancer cells and tumor progression. Future studies aimed at answering these questions can provide important insight into the role of SGs in tumorigenesis.

Given the evidence that SGs may play an important role in tumorigenesis, it will be essential to develop animal models that assess their tumor-relevant functions. Development of tools for in vivo imaging of SGs in such models may allow visualization of the context-dependent specificities of their formation. Another current challenge is the lack of specific SG inhibitors. Current pharmacological agents that inhibit SGs have broad effects. Additionally, genetic inhibition of SG formation is usually achieved through targeting one or more SG nucleators which, generally, have functions beyond SGs. The understanding of specific interactions or modifications that determine the SG-nucleating capacity of these molecules is critical for the development of tools that allow for the distinction of their SG-specific function and roles in tumorigenesis. The exciting work that lies ahead to fully elucidate the function of SGs in tumorigenesis also has promising therapeutic prospects. Given the well-documented roles of SGs in the chemotherapeutic response, the development of anti-SG therapies has the potential to provide efficacious treatment modalities for cancer patients.

Acknowledgments We thank Alexandra Redding, William Koeblitz, and Guillaume Fonteneau for critical reading and linguistic corrections. This work was supported by NCI grant R37CA230645 to EG. The authors declare no conflicts of interest. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

References

- Adjibade P, St-Sauveur VG, Quevillon Huberdeau M, Fournier MJ, Savard A, Coudert L, Khandjian EW, Mazroui R (2015) Sorafenib, a multikinase inhibitor, induces formation of stress granules in hepatocarcinoma cells. Oncotarget 6(41):43927–43943
- Akella NM, Ciraku L, Reginato MJ (2019) Fueling the fire: emerging role of the hexosamine biosynthetic pathway in cancer. BMC Biol 17(1):52

Amaravadi R, Kimmelman AC, White E (2016) Recent insights into the function of autophagy in cancer. Genes Dev 30(17):1913–1930

Anastasiou D (2017) Tumour microenvironment factors shaping the cancer metabolism landscape. Br J Cancer 116(3):277–286

- Anderson P, Kedersha N (2008) Stress granules: the Tao of RNA triage. Trends Biochem Sci 33 (3):141–150
- Arimoto K, Fukuda H, Imajoh-Ohmi S, Saito H, Takekawa M (2008) Formation of stress granules inhibits apoptosis by suppressing stress-responsive MAPK pathways. Nat Cell Biol 10 (11):1324–1332
- Arrigo AP, Suhan JP, Welch WJ (1988) Dynamic changes in the structure and intracellular locale of the mammalian low-molecular-weight heat shock protein. Mol Cell Biol 8(12):5059–5071
- Bartkowiak K, Kwiatkowski M, Buck F, Gorges TM, Nilse L, Assmann V, Andreas A, Muller V, Wikman H, Riethdorf S, Schluter H, Pantel K (2015) Disseminated tumor cells persist in the bone marrow of breast cancer patients through sustained activation of the unfolded protein response. Cancer Res 75(24):5367–5377
- Bordeleau ME, Cencic R, Lindqvist L, Oberer M, Northcote P, Wagner G, Pelletier J (2006) RNA-mediated sequestration of the RNA helicase eIF4A by Pateamine A inhibits translation initiation. Chem Biol 13(12):1287–1295
- Buchan JR (2014) mRNP granules. Assembly, function, and connections with disease. RNA Biol 11(8):1019–1030
- Buchan JR, Parker R (2009) Eukaryotic stress granules: the ins and outs of translation. Mol Cell 36 (6):932–941
- Buchan JR, Muhlrad D, Parker R (2008) P bodies promote stress granule assembly in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol 183(3):441–455
- Buchan JR, Kolaitis RM, Taylor JP, Parker R (2013) Eukaryotic stress granules are cleared by autophagy and Cdc48/VCP function. Cell 153(7):1461–1474
- Burwick N, Aktas BH (2017) The eIF2-alpha kinase HRI: a potential target beyond the red blood cell. Expert Opin Ther Targets 21(12):1171–1177
- Campisi J (2013) Aging, cellular senescence, and cancer. Annu Rev Physiol 75:685-705
- Campisi J, d'Adda di Fagagna F (2007) Cellular senescence: when bad things happen to good cells. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8(9):729–740
- Carpio MA, Lopez Sambrooks C, Durand ES, Hallak ME (2010) The arginylation-dependent association of calreticulin with stress granules is regulated by calcium. Biochem J 429(1):63–72
- Chantranupong L, Scaria SM, Saxton RA, Gygi MP, Shen K, Wyant GA, Wang T, Harper JW, Gygi SP, Sabatini DM (2016) The CASTOR proteins are arginine sensors for the mTORC1 pathway. Cell 165(1):153–164
- Choi S, Sa M, Cho N, Kim KK, Park SH (2019) Rbfox2 dissociation from stress granules suppresses cancer progression. Exp Mol Med 51(4):49
- Collier NC, Heuser J, Levy MA, Schlesinger MJ (1988) Ultrastructural and biochemical analysis of the stress granule in chicken embryo fibroblasts. J Cell Biol 106(4):1131–1139
- Commisso C, Davidson SM, Soydaner-Azeloglu RG, Parker SJ, Kamphorst JJ, Hackett S, Grabocka E, Nofal M, Drebin JA, Thompson CB, Rabinowitz JD, Metallo CM, Vander Heiden MG, Bar-Sagi D (2013) Macropinocytosis of protein is an amino acid supply route in Ras-transformed cells. Nature 497(7451):633–637
- Cruz A, Verma M, Wolozin B (2019) The pathophysiology of tau and stress granules in disease. Adv Exp Med Biol 1184:359–372
- Dang Y, Kedersha N, Low WK, Romo D, Gorospe M, Kaufman R, Anderson P, Liu JO (2006) Eukaryotic initiation factor 2alpha-independent pathway of stress granule induction by the natural product pateamine A. J Biol Chem 281(43):32870–32878
- Dias Carvalho P, Guimaraes CF, Cardoso AP, Mendonca S, Costa AM, Oliveira MJ, Velho S (2018) KRAS oncogenic signaling extends beyond cancer cells to orchestrate the microenvironment. Cancer Res 78(1):7–14
- Donnelly N, Gorman AM, Gupta S, Samali A (2013) The eIF2alpha kinases: their structures and functions. Cell Mol Life Sci 70(19):3493–3511
- Easwaran H, Tsai HC, Baylin SB (2014) Cancer epigenetics: tumor heterogeneity, plasticity of stem-like states, and drug resistance. Mol Cell 54(5):716–727

- Eirew P, Steif A, Khattra J, Ha G, Yap D, Farahani H, Gelmon K, Chia S, Mar C, Wan A, Laks E, Biele J, Shumansky K, Rosner J, McPherson A, Nielsen C, Roth AJ, Lefebvre C, Bashashati A, de Souza C, Siu C, Aniba R, Brimhall J, Oloumi A, Osako T, Bruna A, Sandoval JL, Algara T, Greenwood W, Leung K, Cheng H, Xue H, Wang Y, Lin D, Mungall AJ, Moore R, Zhao Y, Lorette J, Nguyen L, Huntsman D, Eaves CJ, Hansen C, Marra MA, Caldas C, Shah SP, Aparicio S (2015) Dynamics of genomic clones in breast cancer patient xenografts at single-cell resolution. Nature 518(7539):422–426
- El-Naggar AM, Sorensen PH (2018) Translational control of aberrant stress responses as a hallmark of cancer. J Pathol 244(5):650–666
- El-Naggar AM, Somasekharan SP, Wang Y, Cheng H, Negri GL, Pan M, Wang XQ, Delaidelli A, Rafn B, Cran J, Zhang F, Zhang H, Colborne S, Gleave M, Mandinova A, Kedersha N, Hughes CS, Surdez D, Delattre O, Wang Y, Huntsman DG, Morin GB, Sorensen PH (2019) Class I HDAC inhibitors enhance YB-1 acetylation and oxidative stress to block sarcoma metastasis. EMBO Rep 20(12):e48375
- Emara MM, Fujimura K, Sciaranghella D, Ivanova V, Ivanov P, Anderson P (2012) Hydrogen peroxide induces stress granule formation independent of eIF2alpha phosphorylation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 423(4):763–769
- Farny NG, Kedersha NL, Silver PA (2009) Metazoan stress granule assembly is mediated by P-eIF2alpha-dependent and -independent mechanisms. RNA 15(10):1814–1821
- Feng YX, Jin DX, Sokol ES, Reinhardt F, Miller DH, Gupta PB (2017) Cancer-specific PERK signaling drives invasion and metastasis through CREB3L1. Nat Commun 8(1):1079
- Ferrer CM, Lynch TP, Sodi VL, Falcone JN, Schwab LP, Peacock DL, Vocadlo DJ, Seagroves TN, Reginato MJ (2014) O-GlcNAcylation regulates cancer metabolism and survival stress signaling via regulation of the HIF-1 pathway. Mol Cell 54(5):820–831
- Fiaschi T, Chiarugi P (2012) Oxidative stress, tumor microenvironment, and metabolic reprogramming: a diabolic liaison. Int J Cell Biol 2012:762825
- Fournier MJ, Gareau C, Mazroui R (2010) The chemotherapeutic agent bortezomib induces the formation of stress granules. Cancer Cell Int 10:12
- Fournier MJ, Coudert L, Mellaoui S, Adjibade P, Gareau C, Cote MF, Sonenberg N, Gaudreault RC, Mazroui R (2013) Inactivation of the mTORC1-eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E pathway alters stress granule formation. Mol Cell Biol 33(11):2285–2301
- French J, Stirling R, Walsh M, Kennedy HD (2002) The expression of Ras-GTPase activating protein SH3 domain-binding proteins, G3BPs, in human breast cancers. Histochem J 34 (5):223–231
- Fujimura K, Katahira J, Kano F, Yoneda Y, Murata M (2009) Microscopic dissection of the process of stress granule assembly. Biochim Biophys Acta 1793(11):1728–1737
- Fujimura K, Sasaki AT, Anderson P (2012) Selenite targets eIF4E-binding protein-1 to inhibit translation initiation and induce the assembly of non-canonical stress granules. Nucleic Acids Res 40(16):8099–8110
- Gal J, Chen J, Na DY, Tichacek L, Barnett KR, Zhu H (2019) The acetylation of Lysine-376 of G3BP1 regulates RNA binding and stress granule dynamics. Mol Cell Biol 39(22)
- Ganapathy-Kanniappan S, Geschwind JF (2013) Tumor glycolysis as a target for cancer therapy: progress and prospects. Mol Cancer 12:152
- Gao X, Jiang L, Gong Y, Chen X, Ying M, Zhu H, He Q, Yang B, Cao J (2019) Stress granule: a promising target for cancer treatment. Br J Pharmacol 176(23):4421–4433
- Gilks N, Kedersha N, Ayodele M, Shen L, Stoecklin G, Dember LM, Anderson P (2004) Stress granule assembly is mediated by prion-like aggregation of TIA-1. Mol Biol Cell 15 (12):5383–5398
- Gorrini C, Harris IS, Mak TW (2013) Modulation of oxidative stress as an anticancer strategy. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12(12):931–947
- Gouirand V, Guillaumond F, Vasseur S (2018) Influence of the tumor microenvironment on cancer cells metabolic reprogramming. Front Oncol 8:117

- Grabocka E, Bar-Sagi D (2016) Mutant KRAS enhances tumor cell fitness by upregulating stress granules. Cell 167(7):1803–1813.e1812
- Guertin DA, Sabatini DM (2007) Defining the role of mTOR in cancer. Cancer Cell 12(1):9-22
- Gutierrez-Beltran E, Moschou PN, Smertenko AP, Bozhkov PV (2015) Tudor staphylococcal nuclease links formation of stress granules and processing bodies with mRNA catabolism in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 27(3):926–943
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144(5):646-674
- Harachi M, Masui K, Okamura Y, Tsukui R, Mischel PS, Shibata N (2018) mTOR complexes as a nutrient sensor for driving cancer progression. Int J Mol Sci 19(10)
- Herman AB, Silva Afonso M, Kelemen SE, Ray M, Vrakas CN, Burke AC, Scalia RG, Moore K, Autieri MV (2019) Regulation of stress granule formation by inflammation, vascular injury, and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39(10):2014–2027
- Hofmann S, Cherkasova V, Bankhead P, Bukau B, Stoecklin G (2012) Translation suppression promotes stress granule formation and cell survival in response to cold shock. Mol Biol Cell 23 (19):3786–3800
- Ivanov P, Kedersha N, Anderson P (2019) Stress granules and processing bodies in translational control. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 11(5)
- Jackson RJ, Hellen CU, Pestova TV (2010) The mechanism of eukaryotic translation initiation and principles of its regulation. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11(2):113–127
- Jain S, Wheeler JR, Walters RW, Agrawal A, Barsic A, Parker R (2016) ATPase-modulated stress granules contain a diverse proteome and substructure. Cell 164(3):487–498
- Jin Y, Suzuki H, Maegawa S, Endo H, Sugano S, Hashimoto K, Yasuda K, Inoue K (2003) A vertebrate RNA-binding protein Fox-1 regulates tissue-specific splicing via the pentanucleotide GCAUG. EMBO J 22(4):905–912
- Joyce JA, Pollard JW (2009) Microenvironmental regulation of metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 9 (4):239–252
- Kaehler C, Isensee J, Hucho T, Lehrach H, Krobitsch S (2014) 5-fluorouracil affects assembly of stress granules based on RNA incorporation. Nucleic Acids Res 42(10):6436–6447
- Katai E, Pal J, Poor VS, Purewal R, Miseta A, Nagy T (2016) Oxidative stress induces transient O-GlcNAc elevation and tau dephosphorylation in SH-SY5Y cells. J Cell Mol Med 20 (12):2269–2277
- Kedersha NL, Gupta M, Li W, Miller I, Anderson P (1999) RNA-binding proteins TIA-1 and TIAR link the phosphorylation of eIF-2 alpha to the assembly of mammalian stress granules. J Cell Biol 147(7):1431–1442
- Kedersha N, Ivanov P, Anderson P (2013) Stress granules and cell signaling: more than just a passing phase? Trends Biochem Sci 38(10):494–506
- Khong A, Matheny T, Jain S, Mitchell SF, Wheeler JR, Parker R (2017) The stress granule transcriptome reveals principles of mRNA accumulation in stress granules. Mol Cell 68 (4):808–820.e805
- Kim WJ, Back SH, Kim V, Ryu I, Jang SK (2005) Sequestration of TRAF2 into stress granules interrupts tumor necrosis factor signaling under stress conditions. Mol Cell Biol 25 (6):2450–2462
- Kim WJ, Kim JH, Jang SK (2007) Anti-inflammatory lipid mediator 15d-PGJ2 inhibits translation through inactivation of eIF4A. EMBO J 26(24):5020–5032
- Kimball SR, Horetsky RL, Ron D, Jefferson LS, Harding HP (2003) Mammalian stress granules represent sites of accumulation of stalled translation initiation complexes. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 284(2):C273–C284
- Kwon S, Zhang Y, Matthias P (2007) The deacetylase HDAC6 is a novel critical component of stress granules involved in the stress response. Genes Dev 21(24):3381–3394
- Lafarga V, Aymerich I, Tapia O, Mayor F Jr, Penela P (2012) A novel GRK2/HDAC6 interaction modulates cell spreading and motility. EMBO J 31(4):856–869

- Lee YS, Lim KH, Guo X, Kawaguchi Y, Gao Y, Barrientos T, Ordentlich P, Wang XF, Counter CM, Yao TP (2008) The cytoplasmic deacetylase HDAC6 is required for efficient oncogenic tumorigenesis. Cancer Res 68(18):7561–7569
- Lee M, Kim JH, Yoon I, Lee C, Fallahi Sichani M, Kang JS, Kang J, Guo M, Lee KY, Han G, Kim S, Han JM (2018) Coordination of the leucine-sensing rag GTPase cycle by leucyl-tRNA synthetase in the mTORC1 signaling pathway. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115(23):E5279– E5288
- Lee P, Chandel NS, Simon MC (2020) Cellular adaptation to hypoxia through hypoxia inducible factors and beyond. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 21(5):268–283
- Li T, Zhang C, Hassan S, Liu X, Song F, Chen K, Zhang W, Yang J (2018) Histone deacetylase 6 in cancer. J Hematol Oncol 11(1):111
- Lian XJ, Gallouzi IE (2009) Oxidative stress increases the number of stress granules in senescent cells and triggers a rapid decrease in p21waf1/cip1 translation. J Biol Chem 284(13):8877–8887
- Lin WJ, Duffy A, Chen CY (2007) Localization of AU-rich element-containing mRNA in cytoplasmic granules containing exosome subunits. J Biol Chem 282(27):19958–19968
- Lin S, Hoffmann K, Schemmer P (2012) Treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma: a systematic review. Liver Cancer 1(3–4):144–158
- Lin Y, Protter DS, Rosen MK, Parker R (2015) Formation and maturation of phase-separated liquid droplets by RNA-binding proteins. Mol Cell 60(2):208–219
- Lin L, Li X, Pan C, Lin W, Shao R, Liu Y, Zhang J, Luo Y, Qian K, Shi M, Bin J, Liao Y, Liao W (2019) ATXN2L upregulated by epidermal growth factor promotes gastric cancer cell invasiveness and oxaliplatin resistance. Cell Death Dis 10(3):173
- Liu X, Jakubowski M, Hunt JL (2011) KRAS gene mutation in colorectal cancer is correlated with increased proliferation and spontaneous apoptosis. Am J Clin Pathol 135(2):245–252
- Lopez Sambrooks C, Carpio MA, Hallak ME (2012) Arginylated calreticulin at plasma membrane increases susceptibility of cells to apoptosis. J Biol Chem 287(26):22043–22054
- Lovci MT, Ghanem D, Marr H, Arnold J, Gee S, Parra M, Liang TY, Stark TJ, Gehman LT, Hoon S, Massirer KB, Pratt GA, Black DL, Gray JW, Conboy JG, Yeo GW (2013) Rbfox proteins regulate alternative mRNA splicing through evolutionarily conserved RNA bridges. Nat Struct Mol Biol 20(12):1434–1442
- Mahboubi H, Stochaj U (2017) Cytoplasmic stress granules: dynamic modulators of cell signaling and disease. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis 1863(4):884–895
- Markmiller S, Soltanieh S, Server KL, Mak R, Jin W, Fang MY, Luo EC, Krach F, Yang D, Sen A, Fulzele A, Wozniak JM, Gonzalez DJ, Kankel MW, Gao FB, Bennett EJ, Lecuyer E, Yeo GW (2018) Context-dependent and disease-specific diversity in protein interactions within stress granules. Cell 172(3):590–604.e513
- Marrone L, Poser I, Casci I, Japtok J, Reinhardt P, Janosch A, Andree C, Lee HO, Moebius C, Koerner E, Reinhardt L, Cicardi ME, Hackmann K, Klink B, Poletti A, Alberti S, Bickle M, Hermann A, Pandey UB, Hyman AA, Sterneckert JL (2018) Isogenic FUS-eGFP iPSC reporter lines enable quantification of FUS stress granule pathology that is rescued by drugs inducing autophagy. Stem Cell Reports 10(2):375–389
- Matheny T, Rao BS, Parker R (2019) Transcriptome-wide comparison of stress granules and P-bodies reveals that translation plays a major role in RNA partitioning. Mol Cell Biol 39(24)
- Matsuki H, Takahashi M, Higuchi M, Makokha GN, Oie M, Fujii M (2013) Both G3BP1 and G3BP2 contribute to stress granule formation. Genes Cells 18(2):135–146
- Mazroui R, Di Marco S, Kaufman RJ, Gallouzi IE (2007) Inhibition of the ubiquitin-proteasome system induces stress granule formation. Mol Biol Cell 18(7):2603–2618
- Molliex A, Temirov J, Lee J, Coughlin M, Kanagaraj AP, Kim HJ, Mittag T, Taylor JP (2015) Phase separation by low complexity domains promotes stress granule assembly and drives pathological fibrillization. Cell 163(1):123–133
- Moon SL, Morisaki T, Khong A, Lyon K, Parker R, Stasevich TJ (2019) Multicolour singlemolecule tracking of mRNA interactions with RNP granules. Nat Cell Biol 21(2):162–168

- Mossmann D, Park S, Hall MN (2018) mTOR signalling and cellular metabolism are mutual determinants in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 18(12):744–757
- Moujaber O, Mahboubi H, Kodiha M, Bouttier M, Bednarz K, Bakshi R, White J, Larose L, Colmegna I, Stochaj U (2017) Dissecting the molecular mechanisms that impair stress granule formation in aging cells. Biochim Biophys Acta, Mol Cell Res 1864(3):475–486
- Moutaoufik MT, El Fatimy R, Nassour H, Gareau C, Lang J, Tanguay RM, Mazroui R, Khandjian EW (2014) UVC-induced stress granules in mammalian cells. PLoS One 9(11):e112742
- Mukhopadhyay S, Goswami D, Adiseshaiah PP, Burgan W, Yi M, Guerin TM, Kozlov SV, Nissley DV, McCormick F (2020) Undermining glutaminolysis bolsters chemotherapy while NRF2 promotes chemoresistance in KRAS-driven pancreatic cancers. Cancer Res 80(8):1630–1643
- Namkoong S, Ho A, Woo YM, Kwak H, Lee JH (2018) Systematic characterization of stressinduced RNA granulation. Mol Cell 70(1):175–187.e178
- Nover L, Scharf KD, Neumann D (1983) Formation of cytoplasmic heat shock granules in tomato cell cultures and leaves. Mol Cell Biol 3(9):1648–1655
- Obacz J, Avril T, Le Reste PJ, Urra H, Quillien V, Hetz C, Chevet E (2017) Endoplasmic reticulum proteostasis in glioblastoma-from molecular mechanisms to therapeutic perspectives. Sci Signal 10(470)
- Ohn T, Kedersha N, Hickman T, Tisdale S, Anderson P (2008) A functional RNAi screen links O-GlcNAc modification of ribosomal proteins to stress granule and processing body assembly. Nat Cell Biol 10(10):1224–1231
- Omer A, Patel D, Lian XJ, Sadek J, Di Marco S, Pause A, Gorospe M, Gallouzi IE (2018) Stress granules counteract senescence by sequestration of PAI-1. EMBO Rep 19(5)
- Owen I, Shewmaker F (2019) The role of post-translational modifications in the phase transitions of intrinsically disordered proteins. Int J Mol Sci 20(21)
- Pakos-Zebrucka K, Koryga I, Mnich K, Ljujic M, Samali A, Gorman AM (2016) The integrated stress response. EMBO Rep 17(10):1374–1395
- Panieri E, Santoro MM (2016) ROS homeostasis and metabolism: a dangerous liason in cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 7(6):e2253
- Park C, Choi S, Kim YE, Lee S, Park SH, Adelstein RS, Kawamoto S, Kim KK (2017) Stress granules contain Rbfox2 with cell cycle-related mRNAs. Sci Rep 7(1):11211
- Pavlova NN, Thompson CB (2016) The emerging hallmarks of cancer metabolism. Cell Metab 23 (1):27–47
- Perera RM, Stoykova S, Nicolay BN, Ross KN, Fitamant J, Boukhali M, Lengrand J, Deshpande V, Selig MK, Ferrone CR, Settleman J, Stephanopoulos G, Dyson NJ, Zoncu R, Ramaswamy S, Haas W, Bardeesy N (2015) Transcriptional control of autophagy-lysosome function drives pancreatic cancer metabolism. Nature 524(7565):361–365
- Pizzo E, Sarcinelli C, Sheng J, Fusco S, Formiggini F, Netti P, Yu W, D'Alessio G, Hu GF (2013) Ribonuclease/angiogenin inhibitor 1 regulates stress-induced subcellular localization of angiogenin to control growth and survival. J Cell Sci 126(Pt 18):4308–4319
- Protter DSW, Parker R (2016) Principles and properties of stress granules. Trends Cell Biol 26 (9):668–679
- Pylayeva-Gupta Y, Grabocka E, Bar-Sagi D (2011) RAS oncogenes: weaving a tumorigenic web. Nat Rev Cancer 11(11):761–774
- Reineke LC, Cheema SA, Dubrulle J, Neilson JR (2018) Chronic starvation induces noncanonical pro-death stress granules. J Cell Sci 131(19)
- Ruggero D (2013) Translational control in cancer etiology. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 5(2)
- Ryu HH, Jun MH, Min KJ, Jang DJ, Lee YS, Kim HK, Lee JA (2014) Autophagy regulates amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-linked fused in sarcoma-positive stress granules in neurons. Neurobiol Aging 35(12):2822–2831
- Samir P, Kesavardhana S, Patmore DM, Gingras S, Malireddi RKS, Karki R, Guy CS, Briard B, Place DE, Bhattacharya A, Sharma BR, Nourse A, King SV, Pitre A, Burton AR, Pelletier S, Gilbertson RJ, Kanneganti TD (2019) DDX3X acts as a live-or-die checkpoint in stressed cells by regulating NLRP3 inflammasome. Nature 573(7775):590–594

- Saxton RA, Sabatini DM (2017) mTOR signaling in growth, metabolism, and disease. Cell 168 (6):960–976
- Semenza GL (2012) Hypoxia-inducible factors: mediators of cancer progression and targets for cancer therapy. Trends Pharmacol Sci 33(4):207–214
- Senft D, Ronai ZA (2016) Adaptive stress responses during tumor metastasis and dormancy. Trends Cancer 2(8):429–442
- Sfakianos AP, Mellor LE, Pang YF, Kritsiligkou P, Needs H, Abou-Hamdan H, Desaubry L, Poulin GB, Ashe MP, Whitmarsh AJ (2018) The mTOR-S6 kinase pathway promotes stress granule assembly. Cell Death Differ 25(10):1766–1780
- Sharma DK, Bressler K, Patel H, Balasingam N, Thakor N (2016) Role of eukaryotic initiation factors during cellular stress and cancer progression. J Nucleic Acids 2016:8235121
- Shi Q, Zhu Y, Ma J et al (2019) Prostate cancer-associated SPOP mutations enhance cancer cell survival and docetaxel resistance by upregulating Caprin1-dependent stress granule assembly. Mol Cancer 18:170. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-019-1096-x
- Sodi VL, Khaku S, Krutilina R, Schwab LP, Vocadlo DJ, Seagroves TN, Reginato MJ (2015) mTOR/MYC Axis regulates O-GlcNAc Transferase expression and O-GlcNAcylation in breast cancer. Mol Cancer Res 13(5):923–933
- Sohn KC, Lee KY, Park JE, Do SI (2004) OGT functions as a catalytic chaperone under heat stress response: a unique defense role of OGT in hyperthermia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 322 (3):1045–1051
- Solimini NL, Luo J, Elledge SJ (2007) Non-oncogene addiction and the stress phenotype of cancer cells. Cell 130(6):986–988
- Somasekharan SP, El-Naggar A, Leprivier G, Cheng H, Hajee S, Grunewald TG, Zhang F, Ng T, Delattre O, Evdokimova V, Wang Y, Gleave M, Sorensen PH (2015) YB-1 regulates stress granule formation and tumor progression by translationally activating G3BP1. J Cell Biol 208 (7):913–929
- Souquere S, Mollet S, Kress M, Dautry F, Pierron G, Weil D (2009) Unravelling the ultrastructure of stress granules and associated P-bodies in human cells. J Cell Sci 122(Pt 20):3619–3626
- Stylianopoulos T, Martin JD, Chauhan VP, Jain SR, Diop-Frimpong B, Bardeesy N, Smith BL, Ferrone CR, Hornicek FJ, Boucher Y, Munn LL, Jain RK (2012) Causes, consequences, and remedies for growth-induced solid stress in murine and human tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(38):15101–15108
- Takahara T, Maeda T (2012) Transient sequestration of TORC1 into stress granules during heat stress. Mol Cell 47(2):242–252
- Takahashi M, Higuchi M, Matsuki H, Yoshita M, Ohsawa T, Oie M, Fujii M (2013) Stress granules inhibit apoptosis by reducing reactive oxygen species production. Mol Cell Biol 33(4):815–829
- Taniuchi K, Nishimori I, Hollingsworth MA (2011a) Intracellular CD24 inhibits cell invasion by posttranscriptional regulation of BART through interaction with G3BP. Cancer Res 71 (3):895–905
- Taniuchi K, Nishimori I, Hollingsworth MA (2011b) The N-terminal domain of G3BP enhances cell motility and invasion by posttranscriptional regulation of BART. Mol Cancer Res 9 (7):856–866
- Tao S, Wang S, Moghaddam SJ, Ooi A, Chapman E, Wong PK, Zhang DD (2014) Oncogenic KRAS confers chemoresistance by upregulating NRF2. Cancer Res 74(24):7430–7441
- Tauber D, Parker R (2019) 15-Deoxy-Delta(12,14)-prostaglandin J2 promotes phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 2alpha and activates the integrated stress response. J Biol Chem 294 (16):6344–6352
- Taylor RP, Parker GJ, Hazel MW, Soesanto Y, Fuller W, Yazzie MJ, McClain DA (2008) Glucose deprivation stimulates O-GlcNAc modification of proteins through up-regulation of O-linked N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase. J Biol Chem 283(10):6050–6057
- Thedieck K, Holzwarth B, Prentzell MT, Boehlke C, Klasener K, Ruf S, Sonntag AG, Maerz L, Grellscheid SN, Kremmer E, Nitschke R, Kuehn EW, Jonker JW, Groen AK, Reth M, Hall MN,

Baumeister R (2013) Inhibition of mTORC1 by astrin and stress granules prevents apoptosis in cancer cells. Cell 154(4):859–874

- Thomas MG, Loschi M, Desbats MA, Boccaccio GL (2011) RNA granules: the good, the bad and the ugly. Cell Signal 23(2):324–334
- Tourriere H, Chebli K, Zekri L, Courselaud B, Blanchard JM, Bertrand E, Tazi J (2003) The RasGAP-associated endoribonuclease G3BP assembles stress granules. J Cell Biol 160 (6):823–831
- Truitt ML, Ruggero D (2016) New frontiers in translational control of the cancer genome. Nat Rev Cancer 16(5):288–304
- Tsai NP, Wei LN (2010) RhoA/ROCK1 signaling regulates stress granule formation and apoptosis. Cell Signal 22(4):668–675
- Tsai NP, Ho PC, Wei LN (2008) Regulation of stress granule dynamics by Grb7 and FAK signalling pathway. EMBO J 27(5):715–726
- Urra H, Dufey E, Avril T, Chevet E, Hetz C (2016) Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the hallmarks of cancer. Trends Cancer 2(5):252–262
- Van Treeck B, Protter DSW, Matheny T, Khong A, Link CD, Parker R (2018) RNA self-assembly contributes to stress granule formation and defining the stress granule transcriptome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115(11):2734–2739
- Vincent EE, Sergushichev A, Griss T, Gingras MC, Samborska B, Ntimbane T, Coelho PP, Blagih J, Raissi TC, Choiniere L, Bridon G, Loginicheva E, Flynn BR, Thomas EC, Tavare JM, Avizonis D, Pause A, Elder DJ, Artyomov MN, Jones RG (2015) Mitochondrial phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase regulates metabolic adaptation and enables glucose-independent tumor growth. Mol Cell 60(2):195–207
- Wang M, Kaufman RJ (2014) The impact of the endoplasmic reticulum protein-folding environment on cancer development. Nat Rev Cancer 14(9):581–597
- Wang Y, Fu D, Chen Y, Su J, Wang Y, Li X, Zhai W, Niu Y, Yue D, Geng H (2018) G3BP1 promotes tumor progression and metastasis through IL-6/G3BP1/STAT3 signaling axis in renal cell carcinomas. Cell Death Dis 9(5):501
- Wek RC, Jiang HY, Anthony TG (2006) Coping with stress: eIF2 kinases and translational control. Biochem Soc Trans 34(Pt 1):7–11
- Wellen KE, Thompson CB (2010) Cellular metabolic stress: considering how cells respond to nutrient excess. Mol Cell 40(2):323–332
- Wheeler JR, Matheny T, Jain S, Abrisch R, Parker R (2016) Distinct stages in stress granule assembly and disassembly. Elife 5
- Wickstrom SA, Masoumi KC, Khochbin S, Fassler R, Massoumi R (2010) CYLD negatively regulates cell-cycle progression by inactivating HDAC6 and increasing the levels of acetylated tubulin. EMBO J 29(1):131–144
- Wippich F, Bodenmiller B, Trajkovska MG, Wanka S, Aebersold R, Pelkmans L (2013) Dual specificity kinase DYRK3 couples stress granule condensation/dissolution to mTORC1 signaling. Cell 152(4):791–805
- Woan KV, Lienlaf M, Perez-Villaroel P, Lee C, Cheng F, Knox T, Woods DM, Barrios K, Powers J, Sahakian E, Wang HW, Canales J, Marante D, Smalley KSM, Bergman J, Seto E, Kozikowski A, Pinilla-Ibarz J, Sarnaik A, Celis E, Weber J, Sotomayor EM, Villagra A (2015) Targeting histone deacetylase 6 mediates a dual anti-melanoma effect: enhanced antitumor immunity and impaired cell proliferation. Mol Oncol 9(7):1447–1457
- Wolfson RL, Chantranupong L, Saxton RA, Shen K, Scaria SM, Cantor JR, Sabatini DM (2016) Sestrin2 is a leucine sensor for the mTORC1 pathway. Science 351(6268):43–48
- Wolozin B, Ivanov P (2019) Stress granules and neurodegeneration. Nat Rev Neurosci 20 (11):649-666
- Xie W, Denman RB (2011) Protein methylation and stress granules: posttranslational remodeler or innocent bystander? Mol Biol Int 2011:137459
- Yadav RK, Chae SW, Kim HR, Chae HJ (2014) Endoplasmic reticulum stress and cancer. J Cancer Prev 19(2):75–88

- Yang K, Li Y, Lian G, Lin H, Shang C, Zeng L, Chen S, Li J, Huang C, Huang K, Chen Y (2018) KRAS promotes tumor metastasis and chemoresistance by repressing RKIP via the MAPK-ERK pathway in pancreatic cancer. Int J Cancer 142(11):2323–2334
- Yao X, Li D, Xiong DM, Li L, Jiang R, Chen JX (2013) A novel role of ribonuclease inhibitor in regulation of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and ILK signaling pathway in bladder cancer cells. Cell Tissue Res 353(3):409–423
- Zachara NE, O'Donnell N, Cheung WD, Mercer JJ, Marth JD, Hart GW (2004) Dynamic O-GlcNAc modification of nucleocytoplasmic proteins in response to stress. A survival response of mammalian cells. J Biol Chem 279(29):30133–30142
- Zhang X, Ma L, Qi J, Shan H, Yu W, Gu Y (2015) MAPK/ERK signaling pathway-induced hyper-O-GlcNAcylation enhances cancer malignancy. Mol Cell Biochem 410(1–2):101–110

Lipid Droplets in Cancer



Toni Petan

Contents

1	Introduction		54
2	Lipid Droplets Are Dynamic Organelles		55
	2.1	Lipid Droplets Are Versatile Ensembles of Lipids and Proteins	55
	2.2	Lipid Droplet Biogenesis Occurs at the Crossroads of Membrane and Neutral Lipid	
		Metabolism	57
	2.3	Lipid Droplet Breakdown Occurs via Lipolysis or Lipophagy	58
3	Lipid Droplets Are at the Core of Cancer Metabolic Reprogramming		59
	3.1	Cancer Cells Use Ingenious Ways of Lipid Acquisition That Converge at the Lipid	
		Droplet	59
	3.2	Lipid Droplets and Nutrient Scavenging	61
	3.3	Lipid Droplets Maintain Membrane Unsaturation During Stress	62
	3.4	Lipid Droplets Match Nutrient Fluctuations with Cell Growth and Survival	65
	3.5	When the Going Gets Tough, Lipid Droplets Team Up with Autophagy	70
	3.6	Lipid Droplets, Lipid Peroxidation, and Ferroptosis in Cancer	73
4	Conclusions and Perspectives		76
Re	teferences		

Abstract Lipid droplets have a unique structure among organelles consisting of a dense hydrophobic core of neutral lipids surrounded by a single layer of phospholipids decorated with various proteins. Often labeled merely as passive fat storage repositories, they in fact have a remarkably dynamic life cycle. Being formed within the endoplasmic reticulum membrane, lipid droplets rapidly grow, shrink, traverse the cytosol, and engage in contacts with other organelles to exchange proteins and lipids. Their lipid and protein composition changes dynamically in response to cellular states and nutrient availability. Remarkably, their biogenesis is induced when cells experience various forms of nutrient, energy, and redox imbalances, including lipid excess and complete nutrient deprivation. Cancer cells are continuously exposed to nutrient and oxygen fluctuations and have the capacity to switch between alternative nutrient acquisition and metabolic pathways in order to strive

T. Petan (🖂)

Department of Molecular and Biomedical Sciences, Jožef Stefan Institute, Ljubljana, Slovenia e-mail: toni.petan@ijs.si

even during severe stress. Their supply of lipids is ensured by a series of nutrient uptake and scavenging mechanisms, upregulation of de novo lipid synthesis, repurposing of their structural lipids via enzymatic remodeling, or lipid recycling through autophagy. Importantly, most of these pathways of lipid acquisition converge at lipid droplets, which combine different lipid fluxes and control their usage based on specific cellular needs. It is thus not surprising that lipid droplet breakdown is an elaborately regulated process that occurs via a complex interplay of neutral lipases and autophagic degradation. Cancer cells employ lipid droplets to ensure energy production and redox balance, modulate autophagy, drive membrane synthesis, and control its composition, thereby minimizing stress and fostering tumor progression. As regulators of (poly)unsaturated fatty acid trafficking, lipid droplets are also emerging as modulators of lipid peroxidation and sensitivity to ferroptosis. Clearly, dysregulated lipid droplet turnover may also be detrimental to cancer cells, which should provide potential therapeutic opportunities in the future. In this review, we explore how lipid droplets consolidate lipid acquisition and trafficking pathways in order to match lipid supply with the requirements for cancer cell survival, growth, and metastasis.

Keywords Autophagy \cdot Cancer \cdot Fatty acid \cdot Ferroptosis \cdot Lipid droplets \cdot Metabolism \cdot Stress

1 Introduction

The recently revived interest in cancer metabolism has resulted in the recognition of metabolic reprogramming as one of the major cancer hallmarks (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). Moving forward from glucose and the classical Warburg effect, recent discoveries have shown that the metabolism of amino acids and lipids is also critical for tumorigenesis (Pavlova and Thompson 2016; Röhrig and Schulze 2016; Ward and Thompson 2012). Additionally, we are now aware that different tumors, and even cells within an individual tumor, display specific metabolic characteristics but also a remarkable metabolic plasticity that enables their adaptation to adverse conditions and drives their malignant potential (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). However, even genetically distinct cancer types encounter similar stress conditions in the tumor microenvironment and may thus have common metabolic vulnerabilities that present unique therapeutic opportunities (Martinez-Outschoorn et al. 2017). In our quest for new cancer treatments, it is therefore imperative to discover the context-specific responses of cancer cells to nutrient and oxidative fluctuations and thereby expose their metabolic weaknesses.

The roles of lipids in cancer extend well beyond their typically ascribed roles in membrane biogenesis and energy production (Beloribi-Djefaflia et al. 2016; Röhrig and Schulze 2016). In fact, even these seemingly simple roles, as membrane building

blocks and energy-rich substrates, are far from being understood at the molecular and functional level. Moreover, we are only beginning to understand the distinct functions of individual species within the enormous variety of lipids and the intricacies of their collective effects in cell metabolism and signaling. The roles of individual lipids are intrinsically tied to the cooperative nature of lipid assemblies, whose function depends on their specific lipid composition and its dynamic changes at particular subcellular locations. Lipid droplets are emerging as novel regulators of many of these processes. These unique and remarkably dynamic organelles respond to nutrient fluctuations and various microenvironmental stress conditions to control the trafficking, storage, and use of lipids for a variety of purposes in the cell (Farese and Walther 2009; Jarc and Petan 2020; Koizume and Miyagi 2016; Krahmer et al. 2013; Olzmann and Carvalho 2019; Petan et al. 2018). They are readily available sources of fatty acids (FAs), sterols, and vitamins that are rapidly released on demand and under specific conditions. These lipids and their metabolites participate in and regulate multiple metabolic and signaling pathways within the cell and in the extracellular space, thereby affecting major cancer hallmarks, including cell growth, proliferation, metabolism, migration, inflammation, and immunity (Attané and Muller 2020; den Brok et al. 2018; Cruz et al. 2020; Currie et al. 2013; Koizume and Miyagi 2016; Petan et al. 2018; Tirinato et al. 2017). Moreover, lipid droplets also participate in the cellular trafficking and quality control of proteins, thereby affecting protein turnover, gene transcription, nuclear function, and various homeostatic and stress responses. Lipid droplets even manage the secretion of proteins that act as danger signals and activate immune cell responses and inflammatory pathways (Veglia et al. 2017; Jarc and Petan 2020). These fat-laden organelles also affect drug efficacy by altering the cellular distribution and activation of lipophilic anti-cancer agents (Dubey et al. 2020; Englinger et al. 2020).

Alterations in lipid droplet metabolism are emerging as important parts of cancer metabolic reprogramming. Their biogenesis and breakdown may either help cancer cells in their constant fight against stress or promote their demise. In this review, we focus on the mechanisms that govern lipid droplet function in response to nutrient and oxygen imbalances. We explore how these highly dynamic organelles consolidate lipid uptake, synthesis, recycling, distribution, and breakdown in order to match these entangled lipid fluxes with the requirements for cancer cell survival, growth, and metastasis.

2 Lipid Droplets Are Dynamic Organelles

2.1 Lipid Droplets Are Versatile Ensembles of Lipids and Proteins

Lipid droplets have a unique structure among organelles with a hydrophobic core consisting of neutral lipids surrounded by a single layer of phospholipids decorated with various proteins (Henne et al. 2018; Olzmann and Carvalho 2019; Walther et al. 2017). Their neutral lipid core stores lipids primarily in their esterified, storage form, e.g., FAs as triacylglycerols (TAGs), cholesterol and other sterols in the form of sterol esters, retinoic acids as retinyl esters, and ceramides esterified into acyl ceramides (Jarc and Petan 2020; Molenaar et al. 2017; Senkal et al. 2017; Thiam and Beller 2017). Lipid droplets from different cells and tissues may display significant differences in the relative proportions of these major lipid species, often reflecting tissue-specific functions and storage requirements. By regulating the storage and release of these various lipids, lipid droplets have a direct impact on their involvement in processes essential for cell survival, growth, and proliferation, including energy production, membrane and organelle biogenesis, cell signaling, and gene transcription.

The lipid droplet proteome in mammalian cells contains approximately 150 proteins and includes proteins involved in lipid metabolism and signaling, redox metabolism, autophagy, gene transcription, ubiquitination, membrane trafficking, and immunity (Bersuker and Olzmann 2017; Bersuker et al. 2018). Many among these lipid droplet-associated proteins have unknown functions, whereas some have known roles in processes as yet unrelated to lipids or lipid droplets. In most cases, the functional importance of their lipid droplet localization is unknown. Furthermore, in some instances, the sequestration of proteins to the lipid droplet surface is a mechanism of control of their involvement in processes occurring at other cellular locations. For example, lipid droplets sequester histones, transcription factors (e.g., NFAT5), and chaperones (e.g., Hsc70 and calreticulin), thereby affecting gene transcription, protein quality control, and immune cell function (Cotte et al. 2018; Gallardo-Montejano et al. 2016; Johnson et al. 2018; Ueno et al. 2013; Veglia et al. 2017; Welte and Gould 2017).

Importantly, the lipid and protein composition of lipid droplets, as well as their size, number, localization, and mobility in the cell, change rapidly in response to cellular states and nutrient availability (Bosch et al. 2020; Herms et al. 2013, 2015; Thiam and Beller 2017). For example, a surge of FAs leads to a rapid activation of TAG synthesis and lipid droplet biogenesis in most cells. This process occurs with a remarkable efficiency within seconds to minutes following FA exposure, whereby the latter may be incorporated into both pre-existing lipid droplets and/or into newly emerging ones (Kassan et al. 2013; Kuerschner et al. 2008). On the contrary, FA and glucose depletion leads to rapid mobilization and redistribution of lipid droplets in the cell, thereby increasing their contacts with the mitochondrial network to couple lipolytic FA release from stored TAGs with mitochondrial FA intake and energy production (Herms et al. 2015; Rambold et al. 2015). However, paradoxically, mitochondria-lipid droplet contacts may also drive TAG synthesis and lipid droplet expansion (Benador et al. 2019). As discussed in this review, the highly dynamic nature of lipid droplet metabolism and its interactions with other organelles endows cells with multiple layers of flexibility, which is often exploited by cancer cells for protection against various stresses.

2.2 Lipid Droplet Biogenesis Occurs at the Crossroads of Membrane and Neutral Lipid Metabolism

The life cycle of the lipid droplet is tightly linked to its mother organelle, the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). TAG synthesis is a prerequisite for de novo lipid droplet formation and occurs between the two leaflets of the ER membrane by sequential addition of FAs to a glycerol backbone, catalyzed by a series of acyltransferase enzymes (Coleman and Mashek 2011). Importantly, the first several steps of the process are common to both phospholipid and TAG synthesis, enabling the cell to rapidly switch between phospholipid and neutral lipid production. This is essential for many aspects of the cellular stress response because it allows, for example, a shift from cell growth and proliferation during nutrient abundance, when the needs for membrane biogenesis are high, to quiescence during starvation, when lipids are syphoned into storage for later use (Bosch et al. 2020; Henne et al. 2018; Natter and Kohlwein 2013). The dephosphorylation of phosphatidic acid into diacylglycerol (DAG) by phosphatidate phosphatases, also called lipins (Zhang and Reue 2017), is the branching-off point between these two pathways and is immediately followed by the last step in TAG biosynthesis: the conversion of DAG into TAG catalyzed by diacylglycerol acyltransferases (DGATs). Cholesteryl ester synthesis also occurs within the ER membrane and is mediated by acyl-coenzyme A: cholesterol acyltransferase (ACAT) enzymes (Chang et al. 2009).

The newly synthesized neutral lipids accumulate in growing lipid "lenses" within the bilayer, eventually giving rise to nascent lipid droplets that bud from the ER membrane and are released into the cytosol (Salo and Ikonen 2019). The budding process is guided by proteins recruited to the nascent droplet, such as the ER membrane protein seipin that is essential for stabilization and growth of the droplet, and requires a particular rearrangement of membrane lipids that drives membrane bending and asymmetrical budding into the cytosol (Chorlay et al. 2019; Henne et al. 2018; Olzmann and Carvalho 2019; Thiam and Beller 2017). Several pathways of phospholipid synthesis and remodeling may contribute to these lipid rearrangements and enable membrane expansion to provide sufficient cover for the growing lipid droplet (Bosch et al. 2020; Penno et al. 2012). Remarkably, some components of the lipid droplet biogenesis machinery required for phospholipid and neutral lipid synthesis are transferred to the nascent lipid droplet and enable its growth independently of the ER (Krahmer et al. 2011; Wilfling et al. 2013). However, lipid droplets may also grow by fusion, and they form transient contacts with the ER, mitochondria, and other organelles, via protein tethers and membrane bridges, thereby allowing bidirectional lipid and protein transfer (Barbosa and Siniossoglou 2017; Bohnert 2020; Schuldiner and Bohnert 2017).

2.3 Lipid Droplet Breakdown Occurs via Lipolysis or Lipophagy

When cells are exposed to nutrient imbalances that lead to a deficit in lipids, lipid droplet breakdown is activated to provide lipids for essential processes (Bosch et al. 2020). At the organismal level, lipid droplet breakdown in adjocytes is hormonally regulated and provides FAs for mitochondrial energy production in non-adipose tissue during fasting and exercise (Haemmerle et al. 2011; Young and Zechner 2013; Zimmermann et al. 2004). However, lipid droplets in most tissues also undergo a dynamic cycle of biogenesis and breakdown in response to hormonal signals and nutrient cues from the environment (Bosch et al. 2020; Jarc and Petan 2019). Intriguingly, upon entry into target cells and tissues, adipose-derived FAs are incorporated into lipid droplets, which become the major platforms that regulate their subsequent use and distribution in the cell (Bosch et al. 2020; Zechner et al. 2012). For example, in the heart, liver, and most other tissues, lipid droplets provide FAs that not only drive mitochondrial energy production, but act as signals that activate transcriptional networks, such as the those mediated by the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs), that are necessary for proper coupling of FA supply with mitochondrial biogenesis, function, and oxidative capacity in the cell (Haemmerle et al. 2011).

Lipid droplet breakdown occurs via two major mechanisms: lipolysis and lipophagy (Currie et al. 2013; Petan et al. 2018; Schulze et al. 2017; Young and Zechner 2013; Zechner et al. 2017). Lipolysis is mediated by cytosolic (neutral) lipases that enable a highly regulated release of FAs from TAGs. Adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) is the major TAG lipase in most mammalian cells and catalyzes the first step in TAG lipolysis (Schreiber et al. 2019; Smirnova et al. 2005; Zimmermann et al. 2004), which is followed by the sequential action of hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL) and monoacylglycerol lipase (MAGL) (Grabner et al. 2017). In certain conditions, lipid droplet breakdown also occurs by lipophagy, a form of selective (macro)autophagy that delivers parts of or whole lipid droplets to lyso-somes for bulk degradation by hydrolytic enzymes, such as the TAG and cholesteryl ester hydrolase lysosomal acid lipase (LAL) (Schulze et al. 2017; Singh et al. 2009; Zechner et al. 2017).

In principle, while lipolysis generally leads to lipid droplet shrinkage, lipophagy provides a means of complete breakdown of all lipids and proteins within the droplet into basic building blocks, suggesting that each mechanism may serve a distinct purpose in the cell (Ogasawara et al. 2020; Petan et al. 2018; Schulze et al. 2017; Zechner et al. 2017). Lipolysis and lipophagy are regulated by common and complementary signaling pathways, and cells seem to preferentially use one or the other depending on cell type, nutrient status, and current requirements, although concurrent or sequential occurrence is also possible. Indeed, these two mechanisms of lipid droplet breakdown display a considerable crosstalk, whereby the activation of lipolysis may stimulate autophagy/lipophagy, but autophagy may also be activated in a compensatory manner upon inhibition of lipolysis (Goeritzer et al. 2015;

Ogasawara et al. 2020; Peng et al. 2016). In addition, chaperone-mediated autophagy may facilitate lipolysis by removing the lipid droplet-coating proteins perilipins 2 and 3 (Kaushik and Cuervo 2015). The main drivers and functions of this intricate interplay of lipid droplet breakdown mechanisms in various cell types and microenvironmental contexts are only beginning to be uncovered (Ogasawara et al. 2020).

3 Lipid Droplets Are at the Core of Cancer Metabolic Reprogramming

3.1 Cancer Cells Use Ingenious Ways of Lipid Acquisition That Converge at the Lipid Droplet

Some of the earliest studies implicating lipids in cancer have shown that aggressive cancers display elevated rates of de novo FA synthesis, revealing that tumors may satisfy their requirements for lipids independently of uptake from the circulation (Menendez and Lupu 2007; Röhrig and Schulze 2016). Ever since, numerous studies have also suggested the involvement of other branches of FA, cholesterol, phospholipid, and neutral lipid metabolism in neoplastic transformation, disease progression, and drug resistance (Carracedo et al. 2013; Currie et al. 2013; Hernández-Corbacho and Obeid 2018; Menendez and Lupu 2007; Petan et al. 2018; Snaebjornsson et al. 2019). Although the first inhibitors of FA synthesis have entered clinical development only recently, some intrinsic drawbacks of targeting this pathway have already been revealed (Röhrig and Schulze 2016).

Namely, cancer cells that have access to lipids from the circulation are resistant to inhibition of FA synthesis, since they may increase lipid uptake to compensate for the lack of endogenous lipogenesis (Martinez-Outschoorn et al. 2017; Röhrig and Schulze 2016; Snaebjornsson et al. 2019). Inhibitors of lipogenesis are also ineffective in cancer cells exposed to hypoxia and nutrient deprivation, because lipogenesis is already blocked under these conditions and cells switch to lipid acquisition from their immediate microenvironment (Ackerman and Simon 2014; Petan et al. 2018). Remarkably, cancer cells engage in opportunistic modes of extracellular nutrient acquisition to satisfy their needs for lipids, amino acids, and carbohydrates by scavenging exosomes, extracellular matrix proteins, and albumin and even engulfing necrotic cell debris and entire living cells (Commisso et al. 2013; Finicle et al. 2018; Jayashankar and Edinger 2020; Kamphorst et al. 2013; Kim et al. 2018; Michalopoulou et al. 2016).

Cancer cells also enter in symbiotic relationships with neighboring cells, including tumor-associated adipocytes, whereby lipid droplet lipolysis in adipocytes provides FAs for energy production in cancer cells (Attané and Muller 2020; Hoy et al. 2017; Nieman et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2017). Furthermore, recent studies have shown that even when extracellular sources of lipids are exhausted, stressed cells



Fig. 1 Lipid droplets integrate lipid uptake and usage pathways in cancer cells. Based on the context and current conditions, cancer cells may use several lipid acquisition pathways, which all converge at the lipid droplet. Lipid droplets act as buffers that consolidate the various lipid fluxes and finely tune their release and distribution in the cell to drive essential processes that control cancer cell fate

may have access to additional endogenous lipid pools. These include lipids that can be recommissioned from their own structural and storage pools via several possible routes, including membrane phospholipid hydrolysis (e.g., by phospholipases A_2), autophagic degradation of organelles, and the breakdown of neutral lipids stored within cytosolic lipid droplets (Ackerman et al. 2018; Jarc et al. 2018; Lue et al. 2017; Nguyen et al. 2017; Petan et al. 2018; Pucer et al. 2013; Rambold et al. 2015).

Intriguingly, most if not all of these pathways of lipid acquisition converge at the lipid droplet (Fig. 1). Lipid droplets are perfectly positioned within the metabolic scheme of the cell to control both the acquisition of lipids (from the various internal or external sources mentioned above) and their utilization for various purposes and depending on specific cellular needs. Although lipid droplets are often regarded merely as transient repositories for the trafficking lipids on route to their final destination – and certainly there will be cases when this is true – the syphoning of various lipid fluxes into lipid droplets is in fact required for numerous homeostatic cell functions and, in particular, for the cellular stress response. One of the earliest and most notable examples was reported in cardiomyocytes (Haemmerle et al. 2011). Namely, while extracellular FAs may enter the cell in various ways and bind to different proteins in the cytosol, including nuclear transcription factors, they must first be incorporated into TAGs within lipid droplets and then released by lipolysis in order to bind to and activate PPAR-mediated gene transcription that

drives mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolism in these cells. This seemingly futile cycle of FA esterification and lipolytic release reveals one of the hallmark principles of lipid droplet biology, whereby the organelle acts as a focal point that coordinates lipid flux with metabolic and signaling pathways essential for cell function and resistance to stress (Fig. 1) (Jarc and Petan 2020; Khan et al. 2015; Mottillo et al. 2012; Ong et al. 2011; Zechner et al. 2012).

Similarly, cancer cells exposed to extracellular FAs form lipid droplets that in turn regulate mitochondrial redox metabolism to increase NADPH production and protect cancer cells from hypoxic damage (Bensaad et al. 2014). Lipid droplets are also formed in breast and ovarian cancer cells exposed to lipids derived from neighboring adipocytes and provide a consistent supply of FAs that drives FA oxidation, sustains metabolic reprogramming, and promotes tumor aggressiveness (Nieman et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2017). Moreover, lipid droplet biogenesis is also activated when exogenous lipids are limiting but endogenous lipids are present in excess, such as following autophagic breakdown of membranous organelles, in order to finely tune their uptake by mitochondria, thereby preventing mitochondrial damage and ensuring efficient energy production (Herms et al. 2015; Nguyen et al. 2017; Rambold et al. 2015). In this review, we discuss these and related studies that describe the various essential roles of lipid droplets in the response of cancer cells to stress and their ability to regulate downstream lipid fluxes depending on cellular requirements.

3.2 Lipid Droplets and Nutrient Scavenging

To ensure their survival and promote growth in a nutrient-poor environment, cancer cells use multiple nutrient scavenging strategies to obtain various macromolecules and break them down to their basic constituents in the lysosome, thereby ensuring the supply of energy substrates and anabolic building blocks (Finicle et al. 2018). Some cancer cell types, in particular those driven by oncogenic mutations in the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) pathways (Commisso et al. 2013; Jayashankar and Edinger 2020; Kamphorst et al. 2013; Kim et al. 2018; Palm et al. 2015), use macropinocytosis, a non-selective endocytotic uptake mechanism of different material, including extracellular fluid, proteins, vesicles, and cellular debris (Finicle et al. 2018; Jayashankar and Edinger 2020; Kim et al. 2018). Macropinocytosis is supported by activation of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and inhibition of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathways; it promotes cancer cell proliferation and confers resistance to therapies that target cancer anabolism.

Remarkably, macropinocytosis enables the extraction of amino acids, nucleotides, and FAs even from dying cell corpses, a process termed necrocytosis (Jayashankar and Edinger 2020; Kim et al. 2018). Necrocytosis has been shown to help amino acid-deprived prostate cancer cells maintain lipid droplet levels, but it remained unknown if extracellular lipids are de facto scavenged from cell debris (Kim et al. 2018). Indeed, some of the other types of acquired nutrients could provide energy and building blocks for essential cellular processes, thereby sparing existing lipid droplets. It was shown recently by tracing experiments that necrotic debris-derived FAs are indeed incorporated into breast cancer cells, thereby reducing their dependence on de novo FA synthesis and rendering them insensitive to inhibitors of FA synthase (Fig. 2a) (Jayashankar and Edinger 2020). These studies hint at the possibility that lipid droplets act as transient buffers for lipids taken up via macropinocytosis. It will be interesting to see in future studies whether FA release from lipid droplets is responsible for the observed reduced dependence on FA synthesis. Given their similar role in cells exposed to FA surges from lysosomal breakdown via autophagy (Nguyen et al. 2017; Rambold et al. 2015), it is possible that lipid droplets serve as central lipid buffering and distribution hubs that carefully balance lipid input with the requirements of these "voracious," macropinocytic cancer cells.

3.3 Lipid Droplets Maintain Membrane Unsaturation During Stress

Rapidly proliferating cancer cells rely on several oncogenic signal transduction pathways that activate mTOR signaling to maintain high levels of protein and lipid synthesis, which are prerequisites for cell growth and proliferation (Liu and Sabatini 2020). The mTOR pathway is activated in response to amino acid availability and drives cell growth by stimulating numerous anabolic pathways, including protein translation and nucleotide synthesis. It also promotes FA, cholesterol, and glycerolipid synthesis via the sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP) transcription factors (Yecies and Manning 2011). This strong anabolic drive requires a coordination between nutrient availability, metabolic pathways, and the various oncogene-driven mitogenic signals. The survival of cancer cells is thus compromised when biosynthetic pathways, such as lipid and protein production, are not synchronized.

For example, in cancer cells exposed to limited oxygen availability, the conversion of palmitate, the principal product of de novo FA synthesis, into unsaturated FAs is compromised due to inactivation of the oxygen-dependent lipid desaturase stearoyl-coenzyme A desaturase 1 (SCD1) (Fig. 2b) (Kamphorst et al. 2013; Scaglia et al. 2009). Under these conditions, constitutive mTOR activity causes an imbalance between the elevated protein synthesis and the lagging membrane expansion, which ultimately leads to ER stress and cell death (Young et al. 2013). Consequently, these cells become dependent on the uptake of unsaturated FAs from extracellular sources in order to compensate for the diminished desaturase activity and restore the balance between protein and lipid synthesis (Ackerman and Simon 2014; Young et al. 2013). Even in normoxic conditions, elevated Ras oncogene signaling, which imposes a potent growth impetus to cancer cells by activating the



Fig. 2 Lipid droplets, lipid fluxes, and cancer cell fate. (a) Macropinocytosis of extracellular material, including necrotic cell debris and extracellular vesicles (EVs), provides amino acids, nucleotides, and lipids for cancer cell survival and resistance to drugs that target anabolic pathways, including inhibitors of FA synthesis; the macropinocytosis-derived FAs are incorporated into lipid droplets, whose role in mediating the effects of FAs is not yet clear. (b) Lipid droplets are important repositories of unsaturated FAs that are used by cancer cells to maintain proper membrane saturation and prevent endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, particularly when demands for lipids

MAPK pathway and mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1) signaling, drives the uptake of serum lysophospholipids as sources of unsaturated FAs to reduce the dependence of cancer cells on SCD1 activity (Kamphorst et al. 2013). Intriguingly, upregulated lysophospholipid uptake in cancer cells with Ras oncogenic mutations leads to increased lipid droplet storage (Fig. 2b) (Qiao et al. 2020). The latter is in turn coupled to elevated FA oxidation and improved redox metabolism that promotes tumor aggressiveness in vitro and in vivo, indicating that lipid droplets might mediate the effects of exogenous lysophospholipids in aggressive Ras-driven tumors.

Clearly, the provision of unsaturated FAs is critical for cancer cell survival and growth. There is accumulating evidence that lipid droplets are important sources and regulators of unsaturated FA trafficking. Indeed, recent studies in kidney cancer have found that lipid droplets play an important role in the maintenance of membrane unsaturation levels during hypoxia (Ackerman et al. 2018; Qiu et al. 2015). Constitutive hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) signaling and abundant lipid storage are hallmarks of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC). It was found that

Fig. 2 (continued) are elevated, such as during Ras oncogene- and mTOR signaling-driven rapid cell growth, or when the synthesis of unsaturated lipids is compromised, e.g., due to hypoxiainduced inhibition of stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 (SCD-1); during hypoxic stress, lipid droplets also drive mitochondrial oxidative metabolism to provide energy and reducing equivalents that reduce oxidative stress. (c) During nutrient replete conditions, when mTOR is active, lipid uptake and de novo FA synthesis drive both membrane synthesis and lipid droplet biogenesis; when lipids become limiting, lipid droplets support membrane synthesis, thereby sustaining cell growth and proliferation. Upon nutrient depletion, cells experience a fall in energy levels, leading to AMPK activation, which in turn blocks de novo lipogenesis and stimulates rapid lipid droplet dispersion to mitochondrial contact sites; AMPK also promotes the lipolytic release and transfer of FAs into mitochondria for oxidation, thereby restoring energy levels and the redox balance through ATP and NADPH production. (d) Distinct populations of mitochondria and lipid droplets may engage in opposing purposes in the same cell: mitochondria, tightly anchored to lipid droplets, provide citrate, ATP, and NADPH to support FA and TAG synthesis driving lipid droplet formation, whereas "free," cytosolic mitochondria dynamically interact with lipid droplets to take up and oxidize FAs. (e) In the tumor microenvironment, cancer cells take up FAs and EVs released by neighboring adipocytes and store them in lipid droplets, whose breakdown via (1) lipophagy or (2, 3) lipolysis drives mitochondrial energy production, thereby promoting tumor growth and invasion. Under these lipidrich conditions, AMPK supports lipolysis, lipophagy, and mitochondrial FA oxidation, which may be (3) coupled to or (2) uncoupled from ATP production via uncoupling protein 2 (UCP2); this uncoupling is instigated by the influx of lipid droplet-derived fatty acids and drives a feedback circuit that sustains AMPK activation. (f) In cells exposed to amino acid starvation or to inhibitors targeting the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway, mTORC1 is inhibited leading to activation of autophagy. which breaks down membranous organelles to release FAs that trigger lipid droplet biogenesis; rapid lipid droplet biogenesis protects mitochondria from excess FAs; lipid droplets provide an efficient way to gradually deliver FAs via ATGL-mediated lipolysis into fused mitochondria and enable cell survival during starvation; the process is supported by AMPK, which sustains autophagic flux and oxidative metabolism; the hypoxia-inducible lipid droplet-associated protein (HILPDA), an endogenous inhibitor of ATGL, is upregulated in response to autophagy-driven lipid droplet biogenesis, and it may participate in the fine regulation of lipolysis to prevent oxidative stress and lipotoxicity

HIF2 α -dependent lipid droplet accumulation protects ccRCC cells from ER stress, thereby promoting cell proliferation and xenograft tumor growth (Qiu et al. 2015). Intriguingly, even in cells depleted of HIF2 α , overexpression of the lipid dropletcoating protein PLIN2 is sufficient to restore lipid storage and protect from ER stress, which occurs at least in part due to mTOR-driven protein synthesis. Furthermore, it was found recently that lipid droplets formed in nutrient-replete ccRCC cells are rich in serum-derived unsaturated FAs and are gradually broken down when cells are exposed to low serum and oxygen stress (Ackerman et al. 2018). This delayed lipolytic release of unsaturated FAs is dependent on HSL activity and is responsible for replacing saturated acyl chains in cell membranes and prevention of ER stress (Fig. 2b). Concurrently, lipid droplets reduce the dependence on de novo FA synthesis, revealing that targeting lipid droplet biogenesis, e.g., via inhibition of DGATs, may be a more relevant therapeutic target than FA synthesis in ccRCC (Ackerman et al. 2018).

The dependence of cancer cells on the supply of unsaturated FAs from lipid droplets for long-term maintenance of membrane homeostasis and protection against ER stress is very likely not limited to kidney cancer. In rapidly proliferating yeast cells, lipid droplet turnover is essential for providing a balanced supply of saturated and unsaturated FAs for membrane synthesis (Natter and Kohlwein 2013; Petschnigg et al. 2009; Zanghellini et al. 2008), hinting at a conserved, essential function of lipid droplets across the eukaryotic kingdom. Lipid droplets are unique in their ability to consolidate different FA fluxes and regulate their input into phospholipid synthesis and remodeling pathways that are necessary for membrane homeostasis. Collectively, these studies suggest that lipid droplets are important repositories of unsaturated FAs that may be utilized by cancer cells to maintain membrane and organelle function particularly when demands for lipids are elevated, such as during oncogene-driven rapid cell growth, or when the synthesis of unsaturated lipids is compromised, e.g., due to hypoxia.

3.4 Lipid Droplets Match Nutrient Fluctuations with Cell Growth and Survival

Lipid droplet biogenesis and turnover are dynamically altered in response to changes in nutrient and energy status. Recent studies have significantly increased our understanding of the integration of lipid droplet turnover in the general cellular response to nutrient imbalances (Bosch et al. 2020), but new evidence is also emerging regarding their roles in the context of metabolic reprogramming in cancer. Cancer cells often have constitutively activated pathways of nutrient sensing and uptake and display oncogene-driven, growth factor-independent signaling that stimulates cell growth and survival irrespective of nutrient levels. AMPK and mTOR are two major intracellular kinases that reciprocally regulate adaptive cellular responses to nutrient stress and cell growth. They sense metabolite availability, energy and stress levels and integrate these signals with those coming from growth factor and oncogenedriven pathways (González et al. 2020; Liu and Sabatini 2020; Palm and Thompson 2017). AMPK detects glucose and energy levels and responds to starvation by inhibiting anabolic pathways and cell growth and activating catabolic pathways to restore the energy balance. AMPK blocks de novo FA, cholesterol, and TAG synthesis; it activates lipolysis and FA oxidation and engages gene transcription programs responsible for mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolism (Hardie et al. 2012; Muoio et al. 1999; Wendel et al. 2009; Zechner et al. 2017). The amino acid-sensitive complex mTORC1 is positively regulated by the PI3K/Akt and MAPK pathways to promote cell growth and survival and is inactivated when amino acids are limiting. Because AMPK negatively regulates mTORC1, energy or glucose depletion also inhibits mTORC1 activity; however, amino acid deficiencies do not activate AMPK. Both kinases are often dysregulated in cancer, thereby allowing cancer cells to evade metabolic checkpoints and strive even in nutrientlimiting conditions. Emerging studies are beginning to reveal how lipid droplets respond to nutrient and energy fluctuations and how they are integrated in the sensing and regulatory networks that orchestrate the metabolic rewiring of stressed cancer cells.

3.4.1 Lipid Droplets Are Rapidly Mobilizable Energy Sources During Stress

Many of the hallmark changes in lipid metabolism in cancer cells are shared by rapidly proliferating, fermenting yeast cells (Natter and Kohlwein 2013). Both types of cells depend on lipogenic pathways for cell growth and viability. The synthesis of FAs and their incorporation into complex lipids, most notably phospholipids, drives membrane expansion, which is required for cell growth, cell cycle progression, and cell division. In yeast, TAG lipolysis has been linked with the cell cycle and provides FAs for membrane synthesis (Kurat et al. 2009; Zanghellini et al. 2008). Upon glucose depletion, the Snf1 protein kinase (the yeast orthologue of AMPK) is activated to engage a switch from glucose fermentation to FA oxidation as a primary source of energy. Intriguingly, this is accompanied by a shift from phospholipid to TAG synthesis resulting in elevated lipid droplet biogenesis (Bosch et al. 2020; Henne et al. 2018). This conserved mechanism of preservation of lipids that is activated at the onset of starvation prepares the cell for the possibility of prolonged periods of nutrient deficiency. Indeed, in starving yeast cells, lipid droplets are gradually consumed by microautophagy, a form of lipophagy involving the vacuole, and become essential for long-term survival (Seo et al. 2017).

Proliferating mammalian and cancer cells with access to nutrients mostly rely on glucose fermentation for energy production and use mitochondria as a biosynthetic organelle. Mitochondria provide building blocks and reducing equivalents for anabolic reactions, including FA synthesis, thereby ensuring a consistent supply of FAs for membrane biogenesis (Natter and Kohlwein 2013; Ward and Thompson 2012). In such nutrient- and lipid-rich conditions, mammalian cells also synthesize TAGs
and accumulate lipid droplets (Fig. 2c) (Herms et al. 2015). When extracellular lipids become limiting, lipid droplet-derived FAs may be used for phospholipid synthesis and drive cell proliferation (Herms et al. 2015). When both glucose and lipids are scarce, mammalian cells shut off phospholipid synthesis and turn on mitochondrial oxidative metabolism. Lipid droplet-derived FAs are then syphoned into mitochondria for oxidation and energy production. The decrease in energy levels is detected by AMPK, which not only activates FA oxidation and mitochondrial oxidative metabolism but also directly stimulates the rapid redistribution of lipid droplets along the microtubular network, thereby driving their recruitment to mitochondria and optimizing FA delivery (Herms et al. 2015; Zhu et al. 2019). AMPK activation and associated starvation responses, such as autophagy, mTORC1 inhibition, and protein kinase A (PKA) activation, also promote mitochondrial fusion, which is necessary for efficient FA intake and uniform distribution within the network of tubulated mitochondria (Gomes et al. 2011; Rambold and Pearce 2018; Rambold et al. 2015). Lipid droplets thus provide a rapidly mobilizable form of energy substrates for cell survival following a sudden glucose depletion and energy deficiency.

3.4.2 Cancer Cells Depend on the Long-Term Supply of Lipid Droplet-Derived Lipids

Cancer cells may be exposed to relatively long periods of nutrient deficiency due to insufficient vasculature and rapid tumor growth (Wellen and Thompson 2010). Their nutrient and oxygen supply may also be severely compromised following matrix detachment, migration, and invasion into neighboring tissue. Cancer cells having accumulated lipid droplets during nutrient (and oxygen) sufficiency rely on the longterm supply of lipid droplet-derived lipids not only to survive the immediate stress but also to migrate and resume growth at a new location (Clement et al. 2020; Wang et al. 2017). Indeed, lipid droplets, accumulated in nutrient-rich conditions, enable a prolonged protection from starvation by undergoing gradual lipid droplet breakdown (Jarc et al. 2018; Przybytkowski et al. 2007; Pucer et al. 2013). Aggressive breast cancer cells harboring Ras oncogenic mutations increase their lipid droplet storage upon exposure to even minute amounts of monounsaturated or polyunsaturated FAs when grown in nutrient replete conditions. When these cells are switched to lipidand serum-free starvation medium, but still rich in glucose and amino acids, lipid droplets undergo gradual breakdown over several days in culture resulting in an increased resistance to cell death (Jarc et al. 2018; Przybytkowski et al. 2007; Pucer et al. 2013). In comparison with control cells without initial lipid loading, these cells also activate AMPK, decrease their dependence on de novo lipogenesis, and upregulate FA oxidation (Brglez et al. 2014; Jarc et al. 2018; Pucer et al. 2013). In fact, preloading aggressive breast cancer cells with lipid droplets suppresses the strong surge in lipogenic signaling that occurs at the onset of lipid and serum starvation. The activation of lipogenesis is driven by the major lipid sensor and transcription factor sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c) and its target genes involved in FA and cholesterol synthesis, including FA synthase (FASN), acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase (ACC), SCD1, and 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-CoA reductase (HMGCR) (Jarc et al. 2018; Pucer et al. 2013). The biosynthesis of FAs and other lipids consumes large amounts of ATP and reducing power in the form of NADPH (Natter and Kohlwein 2013). Therefore, the breakdown of pre-accumulated lipid droplets at the onset of starvation spares important cellular resources by reducing the need for de novo lipogenesis. The starving cancer cell may thus redirect the saved energy and redox equivalents to other essential processes that protect against starvation.

In addition, the concurrent increase in the levels of FA oxidation enzymes. including carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A (CPT1A), whose inhibition is lethal to serum-starved breast cancer cells, suggests that the pre-accumulated lipid droplets provide a long-term supply of FAs for mitochondrial oxidation to support cell survival (Pucer et al. 2013). Indeed, a combined depletion of the major TAG lipase ATGL and pharmacological targeting of CPT1A abolished the protective effects of lipid droplets in breast cancer cells (Jarc et al. 2018). Moreover, the observed activation of AMPK and the ability of its activator AICAR to protect breast cancer cells from starvation-induced cell death (Pucer et al. 2013) are in line with the fact that AMPK supports cancer cell survival by stimulating FA oxidation, blocking lipogenesis, and driving both ATP and NADPH production (Buzzai et al. 2005; Carracedo et al. 2013; Jeon et al. 2012; Pike et al. 2011). Such changes in the metabolic landscape involving AMPK, mitochondria, and the lipid droplet may render cancer cells particularly well-equipped to handle prolonged periods of nutrient limitation. Collectively, these studies suggest that lipid droplets support Ras-driven cancer cell survival in lipid-limiting conditions by (1) reducing the need for energy-depleting de novo lipogenesis and (2) driving mitochondrial oxidative metabolism that replenishes cellular energy and redox capacity.

3.4.3 Devouring and Creating Fat: Metabolic Flexibility Driving Tumorigenesis

Recent studies suggest that the interactions between mitochondria and lipid droplets, besides optimizing FA transfer and rates of FA oxidation (Herms et al. 2015; Rambold et al. 2015), in fact enable the formation of complex metabolic and signaling "synapses." These are endowed with sophisticated feedback mechanisms that finely tune both lipid droplet and mitochondrial metabolism (Benador et al. 2019; Bohnert 2020; Bosch et al. 2020; Freyre et al. 2019; Jarc and Petan 2019). In fact, lipid droplet-mitochondria contacts may also reflect an essential role of mitochondria in the synthesis of TAG and lipid droplet biogenesis. Benador et al. have recently discovered that brown adipose tissue cells contain two segregated and functionally distinct subpopulations of mitochondria (Fig. 2d): peridroplet mitochondria, which are anchored to lipid droplets and are primarily involved in providing ATP and NADPH to support FA and TAG synthesis driving lipid droplet formation, and "free," cytosolic mitochondria that primarily take up and oxidize FAs (Benador et al. 2018, 2019). Furthermore, in white adipocytes, a tripartite lipid

droplet–mitochondria–ER interaction couples FA synthesis from glycolytic precursors processed in the citric acid cycle with their esterification into TAGs within the ER membrane and TAG storage in the growing lipid droplet (Freyre et al. 2019). Thus, overturning the classical biochemical dogma of the exclusively unidirectional mode of FA metabolism, cells may simultaneously engage in antagonistic biochemical processes, such as FA oxidation and synthesis, or lipid droplet expansion and breakdown, using distinct subpopulations of mitochondria and lipid droplets. Emerging studies hint at the possibility that such organelle and metabolic flexibility is also used by cancer cells to trigger and sustain metabolic reprogramming. Indeed, cancer cells grown in various nutrient- and lipid-rich conditions increase FA uptake and activate lipid droplet biogenesis in parallel with catabolic lipid droplet consumption and FA oxidation that drives cancer cell survival, growth, and metastasis (Clement et al. 2020; Lazar et al. 2016; Nieman et al. 2010; Pucer et al. 2013; Wang et al. 2017).

In the tumor microenvironment, cancer cells may "trick" neighboring adipocytes into releasing FAs from their large TAG stores, which are then taken up and used by cancer cells to form lipid droplets (Fig. 2e) (Attané and Muller 2020; Balaban et al. 2017; Clement et al. 2020; Nieman et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2017; Wen et al. 2017). These lipid droplets are broken down via lipolysis or lipophagy, thereby syphoning the adipocyte-derived FAs into mitochondria to be used for energy production and likely other purposes. Remarkably, in melanoma cells exposed to adipocyte-derived extracellular vesicles, mitochondria, lipid droplets, and lysosomes are redistributed and proximally located in cell protrusions to promote cancer cell migration via lipophagic lipid droplet breakdown and FA oxidation (Clement et al. 2020). Intriguingly, although typically sensing nutrient depletion, AMPK is activated in cancer cells co-cultured with adipocytes, most likely to promote and regulate the tight cooperation between lipid droplet consumption and FA oxidation, which may be coupled to or uncoupled from ATP production (Nieman et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2017; Wen et al. 2017; Zechner et al. 2017). Furthermore, upregulated ATGLmediated lipid droplet lipolysis in breast cancer cells may lead to uncoupling of FA oxidation resulting in a drop in ATP levels and sustained AMPK activation, which promotes further FA uptake and mitochondrial biogenesis (Wang et al. 2017).

Another possibility that may explain the activation of AMPK in such lipid-rich conditions is a decrease in energy levels as a consequence of elevated FA/TAG cycling, whereby the influx of exogenous FAs stimulates a cycle of FA esterification into TAG and lipolysis at the expense of ATP (Prentki and Madiraju 2008; Przybytkowski et al. 2007). Namely, free FAs require ATP-dependent activation into FA-CoA by long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase (ACSL) enzymes before entering TAG synthesis or being transported into mitochondria following lipolysis (Cooper et al. 2015). In line with this, the ACSL inhibitor triacsin C suppresses both FA-induced lipid droplet biogenesis and AMPK activation in breast cancer cells during growth in nutrient-rich conditions (Pucer et al. 2013). Moreover, because inhibition of CPT1A with low concentrations of etomoxir (Raud et al. 2018) also reduces both AMPK activation and lipid droplet accumulation, it may be speculated that the exogenous FA supply stimulates FA oxidation that provides ATP and

NADPH to support the anabolic branch of FA/TAG cycling (Pucer et al. 2013). The elevated FA/TAG cycling may lead to ATP deficiency that promotes AMPK activation, which in turn further stimulates mitochondrial FA oxidation. AMPK may be required under these conditions to reduce unnecessary de novo lipogenesis, suppress excessive lipid droplet accumulation, activate lipolysis, and increase the mitochondrial capacity of the cell by stimulating gene expression programs responsible for mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolism.

Whether different subpopulations of mitochondria and lipid droplets enable these antagonistic processes in individual cancer cells remains to be confirmed. Moreover, the intracellular heterogeneity in mitochondrial and lipid droplet function is likely also influenced and combined with intercellular lipid trafficking and population dynamics, whereby individual cells preferentially specialize their lipid droplet function to serve specific roles, e.g., protect from bulk lipid influx or engage in anabolic vs. catabolic lipid metabolism (Herms et al. 2013; Thiam and Beller 2017).

3.5 When the Going Gets Tough, Lipid Droplets Team Up with Autophagy

When cells are exposed to prolonged nutrient deficiency, and in particular when amino acids become limiting, autophagy is typically strongly activated (Bosch et al. 2020; Galluzzi et al. 2017; Kroemer et al. 2010; Nguyen et al. 2017; Ogasawara et al. 2020; Rambold et al. 2015). Lipid droplets and autophagy engage in a complex relationship, which is currently poorly understood: (1) lipid droplets may be the target of autophagic degradation (Schulze et al. 2017), (2) they may be formed as a consequence of autophagic breakdown of other lipid-containing organelles (Lue et al. 2017; Nguyen et al. 2017; Rambold et al. 2015; VandeKopple et al. 2019), and (3) they may support the formation of autophagosomes by providing lipids (Bekbulat et al. 2019; Dupont et al. 2014; Shpilka et al. 2015) or supporting signaling that stimulates the expression of autophagy genes (Ogasawara et al. 2020; Petan et al. 2018; Zechner et al. 2017). Emerging studies suggest that changes in lipid droplet turnover are a conserved cellular response to high autophagic flux, occurring across the eukaryotic kingdom and playing various beneficial roles in cellular homeostatic and stress responses (Jaishy and Abel 2016; Petan et al. 2018; Wang 2016). The opposite is also true, since lipid overload and exogenous unsaturated FAs stimulate autophagy (Niso-Santano et al. 2015). Indeed, cells preloaded with (unsaturated) FA-induced lipid droplets display higher autophagic flux during starvation (Dupont et al. 2014). In accordance with this entangled relationship, it is not surprising that both lipid droplet turnover and autophagy are often simultaneously or sequentially activated by various kinds of stress.

In mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) exposed to acute amino acid starvation, mTORC1 is inactivated leading to the activation of autophagy, which in turn triggers

lipid droplet biogenesis (Fig. 2f) (Nguyen et al. 2017; Rambold et al. 2015). Lipids derived from membranous organelles are delivered into lysosomes by autophagy and broken down by acid phospholipases and lipases. The FAs released from lysosomes are rapidly esterified by DGAT1 into TAGs and stored in growing lipid droplets. Immediate lipid droplet biogenesis is required to avoid the accumulation of autophagy-derived free FAs that could overwhelm the mitochondrial FA transfer mechanism leading to piling up of toxic acylcarnitines at the mitochondrial "gates." Furthermore, the newly formed lipid droplets provide an efficient way to gradually deliver FAs into the network of fused mitochondria during the ongoing starvation. Indeed, under these conditions, free FAs are released from lipid droplets primarily by ATGL-mediated lipolysis, but not lipophagy (Rambold et al. 2015). Notably, ATGL may not only provide FAs but also stimulate signaling pathways that both activate mitochondrial oxidative metabolism and regulate autophagy/lipophagy (Zechner et al. 2017). Interestingly, rather than in the initiation of autophagy, AMPK seems to be involved in sustaining autophagic flux and oxidative metabolism during the starvation (Nguyen et al. 2017).

Surely, the fine regulation of lipolysis and its coordination with autophagy will be of critical importance for cell survival in starved cells. Indeed, the hypoxia-inducible lipid droplet-associated protein (HILPDA), an endogenous inhibitor of ATGL (Das et al. 2018), is upregulated in MEFs and in cancer cells during acute starvation (VandeKopple et al. 2019). Interestingly, HILPDA is activated in direct response to autophagy-driven lipid droplet biogenesis, thereby suppressing ATGL-mediated lipolysis. In accordance, ablation of HILPDA reduces lipid droplet accumulation and xenograft tumor growth in vivo, possibly by elevating oxidative stress, lipid peroxidation, and apoptosis due to excessive lipolysis (VandeKopple et al. 2019; Zhang et al. 2017). Although additional confirmation is clearly required, these results suggest that autophagy-driven lipid droplet turnover and the fine-tuning of lipolysis by HILPDA promote tumorigenesis.

While physiological levels of autophagy generally play a tumor suppressor role by preventing cell damage, maintaining cellular fitness, and restoring homeostasis, cancer cells may also subvert the autophagic machinery to enhance their resistance to stress. Lipid droplets and autophagy may play a complementary role in both contexts. For example, nutrient deficiency within cancer cells may be induced indirectly by exposing cells to drugs targeting major nutrient sensing and growth pathways, such as the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway (Lue et al. 2017). Intriguingly, although tumor growth is restricted by these drugs, cancer cells may circumvent therapeutic inhibition by activating autophagy. Importantly, this cancer treatmentinduced autophagy stimulates lipid droplet biogenesis to sustain mitochondrial energy production and redox homeostasis, thereby reducing cancer cell death (Fig. 2f) (Lue et al. 2017). Intriguingly, the supply of FAs for lipid droplet biogenesis and oxidative metabolism is dependent on an unidentified member of the phospholipase A₂ family of enzymes, which release free FAs and lysophospholipids from membrane phospholipids (Lambeau and Gelb 2008; Murakami and Lambeau 2013; Murakami et al. 2011). Several phospholipases A_2 have been implicated in lipid droplet metabolism and cancer cell survival (Cabodevilla et al. 2013; Guijas et al. 2014; Jarc et al. 2018; Pucer et al. 2013), but it is not clear how they cooperate with autophagy to stimulate lipid droplet and mitochondrial metabolism (Petan et al. 2018). The mechanisms and relevance of autophagy-driven lipid droplet turnover for tumor growth remain to be established.

Several in vitro studies have shown that lipophagy is typically activated under milder, albeit prolonged, starvation conditions than those activating bulk autophagy (Rambold et al. 2015; Wang 2016). For example, in contrast to amino acid-starved MEFs, autophagy-driven lipid droplet biogenesis does not occur in serum-starved MEFs, most likely because mTORC1 is not inhibited under these conditions, but instead lipophagy contributes to lipid droplet breakdown (Nguyen et al. 2017; Rambold et al. 2015). The activation of AMPK may drive lipophagy under such conditions, because it can bypass mTORC1 and activate lipophagy through direct activation of ULK1 even in nutrient-rich conditions (Kim et al. 2011; Li et al. 2019; Zechner et al. 2017). Moreover, AMPK phosphorylates PLIN2 and primes it for chaperone-mediated autophagy, which is an additional mechanism of AMPKmediated regulation of both lipophagy and lipolysis (Kaushik and Cuervo 2016). AMPK also indirectly activates the deacetylase sirtuin 1 (SIRT1) and its target transcription factors peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ co-activator 1α (PGC1 α) and forkhead box protein O (FOXO), which regulate both neutral and acid lipolysis (Zechner et al. 2017).

A role for AMPK-driven lipophagy has been suggested in promoting cancer cell growth in the context of metabolic symbiosis between adipocytes and cancer cells (Wen et al. 2017). Adipocyte-derived FAs were found to stimulate AMPKdependent lipophagy and mitochondrial energy production, which were required for the survival of neighboring cancer cells during starvation. On the contrary, in prostate cancer cells, the activation of lipophagy may occur in response to SIRT1mediated acetylation of LAMP1 and lead to proliferative senescence, likely as a consequence of elevated oxidative stress (Panda et al. 2019). Accordingly, excessive lipophagy leads to an overflow of free FAs causing mitochondrial damage, ER stress, and cancer cell death in cervical cancer cells (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2017). Lipophagy has also been associated with reduced ccRCC tumor growth and increased patient survival (Xu et al. 2015). In line with these studies suggesting a tumor suppressor role for lipophagy, recent evidence has shown that LAL suppresses inflammation and metastasis in liver and lung cancer (Du et al. 2015; Zhao et al. 2016). With these mostly preliminary studies, we are only beginning to understand the role of lipophagy in cancer, which seems to play a dual, context-dependent role (Kounakis et al. 2019; Maan et al. 2018; Petan et al. 2018). In accordance with the opposing roles of neutral lipolysis in cancer, the role of lipophagy likely depends on the specific metabolic and oncogenic reprogramming of the cancer type in question and the microenvironmental conditions (Petan et al. 2018).

3.6 Lipid Droplets, Lipid Peroxidation, and Ferroptosis in Cancer

One of the primary functions of lipid droplets in most biological systems and conditions is the protection from various forms of lipotoxicity (Listenberger et al. 2003: Schaffer 2003). Lipid droplets have also recently been implicated in the regulation of the cellular distribution of unsaturated and polyunsaturated FAs (PUFAs) (Ackerman et al. 2018; Bailey et al. 2015; Jarc et al. 2018; Petan et al. 2018), which is essential for the maintenance of proper membrane saturation and redox balance. In fact, lipid droplets seem to act as antioxidant organelles by actively regulating the trafficking of PUFAs in order to prevent oxidative stress and cell death. Lipid droplets also regulate the release of PUFAs for their conversion by cyclooxygenases and lipoxygenases into a whole range of oxygenated mediators of inflammation in immune cells, adipocytes, and in cancer cells (Jarc and Petan 2020). The recent discovery of ferroptosis (Dixon et al. 2012), a type of programmed cell death driven by the oxidation of PUFAs in membrane phospholipids, has pinpointed the importance of lipid peroxidation for cellular well-being and protection from stress. Lipid droplets, being implicated in the regulation of PUFA lipotoxicity and trafficking, are thereby emerging as imminent regulators of ferroptotic sensitivity.

Ferroptosis is a form of programmed cell death that depends on the accumulation of lethal levels of oxidized lipids in cell membranes (Fig. 3) (Dixon and Stockwell 2019). Cells possess at least two major antioxidant mechanisms that act in parallel to protect from ferroptotic cell death: (1) the glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) pathway and (2) the ubiquinol (coenzyme Q10) antioxidant system, which depends on the activity of ferroptosis-suppressor-protein 1 (FSP1; previously called AIFM2) (Bersuker et al. 2019; Doll et al. 2019). Currently, it is not clear whether any final executioner proteins of ferroptosis exist, since the process essentially depends on the propagation of lipid peroxidation chain reactions and the ultimate failure of protective antioxidant mechanisms, progressively leading to irreparable membrane and organelle dysfunction. Importantly, induction of ferroptosis by inhibition of GPX4 and/or FSP1 is effective at killing multiple types of cancers in vitro and in vivo (Badgley et al. 2020; Bersuker et al. 2019; Doll et al. 2019; Hangauer et al. 2017; Tousignant et al. 2020; Viswanathan et al. 2017; Zhang et al. 2019; Zou et al. 2019). Thus, the stimulation of ferroptosis in tumors may offer new opportunities for effective cancer treatment. However, certain types of cancer cells are resistant to known ferroptotic inducers suggesting that additional modulators of ferroptotic sensitivity exist.

Emerging studies point to a crosstalk between ferroptosis and lipid droplets. Diffuse large B cell lymphoma cancer cells treated with imidazole ketone erastin (IKE), which blocks cystine uptake and promotes ferroptosis by depleting glutathione, display a decrease in the levels of PUFA-containing phospholipids and TAGs, possibly as a consequence of a cell protective mechanism that removes oxidized PUFAs from these lipids (Zhang et al. 2019). The decrease in TAGs could be a consequence of elevated lipolysis, since IKE treatments led to a significant



Fig. 3 Ferroptosis is a consequence of lethal membrane lipid peroxidation. Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), mostly residing in membrane phospholipids, are particularly susceptible to oxidation by reactive oxygen species (ROS), non-enzymatic Fe^{2+} -mediated reactions, and lipoxygenase (LOX)-mediated peroxidation. The propagation of lipid peroxidation chain reactions along with a failure of antioxidant mechanisms leads to irreparable cell damage and cell death. Cells possess two complementary mechanisms of protection against ferroptosis. The first depends on cystine import, which is necessary for glutathione (GSH) synthesis, the main redox buffer in the cell, that is in turn required for the activity of glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4). GPX4 converts toxic PUFA peroxides into harmless lipid alcohols. The second mechanism depends on the activity of ferroptosis-suppressor-protein 1 (FSP1), which is necessary for the NAD(P)H-dependent regeneration of ubiquinol (coenzyme Q10), the major lipophilic antioxidant in cell membranes. Blocking cystine import by erastin or inhibition of GPX4 activity by RSL-3 results in a failure of the GPX4 antioxidant system, accumulation of lipid peroxides, and ferroptotic cell death

upregulation of ATGL expression, along with enzymes involved in de novo FA synthesis, phospholipid remodeling, and several lipoxygenases. This may indicate that PUFAs are first released from lipid droplets by ATGL and then incorporated in membrane phospholipids, thereby contributing to the lethal membrane lipid peroxidation caused by IKE (Fig. 4). In line with this idea, treatments with the lipophilic antioxidant ferrostatin prevented IKE toxicity and increased TAG accumulation in the cells. This is also in accordance with our studies in breast cancer cells showing that depletion of ATGL suppresses PUFA-induced oxidative stress and rescues cells from PUFA lipotoxicity, whereas lipid droplet biogenesis protects against PUFA lipotoxicity (Jarc et al. 2018). These findings suggest that in some cancer cells, lipid droplet breakdown via lipolysis may promote ferroptotic cell death.

Recent findings provide more support for the idea that lipid droplet breakdown regulates ferroptosis sensitivity. Several types of therapy-resistant cancer cells have been shown to be particularly sensitive to ferroptosis (Tousignant et al. 2020; Viswanathan et al. 2017). Namely, drug-resistant prostate cancer cells undergo an extensive metabolic reprogramming characterized by increased lipid uptake that drives lipid droplet accumulation and phospholipid remodeling. The latter results



Fig. 4 Potential crosstalk between lipid droplets and ferroptosis. Lipid droplets may modulate ferroptosis by regulating polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA) trafficking. (a) Lipid droplet formation via DGAT-mediated triglyceride (TAG) synthesis may act as a sink for phospholipid-derived PUFAs, thus preventing their peroxidation; lipid droplet biogenesis may also restrict lipid peroxidation by sequestering already damaged, peroxidized PUFAs (ox-PUFAs) to suppress the propagation of lipid peroxidation. (b) ATGL-mediated TAG lipolysis may provide PUFAs for membrane synthesis, thus stimulating lipid peroxidation and sensitizing cells to ferroptosis. Other lipases and phospholipases may also release ox-PUFAs from TAGs or phospholipids. (c) ATGL may also provide monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFAs) that reduce the abundance of oxidizable PUFAs in membranes, thereby restricting lipid peroxidation

in elevated membrane PUFA content, thereby increasing lipid peroxidation and dependence on GPX4 activity (Tousignant et al. 2020). Counterintuitively, a depletion of TAGs and CEs was also observed, indicating the possibility that lipid dropletderived lipids are consumed for phospholipid synthesis and thus mediate ferroptosis sensitivity. The study suggests that some other lipid species, such as acylceramides, concurrently drive the formation of a separate population of lipid droplets (Senkal et al. 2017; Tousignant et al. 2020). Interestingly, lipid droplets have also been suggested to sensitize breast cancer cells to ferroptosis via ATGL-mediated lipolysis in a cell density-dependent manner (Panzilius et al. 2018). Moreover, lipid droplet breakdown via lipophagy has recently been shown to promote GPX4 inhibitioninduced ferroptotic cell death in hepatocytes (Bai et al. 2019). Finally, ferroptosis has been identified as a specific vulnerability of clear-cell carcinomas, whereby HILPDA, albeit acting in an ATGL-independent manner, mediates a HIF-2α-dependent enrichment of PUFAs into TAGs and phospholipids (Zou et al. 2019). Collectively, these findings suggest that PUFA-TAGs stored within lipid droplets are drivers of ferroptotic sensitivity, most likely by providing PUFAs for phospholipid membrane synthesis (Fig. 4). Moreover, since TAGs stored within lipid droplets may also be oxidized, it is possible that lipid droplets themselves are sites of lipid peroxidation that promote ferroptosis if peroxidized lipids are not efficiently removed (Ramakrishnan et al. 2014; Veglia et al. 2017). In line with this idea, the Spastin/ABCD1/ESCRT-III lipid droplet-peroxisome tethering complex is necessary for the removal of peroxidized lipids from lipid droplets, which implicates both organelles in protecting cells against lipid peroxidation and possibly ferroptosis (Chang et al. 2019).

On the other hand, depending on the fatty acyl composition of lipid droplets and the predominantly released species, lipid droplet breakdown should also be able to protect from ferroptosis (Fig. 4). Accordingly, lipolysis of monounsaturated FA (MUFA)-enriched TAGs protects aggressive breast cancer cells from PUFAinduced oxidative stress and lipotoxicity, likely by reducing the relative abundance of membrane-resident PUFAs available for peroxidation (Ackerman et al. 2018; Jarc et al. 2018). In addition, the lipolytic release of MUFAs has been recently shown to promote mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolism via PLIN5-mediated allosteric activation of SIRT1 (Najt et al. 2019), which may additionally explain their beneficial effects on redox metabolism. However, lipid droplet biogenesis was not necessary for the ability of exogenous MUFAs to suppress erastin-induced ferroptosis (Magtanong et al. 2018). Instead, their ASCL3-dependent incorporation into plasma membrane phospholipids and displacement of PUFAs was found to be responsible for the effect in several cancer cell lines. The ability of lipid droplet biogenesis and/or breakdown to modulate ferroptotic sensitivity surely requires further exploration, particularly in the sense that combined targeting of lipid droplet turnover and the anti-ferroptotic redox machinery may prove to be a valid therapeutic strategy.

4 Conclusions and Perspectives

Given their central role as coordinators of lipid metabolism with cell growth and stress resistance, lipid droplets are emerging as potentially vulnerable hotspots in numerous cancers. However, we are only beginning to understand how lipid droplets respond to the various stressful conditions encountered by cancer cells and which are the essential tasks that these organelles perform to support the cellular stress response. We have to find out more about the particular mechanisms involved in order to use this knowledge in cancer treatment. Numerous points in their biogenesis and/or breakdown could potentially be targeted in order to either compromise the ability of lipid droplets to protect cancer cells from stress or to purposefully use lipid droplets to cause cell damage. For example, inhibiting lipid droplet biogenesis in starving cells dependent on autophagy for their survival could increase mitochondrial damage due to the build-up of cytosolic FAs and acylcarnitines (Nguyen et al. 2017). The inhibition of lipid droplet biogenesis in poorly vascularized tumors could abolish their function as long-term lipid reservoirs and compromise the ability of cancer cells to survive prolonged periods of starvation or resume growth upon reoxygenation (Bensaad et al. 2014; Jarc et al. 2018; Pucer et al. 2013). During the final stages of revision of this manuscript, two important papers were published showing that DGAT1-mediated lipid droplet biogenesis is a relevant target for the treatment of melanoma and glioblastoma (Cheng et al. 2020; Wilcock et al. 2020). DGAT1 was even identified as a bona fide oncoprotein that enables enhanced lipid uptake and drives melanoma formation. Its ability to protect cancer cells from oxidative stress and membrane lipid peroxidation, which hints at protection from ferroptosis as well, was found pivotal for melanoma aggressiveness (Wilcock et al. 2020). Compromising the ability of cancer cells to form lipid droplets could also impair their chemoresistance and immune evasion (Cotte et al. 2018). Finally, recent studies have revealed that lipid droplets may also regulate drug efficacy by affecting the selective partitioning of lipophilic drugs in their hydrophobic core and even promote drug activation in situ (Dubey et al. 2020; Englinger et al. 2020).

In other cases, the activation of lipid droplet breakdown could be a beneficial strategy. For example, stimulation of lipolysis or lipophagy is detrimental for cancer cells under certain conditions, since it may increase the levels of oxidative and ER stress, elevate lipid peroxidation and even lead to ferroptotic cell death (Jarc et al. 2018; Mukhopadhyay et al. 2017; Zhang et al. 2019; Zou et al. 2019). However, caution should be exerted, because in many instances lipid droplet breakdown in fact promotes the resistance of cancer cells to stress, as discussed at length in this review. Clearly, the feasibility of targeting lipid droplets should be carefully examined in different tumor types and particular contexts. In summary, lipid droplets are highly dynamic compartments that consolidate lipid uptake, synthesis, recycling, distribution, and breakdown pathways in the cell and are emerging as promising targets either to (1) restrict the supply of essential lipids or to (2) promote the accumulation of damaging lipids in order to compromise cancer cell survival, growth, and metastasis.

Acknowledgments I am profoundly grateful to all fellow scientists for their contributions to the current understanding of the topic, and I sincerely apologize to those whose important work could not be cited in this article. This work was supported by P1-0207 Research Programme grant and the J7-1818 Research Project grant to T.P. from the Slovenian Research Agency.

References

- Ackerman D, Simon MC (2014) Hypoxia, lipids, and cancer: surviving the harsh tumor microenvironment. Trends Cell Biol 24:472–478. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2014.06.001
- Ackerman D, Tumanov S, Qiu B et al (2018) Triglycerides promote lipid homeostasis during hypoxic stress by balancing fatty acid saturation. Cell Rep 24:2596–2605.e5. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.celrep.2018.08.015
- Attané C, Muller C (2020) Drilling for oil: tumor-surrounding adipocytes fueling cancer. Trends Cancer. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trecan.2020.03.001
- Badgley MA, Kremer DM, Maurer HC et al (2020) Cysteine depletion induces pancreatic tumor ferroptosis in mice. Science 368:85–89. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaw9872
- Bai Y, Meng L, Han L et al (2019) Lipid storage and lipophagy regulates ferroptosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 508:997–1003. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.12.039
- Bailey AP, Koster G, Guillermier C et al (2015) Antioxidant role for lipid droplets in a stem cell niche of Drosophila. Cell 163:340–353. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.09.020

- Balaban S, Shearer RF, Lee LS et al (2017) Adipocyte lipolysis links obesity to breast cancer growth: adipocyte-derived fatty acids drive breast cancer cell proliferation and migration. Cancer Metab 5:195. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40170-016-0163-7
- Barbosa AD, Siniossoglou S (2017) Function of lipid droplet-organelle interactions in lipid homeostasis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1864:1459–1468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2017. 04.001
- Bekbulat F, Schmitt D, Feldmann A et al (2019) RAB18 loss interferes with lipid droplet catabolism and provokes autophagy network adaptations. J Mol Biol 432:1216–1234. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jmb.2019.12.031
- Beloribi-Djefaflia S, Vasseur S, Guillaumond F (2016) Lipid metabolic reprogramming in cancer cells. Oncogenesis 5:e189. https://doi.org/10.1038/oncsis.2015.49
- Benador IY, Veliova M, Mahdaviani K et al (2018) Mitochondria bound to lipid droplets have unique bioenergetics, composition, and dynamics that support lipid droplet expansion. Cell Metab 27:869–885.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2018.03.003
- Benador IY, Veliova M, Liesa M, Shirihai OS (2019) Mitochondria bound to lipid droplets: where mitochondrial dynamics regulate lipid storage and utilization. Cell Metab 29:1–11. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cmet.2019.02.011
- Bensaad K, Favaro E, Lewis CA et al (2014) Fatty acid uptake and lipid storage induced by HIF-1α contribute to cell growth and survival after hypoxia-reoxygenation. Cell Rep 9:349–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2014.08.056
- Bersuker K, Olzmann JA (2017) Establishing the lipid droplet proteome: mechanisms of lipid droplet protein targeting and degradation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1862:1166–1177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.06.006
- Bersuker K, Peterson CWH, To M et al (2018) A proximity labeling strategy provides insights into the composition and dynamics of lipid droplet proteomes. Dev Cell 44:97–112.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2017.11.020
- Bersuker K, Hendricks J, Li Z et al (2019) The CoQ oxidoreductase FSP1 acts parallel to GPX4 to inhibit ferroptosis. Nature 575:688–692. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1705-2
- Bohnert M (2020) Tethering fat: tethers in lipid droplet contact sites. Contact 3:251525642090814. https://doi.org/10.1177/2515256420908142
- Bosch M, Parton RG, Pol A (2020) Lipid droplets, bioenergetic fluxes, and metabolic flexibility. Semin Cell Dev Biol. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2020.02.010
- Brglez V, Lambeau G, Petan T (2014) Secreted phospholipases A2 in cancer: diverse mechanisms of action. Biochimie 107:114–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2014.09.023
- Buzzai M, Bauer DE, Jones RG et al (2005) The glucose dependence of Akt-transformed cells can be reversed by pharmacologic activation of fatty acid beta-oxidation. Oncogene 24:4165–4173. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1208622
- Cabodevilla AG, Sanchez-Caballero L, Nintou E et al (2013) Cell survival during complete nutrient deprivation depends on lipid droplet-fueled β-oxidation of fatty acids. J Biol Chem 288 (27777):27788. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m113.466656
- Carracedo A, Cantley LC, Pandolfi PP (2013) Cancer metabolism: fatty acid oxidation in the limelight. Nat Rev Cancer 13:227–232. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3483
- Chang T-Y, Li B-L, Chang CCY, Urano Y (2009) Acyl-coenzyme A: cholesterol acyltransferases. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 297:E1–E9. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.90926.2008
- Chang C-L, Weigel AV, Ioannou MS et al (2019) Spastin tethers lipid droplets to peroxisomes and directs fatty acid trafficking through ESCRT-III. J Cell Biol 218:2583–2599. https://doi.org/10. 1083/jcb.201902061
- Cheng X, Geng F, Pan M et al (2020) Targeting DGAT1 ameliorates Glioblastoma by increasing fat catabolism and oxidative stress. Cell Metab 32:229–242.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet. 2020.06.002
- Chorlay A, Monticelli L, Ferreira JV et al (2019) Membrane asymmetry imposes directionality on lipid droplet emergence from the ER. Dev Cell 50:25–42.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel. 2019.05.003

- Clement E, Lazar I, Attané C et al (2020) Adipocyte extracellular vesicles carry enzymes and fatty acids that stimulate mitochondrial metabolism and remodeling in tumor cells. EMBO J 39: e102525. https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.2019102525
- Coleman RA, Mashek DG (2011) Mammalian triacylglycerol metabolism: synthesis, lipolysis, and signaling. Chem Rev 111:6359–6386. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr100404w
- Commisso C, Davidson SM, Soydaner-Azeloglu RG et al (2013) Macropinocytosis of protein is an amino acid supply route in Ras-transformed cells. Nature 497:633–637. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature12138
- Cooper DE, Young PA, Klett EL, Coleman RA (2015) Physiological consequences of compartmentalized Acyl-CoA metabolism. J Biol Chem 290:20023–20031. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. r115.663260
- Cotte AK, Aires V, Fredon M et al (2018) Lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase 2-mediated lipid droplet production supports colorectal cancer chemoresistance. Nat Commun 9:322. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02732-5
- Cruz ALS, de Barreto EA, Fazolini NPB et al (2020) Lipid droplets: platforms with multiple functions in cancer hallmarks. Cell Death Dis 11:105. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-020-2297-3
- Currie E, Schulze A, Zechner R et al (2013) Cellular fatty acid metabolism and cancer. Cell Metab 18:153–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2013.05.017
- Das KMP, Wechselberger L, Liziczai M et al (2018) Hypoxia-inducible lipid droplet-associated protein inhibits adipose triglyceride lipase. J Lipid Res 59:531–541. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr. m082388
- den Brok MH, Raaijmakers TK, Collado-Camps E, Adema GJ (2018) Lipid droplets as immune modulators in myeloid cells. Trends Immunol 39:380–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2018.01. 012
- Dixon SJ, Stockwell BR (2019) The hallmarks of Ferroptosis. Annu Rev Cancer Biol 3:35–54. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cancerbio-030518-055844
- Dixon SJ, Lemberg KM, Lamprecht MR et al (2012) Ferroptosis: an iron-dependent form of nonapoptotic cell death. Cell 149:1060–1072. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.042
- Doll S, Freitas FP, Shah R et al (2019) FSP1 is a glutathione-independent ferroptosis suppressor. Nature 575:693–698. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1707-0
- Du H, Zhao T, Ding X, Yan C (2015) Hepatocyte-specific expression of human lysosome acid lipase corrects liver inflammation and tumor metastasis in LAL-/- mice. Am J Pathol 185:2379–2389. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2015.05.021
- Dubey R, Stivala CE, Nguyen HQ et al (2020) Lipid droplets can promote drug accumulation and activation. Nat Chem Biol:1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41589-019-0447-7
- Dupont N, Chauhan S, Arko-Mensah J et al (2014) Neutral lipid stores and lipase PNPLA5 contribute to autophagosome biogenesis. Curr Biol 24:609–620. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub. 2014.02.008
- Englinger B, Laemmerer A, Moser P et al (2020) Lipid droplet-mediated scavenging as novel intrinsic and adaptive resistance factor against the multikinase inhibitor Ponatinib. Int J Cancer. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.32924
- Farese RV, Walther TC (2009) Lipid droplets finally get a little R-E-S-P-E-C-T. Cell 139(855):860. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2009.11.005
- Finicle BT, Jayashankar V, Edinger AL (2018) Nutrient scavenging in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 18:619–633. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-018-0048-x
- Freyre CAC, Rauher PC, Ejsing CS, Klemm RW (2019) MIGA2 links mitochondria, the ER, and lipid droplets and promotes De novo Lipogenesis in adipocytes. Mol Cell 76:811–825.e14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2019.09.011
- Gallardo-Montejano VI, Saxena G, Kusminski CM et al (2016) Nuclear Perilipin 5 integrates lipid droplet lipolysis with PGC-1α/SIRT1-dependent transcriptional regulation of mitochondrial function. Nat Commun 7:12723. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms12723

- Galluzzi L, Baehrecke EH, Ballabio A et al (2017) Molecular definitions of autophagy and related processes. EMBO J 36:1811–1836. https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201796697
- Goeritzer M, Vujic N, Schlager S et al (2015) Active autophagy but not lipophagy in macrophages with defective lipolysis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1851:1304–1316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbalip.2015.06.005
- Gomes LC, Benedetto GD, Scorrano L (2011) During autophagy mitochondria elongate, are spared from degradation and sustain cell viability. Nat Cell Biol 13:589–598. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncb2220
- González A, Hall MN, Lin S-C, Hardie DG (2020) AMPK and TOR: the yin and Yang of cellular nutrient sensing and growth control. Cell Metab 31:472–492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet. 2020.01.015
- Grabner GF, Zimmermann R, Schicho R, Taschler U (2017) Monoglyceride lipase as a drug target: at the crossroads of arachidonic acid metabolism and endocannabinoid signaling. Pharmacol Ther 175:35–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.02.033
- Guijas C, Rodríguez JP, Rubio JM et al (2014) Phospholipase A2 regulation of lipid droplet formation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1841:1661–1671. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.10. 004
- Haemmerle G, Moustafa T, Woelkart G et al (2011) ATGL-mediated fat catabolism regulates cardiac mitochondrial function via PPAR- α and PGC-1. Nat Med 17:1076–1085. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2439
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144:646–674. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- Hangauer MJ, Viswanathan VS, Ryan MJ et al (2017) Drug-tolerant persister cancer cells are vulnerable to GPX4 inhibition. Nature 551:247–250. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature24297
- Hardie DG, Ross FA, Hawley SA (2012) AMPK: a nutrient and energy sensor that maintains energy homeostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 13:251–262. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3311
- Henne WM, Reese ML, Goodman JM (2018) The assembly of lipid droplets and their roles in challenged cells. EMBO J 37:e98947. https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201898947
- Herms A, Bosch M, Ariotti N et al (2013) Cell-to-cell heterogeneity in lipid droplets suggests a mechanism to reduce lipotoxicity. Curr Biol 23:1489–1496. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013. 06.032
- Herms A, Bosch M, Reddy BJN et al (2015) AMPK activation promotes lipid droplet dispersion on detyrosinated microtubules to increase mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation. Nat Commun 6:7176. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8176
- Hernández-Corbacho MJ, Obeid LM (2018) A novel role for DGATs in cancer. Adv Biol Regul 72:89–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbior.2018.12.001
- Hoy AJ, Balaban S, Saunders DN (2017) Adipocyte-tumor cell metabolic crosstalk in breast cancer. Trends Mol Med 23:381–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2017.02.009
- Jaishy B, Abel ED (2016) Lipids, lysosomes, and autophagy. J Lipid Res 57:1619–1635. https:// doi.org/10.1194/jlr.r067520
- Jarc E, Petan T (2019) Lipid droplets and the management of cellular stress. Yale J Biol Med 92:435–452
- Jarc E, Petan T (2020) A twist of FATe: lipid droplets and inflammatory lipid mediators. Biochimie 169:69–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2019.11.016
- Jarc E, Kump A, Malavašič P et al (2018) Lipid droplets induced by secreted phospholipase A2 and unsaturated fatty acids protect breast cancer cells from nutrient and lipotoxic stress. Biochim Biophys Acta 1863:247–265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.12.006
- Jayashankar V, Edinger AL (2020) Macropinocytosis confers resistance to therapies targeting cancer anabolism. Nat Commun 11:1121. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-14928-3
- Jeon S-M, Chandel NS, Hay N (2012) AMPK regulates NADPH homeostasis to promote tumour cell survival during energy stress. Nature 485:661–665. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11066

- Johnson MR, Stephenson RA, Ghaemmaghami S, Welte MA (2018) Developmentally regulated H2Av buffering via dynamic sequestration to lipid droplets in Drosophila embryos. elife 7: e36021. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.36021
- Kamphorst JJ, Cross JR, Fan J et al (2013) Hypoxic and Ras-transformed cells support growth by scavenging unsaturated fatty acids from lysophospholipids. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110:8882–8887. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1307237110
- Kassan A, Herms A, Herms A et al (2013) Acyl-CoA synthetase 3 promotes lipid droplet biogenesis in ER microdomains. J Cell Biol 203:985–1001. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201305142
- Kaushik S, Cuervo AM (2015) Degradation of lipid droplet-associated proteins by chaperonemediated autophagy facilitates lipolysis. Nat Cell Biol 17:759–770. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncb3166
- Kaushik S, Cuervo AM (2016) AMPK-dependent phosphorylation of lipid droplet protein PLIN2 triggers its degradation by CMA. Autophagy 12:432–438. https://doi.org/10.1080/15548627. 2015.1124226
- Khan SA, Sathyanarayan A, Mashek MT et al (2015) ATGL-catalyzed lipolysis regulates SIRT1 to control PGC-1α/PPAR-α signaling. Diabetes 64:418–426. https://doi.org/10.2337/db14-0325
- Kim J, Kundu M, Viollet B, Guan K-L (2011) AMPK and mTOR regulate autophagy through direct phosphorylation of Ulk1. Nat Cell Biol 13:132–141. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb2152
- Kim SM, Nguyen TT, Ravi A et al (2018) PTEN deficiency and AMPK activation promote nutrient scavenging and anabolism in prostate cancer cells. Cancer Discov 8:17–1215. https://doi.org/10. 1158/2159-8290.cd-17-1215
- Koizume S, Miyagi Y (2016) Lipid droplets: a key cellular organelle associated with cancer cell survival under normoxia and hypoxia. Int J Mol Sci 17:E1430. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms17091430
- Kounakis K, Chaniotakis M, Markaki M, Tavernarakis N (2019) Emerging roles of lipophagy in health and disease. Front Cell Dev Biol 7:185. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2019.00185
- Krahmer N, Guo Y, Wilfling F et al (2011) Phosphatidylcholine synthesis for lipid droplet expansion is mediated by localized activation of CTP:phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase. Cell Metab 14:504–515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2011.07.013
- Krahmer N, Farese RV, Walther TC (2013) Balancing the fat: lipid droplets and human disease. EMBO Mol Med 5:905–915. https://doi.org/10.1002/emmm.201100671
- Kroemer G, Mariño G, Levine B (2010) Autophagy and the integrated stress response. Mol Cell 40:280–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2010.09.023
- Kuerschner L, Moessinger C, Thiele C (2008) Imaging of lipid biosynthesis: how a neutral lipid enters lipid droplets. Traffic 9:338–352. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0854.2007.00689.x
- Kurat CF, Wolinski H, Petschnigg J et al (2009) Cdk1/Cdc28-dependent activation of the major triacylglycerol lipase Tgl4 in yeast links lipolysis to cell-cycle progression. Mol Cell 33:53–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2008.12.019
- Lambeau G, Gelb MH (2008) Biochemistry and physiology of mammalian secreted phospholipases A2. Annu Rev Biochem 77:495–520. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.76.062405. 154007
- Lazar I, Clement E, Dauvillier S et al (2016) Adipocyte Exosomes promote melanoma aggressiveness through fatty acid oxidation: a novel mechanism linking obesity and Cancer. Cancer Res 76:4051–4057. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-16-0651
- Li Y, Yang P, Zhao L et al (2019) CD36 plays a negative role in the regulation of lipophagy in hepatocytes through an AMPK-dependent pathway. J Lipid Res 60:844–855. https://doi.org/10. 1194/jlr.m090969
- Listenberger LL, Han X, Lewis SE et al (2003) Triglyceride accumulation protects against fatty acid-induced lipotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci 100:3077–3082. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0630588100
- Liu GY, Sabatini DM (2020) mTOR at the nexus of nutrition, growth, ageing and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Bio 21:183–203. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-019-0199-y

- Lue H-W, Podolak J, Kolahi K et al (2017) Metabolic reprogramming ensures cancer cell survival despite oncogenic signaling blockade. Genes Dev 31:2067–2084. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad. 305292.117
- Maan M, Peters JM, Dutta M, Patterson AD (2018) Lipid metabolism and lipophagy in cancer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 504:582–589. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.02.097
- Magtanong L, Ko P-J, To M et al (2018) Exogenous monounsaturated fatty acids promote a Ferroptosis-resistant cell state. Cell Chem Biol 26:1–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol. 2018.11.016
- Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Peiris-Pagés M, Pestell RG et al (2017) Cancer metabolism: a therapeutic perspective. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 14:11–31. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrclinonc.2016.60
- Menendez J, Lupu R (2007) Fatty acid synthase and the lipogenic phenotype in cancer pathogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer 7:763–777. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2222
- Michalopoulou E, Bulusu V, Kamphorst JJ (2016) Metabolic scavenging by cancer cells: when the going gets tough, the tough keep eating. Br J Cancer 115:635–640. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc. 2016.256
- Molenaar MR, Vaandrager AB, Helms JB (2017) Some lipid droplets are more equal than others: different metabolic lipid droplet pools in hepatic stellate cells. Lipid Insights 10:1178635317747281. https://doi.org/10.1177/1178635317747281
- Mottillo EP, Bloch AE, Leff T, Granneman JG (2012) Lipolytic products activate peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) α and δ in brown adipocytes to match fatty acid oxidation with supply. J Biol Chem 287:25038–25048. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m112.374041
- Mukhopadhyay S, Schlaepfer IR, Bergman BC et al (2017) ATG14 facilitated lipophagy in cancer cells induce ER stress mediated mitoptosis through a ROS dependent pathway. Free Radic Bio Med 104:199–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2017.01.007
- Muoio DM, Seefeld K, Witters LA, Coleman RA (1999) AMP-activated kinase reciprocally regulates triacylglycerol synthesis and fatty acid oxidation in liver and muscle: evidence that sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase is a novel target. Biochem J 338:783–791. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj3380783
- Murakami M, Lambeau G (2013) Emerging roles of secreted phospholipase A(2) enzymes: an update. Biochimie 95:43–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2012.09.007
- Murakami M, Taketomi Y, Miki Y et al (2011) Recent progress in phospholipase A₂ research: from cells to animals to humans. Prog Lipid Res 50:152–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plipres.2010. 12.001
- Najt CP, Khan SA, Heden TD et al (2019) Lipid droplet-derived monounsaturated fatty acids traffic via PLIN5 to allosterically activate SIRT1. Mol Cell 77:810–824. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. molcel.2019.12.003
- Natter K, Kohlwein SD (2013) Yeast and cancer cells common principles in lipid metabolism. Biochim Biophys Acta 1831:314–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2012.09.003
- Nguyen TB, Louie SM, Daniele JR et al (2017) DGAT1-dependent lipid droplet biogenesis protects mitochondrial function during starvation-induced autophagy. Dev Cell 42:9–21.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2017.06.003
- Nieman KM, Kenny HA, Penicka CV et al (2010) Adipocytes promote ovarian cancer metastasis and provide energy for rapid tumor growth. Nat Med 17:1498–1503. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nm.2492
- Niso-Santano M, Malik SA, Pietrocola F et al (2015) Unsaturated fatty acids induce non-canonical autophagy. EMBO J 34:1025–1041. https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201489363
- Ogasawara Y, Tsuji T, Fujimoto T (2020) Multifarious roles of lipid droplets in autophagy target, product, and what else? Semin Cell Dev Biol. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2020.02.013
- Olzmann JA, Carvalho P (2019) Dynamics and functions of lipid droplets. Nat Rev Mol Cell Bio 20:137–155. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-018-0085-z
- Ong KT, Mashek MT, Bu SY et al (2011) Adipose triglyceride lipase is a major hepatic lipase that regulates triacylglycerol turnover and fatty acid signaling and partitioning. Hepatology 53:116–126. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.24006

- Palm W, Thompson CB (2017) Nutrient acquisition strategies of mammalian cells. Nature 546:234–242. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature22379
- Palm W, Park Y, Wright K et al (2015) The utilization of extracellular proteins as nutrients is suppressed by mTORC1. Cell 162:259–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.06.017
- Panda PK, Patra S, Naik PP et al (2019) Deacetylation of LAMP1 drives lipophagy-dependent generation of free fatty acids by Abrus agglutinin to promote senescence in prostate cancer. J Cell Physiol 235:2776–2791. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.29182
- Panzilius E, Holstein F, Bannier-Hélaouët M et al (2018) A cell-density dependent metabolic switch sensitizes breast cancer cells to ferroptosis. Biorxiv 417949. https://doi.org/10.1101/417949
- Pavlova NN, Thompson CB (2016) The emerging hallmarks of cancer metabolism. Cell Metab 23:27–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2015.12.006
- Peng Y, Miao H, Wu S et al (2016) ABHD5 interacts with BECN1 to regulate autophagy and tumorigenesis of colon cancer independent of PNPLA2. Autophagy 12:2167–2182. https://doi. org/10.1080/15548627.2016.1217380
- Penno A, Hackenbroich G, Thiele C (2012) Phospholipids and lipid droplets. Biochim Biophys Acta 1831:589–594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2012.12.001
- Petan T, Jarc E, Jusović M (2018) Lipid droplets in cancer: guardians of fat in a stressful world. Molecules 23:1941. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23081941
- Petschnigg J, Wolinski H, Kolb D et al (2009) Good fat, essential cellular requirements for triacylglycerol synthesis to maintain membrane homeostasis in yeast. J Biol Chem 284:30981–30993. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m109.024752
- Pike LS, Smift AL, Croteau NJ et al (2011) Inhibition of fatty acid oxidation by etomoxir impairs NADPH production and increases reactive oxygen species resulting in ATP depletion and cell death in human glioblastoma cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 1807:726–734. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbabio.2010.10.022
- Prentki M, Madiraju S (2008) Glycerolipid metabolism and signaling in health and disease. Endocr Rev 29:647–676. https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2008-0007
- Przybytkowski E, Joly E, Nolan CJ et al (2007) Upregulation of cellular triacylglycerol free fatty acid cycling by oleate is associated with long-term serum-free survival of human breast cancer cells. Biochem Cell Biol 85:301–310. https://doi.org/10.1139/o07-001
- Pucer A, Brglez V, Payré C et al (2013) Group X secreted phospholipase A2 induces lipid droplet formation and prolongs breast cancer cell survival. Mol Cancer 12:111. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1476-4598-12-111
- Qiao S, Koh S-B, Vivekanandan V et al (2020) REDD1 loss reprograms lipid metabolism to drive progression of RAS mutant tumors. Genes Dev. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.335166.119
- Qiu B, Ackerman D, Sanchez DJ et al (2015) HIF2α-dependent lipid storage promotes endoplasmic reticulum homeostasis in clear-cell renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Discov 5:652–667. https://doi. org/10.1158/2159-8290.cd-14-1507
- Ramakrishnan R, Tyurin VA, Tuyrin VA et al (2014) Oxidized lipids block antigen crosspresentation by dendritic cells in cancer. J Immunol 192:2920–2931. https://doi.org/10.4049/ jimmunol.1302801
- Rambold AS, Pearce EL (2018) Mitochondrial dynamics at the Interface of immune cell metabolism and function. Trends Immunol 39:6–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2017.08.006
- Rambold AS, Cohen S, Lippincott-Schwartz J (2015) Fatty acid trafficking in starved cells: regulation by lipid droplet lipolysis, autophagy, and mitochondrial fusion dynamics. Dev Cell 32:678–692. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2015.01.029
- Raud B, Roy DG, Divakaruni AS et al (2018) Etomoxir actions on regulatory and memory T cells are independent of Cpt1a-mediated fatty acid oxidation. Cell Metab 28:504–515.e7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cmet.2018.06.002
- Röhrig F, Schulze A (2016) The multifaceted roles of fatty acid synthesis in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 16:732–749. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc.2016.89

- Salo VT, Ikonen E (2019) Moving out but keeping in touch: contacts between endoplasmic reticulum and lipid droplets. Curr Opin Cell Biol 57:64–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb. 2018.11.002
- Scaglia N, Chisholm JW, Igal RA (2009) Inhibition of stearoylCoA desaturase-1 inactivates acetyl-CoA carboxylase and impairs proliferation in cancer cells: role of AMPK. PLoS One 4:e6812. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006812
- Schaffer JE (2003) Lipotoxicity: when tissues overeat. Current opinion in lipidology 14:281–287. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.mol.0000073508.41685.7f
- Schreiber R, Xie H, Schweiger M (2019) Of mice and men: the physiological role of adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL). Biochim Biophys Acta 1864:880–899. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbalip.2018.10.008
- Schuldiner M, Bohnert M (2017) A different kind of love lipid droplet contact sites. Biochim Biophys Acta 1862:1188–1196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.06.005
- Schulze RJ, Sathyanarayan A, Mashek DG (2017) Breaking fat: the regulation and mechanisms of lipophagy. Biochim Biophys Acta 1862:1178–1187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.06. 008
- Senkal CE, Salama MF, Snider AJ et al (2017) Ceramide is metabolized to Acylceramide and stored in lipid droplets. Cell Metab 25:686–697. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2017.02.010
- Seo AY, Lau P-W, Feliciano D et al (2017) AMPK and vacuole-associated Atg14p orchestrate µ-lipophagy for energy production and long-term survival under glucose starvation. elife 6:1025. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.21690
- Shpilka T, Welter E, Borovsky N et al (2015) Lipid droplets and their component triglycerides and steryl esters regulate autophagosome biogenesis. EMBO J 34:2117–2131. https://doi.org/10. 15252/embj.201490315
- Singh R, Kaushik S, Wang Y et al (2009) Autophagy regulates lipid metabolism. Nature 458:1131–1135. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature07976
- Smirnova E, Goldberg EB, Makarova KS et al (2005) ATGL has a key role in lipid droplet/ adiposome degradation in mammalian cells. EMBO Rep 7:106–113. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj. embor.7400559
- Snaebjornsson MT, Janaki-Raman S, Schulze A (2019) Greasing the wheels of the cancer machine: the role of lipid metabolism in cancer. Cell Metab 31:62–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet. 2019.11.010
- Thiam AR, Beller M (2017) The why, when and how of lipid droplet diversity. J Cell Sci 130:315–324. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.192021
- Tirinato L, Pagliari F, Limongi T et al (2017) An overview of lipid droplets in cancer and cancer stem cells. Stem Cells Int 2017:1656053. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/1656053
- Tousignant KD, Rockstroh A, Poad BL et al (2020) Therapy-induced lipid uptake and remodeling underpin ferroptosis hypersensitivity in prostate cancer. Cancer Metab 8:11. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s40170-020-00217-6
- Ueno M, Shen W-J, Patel S et al (2013) Fat-specific protein 27 modulates nuclear factor of activated T cells 5 and the cellular response to stress. J Lipid Res 54:734–743. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr. m033365
- VandeKopple MJ, Wu J, Auer EN et al (2019) HILPDA regulates lipid metabolism, lipid droplet abundance, and response to microenvironmental stress in solid tumors. Mol Cancer Res 17:2089–2101. https://doi.org/10.1158/1541-7786.mcr-18-1343
- Veglia F, Tyurin VA, Mohammadyani D et al (2017) Lipid bodies containing oxidatively truncated lipids block antigen cross-presentation by dendritic cells in cancer. Nat Commun 8:2122. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02186-9
- Viswanathan VS, Ryan MJ, Dhruv HD et al (2017) Dependency of a therapy-resistant state of cancer cells on a lipid peroxidase pathway. Nature 275:28110. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature23007
- Walther TC, Chung J, Farese RV Jr (2017) Lipid droplet biogenesis. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 33:491–510. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cellbio-100616-060608

- Wang C-W (2016) Lipid droplets, lipophagy, and beyond. Biochim Biophys Acta 1861:793–805. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2015.12.010
- Wang YY, Attané C, Milhas D et al (2017) Mammary adipocytes stimulate breast cancer invasion through metabolic remodeling of tumor cells. JCI Insight 2:e87489. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci. insight.87489
- Ward PS, Thompson CB (2012) Metabolic reprogramming: a cancer hallmark even Warburg did not anticipate. Cancer Cell 21:297–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2012.02.014
- Wellen KE, Thompson CB (2010) Cellular metabolic stress: considering how cells respond to nutrient excess. Mol Cell 40:323–332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2010.10.004
- Welte MA, Gould AP (2017) Lipid droplet functions beyond energy storage. Biochim Biophys Acta 1862:1260–1272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.07.006
- Wen Y-A, Xing X, Harris JW et al (2017) Adipocytes activate mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation and autophagy to promote tumor growth in colon cancer. Cell Death Dis 8:e2593–e2593. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2017.21
- Wendel AA, Lewin TM, Coleman RA (2009) Glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferases: rate limiting enzymes of triacylglycerol biosynthesis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1791:501–506. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.bbalip.2008.10.010
- Wilcock D, Badrock A, Owen R et al (2020) DGAT1 is a lipid metabolism oncoprotein that enables cancer cells to accumulate fatty acid while avoiding lipotoxicity. bioRxiv 2020.06.23.166603. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.06.23.166603
- Wilfling F, Wang H, Haas JT et al (2013) Triacylglycerol synthesis enzymes mediate lipid droplet growth by relocalizing from the ER to lipid droplets. Dev Cell 24:384–399. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.devcel.2013.01.013
- Xu G, Jiang Y, Xiao Y et al (2015) Fast clearance of lipid droplets through MAP 1S-activated autophagy suppresses clear cell renal cell carcinomas and promotes patient survival. Oncotarget 7:6255–6265. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.6669
- Yecies JL, Manning BD (2011) mTOR links oncogenic signaling to tumor cell metabolism. J Mol Med 89:221–228. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00109-011-0726-6
- Young SG, Zechner R (2013) Biochemistry and pathophysiology of intravascular and intracellular lipolysis. Genes Dev 27:459–484. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.209296.112
- Young RM, Ackerman D, Quinn ZL et al (2013) Dysregulated mTORC1 renders cells critically dependent on desaturated lipids for survival under tumor-like stress. Genes Dev 27:1115–1131. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.198630.112
- Zanghellini J, Natter K et al (2008) Quantitative modeling of triacylglycerol homeostasis in yeast-metabolic requirement for lipolysis to promote membrane lipid synthesis and cellular growth. FEBS J 275:5552–5563. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-4658.2008.06681.x
- Zechner R, Zimmermann R, Eichmann TO et al (2012) FAT SIGNALS lipases and lipolysis in lipid metabolism and signaling. Cell Metab 15:279–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2011. 12.018
- Zechner R, Madeo F, Kratky D (2017) Cytosolic lipolysis and lipophagy: two sides of the same coin. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 18:671–684. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm.2017.76
- Zhang P, Reue K (2017) Lipin proteins and glycerolipid metabolism: roles at the ER membrane and beyond. Biochim Biophys Acta 1859:1583–1595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2017.04. 007
- Zhang X, Saarinen AM, Hitosugi T et al (2017) Inhibition of intracellular lipolysis promotes human cancer cell adaptation to hypoxia. elife 6:739. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.31132
- Zhang Y, Tan H, Daniels JD et al (2019) Imidazole ketone Erastin induces Ferroptosis and slows tumor growth in a mouse lymphoma model. Cell Chem Biol 26:623–633.e9. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.chembiol.2019.01.008
- Zhao T, Ding X, Du H, Yan C (2016) Lung epithelial cell-specific expression of human Lysosomal acid lipase ameliorates lung inflammation and tumor metastasis in Lipa(-/-) mice. Am J Pathol 186:2183–2192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2016.04.014

- Zhu J, Xu M, Liu Y et al (2019) Phosphorylation of PLIN3 by AMPK promotes dispersion of lipid droplets during starvation. Protein Cell 10:382–387. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13238-018-0593-9
- Zimmermann R, Strauss JG, Haemmerle G et al (2004) Fat mobilization in adipose tissue is promoted by adipose triglyceride lipase. Science 306:1383–1386. https://doi.org/10.1126/sci ence.1100747
- Zou Y, Palte MJ, Deik AA et al (2019) A GPX4-dependent cancer cell state underlies the clear-cell morphology and confers sensitivity to ferroptosis. Nat Commun 10:354. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41467-019-09277-9

Open Access This chapter is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence and indicate if changes were made.

The images or other third party material in this chapter are included in the chapter's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the chapter's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder.



Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 185: 87–106 https://doi.org/10.1007/112_2020_36 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 Published online: 7 August 2020

Patterns of Ciliation and Ciliary Signaling in Cancer



Anna A. Kiseleva, Anna S. Nikonova, and Erica A. Golemis

Contents

1	Introduction	88	
2	Ciliation and Cancer Cells	90	
3	Ciliation in the Tumor Microenvironment	95	
4	Targeted Cancer Therapies and Cilia	96	
5	Cilia, Ectosomes, and Exosomes	98	
6	Summary	100	
Ret	References		

Abstract Among the factors that have been strongly implicated in regulating cancerous transformation, the primary monocilium (cilium) has gained increasing attention. The cilium is a small organelle extending from the plasma membrane, which provides a localized hub for concentration of transmembrane receptors. These receptors transmit signals from soluble factors (including Sonic hedgehog (SHH), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF-AA), WNT, TGFB, NOTCH, and others) that regulate cell growth, as well as mechanosensory cues provided by flow or extracellular matrix. Ciliation is regulated by cell cycle, with most cells that are in G0 (quiescent) or early G1 ciliation and cilia typically absent in G2/M cells. Notably, while most cells organized in solid tissues are ciliated, cancerous transformation induces significant changes in ciliation. Most cancer cells lose cilia; medulloblastomas and basal cell carcinomas, dependent on an active SHH pathway, rely on ciliary maintenance. Changes in cancer cell ciliation are driven by core oncogenic pathways (EGFR, KRAS, AURKA, PI3K), and importantly ciliation status regulates functionality of those pathways. Ciliation is both influenced by targeted cancer therapies and linked to therapeutic resistance; recent studies suggest ciliation may also influence cancer cell metabolism and stem cell identity. We review recent studies defining the relationship between cilia and cancer.

A. A. Kiseleva, A. S. Nikonova, and E. A. Golemis (🖂)

Program in Molecular Therapeutics, Fox Chase Cancer Center, Philadelphia, PA, USA e-mail: Erica.golemis@fccc.edu

Keywords Aurora-A \cdot Cilium \cdot Extracellular vesicle \cdot NEDD9 \cdot Stroma \cdot Targeted therapy

1 Introduction

Although the primary monocilium (hereafter simply designated cilium) was first identified as a cellular organelle more than 120 years ago (Zimmerman 1898), it is only recently becoming appreciated as relevant to cancer. Structurally, the cilium arises from a "root," termed the basal body, which resides beneath the surface of the plasma membrane. From the basal body, nine tubulin doublets arranged as a hollow ring form a cytoskeletal structure termed the axoneme, which typically extends $3-10 \mu m$ from the cell surface and is coated by a ciliary membrane (Fig. 1). Early observational studies characterized populations of ciliated versus unciliated cells and established that ciliation varied during organismal development and that cells oscillated between ciliated and non-ciliated states in cycling cells (reviewed in Wheatley 2005). In developed organisms, many types of cell (including epithelial, endothelial, neuronal, and fibroblast) are ciliated. The presence of a cilium was established as unequivocally linked to a non-mitotic state, based on the observation that cellular centrioles function either as components of the centrosome, organizing a bipolar spindle in mitosis, or as components of the basal body; both functions cannot be performed simultaneously. However, the biological function of cilia was long elusive.

Two primary areas of ciliary function have been explored. First, based on the idea that ciliation typically coincides with the quiescent state (G0 or early G1), cilia have been proposed to function as checkpoints for cell cycle progression (Kim and Tsiokas 2011). This hypothesis has proven difficult to validate, in part because many proteins that influence ciliation also regulate cell cycle progression (Hua and Ferland 2018). Second, cilia were identified as functional "antennas," protruding from the cell surface into vesicular lumens (Wilson 2011) or contacting the extracellular matrix (Seeger-Nukpezah and Golemis 2012). Signals received and transduced in part or in sum by cilia include mechanical cues and a suite of soluble ligands including Sonic hedgehog (SHH), PDGF-AA, WNT, TGF β , and NOTCH (Kiseleva et al. 2019). Compatible with their role as antennas, cilia concentrate receptors for these ligands on a specialized ciliary signaling membrane (Garcia et al. 2018), with activation of these receptors providing spatially and temporally localized intracellular signals that activate intracellular signaling pathways regulating cell polarization, differentiation, and proliferation.

Ciliary structural integrity and signaling were first identified as important for guiding embryonal morphogenesis and maintenance of tissue homeostasis in adults. Insight into these roles was provided from a study of naturally occurring mutations of genes encoding proteins important for ciliary structure and function and specific



signaling proteins that predominantly localize to cilia. Such mutations cause a class of specialized developmental disorders termed ciliopathies, of which the most common are autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD) and other forms of PKD, Meckel-Gruber Syndrome, Bardet-Biedl Syndrome, and Joubert Syndrome (Hildebrandt et al. 2011). The gross pathological manifestations of the ciliopathies reflect defects in polarization, proliferation, migration, and other molecular processes at the cellular level. Importantly, many of these processes are also distorted in cancer (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011; Seeger-Nukpezah et al. 2015), suggesting a possible relation between ciliation and cell transformation.

Although investigations in this area lag far behind studies of ciliopathies, a growing number of studies have documented changes in ciliation in the context of cancer initiation, progression, and therapeutic response. Notably, a number of studies have identified a significant reduction of ciliation in many types of solid tumor, potentially affecting cilia-related signaling. Signaling systems dependent on or influenced by ciliary receptors (including SHH, PDGF-AA, WNT, and NOTCH) play important roles in conditioning many aspects of cell growth, positioning loss of ciliation to have a significant biological action. Differences in ciliation between cancer cells and cells such as fibroblasts in the tumor microenvironment contribute to asymmetric exchange of signals that promote the disease. A growing number of protein-targeted therapies have unexpectedly been identified as affecting both the structural integrity of the primary cilium and cilia-associated signaling; such cryptic manipulation of cilia within tumors may alter cell-cell communication and contribute to therapeutic response. In this review, we will summarize recent findings bearing on the role of ciliation in cancer, highlighting priority areas for future research.

2 Ciliation and Cancer Cells

A feature of many types of solid tumor is loss of ciliation on cancer cells, which reduces or alters response to extracellular cues. However, cancer-associated changes in ciliation vary among different tissue and cell types within the tumor microenvironment (cancer cell, cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs), immune cells). First addressing cancer cells, cilia loss occurs during early stages of breast (Menzl et al. 2014; Yuan et al. 2010), pancreatic (Seeley et al. 2009, Schimmack et al. 2016), prostate (Hassounah et al. 2013), ovarian (Egeberg et al. 2012), and other cancer types. In some of these cancer types, experiments in which loss of ciliation was experimentally induced have demonstrated that this loss directly promotes tissue disorganization and oncogenesis and enhances cancer-related signaling (Hassounah et al. 2017; Cano et al. 2006). It has been proposed that changes in ciliation have a role in controlling signaling important for the pathogenesis of multiple endocrinerelated cancers that are influenced by circulating hormones, given a number of hormones (somatostatin, melanin-concentrating hormone, insulin-like growth factor 1) have receptors on cilia, while other hormones (leptin, insulin, prolactin) influence ciliary length, thereby conditioning ciliary signaling activity (reviewed in O'toole and Chapple 2016). There is growing evidence that ciliation regulates specialized proteasomal activity, providing a general mechanism by which the presence or absence of this organelle can impact multiple downstream targets (Gerhardt et al. 2016).

For other types of cancer, the relationship between ciliation and transformation is either ambiguous or irrelevant. For glioblastoma multiforme (GBM), one study established cilia were retained in subpopulations of cells within 23 of 23 human tumors (Sarkisian et al. 2014). A second study described ciliogenesis as largely

disrupted at early stages of tumor development; a limited number of residual cilia in GBM cells had observable structural defects (Moser et al. 2014). There is some dispute as to whether the residual cilia promote or inhibit GBM pathogenesis (Sarkisian and Semple-Rowland 2019). Certainly, ciliation affects GBM-relevant signaling. For example, the lysophosphatidic acid receptor 1 (LPAR1) localizes to the primary cilia of human astrocytes (one of the cell types that can transform into GBM). LPAR1 is a G-protein-coupled receptor that works in a complex with G α 12/G α q subunits, which are excluded from the cilia, inhibiting LPAR1 activation in normal cells. The loss of primary cilia relocalizes LPAR1 to the plasma membrane of cells, where it binds to G α 12/G α q and stimulates cell proliferation. Treatment of mice bearing GBM patient-derived xenografts with a LPAR antagonist blocks tumor growth, indicating an important tumor-promoting function of at least one signaling system activated by loss of ciliation (Loskutov et al. 2018).

On the extreme end of ciliary irrelevance, neoplasms of the immune system (leukemias, lymphomas, myelomas) lack cilia. Conversely, some tumor types that require activity of the SHH/SMO/PTCH1/GLI2 signaling axis instead depend on retention of cilia. Medulloblastomas arising from constitutively active SMO, an SHH receptor which localizes to cilia, require the continued presence of cilia to support their growth; in contrast, medulloblastomas arising from constitutive activation of the transcription factor GLI2, a downstream transducer of SHH/SMO signals, require loss of cilia to eliminate signals that inhibit GLI2 (Han et al. 2009). Basal cell carcinomas are similar, with tumors that arise from common activating mutations of PTCH1 or SMO typically retaining cilia and requiring ciliation for active growth (Wong et al. 2009; Pellegrini et al. 2017).

There has been considerable interest in understanding how these changes in cancer cell ciliation are mediated. For many cases where cilia are known to be lost in cancer, this is ultimately associated with downregulation of genes required for ciliary formation (Cano et al. 2006). A number of upstream cues have been identified that induce loss of ciliation (Fig. 2). Importantly, and reflecting the fact that ciliation is fundamentally oscillatory during the cell cycle, many of these cues are directly linked to oncogenes that promote cell cycle progression and proliferative signaling and hence are commonly overexpressed or mutationally activated in cancer (Seeger-Nukpezah et al. 2013a). Most central among these, the mitotic kinase Aurora-A (AURKA) is a key and proximal regulator of ciliary disassembly (Pugacheva et al. 2007; Plotnikova et al. 2012a). AURKA activation is required to initiate axoneme destabilization and cilia resorption; AURKA is overexpressed in many cancer types, providing a common stimulus for deciliation. Further, AURKA activity is regulated by a number of associated proteins that are also known to function as oncogenes (e.g., PLK1 (Lee et al. 2012), NEDD9 (Nikonova et al. 2014), β-catenin (Dere et al. 2015)) or tumor suppressors (e.g., von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) (Xu et al. 2010; Thoma et al. 2007)) (reviewed in Korobeynikov et al. 2017). KRAS, commonly activated by mutations in many forms of cancer, was shown to efficiently induce deciliation in pancreatic cancer; among the major KRAS effectors, PI3K and MEK1/2 signaling are important mediators of this response (Seeley et al. 2009). Activation of KRAS helps to promote AURKA activation (Deng et al. 2018); in addition, PI3K activation



Fig. 2 Schematic representation of the processes underlying the loss of primary cilia in cancer cells. One of the key events determining ciliary loss is upregulation of the mitotic kinase Aurora-A (AURKA), activation of which in normal cells triggers ciliary disassembly. As cells enter G1 from quiescence, AURKA activation is promoted by stabilizing interactions with an upregulated scaffolding protein, NEDD9, and additional factors. Upstream, activation of AURKA is induced in normally cycling cells in part by transient mitogenic signals emerging from receptor tyrosine kinases such as EGFR, transmitted through a RAS/PI3K/AKT cascade. Deciliation of cancer cells is promoted by overexpression of EGFR, based on EGFR-associated activation of KRAS and PI3K/AKT, or activating mutations in KRAS. Besides inducing NEDD9, EGFR activation suppresses the AURKA inhibitor USP8; active PI3K and AKT inhibit RAB11, a key player controlling ciliary assembly. AURKA activation initiates axoneme destabilization and cilia resorption through phosphorylation of its downstream target histone deacetylase 6 (HDAC6) and additional targets

of its downstream effector, AKT, inhibits new ciliogenesis (Walia et al. 2019). The epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), a receptor tyrosine kinase overexpressed or mutationally activated in many solid tumors, activates KRAS and other factors that cause profound deciliation (Kasahara et al. 2018). Overall, multiple forms of oncogenic activation, or loss of VHL, particularly common in renal cell carcinoma, can contribute to loss of cilia by influencing activity of AURKA. In addition to overt oncogenes and tumor suppressors, a number of AURKA-interacting proteins have been identified that also influence AURKA activity (Korobeynikov et al. 2017); some of these, such as HDAC2, have been shown to contribute to loss of ciliation in some forms of cancer (Kobayashi et al. 2017). A summary of ciliation status as reported for multiple cancer types is provided in Table 1.

	Ciliation		Relation to cilia-related
Cancer type	status	Description	genes/pathways
Skin/basal cell carcinoma (BCC)	Positive/ mixed	Cilia found in five of eight human basal cell carcinoma (BCC) biopsies (Wong et al. 2009)	Cilia supporting Hedgehog pathway activation (Kuonen et al. 2019; Wong et al. 2009). Removal of cilia in established tumors acceler- ated growth due to accumu- lation and overactivation of GLI2 (Wong et al. 2009). Loss of primary cilia in BCC leads to a switch from Hedgehog-dependent to KRAS-dependent tumor growth (Kuonen et al. 2019)
Brain/ medulloblastoma	Mixed phenotype	Some medulloblastomas have primary cilia; others do not (Han et al. 2009)	Cilia positively correlates with the activation of Hedgehog and WNT path- ways and is important to maintain signaling transduc- tion through these pathways (Han et al. 2009)
Gastric	Positive?	A small percentage of ciliated cells (approx. 5%) were found in gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GIST) based on an ultrastructural study (Castiella et al. 2013)	Unclear
Colorectal	Controversial	Colorectal adenocarcinoma cells have primary cilia, whereas normal colon epi- thelial cells do not (Senicourt et al. 2016)	The presence of cilia is important to maintain Hedgehog signaling in colorectal tumors (Senicourt et al. 2016). However, in another study, colorectal tumors were associated with ciliary loss connected to a deficiency of TTLL3 (Rocha et al. 2014)
Skin/melanoma	Negative	Primary cilium loss was observed in 16 cases of mel- anoma in situ, 16 primary invasive melanomas, and 8 metastatic melanomas (Kim et al. 2011). In a second study, human melanoma biopsies had a 4% ciliation rate, whereas 25% of mela- nocytes in nevi were ciliated (Snedecor et al. 2015)	Overexpression of EZH2, a transcriptional repressor of many cilia-associated genes; in addition, loss of cilia leads to the overactivation of protumorigenic Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway (Zingg et al. 2018)

 Table 1
 Ciliation status in different cancer types

(continued)

	Ciliation		Relation to cilia-related
Cancer type	status	Description	genes/pathways
Brain/glioblas- toma multiforme (GBM)	Negative/ controversial	No normal cilia observed in GBM cells in human biopsies or cell lines; residual cilia have structural defects (Moser et al. 2014). In an independent study, some subpopulations of GBM tumor cells were reported as ciliated (Sarkisian et al. 2014)	PCM1 expression inhibits ciliogenesis and enhances proliferation (Hoang-Minh et al. 2016). Loss of cilia repositions the LPAR1 receptor, overactivating LPA signaling and increas- ing cell proliferation (Loskutov et al. 2018). Cilia release EV-containing growth factors, supporting tumor growth (Hoang-Minh et al. 2018)
Breast	Negative	Decrease (in basal subtype) or complete loss of cilia in breast cancer cell lines and breast cancer biopsies (Yuan et al. 2010). The loss of cilia in cancer cells and in cancer- associated stroma occurs gradually throughout the tumor development (Menzl et al. 2014)	Downregulation of ciliary genes YNC2H1, IFT46, PKD2, NPHP3, BBS2, BBS4, and TTC8, overexpression of AURKA (Ferchichi et al. 2013; Plotnikova et al. 2012b) and NEK2 (Hayward et al. 2004), were associated with ciliary loss (Menzl et al. 2014)
Pancreas/pancre- atic ductal ade- nocarcinoma (PDAC)	Negative	Ciliogenesis is repressed, based on examination of a panel of human PDAC biop- sies (Seeley et al. 2009)	Oncogenic KRAS signaling induces ciliary loss (Seeley et al. 2009). Inhibition of histone deacetylase 2 (HDAC2) inhibits AURKA and restores ciliogenesis (Kobayashi et al. 2017)
Kidney/renal cell carcinoma (RCC)	Negative	RCC biopsies are character- ized by ciliary loss, particu- larly in tumors with mutations of <i>VHL</i> (Basten et al. 2013)	Mutations in <i>VHL</i> gene impair ciliogenesis (Schermer et al. 2006). VHL null cells have abnormal activation of AURKA, driven in part by β -catenin- dependent transcription (Dere et al. 2015)
Prostate	Negative/ mixed	Ciliation rates were decreased in human biopsies representing different stages of prostate cancer (prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia and invasive prostate cancer) (Hassounah et al. 2013)	Cilia loss is associated with overactivated Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway (Hassounah et al. 2013). Overexpressed centrosomal protein TACC3 downregulates cilia forma- tion by disrupting filamin

Table 1 (continued)

(continued)

Cancer type	Ciliation status	Description	Relation to cilia-related genes/pathways
			A-meckelin interactions (Qie et al. 2020)
Ovarian	Negative/ mixed	Common ovarian cancer cell lines (SKOV3 and OVCAR3) are ciliated but have lower ciliation rates than normal ovarian epithe- lium (Egeberg et al. 2012). No data on ciliation rates in human biopsies available	Hedgehog, PDGFRα path- ways and <i>AURKA</i> , are dysregulated (Egeberg et al. 2012). Overexpression of ASAP1 (a scaffold organiz- ing protein regulating ciliary transport (Wang et al. 2012)) is associated with a poor prognosis (Hou et al. 2014)

Table 1 (continued)

3 Ciliation in the Tumor Microenvironment

It is now strongly appreciated that many behaviors of cancer cells in vivo depend on their interaction with multiple non-transformed cell types in the extracellular milieu (Maman and Witz 2018). These include tumor-infiltrating cells of the immune system, endothelial cells, and CAFs. Among these, myeloid and lymphoid cells lack cilia entirely, although some proteins associated with the ciliary basal body and targeted vesicular trafficking machinery are repurposed to form the immune synapse, a structure necessary for antigen recognition (Hua and Ferland 2018; Stephen et al. 2018; Finetti et al. 2015). Endothelial cells are typically ciliated, with the cilia coordinating mechanosensory signals provided by blood flow and influencing response to secreted factors such as bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) that maintain integrity of blood vessels (Vion et al. 2018). Given common hypoxia, tissue remodeling and vasculogenesis in tumors, and given that the cilia-regulating VHL/HIF1 system is an essential mediator of response to hypoxia, it is likely that ciliary function is altered, but to date, this topic has received surprisingly little study.

In contrast, much effort has gone into the investigation of ciliation in CAFs and pericytes (fibroblast-like cells that typically associated with blood vessels). These stromal cells act as a "feeding layer," producing growth factors that support cancer cell proliferation. Moreover, stromal cells protect tumor by forming a physical barrier and significantly decreasing the permeability of anticancer drugs. These cells typically are ciliated; notably, the presence of cilia on fibroblasts, but not cancer cells, establishes an asymmetric relationship in which these two types of cells respond differently to signaling cues such as SHH in the extracellular environment. One of the cancer types that is highly dependent on such an asymmetric signaling exchange between tumor and stroma is pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), a type of cancer in which 90% of the tumor mass may comprise of stromal fibroblasts. In an elegant study, Tape et al. demonstrated that following KRAS transformation, PDAC cells produce and secrete extracellular SHH ligand. The PDAC cells themselves do not respond to this ligand, because KRAS causes ciliary resorption;

instead, SHH binds to its SMO receptor on the cilia of the stromal fibroblasts and stimulates them to produce a variety of growth factors, such as IGF1 and GAS6, that support tumor growth and are responsible for maintaining cancer cell signaling cascades involving AKT and other intermediates that promote tumor cell survival (Tape et al. 2016).

4 Targeted Cancer Therapies and Cilia

For decades, oncogenes such as EGFR (Chong and Janne 2013), AKT (Nitulescu et al. 2018), and AURKA (Nikonova et al. 2013) have been the subject of targeted drug development for control of cancer. Given these oncogenes influence ciliation, targeted inhibitors blocking oncogenic activity would also be expected to influence ciliation. There are a growing number of examples of cancer therapies inhibiting or increasing ciliation. For example, AURKA inhibitors such as alisertib cause striking stabilization of ciliation (Nikonova et al. 2014). The EGFR inhibitors gefitinib (Khan et al. 2016; Valencia-Gattas et al. 2016) and erlotinib (Kiseleva et al. 2019) cause restoration of ciliation. Conversely, inhibitors of heat shock protein 90 (HSP90), a chaperone for expression and activity of AKT, EGFR, and other oncogenic proteins, cause profound loss of ciliation (Nikonova et al. 2018).

It is likely that many additional drugs influence ciliation. For example, one study used engineered cell lines with GFP-tagged cilia (Zhang et al. 2019) to evaluate \sim 170 targeted kinase inhibitors for effects on ciliation. This identified inhibitors of PDGF and VEGF receptor family members (sunitinib, VEGFR inhibitors I and II, SU11652), GSK3β (GSK3β inhibitor XI) and CHK1 (SB218078) as compounds inducing ciliary disassembly, and inhibitors of interleukin-1 receptor-associated (IRAK) kinases (IRAK1/4 inhibitor), EGFR (Erlotinib, PD174265), MEK kinase (MEK 1/2 inhibitor), and a dual inhibitor of DNA-PK/PRKDC and PI3K/PIK3CB (DNA-PK inhibitor III) as proteins blocking disassembly (Kiseleva et al. 2019). In a broader screen, Khan et al. used a high-content analysis-based approach to screen a library of 1,600 compounds in PDAC cells to identify 118 drugs that stimulated cilia formation or elongation (Khan et al. 2016). This screen included not only drugs used for cancer but for other diseases, with examples of strongly active compounds including clofibrate, gefitinib, sirolimus, imexon, dexamethasone, and others. Surprisingly, some compounds with activity in promoting ciliation included ion channel modulators, DNA gyrase/topoisomerase inhibitors, antibacterial compounds, and COX inhibitors. For these compounds, given no known target relevant to direct control of ciliogenesis, it remains to be determined whether the ciliation phenotype was direct or a secondary consequence of the fact that most of the hits also reduced cell proliferation. Whatever the mechanism, ciliation is clearly affected; this implies that drugs used, for example, to target COX proteins, may have the unexpected consequence of systematically altering cellular responses to SHH and other proteins with ciliary signaling receptors.

In some ciliopathies, because of the essential involvement of defective ciliary signaling to the disease course, there has been considerable interest in directly targeting ciliation to ameliorate disease symptoms. For example, ADPKD arises from mutations in two genes, PKD1 or PKD2, which produce proteins that heterodimerize at cilia; in genetic studies combining mutation of genes leading to ciliary loss with mutation of PKD1 or PKD2, disease symptoms were much reduced (Ma et al. 2013). Similar results were seen applying drugs that target ciliation to mouse models of ADPKD; treatment with an AURKA inhibitor, which stabilizes cilia, worsened ADPKD symptoms (Nikonova et al. 2014), whereas treatment with inhibitors of EGFR (Nikonova et al. 2015) or HSP90 (Seeger-Nukpezah et al. 2013b, Smithline et al. 2014, Nikonova et al. 2018), which eliminate cilia, improved ADPKD symptoms. Although provocative, these studies are not conclusive as to the value of targeting ciliation, as the drugs involved also have significant non-ciliary biological effects. In cancer, whether targeting cilia with drugs would have beneficial effect or not is more complex, given the fact that solid tumors are comprised of multiple ciliated and non-ciliated cell types, coupled with the fact that ciliary signals can be cancer-promoting or cancer-restricting, depending on context. Some insight into whether targeting ciliary signaling might be beneficial or deleterious is provided indirectly from studies performed in PDAC, a cancer type that is highly dependent on tumor-fibroblast interactions mediated by SHH, which result in stromal activation (also known as desmoplasia), a process in which CAFs support tumor growth (Sahai et al. 2020; Tape et al. 2016). Hence, a rational approach to control PDAC was to explore the effect of inhibiting SHH, to limit desmoplastic response. Unfortunately, and in contrast to expectation, although inhibition of SHH reduced stromal growth and activation, such treatment increased metastasis and reduced survival, both in mouse models and clinical trials (Lee et al. 2014; Rosow et al. 2012). A similar result was seen in mouse models of bladder cancer (Shin et al. 2014). These results emphasize the role of the stroma in restraining tumor dispersion, as well as promoting tumor growth, and provide a strong caution against targeting ciliation in these systems.

In contrast, in medulloblastoma and basal cell carcinoma, stromal contribution is much less important, and the cancer cell itself is ciliated and in many cases dependent on ciliation, as noted above. In this setting, genetic ablation of cilia blocked initiation and early growth of medulloblastoma (Han et al. 2009) and BCC (Wong et al. 2009) dependent on mutations targeting SMO and PTCH1. However, these inhibitors were not effective in medulloblastomas or BCCs associated with driver lesions in the downstream pathway effector GL12. Further, treatment of medulloblastomas with the SMO inhibitor sonidegib stimulates ciliary loss. This was associated with recurrent mutation of the ciliary gene *OFD1*, promoting cilia resorption, and caused cells and to become resistant to SMO inhibitors and dependent on noncanonical Hedgehog signaling (Zhao et al. 2017). Similar results were obtained following treatment of BCCs with SMO inhibitors (Kuonen et al. 2019). BCCs resistant to SMO inhibitors, not only was there a profile of increased mutation in multiple genes required for forming cilia, but in addition, there was enhanced activation of the RAS/MEK/ERK signaling pathway. In these cases, further

exploration of ciliary targeting may be useful; but in all cases, care is needed to avoid paradoxical worsening of disease.

5 Cilia, Ectosomes, and Exosomes

In addition to their role in receipt of signals, some recent studies have suggested a broader role of cilia in bidirectional transmission of specific cues from the ciliated cell to the extracellular environment. Extracellular vesicles (EVs, which include exosomes) are produced generally from the plasma membrane and have been shown to carry a variety of bioactive molecules, including enzymes, proteins, DNA, and mRNA, allowing their transport from one cell to another (Xu et al. 2018). Secretion of EVs is elevated in cancer, with the EVs performing a variety of functions, including helping activate the tumor microenvironment and preconditioning of metastatic niches.

Notably, studies of EVs in ciliopathies have noted some characteristic changes. For example, in a mouse model of autosomal recessive polycystic kidney disease (ARPKD), EVs containing PKD1, PKD2, and other cilia-related proteins coated the surfaces of cilia in the renal collecting duct. Further, the protein composition of EVs in a mouse model of ARPKD differed significantly from that found in healthy control mice (Hogan et al. 2009), as did those in human ADPKD patients from human controls (Hogan et al. 2015). These differences suggest use of exosomes which may be useful in diagnosis and have led some to propose a system of "urocrine signaling," by which secreted EVs directly support disease pathogenesis. Notably, secretion of specific types of EV has been linked to ciliation status. The exocyst is a highly conserved complex of proteins required for polarized vesicular secretion and is also required for ciliogenesis; loss of exocyst complex component 5 (EXOC5) results in formation of a very short cilium coupled to a significant reduction of EVs and dramatic differences in the protein composition of the EVs produced (Zuo et al. 2019a), as well as normal tubulogenesis in in vitro models (Zuo et al. 2019b). While these might be considered entirely separate consequences of EXOC5 loss, notably, genetic ablation of the intraflagellar transport protein IFT88 with a primary function solely within cilia - had a similar effect on expression and composition of EVs. This raised the possibility that primary cilia serve as a driver for EV production (Zuo et al. 2019a) (Fig. 3).

Reciprocally, the ability of cilia to form specialized EVs has been observed in many organisms, over considerable evolutionary distance. In studies of *Chlamydomonas* flagella – one of the longest established model systems for study of cilia – release of agglutinin-containing vesicles from the flagella surface is important for two individuals to exchange signals that determine their mating behavior (Wood and Rosenbaum 2015). In higher eukaryotes, specialized EVs released by cilia are typically termed ectosomes. Their function is not yet well understood but currently a topic of intense study. Phua et al. have described a "decapitation," in which an ectosome is released from the ciliary tip early in ciliary



Fig. 3 Cilia take part in extracellular vesicular exchange between cancer cells and cells in the tumor microenvironment. Cell-cell signaling can be mediated by direct cell-cell interactions, by cell secretion of individual proteins, and by exchange of extracellular vesicles (EVs). In EVs, a lipid bilayer bearing a specific set of transmembrane proteins encompasses a small vesicle bearing additional proteins, nucleic acids, and other bioactive molecules. EVs play important roles in communication between cancer cells and stromal cells; the role of cilia in EV function is attracting considerable interest, based on the observations that cilia secrete EVs with specialized membrane composition, that some EVs selectively coat cilia and that some ciliary signaling proteins influence general cellular EV production

disassembly. The released vesicles are enriched for proteins that influence cell signaling and promote cilia growth; the authors suggested that decapitation helps remodel the composition of the cilium to prepare the structure for the disassembly (Phua et al. 2017). This process of decapitation, also known as ectocytosis, depends on the GTPase Rab7, which causes intraciliary actin polymerization in cycling cells (Wang et al. 2019); the factors regulating Rab7 in decapitation require further investigation.

Further, the fact that the ciliary membrane is distinct from the non-ciliary plasma membrane and contains many signaling receptors suggests that ectosomes may be useful in transmitting specific forms of transmembrane protein between cells. A study of the response to receipt of SHH signals identified secretion of a ciliary ectosome bearing G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) from the ciliary tip (Nager et al. 2017). It is possible that vesicles produced by cilia may play an important role in progression of at least some forms of cancer. A recent study of GBM cell models found that quiescent GBM cells are ciliated and undergo decapitation (Hoang-Minh et al. 2018). Intriguingly, culture media collected from ciliated cell cultures stimulated the growth of proliferating GBM cells more than media collected from cells lacking cilia, suggesting that the ciliary vesicles may contain some mitogenic factors (Hoang-Minh et al. 2018). Much more work is required to address this important emerging field of study.

6 Summary

Two decades ago, almost nothing was known about the relevance of cilia to cancer. At present, the relation of ciliation and core cancer signaling processes is now wellestablished and is bidirectional. The role of ciliation as a cell cycle checkpoint remains less well defined, in part because of difficulty in designing experiments that cleanly separate removal or formation of cilia from additional effects on the cytoskeleton or cell cycle machinery. New ways in which ciliation affects cancer proliferation continue to arise. For example, signaling between TSPAN8, SMO, and PTCH1 at cilia in breast cancer stem cells has been found essential to maintain the expression of the stemness-promoting transcription factors NANOG, OCT4, and ALDHA1 (Zhu et al. 2019). This cilia-associated signaling is associated with therapeutic resistance, a common feature of stem and progenitor cells; in parallel, another recent study has suggested that many therapy resistant cells have upregulated cilia (Jenks et al. 2018). These linkages require more investigation, particularly addressing whether ciliation is causative or correlative of resistance in multiple settings.

Moving beyond growth and lineage controls, additional studies have begun to connect ciliation to core metabolism of fats and lipids, processes which are essential contributors to cancer pathogenesis (Font-Burgada et al. 2016; Hay 2016). For example, several reports demonstrated a role for cilia in maintaining normal glucose homeostasis and regulating insulin secretion in pancreatic *β*-cells, suggesting completely orthogonal mechanisms by which loss of cilia during PDAC progression may help promote cancerous transformation (Volta et al. 2019; Gerdes et al. 2014). Other work has identified availability of cholesterol specifically at the ciliary membrane as a factor critical for enabling SHH signaling (Kinnebrew et al. 2019). Conversely, loss of cilia in cancerous transformation was identified as activating the mevalonate pathway, essential for cholesterol synthesis; excitingly, disruption of cilia in a mouse model of PDAC promoted tumorigenesis, with this activity reversible by statin treatment (Deng et al. 2018). As lifestyle choices leading to increased obesity and deficient glucose metabolism become more prominent as sources of cancer risk (Golemis et al. 2018), understanding the relationship of ciliation to these metabolic defects assumes increasing importance.

Acknowledgments The authors were supported by NIH R01 DK108195 and CA228187 (to EAG) and by NIH Core Grant CA006927 (to Fox Chase Cancer Center).

References

Basten SG, Willekers S, Vermaat JS, Slaats GG, Voest EE, Van Diest PJ, Giles RH (2013) Reduced cilia frequencies in human renal cell carcinomas versus neighboring parenchymal tissue. Cilia 2:2

- Cano DA, Sekine S, Hebrok M (2006) Primary cilia deletion in pancreatic epithelial cells results in cyst formation and pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 131:1856–1869
- Castiella T, Munoz G, Luesma MJ, Santander S, Soriano M, Junquera C (2013) Primary cilia in gastric gastrointestinal stromal tumours (GISTs): an ultrastructural study. J Cell Mol Med 17:844–853
- Chong CR, Janne PA (2013) The quest to overcome resistance to Egfr-targeted therapies in cancer. Nat Med 19:1389–1400
- Deng YZ, Cai Z, Shi S, Jiang H, Shang YR, Ma N, Wang JJ, Guan DX, Chen TW, Rong YF, Qian ZY, Zhang EB, Feng D, Zhou QL, Du YN, Liu DP, Huang XX, Liu LM, Chin E, Li DS, Wang XF, Zhang XL, Xie D (2018) Cilia loss sensitizes cells to transformation by activating the mevalonate pathway. J Exp Med 215:177–195
- Dere R, Perkins AL, Bawa-Khalfe T, Jonasch D, Walker CL (2015) Beta-catenin links von Hippel-Lindau to aurora kinase A and loss of primary cilia in renal cell carcinoma. J Am Soc Nephrol 26:553–564
- Egeberg DL, Lethan M, Manguso R, Schneider L, Awan A, Jorgensen TS, Byskov AG, Pedersen LB, Christensen ST (2012) Primary cilia and aberrant cell signaling in epithelial ovarian cancer. Cilia 1:15
- Ferchichi I, Sassi Hannachi S, Baccar A, Marrakchi Triki R, Cremet JY, Ben Romdhane K, Prigent C, Ben Ammar El Gaaied A (2013) Assessment of Aurora A kinase expression in breast cancer: a tool for early diagnosis? Dis Markers 34:63–69
- Finetti F, Onnis A, Baldari CT (2015) Regulation of vesicular traffic at the T cell immune synapse: lessons from the primary cilium. Traffic 16:241–249
- Font-Burgada J, Sun B, Karin M (2016) Obesity and cancer: the oil that feeds the flame. Cell Metab 23:48–62
- Garcia G 3rd, Raleigh DR, Reiter JF (2018) How the ciliary membrane is organized inside-out to communicate outside-in. Curr Biol 28:R421–R434
- Gerdes JM, Christou-Savina S, Xiong Y, Moede T, Moruzzi N, Karlsson-Edlund P, Leibiger B, Leibiger IB, Ostenson CG, Beales PL, Berggren PO (2014) Ciliary dysfunction impairs beta-cell insulin secretion and promotes development of type 2 diabetes in rodents. Nat Commun 5:5308
- Gerhardt C, Leu T, Lier JM, Ruther U (2016) The cilia-regulated proteasome and its role in the development of ciliopathies and cancer. Cilia 5:14
- Golemis EA, Scheet P, Beck TN, Scolnick EM, Hunter DJ, Hawk E, Hopkins N (2018) Molecular mechanisms of the preventable causes of cancer in the United States. Genes Dev 32:868–902
- Han YG, Kim HJ, Dlugosz AA, Ellison DW, Gilbertson RJ, Alvarez-Buylla A (2009) Dual and opposing roles of primary cilia in medulloblastoma development. Nat Med 15:1062–1065
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144:646-674
- Hassounah NB, Nagle R, Saboda K, Roe DJ, Dalkin BL, Mcdermott KM (2013) Primary cilia are lost in preinvasive and invasive prostate cancer. PLoS One 8:e68521
- Hassounah NB, Nunez M, Fordyce C, Roe D, Nagle R, Bunch T, Mcdermott KM (2017) Inhibition of ciliogenesis promotes hedgehog signaling, tumorigenesis, and metastasis in breast cancer. Mol Cancer Res 15:1421–1430
- Hay N (2016) Reprogramming glucose metabolism in cancer: can it be exploited for cancer therapy? Nat Rev Cancer 16:635–649
- Hayward DG, Clarke RB, Faragher AJ, Pillai MR, Hagan IM, Fry AM (2004) The centrosomal kinase Nek2 displays elevated levels of protein expression in human breast cancer. Cancer Res 64:7370–7376
- Hildebrandt F, Benzing T, Katsanis N (2011) Ciliopathies. N Engl J Med 364:1533-1543
- Hoang-Minh LB, Deleyrolle LP, Nakamura NS, Parker AK, Martuscello RT, Reynolds BA, Sarkisian MR (2016) Pcm1 depletion inhibits glioblastoma cell ciliogenesis and increases cell death and sensitivity to temozolomide. Transl Oncol 9:392–402
- Hoang-Minh LB, Dutra-Clarke M, Breunig JJ, Sarkisian MR (2018) Glioma cell proliferation is enhanced in the presence of tumor-derived cilia vesicles. Cilia 7:6

- Hogan MC, Bakeberg JL, Gainullin VG, Irazabal MV, Harmon AJ, Lieske JC, Charlesworth MC, Johnson KL, Madden BJ, Zenka RM, Mccormick DJ, Sundsbak JL, Heyer CM, Torres VE, Harris PC, Ward CJ (2015) Identification of biomarkers for PKD1 using urinary exosomes. J Am Soc Nephrol 26:1661–1670
- Hogan MC, Manganelli L, Woollard JR, Masyuk AI, Masyuk TV, Tammachote R, Huang BQ, Leontovich AA, Beito TG, Madden BJ, Charlesworth MC, Torres VE, Larusso NF, Harris PC, Ward CJ (2009) Characterization of PKD protein-positive exosome-like vesicles. J Am Soc Nephrol 20:278–288
- Hou T, Yang C, Tong C, Zhang H, Xiao J, Li J (2014) Overexpression of ASAP1 is associated with poor prognosis in epithelial ovarian cancer. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 7:280–287
- Hua K, Ferland RJ (2018) Primary cilia proteins: ciliary and extraciliary sites and functions. Cell Mol Life Sci 75:1521–1540
- Jenks AD, Vyse S, Wong JP, Kostaras E, Keller D, Burgoyne T, Shoemark A, Tsalikis A, De La Roche M, Michaelis M, Cinatl J Jr, Huang PH, Tanos BE (2018) Primary cilia mediate diverse kinase inhibitor resistance mechanisms in cancer. Cell Rep 23:3042–3055
- Kasahara K, Aoki H, Kiyono T, Wang S, Kagiwada H, Yuge M, Tanaka T, Nishimura Y, Mizoguchi A, Goshima N, Inagaki M (2018) EGF receptor kinase suppresses ciliogenesis through activation of USP8 deubiquitinase. Nat Commun 9:758
- Khan NA, Willemarck N, Talebi A, Marchand A, Binda MM, Dehairs J, Rueda-Rincon N, Daniels VW, Bagadi M, Thimiri Govinda Raj DB, Vanderhoydonc F, Munck S, Chaltin P, Swinnen JV (2016) Identification of drugs that restore primary cilium expression in cancer cells. Oncotarget 7:9975–9992
- Kim J, Dabiri S, Seeley ES (2011) Primary cilium depletion typifies cutaneous melanoma in situ and malignant melanoma. PLoS One 6:e27410
- Kim S, Tsiokas L (2011) Cilia and cell cycle re-entry: more than a coincidence. Cell Cycle 10:2683–2690
- Kinnebrew M, Iverson EJ, Patel BB, Pusapati GV, Kong JH, Johnson KA, Luchetti G, Eckert KM, Mcdonald JG, Covey DF, Siebold C, Radhakrishnan A, Rohatgi R (2019) Cholesterol accessibility at the ciliary membrane controls hedgehog signaling. Elife 8:e50051
- Kiseleva AA, Korobeynikov VA, Nikonova AS, Zhang P, Makhov P, Deneka AY, Einarson MB, Serebriiskii IG, Liu H, Peterson JR, Golemis EA (2019) Unexpected activities in regulating ciliation contribute to off-target effects of targeted drugs. Clin Cancer Res 25:4179–4193
- Kobayashi T, Nakazono K, Tokuda M, Mashima Y, Dynlacht BD, Itoh H (2017) Hdac2 promotes loss of primary cilia in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. EMBO Rep 18:334–343
- Korobeynikov V, Deneka AY, Golemis EA (2017) Mechanisms for nonmitotic activation of Aurora-A at cilia. Biochem Soc Trans 45:37–49
- Kuonen F, Huskey NE, Shankar G, Jaju P, Whitson RJ, Rieger KE, Atwood SX, Sarin KY, Oro AE (2019) Loss of primary cilia drives switching from hedgehog to Ras/MAPK pathway in resistant basal cell carcinoma. J Invest Dermatol 139:1439–1448
- Lee JJ, Perera RM, Wang H, Wu DC, Liu XS, Han S, Fitamant J, Jones PD, Ghanta KS, Kawano S, Nagle JM, Deshpande V, Boucher Y, Kato T, Chen JK, Willmann JK, Bardeesy N, Beachy PA (2014) Stromal response to Hedgehog signaling restrains pancreatic cancer progression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:E3091–E3100
- Lee KH, Johmura Y, Yu LR, Park JE, Gao Y, Bang JK, Zhou M, Veenstra TD, Yeon Kim B, Lee KS (2012) Identification of a novel Wnt5a-Ck1varepsilon-Dvl2-Plk1-mediated primary cilia disassembly pathway. EMBO J 31:3104–3117
- Loskutov YV, Griffin CL, Marinak KM, Bobko A, Margaryan NV, Geldenhuys WJ, Sarkaria JN, Pugacheva EN (2018) LPA signaling is regulated through the primary cilium: a novel target in glioblastoma. Oncogene 37:1457–1471
- Ma M, Tian X, Igarashi P, Pazour GJ, Somlo S (2013) Loss of cilia suppresses cyst growth in genetic models of autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Nat Genet 45:1004–1012
- Maman S, Witz IP (2018) A history of exploring cancer in context. Nat Rev Cancer 18:359-376
- Menzl I, Lebeau L, Pandey R, Hassounah NB, Li FW, Nagle R, Weihs K, Mcdermott KM (2014) Loss of primary cilia occurs early in breast cancer development. Cilia 3:7
- Moser JJ, Fritzler MJ, Rattner JB (2014) Ultrastructural characterization of primary cilia in pathologically characterized human glioblastoma multiforme (GBM) tumors. BMC Clin Pathol 14:40
- Nager AR, Goldstein JS, Herranz-Perez V, Portran D, Ye F, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Nachury MV (2017) An actin network dispatches ciliary GPCRS into extracellular vesicles to modulate signaling. Cell 168:252–263 e14
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA (2013) Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell division. Cell Mol Life Sci 70:661–687
- Nikonova AS, Deneka AY, Eckman L, Kopp MC, Hensley HH, Egleston BL, Golemis EA (2015) Opposing effects of inhibitors of Aurora-A and EGFR in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease. Front Oncol 5:228
- Nikonova AS, Deneka AY, Kiseleva AA, Korobeynikov V, Gaponova A, Serebriiskii IG, Kopp MC, Hensley HH, Seeger-Nukpezah TN, Somlo S, Proia DA, Golemis EA (2018) Ganetespib limits ciliation and cystogenesis in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD). FASEB J 32:2735–2746
- Nikonova AS, Plotnikova OV, Serzhanova V, Efimov A, Bogush I, Cai KQ, Hensley HH, Egleston BL, Klein-Szanto A, Seeger-Nukpezah T, Golemis EA (2014) Nedd9 restrains renal cystogenesis in PKD1–/– mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:12859–12864
- Nitulescu GM, Van De Venter M, Nitulescu G, Ungurianu A, Juzenas P, Peng Q, Olaru OT, Gradinaru D, Tsatsakis A, Tsoukalas D, Spandidos DA, Margina D (2018) The Akt pathway in oncology therapy and beyond (review). Int J Oncol 53:2319–2331
- O'toole SM, Chapple JP (2016) Primary cilia: a link between hormone signalling and endocrinerelated cancers? Biochem Soc Trans 44:1227–1234
- Pellegrini C, Maturo MG, Di Nardo L, Ciciarelli V, Gutierrez Garcia-Rodrigo C, Fargnoli MC (2017) Understanding the molecular genetics of basal cell carcinoma. Int J Mol Sci 18:2485
- Phua SC, Chiba S, Suzuki M, Su E, Roberson EC, Pusapati GV, Setou M, Rohatgi R, Reiter JF, Ikegami K, Inoue T (2017) Dynamic remodeling of membrane composition drives cell cycle through primary cilia excision. Cell 168:264–279 e15
- Plotnikova OV, Nikonova AS, Loskutov YV, Kozyulina PY, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA (2012a) Calmodulin activation of Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) is required during ciliary disassembly and in mitosis. Mol Biol Cell 23:2658–2670
- Plotnikova OV, Nikonova AS, Loskutov YV, Kozyulina PY, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA (2012b) Calmodulin activation of Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) is required during ciliary disassembly and in mitosis. Mol Biol Cell 23:2658–2670
- Pugacheva EN, Jablonski SA, Hartman TR, Henske EP, Golemis EA (2007) HEF1-dependent Aurora A activation induces disassembly of the primary cilium. Cell 129:1351–1363
- Qie Y, Wang L, Du E, Chen S, Lu C, Ding N, Yang K, Xu Y (2020) TACC3 promotes prostate cancer cell proliferation and restrains primary cilium formation. Exp Cell Res 390:111952
- Rocha C, Papon L, Cacheux W, Marques Sousa P, Lascano V, Tort O, Giordano T, Vacher S, Lemmers B, Mariani P, Meseure D, Medema JP, Bieche I, Hahne M, Janke C (2014) Tubulin glycylases are required for primary cilia, control of cell proliferation and tumor development in colon. EMBO J 33:2247–2260
- Rosow DE, Liss AS, Strobel O, Fritz S, Bausch D, Valsangkar NP, Alsina J, Kulemann B, Park JK, Yamaguchi J, Lafemina J, Thayer SP (2012) Sonic Hedgehog in pancreatic cancer: from bench to bedside, then back to the bench. Surgery 152:S19–S32
- Sahai E, Astsaturov I, Cukierman E, Denardo DG, Egeblad M, Evans RM, Fearon D, Greten FR, Hingorani SR, Hunter T, Hynes RO, Jain RK, Janowitz T, Jorgensen C, Kimmelman AC, Kolonin MG, Maki RG, Powers RS, Pure E, Ramirez DC, Scherz-Shouval R, Sherman MH, Stewart S, Tlsty TD, Tuveson DA, Watt FM, Weaver V, Weeraratna AT, Werb Z (2020) A framework for advancing our understanding of cancer-associated fibroblasts. Nat Rev Cancer 20 (3):174–186

- Sarkisian MR, Semple-Rowland SL (2019) Emerging roles of primary cilia in glioma. Front Cell Neurosci 13:55
- Sarkisian MR, Siebzehnrubl D, Hoang-Minh L, Deleyrolle L, Silver DJ, Siebzehnrubl FA, Guadiana SM, Srivinasan G, Semple-Rowland S, Harrison JK, Steindler DA, Reynolds BA (2014) Detection of primary cilia in human glioblastoma. J Neurooncol 117:15–24
- Schermer B, Ghenoiu C, Bartram M, Muller RU, Kotsis F, Hohne M, Kuhn W, Rapka M, Nitschke R, Zentgraf H, Fliegauf M, Omran H, Walz G, Benzing T (2006) The von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein controls ciliogenesis by orienting microtubule growth. J Cell Biol 175:547–554
- Schimmack S, Kneller S, Dadabaeva N, Bergmann F, Taylor A, Hackert T, Werner J, Strobel O (2016) Epithelial to stromal re-distribution of primary cilia during pancreatic carcinogenesis. PLoS One 11:e0164231
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Geynisman DM, Nikonova AS, Benzing T, Golemis EA (2015) The hallmarks of cancer: relevance to the pathogenesis of polycystic kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol 11:515–534
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Golemis EA (2012) The extracellular matrix and ciliary signaling. Curr Opin Cell Biol 24(5):652–661
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Little JL, Serzhanova V, Golemis EA (2013a) Cilia and cilia-associated proteins in cancer. Drug Discov Today Dis Mech 10:e135–e142
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Proia DA, Egleston BL, Nikonova AS, Kent T, Cai KQ, Hensley HH, Ying W, Chimmanamada D, Serebriiskii IG, Golemis EA (2013b) Inhibiting the HSP90 chaperone slows cyst growth in a mouse model of autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110:12786–12791
- Seeley ES, Carriere C, Goetze T, Longnecker DS, Korc M (2009) Pancreatic cancer and precursor pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia lesions are devoid of primary cilia. Cancer Res 69:422–430
- Senicourt B, Boudjadi S, Carrier JC, Beaulieu JF (2016) Neoexpression of a functional primary cilium in colorectal cancer cells. Heliyon 2:e00109
- Shin K, Lim A, Zhao C, Sahoo D, Pan Y, Spiekerkoetter E, Liao JC, Beachy PA (2014) Hedgehog signaling restrains bladder cancer progression by eliciting stromal production of urothelial differentiation factors. Cancer Cell 26:521–533
- Smithline ZB, Nikonova AS, Hensley HH, Cai KQ, Egleston BL, Proia DA, Seeger-Nukpezah T, Golemis EA (2014) Inhibiting heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90) limits the formation of liver cysts induced by conditional deletion of Pkd1 in mice. PLoS One 9:e114403
- Snedecor ER, Sung CC, Moncayo A, Rothstein BE, Mockler DC, Tonnesen MG, Jones EC, Fujita M, Clark RA, Shroyer KR, Chen J (2015) Loss of primary cilia in melanoma cells is likely independent of proliferation and cell cycle progression. J Invest Dermatol 135:1456–1458
- Stephen LA, Elmaghloob Y, Mcilwraith MJ, Yelland T, Castro Sanchez P, Roda-Navarro P, Ismail S (2018) The ciliary machinery is repurposed for T cell immune synapse trafficking of LCK. Dev Cell 47:122–132 e4
- Tape CJ, Ling S, Dimitriadi M, Mcmahon KM, Worboys JD, Leong HS, Norrie IC, Miller CJ, Poulogiannis G, Lauffenburger DA, Jorgensen C (2016) Oncogenic KRAS regulates tumor cell signaling via stromal reciprocation. Cell 165:1818
- Thoma CR, Frew IJ, Hoerner CR, Montani M, Moch H, Krek W (2007) Pvhl and GSK3beta are components of a primary cilium-maintenance signalling network. Nat Cell Biol 9:588–595
- Valencia-Gattas M, Conner GE, Fregien NL (2016) Gefitinib, an EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor, prevents smoke-mediated ciliated airway epithelial cell loss and promotes their recovery. PLoS One 11:e0160216
- Vion AC, Alt S, Klaus-Bergmann A, Szymborska A, Zheng T, Perovic T, Hammoutene A, Oliveira MB, Bartels-Klein E, Hollfinger I, Rautou PE, Bernabeu MO, Gerhardt H (2018) Primary cilia sensitize endothelial cells to BMP and prevent excessive vascular regression. J Cell Biol 217:1651–1665

- Volta F, Scerbo MJ, Seelig A, Wagner R, O'brien N, Gerst F, Fritsche A, Haring HU, Zeigerer A, Ullrich S, Gerdes JM (2019) Glucose homeostasis is regulated by pancreatic beta-cell cilia via endosomal EphA-processing. Nat Commun 10:5686
- Walia V, Cuenca A, Vetter M, Insinna C, Perera S, Lu Q, Ritt DA, Semler E, Specht S, Stauffer J, Morrison DK, Lorentzen E, Westlake CJ (2019) Akt regulates a Rab11-effector switch required for ciliogenesis. Dev Cell 50:229–246 e7
- Wang G, Hu HB, Chang Y, Huang Y, Song ZQ, Zhou SB, Chen L, Zhang YC, Wu M, Tu HQ, Yuan JF, Wang N, Pan X, Li AL, Zhou T, Zhang XM, He K, Li HY (2019) Rab7 regulates primary cilia disassembly through cilia excision. J Cell Biol 218:4030–4041
- Wang J, Morita Y, Mazelova J, Deretic D (2012) The Arf GAP ASAP1 provides a platform to regulate Arf4- and Rab11-Rab8-mediated ciliary receptor targeting. EMBO J 31:4057–4071
- Wheatley DN (2005) Landmarks in the first hundred years of primary (9+0) cilium research. Cell Biol Int 29:333–339
- Wilson PD (2011) Apico-basal polarity in polycystic kidney disease epithelia. Biochim Biophys Acta 1812:1239–1248
- Wong SY, Seol AD, So PL, Ermilov AN, Bichakjian CK, Epstein EH Jr, Dlugosz AA, Reiter JF (2009) Primary cilia can both mediate and suppress Hedgehog pathway-dependent tumorigenesis. Nat Med 15:1055–1061
- Wood CR, Rosenbaum JL (2015) Ciliary ectosomes: transmissions from the cell's antenna. Trends Cell Biol 25:276–285
- Xu J, Li H, Wang B, Xu Y, Yang J, Zhang X, Harten SK, Shukla D, Maxwell PH, Pei D, Esteban MA (2010) VHL inactivation induces HEF1 and Aurora kinase A. J Am Soc Nephrol 21 (12):2041–2046
- Xu R, Rai A, Chen M, Suwakulsiri W, Greening DW, Simpson RJ (2018) Extracellular vesicles in cancer – implications for future improvements in cancer care. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 15:617–638
- Yuan K, Frolova N, Xie Y, Wang D, Cook L, Kwon YJ, Steg AD, Serra R, Frost AR (2010) Primary cilia are decreased in breast cancer: analysis of a collection of human breast cancer cell lines and tissues. J Histochem Cytochem 58:857–870
- Zhang P, Kiseleva AA, Korobeynikov V, Liu H, Einarson MB, Golemis EA (2019) Microscopybased automated live cell screening for small molecules that affect ciliation. Front Genet 10:75
- Zhao X, Pak E, Ornell KJ, Pazyra-Murphy MF, Mackenzie EL, Chadwick EJ, Ponomaryov T, Kelleher JF, Segal RA (2017) A transposon screen identifies loss of primary cilia as a mechanism of resistance to SMO inhibitors. Cancer Discov 7:1436–1449
- Zhu R, Gires O, Zhu L, Liu J, Li J, Yang H, Ju G, Huang J, Ge W, Chen Y, Lu Z, Wang H (2019) TSPAN8 promotes cancer cell stemness via activation of sonic Hedgehog signaling. Nat Commun 10:2863
- Zimmerman KW (1898) Beitrage zur Kenntniss einiger Drusen undepithelien. Arch Mikrosk Anat 52:552–706
- Zingg D, Debbache J, Pena-Hernandez R, Antunes AT, Schaefer SM, Cheng PF, Zimmerli D, Haeusel J, Calcada RR, Tuncer E, Zhang Y, Bossart R, Wong KK, Basler K, Dummer R, Santoro R, Levesque MP, Sommer L (2018) Ezh2-mediated primary cilium deconstruction drives metastatic melanoma formation. Cancer Cell 34:69–84.e14
- Zuo X, Kwon SH, Janech MG, Dang Y, Lauzon SD, Fogelgren B, Polgar N, Lipschutz JH (2019a) Primary cilia and the exocyst are linked to urinary extracellular vesicle production and content. J Biol Chem 294:19099–19110
- Zuo X, Lobo G, Fulmer D, Guo L, Dang Y, Su Y, Ilatovskaya DV, Nihalani D, Rohrer B, Body SC, Norris RA, Lipschutz JH (2019b) The exocyst acting through the primary cilium is necessary for renal ciliogenesis, cystogenesis, and tubulogenesis. J Biol Chem 294:6710–6718

Targeting Cancer Lysosomes with Good Old Cationic Amphiphilic Drugs



Anne-Marie Ellegaard, Peter Bach, and Marja Jäättelä

Contents

1	Intro	duction	108
2	Lyso	somal Functions: Beyond Nutrient Recycling	109
	2.1	Recycling Centers with Acid Hydrolyses as Workhorses	110
	2.2	Metabolic Adaptation Governed by the LAMTOR Complex	112
	2.3	Position Matters: Plasma Membrane Repair and Exocytosis	114
	2.4	Lysosomal Membrane Permeabilization: More Than a Cell Suicide Mechanism	114
3	Meta	static Cancer: A Lysosomal Disease	118
	3.1	How Do Proliferating Cells Maintain Lysosomal Biogenesis?	119
	3.2	Specific Upregulation of Cysteine Cathepsins	120
	3.3	Peripheral Lysosomes: Drivers of Metastatic Behavior and Cell Survival	121
	3.4	Lysosomal Control of pH Gradient Reversal	123
	3.5	Multidrug Resistance: Lysosomal Sequestration of Chemotherapeutics	124
	3.6	Control of Lysosomal Membrane Integrity in Cancer Cells	124
4	Lyso	somes as Targets for Cancer Therapy	126
	4.1	Clinically Relevant Inducers of Lysosomal Membrane Permeabilization	127
5	Targe	eting Cancer Lysosomes by SMPD1-Inhibiting CADs	128
	5.1	Chemical Characteristics of CADs and SMPD1-Inhibiting CADs	133
	5.2	CAD-Induced Lysosome-Dependent Cell Death	134
	5.3	Multiple Anti-cancer Activities of CADs	135

A.-M. Ellegaard

Center for Clinical Metabolic Research, Gentofte Hospital, University of Copenhagen, Gentofte, Denmark

P. Bach

Cell Death and Metabolism Unit, Center for Autophagy, Recycling and Disease, Danish Cancer Society Research Center, Copenhagen, Denmark

CELF HTX Nakskov, Nakskov, Denmark

M. Jäättelä (🖂)

Cell Death and Metabolism Unit, Center for Autophagy, Recycling and Disease, Danish Cancer Society Research Center and Department of Cellular and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark e-mail: mj@cancer.dk

Cell Death and Metabolism Unit, Center for Autophagy, Recycling and Disease, Danish Cancer Society Research Center, Copenhagen, Denmark

	5.4	Potential of CADs as Anti-cancer Agents	136
6	Persp	ectives	138
Ret	ferenc	es	138

Abstract Being originally discovered as cellular recycling bins, lysosomes are today recognized as versatile signaling organelles that control a wide range of cellular functions that are essential not only for the well-being of normal cells but also for malignant transformation and cancer progression. In addition to their core functions in waste disposal and recycling of macromolecules and energy, lysosomes serve as an indispensable support system for malignant phenotype by promoting cell growth, cytoprotective autophagy, drug resistance, pH homeostasis, invasion, metastasis, and genomic integrity. On the other hand, malignant transformation reduces the stability of lysosomal membranes rendering cancer cells sensitive to lysosome-dependent cell death. Notably, many clinically approved cationic amphiphilic drugs widely used for the treatment of other diseases accumulate in lysosomes, interfere with their cancer-promoting and cancer-supporting functions and destabilize their membranes thereby opening intriguing possibilities for cancer therapy. Here, we review the emerging evidence that supports the supplementation of current cancer therapies with lysosome-targeting cationic amphiphilic drugs.

Keywords Cancer \cdot Cathepsins \cdot Cationic amphiphilic drugs \cdot Cell death \cdot Lysosome \cdot pH \cdot SMPD1

1 Introduction

Most of the conventional cancer therapeutics damage the cell division machinery while the more recent targeted therapies are predominantly directed against tumorspecific growth-promoting kinases and immune checkpoints. In spite of the steady improvements in response rates, the current treatments are frequently compromised by either intrinsic resistance, acquired resistance or severe side effects. Accumulating data suggest that the efficacy of the existing treatments could be improved by simultaneous targeting of unrelated cellular functions that support the malignant phenotype (Luo et al. 2009; Nagel et al. 2016; Anania et al. 2020). This concept is based on the realization that the persistent activity of oncogenic pathways triggers a number of cellular stresses, such as proteotoxic stress, replication stress, metabolic stress, and oxidative stress. As a consequence, most cancer cells become addicted to survival-promoting stress response pathways (e.g. heat shock response, DNA damage response, and autophagy) and to increased activity of homeostasis-maintaining cellular processes (e.g. glucose uptake, lysosomal degradation, and acid extraction) (Jäättelä 1999a; Dai et al. 2007; Høyer-Hansen and Jäättelä 2008; Porporato et al. 2011; Kallunki et al. 2013; O'Connor 2015; Levy et al. 2017; White et al. 2017).

Targeting such non-oncogene addictions of cancer cells may open new possibilities for therapeutic intervention.

The lysosomal compartment is among the promising non-oncogene cancer targets. In addition to providing cancer cells with energy and building blocks, it contributes directly to several common cancer traits, such as growth signaling, metastasis, angiogenesis, pH gradient reversal, cell division and drug resistance (Groth-Pedersen and Jäättelä 2013; Olson and Joyce 2015; Davidson and Vander Heiden 2017; Liu et al. 2018; Condon and Sabatini 2019; Hämälistö et al. 2020). To meet the altered metabolic and survival requirements brought about by malignant transformation, lysosomes undergo several changes during cancer progression (Kallunki et al. 2013; Davidson and Vander Heiden 2017; Hämälistö and Jäättelä 2016; Perera et al. 2019). Despite their obvious potential as therapeutic targets, lysosomes have been largely overlooked in cancer drug discovery. Below, we discuss in more detail how lysosomes contribute to cancer progression and how lysosome-targeting drugs could contribute to cancer treatment not only by inhibiting the cancer-promoting functions of lysosomes, but also by exploiting the hydrolytic power of lysosomal hydrolases to kill cancer cells from inside (Ostenfeld et al. 2005; Petersen et al. 2013; Rebecca et al. 2017; Amaravadi et al. 2019).

2 Lysosomal Functions: Beyond Nutrient Recycling

The lysosomal compartment consists of a set of single-membrane organelles, i.e. terminal lysosomes, late endosomes (also referred to as multivesicular bodies), endolysosomes, autolysosomes, phagolysosomes, and autophagolysosomes, which interconvert through continuous fusion and fission events to maintain the homeostasis and functionality of the compartment (Klionsky et al. 2014; Bright et al. 2016; de Araujo et al. 2020). All these organelles are characterized by an acidic lumen and an abundance of common markers, such as lysosomal-associated membrane proteins LAMP1 and LAMP2. For the sake of simplicity, we refer to the entire compartment here as lysosomes, if not otherwise stated.

Besides their conventional housekeeping function in the maintenance of cellular energy homeostasis (Fig. 1), lysosomes control numerous unrelated cellular processes such as metabolic adaptation, pH equilibrium, adhesion and motility, invasion, various cell death pathways, inflammation, plasma membrane repair and secretion (Fig. 2) (Holland et al. 2020). To accomplish these tasks that take place in different subcellular locations, most mammalian cells contain a few hundred (ranging from 50 to 1,000) lysosomes that can be roughly divided into two spatially distinct populations, one in the vicinity of nucleus, concentrated around the microtubule-organizing center and another residing in the cellular periphery. The lysosomal positioning is, however, not stationary. Instead, most lysosomes are in continuous movement either by passive diffusion or active transport along microtubule tracks or actin microfilament networks thereby coupling lysosomal position to lysosomal function (recently reviewed in (Oyarzun et al. 2019; Lie and Nixon



Fig. 1 Lysosomes as cellular recycling bins. Lysosomes receive mixed cargo through different forms of endocytosis, autophagy, and phagocytosis. In the lysosomal lumen, lysosomal hydrolases (proteases, lipases, glycosidases, DNases, RNases, phosphatases, and sulphatases) degrade the cargo into simple lipids, amino acids, saccharides, and nucleotides, which are recycled via diffusion or by specific transporters back to the cytoplasm, where they can be used for energy production or as building blocks for macromolecule biosynthesis. The activity of most lysosomal hydrolases depends on the acidic pH of the lumen, which is maintained by the proton pumping activity of the v-H⁺-ATPase. For further details, see the text

2019)). In this chapter, we describe the main functions of lysosomes and their coordination in normal cells.

2.1 Recycling Centers with Acid Hydrolyses as Workhorses

As catabolic end stations of endocytic, autophagic, and phagocytic pathways, lysosomes take care of the degradation and recycling of diverse cargo, such as damaged and obsolete cellular material, extracellular matrix and pathogens (Xu and Ren 2015; Galluzzi et al. 2017; Niedergang and Grinstein 2018). For this purpose, they are filled with a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes that can digest most cellular material to metabolites, which are recycled back to the cytoplasm and used to produce energy and new macromolecules (Fig. 1). Most lysosomal hydrolases function optimally in an acidic environment, which is established and maintained by the vacuolar H⁺-ATPase (v-H⁺-ATPase), a multi-subunit protein complex consisting of a membrane-embedded domain in charge of the proton transport and a cytosolic ATPase domain that provides the energy required to transport protons against a concentration gradient (Forgac 2007; Hayek et al. 2019). Regardless their acidic pH optimum, many lysosomal hydrolases retain partial activity in neutral pH (Fonovic and Turk 2014). To prevent their uncontrolled leakage into the cytosol, the barrier



Fig. 2 Lysosomal functions beyond recycling. Clockwise from the top: On the lysosomal surface, the LAMTOR - v-H⁺-ATPase complex senses the cellular nutrient status through the abundance of metabolites (e.g. amino acids and cholesterol) and regulates the activities of metabolic MTORC1, STK11-PRKDC-AMPK, MAPK, and GSK3 signaling pathways accordingly. In addition to maintaining lysosomes acidic, the v-H⁺-ATPase complex plays an important role in the maintenance of alkaline cytosol. Upon cytosolic acidification, its activity can be enhanced by PKA and STAT3. Many basic drugs are trapped in the acidic lumen thereby contributing to drug resistance. Lysosomes serve also as an important cellular Ca²⁺ reservoir. The regulated Ca²⁺ release via lysosomal Ca²⁺ channels (e.g. MCOLN1 and P2RX4) activates Ca²⁺/CaM-dependent signaling pathways (e.g. PPP3C and ADCY1), which control lysosomal biogenesis and membrane integrity, and regulates lysosome trafficking, fusion, and fission. Fusion of lysosomes with the plasma membrane leads to lysosomal exocytosis, which contributes to invasion and metastasis, regulation of cell surface receptors, and plasma membrane repair. Depending on the extent and cellular context, lysosomal membrane permeabilization (LMP) can trigger numerous cell death pathways or senescence, promote inflammation and motility and assist in mitotic chromosome segregation. For further details, see the text

function of the lysosomal perimeter membrane, a 7–10 nm lipid bilayer, is ensured by a protective glycocalyx formed by highly glycosylated luminal tails of LAMP1, LAMP2 and other integral membrane proteins, while the controlled flux of metabolites and ions across the membrane is achieved by numerous channel-forming proteins and protein complexes (Saftig and Klumperman 2009; Sterea et al. 2018).

2.2 Metabolic Adaptation Governed by the LAMTOR Complex

Lysosomes can be envisioned as the "stomach of the cell," whose contents reflect cellular nutrient status and guide the metabolic activity of the cell accordingly. Such metabolic adaptation is largely coordinated by a pentameric complex consisting of five late endosomal/lysosomal adaptor MAPK and MTOR activator (LAMTOR, also known as Ragulator) units that are anchored to the lysosomal membrane through myristoyl and palmitoyl modifications in its LAMTOR1 subunit (González et al. 2020; Nada et al. 2009). Being originally identified as a platform for the regulation of mitogen-activated protein kinase 3 (MAPK3, also known as ERK1) and lysosomal position (Wunderlich et al. 2001; Teis et al. 2006), LAMTOR is today best known for its crucial role in the regulation of cellular metabolism by mechanistic target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1), the master regulator of cell growth. When both nutrients and growth factors are available, lysosomes promote anabolic pathways by enabling the activation of mTORC1, which promotes the synthesis of proteins, lipids, nucleotides, and ribosomes while inhibiting autophagy and lysosomal biogenesis (recently reviewed in (Condon and Sabatini 2019; Lawrence and Zoncu 2019; Kim and Guan 2019)). The activation of mTORC1 depends on both internal and external cues that are sensed by members of the RAS superfamily of small GTPases, RAGs, and RHEB, respectively. In the presence of essential metabolites, especially amino acids, two RAG heterodimers that associate with the lysosomal LAMTOR complex recruit inactive mTORC1 to the lysosomal membrane (Sancak et al. 2008; Kim et al. 2008), where RHEB can activate it pending that RHEB itself has been converted to an active, GTP-bound conformation by growth factor signaling (Menon et al. 2014; Dibble and Cantley 2015). Hitherto, arginine, and cholesterol are the only lysosomal metabolites verified as potent activators of LAMTOR-associated RAG GTPases. Their abundance in the lysosomal lumen is communicated to the LAMTOR-RAG complex in a v-H+-ATPase-dependent manner by arginine- and cholesterol-sensitive interactions between the lysosomal amino acid transporter SLC38A9 and the LAMTOR-RAG complex (Castellano et al. 2017; Wang et al. 2015). Certain essential amino acids (e.g. arginine and leucine) that can originate either from the extracellular space or lysosomes can also activate lysosomal RAGs through a set of specific cytosolic nutrient sensors (Kim and Guan 2019). Additional nutrient control to mTORC1 activation is provided by RHEB, whose activation depends on purine nucleotides and glucose (González et al. 2020; Hoxhaj et al. 2017). Taken together, these strict requirements ensure that mTORC1 does not activate the anabolic phase unless required building blocks and energy are available to complete the process.

When the levels of essential nutrients and energy become limiting for growth, cellular metabolism is switched to a catabolic phase characterized by increased glycolysis, lipolysis, autophagy, and lysosomal degradation. In such conditions, mTORC1 is rapidly inactivated and released from the LAMTOR-RAG complex, while AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is activated in order to restore the

energy homeostasis by promoting catabolic pathways and inhibiting dispensable ATP-consuming processes (Hardie et al. 2016). Notably, AMPK activity also ensures that mTORC1 remains inactive as long as the cellular energy status is compromised by directly phosphorylating a critical mTORC1 subunit RAPTOR and RHEB GTPase activating protein tuberous sclerosis complex 2 (Gwinn et al. 2008; Corradetti et al. 2004). Even though the canonical AMP-dependent AMPK activation does not require lysosomal membrane as an activation platform, a subset of trimeric AMPK complexes, which encompass an α -subunit with kinase activity and regulatory β and γ subunits, associates with the lysosomal membrane, through myristoylated β -subunits (Oakhill et al. 2010; Zhang et al. 2014). The recruitment of AMPK to the lysosomal membrane depends additionally on DNA-dependent protein kinase (PRKDC)-mediated phosphorylation of its γ subunit (Puustinen et al. 2020). It remains unclear whether this phosphorylation actually takes places on the lysosomal membrane, but PRKDC is in the growing list of lysosome-associated kinases (Puustinen et al. 2020). Recent data has revealed that the lysosomal localization of AMPK is a prerequisite for its fast activation in response to glucose deprivation, and that aldolase, a v-H⁺-ATPase-associating glycolytic enzyme serves as a glucose sensor in this non-canonical, AMP-independent AMPK activation pathway (Zhang et al. 2017). Upon glucose deprivation, aldolase becomes rapidly unoccupied by its glycolytic substrate, fructose-1,6-biphosphate, and the v-H⁺-ATPase complex undergoes conformational changes that allow AMPK activating serine/threonine kinase 11 (STK11, also known as LKB1) to dock to the lysosomal AMPK via

During prolonged starvation, the maintenance of lysosomal degradative pathways requires lysosomal biogenesis. This is to a large extent brought about by the microphthalmia/transcription factor (MiT/TFE) family of transcription factors, especially TFEB, TFE3, and MITF, which regulate the majority of genes necessary for lysosomal biogenesis and macroautophagy (Sardiello et al. 2009; Puertollano et al. 2018). In nutrient rich anabolic growth conditions, the nuclear localization of TFEB is effectively inhibited by several phosphorylation events, which either promote the binding of TFEB to cytoplasmic 14-3-3 proteins or guide it to the proteasomal degradation. mTORC1 is the major kinase responsible for keeping TFEB away from the nucleus, but several other kinases, such as MAPK1, glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3), various protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms and AKT have also been implicated in the regulation of TFEB localization and stability. In order to be re-activated, TFEB has to be dephosphorylated. Hitherto, a Ca²⁺- and calmodulindependent serine/threonine phosphatase calcineurin is the only known TFEB phosphatase (Medina et al. 2015). In starved cells, its activation is triggered by Ca^{2+} release through a phosphoinositide-gated lysosomal transient receptor potential cation channel mucolipin 1 (MCOLN1). It remains to be studied whether other lysosomal Ca²⁺ channels could similarly activate calcineurin and TFEB. It is tempting to speculate that, purinenergic receptor P2RX4, which forms ATP-activated Ca²⁺ permeable channels on lysosomal membrane in response to increased lysosomal pH (Huang et al. 2014), could be involved in TFEB activation

interactions between AXIN1 scaffold protein, v-H⁺-ATPase, and LAMTOR.

upon lysosomal membrane damage or other stimuli that disturb lysosomal pH gradient.

2.3 Position Matters: Plasma Membrane Repair and Exocytosis

Lysosomes actively degrading autophagic or endocytic cargo reside typically near the microtubule-organizing center close to the nucleus. Some cells have, however, a subpopulation of lysosomes dispersed in cellular periphery, often delineating plasma membrane (Hämälistö and Jäättelä 2016). Such peripherally localized lysosomes are ideally positioned to rapidly respond to plasma membrane damage by either covering the damaged area in a "sandbag" fashion or resealing it in a "lipid patch" fashion via a Ca²⁺-regulated lysosomal exocytosis (Andrews and Corrotte 2018; Cheng et al. 2015a). In the "lipid patch" model, a rapid influx of extracellular Ca^{2+} at the damage site activates MCOLN1-conducted lysosomal Ca²⁺ release from the plasma membrane proximal lysosomes. The local increase in Ca^{2+} then promotes the interaction between lysosomal synaptotagmin 7 (SYT7) and SNARE complex to trigger the fusion. Subsequently, the released sphingomyelin phosphodiesterase (SMPD1) catalyzes ceramide-dependent removal of the lesion by caveolar endocytosis (Andrews and Corrotte 2018). It should be noted here that the role of lysosomal exocytosis is plasma membrane healing is under debate and probably limited to the repair of very small wounds or merely their restructuring (Moe et al. 2015). Instead, it is clear that lysosomal exocytosis can serve as means to secrete lysosomal hydrolases, ATP, and exosomes (intraluminal vesicles of late endosomes) to the extracellular space, where they have distinct tissue specific functions, for example, in invasion and metastasis (discussed in more detail below), bone resorption, antigen presentation, immune responses, and cell-to-cell communication (recently reviewed in (Hessvik and Llorente 2018; Buratta et al. 2020)). Lysosomal exocytosis can be activated by TFEB, whose activity increases the pool of peripheral lysosomes and promotes their fusion with plasma membrane by a mechanism involving MCOLN1 expression and activity (Medina et al. 2011). Thus, TFEB activation could provide a therapeutic strategy for lysosomal storage diseases as means to clear undigested garbage from the lysosomes (Medina et al. 2011).

2.4 Lysosomal Membrane Permeabilization: More Than a Cell Suicide Mechanism

Lysosomes can be considered as ticking suicide bombs. Due to their massive degradative potential, a rupture of a few lysosomes is theoretically enough to kill the cell. The concept of such lysosome-dependent cell death was presented already

in the 1950s by Christian de Duve (de Duve 1983), but its existence and significance were substantiated only decades later when methods to distinguish lysosomedependent cell death from autolytic processes in dead cells were developed (Foghsgaard et al. 2001; Leist and Jäättelä 2001). Eventually, further methodological improvements led to the realization that temporally and spatially controlled lysosomal leakage is a common, non-lethal phenomenon with putatively widespread physiological importance (Hämälistö et al. 2020; Thurston et al. 2012; Aits et al. 2015a).

2.4.1 Lysosome-Dependent Cell Death

Lysosome-dependent cell death is defined as an evolutionarily conserved subroutine of regulated cell death initiated by perturbations of intracellular homeostasis, demarcated by the permeabilization of lysosomal membranes and precipitated by cathepsins, with optional involvement of mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization and caspases (Galluzzi et al. 2018). It contributes to several pathophysiological conditions, including but not limited to mammary gland involution (Kreuzaler et al. 2011), pancreatitis (Halangk et al. 2000), liver injury (Canbay et al. 2003), photoreceptor degeneration (Kinser and Dolph 2012), neurodegeneration (Syntichaki et al. 2005; Dehay et al. 2010), bacterial and viral infections (Matsuda et al. 2012; Laforge et al. 2007), and cellular aging (Loison et al. 2014). While the molecular mechanisms underlying lysosomal membrane permeabilization are under debate, the following examples reveal that several paths can lead to lysosomal leakiness. During post-lactational regression of murine mammary gland, mammary epithelial cells switch from secreting milk fat globules to phagocytosing them. As a result, their lysosomes accumulate high amounts of triglycerides and metabolize them to free fatty acids, especially oleic acid that is known to distort membranes and is the likely cause of lysosomal leakage in involuting breast (Sargeant et al. 2014). In a fruit fly model of retinal photoreceptor degeneration, the likely effector is insoluble rhodopsin that accumulates in lysosomes (Kinser and Dolph 2012), and in a murine model of Parkinson's disease, a mitochondrial oxidative attack (Dehay et al. 2010). And finally, pathogenic Vibrio parahaemolyticus has a distinct way of killing host cells by injecting a cytotoxic type III secretion effector VepA into their cytoplasm, where it targets v-H⁺-ATPase thereby rupturing host cell lysosomes (Matsuda et al. 2012). Additional effector molecules implicated in lysosomal rupture include reactive oxygen species, proteases, various lipid metabolites, pro-apoptotic BCL2 family members, silica particles, and cholesterol crystals (reviewed in (Aits and Jäättelä 2013; Johansson et al. 2010)).

Leaky lysosomes are not detrimental to cells only because of the ensuing loss of essential lysosomal functions discussed above. Released reactive oxygen species and local acidification can harm cellular components directly, and cathepsins (especially cysteine cathepsins B and L and aspartyl cathepsin D) initiate degradative pathways leading to cell death with varying morphological features depending on the extent of lysosomal leakage and cellular context (Kågedal et al. 2001). Limited

lysosomal leakage activates the intrinsic caspase-dependent apoptosis pathway via cathepsin-mediated activation and inactivation of pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic BCL2-family members, respectively (Cesen et al. 2012), while high extralysosomal cathepsin activity, possibly assisted by cytosolic acidification and other lysosomal hydrolases, results in uncontrolled necrosis with explosive loss of plasma membrane integrity. Notably, the crosstalk between apoptosis and lysosomal cell death occurs also the other way around, apoptotic caspases triggering the permeabilization of lysosomes, which amplifies and ensures the caspase-initiated death process (Gyrd-Hansen et al. 2006; Oberle et al. 2010). Importantly, lysosome-dependent cell death does not depend on caspase activation, which is of great importance with regard to the treatment of apoptosis-resistant cancers (Groth-Pedersen and Jäättelä 2013).

In addition to cell death routines discussed above, lysosomal leakage can either directly contribute to other regulated cell death pathways, occur in parallel with them or be activated by them. For example, in specific forms of pyroptosis (an inflammatory cell death executed by gasdermin-mediated plasma membrane pore formation), lysosomal leakage can serve as the activator of the NOD-, LRR-, and pyrin domain-containing protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome (reviewed in (Galluzzi et al. 2018; Wang et al. 2018)). In ferroptosis, an oxidative form of cell death defined for its dependence on iron and inhibition by glutathione peroxidase 4, lysosomal leakage (Mai et al. 2017; Kurz et al. 2010). Finally, the extralysosomal accumulation of a lysosomal galactosidase B1 in senescent cells strongly suggests that lysosomal membrane permeability increases during cellular senescence, a non-lethal process by which the cells permanently lose their proliferative capacity (Lee et al. 2006).

2.4.2 Lysosomal Leakage as an Intracellular Delivery System

Since the discovery of lysosomes and their degradative enzymes, it has been widely assumed, also by the authors of this review, that the intact lysosomal membrane is a prerequisite for cell viability (de Duve 1983; Aits and Jäättelä 2013; de Duve et al. 1955). This view has, however, changed recently owing to the development of highly sensitive methods to detect damaged lysosomes by exploiting the high affinity binding of cytosolic galectins to the β -galactoside-rich lysosomal glycocalyx (Thurston et al. 2012; Aits et al. 2015b). When the integrity of the lysosomal membrane is disturbed, cytosolic galectins readily enter lysosomal lumen and bind tightly to β-galactoside. In so doing, they mark leaky lysosomes with "galectin puncta" that can be visualized for several hours after the damage, thus enabling the detection of transient leakage events. The ability to detect minor lysosomal leakage has paved the way to the realization that cells can tolerate a low degree of lysosomal leakage and that endosomal sorting complex for transport (ESCRT) machinery is rapidly recruited to the site of damage to assist in the repair or reorganization of the membrane (Aits et al. 2015b; Skowyra et al. 2018; Radulovic et al. 2018). If the damage is more severe or the repair fails, lysosomes are tagged with ubiquitin and cleared by a selective macroautophagy, called lysophagy (Papadopoulos et al. 2020).

The concept of non-lethal lysosomal leakage has opened an intriguing possibility that akin to the lysosomal exocytosis delivering lysosomal hydrolases to the extracellular space, controlled intracellular release of lysosomal enzymes inside the cell may carry non-lethal physiological functions (Hämälistö and Jäättelä 2016). Indeed, a minor release of cathepsin B (CTSB) from a few telomere-proximal lysosomes in prometaphase and subsequent CTSB-mediated cleavage of a subset of histone H3 are frequent events that contribute to the appropriate segregation of telomeres in cultured human cells and healthy murine tissues (Hämälistö et al. 2020). The exact molecular mechanisms governing mitotic lysosomal leakage are unknown, but inappropriately fused or entangled telomeres are putative triggers. This is supported by strictly telomere-proximal localization of leaky lysosomes, dramatic increase in the number of leaky lysosomes following induction of telomere end fusions, and accumulation of telomere-related chromosome segregation errors after inhibition of either lysosomal leakage or CTSB activity.

As mentioned above, lysosomal membrane permeabilization can serve as a trigger for the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in the context of pyroptosis. However, the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome leads to pyroptosis only when it gets out of control, while it normally functions as an important arm of the innate immune system. NLRP3 serves as an intracellular sensor by detecting a broad range of exogenous and endogenous stimuli, including lysosomal rupture, that result in the formation the NLRP3 inflammasome and caspase 1-dependent release of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1ß and IL-18 (recently reviewed in (Swanson et al. 2019)). The list of lysosome-rupturing stimuli that have been connected to NLRP3 inflammasome activation include phagocytosed cholesterol crystals, uric acid, silica particles, chemotherapeutics, asbestos, microbial toxins, and many more. Since the first report identifying CTSB as a mediator of the NLRP3 inflammasome in response to a microbial toxin, nigericin (Hentze et al. 2003), accumulating data have supported the role of cysteine cathepsins, especially CTSB, as well as lysosomal K⁺ and Ca²⁺-fluxes as NLRP3 inflammasome activators acting downstream of lysosomal membrane permeabilization (recently reviewed in (Campden and Zhang 2019)). Regarding the mechanism by which cytosolic cathepsins activate the NLRP3 inflammasome, CTSB has been shown to bind to NLRP3, and caspase-1 has been suggested as its substrate (Hentze et al. 2003; Bruchard et al. 2013). Hitherto, a model in which NLRP3-bound CTSB activates caspase-1 lacks, however, experimental validation. It remains also unclear how the cells of innate immune system survive the lysosomal leakage. Since they appear to do so, the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome by lysosomal leakage can be considered as another example of cellular processes where lysosomal membrane permeabilization delivers enzymes to a specific subcellular location.

A third example where lysosomes deliver hydrolases to the cytosol in a controlled manner is related to cell adhesion. CTSZ regulates adhesion, migration, and endocytosis of immune and cancer cells by carboxy-terminal trimming of cytosolic proteins, such as $\beta 2$ integrin (Jevnikar et al. 2009) and profilin 1 (Pecar Fonovic

et al. 2013; Pecar Fonovic and Kos 2015). Similarly, CTSH-mediated aminoterminal trimming of focal adhesion-associated talin promotes migration of cancer cells (Jevnikar et al. 2013). Since the activation of both CTSZ and CTSH normally occurs in the acidic lysosomal lumen, the observed cytosolic activities are likely to originate from enzymes escaping from lysosomes. The actual permeabilization of lysosomal membrane in these models remains, however, to be demonstrated.

2.4.3 Maintenance of Lysosomal Membrane Integrity

As is evident from the above, the control of lysosomal membrane integrity is not simply a question of maintaining the membrane integrity to sustain cell survival. Instead, a more dynamic regulation that allows controlled leakage without jeopardizing cell survival is required. Yet, the mechanisms that control lysosomal membrane integrity are only beginning to emerge. Among its well-established regulators in normal cells are LAMPs that form the protective glycocalyx, cysteine cathepsins that can cleave LAMPs, microtubule network along which lysosomes move, various sphingolipids, cholesterol, fatty acids, reactive oxygen species, and oxidized lipids as well as apolipoprotein D, a component of high-density lipoprotein that has potent antioxidant capacity (Aits and Jäättelä 2013; Appelqvist et al. 2013; Groth-Pedersen et al. 2012; Pascua-Maestro et al. 2017) (Fig. 3). How these regulatory mechanisms are affected by malignant transformation and cancer therapy are discussed in more detail below.

3 Metastatic Cancer: A Lysosomal Disease

Changes in the lysosomal compartment govern cancer development from cancer initiation to metastatic disease (Kallunki et al. 2013; Davidson and Vander Heiden 2017; Hämälistö and Jäättelä 2016; Perera et al. 2019). As a result, most aggressive cancers present with a dramatically enlarged and altered lysosomal compartment, on which they depend for their survival and invasiveness. It should, however, be noted that lysosomal changes vary considerable between different tumor types and even inside the same tumor, where the changes are normally most evident in the invasive edge. Typical changes include larger volume and more peripheral localization of the lysosomal compartment, increased activity and altered trafficking of a subset of lysosomal hydrolases, especially cysteine cathepsins, and altered lipid composition associated with multilamellar structures. Below, we discuss how these changes promote cancer growth and invasion and how they contribute to the pH equilibrium, multidrug resistance and the integrity of cellular membranes.



Fig. 3 Factors contributing to the lysosomal membrane integrity. Malignant transformation reduces the lysosomal membrane stability by multiple means. Through the activation of indicated transcription factors it increases the expression of cysteine cathepsins (CTSB and CTSL), which cleave membrane-stabilizing LAMP1 and LAMP2. Cancer-associated increase in FASN and HMGSR increases the levels of membrane-destabilizing (mono-)saturated fatty acids (sat-FAs) and membrane-stabilizing cholesterol, respectively, while decrease in DEGS1 increases levels of dihydroceramides (dhCer). Cancer-associated trafficking of HSPA1 into the lysosomal lumen promotes the hydrolysis of membrane-destabilizing sphingomyelins by SMPD1. P2RX4-mediated Ca²⁺ release followed by ADCY1-mediated cAMP production contributes to the lysosomal leakage induced by CADs. Ca2+ can also activate calpain, which contributes to lysosomal membrane destabilization by cleaving LAMP2 and HSPA1. Association of lysosomes with microtubules has a stabilizing effect. Finally, lysosomal membrane stability is generally reduced by reactive oxygen species that can be produced by iron-dependent Fenton reaction, oxidized low density lipoproteins (oxLDLs) and detergent-like lipids (e.g. sphingosine and lysoglycerophospholipids (lysoGPLs)) and increased by cholesterol and APOD. Following lysosomal membrane permeabilization, cytosolic cathepsins promote cell death, which can be inhibited/delayed by cytosolic protease inhibitors, serpins and cystatins. Factors promoting and inhibiting lysosomal membrane integrity are marked blue and red, respectively. For further details, see the text

3.1 How Do Proliferating Cells Maintain Lysosomal Biogenesis?

To fuel their active biosynthetic processes with building blocks, proliferating cancer cells switch their glucose metabolism from oxidative phosphorylation to lactate fermentation (often referred to as aerobic glycolysis or Warburg effect) (Vander Heiden et al. 2009). Additionally, they hitchhike the citric acid cycle for the

production of biosynthetic precursors, especially for lipid synthesis (DeBerardinis et al. 2008). The resulting anabolic metabolism is largely governed by the co-operation of the PI3K/AKT/mTORC1 pathway and MYC oncoprotein, which regulate complementary aspects of cancer cell metabolism from upregulation of nutrient transporters to slowing down the lysosomal catabolism. To achieve the latter, mTORC1 inhibits the nuclear localization of MiT/TFE3 factors, while MYC competes with them for the binding to their promotor elements that regulate lysosomal genes, including MiT/TFE factors themselves (Annunziata et al. 2019). Accordingly, most cancer cells thrive without MiT/TFE-mediated upregulation of lysosomal degradation, pending that they are supplied with sufficient nutrients via plasma membrane transporters. In some aggressively growing cancers, nutrient flux through plasma membrane is, however, not sufficient. In such cases, cancer cells can use KRAS-activated macropinocytosis as a nutrient salvage pathway (Commisso et al. 2013), and a subset of KRAS-driven pancreatic adenocarcinomas with high macropinocytotic flux are able to activate MiT/TFE-driven lysosomal biogenesis, while mTORC1 remains active, to ensure the degradation of the received cargo (Perera et al. 2015). Additionally, some rare cases of melanoma, renal cell carcinoma, and sarcoma have high lysosomal catabolism as a result of genomic amplifications or chromosomal translocations of genes encoding MiT/TFE factors (Perera et al. 2019). It remains, however, unclear how cancer cells with active mTORC1 and MYC manage to keep MiT/TFE factors active. One possibility is activation of protein kinase C, which can couple TFEB activation with inactivation of Zinc Finger with KRAB and SCAN domains 3 (ZKSCAN3), transcriptional TFEB repressor, through two parallel signaling cascades without compromising mTORC1 activity (Li et al. 2016). Notably, lysosomal biogenesis in response to starvation can also be activated through an MiT/TFE3-independent signaling pathway, involving AMPK and sirtulin 1 (SIRT1) histone deacetylase, that leads to the displacement of bromodomain protein 4 (BRD4)-mediated transcriptional repression from a broad range of lysosome- and autophagy-related genes (Sakamaki et al. 2017).

Taken together, these data suggest that except for acute stress situations that inactivate mTORC1 and cause a pause in proliferation, most cancers rely on MiT/ TFE3-independent pathways that allow lysosomal biogenesis in the presence of active mTORC1 and MYC. As discussed below, such pathways may also be crucial for providing cancer cells with lysosomes tailored to perform cancer-specific tasks beyond nutrient recycling.

3.2 Specific Upregulation of Cysteine Cathepsins

Cancer-associated changes in lysosomal localization and content do not necessarily provide them with enhanced recycling capacity, but may rather promote migration, invasion, and metastasis. In line with this, malignant transformation does not result in a uniform upregulation of lysosomal genes. For example, the enlargement and more peripheral location of the lysosomal compartment in murine embryonic fibroblasts following transformation with c-src^{Y527F} oncogene (Fehrenbacher et al. 2008) is associated with a significant (P < 0.05) over twofold increase in the expression of a very limited number of genes involved in lysosomal biogenesis, including only four lysosomal hydrolases, cysteine cathepsins Ctsl and Ctsb, galactosidase alpha (Gla) and hyaluronoglucosaminidase 1 (Hyal1), one v-H⁺-ATPase subunit (Atp6v0e2) and one lysosomal transmembrane protein, battenin (Cln3), while the expression levels of Tfeb, Tfe3, and Mitf, Smpd1, and Mcoln1 are significantly reduced (Rohde and Jäättelä 2013). Similarly, ERBB2-induced invasive phenotype and peripheral localization of lysosomes in breast cancer cells correlates with upregulation of only a few selected cysteine cathepsins, whose expression is indispensable for the peripheral location of lysosomes and the invasive phenotype, while many other lysosomal proteins, including CTSD, are significantly downregulated (Rafn et al. 2012). Whereas the increased expression of cysteine cathepsins is emerging as a marker of invasive phenotype and poor prognosis in several cancers (Olson and Joyce 2015), the mechanisms regulating their expression vary between different tumors. Transcriptional regulators implicated in their metastasis-associated expression include SP1/SP3, ETS family, myeloid zinc finger-1 (MZF1), signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3), and metastasis-associated 1 (MTA1) (Mohamed and Sloane 2006; Kumar et al. 2018; Brix et al. 2019; You et al. 2015). Additionally, gene amplifications, use of alternative promotors, epigenetic modifiers, and increased mRNA stability have been linked to high cysteine cathepsin expression (Mohamed and Sloane 2006).

3.3 Peripheral Lysosomes: Drivers of Metastatic Behavior and Cell Survival

Invasive cancer cells are characterized by a relatively large population of peripheral lysosomes that often accumulate in the tips of plasma membrane projections, such as lamellipodia and invadopodia (Hämälistö and Jäättelä 2016; Fehrenbacher et al. 2008). The bidirectional movement of lysosomes between perinuclear and peripheral locations occurs along microtubule tracks propelled by minus end-directed dynein and plus end-directed kinesin motors and regulated by lysosomal phosphoinositide levels, numerous small GTPases and adaptor proteins (Ovarzun et al. 2019; Lie and Nixon 2019). The hetero-octameric BORC (biogenesis of lysosome-related organelles complex 1 (BLOC1)-related) complex links lysosomes to kinesin motors in a LAMTOR-regulated manner. LAMTOR retains lysosomes in the perinuclear area by binding to a BORC subunit called lyspersin, which prevents BORC from associating with ADP ribosylation factor like GTPase 8B (ARL8B) and kinesin motors. In response to growth factors and nutrients, mTORC1 replaces BORC from the LAMTOR complex thereby allowing ARL8B to bind BORC and move lysosomes towards the cell periphery (Filipek et al. 2017; Pu et al. 2017). In line with this, several factors that promote mTORC1 activation, cellular motility, and invasion, such as nutrients, growth factors, and oncogenes, increase the size of the peripheral lysosome population (Fehrenbacher et al. 2008; Rafn et al. 2012; Korolchuk et al. 2011), which promote the metastatic capacity, cell survival, and pH homeostasis of cancer cells.

Accumulating evidence supports the role of extracellular cathepsins in tumor progression. Cathepsins from tumor cells and tumor-associated stromal cells can reach the tumor microenvironment either via lysosomal exocytosis as active enzymes or via the secretory pathway as proenzymes that require proteolytic activation (Olson and Joyce 2015). In the extracellular space, proteolytically active cathepsins promote invasion, angiogenesis and growth by degrading components of the extracellular matrix, basement membrane, and cell junctions, by shedding adhesion molecules and cell surface receptors, by activating growth factors and cytokines and possibly by contributing to the activation of other invasion-promoting proteases, such as matrix metalloproteases and plasmin (reviewed in (Olson and Joyce 2015; Vasiljeva et al. 2019; Vidak et al. 2019)). CTSZ can also utilize a unique proteolysis-independent mechanism to activate growth and invasion by stimulating focal adhesion kinase (FAK)—SRC signaling through an integrin-binding Arg-Gly-Asp motif within its propeptide (Akkari et al. 2014; Kos et al. 2015). Besides cathepsins, secreted heparanase (HPSE) contributes to the disassembly of extracellular matrix and basal membranes by cleaving their heparane sulfate networks (Vlodavsky et al. 2002; Bartolini et al. 2020), and the acidification of extracellular space by secreted protons ensures the functionality of acid hydrolases in the extracellular space. Also, LAMP1 and LAMP2 trafficked to the cell surface as a result of exocytosis do not serve solely as markers of exocytosis activity but may also enhance the migratory potential of cancer cells (Alessandrini et al. 2017). As mentioned above, lysosomal exocytosis can also be used as a means to repair or restructure plasma membrane, which may be important for the survival of metastatic cancer cells exposed to mechanical stress when invading through matrix and basement membranes.

Based on their localization close to the plasma membrane and established role in invasion, it is often assumed that peripheral lysosomes promote invasion only through exocytosis. Peripheral localization of lysosomes does, however, not always correlate with increased exocytosis (Rafn et al. 2012; Johnson et al. 2016). Lysosomes can contribute to the invasion also inside the cell by degrading matrix components delivered to them through endocytosis (Nielsen et al. 2017; Lobert et al. 2010; Leonoudakis et al. 2014). Moreover, peripheral lysosomes are emerging as cytoplasmic regulators of the turnover and trafficking of actin-based cell adhesion structures, such as focal adhesions (reviewed recently in (Moreno-Layseca et al. 2019)), whose activity can be additionally regulated by cytosolic CTSZ and CTSH as described above.

Peripheral lysosomes can also provide a platform for mTORC1 activation by bringing lysosomes closer to upstream signaling molecules, such as plasma membrane-associated AKT kinases (Korolchuk et al. 2011). Somewhat surprisingly, the peripheral lysosomes have, however, decreased v-H⁺-ATPase activity and increased H⁺ leakage resulting in significantly higher luminal pH (\sim 6) and lower

proteolytic capacity than their juxtanuclear counterparts with pH below 5 (Johnson et al. 2016). It is difficult to envision that the acidification defective peripheral lysosomes would be the preferred site for the mTORC1 activation, which depends on active v-H⁺-ATPase and lysosomal proteolysis as described above. One solution to this dilemma is that the peripheral lysosome population consists of two distinct subpopulations, one with increased luminal pH preferentially fusing with the plasma membrane and the other actively degrading endocytosed material and supporting mTORC1 signaling. Supporting this view, inhibition of lysosomal acidification has been reported to promote exocytosis (Edgar et al. 2016; Latifkar et al. 2019).

3.4 Lysosomal Control of pH Gradient Reversal

It is often stated in the literature, that cancer cells have more acidic lysosomes than normal cells. The experimental evidence supporting this claim is, however, sparse. On the contrary, the peripheral lysosomes characteristic for cancer cells have relatively high pH (Johnson et al. 2016), and several cancer cell lines have higher lysosomal pH than normal cells (Altan et al. 1998; Gong et al. 2003). Instead of highly acidic lysosomes, malignant transformation is characterized by larger lysosomal compartment and disturbed pH regulation associated with the acidification of the extracellular space (White et al. 2017; Fehrenbacher et al. 2008; Zheng et al. 2020).

The metabolic switch of cancer cells to aerobic glycolysis presents cancer cells with a problem of excessive acid production. To avoid the acidification of their cytosol, cancer cells become dependent on the so-called pH gradient reversal, which denotes that they acidify their extracellular pH from 7.2-7.4 in normal cells to 6.2–6.8, while alkalizing the normally close to neutral cytosolic pH to values as high as 7.7 (White et al. 2017; Cardone et al. 2005). Mechanistically, pH gradient reversal has been mainly associated with increased activity of plasma membranelocalized ion transporters, including solute carrier family 9 member A1 (SLC9A1, also known as Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger 1), Na⁺-dependent and -independent Cl^{-}/HCO_{3}^{-} exchangers and proton-linked monocarboxylate transporters as well as carbonic anhydrases that all contribute to net acid extrusion (Cardone et al. 2005; Stock and Pedersen 2017). Even though lysosomes comprise the major cellular proton store, knowledge about their role in cancer-associated pH gradient reversal in cancer cells is only beginning to emerge (Chen et al. 2020). The role of lysosomal exocytosis in this process is, however, supported by data demonstrating that both cytosolic and extracellular acidification triggers microtubule- and SLC9A1-dependent outward movement and exocytosis of lysosomes (Rozhin et al. 1994; Heuser 1989; Glunde et al. 2003; Steffan et al. 2009). Additionally, cytosolic acidification stimulates the proton scavenging capacity of lysosomes by enhancing the activity of lysosomal v-H⁺-ATPase (Liu et al. 2018). This activation is brought about by a rapid recruitment of STAT3 to the lysosomes where it associates with v-H+-ATPase and stimulates its ATPase activity. In support of the role of STAT3 in the maintenance of alkaline cytosol of cancer cells, the cytosolic pH of HeLa cervix carcinoma cells drops from \sim 7.5 to \sim 7.1 upon STAT3 depletion, while lysosomal pH increases from \sim 4.6 to \sim 5.4. Thus, lysosomal acidification combined with lysosomal exocytosis contributes to the maintenance of alkaline cytosol and acidification of the extracellular space, which through a positive feedback loop further stimulates lysosomal exocytosis and thereby links pH regulation to the invasiveness.

3.5 Multidrug Resistance: Lysosomal Sequestration of Chemotherapeutics

Multidrug resistance (MDR) defines a phenotype where a cell is resistant to the effects of various structurally unrelated compounds. While the phenomenon is typically connected to over-expression of ATP binding cassette (ABC) subfamily B member 1 (ABCB1, also known as P-glycoprotein or MDR-1) and related ATP-dependent drug efflux pumps in the plasma membrane (Gottesman et al. 2002), accumulating evidence indicate that lysosomes contribute to the MDR phenotype by several mechanisms (Groth-Pedersen and Jäättelä 2013; Zhitomirsky and Assaraf 2016). In various cancer cells, functional ABC drug efflux pumps localize to lysosomes where they translocate their substrates, such as doxorubicin, into the lysosomal lumen thereby keeping them away from their cytoplasmic or nuclear targets (Rajagopal and Simon 2003; Yamagishi et al. 2013). Another lysosomal membrane protein, ATPase copper transporting β (ATP7B), has been implicated in resistance to cisplatin and other platin-based anti-cancer drugs by translocating them to lysosomes (Vyas et al. 2019). And finally, weakly basic hydrophobic chemotherapeutics, such as anthracyclines and vinca alkaloids, can diffuse passively across cellular membranes and sequester in acidic lysosomes as a result of ion trapping (Duvvuri et al. 2004). The subsequent drug accumulation in the lysosomes reduces lysosomal degradative capacity and activates TFEB-mediated lysosomal biogenesis, acidification, and exocytosis, resulting in more basic drugs getting trapped in the re-acidified lysosomes and eventually being secreted out of the cell via exocytosis (Zhitomirsky and Assaraf 2014, 2017).

3.6 Control of Lysosomal Membrane Integrity in Cancer Cells

Above, we have discussed the cancer-associated increase in cysteine cathepsin activity as a cancer-promoting event, but it can also pose a threat to cancer cell survival and an unexpected opportunity for cancer treatment. The transformation-associated increase in cysteine cathepsin activity sensitizes cells to lysosome-dependent cell death by at least two mechanisms (Fig. 3). In the lysosomal lumen,

cysteine cathepsins degrade the protective glycocalyx shield on the internal leaflet of the lysosomal membrane by hydrolyzing the heavily glycosylated membrane proteins LAMP-1 and LAMP-2 (Fehrenbacher et al. 2008). When released to cytosol, they serve as major effectors of lysosome-dependent cell death, and their increased activity further sensitizes cancer cells to the lethal consequences of lysosomal membrane permeabilization (Fehrenbacher et al. 2004). Another characteristic of cancer cells is that they express high levels of fatty acid synthase (FASN) and synthetize saturated and monounsaturated fatty acids at a very high rate (Rysman et al. 2010). This results in more saturated lipidome, which in turn may destabilize lysosomal membranes (Sargeant et al. 2014). Cancer cells have, however, various ways to protect themselves against potentially detrimental consequences of lysosomal leakage. To counteract the effects of cytosolic cathepsins, many cancers express high levels of cytosolic protease inhibitors, such as serpins (e.g. SERPINB3 and SERPINB4) and type I cystatins (CSTA and CSTB), that possess potent inhibitory activity against several cysteine cathepsins (Sun et al. 2017; Breznik et al. 2019). Moreover, the major stress-inducible member of the heat shock protein A family 1 (HSPA1, also known as HSP70), which effectively protects lysosomal membranes against permeabilization (Nylandsted et al. 2004), is highly expressed in many tumors correlating often with poor prognosis (Jäättelä 1999b; Ciocca and Calderwood 2005). In addition to its normal cytosolic location, ample amounts of HSPA1 translocate through the cell surface to cancer cell lysosomes (reviewed in (Balogi et al. 2019)). Contrary to most other proteins ending up in the lysosomal lumen, HSPA1 resists lysosomal hydrolases and remains functional in this harsh environment (Nylandsted et al. 2004). Its resistance to hydrolysis is likely due to its resilient, pH-dependent anchorage to the membranes of lysosomal intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) (Kirkegaard et al. 2010; Mahalka et al. 2014). This anchorage relies on a high-affinity binding between the positively charged amino-ILV-specific terminus of HSPA1 and an anionic phospholipid. (monoacylglycero)phosphate (BMP) (Fig. 4). ILVs serve as the sites of lysosomal lipid degradation and their high BMP content provides the negative charge required for the tethering of lysosomal lipases, such as SMPD1, to the membrane where their substrates are located (Breiden and Sandhoff 2019). The BMP-associated HSPA1 inhibits the dissociation of several sphingolipid-degrading enzymes from the membrane, thereby further enhancing their activity and inhibiting their degradation (Kirkegaard et al. 2010, 2016). HSPA1-mediated stabilization of lysosomal membranes in cancer cells has been largely ascribed to its ability to enhance SMPD1mediated hydrolysis of sphingomyelin to ceramide, but its ability to regulate other lysosomal lipases is also likely to contribute to lysosomal membrane stability (Petersen et al. 2013).

Due to multiple metabolic and signaling aberrations, cancer cells generate elevated levels of reactive oxygen species. Iron and other chemically reactive metals can through Fenton-type chemical reactions in the lysosomes further amplify the oxidative load and generate reactive oxygen species leading to oxidization and destabilization of lysosomal membrane lipids (Kurz et al. 2010). Interestingly, lysosomal HSPA1 protects lysosomal membranes also against oxidative stress



Fig. 4 HSPA1 and CADs are allosteric regulators of lysosomal SMPD1 activity. In normal cells, lysosomal intraluminal vesicles are enriched in bis(monoacyl)glycerophosphate (BMP). Negative charge of its head group recruits SMPD1 (and many other lysosomal lipases) to the membrane surface, where it hydrolyses sphingomyelin (SM) to ceramide (Cer) and phosphorylcholine (ChoP). In cancer cells, HSPA1 translocated to the lysosomal lumen is recruited to intraluminal vesicles by the negative charge of BMP, and inhibits the dissociation of SMPD1 from BMP thereby enhancing SM hydrolysis, which has a stabilizing effect on lysosomes. In CAD-treated cancer cells, positively charged CAD integrates to the membrane of intraluminal vesicles and neutralizes its negative charge. As a result, SMPD1 dissociates from the membrane and is degraded by cathepsins. The subsequent accumulation of SM destabilizes lysosomes. GPL, glyserophospholipid

(Nylandsted et al. 2004; Kirkegaard et al. 2010). It remains to be studied, whether this protection is attributed to a direct antioxidant effect of HSPA1 or whether it is due to indirect effects, such as changes in the lipid composition of the membranes.

4 Lysosomes as Targets for Cancer Therapy

Already in 1950's, de Duve suggested harnessing lysosomes for cancer therapy. The early efforts to develop lysosome-targeting anti-cancer drugs were, however, largely discontinued in the late 1970's due to the assumption that such drugs would kill all the lysosome-containing cells in the body (Firestone et al. 1979). It was first after the realization that malignant transformation is associated with substantial changes in lysosomal composition that lysosomes gained broader interest as putative cancer targets (Fehrenbacher et al. 2004, 2008; Kroemer and Jäättelä 2005). This line of research was further encouraged by accumulating data revealing that cancer cells frequently harbor acquired mutations and other changes that allow them to escape spontaneous and therapy-induced apoptosis, while gaining sensitivity to lysosomedependent cell death (Groth-Pedersen and Jäättelä 2013; Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). In the meanwhile, it has become clear that while targeting individual lysosomal enzymes, such as cathepsins, heparanase, and V-H⁺-ATPase, show promising results in experimental settings, a more comprehensive inhibition of lysosomal function may be required to achieve substantial responses in cancer therapy (Kallunki et al. 2013; Davidson and Vander Heiden 2017). Thus, we focus here in therapeutic approaches that destabilize lysosomal membranes and thereby have detrimental effects on all lysosomal functions described above.

4.1 Clinically Relevant Inducers of Lysosomal Membrane Permeabilization

Dozens of clinically relevant drugs and cytokines induce lysosomal membrane permeabilization and lysosome-dependent cell death in cancer cells (reviewed in (Groth-Pedersen and Jäättelä 2013; Domagala et al. 2018)). The most promising drugs can be divided into three categories, (1) those altering lysosomal lipid composition, (2) those disturbing lysosome trafficking, and (3) those increasing reactive oxygen species (ROS).

Most of the lysosome-destabilizing drugs in the lipid targeting category are SMPD1-inhibiting cationic amphiphilic drugs (CADs). Their mechanism of action and emerging potential as cancer drugs is discussed in detail in the next chapter. Additionally, two interesting experimental cancer drugs induce lysosome-dependent cell death by SMPD1-independent mechanisms. Tetrahydrocannabinol, the main active component of *Cannabis sativa*, destabilizes lysosomes by inhibiting dihydroceramide desaturase (DEGS1), an enzyme that converts dihydroceramide to ceramide in the endoplasmatic reticulum (Hernandez-Tiedra et al. 2016). The subsequent accumulation of membrane-destabilizing dihydroceramides (and possible other dihydrosphingolipids) in lysosomal membranes results in lysosomal membrane damage and lysosome-dependent cell death. Notably, recent phase II clinical trials have indicated positive results regarding the survival of glioblastoma patients upon tetrahydrocannabinol treatment (Dumitru et al. 2018). The second membranedisturbing drug is a complex of partially unfolded alpha-lactalbumin and oleic acid originally found in human milk and dubbed HAMLET for "Human Alpha-Lactalbumin Made LEthal to Tumor cells." HAMLET and its bovine counterpart BAMLET are effectively endocytosed by cancer cells and they deliver high amounts of oleate into their lysosomes, where its emulsifying effect destabilizes the limiting membrane (Rammer et al. 2010). These milk-derived complexes have broad tumoricidal activities in vitro and their therapeutic efficacy has been demonstrated in various animal cancer models as well as in human clinical trials for skin papillomas and bladder cancer (reviewed in (Ho et al. 2017)).

The second category includes several commonly used microtubule-targeting anticancer drugs, such as vinca alkaloids and taxanes (Broker et al. 2004; Groth-Pedersen et al. 2007), as well as type II monoclonal antibodies against B cell surface antigen CD20 (tositumomab) that trigger a remodeling of actin cytoskeleton (Ivanov et al. 2009). These drugs induce dramatic lysosomal swelling and increased lysosomal cysteine cathepsin activity prior to lysosomal leakage suggesting a disturbance in trafficking-dependent vesicle fusion and fission events as an underlying mechanism. An interesting example of the third category of ROS inducing agents is salinomycin, an antimicrobial drug that was identified as a potent cancer drug in a high-throughput screen for compounds killing breast cancer stem cells, which are typically refractory to conventional treatments (Gupta et al. 2009). Recently, it was shown that salinomycin, and it is more potent derivative ironomycin, effectively sequester iron in lysosomes resulting in high ROS production by iron-dependent Fenton reaction and ROS-mediated damage to lysosomal membranes (Mai et al. 2017).

In addition to drug-like molecules, advances in photodynamic therapies and nanoparticle research may provide additional ways to target cancer lysosomes in the future (Skupin-Mrugalska et al. 2014; Liu et al. 2020). For example, mixed-charge nanoparticles can be designed to selectively target cancer lysosomes, where they form nanoparticle assemblies and crystals, which mechanically disrupt the integrity of lysosomal membranes (Borkowska et al. 2020).

5 Targeting Cancer Lysosomes by SMPD1-Inhibiting CADs

The identification of sphingomyelin metabolism as an essential regulator or lysosomal membrane integrity originates from studies showing that the lysosomestabilizing effect of HSPA1 is mediated by its ability to promote SMPD1 activity as described above. Whereas HSPA1-based therapies are emerging as effective treatment options to activate SMPD1 and improve lysosomal function in sphingolipidoses (Kirkegaard et al. 2016), the direct inhibition of HSPA1 in the lysosomal lumen is technically challenging. On the other hand, the inhibition of its target, SMPD1, can be easily accomplished since over one hundred clinically relevant CADs are functional inhibitors of this enzyme (Kornhuber et al. 2008, 2010a). Similar to HSPA1, CADs target the electrostatic interaction between SMPD1 and BMP-rich lysosomal vesicles, but with an exactly opposite outcome (Fig. 4). As positively charged lipid-like substances, CADs accumulate in lysosomal membranes and neutralize their BMP-mediated negative charge. In doing so, they release SMPD1 and other BMP-dependent lipases from the membrane and render them readily accessible to cathepsin-mediated degradation (Kornhuber et al. 2010a; Hurwitz et al. 1994; Alakoskela et al. 2009). The importance of SMPD1 inhibition in CAD-induced cell death is supported by the ability of non-lysosomal sphingomyelin phosphodiesterase to partially rescue cells from CAD cytotoxicity and the striking correlation between the ability of CADs to inhibit SMPD1 and to kill cancer cells (Petersen et al. 2013). Moreover, cancer cells are especially sensitive to the accumulation of sphingomyelin (Barcelo-Coblijn et al. 2011; Teres et al. 2012), which may contribute to the selective cytotoxicity of diverse CADs towards cancer cells observed both in vitro as well as in dozens of animal cancer models (Table 1).

				4)				8)	3)	3)	3)		(7)	5)	5)	(1982)	(1982))14)	(019)		3)		
	Ref.	Wu et al. (2018)	Wu et al. (2018)	Yoshida et al. (200	Zhang et al. (2013)	Peng et al. (2014)	Liu et al. (2019)	Baldoni et al. (2018	Jahchan et al. (201	Jahchan et al. (201	Jahchan et al. (201	Li et al. (2011)	Harada et al. (2003	Yang et al. (2011)	Rebecca et al. (201	McAfee et al. (201	McAfee et al. (201	Tutton and Barkla	Tutton and Barkla	van Noort et al. (20	Le Joncour et al. (2	Zheng et al. (2017)	Petersen et al. (201	Or et al. (2016)	p
	Model	N1-S1 allograft (rat)	Hep3B xenograft (mouse)	A431 xenografi (mouse)	Sp2/O, JJN3 xenografts (mouse)	H460 xenograft (mouse)	VCaP xenograft (mouse)	Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Kp1 allografts (mouse)	H187 xenografts (mouse)	Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Hca/FAB allograft (mouse)	B88 xenograft (mouse)	8988T xenograft (mouse)	HT-29 xenograft (mouse)	HT-29 xenograft (mouse)	1205Lu xenograft (mouse)	Chemically induced tumor (rat)	HXM2, HXM4 allografts (mouse)	HCT116 xenograft (mouse)	Patient-derived xenografts (mouse)	HT1080 xenograft (mouse)	MCF7 xenograft (mouse)	B16-F10 allograft (mouse)	MCF7 xenograft (mouse)
	Cancer type	Hepatoma		Epidermoid skin cancer	Multiple myeloma	Non-small cell lung cancer	Prostate cancer	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia	Small cell lung cancer			Hepatoma	Oral squamous cell carcinoma	Pancreatic adenocarcinoma	Colorectal cancer	Colorectal cancer	Melanoma	Colon cancer			Glioma	Fibrosarcoma	Breast cancer	Melanoma	Breast cancer
0	Drug category	Antiarrhythmic		Antianginal, Ca ²⁺ blocker	Antidepressant	Antihistamine		Antianginal,	Ca ²⁺ blocker			Natural compound		Antimalarial				Antidepressant			Antihistamine	Ovulation inducer	Antidepressant	Antihistamine	Antihistamine
	CAD	Amiodarone		Amlodipine	Amitriptyline	Astemizole		Bepridil				Cepharanthine		Chloroquine	– DC661 ^a	- Lys05 ^a		Citalopram			Clemastine	Clomiphene	Desipramine	Diphenhydramine	Ebastine

Table 1 Examples of SMPD1-inhibiting CADs with proven anti-cancer activity in murine/rat cancer models

(continued)

	ſ	τ		c f
CAD	Drug category	Cancer type	Model	Ket.
Emetine	Antiprotozoal	Glioma	GBM157 xenograft(mouse)	Visnyei et al. (2011)
Escitalopram	Antidepressant	Glioma	U87MG xenograft (mouse)	Chen et al. (2018)
Fluoxetine	Antidepressant	Colon cancer	Chemically induced (rat)	Tutton and Barkla (1982)
			HXM2, HXM4 allografts (mouse)	Tutton and Barkla (1982)
		Glioma	U87, GBM8401 xenografts (mouse)	Liu et al. (2015)
		Prostate cancer	PC3 xenografts (mouse)	Abdul et al. (1995)
Fluphenazine	Antipsychotic	Breast cancer	R3230AC allograft (rat)	Hilf et al. (1971)
			MDA-MB-231 xenograft (mouse)	Goyette et al. (2019)
		Melanoma	UACC903, 1203 Lu, A2058 xenografts	Kuzu et al. (2017)
			(mouse)	
Imipramine	Antidepressant	Glioma	GRLp53het and GRLp53fko transgenic	Shchors et al. (2015)
			(mouse)	
		Small cell lung cancer	Kp1 allografts (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
			H187 xenografts (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
			Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
Leelamine	Natural compound	Breast cancer	SUM159 xenograft (mouse)	Sehrawat et al. (2017)
		Melanoma	UACC 903 & 1203 Lu xenograft (mouse)	Gowda et al. (2014)
		Prostate cancer	22Rv1 xenograft (mouse)	Singh et al. (2018)
Loratadine	Antihistamine	Breast cancer	MCF7 xenograft (mouse)	þ
		Gastrointestinal cancer	CT.26.WT xenograft (mouse)	Chen et al. (2017a)
Mefloquine	Antimalarial	Acute myeloid leukemia	OCI-AML2, K562, MDAY-D2 xeno-	Sukhai et al. (2013)
			grafts (mouse)	
			Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Sukhai et al. (2013)
		Colon cancer	Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Takeda et al. (2019)
		Gastric cancer	YCC1 xenograft (mouse)	Liu et al. (2016a)
		Hepatoma	HepG2 xenograft (mouse)	Li et al. (2018)

Table 1 (continued)

Nortriptyline	Antidepressant	Melanoma	UACC903 xenograft (mouse)	Kuzu et al. (2017)
Penfluridol	Antipsychotic	Epidermoid lung carcinoma	LL/2 allograft (mouse)	Wu et al. (2014)
		Bladder cancer	UM-UC-3	van der Horst et al. (2020)
		Breast cancer	4T-1 allograft (mouse)	Ranjan et al. (2016)
		Glioma	U87MG xenograft (mouse)	Ranjan et al. (2017), Ranjan and Srivastava
		Non-small cell lung cancer	A549 xenograft (mouse)	Xue et al. (2020)
		Pancreatic adenocarcinoma	UNKC-6141 allograft (mouse)	Dandawate et al. (2020)
			Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Dandawate et al. (2020)
			PANC-1, Bx-PC-3, AsPC-1 xenograft	Dandawate et al. (2020),
			(mouse)	Ranjan and Srivastava (2016)
Perhexiline	Antianginal	Breast cancer	MDA-MB-468 xenograft (mouse)	Ren et al. (2015)
		Colorectal cancer	Patient-derived xenografts (mouse)	Wang et al. (2020)
		Chronic lymphocytic leukemia	<i>Tcl-1^{Tg}:p53^{-/-}</i> transgenic (mouse)	Liu et al. (2016b)
		Gastric cancer	HGC27 xenograft (mouse)	Wang et al. (2020)
Perphenazine	Antipsychotic	Melanoma	UACC903, 1205 Lu, A2058 xenografts	Kuzu et al. (2017)
Pimozide	Antipsychotic	Acute myeloid leukemia	Ba/f3 FLT3 ITD xenograft (mouse)	Nelson et al. (2012)
	•	Breast cancer	MDA-MB-231 xenograft (mouse)	Dakir et al. (2018)
			HC11-Cuzd1 xenograft (mouse)	Mapes et al. (2018)
		Colorectal cancer	HCT116, SW480 xenograft (mouse)	Ren et al. (2018)
		Hepatoma	MHCC-97L xenograft (mouse)	Chen et al. (2017b)
		Osteosarcoma	KHOS/NP xenograft (mouse)	Subramaniam et al. (2020)
		Prostate cancer	TRAMP transgenic (mouse)	Kim et al. (2019)
Promethazine	Antihistamine	Small cell lung cancer	Kp1 allografts (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
			H187 xenografts (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
				(continued)

Table 1 (continued	1)			
CAD	Drug category	Cancer type	Model	Ref.
			Patient-derived xenograft (mouse)	Jahchan et al. (2013)
Siramesine	Antidepressant	Fibrosarcoma	WEHI-164 allograft (mouse)	Ostenfeld et al. (2005)
		Breast cancer	MCF7 xenograft (mouse)	Ostenfeld et al. (2005),
				Petersen et al. (2013),
				Groth-Pedersen et al. (2007)
		Pancreatic β -cell cancer	Rip1-Tag2 transgenic (mouse)	Petersen et al. (2013)
Sertaline	Antidepressant	Colon cancer	HT29 xenograft (mouse)	Gil-Ad et al. (2008)
		Non-small cell lung cancer	A549 xenograft (mouse)	Jiang et al. (2018)
		Melanoma	A375 xenograft (mouse)	Reddy et al. (2008)
Sertindole	Antipsychotic	Breast cancer	MDA-MB-231 xenograft (mouse)	Zhang et al. (2018)
		Gastric cancer	MGC803 xenograft (mouse)	Dai et al. (2020)
Thioridazine	Antipsychotic	Breast cancer	MDA-MB-231, 4T1 xenograft (mouse)	Goyette et al. (2019), Yin
				CI al. (2017)
		Gastrointestinal cancer	CT.26.WT xenograft (mouse)	Chen et al. (2017a)
		Glioma	U87MG xenograft (mouse)	Cheng et al. (2015b)
		Non-small cell lung cancer	A549 xenograft (mouse)	Shen et al. (2017)
		Medulloblastoma	Vandy-MB-11 xenograft (mouse)	Huang et al. (2015)
		Ovarian cancer	2274 and SKOV3 xenografts (mouse)	Park et al. (2014), Yong et al. (2017)
		Prostate	LNCaP xenografts (mouse)	Singh et al. (2019)
Trifluoperazine	Antipsychotic	Breast cancer	MDA-MB-231 xenograft (mouse)	Goyette et al. (2019)
		Melanoma	H1_DL2 brain metastasis, xenograft	Zhang et al. (2020)
			(Acmount)	

^aDC661 and Lys05 are dimeric forms of chloroquine ^bUnpublished work by L. Groth-Pedersen and M.J

5.1 Chemical Characteristics of CADs and SMPD1-Inhibiting CADs

CADs include dozens of pharmacologic agents commonly used to treat a broad spectrum of diseases, including allergies, psychiatric disorders, heart diseases, and infections (Kornhuber et al. 2008, 2010a) (Table 1). Instead of their primary high affinity targets, such as histamine H1 receptor, dopamine D2 receptor or sodiumdependent serotonin transporters, CADs are defined by their chemical properties that make them lysosomotropic, signifying that they accumulate in lysosomes. CADs are small molecules featured by a hydrophobic tail with one or more aromatic or aliphatic ring structures and a hydrophilic moiety containing at least one basic functionality, typically an amine. This amine is protonated at physiological pH resulting in ion trapping of CADs inside lysosomes where they can reach up to 1,000-fold accumulation (Halliwell 1997; Trapp et al. 2008). In their non-protonated form, CADs are hydrophobic and penetrate biological membranes through passive diffusion, which is likely to be the main mechanism by which they enter the cell and lysosomes, even though endocytic uptake routes are also possible. Based on various models to predict the chemical characteristics that favor lysosomotropism, values of two parameters have proven to be essential, pK_a (negative logarithm of the acid dissociation constant) between 6.5 and 11 and logP (logarithm of the partition coefficient between *n*-octanol and water) above 2 (Nadanaciva et al. 2011).

Whereas lysosomotropism ensures lysosomal accumulation of a drug, it is not sufficient for the effective inhibition of SMPD1. The structure-property-activityrelation model introduced by Kornhuber and co-workers predicts that the functional inhibition of SMPD1 is favored when pK_a for the most basic nitrogen atom is higher than 8.45, logP is higher than 3.61 and the compound's cationic nitrogen atom is free of sterical hindrance (Kornhuber et al. 2008). Their second model with higher accuracy takes additionally into account the molecular weight of the compound, sum of van der Waals surface areas of polar atoms, pKa for the second-most basic nitrogen atom and pK_a for the most acidic group. Based on this model, 135 out of 2028 (6.66%) drugs licensed for medical use are functional inhibitors of SMPD1 (Kornhuber et al. 2011). In spite of their high structural diversity, SMPD1 inhibiting drugs are enriched in a few Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical (ATC) drug classification system therapeutic groups, including A03 (drugs for functional gastrointestinal disorders), C08 (calcium channel blockers), N04 (anti-Parkinson drugs), N05 (psycholeptics), N06 (psychoanaleptics), and R06 (antihistamines). Additionally, many oncology drugs designed to target tyrosine kinases have CAD structure, and at least sunitinib has already been verified as a potent SMPD1 inhibitor experimentally (Nadanaciva et al. 2011; Ellegaard et al. 2013).

5.2 CAD-Induced Lysosome-Dependent Cell Death

The emerging interest in CADs as putative anti-cancer drugs is based on their cancer-specific toxicity and ability to kill a wide range of cancer cells of various origins, including all 60 cancer cell lines constituting National Cancer Institute's cancer cell panel as well as various apoptosis and therapy resistant cancer cells and cancer stem cells (Petersen et al. 2013; Kuzu et al. 2017; Takeda et al. 2019; Li et al. 2018; Ellegaard et al. 2016; NCI 2015; Bielecka-Wajdman et al. 2017). Regardless of the target cell, the cytotoxicity of CADs correlates very well with their ability to inhibit SMPD1 and to induce lysosomal membrane permeabilization (Petersen et al. 2013; Ellegaard et al. 2016; Pagliero et al. 2016). Accordingly, the order of efficacy of CADs is strikingly similar across different cancer cell lines, and the most potent CADs, including well known drugs such as penfluridol, sertraline, perhexiline, astemizole, sertindole, and mefloquine, induce growth inhibition and cell death regardless of the target cell at sub-micromolar and low micromolar concentrations, respectively (Ellegaard et al. 2016; NCI 2015). It should be noted here that the CADs presently receiving most attention as anti-cancer drugs, chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine (Verbaanderd et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2018), are relatively poor inhibitors of SMPD1 and accordingly weak inducers of cancer cell death. Thus, it is reasonable to expect that CADs with stronger SMPD1 inhibitory capacity would be more efficient in cancer treatment.

Even though CAD-induced cell death depends on SMPD1 inhibition and genetic depletion of SMPD1 is sufficient to kill some cancer cells, SMPD1 inhibition does not fully explain the efficient CAD-induced cancer cell cytotoxicity (Petersen et al. 2013; Kuzu et al. 2017). The direct detergent activity of CADs as well as their ability to activate various signaling pathways and enhance the production of ROS, may be among the additional mechanisms that together with SMPD1 inhibition lead to lysosomal leakage. Supporting the role of Ca²⁺ signaling in this process, several CADs, with different structures and primary targets, induce a rapid lysosomal Ca²⁺ release through P2X purinergic receptor 4 (P2RX4) and subsequent Ca²⁺- and adenylyl cyclase 1 (ADCY1)-dependent synthesis of cAMP as a signaling route contributing to CAD-induced lysosomal membrane permeabilization and cell death in breast and lung cancer cells (Anand et al. 2019). Ca²⁺ signaling may also contribute to lysosomal leakage through calpain-mediated cleavage of HSPA1 and LAMP2 (Sahara and Yamashima 2010; Villalpando Rodriguez and Torriglia 2013). Furthermore, CAD-induced SMPD1-independent changes in cellular lipidome are likely to alter lysosomal membrane stability. In this respect, the reported CAD-induced elevation in lysoglycerophospholipids (lysoGPLs) levels is especially interesting since these monoacyl variants of glycerophospholipids have detergentlike properties and are capable of damaging lysosomal membranes (Correa et al. 2019; Lecommandeur et al. 2017; Nielsen et al. 2020).

5.3 Multiple Anti-cancer Activities of CADs

In addition to their direct cytotoxicity, CADs have several other anti-cancer activities that support their repurposing in oncology. Many of these can be achieved with considerably lower drug concentrations than cell death and may thus be highly relevant in clinical settings. For example, the ability of CADs to act synergistically with classic chemotherapy requires 10–100 times lower CAD concentrations than their direct cytotoxic effect (Groth-Pedersen et al. 2007; Ellegaard et al. 2016). Below, we divide therapeutically relevant outcomes of CAD treatment into two categories depending on their dependence on the disturbance of lysosomal pH gradient or SMPD1 inhibition.

5.3.1 Consequences of Increased Lysosomal pH

CADs induce a relatively rapid increase in lysosomal pH possibly due to a combined effect of their own cationic nature and proton leakage (Ohkuma and Poole 1978; Ostenfeld et al. 2008). Because most cellular functions of lysosomes depend on acidic luminal pH, this has numerous deleterious effects in cancer cells. Firstly, increased lysosomal pH leads to the inhibition of mTORC1 activity and cell growth (Lawrence and Zoncu 2019; Yim and Mizushima 2020). mTORC1 inhibition then triggers autophagy, but due to the reduced activity of lysosomal hydrolases, both autophagic and endocytic macromolecule recycling pathways are eventually inhibited (Amaravadi et al. 2019; Farkas et al. 2009). Secondly, high lysosomal pH and inhibition of cysteine cathepsins results in juxtanuclear positioning of lysosomes and inhibition of exocytosis with subsequent inhibition of migration, invasion, and metastasis (Olson and Joyce 2015; Rafn et al. 2012; Ballabio and Bonifacino 2020). Thirdly, neutralization of lysosomal pH triggers lysosomal Ca²⁺ release through ATP-gated P2RX4 cation channel (Huang et al. 2014; Anand et al. 2019), which in turn may serve as a trigger for CAD-induced endoplasmatic reticulum stress response (Kuzu et al. 2017). Fourthly, reduced cysteine cathepsin activity interferes with proper mitotic chromosome segregation resulting in genomic instability (Hämälistö et al. 2020). And lastly, increased lysosomal pH contributes to the CAD-induced reversal of the MDR phenotype (Yamagishi et al. 2013). Importantly, this reversal can be induced by low sub-micromolar concentrations of CADs, and it has been demonstrated in various murine cancer models with structurally diverse CADs (Petersen et al. 2013; Ellegaard et al. 2016; Peer et al. 2004; Nguyen et al. 2014; Vella et al. 2015; Johannessen et al. 2019). The mechanism by which CADs revert MDR phenotype is, however, still under debate. Suggested mechanisms include reduced sequestration of basic chemotherapeutics in lysosomes due to increased lysosomal pH, general increase in membrane permeability, changes in physical properties of lysosomal membranes via chemically activated degradation of membrane phospholipids as well as direct and SMPD1-mediated effects on ABCB1

activity (Yamagishi et al. 2013; Jaffrezou et al. 1995; Kornhuber et al. 2010b; Casey et al. 2014).

While increasing lysosomal pH, CADs also induce a significant decrease in cytosolic pH, possibly via proton leakage (Ohkuma and Poole 1978). The acidification of the cytosol has many deleterious effects in cancer cells, such as inhibition of glycolysis, activation of apoptosis, and inhibition oncogenic STAT3 transcription factor (White et al. 2017; Liu et al. 2018; Gowda et al. 2014; Dai et al. 2020).

5.3.2 Consequences of SMPD1 Inhibition

As discussed above, inhibition of SMPD1 is essential for CAD-induced lysosomal membrane permeabilization and may contribute to the reversal of MDR phenotype. Additionally, the accumulation of sphingomyelin results in the inhibition of cholesterol efflux from lysosomes (Kuzu et al. 2017). The resulting accumulation of various lipids in lysosomes inhibits lysosomal fusion events thereby contributing to reduced endocytic and autophagic flux (Kuzu et al. 2017). The increase in cellular sphingomyelin disturbs also autophagosome maturation (Corcelle-Termeau et al. 2016), suggesting that CADs may inhibit autophagy already at the step before the closure of autophagosomes. From the cancer therapeutic point of view, this would be advantageous as the toxic material to be engulfed would remain in the cytoplasm instead of being sealed in the lumen of autophagosomes. It is also interesting to note here that in a murine model of lung adenocarcinoma, Smpd1 deficiency reduces tumor development in a manner associated with significant enhancement of T-cellmediated antitumor immunity (Kachler et al. 2017). Thus, SMPD1-inhibiting CADs may act by both tumor cell-intrinsic and -extrinsic mechanisms to suppress tumor growth in vivo.

5.4 Potential of CADs as Anti-cancer Agents

In line with the numerous anti-cancer effects assigned to them in vitro and their favorable pharmacokinetic profiles, CADs have proven effective also in numerous animal cancer models covering major cancer types (Table 1). The potential of CADs in cancer treatment is also supported by several pharmaco-epidemiological studies. A Danish nationwide cohort study demonstrates a statistically significant association between the post-diagnostic use of the most commonly prescribed CAD antihistamine in Denmark, loratadine, and reduced mortality among patients with any non-localized cancer, and in particular with non-localized non-small cell lung cancer, when compared with use of non-CAD antihistamines (Ellegaard et al. 2016). Of the less frequently described CAD antihistamines, astemizole use has a similar significant association with reduced mortality among patients with any non-localized cancer, and ebastine use shows a similar tendency. In line with the ability of CADs to potentiate the effects of chemotherapeutics, the association

between CAD antihistamine use and reduced cancer mortality is stronger among cancer patients with records of concurrent chemotherapy than among those without such records (Ellegaard et al. 2016). Also among Danish ovarian cancer patients, CAD antihistamine use associates with significantly reduced mortality compared to use of non-CAD antihistamines (Verdoodt et al. 2019a). Further supporting the anticancer activity of CAD antihistamines, similar Swedish studies reveal strong associations between the use of the most commonly prescribed CAD antihistamine in Sweden, desloratadine, and reduced cancer mortality among breast cancer and melanoma patients as well as the use of less prescribed ebastine and loratadine and reduced cancer mortality among breast cancer patients (Fritz et al. 2020a, 2020b). Combined, these studies strongly suggest that CAD antihistamines could have a beneficial effect in cancer therapy.

Population-based case control studies provide also some support for CADs reducing cancer risk by demonstrating significantly reduced incidences of colorectal cancer among users of tricyclic antidepressants and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (Walker et al. 2011; Xu et al. 2006), of glioma among users of tricyclic antidepressants (Walker et al. 2011), and of pre-menopausal, mucinous ovarian cancer among users of CAD antihistamines (Verdoodt et al. 2019b). It should be noted that the positive effects may be cancer-type specific since the similar use of tricyclic antidepressants that associates with reduced risk of colorectal cancer shows no association with the risk of breast, prostate or lung cancer (Walker et al. 2011).

Contrary to the promising associations between CADs and reduced cancer mortality and risk listed above, the use of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI), all of which are CADs, associates with faster disease progression among epithelial ovarian cancer patients (Christensen et al. 2016). The authors of the study speculate that the effect is due to altered serotonin levels in the tumor microenvironment and growth-promoting effect of serotonin in this cancer type. Supporting the cancer-type specific cancer-promoting effect in ovarian cancer, SSRIs citalopram, escitalopram, fluoxetine, and sertraline inhibit the growth of gliomas, melanomas as well as colon, prostate, and lung cancers in animal models (Tutton and Barkla 1982; van Noort et al. 2014; Chen et al. 2018; Liu et al. 2015; Abdul et al. 1995; Gil-Ad et al. 2008; Jiang et al. 2018; Reddy et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2018; Dai et al. 2020) (Table 1). Similarly, pimozide, which shows potent anti-cancer activity in various mouse models, including triple negative breast cancer (Dakir et al. 2018; Ren et al. 2018; Chen et al. 2017b; Subramaniam et al. 2020; Kim et al. 2019) (Table 1), enhances the progression of ERBB2- and HRAS-induced mammary tumors presumably by inducing hyperprolactinemia that results in prolactin-induced anti-apoptotic signaling in cancer cells (Johnston et al. 2018). And finally, fluoxetine has been reported to increase the number of brain metastasis in a mouse model of brain metastatic variant of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer by increasing the permeability of blood-brain barrier and activating glial cells (Shapovalov et al. 2014). Thus, when choosing the optimal CAD for cancer therapy, one should carefully study the CAD unrelated effects of the drug in the cancer in question. Fortunately, there are plenty of drugs to choose from.

6 Perspectives

As the increasingly stressed budgets of our healthcare services are unlikely to be able to fund the current explosion in the cost of new cancer precision medicines for much longer, drug repositioning becomes an increasingly appealing strategy to improve cancer care (Bertolini et al. 2015). Taking into consideration the long list of welldocumented anti-cancer effects assigned for lysosome-targeting CADs in vitro, rapidly growing evidence for their efficacy in preclinical cancer models, strongly supportive epidemiological data and clinical safety data seldom seen for any anticancer drugs, CADs emerge as highly attractive candidates for drug repositioning.

Acknowledgements We thank Lya Holland for invaluable assistance with figures. The related work in the authors' laboratory has been supported by the European Research Council (AdG340751), Danish National Research Foundation (DNRF125), Danish Cancer Society (R90-A5783; R167-A11061), Novo Nordisk Foundation (NNF15OC0018914) and Danish Council for Independent Research (7016-00360).

References

- Abdul M, Logothetis CJ, Hoosein NM (1995) Growth-inhibitory effects of serotonin uptake inhibitors on human prostate carcinoma cell lines. J Urol 154(1):247–250
- Aits S, Jäättelä M (2013) Lysosomal cell death at a glance. J Cell Sci 126(Pt 9):1905-1912
- Aits S, Jäättelä M, Nylandsted J (2015a) Methods for the quantification of lysosomal membrane permeabilization: a hallmark of lysosomal cell death. Methods Cell Biol 126:261–285
- Aits S, Kricker J, Liu B, Ellegaard AM, Hämälistö S, Tvingsholm S et al (2015b) Sensitive detection of lysosomal membrane permeabilization by lysosomal galectin puncta assay. Autophagy 11(8):1408–1424
- Akkari L, Gocheva V, Kester JC, Hunter KE, Quick ML, Sevenich L et al (2014) Distinct functions of macrophage-derived and cancer cell-derived cathepsin Z combine to promote tumor malignancy via interactions with the extracellular matrix. Genes Dev 28(19):2134–2150
- Alakoskela JM, Vitovic P, Kinnunen PK (2009) Screening for the drug-phospholipid interaction: correlation to phospholipidosis. ChemMedChem 4(8):1224–1251
- Alessandrini F, Pezze L, Ciribilli Y (2017) LAMPs: shedding light on cancer biology. Semin Oncol 44(4):239–253
- Altan N, Chen Y, Schindler M, Simon SM (1998) Defective acidification in human breast tumor cells and implications for chemotherapy. J Exp Med 187(10):1583–1598
- Amaravadi RK, Kimmelman AC, Debnath J (2019) Targeting autophagy in Cancer: recent advances and future directions. Cancer Discov 9(9):1167–1181
- Anand A, Liu B, Dicroce Giacobini J, Maeda K, Rohde M, Jäättelä M (2019) Cell death induced by cationic Amphiphilic drugs depends on Lysosomal Ca(2+) release and cyclic AMP. Mol Cancer Ther 18(9):1602–1614
- Anania MC, Di Marco T, Mazzoni M, Greco A (2020) Targeting non-oncogene addiction: focus on thyroid cancer. Cancers (Basel) 12(1)
- Andrews NW, Corrotte M (2018) Plasma membrane repair. Curr Biol 28(8):R392-R3R7
- Annunziata I, van de Vlekkert D, Wolf E, Finkelstein D, Neale G, Machado E et al (2019) MYC competes with MiT/TFE in regulating lysosomal biogenesis and autophagy through an epigenetic rheostat. Nat Commun 10(1):3623

- Appelqvist H, Waster P, Kagedal K, Ollinger K (2013) The lysosome: from waste bag to potential therapeutic target. J Mol Cell Biol 5(4):214–226
- Baldoni S, Del Papa B, Dorillo E, Aureli P, De Falco F, Rompietti C et al (2018) Bepridil exhibits anti-leukemic activity associated with NOTCH1 pathway inhibition in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Int J Cancer 143(4):958–970
- Ballabio A, Bonifacino JS (2020) Lysosomes as dynamic regulators of cell and organismal homeostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 21(2):101–118
- Balogi Z, Multhoff G, Jensen TK, Lloyd-Evans E, Yamashima T, Jäättelä M et al (2019) Hsp70 interactions with membrane lipids regulate cellular functions in health and disease. Prog Lipid Res 74:18–30
- Barcelo-Coblijn G, Martin ML, de Almeida RF, Noguera-Salva MA, Marcilla-Etxenike A, Guardiola-Serrano F et al (2011) Sphingomyelin and sphingomyelin synthase (SMS) in the malignant transformation of glioma cells and in 2-hydroxyoleic acid therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(49):19569–19574
- Bartolini B, Carava E, Caon I, Parnigoni A, Moretto P, Passi A et al (2020) Heparan sulfate in the tumor microenvironment. Adv Exp Med Biol 1245:147–161
- Bertolini F, Sukhatme VP, Bouche G (2015) Drug repurposing in oncology--patient and health systems opportunities. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 12(12):732–742
- Bielecka-Wajdman AM, Lesiak M, Ludyga T, Sieron A, Obuchowicz E (2017) Reversing glioma malignancy: a new look at the role of antidepressant drugs as adjuvant therapy for glioblastoma multiforme. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 79(6):1249–1256
- Borkowska M, Siek M, Kolygina DV, Sobolev YI, Lach S, Kumar S et al (2020) Targeted crystallization of mixed-charge nanoparticles in lysosomes induces selective death of cancer cells. Nat Nanotechnol 15(4):331–341
- Breiden B, Sandhoff K (2019) Emerging mechanisms of drug-induced phospholipidosis. Biol Chem 401(1):31–46
- Breznik B, Mitrovic A, Lah TT, Kos J (2019) Cystatins in cancer progression: more than just cathepsin inhibitors. Biochimie 166:233–250
- Bright NA, Davis LJ, Luzio JP (2016) Endolysosomes are the principal intracellular sites of acid hydrolase activity. Curr Biol 26(17):2233–2245
- Brix DM, Tvingsholm SA, Hansen MB, Clemmensen KB, Ohman T, Siino V et al (2019) Release of transcriptional repression via ErbB2-induced, SUMO-directed phosphorylation of myeloid zinc finger-1 serine 27 activates lysosome redistribution and invasion. Oncogene 38 (17):3170–3184
- Broker LE, Huisman C, Span SW, Rodriguez JA, Kruyt FA, Giaccone G (2004) Cathepsin B mediates caspase-independent cell death induced by microtubule stabilizing agents in non-small cell lung cancer cells. Cancer Res 64(1):27–30
- Bruchard M, Mignot G, Derangere V, Chalmin F, Chevriaux A, Vegran F et al (2013) Chemotherapy-triggered cathepsin B release in myeloid-derived suppressor cells activates the Nlrp3 inflammasome and promotes tumor growth. Nat Med 19(1):57–64
- Buratta S, Tancini B, Sagini K, Delo F, Chiaradia E, Urbanelli L et al (2020) Lysosomal exocytosis, exosome release and secretory autophagy: the autophagic- and endo-lysosomal systems go extracellular. Int J Mol Sci 21(7)
- Campden RI, Zhang Y (2019) The role of lysosomal cysteine cathepsins in NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Arch Biochem Biophys 670:32–42
- Canbay A, Guicciardi ME, Higuchi H, Feldstein A, Bronk SF, Rydzewski R et al (2003) Cathepsin B inactivation attenuates hepatic injury and fibrosis during cholestasis. J Clin Invest 112 (2):152–159
- Cardone RA, Casavola V, Reshkin SJ (2005) The role of disturbed pH dynamics and the Na+/H+ exchanger in metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 5(10):786–795
- Casey D, Charalambous K, Gee A, Law RV, Ces O (2014) Amphiphilic drug interactions with model cellular membranes are influenced by lipid chain-melting temperature. J R Soc Interface 11(94):20131062
- Castellano BM, Thelen AM, Moldavski O, Feltes M, van der Welle RE, Mydock-McGrane L et al (2017) Lysosomal cholesterol activates mTORC1 via an SLC38A9-Niemann-pick C1 signaling complex. Science 355(6331):1306–1311
- Cesen MH, Pegan K, Spes A, Turk B (2012) Lysosomal pathways to cell death and their therapeutic applications. Exp Cell Res 318(11):1245–1251
- Chen T, Hu Y, Liu B, Huang X, Li Q, Gao N et al (2017a) Combining thioridazine and loratadine for the treatment of gastrointestinal tumor. Oncol Lett 14(4):4573–4580
- Chen JJ, Cai N, Chen GZ, Jia CC, Qiu DB, Du C et al (2017b) The neuroleptic drug pimozide inhibits stem-like cell maintenance and tumorigenicity in hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget 8(11):17593–17609
- Chen VC, Hsieh YH, Chen LJ, Hsu TC, Tzang BS (2018) Escitalopram oxalate induces apoptosis in U-87MG cells and autophagy in GBM8401 cells. J Cell Mol Med 22(2):1167–1178
- Chen R, Jäättelä M, Liu B (2020) Lysosome as a central hub for rewiring PH homeostasis in tumors. Cancers (Basel) 12(9)
- Cheng X, Zhang X, Yu L, Xu H (2015a) Calcium signaling in membrane repair. Semin Cell Dev Biol 45:24–31
- Cheng HW, Liang YH, Kuo YL, Chuu CP, Lin CY, Lee MH et al (2015b) Identification of thioridazine, an antipsychotic drug, as an antiglioblastoma and anticancer stem cell agent using public gene expression data. Cell Death Dis 6:e1753
- Christensen DK, Armaiz-Pena GN, Ramirez E, Matsuo K, Zimmerman B, Zand B et al (2016) SSRI use and clinical outcomes in epithelial ovarian cancer. Oncotarget 7(22):33179–33191
- Ciocca DR, Calderwood SK (2005) Heat shock proteins in cancer: diagnostic, prognostic, predictive, and treatment implications. Cell Stress Chaperones 10(2):86–103
- Commisso C, Davidson SM, Soydaner-Azeloglu RG, Parker SJ, Kamphorst JJ, Hackett S et al (2013) Macropinocytosis of protein is an amino acid supply route in Ras-transformed cells. Nature 497(7451):633–637
- Condon KJ, Sabatini DM (2019) Nutrient regulation of mTORC1 at a glance. J Cell Sci 132(21)
- Corcelle-Termeau E, Vindelov SD, Hämälistö S, Mograbi B, Keldsbo A, Brasen JH et al (2016) Excess sphingomyelin disturbs ATG9A trafficking and autophagosome closure. Autophagy 12 (5):833–849
- Corradetti MN, Inoki K, Bardeesy N, DePinho RA, Guan KL (2004) Regulation of the TSC pathway by LKB1: evidence of a molecular link between tuberous sclerosis complex and Peutz-Jeghers syndrome. Genes Dev 18(13):1533–1538
- Correa R, Silva LFF, Ribeiro DJS, Almeida RDN, Santos IO, Correa LH et al (2019) Lysophosphatidylcholine induces NLRP3 Inflammasome-mediated foam cell formation and Pyroptosis in human monocytes and endothelial cells. Front Immunol 10:2927
- Dai C, Whitesell L, Rogers AB, Lindquist S (2007) Heat shock factor 1 is a powerful multifaceted modifier of carcinogenesis. Cell 130(6):1005–1018
- Dai C, Liu P, Wang X, Yin Y, Jin W, Shen L et al (2020) The antipsychotic agent Sertindole exhibited Antiproliferative activities by inhibiting the STAT3 signaling pathway in human gastric Cancer cells. J Cancer 11(4):849–857
- Dakir EH, Pickard A, Srivastava K, McCrudden CM, Gross SR, Lloyd S et al (2018) The antipsychotic drug pimozide is a novel chemotherapeutic for breast cancer. Oncotarget 9 (79):34889–34910
- Dandawate P, Kaushik G, Ghosh C, Standing D, Ali Sayed AA, Choudhury S et al (2020) Diphenylbutylpiperidine antipsychotic drugs inhibit prolactin receptor signaling to reduce growth of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in mice. Gastroenterology 158(5):1433–49.e27
- Davidson SM, Vander Heiden MG (2017) Critical functions of the lysosome in cancer biology. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 57:481–507
- de Araujo MEG, Liebscher G, Hess MW, Huber LA (2020) Lysosomal size matters. Traffic 21 (1):60–75
- de Duve C (1983) Lysosomes revisited. Eur J Biochem 137(3):391-397

- de Duve C, Pressman BC, Gianetto R, Wattiaux R, Appelmans F (1955) Tissue fractionation studies. 6. Intracellular distribution patterns of enzymes in rat-liver tissue. Biochem J 60 (4):604–617
- DeBerardinis RJ, Lum JJ, Hatzivassiliou G, Thompson CB (2008) The biology of cancer: metabolic reprogramming fuels cell growth and proliferation. Cell Metab 7(1):11–20
- Dehay B, Bove J, Rodriguez-Muela N, Perier C, Recasens A, Boya P et al (2010) Pathogenic lysosomal depletion in Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 30(37):12535–12544
- Dibble CC, Cantley LC (2015) Regulation of mTORC1 by PI3K signaling. Trends Cell Biol 25 (9):545–555
- Domagala A, Fidyt K, Bobrowicz M, Stachura J, Szczygiel K, Firczuk M (2018) Typical and atypical inducers of lysosomal cell death: a promising anticancer strategy. Int J Mol Sci 19(8)
- Dumitru CA, Sandalcioglu IE, Karsak M (2018) Cannabinoids in Glioblastoma therapy: new applications for old drugs. Front Mol Neurosci 11:159
- Duvvuri M, Gong Y, Chatterji D, Krise JP (2004) Weak base permeability characteristics influence the intracellular sequestration site in the multidrug-resistant human leukemic cell line HL-60. J Biol Chem 279(31):32367–32372
- Edgar JR, Manna PT, Nishimura S, Banting G, Robinson MS (2016) Tetherin is an exosomal tether. elife 5
- Ellegaard AM, Groth-Pedersen L, Oorschot V, Klumperman J, Kirkegaard T, Nylandsted J et al (2013) Sunitinib and SU11652 inhibit acid Sphingomyelinase, destabilize lysosomes, and inhibit multidrug resistance. Mol Cancer Ther 12(10):2018–2030
- Ellegaard AM, Dehlendorff C, Vind AC, Anand A, Cederkvist L, Petersen NH et al (2016) Repurposing cationic amphiphilic antihistamines for cancer treatment. EBioMedicine 9:130–139
- Farkas T, Høyer-Hansen M, Jäättelä M (2009) Identification of novel autophagy regulators by a luciferase-based assay for the kinetics of autophagic flux. Autophagy 5(7):1018–1025
- Fehrenbacher N, Gyrd-Hansen M, Poulsen B, Felbor U, Kallunki T, Boes M et al (2004) Sensitization to the lysosomal cell death pathway upon immortalization and transformation. Cancer Res 64(15):5301–5310
- Fehrenbacher N, Bastholm L, Kirkegaard-Sørensen T, Rafn B, Bottzauw T, Nielsen C et al (2008) Sensitization to the lysosomal cell death pathway by oncogene-induced down-regulation of lysosome-associated membrane proteins 1 and 2. Cancer Res 68(16):6623–6633
- Filipek PA, de Araujo MEG, Vogel GF, De Smet CH, Eberharter D, Rebsamen M et al (2017) LAMTOR/ragulator is a negative regulator of Arl8b- and BORC-dependent late endosomal positioning. J Cell Biol 216(12):4199–4215
- Firestone RA, Pisano JM, Bonney RJ (1979) Lysosomotropic agents. 1. Synthesis and cytotoxic action of lysosomotropic detergents. J Med Chem 22(9):1130–1133
- Foghsgaard L, Wissing D, Mauch D, Lademann U, Bastholm L, Boes M et al (2001) Cathepsin B acts as a dominant execution protease in tumor cell apoptosis induced by tumor necrosis factor. J Cell Biol 153:999–1009
- Fonovic M, Turk B (2014) Cysteine cathepsins and extracellular matrix degradation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(8):2560–2570
- Forgac M (2007) Vacuolar ATPases: rotary proton pumps in physiology and pathophysiology. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8(11):917–929
- Fritz I, Wagner P, Broberg P, Einefors R, Olsson H (2020a) Desloratadine and loratadine stand out among common H1-antihistamines for association with improved breast cancer survival. Acta Oncol:1–7
- Fritz I, Wagner P, Bottai M, Eriksson H, Ingvar C, Krakowski I et al (2020b) Desloratadine and loratadine use associated with improved melanoma survival. Allergy
- Galluzzi L, Baehrecke EH, Ballabio A, Boya P, Bravo-San Pedro JM, Cecconi F et al (2017) Molecular definitions of autophagy and related processes. EMBO J 36(13):1811–1836

- Galluzzi L, Vitale I, Aaronson SA, Abrams JM, Adam D, Agostinis P et al (2018) Molecular mechanisms of cell death: recommendations of the nomenclature committee on cell death 2018. Cell Death Differ 25(3):486–541
- Gil-Ad I, Zolokov A, Lomnitski L, Taler M, Bar M, Luria D et al (2008) Evaluation of the potential anti-cancer activity of the antidepressant sertraline in human colon cancer cell lines and in colorectal cancer-xenografted mice. Int J Oncol 33(2):277–286
- Glunde K, Guggino SE, Solaiyappan M, Pathak AP, Ichikawa Y, Bhujwalla ZM (2003) Extracellular acidification alters lysosomal trafficking in human breast cancer cells. Neoplasia 5 (6):533–545
- Gong Y, Duvvuri M, Krise JP (2003) Separate roles for the Golgi apparatus and lysosomes in the sequestration of drugs in the multidrug-resistant human leukemic cell line HL-60. J Biol Chem 278(50):50234–50239
- González A, Hall MN, Lin SC, Hardie DG (2020) AMPK and TOR: the Yin and Yang of cellular nutrient sensing and growth control. Cell Metab 31:472–492
- Gottesman MM, Fojo T, Bates SE (2002) Multidrug resistance in cancer: role of ATP-dependent transporters. Nat Rev Cancer 2(1):48–58
- Gowda R, Madhunapantula SV, Kuzu OF, Sharma A, Robertson GP (2014) Targeting multiple key signaling pathways in melanoma using leelamine. Mol Cancer Ther 13(7):1679–1689
- Goyette MA, Cusseddu R, Elkholi I, Abu-Thuraia A, El-Hachem N, Haibe-Kains B et al (2019) AXL knockdown gene signature reveals a drug repurposing opportunity for a class of antipsychotics to reduce growth and metastasis of triple-negative breast cancer. Oncotarget 10 (21):2055–2067
- Groth-Pedersen L, Jäättelä M (2013) Combating apoptosis and multidrug resistant cancers by targeting lysosomes. Cancer Lett 332(2):265–274
- Groth-Pedersen L, Ostenfeld MS, Høyer-Hansen M, Nylandsted J, Jäättelä M (2007) Vincristine induces dramatic lysosomal changes and sensitizes cancer cells to lysosome destabilizing siramesine. Cancer Res 67:2217–2225
- Groth-Pedersen L, Aits S, Corcelle-Termeau E, Petersen NH, Nylandsted J, Jäättelä M (2012) Identification of cytoskeleton-associated proteins essential for lysosomal stability and survival of human cancer cells. PLoS One 7(10):e45381
- Gupta PB, Onder TT, Jiang G, Tao K, Kuperwasser C, Weinberg RA et al (2009) Identification of selective inhibitors of cancer stem cells by high-throughput screening. Cell 138(4):645–659
- Gwinn DM, Shackelford DB, Egan DF, Mihaylova MM, Mery A, Vasquez DS et al (2008) AMPK phosphorylation of raptor mediates a metabolic checkpoint. Mol Cell 30(2):214–226
- Gyrd-Hansen M, Farkas T, Fehrenbacher N, Bastholm L, Høyer-Hansen M, Elling F et al (2006) Apoptosome-independent activation of lysosomal cell death pathway by caspase-9. Mol Cell Biol 26(21):7880–7891
- Halangk W, Lerch MM, Brandt-Nedelev B, Roth W, Ruthenbuerger M, Reinheckel T et al (2000) Role of cathepsin B in intracellular trypsinogen activation and the onset of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 106(6):773–781
- Halliwell WH (1997) Cationic amphiphilic drug-induced phospholipidosis. Toxicol Pathol 25 (1):53-60
- Hämälistö S, Jäättelä M (2016) Lysosomes in cancer-living on the edge (of the cell). Curr Opin Cell Biol 39:69–76
- Hämälistö S, Stahl JL, Favaro E, Yang Q, Liu B, Christoffersen L et al (2020) Spatially and temporally defined lysosomal leakage facilitates mitotic chromosome segregation. Nat Commun 11(1):229
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144(5):646-674
- Harada K, Yamamoto S, Kawaguchi S, Yoshida H, Sato M (2003) Cepharanthine exerts antitumor activity on oral squamous cell carcinoma cell lines by induction of p27Kip1. Anticancer Res 23 (2B):1441–1448
- Hardie DG, Schaffer BE, Brunet A (2016) AMPK: an energy-sensing pathway with multiple inputs and outputs. Trends Cell Biol 26(3):190–201

- Hayek SR, Rane HS, Parra KJ (2019) Reciprocal regulation of V-ATPase and glycolytic pathway elements in health and disease. Front Physiol 10:127
- Hentze H, Lin XY, Choi MS, Porter AG (2003) Critical role for cathepsin B in mediating caspase-1dependent interleukin-18 maturation and caspase-1-independent necrosis triggered by the microbial toxin nigericin. Cell Death Differ 10(9):956–968
- Hernandez-Tiedra S, Fabrias G, Davila D, Salanueva IJ, Casas J, Montes LR et al (2016) Dihydroceramide accumulation mediates cytotoxic autophagy of cancer cells via autolysosome destabilization. Autophagy 12(11):2213–2229
- Hessvik NP, Llorente A (2018) Current knowledge on exosome biogenesis and release. Cell Mol Life Sci 75(2):193–208
- Heuser J (1989) Changes in lysosome shape and distribution correlated with changes in cytoplasmic pH. J Cell Biol 108(3):855–864
- Hilf R, Bell C, Goldenberg H, Michel I (1971) Effect of fluphenazine HCl on R3230AC mammary carcinoma and mammary glands of the rat. Cancer Res 31(8):1111–1117
- Ho JCS, Nadeem A, Svanborg C (2017) HAMLET a protein-lipid complex with broad tumoricidal activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 482(3):454–458
- Holland LKK, Nielsen IO, Maeda K, Jäättelä M (2020) SnapShot: lysosomal functions. Cell 181 (3):748–7e1
- Hoxhaj G, Hughes-Hallett J, Timson RC, Ilagan E, Yuan M, Asara JM et al (2017) The mTORC1 signaling network senses changes in cellular purine nucleotide levels. Cell Rep 21 (5):1331–1346
- Høyer-Hansen M, Jäättelä M (2008) Autophagy: an emerging target for cancer therapy. Autophagy 4(5):574–580
- Huang P, Zou Y, Zhong XZ, Cao Q, Zhao K, Zhu MX et al (2014) P2X4 forms functional ATP-activated cation channels on lysosomal membranes regulated by luminal pH. J Biol Chem 289(25):17658–17667
- Huang X, He Y, Dubuc AM, Hashizume R, Zhang W, Reimand J et al (2015) EAG2 potassium channel with evolutionarily conserved function as a brain tumor target. Nat Neurosci 18 (9):1236–1246
- Hurwitz R, Ferlinz K, Sandhoff K (1994) The tricyclic antidepressant desipramine causes proteolytic degradation of lysosomal sphingomyelinase in human fibroblasts. Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler 375(7):447–450
- Ivanov A, Beers SA, Walshe CA, Honeychurch J, Alduaij W, Cox KL et al (2009) Monoclonal antibodies directed to CD20 and HLA-DR can elicit homotypic adhesion followed by lysosomemediated cell death in human lymphoma and leukemia cells. J Clin Invest 119(8):2143–2159
- Jäättelä M (1999a) Escaping cell death: survival proteins in cancer. Exp Cell Res 248:30-43
- Jäättelä M (1999b) Heat shock proteins as cellular lifeguards. Ann Med 31:261-271
- Jaffrezou JP, Chen G, Duran GE, Muller C, Bordier C, Laurent G et al (1995) Inhibition of lysosomal acid sphingomyelinase by agents which reverse multidrug resistance. Biochim Biophys Acta 1266(1):1–8
- Jahchan NS, Dudley JT, Mazur PK, Flores N, Yang D, Palmerton A et al (2013) A drug repositioning approach identifies tricyclic antidepressants as inhibitors of small cell lung cancer and other neuroendocrine tumors. Cancer Discov 3(12):1364–1377
- Jevnikar Z, Obermajer N, Pecar-Fonovic U, Karaoglanovic-Carmona A, Kos J (2009) Cathepsin X cleaves the beta2 cytoplasmic tail of LFA-1 inducing the intermediate affinity form of LFA-1 and alpha-actinin-1 binding. Eur J Immunol 39(11):3217–3227
- Jevnikar Z, Rojnik M, Jamnik P, Doljak B, Fonovic UP, Kos J (2013) Cathepsin H mediates the processing of Talin and regulates migration of prostate cancer cells. J Biol Chem 288 (4):2201–2209
- Jiang X, Lu W, Shen X, Wang Q, Lv J, Liu M et al (2018) Repurposing sertraline sensitizes non-small cell lung cancer cells to erlotinib by inducing autophagy. JCI Insight 3(11)

- Johannessen TC, Hasan-Olive MM, Zhu H, Denisova O, Grudic A, Latif MA et al (2019) Thioridazine inhibits autophagy and sensitizes glioblastoma cells to temozolomide. Int J Cancer 144(7):1735–1745
- Johansson AC, Appelqvist H, Nilsson C, Kagedal K, Roberg K, Ollinger K (2010) Regulation of apoptosis-associated lysosomal membrane permeabilization. Apoptosis 15(5):527–540
- Johnson DE, Ostrowski P, Jaumouille V, Grinstein S (2016) The position of lysosomes within the cell determines their luminal pH. J Cell Biol 212(6):677–692
- Johnston AN, Bu W, Hein S, Garcia S, Camacho L, Xue L et al (2018) Hyperprolactinemiainducing antipsychotics increase breast cancer risk by activating JAK-STAT5 in precancerous lesions. Breast Cancer Res 20(1):42
- Kachler K, Bailer M, Heim L, Schumacher F, Reichel M, Holzinger CD et al (2017) Enhanced acid Sphingomyelinase activity drives immune evasion and tumor growth in non-small cell lung carcinoma. Cancer Res 77(21):5963–5976
- Kågedal K, Zhao M, Svensson I, Brunk UT (2001) Sphingosine-induced apoptosis is dependent on lysosomal proteases. Biochem J 359(Pt 2):335–343
- Kallunki T, Olsen OD, Jäättelä M (2013) Cancer-associated lysosomal changes: friends or foes? Oncogene 32(16):1995–2004
- Kim J, Guan KL (2019) mTOR as a central hub of nutrient signalling and cell growth. Nat Cell Biol 21(1):63–71
- Kim E, Goraksha-Hicks P, Li L, Neufeld TP, Guan KL (2008) Regulation of TORC1 by rag GTPases in nutrient response. Nat Cell Biol 10(8):935–945
- Kim U, Kim CY, Lee JM, Ryu B, Kim J, Shin C et al (2019) Pimozide inhibits the human prostate cancer cells through the generation of reactive oxygen species. Front Pharmacol 10:1517
- Kinser RD, Dolph PJ (2012) Cathepsin proteases mediate photoreceptor cell degeneration in drosophila. Neurobiol Dis 46(3):655–662
- Kirkegaard T, Roth AG, Petersen NH, Mahalka AK, Olsen OD, Moilanen I et al (2010) Hsp70 stabilizes lysosomes and reverts Niemann-pick disease-associated lysosomal pathology. Nature 463(7280):549–553
- Kirkegaard T, Gray J, Priestman DA, Wallom KL, Atkins J, Olsen OD et al (2016) Heat shock protein-based therapy as a potential candidate for treating the sphingolipidoses. Sci Trans Med 8 (355):355ra118
- Klionsky DJ, Eskelinen EL, Deretic V (2014) Autophagosomes, phagosomes, autolysosomes, phagolysosomes, autophagolysosomes... wait, I'm confused. Autophagy 10(4):549–551
- Kornhuber J, Tripal P, Reichel M, Terfloth L, Bleich S, Wiltfang J et al (2008) Identification of new functional inhibitors of acid sphingomyelinase using a structure-property-activity relation model. J Med Chem 51(2):219–237
- Kornhuber J, Tripal P, Reichel M, Muhle C, Rhein C, Muehlbacher M et al (2010a) Functional inhibitors of acid Sphingomyelinase (FIASMAs): a novel pharmacological group of drugs with broad clinical applications. Cell Physiol Biochem 26(1):9–20
- Kornhuber J, Henkel AW, Groemer TW, Stadtler S, Welzel O, Tripal P et al (2010b) Lipophilic cationic drugs increase the permeability of lysosomal membranes in a cell culture system. J Cell Physiol 224(1):152–164
- Kornhuber J, Muehlbacher M, Trapp S, Pechmann S, Friedl A, Reichel M et al (2011) Identification of novel functional inhibitors of acid sphingomyelinase. PLoS One 6(8):e23852
- Korolchuk VI, Saiki S, Lichtenberg M, Siddiqi FH, Roberts EA, Imarisio S et al (2011) Lysosomal positioning coordinates cellular nutrient responses. Nat Cell Biol 13(4):453–460
- Kos J, Vizin T, Fonovic UP, Pislar A (2015) Intracellular signaling by cathepsin X: molecular mechanisms and diagnostic and therapeutic opportunities in cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 31:76–83
- Kreuzaler PA, Staniszewska AD, Li W, Omidvar N, Kedjouar B, Turkson J et al (2011) Stat3 controls lysosomal-mediated cell death in vivo. Nat Cell Biol 13(3):303–309
- Kroemer G, Jäättelä M (2005) Lysosomes and autophagy in cell death control. Nat Rev Cancer 5 (11):886–897

- Kumar A, Dhar S, Campanelli G, Butt NA, Schallheim JM, Gomez CR et al (2018) MTA1 drives malignant progression and bone metastasis in prostate cancer. Mol Oncol 12(9):1596–1607
- Kurz T, Eaton JW, Brunk UT (2010) Redox activity within the lysosomal compartment: implications for aging and apoptosis. Antioxid Redox Signal 13:511–523
- Kuzu OF, Gowda R, Noory MA, Robertson GP (2017) Modulating cancer cell survival by targeting intracellular cholesterol transport. Br J Cancer 117(4):513–524
- Laforge M, Petit F, Estaquier J, Senik A (2007) Commitment to apoptosis in CD4(+) T lymphocytes productively infected with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 is initiated by lysosomal membrane permeabilization, itself induced by the isolated expression of the viral protein Nef. J Virol 81:11426–11440
- Latifkar A, Ling L, Hingorani A, Johansen E, Clement A, Zhang X et al (2019) Loss of Sirtuin 1 alters the secretome of breast cancer cells by impairing lysosomal integrity. Dev Cell 49 (3):393–408.e7
- Lawrence RE, Zoncu R (2019) The lysosome as a cellular centre for signalling, metabolism and quality control. Nat Cell Biol 21(2):133–142
- Le Joncour V, Filppu P, Hyvonen M, Holopainen M, Turunen SP, Sihto H et al (2019) Vulnerability of invasive glioblastoma cells to lysosomal membrane destabilization. EMBO Mol Med 11(6)
- Lecommandeur E, Baker D, Cox TM, Nicholls AW, Griffin JL (2017) Alterations in endolysosomal function induce similar hepatic lipid profiles in rodent models of drug-induced phospholipidosis and Sandhoff disease. J Lipid Res 58(7):1306–1314
- Lee BY, Han JA, Im JS, Morrone A, Johung K, Goodwin EC et al (2006) Senescence-associated beta-galactosidase is lysosomal beta-galactosidase. Aging Cell 5(2):187–195
- Leist M, Jäättelä M (2001) Four deaths and a funeral: from caspases to alternative mechanisms. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2(8):589–598
- Leonoudakis D, Huang G, Akhavan A, Fata JE, Singh M, Gray JW et al (2014) Endocytic trafficking of laminin is controlled by dystroglycan and is disrupted in cancers. J Cell Sci 127 (Pt 22):4894–4903
- Levy JMM, Towers CG, Thorburn A (2017) Targeting autophagy in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 17 (9):528–542
- Li H, Yan Z, Ning W, Xiao-Juan G, Cai-Hong Z, Jin-Hua J et al (2011) Using rhodamine 123 accumulation in CD8 cells as a surrogate indicator to study the P-glycoprotein modulating effect of cepharanthine hydrochloride in vivo. J Biomed Biotechnol 2011:281651
- Li Y, Xu M, Ding X, Yan C, Song Z, Chen L et al (2016) Protein kinase C controls lysosome biogenesis independently of mTORC1. Nat Cell Biol 18(10):1065–1077
- Li YH, Yang SL, Zhang GF, Wu JC, Gong LL, Ming Z et al (2018) Mefloquine targets beta-catenin pathway and thus can play a role in the treatment of liver cancer. Microb Pathog 118:357–360
- Lie PPY, Nixon RA (2019) Lysosome trafficking and signaling in health and neurodegenerative diseases. Neurobiol Dis 122:94–105
- Liu KH, Yang ST, Lin YK, Lin JW, Lee YH, Wang JY et al (2015) Fluoxetine, an antidepressant, suppresses glioblastoma by evoking AMPAR-mediated calcium-dependent apoptosis. Oncotarget 6(7):5088–5101
- Liu Y, Chen S, Xue R, Zhao J, Di M (2016a) Mefloquine effectively targets gastric cancer cells through phosphatase-dependent inhibition of PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling pathway. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 470(2):350–355
- Liu PP, Liu J, Jiang WQ, Carew JS, Ogasawara MA, Pelicano H et al (2016b) Elimination of chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells in stromal microenvironment by targeting CPT with an antiangina drug perhexiline. Oncogene 35(43):5663–5673
- Liu B, Palmfeldt J, Lin L, Colaco A, Clemmensen KKB, Huang J et al (2018) STAT3 associates with vacuolar H(+)-ATPase and regulates cytosolic and lysosomal pH. Cell Res 28 (10):996–1012

- Liu Q, Wang G, Li Q, Jiang W, Kim JS, Wang R et al (2019) Polycomb group proteins EZH2 and EED directly regulate androgen receptor in advanced prostate cancer. Int J Cancer 145 (2):415–426
- Liu CG, Han YH, Kankala RK, Wang SB, Chen AZ (2020) Subcellular performance of nanoparticles in Cancer therapy. Int J Nanomedicine 15:675–704
- Lobert VH, Brech A, Pedersen NM, Wesche J, Oppelt A, Malerod L et al (2010) Ubiquitination of alpha 5 beta 1 integrin controls fibroblast migration through lysosomal degradation of fibronectin-integrin complexes. Dev Cell 19(1):148–159
- Loison F, Zhu H, Karatepe K, Kasorn A, Liu P, Ye K et al (2014) Proteinase 3-dependent caspase-3 cleavage modulates neutrophil death and inflammation. J Clin Invest 124(10):4445–4458
- Luo J, Solimini NL, Elledge SJ (2009) Principles of cancer therapy: oncogene and non-oncogene addiction. Cell 136(5):823–837
- Mahalka AK, Kirkegaard T, Jukola LT, Jäättelä M, Kinnunen PK (2014) Human heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70) as a peripheral membrane protein. Biochim Biophys Acta 1838(5):1344–1361
- Mai TT, Hamai A, Hienzsch A, Caneque T, Muller S, Wicinski J et al (2017) Salinomycin kills cancer stem cells by sequestering iron in lysosomes. Nat Chem 9(10):1025–1033
- Mapes J, Anandan L, Li Q, Neff A, Clevenger CV, Bagchi IC et al (2018) Aberrantly high expression of the CUB and zona pellucida-like domain-containing protein 1 (CUZD1) in mammary epithelium leads to breast tumorigenesis. J Biol Chem 293(8):2850–2864
- Matsuda S, Okada N, Kodama T, Honda T, Iida T (2012) A cytotoxic type III secretion effector of Vibrio parahaemolyticus targets vacuolar H+-ATPase subunit c and ruptures host cell lysosomes. PLoS Pathog 8(7):e1002803
- McAfee Q, Zhang Z, Samanta A, Levi SM, Ma XH, Piao S et al (2012) Autophagy inhibitor Lys05 has single-agent antitumor activity and reproduces the phenotype of a genetic autophagy deficiency. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(21):8253–8258
- Medina DL, Fraldi A, Bouche V, Annunziata F, Mansueto G, Spampanato C et al (2011) Transcriptional activation of lysosomal exocytosis promotes cellular clearance. Dev Cell 21 (3):421–430
- Medina DL, Di Paola S, Peluso I, Armani A, De Stefani D, Venditti R et al (2015) Lysosomal calcium signalling regulates autophagy through calcineurin and TFEB. Nat Cell Biol 17 (3):288–299
- Menon S, Dibble CC, Talbott G, Hoxhaj G, Valvezan AJ, Takahashi H et al (2014) Spatial control of the TSC complex integrates insulin and nutrient regulation of mTORC1 at the lysosome. Cell 156(4):771–785
- Moe AM, Golding AE, Bement WM (2015) Cell healing: calcium, repair and regeneration. Semin Cell Dev Biol 45:18–23
- Mohamed MM, Sloane BF (2006) Cysteine cathepsins: multifunctional enzymes in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 6(10):764–775
- Moreno-Layseca P, Icha J, Hamidi H, Ivaska J (2019) Integrin trafficking in cells and tissues. Nat Cell Biol 21(2):122–132
- Nada S, Hondo A, Kasai A, Koike M, Saito K, Uchiyama Y et al (2009) The novel lipid raft adaptor p18 controls endosome dynamics by anchoring the MEK-ERK pathway to late endosomes. EMBO J 28(5):477–489
- Nadanaciva S, Lu S, Gebhard DF, Jessen BA, Pennie WD, Will Y (2011) A high content screening assay for identifying lysosomotropic compounds. Toxicol In Vitro 25(3):715–723
- Nagel R, Semenova EA, Berns A (2016) Drugging the addict: non-oncogene addiction as a target for cancer therapy. EMBO Rep 17(11):1516–1531
- NCI (2015) NCI-60 cancer screening data: National Cancer Institute, Developmental Therapeutic Program. https://dtp.cancer.gov/dtpstandard/cancerscreeningdata/index.jsp
- Nelson EA, Walker SR, Xiang M, Weisberg E, Bar-Natan M, Barrett R et al (2012) The STAT5 inhibitor pimozide displays efficacy in models of acute myelogenous leukemia driven by FLT3 mutations. Genes Cancer 3(7–8):503–511

- Nguyen HG, Yang JC, Kung HJ, Shi XB, Tilki D, Lara PN Jr et al (2014) Targeting autophagy overcomes Enzalutamide resistance in castration-resistant prostate cancer cells and improves therapeutic response in a xenograft model. Oncogene 33(36):4521–4530
- Niedergang F, Grinstein S (2018) How to build a phagosome: new concepts for an old process. Curr Opin Cell Biol 50:57–63
- Nielsen CF, van Putten SM, Lund IK, Melander MC, Norregaard KS, Jurgensen HJ et al (2017) The collagen receptor uPARAP/Endo180 as a novel target for antibody-drug conjugate mediated treatment of mesenchymal and leukemic cancers. Oncotarget 8(27):44605–44624
- Nielsen IO, Groth-Pedersen L, Dicroce-Giacobini J, Jonassen ASH, Mortensen M, Bilgin M et al (2020) Cationic amphiphilic drugs induce elevation in lysoglycerophospholipid levels and cell death in leukemia cells. Metabolomics 16(9):91
- Nylandsted J, Gyrd-Hansen M, Danielewicz A, Fehrenbacher N, Lademann U, Høyer-Hansen M et al (2004) Heat shock protein 70 promotes cell survival by inhibiting lysosomal membrane permeabilization. J Exp Med 200(4):425–435
- O'Connor MJ (2015) Targeting the DNA damage response in cancer. Mol Cell 60(4):547-560
- Oakhill JS, Chen ZP, Scott JW, Steel R, Castelli LA, Ling N et al (2010) Beta-subunit myristoylation is the gatekeeper for initiating metabolic stress sensing by AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(45):19237–19241
- Oberle C, Huai J, Reinheckel T, Tacke M, Rassner M, Ekert PG et al (2010) Lysosomal membrane permeabilization and cathepsin release is a Bax/Bak-dependent, amplifying event of apoptosis in fibroblasts and monocytes. Cell Death Differ 17(7):1167–1178
- Ohkuma S, Poole B (1978) Fluorescence probe measurement of the intralysosomal pH in living cells and the perturbation of pH by various agents. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 75(7):3327–3331
- Olson OC, Joyce JA (2015) Cysteine cathepsin proteases: regulators of cancer progression and therapeutic response. Nat Rev Cancer 15(12):712–729
- Or CR, Su HL, Lee WC, Yang SY, Ho C, Chang CC (2016) Diphenhydramine induces melanoma cell apoptosis by suppressing STAT3/MCL-1 survival signaling and retards B16-F10 melanoma growth in vivo. Oncol Rep 36(6):3465–3471
- Ostenfeld MS, Fehrenbacher N, Høyer-Hansen M, Thomsen C, Farkas T, Jäättelä M (2005) Effective tumor cell death by sigma-2 receptor ligand siramesine involves lysosomal leakage and oxidative stress. Cancer Res 65(19):8975–8983
- Ostenfeld MS, Høyer-Hansen M, Bastholm L, Fehrenbacher N, Olsen OD, Groth-Pedersen L et al (2008) Anti-cancer agent siramesine is a lysosomotropic detergent that induces cytoprotective autophagosome accumulation. Autophagy 4(4):487–499
- Oyarzun JE, Lagos J, Vazquez MC, Valls C, De la Fuente C, Yuseff MI et al (2019) Lysosome motility and distribution: relevance in health and disease. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol basis Dis 1865(6):1076–1087
- Pagliero RJ, D'Astolfo DS, Lelieveld D, Pratiwi RD, Aits S, Jäättelä M et al (2016) Discovery of small molecules that induce Lysosomal cell death in Cancer cell lines using an image-based screening platform. Assay Drug Dev Technol 14(8):489–510
- Papadopoulos C, Kravic B, Meyer H (2020) Repair or Lysophagy: dealing with damaged lysosomes. J Mol Biol 432(1):231–239
- Park MS, Dong SM, Kim BR, Seo SH, Kang S, Lee EJ et al (2014) Thioridazine inhibits angiogenesis and tumor growth by targeting the VEGFR-2/PI3K/mTOR pathway in ovarian cancer xenografts. Oncotarget 5(13):4929–4934
- Pascua-Maestro R, Diez-Hermano S, Lillo C, Ganfornina MD, Sanchez D (2017) Protecting cells by protecting their vulnerable lysosomes: identification of a new mechanism for preserving lysosomal functional integrity upon oxidative stress. PLoS Genet 13(2):e1006603
- Pecar Fonovic U, Kos J (2015) Cathepsin X cleaves profilin 1 C-terminal Tyr139 and influences Clathrin-mediated endocytosis. PLoS One 10(9):e0137217
- Pecar Fonovic U, Jevnikar Z, Rojnik M, Doljak B, Fonovic M, Jamnik P et al (2013) Profilin 1 as a target for cathepsin X activity in tumor cells. PLoS One 8(1):e53918

- Peer D, Dekel Y, Melikhov D, Margalit R (2004) Fluoxetine inhibits multidrug resistance extrusion pumps and enhances responses to chemotherapy in syngeneic and in human xenograft mouse tumor models. Cancer Res 64(20):7562–7569
- Peng X, Wang F, Li L, Bum-Erdene K, Xu D, Wang B et al (2014) Exploring a structural proteindrug interactome for new therapeutics in lung cancer. Mol BioSyst 10(3):581–591
- Perera RM, Stoykova S, Nicolay BN, Ross KN, Fitamant J, Boukhali M et al (2015) Transcriptional control of autophagy-lysosome function drives pancreatic cancer metabolism. Nature 524 (7565):361–365
- Perera RM, Di Malta C, Ballabio A (2019) MiT/TFE family of transcription factors, lysosomes, and cancer. Annu Rev Cancer Biol 3:203–222
- Petersen NH, Olsen OD, Groth-Pedersen L, Ellegaard AM, Bilgin M, Redmer S et al (2013) Transformation-associated changes in sphingolipid metabolism sensitize cells to lysosomal cell death induced by inhibitors of acid sphingomyelinase. Cancer Cell 24(3):379–393
- Porporato PE, Dhup S, Dadhich RK, Copetti T, Sonveaux P (2011) Anticancer targets in the glycolytic metabolism of tumors: a comprehensive review. Front Pharmacol 2:49
- Pu J, Keren-Kaplan T, Bonifacino JS (2017) A ragulator-BORC interaction controls lysosome positioning in response to amino acid availability. J Cell Biol 216(12):4183–4197
- Puertollano R, Ferguson SM, Brugarolas J, Ballabio A (2018) The complex relationship between TFEB transcription factor phosphorylation and subcellular localization. EMBO J 37(11)
- Puustinen P, Keldsbo A, Corcelle-Termeau E, Ngoei K, Sonder SL, Farkas T et al (2020) DNA-dependent protein kinase regulates lysosomal AMP-dependent protein kinase activation and autophagy. Autophagy:1–18
- Radulovic M, Schink KO, Wenzel EM, Nahse V, Bongiovanni A, Lafont F et al (2018) ESCRTmediated lysosome repair precedes lysophagy and promotes cell survival. EMBO J 37(21)
- Rafn B, Nielsen CF, Andersen SH, Szyniarowski P, Corcelle-Termeau E, Valo E et al (2012) ErbB2-driven breast cancer cell invasion depends on a complex signaling network activating myeloid zinc finger-1-dependent cathepsin B expression. Mol Cell 45(6):764–776
- Rajagopal A, Simon SM (2003) Subcellular localization and activity of multidrug resistance proteins. Mol Biol Cell 14:3389–3399
- Rammer P, Groth-Pedersen L, Kirkegaard T, Daugaard M, Rytter A, Szyniarowski P et al (2010) BAMLET activates a lysosomal cell death program in cancer cells. Mol Cancer Ther 9(1):24–32
- Ranjan A, Srivastava SK (2016) Penfluridol suppresses pancreatic tumor growth by autophagymediated apoptosis. Sci Rep 6:26165
- Ranjan A, Srivastava SK (2017) Penfluridol suppresses glioblastoma tumor growth by Akt-mediated inhibition of GLI1. Oncotarget 8(20):32960–32976
- Ranjan A, Gupta P, Srivastava SK (2016) Penfluridol: an antipsychotic agent suppresses metastatic tumor growth in triple-negative breast Cancer by inhibiting integrin signaling Axis. Cancer Res 76(4):877–890
- Ranjan A, Wright S, Srivastava SK (2017) Immune consequences of penfluridol treatment associated with inhibition of glioblastoma tumor growth. Oncotarget 8(29):47632–47641
- Rebecca VW, Nicastri MC, McLaughlin N, Fennelly C, McAfee Q, Ronghe A et al (2017) A unified approach to targeting the lysosome's degradative and growth signaling roles. Cancer Discov
- Reddy KK, Lefkove B, Chen LB, Govindarajan B, Carracedo A, Velasco G et al (2008) The antidepressant sertraline downregulates Akt and has activity against melanoma cells. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res 21(4):451–456
- Ren XR, Wang J, Osada T, Mook RA Jr, Morse MA, Barak LS et al (2015) Perhexiline promotes HER3 ablation through receptor internalization and inhibits tumor growth. Breast Cancer Res 17:20
- Ren Y, Tao J, Jiang Z, Guo D, Tang J (2018) Pimozide suppresses colorectal cancer via inhibition of Wnt/beta-catenin signaling pathway. Life Sci 209:267–273
- Rohde M, Jäättelä M (2013) RNA-seq reveals changes in sphingolipid metabolism upon transformation. NCBI. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/query/acc.cgi?acc=GSE46340

- Rozhin J, Sameni M, Ziegler G, Sloane BF (1994) Pericellular pH affects distribution and secretion of cathepsin B in malignant cells. Cancer Res 54(24):6517–6525
- Rysman E, Brusselmans K, Scheys K, Timmermans L, Derua R, Munck S et al (2010) De novo lipogenesis protects cancer cells from free radicals and chemotherapeutics by promoting membrane lipid saturation. Cancer Res 70(20):8117–8126
- Saftig P, Klumperman J (2009) Lysosome biogenesis and lysosomal membrane proteins: trafficking meets function. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10(9):623–635
- Sahara S, Yamashima T (2010) Calpain-mediated Hsp70.1 cleavage in hippocampal CA1 neuronal death. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 393(4):806–811
- Sakamaki JI, Wilkinson S, Hahn M, Tasdemir N, O'Prey J, Clark W et al (2017) Bromodomain protein BRD4 is a transcriptional repressor of autophagy and Lysosomal function. Mol Cell 66 (4):517–32.e9
- Sancak Y, Peterson TR, Shaul YD, Lindquist RA, Thoreen CC, Bar-Peled L et al (2008) The rag GTPases bind raptor and mediate amino acid signaling to mTORC1. Science 320 (5882):1496–1501
- Sardiello M, Palmieri M, di Ronza A, Medina DL, Valenza M, Gennarino VA et al (2009) A gene network regulating lysosomal biogenesis and function. Science 325(5939):473–477
- Sargeant TJ, Lloyd-Lewis B, Resemann HK, Ramos-Montoya A, Skepper J, Watson CJ (2014) Stat3 controls cell death during mammary gland involution by regulating uptake of milk fat globules and lysosomal membrane permeabilization. Nat Cell Biol 16(11):1057–1068
- Sehrawat A, Kim SH, Hahm ER, Arlotti JA, Eiseman J, Shiva SS et al (2017) Cancer-selective death of human breast cancer cells by leelamine is mediated by bax and bak activation. Mol Carcinog 56(2):337–348
- Shapovalov Y, Zettel M, Spielman SC, Amico-Ruvio SA, Kelly EA, Sipe GO et al (2014) Fluoxetine modulates breast cancer metastasis to the brain in a murine model. BMC Cancer 14:598
- Shchors K, Massaras A, Hanahan D (2015) Dual targeting of the autophagic regulatory circuitry in Gliomas with repurposed drugs elicits cell-lethal autophagy and therapeutic benefit. Cancer Cell 28(4):456–471
- Shen J, Ma B, Zhang X, Sun X, Han J, Wang Y et al (2017) Thioridazine has potent antitumor effects on lung cancer stem-like cells. Oncol Lett 13(3):1563–1568
- Singh KB, Ji X, Singh SV (2018) Therapeutic potential of Leelamine, a novel inhibitor of androgen receptor and castration-resistant prostate cancer. Mol Cancer Ther 17(10):2079–2090
- Singh V, Jaiswal PK, Ghosh I, Koul HK, Yu X, De Benedetti A (2019) Targeting the TLK1/NEK1 DDR axis with Thioridazine suppresses outgrowth of androgen independent prostate tumors. Int J Cancer 145(4):1055–1067
- Skowyra ML, Schlesinger PH, Naismith TV, Hanson PI (2018) Triggered recruitment of ESCRT machinery promotes endolysosomal repair. Science 360(6384)
- Skupin-Mrugalska P, Sobotta L, Kucinska M, Murias M, Mielcarek J, Duzgunes N (2014) Cellular changes, molecular pathways and the immune system following photodynamic treatment. Curr Med Chem 21(35):4059–4073
- Steffan JJ, Snider JL, Skalli O, Welbourne T, Cardelli JA (2009) Na+/H+ exchangers and RhoA regulate acidic extracellular pH-induced lysosome trafficking in prostate cancer cells. Traffic 10 (6):737–753
- Sterea AM, Almasi S, El Hiani Y (2018) The hidden potential of lysosomal ion channels: a new era of oncogenes. Cell Calcium 72:91–103
- Stock C, Pedersen SF (2017) Roles of pH and the Na(+)/H(+) exchanger NHE1 in cancer: from cell biology and animal models to an emerging translational perspective? Semin Cancer Biol 43:5–16
- Subramaniam D, Angulo P, Ponnurangam S, Dandawate P, Ramamoorthy P, Srinivasan P et al (2020) Suppressing STAT5 signaling affects osteosarcoma growth and stemness. Cell Death Dis 11(2):149

- Sukhai MA, Prabha S, Hurren R, Rutledge AC, Lee AY, Sriskanthadevan S et al (2013) Lysosomal disruption preferentially targets acute myeloid leukemia cells and progenitors. J Clin Invest 123 (1):315–328
- Sun Y, Sheshadri N, Zong WX (2017) SERPINB3 and B4: from biochemistry to biology. Semin Cell Dev Biol 62:170–177
- Swanson KV, Deng M, Ting JP (2019) The NLRP3 inflammasome: molecular activation and regulation to therapeutics. Nat Rev Immunol 19(8):477–489
- Syntichaki P, Samara C, Tavernarakis N (2005) The vacuolar H+ -ATPase mediates intracellular acidification required for neurodegeneration in C. elegans. Curr Biol 15(13):1249–1254
- Takeda M, Koseki J, Takahashi H, Miyoshi N, Nishida N, Nishimura J et al (2019) Disruption of endolysosomal RAB5/7 efficiently eliminates colorectal cancer stem cells. Cancer Res 79 (7):1426–1437
- Teis D, Taub N, Kurzbauer R, Hilber D, de Araujo ME, Erlacher M et al (2006) p14-MP1-MEK1 signaling regulates endosomal traffic and cellular proliferation during tissue homeostasis. J Cell Biol 175(6):861–868
- Teres S, Llado V, Higuera M, Barcelo-Coblijn G, Martin ML, Noguera-Salva MA et al (2012) 2-Hydroxyoleate, a nontoxic membrane binding anticancer drug, induces glioma cell differentiation and autophagy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(22):8489–8494
- Thurston TL, Wandel MP, von Muhlinen N, Foeglein A, Randow F (2012) Galectin 8 targets damaged vesicles for autophagy to defend cells against bacterial invasion. Nature 482 (7385):414–418
- Trapp S, Rosania GR, Horobin RW, Kornhuber J (2008) Quantitative modeling of selective lysosomal targeting for drug design. Eur Biophys J 37(8):1317–1328
- Tutton PJ, Barkla DH (1982) Influence of inhibitors of serotonin uptake on intestinal epithelium and colorectal carcinomas. Br J Cancer 46(2):260–265
- van der Horst G, van de Merbel A, Ruigrok E, van der Mark MH, Ploeg E, Appelman L et al (2020) Cationic amphiphilic drugs as potential anti-cancer therapy for bladder cancer. Mol Oncol. In press
- van Noort V, Scholch S, Iskar M, Zeller G, Ostertag K, Schweitzer C et al (2014) Novel drug candidates for the treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer through global inverse gene-expression profiling. Cancer Res 74(20):5690–5699
- Vander Heiden MG, Cantley LC, Thompson CB (2009) Understanding the Warburg effect: the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. Science 324(5930):1029–1033
- Vasiljeva O, Hostetter DR, Moore SJ, Winter MB (2019) The multifaceted roles of tumorassociated proteases and harnessing their activity for prodrug activation. Biol Chem
- Vella S, Penna I, Longo L, Pioggia G, Garbati P, Florio T et al (2015) Perhexiline maleate enhances antitumor efficacy of cisplatin in neuroblastoma by inducing over-expression of NDM29 ncRNA. Sci Rep 5:18144
- Verbaanderd C, Maes H, Schaaf MB, Sukhatme VP, Pantziarka P, Sukhatme V et al (2017) Repurposing drugs in oncology (ReDO)-chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine as anti-cancer agents. Ecancermedicalscience 11:781
- Verdoodt F, Dehlendorff C, Jaattela M, Strauss R, Pottegard A, Hallas J et al (2019a) Antihistamines and ovarian cancer survival: nationwide cohort study and in vitro cell viability assay. J Natl Cancer Inst
- Verdoodt F, Pottegard A, Dehlendorff C, Jaattela M, Hallas J, Friis S et al (2019b) Antihistamine use and risk of ovarian cancer: a population-based case-control study. Maturitas 120:47–52
- Vidak E, Javorsek U, Vizovisek M, Turk B (2019) Cysteine cathepsins and their extracellular roles: shaping the microenvironment. Cells 8(3)
- Villalpando Rodriguez GE, Torriglia A (2013) Calpain 1 induce lysosomal permeabilization by cleavage of lysosomal associated membrane protein 2. Biochim Biophys Acta 1833 (10):2244–2253

- Visnyei K, Onodera H, Damoiseaux R, Saigusa K, Petrosyan S, De Vries D et al (2011) A molecular screening approach to identify and characterize inhibitors of glioblastoma stem cells. Mol Cancer Ther 10(10):1818–1828
- Vlodavsky I, Goldshmidt O, Zcharia E, Atzmon R, Rangini-Guatta Z, Elkin M et al (2002) Mammalian heparanase: involvement in cancer metastasis, angiogenesis and normal development. Semin Cancer Biol 12(2):121–129
- Vyas A, Duvvuri U, Kiselyov K (2019) Copper-dependent ATP7B up-regulation drives the resistance of TMEM16A-overexpressing head-and-neck cancer models to platinum toxicity. Biochem J 476(24):3705–3719
- Walker AJ, Card T, Bates TE, Muir K (2011) Tricyclic antidepressants and the incidence of certain cancers: a study using the GPRD. Br J Cancer 104(1):193–197
- Wang S, Tsun ZY, Wolfson RL, Shen K, Wyant GA, Plovanich ME et al (2015) Metabolism. Lysosomal amino acid transporter SLC38A9 signals arginine sufficiency to mTORC1. Science 347(6218):188–194
- Wang F, Gomez-Sintes R, Boya P (2018) Lysosomal membrane permeabilization and cell death. Traffic 19(12):918–931
- Wang Y, Lu JH, Wang F, Wang YN, He MM, Wu QN et al (2020) Inhibition of fatty acid catabolism augments the efficacy of oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy in gastrointestinal cancers. Cancer Lett 473:74–89
- White KA, Grillo-Hill BK, Barber DL (2017) Cancer cell behaviors mediated by dysregulated pH dynamics at a glance. J Cell Sci 130(4):663–669
- Wu L, Liu YY, Li ZX, Zhao Q, Wang X, Yu Y et al (2014) Anti-tumor effects of penfluridol through dysregulation of cholesterol homeostasis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 15(1):489–494
- Wu SY, Lan SH, Wu SR, Chiu YC, Lin XZ, Su IJ et al (2018) Hepatocellular carcinoma-related cyclin D1 is selectively regulated by autophagy degradation system. Hepatology 68(1):141–154
- Wunderlich W, Fialka I, Teis D, Alpi A, Pfeifer A, Parton RG et al (2001) A novel 14-kilodalton protein interacts with the mitogen-activated protein kinase scaffold mp1 on a late endosomal/ lysosomal compartment. J Cell Biol 152(4):765–776
- Xu H, Ren D (2015) Lysosomal physiology. Annu Rev Physiol 77:57-80
- Xu W, Tamim H, Shapiro S, Stang MR, Collet JP (2006) Use of antidepressants and risk of colorectal cancer: a nested case-control study. Lancet Oncol 7(4):301–308
- Xu R, Ji Z, Xu C, Zhu J (2018) The clinical value of using chloroquine or hydroxychloroquine as autophagy inhibitors in the treatment of cancers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 97(46):e12912
- Xue Q, Liu Z, Feng Z, Xu Y, Zuo W, Wang Q et al (2020) Penfluridol: an antipsychotic agent suppresses lung cancer cell growth and metastasis by inducing G0/G1 arrest and apoptosis. Biomed Pharmacother 121:109598
- Yamagishi T, Sahni S, Sharp DM, Arvind A, Jansson PJ, Richardson DR (2013) P-glycoprotein mediates drug resistance via a novel mechanism involving lysosomal sequestration. J Biol Chem 288(44):31761–31771
- Yang S, Wang X, Contino G, Liesa M, Sahin E, Ying H et al (2011) Pancreatic cancers require autophagy for tumor growth. Genes Dev 25(7):717–729
- Yim WW, Mizushima N (2020) Lysosome biology in autophagy. Cell Discov 6:6
- Yin T, He S, Shen G, Ye T, Guo F, Wang Y (2015) Dopamine receptor antagonist thioridazine inhibits tumor growth in a murine breast cancer model. Mol Med Rep 12(3):4103–4108
- Yong M, Yu T, Tian S, Liu S, Xu J, Hu J et al (2017) DR2 blocker thioridazine: a promising drug for ovarian cancer therapy. Oncol Lett 14(6):8171–8177
- Yoshida J, Ishibashi T, Nishio M (2004) Antitumor effects of amlodipine, a Ca2+ channel blocker, on human epidermoid carcinoma A431 cells in vitro and in vivo. Eur J Pharmacol 492 (2-3):103–112
- You L, Wang Z, Li H, Shou J, Jing Z, Xie J et al (2015) The role of STAT3 in autophagy. Autophagy 11(5):729–739

- Zhang Z, Du X, Zhao C, Cao B, Zhao Y, Mao X (2013) The antidepressant amitriptyline shows potent therapeutic activity against multiple myeloma. Anti-Cancer Drugs 24(8):792–798
- Zhang CS, Jiang B, Li M, Zhu M, Peng Y, Zhang YL et al (2014) The lysosomal v-ATPaseragulator complex is a common activator for AMPK and mTORC1, acting as a switch between catabolism and anabolism. Cell Metab 20(3):526–540
- Zhang CS, Hawley SA, Zong Y, Li M, Wang Z, Gray A et al (2017) Fructose-1,6-bisphosphate and aldolase mediate glucose sensing by AMPK. Nature 548(7665):112–116
- Zhang W, Zhang C, Liu F, Mao Y, Xu W, Fan T et al (2018) Antiproliferative activities of the second-generation antipsychotic drug sertindole against breast cancers with a potential application for treatment of breast-to-brain metastases. Sci Rep 8(1):15753
- Zhang X, Ding K, Ji J, Parajuli H, Aasen SN, Espedal H et al (2020) Trifluoperazine prolongs the survival of experimental brain metastases by STAT3-dependent lysosomal membrane permeabilization. Am J Cancer Res 10(2):545–563
- Zheng M, Sun W, Gao S, Luan S, Li D, Chen R et al (2017) Structure based discovery of clomifene as a potent inhibitor of cancer-associated mutant IDH1. Oncotarget 8(27):44255–44265
- Zheng T, Jäättelä M, Liu B (2020) pH gradient reversal fuels cancer progression. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 125:105796
- Zhitomirsky B, Assaraf YG (2014) Lysosomal sequestration of hydrophobic weak base chemotherapeutics triggers lysosomal biogenesis and lysosome- dependent cancer multidrug resistance. Oncotarget 6(2):1143–1156
- Zhitomirsky B, Assaraf YG (2016) Lysosomes as mediators of drug resistance in cancer. Drug Resist Updat 24:23–33
- Zhitomirsky B, Assaraf YG (2017) Lysosomal accumulation of anticancer drugs triggers lysosomal exocytosis. Oncotarget 8(28):45117–45132

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 185: 153–194 https://doi.org/10.1007/112_2020_43 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 Published online: 14 August 2020

Cancer-Related Increases and Decreases in Calcium Signaling at the Endoplasmic Reticulum-Mitochondria Interface (MAMs)



Alberto Danese, Saverio Marchi, Veronica Angela Maria Vitto, Lorenzo Modesti, Sara Leo, Mariusz R. Wieckowski, Carlotta Giorgi, and Paolo Pinton

Contents

1	Introduction	. 154		
2	MAM-Localized Ca ²⁺ Signaling Modulators in Cancer: Channels and Receptors			
	2.1 ER Side	. 157		
	2.2 Mitochondrial Side	. 159		
3	Decrease in ER-Mitochondria Ca ²⁺ Crosstalk	. 164		
	3.1 Dysfunctional ER-Ca ²⁺ Release	. 164		
	3.2 Perturbed Mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ Uptake	. 169		
4	Upregulation of ER-Mitochondria Ca ²⁺ Crosstalk	. 171		
	4.1 New Insights into Ca ²⁺ Signaling Perturbation in the MAMs	. 171		
	4.2 Increased ER-Ca ²⁺ Release	. 172		
	4.3 Increased Mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ Uptake	. 175		
5	Conclusions	. 177		
Re	eferences	. 178		

Abstract Endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-mitochondria regions are specialized subdomains called also mitochondria-associated membranes (MAMs). MAMs allow regulation of lipid synthesis and represent hubs for ion and metabolite signaling. As these two organelles can module both the amplitude and the spatiotemporal patterns of calcium (Ca²⁺) signals, this particular interaction controls several Ca²⁺-dependent pathways well known for their contribution to

A. Danese, V. A. M. Vitto, L. Modesti, S. Leo, C. Giorgi, and P. Pinton (🖂)

Department of Medical Sciences, Laboratory for Technologies of Advanced Therapies (LTTA), University of Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy e-mail: paolo.pinton@unife.it

S. Marchi

Department of Clinical and Molecular Sciences, Marche Polytechnic University, Ancona, Italy

M. R. Wieckowski

Laboratory of Mitochondrial Biology and Metabolism, Nencki Institute of Experimental Biology of Polish Academy of Sciences, Warsaw, Poland

tumorigenesis, such as metabolism, survival, sensitivity to cell death, and metastasis. Mitochondria-mediated apoptosis arises from mitochondrial Ca^{2+} overload, permeabilization of the mitochondrial outer membrane, and the release of mitochondrial apoptotic factors into the cytosol. Decreases in Ca^{2+} signaling at the ER-mitochondria interface are being studied in depth as failure of apoptotic-dependent cell death is one of the predominant characteristics of cancer cells. However, some recent papers that linked MAMs Ca^{2+} crosstalk-related upregulation to tumor onset and progression have aroused the interest of the scientific community.

In this review, we will describe how different MAMs-localized proteins modulate the effectiveness of Ca^{2+} -dependent apoptotic stimuli by causing both increases and decreases in the ER-mitochondria interplay and, specifically, by modulating Ca^{2+} signaling.

Keywords Calcium \cdot Calcium signaling \cdot Cancer \cdot Downregulation \cdot MAMs \cdot Upregulation

1 Introduction

Ca²⁺ is the third most abundant metal in nature, and it was adopted as a regulator in the early evolutionary stages in prokaryotes (Cai et al. 2015). Ca^{2+} ions plav a crucial role in countless biological processes, and one of their most important contributions is undoubtedly represented by Ca²⁺ signaling, a complex network of extra- and intracellular messenger systems that mediates a wide range of pathways (Rimessi et al. 2020). The characterization of the complex network involving Ca^{2+} signaling has been in progress for approximately 140 years since the first experiments examining the contraction of isolated rat hearts (Ringer 1883). Since then, extensive progress has been made in understanding the numerous molecular pathways involved, although many aspects are still being debated and still need to be defined. Evolutionarily, cells have developed systems to constantly maintain Ca²⁺ concentrations at very low background levels to avoid the precipitation of phosphate salts, making this ion the logical choice for the exchange of signals (Carafoli and Krebs 2016). The crucial role of Ca^{2+} in cell biology results from the ability of cells to shape Ca^{2+} signals in the dimensions of space, time, and amplitude (Alonso et al. 2009).

 Ca^{2+} enters cells through an assortment of Ca^{2+} -permeable channels that respond to different stimuli or acts as a second messenger, e.g., in the phosphoinositol signaling pathway, in which inositol trisphosphate (IP3) binds to Ca^{2+} channels on the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), transporting Ca^{2+} into the cytoplasm. Once in the cell, the effects of Ca^{2+} can be mediated by direct binding to its effectors, such as the phosphatase calcineurin, or indirectly by activating the ubiquitous Ca^{2+} -binding protein calmodulin, leading to the regulation of target molecules such as the Ca^{2+} / calmodulin-dependent kinases CaMKII and CaMKIV (Kerkhofs et al. 2017). Temporally and spatially defined Ca²⁺ changes in the cytoplasm or in well-defined organelles represent a highly versatile intracellular signal capable of regulating many different processes, including depolarization, hormonal secretion, contraction of smooth and striated muscles, and cellular replication and activation of cytoplasmic, mitochondrial, and nuclear enzymes (Giorgi et al. 2018a).

Proteins that participate in Ca^{2+} signaling are mostly ubiquitous, but their distribution is highly tissue-specific (Berridge et al. 2003). Cells that need rapid Ca^{2+} signals, such as myocytes, express many voltage-activated calcium channels to allow quick Ca^{2+} entry through the plasma membrane, which then, via ryanodine receptors (RyRs) on the sarcoplasmic reticulum, triggers further calcium release. However, nonexcitable cells display calcium oscillations that last for tens of seconds and preferentially use the phosphoinositol signaling pathway to control gene expression and metabolism (Cui et al. 2017).

Therefore, a lack of Ca^{2+} ions can lead to various issues, and excess Ca^{2+} ions have harmful effects. Indeed, a sustained rise in intracellular Ca^{2+} is considered the initial step of irreversible cellular injury, mediated by the activation of the intracellular self-destructive lysosomal enzymes responsible for breakdown of subcellular organelle membranes and increases in oxidative stress and for the hyperactivation of phospholipases and endonucleases, which, through DNA damage, participate in apoptosis (Danese et al. 2017). Intracellular Ca^{2+} signals are controlled by Ca^{2+} influx through the plasma membrane (PM) and Ca^{2+} release from intracellular stores, mainly the ER and Golgi. Intracellular Ca^{2+} stores are constantly refilled while cytosolic Ca^{2+} is extruded from the cell by the plasma membrane Ca^{2+} ATPase (PMCA) pump, to maintain the optimal cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration (Marchi et al. 2018).

In the cell, one of the organelles in which changes in $[Ca^{2+}]$ are particularly important is the mitochondrion (Giorgi et al. 2018b), which decodes Ca^{2+} signals in very sensitive and specific inputs that regulate metabolism, energy production, autophagy, and apoptosis (Giorgi et al. 2018a).

Membrane juxtaposition of both the mitochondria and the ER leads to the highly specialized MAMs compartment, which can be defined as areas of close organelle apposition but that are biochemically distinct from pure mitochondria and pure ER (Morciano et al. 2018). These contact sites are part of abundant heterotypic contacts, which, especially in recent years, have been well characterized and which include the ER-plasma membrane, ER-Golgi, lipid droplets–peroxisomes, mitochondria-lipid droplets, mitochondria–vacuoles/endosomes/lysosomes, ER-lipid droplets, and mitochondria inner and outer membranes (Eisenberg-Bord et al. 2016).

To witness the strong tethering between the ER and mitochondria, an isolated MAM fraction contains membrane fragments of the outer mitochondrial membrane, the ER, and some plasma membrane proteins (Poston et al. 2013). Tomography analysis has revealed the morphology of these ER-mitochondria-connecting tethers (Csordas et al. 2006). The maintenance of this delicate structural juxtaposition results strategic for the regulation of a huge number of biological processes,

essentially through Ca^{2+} exchange. Poston et al. reported that there are around 1,000 molecular components of the MAMs fraction (Poston et al. 2013) and their study led to an elucidation of the multiple roles played by this particular subcellular compartment. In particular, MAMs co-regulate and influence Ca^{2+} signaling/ dynamics, synthesis/transport of lipids and lipid intermediates, autophagy, apoptosis, and energy metabolism.

Noteworthy is the fact that MAM structures are sensitive to physiological cell conditions and this reflects in a transient and highly variable MAM composition. The length of ER-mitochondria tethers is a determining factor, critical for an efficient Ca^{2+} transfer, and an ER-mitochondria physical distance modulation is a condition found in different pathophysiological situations. About that, these two organelles' interplay is also involved in mitochondrial shape and size, and MAM-regulated mitochondrial fusion/fission process undoubtedly covers a crucial role in governing mitochondrial fusion; following its activation, Drp1 translocates from the cytosol to the mitochondria and oligomerizes and constricts this organelle until its division is achieved. Focusing on mitochondrial fusion, mitofusin 1 (Mfn1) and mitofusin 2 (Mfn2) are responsible for the outer membrane fusion, while optic atrophy 1 (Opa1) mediates mitochondrial inner membrane fusion (Ponte et al. 2020).

MAMs are enriched in channels involved in calcium transfer, allowing perfect and synergistic signaling between the ER and mitochondria. Moreover, MAMs target many proteins with oncogenic/oncosuppressive functions that modulate cell signaling pathways involved in physiopathological processes (Danese et al. 2017).

As Ca^{2+} signaling-governed processes (such as energy production, metabolism, autophagy, and apoptosis) are dysregulated in cancer cells and play a key role in Ca^{2+} transfer and signaling in MAMs, the perturbation of these Ca^{2+} transport systems at the ER and the mitochondria in relation to tumor onset and progression has become a very hot topic, especially in recent times. In fact, the recent characterization of the many oncogenes and tumor suppressors residing at the MAMs has led many research groups to elucidate how these proteins mediate their functions by altering ER-mitochondrial Ca^{2+} transfer, thereby promoting or preventing cancer cell survival. Increases or decreases in calcium exchange through the MAMs interface can either exert protumorigenic effects (such as promoting metastatic transformations) or antitumorigenic effects (such as restoring sensitivity to apoptosis) in a cancer type- and cancer state-specific manner (Kerkhofs et al. 2018).

The aim of this review is to clarify how the perturbation of Ca^{2+} signaling at the ER-mitochondria interface can play a double-sided role in tumor pathology and progression. Modulation of calcium signaling at the MAMs, highly dynamic signaling hubs, could therefore represent a good therapeutic strategy in the future.

2 MAM-Localized Ca²⁺ Signaling Modulators in Cancer: Channels and Receptors

 Ca^{2+} signaling represents an important tool that regulates many physiological cellular events from proliferation to cell death. Given the pivotal role it plays in such events, it is understandable why, over the past decades, remodeling of its shape has been demonstrated to be involved in the onset of many pathological conditions, such as tumor progression (Monteith et al. 2012; Prevarskaya et al. 2014; Marchi et al. 2020). Proteins involved in the maintenance of Ca²⁺ homeostasis consist of pumps, exchangers, and channels and have been described as part of the Ca²⁺ signaling "toolkit" (Berridge et al. 2003).

In resting conditions, the free cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration is much lower than that in most extracellular fluids, and an ion concentration gradient is generated. Thus, when Ca^{2+} -permeable ion channels in the plasma membrane are open, Ca^{2+} flux into the cell increases (Carafoli 2002). However, as already mentioned, Ca^{2+} signaling can be generated by both external and internal cellular sources.

In the cell, the main ion reservoir from which Ca^{2+} can be transferred is the endoplasmic reticulum. On the one hand, the ER is the primary cell Ca^{2+} store; on the other hand, the main cellular Ca^{2+} signaling translators are the mitochondria.

Indeed, depletion of luminal ER Ca^{2+} levels is followed by a rapid increase in ion mitochondrial concentration. To ensure this interaction is effective, the ER and the mitochondria are juxtaposed on the MAMs at a short distance of approximately 10–25 nm (Csordas et al. 2006; Rizzuto et al. 1998; Marchi et al. 2014) in the smooth ER and at approximately 50 nm in the rough ER (Wang et al. 2015; Giacomello and Pellegrini 2016).

2.1 ER Side

Many ER-resident proteins involved in Ca^{2+} transfer have been found at the MAMs: the sarco-/endoplasmic reticulum Ca^{2+} ATPase (SERCA) and inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate receptors (IP3R), among others. SERCAs are members of the P-type ATPase superfamily of primary active transporters (a large family of membraneembedded pumps (Wang et al. 2015)) and can maintain the correct cytosolic and reticular Ca^{2+} concentrations.

The 110 kDa SERCA protein has 10 helix intramembrane domains involved in the interaction with two Ca^{2+} ions transferred to the ER lumen at the expense of adenosine triphosphate (ATP). The Ca^{2+} flux is coupled to the exchange of two to three protons moved to the cytoplasm (Palmgren and Nissen 2011). In addition to transmembrane domains, SERCA has three cytoplasmic regions: the nucleotide-binding domain (N), designed for ATP binding; the phosphorylation (P) domain, which hosts the amino acid residue phosphorylated by ATP; and the actuator (A) domain at the N-terminus, which controls enzyme dephosphorylation. During

ATP hydrolysis, conformational changes in the protein domains occur, and as consequence, the intermembrane domains warp, enabling Ca^{2+} transport (Toyoshima et al. 2000; Moller et al. 2010).

To date, at least 12 isoforms of SERCA (SERCA1a-b, SERCA2a-d, SERCA3a-f) have been identified in vertebrates (Lipskaia et al. 2014), each characterized by tissue and developmental specificity. This diversity is because SERCAs are encoded by three different genes located on three chromosomes (ATP2A1, ATP2A2, and ATP2A3), each generating alternative splicing variants that differ mainly in the C-terminus of the protein.

The diversities in the coding sequencing of these proteins do not affect the protein tertiary structures, which are highly conserved among all isoforms, but instead lead to differences in Ca^{2+} affinity. Among all these proteins, ubiquitous SERCA2b is the isoform with the highest Ca^{2+} affinity and plays a crucial role in the regulation of ER Ca^{2+} uptake and Ca^{2+} homeostasis (Vandecaetsbeek et al. 2009). All SERCA isoforms are present along the entire ER membrane and are not particularly enriched in MAMs.

SERCA activity can be modulated by many proteins. Among them, the recently identified ER-luminal protein disulfide isomerase thioredoxin-related transmembrane protein 1 (TMX1) displays palmitoylation-dependent MAMs localization. TMX1 can directly interact with SERCA2b (Gutierrez and Simmen 2018; Lynes et al. 2012) and inhibit its activity, reducing Ca²⁺ transfer.

If SERCA activity is lowered by TMX1, its activity is enhanced by the redox active form of the redox-sensitive selenoprotein N (SEPN1) (Gutierrez and Simmen 2018). MAMs result particularly enriched in redox regulatory proteins, and TMX1 and SEPN1 are among them (Krols et al. 2016; Marino et al. 2015).

Calnexin is a chaperone protein that localizes at the ER-mitochondrial contact sites in a palmitoylation-dependent manner (Lynes et al. 2012). The primary function of this protein is to interact with misfolded proteins to improve the folding efficiency of ER proteins (Lamriben et al. 2016). Upon palmitoylation, calnexin moves to the MAMs, where it interacts with SERCA2b, increasing Ca^{2+} transfer from the cytosol to the ER (Lynes et al. 2013). Interestingly, the modulation of SERCA2b activity by calnexin is counteracted by TMX1 in a way that may suggest competition for the same binding site (Krols et al. 2016; Raturi et al. 2016).

IP3Rs are large-conductance nonselective cation channels that together with the RyRs, which is mainly expressed in sarcoplasmic reticulum, are major structures through which Ca^{2+} exits the ER (Ashby and Tepikin 2001).

IP3R channels are homo- or heterotetramers composed of four subunits of approximately 300 kDa each. The molecular structure of the IP3R monomer, determined by cryogenic electron microscopy, consists of three structural domains: an N-terminal ligand-binding domain, containing both the IP3-binding core and the suppressor region, a central modulatory domain, and a Ca^{2+} channel region at the C-terminus containing six intramembrane helices. The C-tails interact directly with the N-terminal domains of the other subunits (Fan et al. 2015).

In vertebrates, there are three different isoforms of IP3R (IP3R1, IP3R2, and IP3R3) encoded by three genes (ITPPR1, ITPR2, and ITPR3, in humans). Despite

the high homology in the amino acid sequences (60–80%), these isoforms have a different expression pattern, with IP3R1 mainly expressed in neuronal cells, IP3R2 in muscle and liver cells, and ubiquitous IP3R3 in most cultured cells (Mikoshiba 2007; Foskett et al. 2007). In addition, the different isoforms show differences in ligand-binding sensitivity and regulation by Ca²⁺ and ATP (Newton et al. 1994; Miyakawa et al. 1999; Tu et al. 2005; Khan et al. 2006; Betzenhauser et al. 2008; Wagner 2nd et al. 2008; Vervloessem et al. 2015).

IP3Rs are enriched at MAMs levels, where they also exert a structural role, being in close proximity with the mitochondrial voltage-dependent anion channel 1 (VDAC1) and by interacting with the chaperone glucose-regulated protein GRP75 which acts as a tether between the two proteins and organelles (Bernard-Marissal et al. 2018). It has also been recently highlighted that IP3R isoforms differently regulate ER-mitochondrial contacts and local calcium transfer, proving that IP3Rs structural role in MAM compartment is crucial (Bartok et al. 2019).

The activity of IP3R receptors is regulated primarily by inositol trisphosphate (IP3), released at the plasma membrane after the hydrolysis of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) by phospholipase C (PLC).

However, IP3Rs can also be modulated by ATP, post-translational modification (Mak and Foskett 2015; Bansaghi et al. 2014; Yule et al. 2010; Prole and Taylor 2016; Ivanova et al. 2014; Ramos-Franco et al. 1998), and Ca^{2+} ions, which act both from the luminal ER side, increasing the sensitivity to its ligand, and from the cytoplasmatic sides from which Ca^{2+} plays a dual role as an activator at low concentrations and an inhibitor if its concentration is higher than 300 nM (Table 1).

As noted earlier, there is a juxtaposition between the two MAM-forming organelles, and Ca^{2+} release from the ER is followed by uptake at the mitochondrial interface.

2.2 Mitochondrial Side

After being released from the ER, Ca^{2+} ions can first cross the outer mitochondrial membrane through VDAC and, once in the mitochondrial intramembrane space, enter the matrix through the mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uniporter (MCU).

VDAC is a 30-kDa protein existing in all eukaryotic cells in three different isoforms: VDAC1 and VDAC2 are expressed in most mammals, and VDAC3 is the isoform with the lowest expression (De Pinto et al. 2010; Huang et al. 2014; Maldonado et al. 2013). VDAC is the most abundant outer mitochondrial membrane protein, and due to its permeability not only to anions but also to respiratory substrates, ATP, reactive oxygen species (ROS), and cytochrome C can be considered master regulators of mitochondrial bioenergetics (Shoshan-Barmatz et al. 2010; Weisthal et al. 2014). The permeability of this channel is highly impacted by its two conformational states, opened and closed, since in the closed state, the channel is permeable only to small ions but not to anionic metabolites (Shoshan-Barmatz et al. 2010; Gincel et al. 2000; Schein et al. 1976). The switch between the

			Ca ²⁺ -related	
		Modulator	mechanism	Tumor
Downregulation of MAMs Ca ²⁺ crosstalk	on Low ER-Ca ²⁺ release	Akt	IP3R3 phosphorylation	Thyroid, breast, cervical, ovarian, non-small cell lung, pancreatic, prostate, gastric, brain, and colon cancer; renal and hepatocellular carcinoma (Revathidevi
				and Munirajan 2019)
		BAPI	deubiquitylation and stabilization	Mesothelioma (Bononi et al. 2017), uveal and cutaneous melanoma, renal carcinoma (Rai et al. 2016)
		Bcl-2	Decreases ER Ca ²⁺ efflux by targeting IP3R3	Lymphoma, small cell lung cancer (Bittremieux et al. 2019)
		Bcl-XL	Enhance IP3R- mediated Ca ²⁺ signals	Multiple myeloma, melanoma, glioblastoma, and prostate, colorectal, non-small-cell lung, and pancreatic cancer (Trisciuoglio et al. 2017; Scherr et al. 2016; Zhang et al. 2014; Yoshimine et al. 2013)
		ERO1-α	Oxidizes IP3R1 promoting ER Ca ²⁺ release	Breast and colon cancer (Takei et al. 2017; Tanaka et al. 2017)
		H-Ras	Decreases IP3R3 expression	Pancreatic carcinoma; colorectal and head and neck cancer; lung, hematopoietic, and dermatological cancers (Munoz-Maldonado et al. 2019)
		Mcl-1	Stimulates non- MAM-localized IP3R3 Ca ²⁺ release increasing ER Ca ²⁺ leak	Lung, breast, and cervical cancer (Chen et al. 2019; Campbell et al. 2018; Zhang et al. 2012)
		<i>p53</i>	Binds to SERCA pump	Almost all
		PACS-2	Player in MAMs integrity regulation	Colorectal cancer (Kveiborg and Thomas 2018)

Table 1 Summary of Ca^{2+} signaling modulators founded at MAMs and implicated in cancer onset and progression

(continued)

 Table 1 (continued)

		Modulator	Ca ²⁺ -related mechanism	Tumor
		PERK	Acts as MAMs structural tethering	Breast cancer (Feng et al. 2017)
		PML	Regulates the phosphorylation of IP3R3	Almost all
		PTEN	Antagonizes IP3R3 Akt-mediated phosphorylation	Lung, prostate, head, stomach, breast, and pancreatic cancer (Salmena et al. 2008)
		RyR2	ER Ca ²⁺ release	Melanoma, breast cancer, lymphoma, prostate cancer, thyroid carcinoma (Xu et al. 2019; Carpi et al. 2018; Lu et al. 2017; McCarthy et al. 2003; Mariot et al. 2000)
		STAT3	Promotes IP3R3 degradation	Breast cancer (Yu et al. 2014)
	Low mitochondrial uptake	Bcl-2	Regulates mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ uptake targeting VDAC1	Hematopoietic, lung, gastric, breast, and prostate cancer (Frenzel et al. 2009)
		Bcl-XL	Regulates mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ uptake targeting VDAC1	Multiple myeloma, melanoma, glioblastoma, and prostate, colorectal, non-small-cell lung, and pancreatic cancer (Trisciuoglio et al. 2017; Scherr et al. 2016; Zhang et al. 2014; Yoshimine et al. 2013)
		EZH2	Its inhibition inactivates MICU1	Breast, prostate, and endometrial cancers; melanoma and head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (Kim and Roberts 2016)
		FATE1	Acts as a MAMs anti-tether agent	Hepatocellular carcinoma; colon and gastric cancer (Dong et al. 2003)
		Fhit	Increases mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ hotspots number	Silenced in >50% of cancers (Kiss et al. 2017)

(continued)

		Modulator	Ca ²⁺ -related mechanism	Tumor
		miR-25	Downregulates MCU	Prostate and in colon cancer (Marchi et al. 2013)
		miR-7	Reduce VDAC1 expression	Hepatocarcinoma and neuroblastoma (Chaudhuri et al. 2016a; Bargaje et al. 2012)
		TRPC3	Affects mitochondrial membrane potential	Breast cancer (Wang et al. 2019)
Upregulation of MAMs Ca ²⁺ crosstalk	gulation of As Ca ²⁺ talk High ER-Ca ²⁺ release High mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ uptake	ERO1-α	Regulates Ca ²⁺ efflux from the ER	Breast and colon (Takei et al. 2017; Tanaka et al. 2017)
		GRP78	Store ER Ca ²⁺	Epithelial ovarian and prostate cancer; diffuse large B cell lymphoma; renal cell, colorectal, endometrial gastric, and squamous cell carcinoma (Niu et al. 2015)
		IP3R3	Ca ²⁺ release from the ER	Hepatocellular and kidney carcinoma; cholangiocarcinoma (Guerra et al. 2019; Ueasilamongkol et al. 2020; Rezuchova et al. 2019)
		Sig1R	Binds and activate IP3R3	Glioma and melanoma; prostate, lung, colon, and breast cancer (Crottes et al. 2013)
		MCU	Mitochondrial Ca ²⁺ uptake	Breast cancer; hepatocellular carcinoma (Vultur et al. 2018)
		MCURI	Positive regulator of MCU	Hepatocellular carcinoma (Jin et al. 2019; Ren et al. 2018)
		MICU1	Regulates MCU gating	Renal, ovarian, breast, and lung cancer (Marchi et al. 2019a)
		RIPK1	Binds MCU to promote Ca ²⁺ entry	Colorectal cancer (Zeng et al. 2018)

Table 1 (continued)

opened and closed states is regulated by many factors, including Bcl2 family members (Tsujimoto and Shimizu 2000), Ca^{2+} ions (Bathori et al. 2006), and voltage. Indeed, high mitochondrial voltages induce VDAC to close (Gincel et al. 2000) in a N-terminus-mediated manner (Abu-Hamad et al. 2009).

Among VDAC channels, the most frequently expressed and consequently studied isoform is VDAC1 (Messina et al. 2012), which has been shown to be targeted to the MAMs (Hajnoczky et al. 2002; Shoshan-Barmatz and Gincel 2003; Colombini 2012) and to regulate the Ca^{2+} flux through the mitochondria outer membrane (Rapizzi et al. 2002). If regulation of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} signaling is not a unique feature of VDAC1, the ability to transmit proapoptotic stimuli to the mitochondria seems to be an exclusive characteristic of this isoform (De Stefani et al. 2012).

To reach the mitochondrial matrix and regulate all the previously mentioned processes, Ca^{2+} entering the outer mitochondrial membrane has to permeate the inner mitochondrial membrane that, unlike the outer membrane, is not permeable to ions. The accumulation of Ca^{2+} inside the mitochondrial matrix follows an electrogenic gradient and is driven by the low Ca^{2+} affinity uniporter complex MCU. Due to the low Ca^{2+} affinity of this MCU complex, the rapid mitochondrial ion accumulation is difficult to explain without considering the presence of close contacts between the ER and the mitochondria, which create microdomains with a high Ca^{2+} concentration (Rizzuto et al. 1998).

MCU is a complex of approximately 480 kDa composed of the channel-forming subunits MCUa and MCUb, organized mainly in pentamers. MCUa and MCUb have opposite effects on Ca^{2+} ion transfer (allowing and inhibiting permeation, respectively), and their relative quantities in the complex regulate the Ca^{2+} transport capability of MCU itself. In addition to the channel-forming subunits, mitochondrial calcium uptake 1 and 2 (MICU1 and MICU2) and the essential MICU regulator (EMRE) are part of the uniporter complex and play a pivotal role in regulating the integrity of the complex itself (De Stefani et al. 2015; Oxenoid et al. 2016; Raffaello et al. 2013; Sancak et al. 2013). MCU complexes were enriched in MAMs, positioned more to the mitochondrial periphery, indicating high accessibility to cytoplasm-derived Ca^{2+} inputs (Marchi et al. 2017).

Among the mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake family of regulator proteins MICU1 and MICU2, the best characterized is MICU1, which functions as a gatekeeper that can sense the Ca^{2+} levels of the intermembrane space. Indeed, at low concentrations, the gate is closed, but as soon as the Ca^{2+} levels pass the $[Ca^{2+}]$ threshold of 700 nM for MICU1-MICU2 heterodimers and 300 nM for MICU1 homodimers, the Ca^{2+} binding EF hands of MICU1 bind the ion and undergo a conformational change that opens the channel (Csordas et al. 2013; Mallilankaraman et al. 2012a; Perocchi et al. 2010; Petrungaro et al. 2015; Park et al. 2020) (Table 1).

3 Decrease in ER-Mitochondria Ca²⁺ Crosstalk

3.1 Dysfunctional ER-Ca²⁺ Release

As described in the introductory section, in recent years, increasing evidence has shown that organelles communicate with each other through Ca^{2+} signaling. In particular, at the MAMs level, interorganellar Ca^{2+} signaling is profoundly spatiotemporally regulated. Interestingly, in the tumor setting, an alteration of Ca^{2+} signaling has been shown to affect malignant transformation and tumor progression through the control of cell death programs and metabolism (Rimessi et al. 2020; Monteith et al. 2007).

In this context, the ER not only plays a decisive role in Ca^{2+} signaling but also guarantees a control system for correct protein folding and stress sensing. Alterations in ER homeostasis, including substantial Ca^{2+} depletion, are associated with the pathophysiology of many diseases, including cancer (Mekahli et al. 2011).

The normal Ca^{2+} exchange between the ER and the mitochondria requires adequate filling of the ER Ca^{2+} stores. Thus, decreasing the ER Ca^{2+} levels will compromise ER-mitochondrial Ca^{2+} transfer. As a consequence, changes in the ER Ca^{2+} store content affect the Ca^{2+} efflux from the ER to the mitochondria and ultimately cell survival (Ivanova et al. 2017).

The maintenance of physiological low levels of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake by IP3R is crucial to preserve cellular bioenergetics in normal and cancer cells by enabling the dehydrogenase activation of the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle, strong ATP production and metabolic intermediates for the generation of building blocks, allowing the cells to enter the cell cycle and proliferate. In breast cancer cells but not in normal cells, Ca^{2+} release suppression mediated by the inhibition of IP3R activity caused cell death through a deregulated autophagic mechanism (Singh et al. 2017a) and mitotic disruption, as reported by Cárdenas C. et al. (2016).

Regarding type 3 IP3R, the depletion of IP3R3 or its pharmacological blocking increased the level of the autophagic marker microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3 (LC3)-II through the upregulation of autophagic protein 5 (Atg5) and ROS generation, leading to the blockage of tumor growth in a mouse model of breast cancer (Singh et al. 2017a). This finding is correlated with the high expression of IP3R3 in human malignant tissues and high concentrations of metabolites in the serum of patients (Singh et al. 2017b).

Moreover, it has been reported that the inhibition of IP3R with caffeine, a nonspecific inhibitor of these receptors, leads to a decreased migration of glioblastoma cells and a substantially increased mean survival in a mouse glioblastoma xenograft model (Kang et al. 2010). In the Caco-2 colon cancer cell line, IP3R3 silencing, or nonspecific pharmacological inhibition by 2-APB in gastric cancer cells, induced apoptosis, while overexpression protected cells from staurosporine-induced apoptotic death (Shibao et al. 2010).

Interestingly, various MAM-located oncosuppressors and oncogenes have been reported to interact with IP3Rs, including the oncogene protein kinase B (PKB), also

known as Akt, promyelocytic leukemia protein (PML), BRCA1 associated protein 1 (BAP1), phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN) and B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) family proteins, modifying the Ca²⁺ release patterns and cell fate (Bononi et al. 2017; Akl and Bultynck 2013; Missiroli et al. 2017; Kuchay et al. 2017; Giorgi et al. 2010). Although the aforementioned proteins are all present at the ER-mitochondria interface, only PTEN and PML are particularly enriched on MAMs (Missiroli et al. 2016; Bononi et al. 2013).

Akt, as well as protein kinase C (PKC) isozymes (Pinton et al. 2004), is a key player in regulating multiple signaling pathways through calcium signaling tuning, such as cell metabolism, cell proliferation, and survival (Szado et al. 2008). Notably, in human breast cancers, the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt/mTOR pathway is frequently dysregulated (Gonzalez-Angulo et al. 2011; Stemke-Hale et al. 2008).

On the ER side, IP3R Akt-mediated phosphorylation results in a decreased magnitude of Ca^{2+} release and, as a result, reduced mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake. Moreover, this decrease in Ca^{2+} flux protected glioblastoma cell lines from the effects of apoptotic stimuli (Szado et al. 2008).

In 2012, our group demonstrated that Akt specifically phosphorylates type 3 IP3R, leading to diminished mitochondrial Ca^{2+} influx and, consequently, protecting cells from apoptosis (Marchi et al. 2012).

PML tumor suppressor protein has been implicated in diverse cellular processes ranging from tumor suppression to defense against virus infection (Bernardi and Pandolfi 2007; Everett and Chelbi-Alix 2007; Hsu and Kao 2018; Pinton et al. 2011). An extranuclear fraction of PML has been demonstrated to be targeted to the MAMs in a p53-dependent manner (Missiroli et al. 2016) and to form a multicomplex with type 3 IP3R, the serine threonine kinase Akt and protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) (Giorgi et al. 2010).

It has been shown that PML regulates the phosphorylation of IP3R by controlling the activity of Akt through the recruitment of the PP2A phosphatase at the MAMs interface. Hence, PML can coordinate Ca^{2+} mobilization into the mitochondria, which then triggers the cell death program. Conversely, in the absence of PML, PP2A does not assemble with IP3R and Akt, resulting in a higher activation of Akt (phospho-Akt). Once activated, Akt can hyperphosphorylate IP3R, thereby suppressing ER Ca^{2+} release to the mitochondria (Giorgi et al. 2011).

BAP1 is a member of the ubiquitin C-terminal hydrolase (UCH) subfamily of deubiquitylating enzymes and has tumor suppressor activity, which has been mainly correlated with its nuclear localization (Lee et al. 2014; Ismail et al. 2014). When BAP1 localizes to the ER, it binds, deubiquitylates, and stabilizes the activity of the IP3R3 channel, modulating Ca^{2+} release from the ER to the cytosol and then to the mitochondria, promoting apoptosis. In BAP1^{+/-} carriers, the reduced level of BAP1 resulted in a diminished IP3R3 quote with a subsequent Ca^{2+} transfer decrease from the ER to the mitochondria. This event caused a reduced propensity of BAP1^{+/-} cells to undergo apoptosis following DNA damage induced by asbestos or UV light (Bononi et al. 2017).

PTEN is another Ca^{2+} -related tumor suppressor that has been shown to be mutated or suppressed in many tumors (Salmena et al. 2008). Bononi et al.

demonstrated that a fraction of cellular PTEN is localized at the MAMs, where it interacts with IP3R3, antagonizing its Akt-mediated phosphorylation and enhancing Ca^{2+} transfer from the ER to mitochondria. In this way, it reestablishes cellular sensitivity to Ca^{2+} -mediated proapoptotic stimuli. Conversely, PTEN knockdown reduced the Ca^{2+} release from the ER and decreased mitochondrial Ca^{2+} transients, thus preventing cell death activation (Bononi et al. 2013). Moreover, a novel role for PTEN has been proposed; it can compete with F-box and leucine-rich repeat protein 2 (FBXL2), an E3-ubiquitin ligase F-box protein, for binding to IP3R3 to prevent its degradation. It has been demonstrated that FBXL2 degradation of IP3R3 is enhanced in cancer cells in which PTEN expression is lowered, thereby resulting in the inhibition of apoptosis (Kuchay et al. 2017).

The Bcl-2 family of anti- and proapoptotic proteins is predominantly localized to the mitochondria, ER, and MAMs, and their activities strongly reflect their intracellular localization (Morciano et al. 2018). Bcl-2 is a proto-oncogene known for its involvement in inhibition of apoptosis through its interaction with the proapoptotic proteins BCL2 associated X protein (Bax) and Bcl-2 homologous antagonist/killer (Bak) (Rimessi et al. 2020). Indeed, at the ER, Bcl-2 prevents excessive Ca²⁺ flux by directly targeting all three IP3R receptor isoforms, which would lead to mitochondrial Ca²⁺ overload and opening of the permeability transition pore (mPTP) (Chen et al. 2015; Bonora et al. 2017). Dysregulation of Bcl-2 expression has been highlighted in various cancers, including hematopoietic, lung, breast, and prostate tumors (Morciano et al. 2018).

Bcl-XL is another antiapoptotic member of the same family that is frequently overexpressed in many tumors, such as multiple myeloma, melanoma, glioblastoma, prostate cancer, colorectal cancer, non-small cell lung cancer, and pancreatic cancers (Trisciuoglio et al. 2017; Scherr et al. 2016; Zhang et al. 2014; Yoshimine et al. 2013). This protein is localized at the MAMs (Monaco et al. 2015), where it directly binds the IP3R channels, regulating IP3R-related Ca²⁺ release. Bcl-XL caused a strong sensitization of IP3R, promoting prosurvival Ca²⁺ oscillations (White et al. 2005).

Among the antiapoptotic proteins of the Bcl-2 family, myeloid cell leukemia 1 (Mcl-1) also lowers the calcium ER store content by stimulating IP3Rs outside of the MAMs, thereby increasing Ca^{2+} leakage from the ER, resulting in a decline in the basal ER Ca^{2+} levels (Eckenrode et al. 2010). In the presence of low [IP3], in Mcl-1-expressing cells, store depletion becomes more prominent, indicating that the sensitivity of IP3-dependent Ca^{2+} release is enhanced by Mcl-1. Mcl-1-mediated IP3R sensitization also contributes to low-level IP3R-mediated Ca^{2+} signaling from the ER to the mitochondria and thereby stimulates mitochondrial bioenergetics (Bittremieux et al. 2016).

At the MAMs, oncogenic H-Ras also affects Ca^{2+} transfer to the mitochondria to promote evasion from the apoptotic cascade (Rimessi et al. 2014). In colorectal cancer cells, oncogenic K-Ras modified the expression of IP3Rs, weakening the Ca^{2+} release from the ER to allow cells to escape Ca^{2+} -mediated apoptosis (Pierro et al. 2014). Indeed, Ras-driven mitochondrial dysfunction causes metabolic and redox changes that favor tumorigenesis (Hu et al. 2012). Hence, proper maintenance of IP3R3 protein levels is crucial for preventing oncogenesis by strengthening tumor-suppressive ER-mitochondrial Ca^{2+} transfer.

Furthermore, MAMs are a molecular platform for the regulation of many oxidoreductases. In this context, endoplasmic reticulum oxidoreductin 1-α (ERO1- α) activity is broadly investigated for its enrichment at ER-mitochondria contact sites (Anelli et al. 2012) and its high expression in different tumor types (Kakihana et al. 2012). This oxidase impacts ER-Ca²⁺ storage and IP3-dependent fluxes. During ER stress, ERO1- α oxidizes type 1 IP3R, promoting the release of Ca²⁺ from the ER (Anelli et al. 2012). Furthermore, endoplasmic reticulum resident protein 44 (ERp44) (an ER luminal chaperone protein) binds to IP3R1 and inhibits its channel activity under reducing conditions, resulting in the blockade of Ca²⁺ transfer to the mitochondria (Higo et al. 2005). Oxidation of IP3R1 by ERO1- α causes the dissociation of ERp44, thus leading to the activation of Ca²⁺ release via IP3R1 (Li et al. 2009). ERO1- α silencing has been demonstrated to profoundly affect mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake, likely modifying MCU activity. Thus, ERO1- α links redox and Ca²⁺ homeostasis in MAMs (Anelli et al. 2012).

Recently, the oncogenic transcription factor signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3), which mediates the signaling of cytokines, growth factors, and oncogenes (Yu et al. 2014), has been shown to localize only to MAMs (Su et al. 2020). At this location, it modulates ER-mitochondria Ca^{2+} release by interacting with the IP3R3 channel and promoting its degradation, resulting in greater cellular resistance to apoptotic stimuli (Avalle et al. 2019). In breast cancer cell lines, silencing STAT3 enhances the ER Ca^{2+} release and sensitivity to apoptosis following oxidative stress, correlating with increased IP3R3 levels. This evidence suggests that STAT3-mediated IP3R3 downregulation in the ER crucially contributes to its antiapoptotic functions via Ca^{2+} flux modulation.

Together with the IP3R receptors, RyRs and SERCA are the major Ca^{2+} players in the ER (Berridge 2012). In general, RyRs regulate melanocyte and T cell proliferation (Hakamata et al. 1994; Kang et al. 2000) and astrocyte migration (Matyash et al. 2002). Ryanodine receptor type 2 (RyR2), a member of the RyR family, controls the Ca^{2+} release from the sarcoplasmic reticulum into the cytosol (Ding et al. 2017). Different studies have confirmed the association of RyR2 with several cancer types, including melanoma (Carpi et al. 2018), breast cancer (Lu et al. 2017), lymphoma (McCarthy et al. 2003), and prostate cancer (Mariot et al. 2000). Recently, it has been reported that RyR2 is downregulated in thyroid carcinoma tissues and that low expression levels of RyR2 are closely associated with poor prognosis in thyroid carcinoma patients (Xu et al. 2019).

Over the past years, the tumor suppressor p53 has been shown to be altered in many human cancer tissues, including colon, breast, lung, brain, bladder, pancreatic, stomach, and esophageal cancer (Vogelstein et al. 2000). Some of p53 fraction is located at the MAMs, where it directly binds to the SERCA pump, changing its oxidative state and thus leading to an increased Ca^{2+} load, followed by an enhanced flux to the mitochondria. Consequently, during apoptotic stimulation, more Ca^{2+} can be released from the ER into the mitochondria, enhancing mitochondrial Ca^{2+} overload, opening of the mitochondrial mPTP, release of caspase cofactors, and



Fig. 1 Downregulation of MAMs Ca^{2+} crosstalk in cancer: graphical representation of the calcium signaling regulators involved in a cancer-related decreased Ca^{2+} crosstalk state. See text for further details. Ca^{2+} , calcium; ER, endoplasmic reticulum

ultimately induction of the intrinsic apoptosis pathway (Morciano et al. 2018). Dysregulation of p53-dependent Ca^{2+} homeostasis led to reduced ER Ca^{2+} release, resulting in a low responsiveness to apoptotic stimulation (Giorgi et al. 2015).

We must also note the phosphofurin acid cluster sorting 2 protein (PACS-2) and PKR-like ER kinase (PERK). PACS-2 is a multifunctional protein involved in retrograde ER-Golgi trafficking of multiple proteins (Youker et al. 2009). Although it is unclear whether a direct interaction of PACS-2 at the MAMs occurs, it was demonstrated that depletion of PACS-2 reduces mitochondrial-ER contact sites and mediates apoptosis (Simmen et al. 2005). PACS-2 was also demonstrated to be a fundamental player in rapamycin complex 2 (mTORC2)-dependent regulation of MAMs integrity (Betz et al. 2013). PERK is a protein kinase that, together with inositol-requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1) and transcription factor 6 (ATF6), acts as an ER stress sensor from the ER membrane, controlling UPR functioning. The function of this protein in the MAMs is independent of its role as an ER stress sensor and transcriptional regulator of redox homeostasis. Indeed, PERK maintains, through its cytoplasmic domains, the juxtaposition of the ER and the mitochondria, acting as a structural tether and permitting the transmission of ROS-mediated signals (Verfaillie et al. 2012).

In conclusion, changes in the ER Ca^{2+} -store content would perturb Ca^{2+} transfer from the ER to the mitochondria and ultimately influence cell death or survival. A reduction in intracellular store Ca^{2+} release is certainly the main mechanism adopted by cancer cells to escape mitochondria-mediated apoptosis (Fig. 1).

3.2 Perturbed Mitochondrial Ca²⁺ Uptake

Cancer-derived modifications in cellular physiology could be related to impairment of the Ca^{2+} signaling network, which is frequently associated with the dysregulation of several Ca^{2+} channels and pumps (Prevarskaya et al. 2014; Hanahan and Weinberg 2000).

In addition to limiting the excessive release of Ca^{2+} from the ER, cancer cells can effectively prevent mitochondrial Ca^{2+} overload by limiting mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake.

Among the proteins responsible for limitation of mitochondrial calcium influx are Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL, the antiapoptotic Bcl-2-family proteins discussed in the previous paragraph; Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL are partially localized at the mitochondrial outer membrane and, similar to other antiapoptotic proteins, are frequently upregulated in cancer; these proteins can regulate mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake through VDAC1 (Shoshan-Barmatz et al. 2010).

Considering that VDAC1 is involved in death and cell survival, it is not surprising that this channel could be a target for Bcl-2 family proteins (De Stefani et al. 2012). These proteins target the N-terminal region of VDAC1 (Abu-Hamad et al. 2009; Arbel and Shoshan-Barmatz 2010), and it has been demonstrated that only the Bcl-XL BH4 domain is essential to bind VDAC1 and inhibit cell death (Monaco et al. 2015). Several studies demonstrated that the interaction between Bcl-XL and VDAC1 suppresses proapoptotic Ca^{2+} uptake, preventing the dissipation of the mitochondrial potential and the release of cytochrome c and apoptosis-inducing factor (AIF) through the outer membrane.

Indeed, studies concerning mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake that compare Bcl-XLoverexpressing versus Bcl-XL-deficient cells have demonstrated that this protein may be involved in MAMs microdomain reorganization and results in an alteration of the capacity of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake, proving that Bcl-XL inhibits VDAC1 (Monaco et al. 2015; Bittremieux et al. 2016; Shimizu et al. 2000; Li et al. 2008).

Nevertheless, VDAC1 in hepatocarcinoma tissues can be downregulated by the small noncoding RNA miR-7, influencing tumor proliferation and metastasis (Chaudhuri et al. 2016a; Bargaje et al. 2012). Chaudhuri et al. showed that in human neuroblastoma cells and in mouse primary cortical neurons, miR-7 can reduce VDAC1 expression, with consequent inhibition of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake, membrane depolarization, mitochondrial fragmentation, cytochrome c release, and ROS production, promoting cancer cell survival (Chaudhuri et al. 2016a).

MCU allows calcium ion permeation into the mitochondrial matrix, and its overexpression leads to an increase in mitochondrial Ca^{2+} entry and ROS production, influencing the migration, invasion, and size of different tumor types (Yu et al. 2017; Tang et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2007). However, a reduction in MCU expression decreases mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake, the opening of the mPTP and the release of proapoptotic factors, thus having a protective effect on apoptosis (Marchi

et al. 2019b; Sebag et al. 2018; Oropeza-Almazan et al. 2017; Yuan et al. 2017; Liao et al. 2015; Qiu et al. 2013; Penston and Wormsley 1986).

Marchi et al. showed that, through MCU downregulation, the miR-25 MCU-targeting microRNA could perturb Ca^{2+} homeostasis, reducing the concentration of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} levels in HeLa cells. However, high levels of miR-25 have been observed both in prostate and colon cancer. The miR-25-dependent reduction in mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake correlates with resistance to proapoptotic stimuli and can be reversed by anti-miR-25 overexpression. Treatment with anti-miR-25 can restore the MCU expression levels and reverse the pathophysiology, thus suggesting a novel therapeutic target for prostate and colon cancer (Marchi et al. 2013).

One gene that is frequently deleted in many human cancers, principally in those caused by environmental carcinogens, is fragile histidine triad (FHIT). Consequently, its product, the Fhit protein, is absent or reduced in most cancers (Huebner and Croce 2003). The Fhit protein is localized in the mitochondria and the cytosol and acts as a tumor suppressor, increasing susceptibility to apoptosis (Siprashvili et al. 1997). Reintroduction of Fhit to the highly carcinogen-susceptible Fhit^{-/-} mouse model reduced tumor sizes by activating apoptotic cell death (Zanesi et al. 2005). The Fhit protein generates ROS and enhances mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake by increasing mitochondrial Ca²⁺ hotspots. Therefore, Fhit acts as a tumor suppressor by modulating MCU opening and enhancing the susceptibility of cells to apoptosis, thus potentiating the effect of apoptotic agents (Rimessi et al. 2009).

Transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily C member 3 (TRPC3) belongs to a group of nonselective cation channels that are involved in different cellular mechanisms. TRPC3 channels can influence the mitochondrial membrane potential following their up- and downregulation. The activation of Ca²⁺-sensitive downstream pathways occurs through the influx of calcium from transient receptor potential channels (TRP channels), which act as apoptotic regulators (Wang et al. 2019; Takahashi et al. 2018; Raphael et al. 2014; Monet et al. 2010). However, Shengjie Feng et al. have shown that a fraction of the TRPC3 protein is localized to the mitochondria and mediates mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake when the cytosolic calcium concentration is elevated. Since, as we previously noted, mitochondrial membrane potential seems to be affected by TRPC3 channels and because mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake is not abolished when MCU expression is downregulated (De Stefani et al. 2011), TRPC3 might be another channel that allows the entry of calcium into the mitochondria, in addition to MCU (Kirichok et al. 2004). In particular, resistance to apoptosis and the proliferation of some tumors could be related to its downregulation, which results in reduced mitochondrial calcium uptake (Feng et al. 2013).

Fetal and adult testis-expressed 1 protein (FATE1) is a 21-kDa protein that belongs to the cancer-testis antigen proteins that are mainly expressed in the testis under physiological conditions and are upregulated in different cancer types (Dong et al. 2003; Whitehurst 2014; Simpson et al. 2005). This molecule, being a member of the mitochondrial fission factor (Miff) protein family, shares some structural

similarities with Mff (Gandre-Babbe and van der Bliek 2008). The oncoprotein FATE1, which is located on the mitochondrial outer membrane preferentially in the MAMs compartment, is implicated in the regulation of Ca^{2+} -dependent apoptosis in cancer cells, acting as an anti-tether agent through the modulation of the distance between the ER and the mitochondria (Doghman-Bouguerra et al. 2016), being a direct connection between its increased expression and MAMs morphology in adrenocortical carcinoma (AAC) patients with a poor prognosis (Doghman-Bouguerra et al. 2016). Overexpression of FATE1 in adenoid cystic carcinoma (ACC) was related to a decrease in mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake that confers resistance to proapoptotic stimuli and chemotherapeutic drugs (Doghman-Bouguerra et al. 2016).

In most human cancer types, including head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC), high levels of enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) have been detected. EZH2 is the enzymatic subunit of the PRC2 complex (polycomb repressive complex 2), which methylates lysine 9 and lysine 27 of histone H3, and is fundamental for transcriptional repression (Kim and Roberts 2016; Schuettengruber et al. 2007; Boyer et al. 2006). EZH2 acts as an oncogene, and its high expression levels are associated with tumor cell proliferation and migration (Zhou et al. 2015a; Ning et al. 2015). Furthermore, it has been shown that inhibition of EZH2 in HNSCC cells in vitro and in vivo induces loss of mitochondrial membrane potential ($\Delta \Psi_m$) with consequent activation of cell death pathways. Inhibition of EZH2 involves accumulation of Ca²⁺ into the mitochondria, induced by inactivation of MICU1 (Zhou et al. 2015b; Cosentino and Garcia-Saez 2014) (Fig. 1).

4 Upregulation of ER-Mitochondria Ca²⁺ Crosstalk

4.1 New Insights into Ca²⁺ Signaling Perturbation in the MAMs

The numerous molecular pathways described thus far all involve a decreased uptake of Ca^{2+} to the mitochondria, resulting from decreased ER release or mitochondrial defects. Historically, reports that have assessed the remodeling of MAMs Ca^{2+} signaling associated with tumorigenesis, invasion, and metastasis all led to the conclusion that cancer cells undergo minor mitochondria-dependent apoptosis because of decreases in the Ca^{2+} release from the ER. Recently, the characterization of new MAM-localized proteins and the finding of new mechanisms of action led the scientific community to consider that even an upregulation of Ca^{2+} signaling at the MAMs level could be harmful and drive tumor onset and progression. In the following paragraphs, we will describe how this condition, hitherto described as the cause of apoptotic cell death, can lead to the onset and development of tumor diseases.

4.2 Increased ER-Ca²⁺ Release

The endoplasmic reticulum is an organelle that contains a network of tubules and flattened sacs and is mainly known for its major role in the production, processing, and transport of proteins and lipids. The ER also represents the major intracellular store of Ca²⁺, an ion that is necessary on its lumen for second-messenger-induced Ca^{2+} release, the control of capacitative Ca^{2+} influx, and intra-ER chaperone activities such as polypeptide translocation, protein folding, and ER-associated degradation (Buck et al. 2007). In normal tissue cells, a sustained Ca²⁺ flux from the ER to the mitochondria can enhance the sensitivity of mitochondria to apoptotic stimuli; however, in some cases, an increase in Ca^{2+} ion leakage from the ER to the MAMs can promote tumor formation, especially in specific tissues and organs. For ER-mitochondria interorganellar Ca²⁺ signaling and, in particular, increased ER Ca² ⁺ release, the recent revelation of the mechanisms by which IP3R3 upregulation drives oncogenesis via ER-mitochondrial Ca²⁺ crosstalk is particularly important. This statement is particularly strong because until last year, IP3R3 was well characterized as a Ca²⁺-related proapoptotic protein. In fact, the tumor suppressors BAP1 and PTEN have a stabilizing effect on IP3R3 in the ER, promoting susceptibility to cell death (Bononi et al. 2017; Kuchay et al. 2017), and in contrast, the oncogene K-Ras^{G13D} downregulates IP3R3, preventing the apoptotic death of cancer cells (Pierro et al. 2014). Three recent works by Guerra et al. (2019), Rezuchova et al. (2019), and Ueasilamongkol et al. (2020), for the first time, have deviated from the idea that IP3Rs only have an anti-oncogenic potential by driving proapoptotic Ca²⁺ signals to mitochondria but attributed an oncogenic potential to ER-mitochondria Ca²⁺ crosstalk. In an analysis of tumor tissues, the IP3R3-protein levels were elevated in hepatocellular carcinoma biopsies compared to healthy liver biopsies (Guerra et al. 2019), in clear cell renal cell carcinoma kidney biopsies compared to healthy regions (Rezuchova et al. 2019) and in cholangiocarcinoma cancer biopsies and cancer cell lines compared to normal tissues and normal cholangiocyte cell models (Ueasilamongkol et al. 2020). In all cases, only type 3 IP3Rs were found to be overexpressed in tumor tissues, with no changes or slight downregulation of type 1 and type 2. In particular, IP3R3 seems to be completely absent in normal human hepatocytes but is clearly present in biopsies from individuals with hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C virus (HCV), non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), and alcoholic liver disease (ALD), which are the four most common predisposing factors to the development of hepatocellular carcinoma (Guerra et al. 2019). This increase was more pronounced in the late stages of hepatocellular carcinoma.

Notably, in cholangiocarcinoma cells, most IP3R3 is localized to the MAMs, while in normal cholangiocytes, it resides in the ER subapical pole. In these cells, MAM localization promotes basal respiration by increasing mitochondrial Ca²⁺ signaling, and thus, depletion of this channel in these cells is deleterious for nuclear and mitochondrial functionality (Ueasilamongkol et al. 2020). In HepG2 cells, IP3R3 upregulation promotes cell death, but its chronic overexpression can increase

the resistance of these cells to cell death inducers, enhancing malignant cell survival (Guerra et al. 2019).

The common key in all these cases is the extreme adaptation ability that drives oncogenesis and malignant cell transformation. These cancer cells became addicted to high IP3R3 levels at the MAM compartment for their survival, to maintain sustained cell metabolism and to obtain malignant features such as increased motility, migration, and invasion.

We want to include in this section the already mentioned ERO1- α , an extensively studied protein due to its ability to regulate many processes. ERO1- α is particularly enriched at the ER-mitochondria interface, controlling ER redox homeostasis and oxidative folding and regulating Ca²⁺ efflux from the ER and, consequently, mitochondrial Ca²⁺ accumulation (Anelli et al. 2012). ERO1- α is highly expressed in different tumor types and is associated with a poor prognosis in breast cancer (Kutomi et al. 2013). In fact, the expression of ERO1- α in triple-negative breast cancer cells is correlated with that of programmed cell death-ligand 1 (PD-L1), both at the protein and mRNA levels, via hypoxia-inducible factor 1- α (HIF-1 α). Depletion of ERO1- α led to a significant reduction in PD-L1-mediated T-cell apoptosis, suggesting that ERO1- α has a key role in tumor-mediated immunosuppression (Tanaka et al. 2017).

Another MAMs Ca^{2+} and tumor-related protein that acts at the ER level is the receptor chaperone stress-activated chaperone sigma-1 receptor (Sig1R), which senses ER Ca^{2+} concentrations and regulates cell survival. This protein could be considered "borderline" in this section considering its mechanism of action; in fact, Sig1R is an ER-localized protein that favors the efflux of calcium ions from the endoplasmic reticulum and has been described as being overexpressed in breast cancer, especially in cancer cells with metastatic potential (Gueguinou et al. 2017). ER chaperones are important in maintaining proper intracellular Ca^{2+} levels, protein folding, and the unfolded protein response (UPR) under ER stress conditions (Bartoszewska and Collawn 2020).

Two MAM-localized chaperones that belong to the heat shock 70 kDa (HSP70) protein family are of considerable importance in Ca^{2+} signaling: chaperone glucose-regulated protein GRP75 and glucose-regulated protein 78 (GRP78, also known as immunoglobulin heavy-chain-binding protein BiP) (Brocchieri et al. 2008; Wadhwa et al. 2002).

GRP75 ensures the juxtaposition between IP3R and VDAC1 in the mitochondrial outer membrane (Szabadkai et al. 2006). Its localization is mainly mitochondrial, but it is also present at low levels in the cytoplasm, nucleus, ER, and Golgi apparatus (Ran et al. 2000; Wadhwa et al. 1995), where it exerts many different functions from the import of unfolded proteins into the mitochondrial matrix to modulation of exocytosis and endocytosis (Flachbartova and Kovacech 2013; Voos and Rottgers 2002; Schneider et al. 1996; Kronidou et al. 1994; Scherer et al. 1992). Sig1Rs are particularly enriched at the MAMs and in normal tissues form a complex with GRP78, another MAM-localized chaperone. GRP78 can bind to misfolded proteins and to unassembled complexes and modulates ER-associated degradation (ERAD), which regulates the UPR (Pfaffenbach and Lee 2011; Wang et al. 2009; Little et al.



Fig. 2 Upregulation of MAMs Ca^{2+} crosstalk in cancer: graphical representation of the calcium signaling regulators involved in a cancer-related increased Ca^{2+} crosstalk state. See text for further details. Ca^{2+} , calcium; ER, endoplasmic reticulum

1994). Its molecular structure displays two domains: the substrate-binding domain (SBD), involved in binding unfolded peptides, and the nucleotide-binding domain (NBD), which binds ATP to be hydrolyzed to obtain energy to prevent unfolded protein aggregation at the N-terminus (Luo et al. 2006; Lindquist and Craig 1988). GRP78, like almost all other chaperones, is useful for storing ER Ca²⁺ as a high-capacity Ca²⁺-binding protein under physiological conditions (Hendershot 2004).

Szabadkai et al. highlighted the mechanism by which Sig1R, dissociating from BiP, binds IP3R3 following the activation of IP3Rs. This event leads to IP3R3 stabilization at the MAMs and to an enhancement of IP3R3-mediated Ca²⁺ fluxes to the mitochondria (Szabadkai et al. 2006). Although BiP is an excellent target to consider for neuroprotective therapeutic strategies (Enogieru et al. 2019), it also influences how tumor cells survive, proliferate, and develop chemoresistance. During chronic ER stress conditions that involve prolonged ER Ca²⁺ depletion, Sig1R localization changes from the MAMs to the peripheral ER, reducing cellular damage and thus preventing cell death. Another mechanism of Ca²⁺ homeostasis perturbation implemented by Sig1R that has direct consequences on cell invasiveness in breast cancer has been described by Gueguinou et al. (2017). Sig1R favors the migration of cancer cells by forming a functional molecular platform with the calcium-activated K⁺ channels SK3 and ORAI calcium release-activated calcium modulator 1 (Orai1) (Gueguinou et al. 2017) (Fig. 2).

4.3 Increased Mitochondrial Ca²⁺ Uptake

Before the identification of the molecular players forming the MCU complex, the role of mitochondrial Ca²⁺ in cancer progression was simply confined to receiving Ca^{2+} from the ER, thereby regulating the apoptotic response. Low ER Ca^{2+} release results in reduced mitochondrial $[Ca^{2+}]$, mPTP inhibition, and resistance to chemotherapeutic-induced cell death. Consistent with this view, many oncogenic factors act at the MAMs to limit ER-mitochondria Ca²⁺ transfer (see the "Downregulation of ER-mitochondria calcium crosstalk" section). However, many mitochondrial Ca²⁺ channels that are responsible for favoring Ca²⁺ accumulation, such as VDACs, are overexpressed, rather than reduced, in cancer (Mazure 2017). These observations suggest that an increased intrinsic capacity of the mitochondrial compartment to accumulate Ca²⁺ could contribute to sustained malignant progression, although, at least theoretically, it predisposes cells to Ca²⁺-induced cell death. The oncogenic mechanisms regulated by mitochondrial Ca^{2+} mainly rely on the association between Ca²⁺ and the formation of mitogenic ROS, as well as pure stimulation of mitochondrial metabolism. Ca²⁺ accumulation activates four mitochondrial dehydrogenases, which in turn stimulate the respiratory chain and hence ATP production (Denton 2009). Thus, as a consequence of increased metabolic activity, ROS are generated inside the matrix, but they fail to trigger cell death, probably due to the superior antioxidant defense that often distinguishes the malignant phenotype (Gorrini et al. 2013).

The correlation between augmented mitochondrial Ca²⁺ entry. ROS production. and cancer growth appears evident for tumors overexpressing the uniporter complex pore-forming subunit MCU. Indeed, increased levels of MCU have been reported in different tumors, including breast and hepatocellular carcinomas (Vultur et al. 2018). In breast cancer, MCU-dependent mitochondrial Ca²⁺ entry is associated with ROS overproduction and higher metastatic potential through a mechanism that involves the downstream activation of HIF1- α transcriptional activity (Tosatto et al. 2016). Consistent with these observations, upregulation of MCU in triple-negative breast cancer cells promoted metastasis in an in vivo mouse model by enhancing glycolysis, a series of neoplastic events that is counteracted by the tumor-suppressor activity of miRNA-340 (Yu et al. 2017). Moreover, receptor-interacting protein kinase 1 (RIPK1) binds MCU to promote Ca²⁺ entry and colorectal cancer progression through stimulation of mitochondrial bioenergetics (Zeng et al. 2018). In hepatocellular carcinomas, the Ca²⁺-ROS axis orchestrated by MCU resulted in activation of metalloproteinase-2 (MMP2) (Ren et al. 2017), a zinc-dependent endopeptidase associated with extracellular matrix degradation and metastasis (Shay et al. 2015).

The link between Ca^{2+} and ROS overproduction is also relevant for the cancerrelated functions of MICU1, the principal member of the MCU complex that regulates the gating of the channel (Kamer and Mootha 2015). Our group recently showed that MICU1 downregulation, as a result of higher AKT activity, could sustain cancer progression through Ca^{2+} -dependent ROS generation (Marchi et al.
2019a). Indeed, loss of MICU1 disinhibits MCU, leading to Ca^{2+} permeation under resting (nonstimulated) conditions and increased mitochondrial ROS levels (Csordas et al. 2013), which could ultimately result in cell death (Mallilankaraman et al. 2012a; Liu et al. 2016). This finding implies that malignant cells showing low MICU1 levels predispose concomitant mechanisms to minimize the detrimental effects induced by ROS. Consistent with this view, MICU1 depletion in normal hepatocytes triggered extensive cell death, but upon pharmacological inhibition of mPTP opening, the loss of MICU1 conferred a strong proliferative advantage (Antony et al. 2016). Moreover, a combination of high mitochondrial Ca^{2+} entry through genetic manipulation of the MCU complex and mPTP closure exacerbated the tumorigenic potential of different cancer cells (Marchi et al. 2019b). Taken together, these observations suggest that variations in the composition of the MCU complex are a key event that cooperates with other oncogenic pathways to favor cancer growth.

Further evidence that supports this scenario derives from the protumorigenic role of MCU regulator 1 (MCUR1), which has been described as a matrix-located, positive regulator of the uniporter complex (Mallilankaraman et al. 2012b). In hepatocellular carcinomas, MCUR1 was strongly upregulated, and ROS production was augmented, leading to ROS-dependent degradation of p53 and consequent resistance to apoptosis (Ren et al. 2018). Notably, the cancer cell detoxification capacity was also increased due to activation of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (NRF2) (Jin et al. 2019), a master gene in the orchestration of the cellular antioxidant response (Cuadrado et al. 2019). Thus, MCUR1 can regulate two cancer hallmarks at once: Ca²⁺-mediated metastatic potential and resistance to apoptosis. However, the expression of MCUR1 correlates with the permeability transition and reduced cell survival (Chaudhuri et al. 2016b), indicating that MCUR1 oncogenic activities might be solely due to the concomitant inhibition of the functions of the mPTP through a superior mechanism. Nevertheless, it has been proposed that MCUR1 could act as a complex IV assembly factor rather than as an MCU interactor (Paupe et al. 2015). In this context, variations in mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake and ROS levels are side products of respiratory chain defects; therefore, the active role of Ca²⁺ in MCUR1-mediated oncogenesis should be completely reevaluated.

Overall, these observations indicate that increased mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake acts with other oncogenic mechanisms (e.g., mPTP inhibition or activation of antioxidant systems) to sustain cancer growth and dissemination. The protumorigenic role of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} signaling involves other pathways in addition to ROS production and excess malignant cell bioenergetics, including the MCU-dependent control of cytosolic Ca^{2+} through store-operated Ca^{2+} entry (SOCE). The activity of the MCU complex sustains cytosolic Ca^{2+} fluxes through SOCE, which in turn regulates cytoskeletal dynamics and cellular migration (Prudent et al. 2016). Moreover, recent findings suggest that spontaneous mitochondrial Ca^{2+} oscillations through the MCU complex are essential for mitotic entry and cell cycle progression (Koval et al. 2019; Zhao et al. 2019), thus revealing another mechanism that could account for the aberrant proliferation of cancer cells with an altered composition of the MCU complex (Fig. 2).

5 Conclusions

The importance of the multiple and complex signaling pathways generated by the displacement of Ca^{2+} ions and, specifically, the Ca^{2+} -dependent communication between structurally and functionally interconnected intracellular organelles has been increasingly highlighted and described, especially in recent years. Evidence of this phenomenon is the dramatic effects on cell health that derive from perturbation of the MAMs morphology and modification of the ER-mitochondria tethering distance. Moreover, alterations in the MAMs protein pool and functionality have been connected with several pathological conditions, including diabetes, neurodegeneration, infection, and antiviral response and cancer (Pinton 2018). Tumor cells, in fact, could modify the systems that maintain cellular Ca^{2+} homeostasis to promote their survival and metastasis. The crucial role of the regulation of spatiotemporal Ca^{2+} signaling in the MAMs in cancer is confirmed by evidence that different oncogenes and tumor suppressors reside at the ER-mitochondria interface.

As shown previously, both an increase and a decrease of calcium ion exchange between these two organelles can, in a nonexclusive way, lead to the promotion or suppression of tumor behaviors in many tissues. This phenomenon is an indication of how the equilibrium that rules calcium homeostasis in this subcellular compartment is delicate, complex, and intimate. Specifically, although Ca²⁺ oscillations are essential at MAMs to feed mitochondrial metabolism, a persistent increase in mitochondrial [Ca²⁺] can lead to cell death. In this scenario, by limiting mitochondrial calcium uptake, many cancer cells develop resistance to death. On the other hand, it was also highlighted that an increased mitochondrial ability to accumulate Ca²⁺ supports malignant progression, by boosting mitochondrial metabolism and sustaining mitogenic ROS production. Thus, depending on the tumor context, MAM-localized Ca²⁺ signaling can exert different functions, also according to the different oncogenic paths involved.

Several questions have yet to be answered, many aspects remain to be clarified, and molecular pathways must be described to reach a good understanding of the complex mechanisms that stem from calcium signaling at the MAMs, knowledge that will be very useful in the development of novel therapeutic strategies for several tumors.

Acknowledgments PP is grateful to Camilla degli Scrovegni for continuous support. The Signal Transduction Laboratory is supported by the Italian Association for Cancer Research (AIRC: IG-23670 to P.P. and IG-19803 to C.G.), A-ROSE, Telethon (GGP11139B to P.P), Progetti di Rilevante Interesse Nazionale (PRIN2017E5L5P3 to P.P and PRIN20177E9EPY to C.G.), the Italian Ministry of Health (GR-2013-02356747 to C.G.), the European Research Council (ERC, 853057- InflaPML to C.G.), and local funds from the University of Ferrara to PP and C.G. SM is supported by the Italian Ministry of Health (GR-2016-02364602) and local funds from Marche Polytechnic University (Ancona, Italy). MRW was supported by the Internal Project of The Children's Memorial Health Institute (No S141/2014).

The authors declare no conflict of interests. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

References

- Abu-Hamad S, Arbel N, Calo D, Arzoine L, Israelson A, Keinan N, Ben-Romano R, Friedman O, Shoshan-Barmatz V (2009) The VDAC1 N-terminus is essential both for apoptosis and the protective effect of anti-apoptotic proteins. J Cell Sci 122(Pt 11):1906–1916. https://doi.org/10. 1242/jcs.040188
- Akl H, Bultynck G (2013) Altered Ca(2+) signaling in cancer cells: proto-oncogenes and tumor suppressors targeting IP3 receptors. Biochim Biophys Acta 1835(2):180–193. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.bbcan.2012.12.001
- Alonso MT, Manjarres IM, Garcia-Sancho J (2009) Modulation of calcium signalling by intracellular organelles seen with targeted aequorins. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 195(1):37–49. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-1716.2008.01920.x
- Anelli T, Bergamelli L, Margittai E, Rimessi A, Fagioli C, Malgaroli A, Pinton P, Ripamonti M, Rizzuto R, Sitia R (2012) Ero1alpha regulates Ca(2+) fluxes at the endoplasmic reticulummitochondria interface (MAM). Antioxid Redox Signal 16(10):1077–1087. https://doi.org/10. 1089/ars.2011.4004
- Antony AN, Paillard M, Moffat C, Juskeviciute E, Correnti J, Bolon B, Rubin E, Csordas G, Seifert EL, Hoek JB, Hajnoczky G (2016) MICU1 regulation of mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake dictates survival and tissue regeneration. Nat Commun 7:10955. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms10955
- Arbel N, Shoshan-Barmatz V (2010) Voltage-dependent anion channel 1-based peptides interact with Bcl-2 to prevent antiapoptotic activity. J Biol Chem 285(9):6053–6062. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M109.082990
- Ashby MC, Tepikin AV (2001) ER calcium and the functions of intracellular organelles. Semin Cell Dev Biol 12(1):11–17. https://doi.org/10.1006/scdb.2000.0212
- Avalle L, Camporeale A, Morciano G, Caroccia N, Ghetti E, Orecchia V, Viavattene D, Giorgi C, Pinton P, Poli V (2019) STAT3 localizes to the ER, acting as a gatekeeper for ER-mitochondrion Ca(2+) fluxes and apoptotic responses. Cell Death Differ 26(5):932–942. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41418-018-0171-y
- Bansaghi S, Golenar T, Madesh M, Csordas G, RamachandraRao S, Sharma K, Yule DI, Joseph SK, Hajnoczky G (2014) Isoform- and species-specific control of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) receptors by reactive oxygen species. J Biol Chem 289(12):8170–8181. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M113.504159
- Bargaje R, Gupta S, Sarkeshik A, Park R, Xu T, Sarkar M, Halimani M, Roy SS, Yates J, Pillai B (2012) Identification of novel targets for miR-29a using miRNA proteomics. PLoS One 7(8): e43243. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0043243
- Bartok A, Weaver D, Golenar T, Nichtova Z, Katona M, Bansaghi S, Alzayady KJ, Thomas VK, Ando H, Mikoshiba K, Joseph SK, Yule DI, Csordas G, Hajnoczky G (2019) IP3 receptor isoforms differently regulate ER-mitochondrial contacts and local calcium transfer. Nat Commun 10(1):3726. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11646-3
- Bartoszewska S, Collawn JF (2020) Unfolded protein response (UPR) integrated signaling networks determine cell fate during hypoxia. Cell Mol Biol Lett 25:18. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s11658-020-00212-1
- Bathori G, Csordas G, Garcia-Perez C, Davies E, Hajnoczky G (2006) Ca2+-dependent control of the permeability properties of the mitochondrial outer membrane and voltage-dependent anionselective channel (VDAC). J Biol Chem 281(25):17347–17358. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M600906200
- Bernardi R, Pandolfi PP (2007) Structure, dynamics and functions of promyelocytic leukaemia nuclear bodies. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8(12):1006–1016. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2277
- Bernard-Marissal N, Chrast R, Schneider BL (2018) Endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria in diseases of motor and sensory neurons: a broken relationship? Cell Death Dis 9(3):333. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41419-017-0125-1
- Berridge MJ (2012) Calcium signalling remodelling and disease. Biochem Soc Trans 40 (2):297–309. https://doi.org/10.1042/BST20110766

- Berridge MJ, Bootman MD, Roderick HL (2003) Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4(7):517–529. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm1155
- Betz C, Stracka D, Prescianotto-Baschong C, Frieden M, Demaurex N, Hall MN (2013) Feature article: mTOR complex 2-Akt signaling at mitochondria-associated endoplasmic reticulum membranes (MAM) regulates mitochondrial physiology. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110 (31):12526–12534. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1302455110
- Betzenhauser MJ, Wagner LE 2nd, Iwai M, Michikawa T, Mikoshiba K, Yule DI (2008) ATP modulation of Ca2+ release by type-2 and type-3 inositol (1, 4, 5)-triphosphate receptors. Differing ATP sensitivities and molecular determinants of action. J Biol Chem 283 (31):21579–21587. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M801680200
- Bittremieux M, Parys JB, Pinton P, Bultynck G (2016) ER functions of oncogenes and tumor suppressors: modulators of intracellular Ca(2+) signaling. Biochim Biophys Acta 1863(6 Pt B):1364–1378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2016.01.002
- Bittremieux M, La Rovere RM, Akl H, Martines C, Welkenhuyzen K, Dubron K, Baes M, Janssens A, Vandenberghe P, Laurenti L, Rietdorf K, Morciano G, Pinton P, Mikoshiba K, Bootman MD, Efremov DG, De Smedt H, Parys JB, Bultynck G (2019) Constitutive IP3 signaling underlies the sensitivity of B-cell cancers to the Bcl-2/IP3 receptor disruptor BIRD-2. Cell Death Differ 26(3):531–547. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41418-018-0142-3
- Bononi A, Bonora M, Marchi S, Missiroli S, Poletti F, Giorgi C, Pandolfi PP, Pinton P (2013) Identification of PTEN at the ER and MAMs and its regulation of Ca(2+) signaling and apoptosis in a protein phosphatase-dependent manner. Cell Death Differ 20(12):1631–1643. https://doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2013.77
- Bononi A, Giorgi C, Patergnani S, Larson D, Verbruggen K, Tanji M, Pellegrini L, Signorato V, Olivetto F, Pastorino S, Nasu M, Napolitano A, Gaudino G, Morris P, Sakamoto G, Ferris LK, Danese A, Raimondi A, Tacchetti C, Kuchay S, Pass HI, Affar EB, Yang H, Pinton P, Carbone M (2017) BAP1 regulates IP3R3-mediated Ca(2+) flux to mitochondria suppressing cell transformation. Nature 546(7659):549–553. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature22798
- Bonora M, Morganti C, Morciano G, Pedriali G, Lebiedzinska-Arciszewska M, Aquila G, Giorgi C, Rizzo P, Campo G, Ferrari R, Kroemer G, Wieckowski MR, Galluzzi L, Pinton P (2017) Mitochondrial permeability transition involves dissociation of F1FO ATP synthase dimers and C-ring conformation. EMBO Rep 18(7):1077–1089. https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201643602
- Boyer LA, Plath K, Zeitlinger J, Brambrink T, Medeiros LA, Lee TI, Levine SS, Wernig M, Tajonar A, Ray MK, Bell GW, Otte AP, Vidal M, Gifford DK, Young RA, Jaenisch R (2006) Polycomb complexes repress developmental regulators in murine embryonic stem cells. Nature 441(7091):349–353. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04733
- Brocchieri L, Conway de Macario E, Macario AJ (2008) hsp70 genes in the human genome: conservation and differentiation patterns predict a wide array of overlapping and specialized functions. BMC Evol Biol 8:19. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2148-8-19
- Buck TM, Wright CM, Brodsky JL (2007) The activities and function of molecular chaperones in the endoplasmic reticulum. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18(6):751–761. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. semcdb.2007.09.001
- Cai X, Wang X, Patel S, Clapham DE (2015) Insights into the early evolution of animal calcium signaling machinery: a unicellular point of view. Cell Calcium 57(3):166–173. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ceca.2014.11.007
- Campbell KJ, Dhayade S, Ferrari N, Sims AH, Johnson E, Mason SM, Dickson A, Ryan KM, Kalna G, Edwards J, Tait SWG, Blyth K (2018) MCL-1 is a prognostic indicator and drug target in breast cancer. Cell Death Dis 9(2):19. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-017-0035-2
- Carafoli E (2002) Calcium signaling: a tale for all seasons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99 (3):1115–1122. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.032427999
- Carafoli E, Krebs J (2016) Why calcium? How calcium became the best communicator. J Biol Chem 291(40):20849–20857. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.R116.735894
- Cardenas C, Muller M, McNeal A, Lovy A, Jana F, Bustos G, Urra F, Smith N, Molgo J, Diehl JA, Ridky TW, Foskett JK (2016) Selective vulnerability of cancer cells by inhibition of Ca(2+)

transfer from endoplasmic reticulum to mitochondria. Cell Rep 14(10):2313–2324. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.02.030

- Carpi S, Polini B, Poli G, Alcantara Barata G, Fogli S, Romanini A, Tuccinardi T, Guella G, Frontini FP, Nieri P, Di Giuseppe G (2018) Anticancer activity of Euplotin C, isolated from the marine ciliate Euplotes crassus, against human melanoma cells. Mar Drugs 16(5). https://doi. org/10.3390/md16050166
- Chaudhuri AD, Choi DC, Kabaria S, Tran A, Junn E (2016a) MicroRNA-7 regulates the function of mitochondrial permeability transition pore by targeting VDAC1 expression. J Biol Chem 291 (12):6483–6493. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M115.691352
- Chaudhuri D, Artiga DJ, Abiria SA, Clapham DE (2016b) Mitochondrial calcium uniporter regulator 1 (MCUR1) regulates the calcium threshold for the mitochondrial permeability transition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(13):E1872–E1880. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1602264113
- Chen Q, Xu H, Xu A, Ross T, Bowler E, Hu Y, Lesnefsky EJ (2015) Inhibition of Bcl-2 sensitizes mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) opening in ischemia-damaged mitochondria. PLoS One 10(3):e0118834. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0118834
- Chen G, Park D, Magis AT, Behera M, Ramalingam SS, Owonikoko TK, Sica GL, Ye K, Zhang C, Chen Z, Curran WJ, Deng X (2019) Mcl-1 interacts with Akt to promote lung cancer progression. Cancer Res 79(24):6126–6138. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-19-0950
- Colombini M (2012) VDAC structure, selectivity, and dynamics. Biochim Biophys Acta 1818 (6):1457–1465. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2011.12.026
- Cosentino K, Garcia-Saez AJ (2014) Mitochondrial alterations in apoptosis. Chem Phys Lipids 181:62–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemphyslip.2014.04.001
- Crottes D, Guizouarn H, Martin P, Borgese F, Soriani O (2013) The sigma-1 receptor: a regulator of cancer cell electrical plasticity? Front Physiol 4:175. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2013.00175
- Csordas G, Renken C, Varnai P, Walter L, Weaver D, Buttle KF, Balla T, Mannella CA, Hajnoczky G (2006) Structural and functional features and significance of the physical linkage between ER and mitochondria. J Cell Biol 174(7):915–921. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200604016
- Csordas G, Golenar T, Seifert EL, Kamer KJ, Sancak Y, Perocchi F, Moffat C, Weaver D, de la Fuente PS, Bogorad R, Koteliansky V, Adijanto J, Mootha VK, Hajnoczky G (2013) MICU1 controls both the threshold and cooperative activation of the mitochondrial Ca(2)(+) uniporter. Cell Metab 17(6):976–987. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2013.04.020
- Cuadrado A, Rojo AI, Wells G, Hayes JD, Cousin SP, Rumsey WL, Attucks OC, Franklin S, Levonen AL, Kensler TW, Dinkova-Kostova AT (2019) Therapeutic targeting of the NRF2 and KEAP1 partnership in chronic diseases. Nat Rev Drug Discov 18(4):295–317. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41573-018-0008-x
- Cui C, Merritt R, Fu L, Pan Z (2017) Targeting calcium signaling in cancer therapy. Acta Pharm Sin B 7(1):3–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2016.11.001
- Danese A, Patergnani S, Bonora M, Wieckowski MR, Previati M, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2017) Calcium regulates cell death in cancer: roles of the mitochondria and mitochondria-associated membranes (MAMs). Biochim Biophys Acta Bioenerg 1858(8):615–627. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbabio.2017.01.003
- De Pinto V, Guarino F, Guarnera A, Messina A, Reina S, Tomasello FM, Palermo V, Mazzoni C (2010) Characterization of human VDAC isoforms: a peculiar function for VDAC3? Biochim Biophys Acta 1797(6–7):1268–1275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbabio.2010.01.031
- De Stefani D, Raffaello A, Teardo E, Szabo I, Rizzuto R (2011) A forty-kilodalton protein of the inner membrane is the mitochondrial calcium uniporter. Nature 476(7360):336–340. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10230
- De Stefani D, Bononi A, Romagnoli A, Messina A, De Pinto V, Pinton P, Rizzuto R (2012) VDAC1 selectively transfers apoptotic Ca2+ signals to mitochondria. Cell Death Differ 19 (2):267–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2011.92
- De Stefani D, Patron M, Rizzuto R (2015) Structure and function of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter complex. Biochim Biophys Acta 1853(9):2006–2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbamcr.2015.04.008

- Denton RM (2009) Regulation of mitochondrial dehydrogenases by calcium ions. Biochim Biophys Acta 1787(11):1309–1316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbabio.2009.01.005
- Ding Z, Yuan J, Liang Y, Wu J, Gong H, Ye Y, Jiang G, Yin P, Li Y, Zhang G, Yang C, Guo J, Chen Z, Wang X, Weng L, Zou Y (2017) Ryanodine receptor type 2 plays a role in the development of cardiac fibrosis under mechanical stretch through TGFbeta-1. Int Heart J 58 (6):957–961. https://doi.org/10.1536/ihj.16-572
- Doghman-Bouguerra M, Granatiero V, Sbiera S, Sbiera I, Lacas-Gervais S, Brau F, Fassnacht M, Rizzuto R, Lalli E (2016) FATE1 antagonizes calcium- and drug-induced apoptosis by uncoupling ER and mitochondria. EMBO Rep 17(9):1264–1280. https://doi.org/10.15252/ embr.201541504
- Dong XY, Su YR, Qian XP, Yang XA, Pang XW, Wu HY, Chen WF (2003) Identification of two novel CT antigens and their capacity to elicit antibody response in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Br J Cancer 89(2):291–297. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6601062
- Eckenrode EF, Yang J, Velmurugan GV, Foskett JK, White C (2010) Apoptosis protection by Mcl-1 and Bcl-2 modulation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor-dependent Ca2+ signaling. J Biol Chem 285(18):13678–13684. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.096040
- Eisenberg-Bord M, Shai N, Schuldiner M, Bohnert M (2016) A tether is a tether is a tether: tethering at membrane contact sites. Dev Cell 39(4):395–409. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2016.10. 022
- Enogieru AB, Omoruyi SI, Hiss DC, Ekpo OE (2019) GRP78/BIP/HSPA5 as a therapeutic target in models of Parkinson's disease: a mini review. Adv Pharm Sci 2019:2706783. https://doi.org/10. 1155/2019/2706783
- Everett RD, Chelbi-Alix MK (2007) PML and PML nuclear bodies: implications in antiviral defence. Biochimie 89(6–7):819–830. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2007.01.004
- Fan G, Baker ML, Wang Z, Baker MR, Sinyagovskiy PA, Chiu W, Ludtke SJ, Serysheva II (2015) Gating machinery of InsP3R channels revealed by electron cryomicroscopy. Nature 527 (7578):336–341. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature15249
- Feng S, Li H, Tai Y, Huang J, Su Y, Abramowitz J, Zhu MX, Birnbaumer L, Wang Y (2013) Canonical transient receptor potential 3 channels regulate mitochondrial calcium uptake. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(27):11011–11016. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1309531110
- Feng YX, Jin DX, Sokol ES, Reinhardt F, Miller DH, Gupta PB (2017) Cancer-specific PERK signaling drives invasion and metastasis through CREB3L1. Nat Commun 8(1):1079. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01052-y
- Flachbartova Z, Kovacech B (2013) Mortalin a multipotent chaperone regulating cellular processes ranging from viral infection to neurodegeneration. Acta Virol 57(1):3–15. https:// doi.org/10.4149/av_2013_01_3
- Foskett JK, White C, Cheung KH, Mak DO (2007) Inositol trisphosphate receptor Ca2+ release channels. Physiol Rev 87(2):593–658. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00035.2006
- Frenzel A, Grespi F, Chmelewskij W, Villunger A (2009) Bcl2 family proteins in carcinogenesis and the treatment of cancer. Apoptosis 14(4):584–596. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10495-008-0300-z
- Gandre-Babbe S, van der Bliek AM (2008) The novel tail-anchored membrane protein Mff controls mitochondrial and peroxisomal fission in mammalian cells. Mol Biol Cell 19(6):2402–2412. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.E07-12-1287
- Giacomello M, Pellegrini L (2016) The coming of age of the mitochondria-ER contact: a matter of thickness. Cell Death Differ 23(9):1417–1427. https://doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2016.52
- Gincel D, Silberberg SD, Shoshan-Barmatz V (2000) Modulation of the voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC) by glutamate. J Bioenerg Biomembr 32(6):571–583. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1005670527340
- Giorgi C, Ito K, Lin HK, Santangelo C, Wieckowski MR, Lebiedzinska M, Bononi A, Bonora M, Duszynski J, Bernardi R, Rizzuto R, Tacchetti C, Pinton P, Pandolfi PP (2010) PML regulates apoptosis at endoplasmic reticulum by modulating calcium release. Science 330 (6008):1247–1251. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1189157

- Giorgi C, Wieckowski MR, Pandolfi PP, Pinton P (2011) Mitochondria associated membranes (MAMs) as critical hubs for apoptosis. Commun Integr Biol 4(3):334–335. https://doi.org/10. 4161/cib.4.3.15021
- Giorgi C, Bonora M, Missiroli S, Poletti F, Ramirez FG, Morciano G, Morganti C, Pandolfi PP, Mammano F, Pinton P (2015) Intravital imaging reveals p53-dependent cancer cell death induced by phototherapy via calcium signaling. Oncotarget 6(3):1435–1445. https://doi.org/ 10.18632/oncotarget.2935
- Giorgi C, Danese A, Missiroli S, Patergnani S, Pinton P (2018a) Calcium dynamics as a machine for decoding signals. Trends Cell Biol 28(4):258–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2018.01.002
- Giorgi C, Marchi S, Pinton P (2018b) The machineries, regulation and cellular functions of mitochondrial calcium. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 19(11):713–730. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41580-018-0052-8
- Gonzalez-Angulo AM, Ferrer-Lozano J, Stemke-Hale K, Sahin A, Liu S, Barrera JA, Burgues O, Lluch AM, Chen H, Hortobagyi GN, Mills GB, Meric-Bernstam F (2011) PI3K pathway mutations and PTEN levels in primary and metastatic breast cancer. Mol Cancer Ther 10 (6):1093–1101. https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-10-1089
- Gorrini C, Harris IS, Mak TW (2013) Modulation of oxidative stress as an anticancer strategy. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12(12):931–947. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd4002
- Gueguinou M, Crottes D, Chantome A, Rapetti-Mauss R, Potier-Cartereau M, Clarysse L, Girault A, Fourbon Y, Jezequel P, Guerin-Charbonnel C, Fromont G, Martin P, Pellissier B, Schiappa R, Chamorey E, Mignen O, Uguen A, Borgese F, Vandier C, Soriani O (2017) The SigmaR1 chaperone drives breast and colorectal cancer cell migration by tuning SK3-dependent Ca(2+) homeostasis. Oncogene 36(25):3640–3647. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2016.501
- Guerra MT, Florentino RM, Franca A, Lima Filho AC, Dos Santos ML, Fonseca RC, Lemos FO, Fonseca MC, Kruglov E, Mennone A, Njei B, Gibson J, Guan F, Cheng YC, Ananthanarayanan M, Gu J, Jiang J, Zhao H, Lima CX, Vidigal PT, Oliveira AG, Nathanson MH, Leite MF (2019) Expression of the type 3 InsP3 receptor is a final common event in the development of hepatocellular carcinoma. Gut 68(9):1676–1687. https://doi.org/10.1136/ gutjnl-2018-317811
- Gutierrez T, Simmen T (2018) Endoplasmic reticulum chaperones tweak the mitochondrial calcium rheostat to control metabolism and cell death. Cell Calcium 70:64–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ceca.2017.05.015
- Hajnoczky G, Csordas G, Yi M (2002) Old players in a new role: mitochondria-associated membranes, VDAC, and ryanodine receptors as contributors to calcium signal propagation from endoplasmic reticulum to the mitochondria. Cell Calcium 32(5–6):363–377. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0143416002001872
- Hakamata Y, Nishimura S, Nakai J, Nakashima Y, Kita T, Imoto K (1994) Involvement of the brain type of ryanodine receptor in T-cell proliferation. FEBS Lett 352(2):206–210. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0014-5793(94)00955-4
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100(1):57–70. https://doi.org/10. 1016/s0092-8674(00)81683-9
- Hendershot LM (2004) The ER function BiP is a master regulator of ER function. Mt Sinai J Med 71(5):289–297
- Higo T, Hattori M, Nakamura T, Natsume T, Michikawa T, Mikoshiba K (2005) Subtype-specific and ER luminal environment-dependent regulation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 by ERp44. Cell 120(1):85–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2004.11.048
- Hsu KS, Kao HY (2018) Correction to: PML: regulation and multifaceted function beyond tumor suppression. Cell Biosci 8:18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13578-018-0213-7
- Hu Y, Lu W, Chen G, Wang P, Chen Z, Zhou Y, Ogasawara M, Trachootham D, Feng L, Pelicano H, Chiao PJ, Keating MJ, Garcia-Manero G, Huang P (2012) K-ras(G12V) transformation leads to mitochondrial dysfunction and a metabolic switch from oxidative phosphorylation to glycolysis. Cell Res 22(2):399–412. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2011.145

- Huang H, Shah K, Bradbury NA, Li C, White C (2014) Mcl-1 promotes lung cancer cell migration by directly interacting with VDAC to increase mitochondrial Ca2+ uptake and reactive oxygen species generation. Cell Death Dis 5:e1482. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2014.419
- Huebner K, Croce CM (2003) Cancer and the FRA3B/FHIT fragile locus: it's a HIT. Br J Cancer 88 (10):1501–1506. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6600937
- Ismail IH, Davidson R, Gagne JP, Xu ZZ, Poirier GG, Hendzel MJ (2014) Germline mutations in BAP1 impair its function in DNA double-strand break repair. Cancer Res 74(16):4282–4294. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-3109
- Ivanova H, Vervliet T, Missiaen L, Parys JB, De Smedt H, Bultynck G (2014) Inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate receptor-isoform diversity in cell death and survival. Biochim Biophys Acta 1843 (10):2164–2183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.03.007
- Ivanova H, Kerkhofs M, La Rovere RM, Bultynck G (2017) Endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondrial Ca(2+) fluxes underlying cancer cell survival. Front Oncol 7:70. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc. 2017.00070
- Jin M, Wang J, Ji X, Cao H, Zhu J, Chen Y, Yang J, Zhao Z, Ren T, Xing J (2019) MCUR1 facilitates epithelial-mesenchymal transition and metastasis via the mitochondrial calcium dependent ROS/Nrf2/Notch pathway in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 38 (1):136. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13046-019-1135-x
- Kakihana T, Nagata K, Sitia R (2012) Peroxides and peroxidases in the endoplasmic reticulum: integrating redox homeostasis and oxidative folding. Antioxid Redox Signal 16(8):763–771. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2011.4238
- Kamer KJ, Mootha VK (2015) The molecular era of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 16(9):545–553. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm4039
- Kang HY, Kim NS, Lee CO, Lee JY, Kang WH (2000) Expression and function of ryanodine receptors in human melanocytes. J Cell Physiol 185(2):200–206. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4652(200011)185:2<200::AID-JCP4>3.0.CO;2-6
- Kang SS, Han KS, Ku BM, Lee YK, Hong J, Shin HY, Almonte AG, Woo DH, Brat DJ, Hwang EM, Yoo SH, Chung CK, Park SH, Paek SH, Roh EJ, Lee SJ, Park JY, Traynelis SF, Lee CJ (2010) Caffeine-mediated inhibition of calcium release channel inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor subtype 3 blocks glioblastoma invasion and extends survival. Cancer Res 70 (3):1173–1183. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2886
- Kerkhofs M, Giorgi C, Marchi S, Seitaj B, Parys JB, Pinton P, Bultynck G, Bittremieux M (2017) Alterations in Ca(2+) signalling via ER-mitochondria contact site remodelling in cancer. Adv Exp Med Biol 997:225–254. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-4567-7_17
- Kerkhofs M, Bittremieux M, Morciano G, Giorgi C, Pinton P, Parys JB, Bultynck G (2018) Emerging molecular mechanisms in chemotherapy: Ca(2+) signaling at the mitochondriaassociated endoplasmic reticulum membranes. Cell Death Dis 9(3):334. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41419-017-0179-0
- Khan MT, Wagner L 2nd, Yule DI, Bhanumathy C, Joseph SK (2006) Akt kinase phosphorylation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors. J Biol Chem 281(6):3731–3737. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M509262200
- Kim KH, Roberts CW (2016) Targeting EZH2 in cancer. Nat Med 22(2):128–134. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nm.4036
- Kirichok Y, Krapivinsky G, Clapham DE (2004) The mitochondrial calcium uniporter is a highly selective ion channel. Nature 427(6972):360–364. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02246
- Kiss DL, Baez W, Huebner K, Bundschuh R, Schoenberg DR (2017) Impact of FHIT loss on the translation of cancer-associated mRNAs. Mol Cancer 16(1):179. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-017-0749-x
- Koval OM, Nguyen EK, Santhana V, Fidler TP, Sebag SC, Rasmussen TP, Mittauer DJ, Strack S, Goswami PC, Abel ED, Grumbach IM (2019) Loss of MCU prevents mitochondrial fusion in G1-S phase and blocks cell cycle progression and proliferation. Sci Signal 12(579). https://doi. org/10.1126/scisignal.aav1439
- Krols M, Bultynck G, Janssens S (2016) ER-mitochondria contact sites: a new regulator of cellular calcium flux comes into play. J Cell Biol 214(4):367–370. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb. 201607124

- Kronidou NG, Oppliger W, Bolliger L, Hannavy K, Glick BS, Schatz G, Horst M (1994) Dynamic interaction between Isp45 and mitochondrial hsp70 in the protein import system of the yeast mitochondrial inner membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(26):12818–12822. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.91.26.12818
- Kuchay S, Giorgi C, Simoneschi D, Pagan J, Missiroli S, Saraf A, Florens L, Washburn MP, Collazo-Lorduy A, Castillo-Martin M, Cordon-Cardo C, Sebti SM, Pinton P, Pagano M (2017) PTEN counteracts FBXL2 to promote IP3R3- and Ca(2+)-mediated apoptosis limiting tumour growth. Nature 546(7659):554–558. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature22965
- Kutomi G, Tamura Y, Tanaka T, Kajiwara T, Kukita K, Ohmura T, Shima H, Takamaru T, Satomi F, Suzuki Y, Torigoe T, Sato N, Hirata K (2013) Human endoplasmic reticulum oxidoreductin 1-alpha is a novel predictor for poor prognosis of breast cancer. Cancer Sci 104 (8):1091–1096. https://doi.org/10.1111/cas.12177
- Kveiborg M, Thomas G (2018) PACS-2 functions in colorectal cancer. Aging (Albany NY) 10 (6):1190–1191. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.101489
- Lamriben L, Graham JB, Adams BM, Hebert DN (2016) N-glycan-based ER molecular chaperone and protein quality control system: the Calnexin binding cycle. Traffic 17(4):308–326. https:// doi.org/10.1111/tra.12358
- Lee HS, Lee SA, Hur SK, Seo JW, Kwon J (2014) Stabilization and targeting of INO80 to replication forks by BAP1 during normal DNA synthesis. Nat Commun 5:5128. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms6128
- Li H, Chen Y, Jones AF, Sanger RH, Collis LP, Flannery R, McNay EC, Yu T, Schwarzenbacher R, Bossy B, Bossy-Wetzel E, Bennett MV, Pypaert M, Hickman JA, Smith PJ, Hardwick JM, Jonas EA (2008) Bcl-xL induces Drp1-dependent synapse formation in cultured hippocampal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(6):2169–2174. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0711647105
- Li G, Mongillo M, Chin KT, Harding H, Ron D, Marks AR, Tabas I (2009) Role of ERO1-alphamediated stimulation of inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate receptor activity in endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced apoptosis. J Cell Biol 186(6):783–792. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200904060
- Liao Y, Hao Y, Chen H, He Q, Yuan Z, Cheng J (2015) Mitochondrial calcium uniporter protein MCU is involved in oxidative stress-induced cell death. Protein Cell 6(6):434–442. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13238-015-0144-6
- Lindquist S, Craig EA (1988) The heat-shock proteins. Annu Rev Genet 22:631–677. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev.ge.22.120188.003215
- Lipskaia L, Keuylian Z, Blirando K, Mougenot N, Jacquet A, Rouxel C, Sghairi H, Elaib Z, Blaise R, Adnot S, Hajjar RJ, Chemaly ER, Limon I, Bobe R (2014) Expression of sarco (endo) plasmic reticulum calcium ATPase (SERCA) system in normal mouse cardiovascular tissues, heart failure and atherosclerosis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1843(11):2705–2718. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.08.002
- Little E, Ramakrishnan M, Roy B, Gazit G, Lee AS (1994) The glucose-regulated proteins (GRP78 and GRP94): functions, gene regulation, and applications. Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr 4 (1):1–18. https://doi.org/10.1615/critreveukargeneexpr.v4.i1.10
- Liu JC, Liu J, Holmstrom KM, Menazza S, Parks RJ, Fergusson MM, Yu ZX, Springer DA, Halsey C, Liu C, Murphy E, Finkel T (2016) MICU1 serves as a molecular gatekeeper to prevent in vivo mitochondrial calcium overload. Cell Rep 16(6):1561–1573. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.celrep.2016.07.011
- Lu H, Chen I, Shimoda LA, Park Y, Zhang C, Tran L, Zhang H, Semenza GL (2017) Chemotherapy-induced Ca(2+) release stimulates breast cancer stem cell enrichment. Cell Rep 18(8):1946–1957. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2017.02.001
- Luo S, Mao C, Lee B, Lee AS (2006) GRP78/BiP is required for cell proliferation and protecting the inner cell mass from apoptosis during early mouse embryonic development. Mol Cell Biol 26 (15):5688–5697. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.00779-06

- Lynes EM, Bui M, Yap MC, Benson MD, Schneider B, Ellgaard L, Berthiaume LG, Simmen T (2012) Palmitoylated TMX and calnexin target to the mitochondria-associated membrane. EMBO J 31(2):457–470. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.384
- Lynes EM, Raturi A, Shenkman M, Ortiz Sandoval C, Yap MC, Wu J, Janowicz A, Myhill N, Benson MD, Campbell RE, Berthiaume LG, Lederkremer GZ, Simmen T (2013) Palmitoylation is the switch that assigns calnexin to quality control or ER Ca2+ signaling. J Cell Sci 126 (Pt 17):3893–3903. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.125856
- Mak DO, Foskett JK (2015) Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors in the endoplasmic reticulum: a single-channel point of view. Cell Calcium 58(1):67–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2014. 12.008
- Maldonado EN, Sheldon KL, DeHart DN, Patnaik J, Manevich Y, Townsend DM, Bezrukov SM, Rostovtseva TK, Lemasters JJ (2013) Voltage-dependent anion channels modulate mitochondrial metabolism in cancer cells: regulation by free tubulin and erastin. J Biol Chem 288(17):11920–11929. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M112.433847
- Mallilankaraman K, Doonan P, Cardenas C, Chandramoorthy HC, Muller M, Miller R, Hoffman NE, Gandhirajan RK, Molgo J, Birnbaum MJ, Rothberg BS, Mak DO, Foskett JK, Madesh M (2012a) MICU1 is an essential gatekeeper for MCU-mediated mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake that regulates cell survival. Cell 151(3):630–644. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2012.10.011
- Mallilankaraman K, Cardenas C, Doonan PJ, Chandramoorthy HC, Irrinki KM, Golenar T, Csordas G, Madireddi P, Yang J, Muller M, Miller R, Kolesar JE, Molgo J, Kaufman B, Hajnoczky G, Foskett JK, Madesh M (2012b) MCUR1 is an essential component of mitochondrial Ca2+ uptake that regulates cellular metabolism. Nat Cell Biol 14 (12):1336–1343. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb2622
- Marchi S, Marinello M, Bononi A, Bonora M, Giorgi C, Rimessi A, Pinton P (2012) Selective modulation of subtype III IP(3)R by Akt regulates ER Ca(2)(+) release and apoptosis. Cell Death Dis 3:e304. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2012.45
- Marchi S, Lupini L, Patergnani S, Rimessi A, Missiroli S, Bonora M, Bononi A, Corra F, Giorgi C, De Marchi E, Poletti F, Gafa R, Lanza G, Negrini M, Rizzuto R, Pinton P (2013) Downregulation of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter by cancer-related miR-25. Curr Biol 23(1):58–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2012.11.026
- Marchi S, Patergnani S, Pinton P (2014) The endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondria connection: one touch, multiple functions. Biochim Biophys Acta 1837(4):461–469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbabio.2013.10.015
- Marchi S, Bittremieux M, Missiroli S, Morganti C, Patergnani S, Sbano L, Rimessi A, Kerkhofs M, Parys JB, Bultynck G, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2017) Endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondria communication through Ca(2+) signaling: the importance of mitochondria-associated membranes (MAMs). Adv Exp Med Biol 997:49–67. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-4567-7_4
- Marchi S, Patergnani S, Missiroli S, Morciano G, Rimessi A, Wieckowski MR, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2018) Mitochondrial and endoplasmic reticulum calcium homeostasis and cell death. Cell Calcium 69:62–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2017.05.003
- Marchi S, Corricelli M, Branchini A, Vitto VAM, Missiroli S, Morciano G, Perrone M, Ferrarese M, Giorgi C, Pinotti M, Galluzzi L, Kroemer G, Pinton P (2019a) Akt-mediated phosphorylation of MICU1 regulates mitochondrial Ca(2+) levels and tumor growth. EMBO J 38(2). https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201899435
- Marchi S, Vitto VAM, Patergnani S, Pinton P (2019b) High mitochondrial Ca(2+) content increases cancer cell proliferation upon inhibition of mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP). Cell Cycle 18(8):914–916. https://doi.org/10.1080/15384101.2019.1598729
- Marchi S, Giorgi C, Galluzzi L, Pinton P (2020) Ca(2+) fluxes and cancer. Mol Cell 78 (6):1055–1069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2020.04.017
- Marino M, Stoilova T, Giorgi C, Bachi A, Cattaneo A, Auricchio A, Pinton P, Zito E (2015) SEPN1, an endoplasmic reticulum-localized selenoprotein linked to skeletal muscle pathology,

counteracts hyperoxidation by means of redox-regulating SERCA2 pump activity. Hum Mol Genet 24(7):1843–1855. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddu602

- Mariot P, Prevarskaya N, Roudbaraki MM, Le Bourhis X, Van Coppenolle F, Vanoverberghe K, Skryma R (2000) Evidence of functional ryanodine receptor involved in apoptosis of prostate cancer (LNCaP) cells. Prostate 43(3):205–214. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-0045 (20000515)43:3<205::aid-pros6>3.0.co;2-m
- Matyash M, Matyash V, Nolte C, Sorrentino V, Kettenmann H (2002) Requirement of functional ryanodine receptor type 3 for astrocyte migration. FASEB J 16(1):84–86. https://doi.org/10. 1096/fj.01-0380fje
- Mazure NM (2017) VDAC in cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta Bioenerg 1858(8):665–673. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbabio.2017.03.002
- McCarthy TV, Datar S, Mackrill JJ (2003) Activation of ryanodine receptor/Ca2+ release channels downregulates CD38 in the Namalwa B lymphoma. FEBS Lett 554(1–2):133–137. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0014-5793(03)01122-0
- Mekahli D, Bultynck G, Parys JB, De Smedt H, Missiaen L (2011) Endoplasmic-reticulum calcium depletion and disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 3(6). https://doi.org/10.1101/ cshperspect.a004317
- Messina A, Reina S, Guarino F, De Pinto V (2012) VDAC isoforms in mammals. Biochim Biophys Acta 1818(6):1466–1476. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2011.10.005
- Mikoshiba K (2007) The IP3 receptor/Ca2+ channel and its cellular function. Biochem Soc Symp 74:9–22. https://doi.org/10.1042/BSS0740009
- Missiroli S, Bonora M, Patergnani S, Poletti F, Perrone M, Gafa R, Magri E, Raimondi A, Lanza G, Tacchetti C, Kroemer G, Pandolfi PP, Pinton P, Giorgi C (2016) PML at mitochondriaassociated membranes is critical for the repression of autophagy and cancer development. Cell Rep 16(9):2415–2427. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.07.082
- Missiroli S, Danese A, Iannitti T, Patergnani S, Perrone M, Previati M, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2017) Endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondria Ca(2+) crosstalk in the control of the tumor cell fate. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res 1864(6):858–864. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2016. 12.024
- Miyakawa T, Maeda A, Yamazawa T, Hirose K, Kurosaki T, Iino M (1999) Encoding of Ca2+ signals by differential expression of IP3 receptor subtypes. EMBO J 18(5):1303–1308. https:// doi.org/10.1093/emboj/18.5.1303
- Moller JV, Olesen C, Winther AM, Nissen P (2010) The sarcoplasmic Ca2+-ATPase: design of a perfect chemi-osmotic pump. Q Rev Biophys 43(4):501–566. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S003358351000017X
- Monaco G, Decrock E, Arbel N, van Vliet AR, La Rovere RM, De Smedt H, Parys JB, Agostinis P, Leybaert L, Shoshan-Barmatz V, Bultynck G (2015) The BH4 domain of anti-apoptotic Bcl-XL, but not that of the related Bcl-2, limits the voltage-dependent anion channel 1 (VDAC1)-mediated transfer of pro-apoptotic Ca2+ signals to mitochondria. J Biol Chem 290(14):9150–9161. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.622514
- Monet M, Lehen'kyi V, Gackiere F, Firlej V, Vandenberghe M, Roudbaraki M, Gkika D, Pourtier A, Bidaux G, Slomianny C, Delcourt P, Rassendren F, Bergerat JP, Ceraline J, Cabon F, Humez S, Prevarskaya N (2010) Role of cationic channel TRPV2 in promoting prostate cancer migration and progression to androgen resistance. Cancer Res 70 (3):1225–1235. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2205
- Monteith GR, McAndrew D, Faddy HM, Roberts-Thomson SJ (2007) Calcium and cancer: targeting Ca2+ transport. Nat Rev Cancer 7(7):519–530. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2171
- Monteith GR, Davis FM, Roberts-Thomson SJ (2012) Calcium channels and pumps in cancer: changes and consequences. J Biol Chem 287(38):31666–31673. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. R112.343061
- Morciano G, Marchi S, Morganti C, Sbano L, Bittremieux M, Kerkhofs M, Corricelli M, Danese A, Karkucinska-Wieckowska A, Wieckowski MR, Bultynck G, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2018) Role of

mitochondria-associated ER membranes in calcium regulation in Cancer-specific settings. Neoplasia 20(5):510–523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neo.2018.03.005

- Munoz-Maldonado C, Zimmer Y, Medova M (2019) A comparative analysis of individual RAS mutations in cancer biology. Front Oncol 9:1088. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2019.01088
- Newton CL, Mignery GA, Sudhof TC (1994) Co-expression in vertebrate tissues and cell lines of multiple inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (InsP3) receptors with distinct affinities for InsP3. J Biol Chem 269(46):28613–28619
- Ning X, Shi Z, Liu X, Zhang A, Han L, Jiang K, Kang C, Zhang Q (2015) DNMT1 and EZH2 mediated methylation silences the microRNA-200b/a/429 gene and promotes tumor progression. Cancer Lett 359(2):198–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2015.01.005
- Niu Z, Wang M, Zhou L, Yao L, Liao Q, Zhao Y (2015) Elevated GRP78 expression is associated with poor prognosis in patients with pancreatic cancer. Sci Rep 5:16067. https://doi.org/10. 1038/srep16067
- Oropeza-Almazan Y, Vazquez-Garza E, Chapoy-Villanueva H, Torre-Amione G, Garcia-Rivas G (2017) Small interfering RNA targeting mitochondrial calcium uniporter improves cardiomyocyte cell viability in hypoxia/reoxygenation injury by reducing calcium overload. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2017:5750897. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/5750897
- Oxenoid K, Dong Y, Cao C, Cui T, Sancak Y, Markhard AL, Grabarek Z, Kong L, Liu Z, Ouyang B, Cong Y, Mootha VK, Chou JJ (2016) Architecture of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter. Nature 533(7602):269–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature17656
- Palmgren MG, Nissen P (2011) P-type ATPases. Annu Rev Biophys 40:243–266. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.biophys.093008.131331
- Park J, Lee Y, Park T, Kang JY, Mun SA, Jin M, Yang J, Eom SH (2020) Structure of the MICU1-MICU2 heterodimer provides insights into the gatekeeping threshold shift. IUCrJ 7 (Pt 2):355–365. https://doi.org/10.1107/S2052252520001840
- Paupe V, Prudent J, Dassa EP, Rendon OZ, Shoubridge EA (2015) CCDC90A (MCUR1) is a cytochrome c oxidase assembly factor and not a regulator of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter. Cell Metab 21(1):109–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2014.12.004
- Penston J, Wormsley KG (1986) H2-receptor antagonists and gastric cancer. Med Toxicol 1 (3):163–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf03259835
- Perocchi F, Gohil VM, Girgis HS, Bao XR, McCombs JE, Palmer AE, Mootha VK (2010) MICU1 encodes a mitochondrial EF hand protein required for Ca(2+) uptake. Nature 467 (7313):291–296. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09358
- Petrungaro C, Zimmermann KM, Kuttner V, Fischer M, Dengjel J, Bogeski I, Riemer J (2015) The Ca(2+)-dependent release of the Mia40-induced MICU1-MICU2 Dimer from MCU regulates mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake. Cell Metab 22(4):721–733. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2015. 08.019
- Pfaffenbach KT, Lee AS (2011) The critical role of GRP78 in physiologic and pathologic stress. Curr Opin Cell Biol 23(2):150–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb.2010.09.007
- Pierro C, Cook SJ, Foets TC, Bootman MD, Roderick HL (2014) Oncogenic K-Ras suppresses IP (3)-dependent Ca(2)(+) release through remodelling of the isoform composition of IP(3)Rs and ER luminal Ca(2)(+) levels in colorectal cancer cell lines. J Cell Sci 127(Pt 7):1607–1619. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.141408
- Pinton P (2018) Mitochondria-associated membranes (MAMs) and pathologies. Cell Death Dis 9 (4):413. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-018-0424-1
- Pinton P, Leo S, Wieckowski MR, Di Benedetto G, Rizzuto R (2004) Long-term modulation of mitochondrial Ca2+ signals by protein kinase C isozymes. J Cell Biol 165(2):223–232. https:// doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200311061
- Pinton P, Giorgi C, Pandolfi PP (2011) The role of PML in the control of apoptotic cell fate: a new key player at ER-mitochondria sites. Cell Death Differ 18(9):1450–1456. https://doi.org/10. 1038/cdd.2011.31

- Ponte S, Carvalho L, Gagliardi M, Campos I, Oliveira PJ, Jacinto A (2020) Drp1-mediated mitochondrial fission regulates calcium and F-actin dynamics during wound healing. Biol Open 9(5). https://doi.org/10.1242/bio.048629
- Poston CN, Krishnan SC, Bazemore-Walker CR (2013) In-depth proteomic analysis of mammalian mitochondria-associated membranes (MAM). J Proteomics 79:219–230. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jprot.2012.12.018
- Prevarskaya N, Ouadid-Ahidouch H, Skryma R, Shuba Y (2014) Remodelling of Ca2+ transport in cancer: how it contributes to cancer hallmarks? Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 369 (1638):20130097. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2013.0097
- Prole DL, Taylor CW (2016) Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors and their protein partners as signalling hubs. J Physiol 594(11):2849–2866. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP271139
- Prudent J, Popgeorgiev N, Gadet R, Deygas M, Rimokh R, Gillet G (2016) Mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake controls actin cytoskeleton dynamics during cell migration. Sci Rep 6:36570. https://doi. org/10.1038/srep36570
- Qiu J, Tan YW, Hagenston AM, Martel MA, Kneisel N, Skehel PA, Wyllie DJ, Bading H, Hardingham GE (2013) Mitochondrial calcium uniporter Mcu controls excitotoxicity and is transcriptionally repressed by neuroprotective nuclear calcium signals. Nat Commun 4:2034. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms3034
- Raffaello A, De Stefani D, Sabbadin D, Teardo E, Merli G, Picard A, Checchetto V, Moro S, Szabo I, Rizzuto R (2013) The mitochondrial calcium uniporter is a multimer that can include a dominant-negative pore-forming subunit. EMBO J 32(17):2362–2376. https://doi.org/10.1038/ emboj.2013.157
- Rai K, Pilarski R, Cebulla CM, Abdel-Rahman MH (2016) Comprehensive review of BAP1 tumor predisposition syndrome with report of two new cases. Clin Genet 89(3):285–294. https://doi. org/10.1111/cge.12630
- Ramos-Franco J, Fill M, Mignery GA (1998) Isoform-specific function of single inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate receptor channels. Biophys J 75(2):834–839. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495 (98)77572-1
- Ran Q, Wadhwa R, Kawai R, Kaul SC, Sifers RN, Bick RJ, Smith JR, Pereira-Smith OM (2000) Extramitochondrial localization of mortalin/mthsp70/PBP74/GRP75. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 275(1):174–179. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2000.3237
- Raphael M, Lehen'kyi V, Vandenberghe M, Beck B, Khalimonchyk S, Vanden Abeele F, Farsetti L, Germain E, Bokhobza A, Mihalache A, Gosset P, Romanin C, Clezardin P, Skryma R, Prevarskaya N (2014) TRPV6 calcium channel translocates to the plasma membrane via Orai1-mediated mechanism and controls cancer cell survival. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111 (37):E3870–E3879. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1413409111
- Rapizzi E, Pinton P, Szabadkai G, Wieckowski MR, Vandecasteele G, Baird G, Tuft RA, Fogarty KE, Rizzuto R (2002) Recombinant expression of the voltage-dependent anion channel enhances the transfer of Ca2+ microdomains to mitochondria. J Cell Biol 159(4):613–624. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200205091
- Raturi A, Gutierrez T, Ortiz-Sandoval C, Ruangkittisakul A, Herrera-Cruz MS, Rockley JP, Gesson K, Ourdev D, Lou PH, Lucchinetti E, Tahbaz N, Zaugg M, Baksh S, Ballanyi K, Simmen T (2016) TMX1 determines cancer cell metabolism as a thiol-based modulator of ER-mitochondria Ca2+ flux. J Cell Biol 214(4):433–444. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb. 201512077
- Ren T, Zhang H, Wang J, Zhu J, Jin M, Wu Y, Guo X, Ji L, Huang Q, Zhang H, Yang H, Xing J (2017) MCU-dependent mitochondrial Ca(2+) inhibits NAD(+)/SIRT3/SOD2 pathway to promote ROS production and metastasis of HCC cells. Oncogene 36(42):5897–5909. https:// doi.org/10.1038/onc.2017.167
- Ren T, Wang J, Zhang H, Yuan P, Zhu J, Wu Y, Huang Q, Guo X, Zhang J, Ji L, Li J, Zhang H, Yang H, Xing J (2018) MCUR1-mediated mitochondrial calcium signaling facilitates cell survival of hepatocellular carcinoma via reactive oxygen species-dependent P53 degradation. Antioxid Redox Signal 28(12):1120–1136. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2017.6990

- Revathidevi S, Munirajan AK (2019) Akt in cancer: mediator and more. Semin Cancer Biol 59:80–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2019.06.002
- Rezuchova I, Hudecova S, Soltysova A, Matuskova M, Durinikova E, Chovancova B, Zuzcak M, Cihova M, Burikova M, Penesova A, Lencesova L, Breza J, Krizanova O (2019) Type 3 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor has antiapoptotic and proliferative role in cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 10(3):186. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-019-1433-4
- Rimessi A, Marchi S, Fotino C, Romagnoli A, Huebner K, Croce CM, Pinton P, Rizzuto R (2009) Intramitochondrial calcium regulation by the FHIT gene product sensitizes to apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(31):12753–12758. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0906484106
- Rimessi A, Marchi S, Patergnani S, Pinton P (2014) H-Ras-driven tumoral maintenance is sustained through caveolin-1-dependent alterations in calcium signaling. Oncogene 33(18):2329–2340. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2013.192
- Rimessi A, Pedriali G, Vezzani B, Tarocco A, Marchi S, Wieckowski MR, Giorgi C, Pinton P (2020) Interorganellar calcium signaling in the regulation of cell metabolism: a cancer perspective. Semin Cell Dev Biol 98:167–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2019.05.015
- Ringer S (1883) A further contribution regarding the influence of the different constituents of the blood on the contraction of the heart. J Physiol 4(1):29–42.3. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol. 1883.sp000120
- Rizzuto R, Pinton P, Carrington W, Fay FS, Fogarty KE, Lifshitz LM, Tuft RA, Pozzan T (1998) Close contacts with the endoplasmic reticulum as determinants of mitochondrial Ca2+ responses. Science 280(5370):1763–1766. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.280.5370.1763
- Salmena L, Carracedo A, Pandolfi PP (2008) Tenets of PTEN tumor suppression. Cell 133 (3):403–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2008.04.013
- Sancak Y, Markhard AL, Kitami T, Kovacs-Bogdan E, Kamer KJ, Udeshi ND, Carr SA, Chaudhuri D, Clapham DE, Li AA, Calvo SE, Goldberger O, Mootha VK (2013) EMRE is an essential component of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter complex. Science 342 (6164):1379–1382. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1242993
- Schein SJ, Colombini M, Finkelstein A (1976) Reconstitution in planar lipid bilayers of a voltagedependent anion-selective channel obtained from paramecium mitochondria. J Membr Biol 30 (2):99–120. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf01869662
- Scherer PE, Manning-Krieg UC, Jeno P, Schatz G, Horst M (1992) Identification of a 45-kDa protein at the protein import site of the yeast mitochondrial inner membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(24):11930–11934. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.89.24.11930
- Scherr AL, Gdynia G, Salou M, Radhakrishnan P, Duglova K, Heller A, Keim S, Kautz N, Jassowicz A, Elssner C, He YW, Jaeger D, Heikenwalder M, Schneider M, Weber A, Roth W, Schulze-Bergkamen H, Koehler BC (2016) Bcl-xL is an oncogenic driver in colorectal cancer. Cell Death Dis 7(8):e2342. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2016.233
- Schneider HC, Westermann B, Neupert W, Brunner M (1996) The nucleotide exchange factor MGE exerts a key function in the ATP-dependent cycle of mt-Hsp70-Tim44 interaction driving mitochondrial protein import. EMBO J 15(21):5796–5803
- Schuettengruber B, Chourrout D, Vervoort M, Leblanc B, Cavalli G (2007) Genome regulation by polycomb and trithorax proteins. Cell 128(4):735–745. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007.02. 009
- Sebag SC, Koval OM, Paschke JD, Winters CJ, Comellas AP, Grumbach IM (2018) Inhibition of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter prevents IL-13 and allergen-mediated airway epithelial apoptosis and loss of barrier function. Exp Cell Res 362(2):400–411. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. yexcr.2017.12.003
- Shay G, Lynch CC, Fingleton B (2015) Moving targets: emerging roles for MMPs in cancer progression and metastasis. Matrix Biol 44-46:200–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matbio. 2015.01.019
- Shibao K, Fiedler MJ, Nagata J, Minagawa N, Hirata K, Nakayama Y, Iwakiri Y, Nathanson MH, Yamaguchi K (2010) The type III inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor is associated with

aggressiveness of colorectal carcinoma. Cell Calcium 48(6):315–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ceca.2010.09.005

- Shimizu S, Konishi A, Kodama T, Tsujimoto Y (2000) BH4 domain of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members closes voltage-dependent anion channel and inhibits apoptotic mitochondrial changes and cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97(7):3100–3105. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.97.7. 3100
- Shoshan-Barmatz V, Gincel D (2003) The voltage-dependent anion channel: characterization, modulation, and role in mitochondrial function in cell life and death. Cell Biochem Biophys 39(3):279–292. https://doi.org/10.1385/CBB:39:3:279
- Shoshan-Barmatz V, De Pinto V, Zweckstetter M, Raviv Z, Keinan N, Arbel N (2010) VDAC, a multi-functional mitochondrial protein regulating cell life and death. Mol Aspects Med 31 (3):227–285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2010.03.002
- Simmen T, Aslan JE, Blagoveshchenskaya AD, Thomas L, Wan L, Xiang Y, Feliciangeli SF, Hung CH, Crump CM, Thomas G (2005) PACS-2 controls endoplasmic reticulum-mitochondria communication and Bid-mediated apoptosis. EMBO J 24(4):717–729. https://doi.org/10. 1038/sj.emboj.7600559
- Simpson AJ, Caballero OL, Jungbluth A, Chen YT, Old LJ (2005) Cancer/testis antigens, gametogenesis and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 5(8):615–625. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1669
- Singh A, Chagtoo M, Tiwari S, George N, Chakravarti B, Khan S, Lakshmi S, Godbole MM (2017a) Inhibition of inositol 1, 4, 5-trisphosphate receptor induce breast cancer cell death through deregulated autophagy and cellular bioenergetics. J Cell Biochem 118(8):2333–2346. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.25891
- Singh A, Sharma RK, Chagtoo M, Agarwal G, George N, Sinha N, Godbole MM (2017b) 1H NMR metabolomics reveals Association of High Expression of inositol 1, 4, 5 trisphosphate receptor and metabolites in breast cancer patients. PLoS One 12(1):e0169330. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0169330
- Siprashvili Z, Sozzi G, Barnes LD, McCue P, Robinson AK, Eryomin V, Sard L, Tagliabue E, Greco A, Fusetti L, Schwartz G, Pierotti MA, Croce CM, Huebner K (1997) Replacement of Fhit in cancer cells suppresses tumorigenicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(25):13771–13776. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.94.25.13771
- Stemke-Hale K, Gonzalez-Angulo AM, Lluch A, Neve RM, Kuo WL, Davies M, Carey M, Hu Z, Guan Y, Sahin A, Symmans WF, Pusztai L, Nolden LK, Horlings H, Berns K, Hung MC, van de Vijver MJ, Valero V, Gray JW, Bernards R, Mills GB, Hennessy BT (2008) An integrative genomic and proteomic analysis of PIK3CA, PTEN, and AKT mutations in breast cancer. Cancer Res 68(15):6084–6091. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-6854
- Su Y, Huang X, Huang Z, Huang T, Xu Y, Yi C (2020) STAT3 localizes in mitochondriaassociated ER membranes instead of in mitochondria. Front Cell Dev Biol 8:274. https://doi. org/10.3389/fcell.2020.00274
- Szabadkai G, Bianchi K, Varnai P, De Stefani D, Wieckowski MR, Cavagna D, Nagy AI, Balla T, Rizzuto R (2006) Chaperone-mediated coupling of endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial Ca2+ channels. J Cell Biol 175(6):901–911. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200608073
- Szado T, Vanderheyden V, Parys JB, De Smedt H, Rietdorf K, Kotelevets L, Chastre E, Khan F, Landegren U, Soderberg O, Bootman MD, Roderick HL (2008) Phosphorylation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors by protein kinase B/Akt inhibits Ca2+ release and apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(7):2427–2432. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0711324105
- Takahashi N, Chen HY, Harris IS, Stover DG, Selfors LM, Bronson RT, Deraedt T, Cichowski K, Welm AL, Mori Y, Mills GB, Brugge JS (2018) Cancer cells co-opt the neuronal redox-sensing channel TRPA1 to promote oxidative-stress tolerance. Cancer Cell 33(6):985–1003. e1007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2018.05.001
- Takei N, Yoneda A, Sakai-Sawada K, Kosaka M, Minomi K, Tamura Y (2017) Hypoxia-inducible ERO1alpha promotes cancer progression through modulation of integrin-beta1 modification

and signalling in HCT116 colorectal cancer cells. Sci Rep 7(1):9389. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41598-017-09976-7

- Tanaka T, Kutomi G, Kajiwara T, Kukita K, Kochin V, Kanaseki T, Tsukahara T, Hirohashi Y, Torigoe T, Okamoto Y, Hirata K, Sato N, Tamura Y (2017) Cancer-associated oxidoreductase ERO1-alpha promotes immune escape through up-regulation of PD-L1 in human breast cancer. Oncotarget 8(15):24706–24718. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.14960
- Tang S, Wang X, Shen Q, Yang X, Yu C, Cai C, Cai G, Meng X, Zou F (2015) Mitochondrial Ca(2) (+) uniporter is critical for store-operated Ca(2)(+) entry-dependent breast cancer cell migration. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 458(1):186–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.01.092
- Tosatto A, Sommaggio R, Kummerow C, Bentham RB, Blacker TS, Berecz T, Duchen MR, Rosato A, Bogeski I, Szabadkai G, Rizzuto R, Mammucari C (2016) The mitochondrial calcium uniporter regulates breast cancer progression via HIF-1alpha. EMBO Mol Med 8(5):569–585. https://doi.org/10.15252/emmm.201606255
- Toyoshima C, Nakasako M, Nomura H, Ogawa H (2000) Crystal structure of the calcium pump of sarcoplasmic reticulum at 2.6 a resolution. Nature 405(6787):647–655. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 35015017
- Trisciuoglio D, Tupone MG, Desideri M, Di Martile M, Gabellini C, Buglioni S, Pallocca M, Alessandrini G, D'Aguanno S, Del Bufalo D (2017) BCL-XL overexpression promotes tumor progression-associated properties. Cell Death Dis 8(12):3216. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-017-0055-y
- Tsujimoto Y, Shimizu S (2000) VDAC regulation by the Bcl-2 family of proteins. Cell Death Differ 7(12):1174–1181. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.cdd.4400780
- Tu H, Wang Z, Bezprozvanny I (2005) Modulation of mammalian inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor isoforms by calcium: a role of calcium sensor region. Biophys J 88(2):1056–1069. https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.104.049601
- Ueasilamongkol P, Khamphaya T, Guerra MT, Rodrigues MA, Gomes DA, Kong Y, Wei W, Jain D, Trampert DC, Ananthanarayanan M, Banales JM, Roberts LR, Farshidfar F, Nathanson MH, Weerachayaphorn J (2020) Type 3 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor is increased and enhances malignant properties in cholangiocarcinoma. Hepatology 71(2):583–599. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.30839
- Vandecaetsbeek I, Trekels M, De Maeyer M, Ceulemans H, Lescrinier E, Raeymaekers L, Wuytack F, Vangheluwe P (2009) Structural basis for the high Ca2+ affinity of the ubiquitous SERCA2b Ca2+ pump. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(44):18533–18538. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.0906797106
- Verfaillie T, Rubio N, Garg AD, Bultynck G, Rizzuto R, Decuypere JP, Piette J, Linehan C, Gupta S, Samali A, Agostinis P (2012) PERK is required at the ER-mitochondrial contact sites to convey apoptosis after ROS-based ER stress. Cell Death Differ 19(11):1880–1891. https:// doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2012.74
- Vervloessem T, Yule DI, Bultynck G, Parys JB (2015) The type 2 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor, emerging functions for an intriguing Ca(2)(+)-release channel. Biochim Biophys Acta 1853(9):1992–2005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.12.006
- Vogelstein B, Lane D, Levine AJ (2000) Surfing the p53 network. Nature 408(6810):307–310. https://doi.org/10.1038/35042675
- Voos W, Rottgers K (2002) Molecular chaperones as essential mediators of mitochondrial biogenesis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1592(1):51–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0167-4889(02) 00264-1
- Vultur A, Gibhardt CS, Stanisz H, Bogeski I (2018) The role of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter (MCU) complex in cancer. Pflugers Arch 470(8):1149–1163. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-018-2162-8
- Wadhwa R, Pereira-Smith OM, Reddel RR, Sugimoto Y, Mitsui Y, Kaul SC (1995) Correlation between complementation group for immortality and the cellular distribution of mortalin. Exp Cell Res 216(1):101–106. https://doi.org/10.1006/excr.1995.1013

- Wadhwa R, Taira K, Kaul SC (2002) An Hsp70 family chaperone, mortalin/mthsp70/PBP74/ Grp75: what, when, and where? Cell Stress Chaperones 7(3):309–316. https://doi.org/10. 1379/1466-1268(2002)007<0309:ahfcmm>2.0.co;2
- Wagner LE 2nd, Joseph SK, Yule DI (2008) Regulation of single inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor channel activity by protein kinase A phosphorylation. J Physiol 586(15):3577–3596. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2008.152314
- Wang X, Perez E, Liu R, Yan LJ, Mallet RT, Yang SH (2007) Pyruvate protects mitochondria from oxidative stress in human neuroblastoma SK-N-SH cells. Brain Res 1132(1):1–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.brainres.2006.11.032
- Wang M, Wey S, Zhang Y, Ye R, Lee AS (2009) Role of the unfolded protein response regulator GRP78/BiP in development, cancer, and neurological disorders. Antioxid Redox Signal 11 (9):2307–2316. https://doi.org/10.1089/ARS.2009.2485
- Wang PT, Garcin PO, Fu M, Masoudi M, St-Pierre P, Pante N, Nabi IR (2015) Distinct mechanisms controlling rough and smooth endoplasmic reticulum contacts with mitochondria. J Cell Sci 128 (15):2759–2765. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.171132
- Wang Y, Qi YX, Qi Z, Tsang SY (2019) TRPC3 regulates the proliferation and apoptosis resistance of triple negative breast cancer cells through the TRPC3/RASA4/MAPK pathway. Cancers (Basel) 11(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers11040558
- Weisthal S, Keinan N, Ben-Hail D, Arif T, Shoshan-Barmatz V (2014) Ca(2+)-mediated regulation of VDAC1 expression levels is associated with cell death induction. Biochim Biophys Acta 1843(10):2270–2281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.03.021
- White C, Li C, Yang J, Petrenko NB, Madesh M, Thompson CB, Foskett JK (2005) The endoplasmic reticulum gateway to apoptosis by Bcl-X(L) modulation of the InsP3R. Nat Cell Biol 7(10):1021–1028. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1302
- Whitehurst AW (2014) Cause and consequence of cancer/testis antigen activation in cancer. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 54:251–272. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-011112-140326
- Xu N, Zhang D, Chen J, He G, Gao L (2019) Low expression of ryanodine receptor 2 is associated with poor prognosis in thyroid carcinoma. Oncol Lett 18(4):3605–3612. https://doi.org/10. 3892/ol.2019.10732
- Yoshimine S, Kikuchi E, Kosaka T, Mikami S, Miyajima A, Okada Y, Oya M (2013) Prognostic significance of Bcl-xL expression and efficacy of Bcl-xL targeting therapy in urothelial carcinoma. Br J Cancer 108(11):2312–2320. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2013.216
- Youker RT, Shinde U, Day R, Thomas G (2009) At the crossroads of homoeostasis and disease: roles of the PACS proteins in membrane traffic and apoptosis. Biochem J 421(1):1–15. https:// doi.org/10.1042/BJ20081016
- Yu H, Lee H, Herrmann A, Buettner R, Jove R (2014) Revisiting STAT3 signalling in cancer: new and unexpected biological functions. Nat Rev Cancer 14(11):736–746. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nrc3818
- Yu C, Wang Y, Peng J, Shen Q, Chen M, Tang W, Li X, Cai C, Wang B, Cai S, Meng X, Zou F (2017) Mitochondrial calcium uniporter as a target of microRNA-340 and promoter of metastasis via enhancing the Warburg effect. Oncotarget 8(48):83831–83844. https://doi.org/ 10.18632/oncotarget.19747
- Yuan Z, Cao A, Liu H, Guo H, Zang Y, Wang Y, Wang Y, Wang H, Yin P, Peng W (2017) Calcium uptake via mitochondrial uniporter contributes to palmitic acid-induced apoptosis in mouse podocytes. J Cell Biochem 118(9):2809–2818. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.25930
- Yule DI, Betzenhauser MJ, Joseph SK (2010) Linking structure to function: recent lessons from inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor mutagenesis. Cell Calcium 47(6):469–479. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ceca.2010.04.005
- Zanesi N, Pekarsky Y, Croce CM (2005) A mouse model of the fragile gene FHIT: from carcinogenesis to gene therapy and cancer prevention. Mutat Res 591(1–2):103–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2005.05.016

- Zeng F, Chen X, Cui W, Wen W, Lu F, Sun X, Ma D, Yuan Y, Li Z, Hou N, Zhao H, Bi X, Zhao J, Zhou J, Zhang Y, Xiao RP, Cai J, Zhang X (2018) RIPK1 binds MCU to mediate induction of mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake and promotes colorectal oncogenesis. Cancer Res 78 (11):2876–2885. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-17-3082
- Zhang T, Zhao C, Luo L, Zhao H, Cheng J, Xu F (2012) The expression of Mcl-1 in human cervical cancer and its clinical significance. Med Oncol 29(3):1985–1991. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12032-011-0005-y
- Zhang K, Jiao K, Xing Z, Zhang L, Yang J, Xie X, Yang L (2014) Bcl-xL overexpression and its association with the progress of tongue carcinoma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 7(11):7360–7377
- Zhao H, Li T, Wang K, Zhao F, Chen J, Xu G, Zhao J, Li T, Chen L, Li L, Xia Q, Zhou T, Li HY, Li AL, Finkel T, Zhang XM, Pan X (2019) AMPK-mediated activation of MCU stimulates mitochondrial Ca(2+) entry to promote mitotic progression. Nat Cell Biol 21(4):476–486. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41556-019-0296-3
- Zhou X, Ren Y, Zhang J, Zhang C, Zhang K, Han L, Kong L, Wei J, Chen L, Yang J, Wang Q, Zhang J, Yang Y, Jiang T, Li M, Kang C (2015a) HOTAIR is a therapeutic target in glioblastoma. Oncotarget 6(10):8353–8365. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.3229
- Zhou X, Ren Y, Kong L, Cai G, Sun S, Song W, Wang Y, Jin R, Qi L, Mei M, Wang X, Kang C, Li M, Zhang L (2015b) Targeting EZH2 regulates tumor growth and apoptosis through modulating mitochondria dependent cell-death pathway in HNSCC. Oncotarget 6 (32):33720–33732. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.5606

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 185: 195–232 https://doi.org/10.1007/112_2020_25 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 Published online: 1 August 2020

Endosomal Acid-Base Homeostasis in Neurodegenerative Diseases



Hari Prasad and Rajini Rao

Contents

1	A Balancing Act: pH Regulation in the Endosome	196
2	Lessons from Baker's Yeast	199
3	Endosomopathy Is a Preclinical Hallmark of Alzheimer's Disease	201
4	Protons to Patients: Linking Endosomal pH and Neurodegeneration	202
5	Acid Indigestion in the Endosome: The Role of ApoE4	204
6	NHE6 Is an ApoE4 Effector	205
	6.1 NHE6 Is Downregulated in Alzheimer's Disease	207
	6.2 Co-expression Clues in Alzheimer's Disease	208
	6.3 NHE6 Blocks Amyloid Buildup	209
	6.4 NHE6 Promotes Amyloid Clearance	211
	6.5 The Goldilocks Scenario: Just the Right pH?	214
7	Big Data Could Fuel Big Progress	216
8	Extending the Endosomal Acid-Base Paradigm Beyond Alzheimer's Disease	217
9	Summary, Key Ouestions, and Translational Prospects	219
Re	ferences	222

Abstract Neurodegenerative disorders are debilitating and largely untreatable conditions that pose a significant burden to affected individuals and caregivers. Overwhelming evidence supports a crucial preclinical role for endosomal dysfunction as an upstream pathogenic hub and driver in Alzheimer's disease (AD) and related neurodegenerative disorders. We present recent advances on the role of endosomal acid-base homeostasis in neurodegeneration and discuss evidence for converging

H. Prasad

e-mail: hariprasad@iisc.ac.in

R. Rao (⊠) Department of Physiology, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA e-mail: rrao@jhmi.edu

Department of Physiology, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Department of Molecular Reproduction, Development and Genetics, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore, India

mechanisms. The strongest genetic risk factor in sporadic AD is the ε 4 allele of Apolipoprotein E (ApoE4), which potentiates pre-symptomatic endosomal dysfunction and prominent amyloid beta (A β) pathology, although how these pathways are linked mechanistically has remained unclear. There is emerging evidence that the Christianson syndrome protein NHE6 is a prominent ApoE4 effector linking endosomal function to A β pathologies. By functioning as a dominant leak pathway for protons, the Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger activity of NHE6 limits endosomal acidification and regulates β -secretase (BACE)-mediated A β production and LRP1 receptor-mediated A β clearance. Pathological endosomal acidification may impact both A β generation and clearance mechanisms and emerges as a promising therapeutic target in AD. We also offer our perspective on the complex role of endosomal acid-base homeostasis in the pathogenesis of neurodegeneration and its therapeutic implications for neuronal rescue and repair strategies.

Keywords Alzheimer's disease \cdot Amyloid \cdot ApoE4 \cdot Endosomal pH \cdot Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger \cdot NHE6

Abbreviations

AD	Alzheimer's disease
ApoE4	Apolipoprotein E4
APP	Amyloid precursor protein
eNHE	Endosomal Na ⁺ /H ⁺ exchanger
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
V-ATPase	Vacuolar H ⁺ -ATPase

1 A Balancing Act: pH Regulation in the Endosome

The endosome is a busy station handling cargo traffic at the degradation-recycling crossroads. There is widespread interest in deciphering basic mechanisms of endosomal traffic not only to understand a fundamental cellular process but also to identify new diagnostic and therapeutic targets in disease (Afghah et al. 2019; Casey et al. 2010; Maxfield 2014). Endosomes play important roles in membrane and protein turnover, nutrient uptake, receptor-ligand uncoupling, antigen presentation, enzyme activation, vesicle budding and exosome formation, and as crucial regulators of cellular signaling pathways (Afghah et al. 2019; Casey et al. 2010; Maxfield 2014). Despite this multipartite function of the endosome, relatively few studies have addressed the contribution of endosomes to human health and disease. However, recent studies have begun to shed light on the mechanistic roles of endosomes in a host of developmental and degenerative disorders of the brain, including autism and Alzheimer's disease, and in oncogenesis, including glioblastoma (Kondapalli et al. 2014, 2015; Nixon 2005, 2017; Ko et al. 2020). Although very diverse at first

sight, pathophysiologic commonalities between these disorders emerge upon closer analysis. Compelling evidence points to vesicle trafficking defects as a unifying mechanism underlying these disorders, which in turn critically depend on luminal pH within the endosomal-lysosomal compartment (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2015a).

A precise balance of luminal pH and endosomal ion flux is required for endosomal trafficking, and a thorough dissection of pathways regulating endosomal pH may be a promising strategy to reveal pathophysiological mechanisms (Kondapalli et al. 2014: Prasad and Rao 2015a). Traditionally, research on endosomal acidification in human health and disease has focused on the vacuolartype ATPase (V-ATPase) that pumps protons into the endosomes. Altered V-ATPase activity and defective lysosomal acidification have been linked to cellular aging and neurodegenerative disorders including Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease (Colacurcio and Nixon 2016). However, a growing number of studies are highlighting the role of multiple ion transporters that act in concert with the V-ATPase for luminal pH regulation (Scott and Gruenberg 2011) (Fig. 1a). The compensatory movement of Cl⁻ ions is critical to allow acidification of the endolysosomal lumen by dissipating the membrane potential resulting from unidirectional pumping of H⁺ by the V-ATPase. The CLC family includes plasma membrane Cl⁻ channels as well as vesicular transporters, CLC3 through CLC7 in mammals, which function as Cl⁻/H⁺ exchangers. The stoichiometry of exchange, $2Cl^{-}/H^{+}$, results in three negative charges introduced into the vesicle lumen per transport cycle, albeit with loss of one H⁺, to counter the V-ATPase. Gene disruptions in mouse models result in severe neurodegeneration, including loss of hippocampus in Clcn3^{-/-} null mouse and pathological similarity to lysosomal storage disorders such as neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in various targeted Clcn7-/models, reviewed elsewhere (Jentsch and Pusch 2018; Poroca et al. 2017). Potential players in regulating endosomal pH also include the mucolipin subfamily of transient receptor potential (TRPML) calcium channels found on endosomes, particularly the pH-regulated TRPML3 isoform, overexpression of which is known to increase endosomal pH (Martina et al. 2009). Activation of two-pore Ca²⁺ channels (TPCs) residing in endosomal-lysosomal compartments may also regulate luminal pH (Morgan and Galione 2007) (Fig. 1a).

Recent clinical reports and genetic studies have underscored the contribution of endosomal Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers in the pathophysiology of a plethora of human disorders (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2015a; Zhao et al. 2016). Encoded by the *SLC9* gene family of solute carriers, Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers (NHE) are grouped into three subfamilies: (1) *SLC9A* that has nine isoforms, *SLC9A1–9*, encoding NHE1–9 proteins; (2) *SLC9B* that has two isoforms, *SLC9A1–2*, encoding NHA1–2 proteins; and (3) *SLC9C* that has two isoforms, *SLC9C1–2*, encoding NHE10–11 proteins (Brett et al. 2005a; Donowitz et al. 2013; Fuster and Alexander 2014; Pedersen and Counillon 2019) (Fig. 1b). The *SLC9A* subfamily consists of electroneutral Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers that reside on the plasma membrane (NHE1, NHE2 and NHE4), recycle between plasma membrane and endosomal compartments (NHE3 and NHE5), or function within intracellular compartments, including



Fig. 1 Endosomal pH regulation by Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers. (**a**) Under physiological conditions, the endosomal pH is acidic (\approx 6.2) as compared to the cytoplasmic pH (\approx 7.2). According to the "pumpleak" model, conserved from yeast to plants and mammals, the exchange of luminal protons for Na⁺ or K⁺ ions by eNHE counters the activity of the H⁺ pumping V-ATPase to precisely tune the endosomal pH. Also depicted in the figure are ClC transporters and Ca²⁺ channels (mucolipins and TPC) also reported to regulate endosomal pH. The pH values indicated in the figure were obtained from experimental observations (Prasad and Rao 2018a). (**b**) *SLC9* phylogenetic tree constructed using the Mega5 program depicting three major subclasses of *SLC9A*, *SLC9B*, and *SLC9C* in mammals. There are nine NHE isoforms within the *SLC9A* subclass, which are further subdivided as resident or recycling plasma membrane (pNHE), and intracellular including the endosomal NHE (eNHE) isoforms, NHE6 and NHE9. (**c**) Timeline of two decades of research on eNHE highlighting some relevant publications. *eNHE* endosomal Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers, *ClC* Cl⁻/H⁺ antiporters, *TPC* two-pore channels

the Golgi (NHE8), *trans* Golgi network (NHE7), and the early and recycling endosomes (NHE6 and NHE9) (Brett et al. 2005a; Donowitz et al. 2013; Fuster and Alexander 2014; Pedersen and Counillon 2019) (Fig. 1b). Cation selectivity of the NHE transporters reflects the availability of ions in the surrounding milieu: whereas plasma membrane isoforms are restricted to Na⁺ (and Li⁺), intracellular isoforms can additionally transport K⁺ ions (Pedersen and Counillon 2019). As a result, cation/H⁺ exchange can be driven by both proton and cation gradients. All NHE members have a cytoplasmic C-terminal domain, which is significantly unstructured and binds to a number of regulatory factors, including calcineurin homology protein (CHP) and the PDZ-domain scaffold protein NHERF (Pedersen and Counillon 2019). The C-terminal tail mediates scaffolding to the cytoskeleton

and activation of transport in response to signaling cascades, although much less is known about regulation and trafficking of endosomal NHE isoforms (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Kagami et al. 2008).

Endosomal NHE (eNHE) activity was originally described in the tonoplast membranes of plant vacuoles (Barkla and Blumwald 1991; Blumwald and Poole 1985). The gene was first cloned in yeast, where it was recognized as an evolutionarily ancient subtype, distinct from the well-characterized plasma membrane NHE (Nass et al. 1997; Nass and Rao 1998; Brett et al. 2005a), and subsequently multiple isoforms were identified in plants, mammals, and other organisms (Gaxiola et al. 1999; Brett et al. 2002). Early research on eNHE (Fig. 1c) focused on fundamental questions relating to their role in vesicle trafficking using model organisms, first in veast and soon after in plants and metazoans, including mammalian cells (Brett et al. 2002, 2005b; Gaxiola et al. 1999; Nass et al. 1997; Nass and Rao 1998; Bowers et al. 2000). In the last decade (Fig. 1c), there has been an exponential rise in interest due to the emerging links between eNHE and a growing list of human diseases, including neurodevelopmental disorders such as autism and intellectual disability (Christianson Syndrome), attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, addiction, several types of cancers (Ko et al. 2020), and more recently to neurodegenerative disorders such as Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease (Gilfillan et al. 2008; Kerner-Rossi et al. 2019; Kondapalli et al. 2014, 2015; Morrow et al. 2008; Prasad and Rao 2015b, 2018a; Ullman et al. 2018). While a fraction of eNHE patient variants reported in the literature may be benign polymorphisms, a significant proportion is deleterious and causal to disease phenotypes (Ilie et al. 2016; Kondapalli et al. 2013; Prasad et al. 2017). As a major source of proton leak activity in endosomes, the eNHE functions as an endosomal gatekeeper that must be tightly regulated and controlled (Kondapalli et al. 2014). Given that Na^+/H^+ exchangers are estimated to have exceptionally high transport rates of $\sim 1,500$ ions/s, even small perturbations in expression or activity may result in dramatic consequences within the limited confines of endosomal space (Lee et al. 2013). Dysregulation of endosomal pH could potentially impact a plethora of downstream events including alterations in cargo sorting and trafficking, protein processing, and receptor turnover and thus represents a previously unidentified pathogenic mechanism in neurodegeneration. Here, we review evidence linking endosomal pH and eNHE function to Alzheimer's disease and discuss how this knowledge might help us understand the broader role for endosomal acid-base homeostasis in neurodegenerative diseases. We also briefly address the potential role of endosomal pH in other neurodegenerative disorders and discuss translational prospects.

2 Lessons from Baker's Yeast

Simple organisms such as yeast can powerfully inform our understanding of genetic players in neurological disorders such as Alzheimer's disease and aid in discovery of new therapies (Treusch et al. 2011). Much of what we know about specific functions

and raison d'etre of eNHE in humans has come from rigorous studies on the yeast ortholog Nhx1. Beginning in the mid-1990s, Nhx1 was cloned, localized to the prevacuolar compartment in yeast, and defined as the founding member of an evolutionarily conserved, phylogenetic cluster of endosomal Na^{+/}H⁺ exchangers with proposed roles in vesicle trafficking, ion homeostasis, and biogenesis of lysosomes (Bowers et al. 2000; Brett et al. 2005a; Nass et al. 1997; Nass and Rao 1998). Extension of these studies to plants also revealed a critical role in determining flower color and salt tolerance (Gaxiola et al. 1999; Kondapalli et al. 2014). The "pump-leak" model of pH regulation is conserved from yeast to plants and humans, with the exchange of luminal protons for sodium or potassium ions by eNHE acting as a brake that counters H⁺ pumping activity of the V-ATPase to precisely tune the endosomal pH (Kondapalli et al. 2014) (Fig. 1a). Loss of this leak pathway leads to over-acidification of early and recycling endosomes, missorting of cargo, defects in protein processing, and receptor turnover (Kondapalli et al. 2014). Importantly, trafficking defects in Nhx1-null mutants could be corrected with weak base or exacerbated by weak acids (Brett et al. 2005b). Furthermore, a genome-wide analvsis of vacuolar pH in \sim 4,600 yeast null mutants revealed a reciprocal link between luminal pH and vesicle trafficking (Brett et al. 2011). Hyperacidification of the endolysosomal compartment was observed in the null mutant of Ncr1, the yeast ortholog of the human gene linked to Niemann-Pick type C (NPC) disease, resulting in the endosomal trapping of unesterified cholesterol and establishing a link between dysregulation of luminal pH and neurodegeneration (Brett et al. 2011). Deletion of Nhx1 (also known as Vps44) results in enlarged endosomes, hyperacidic luminal pH, enhanced proteolysis of the chaperone protein Vps10 (an ortholog of the AD susceptibility factor SORL1/sortilin-related receptor 1), mistrafficking of lysosomal hydrolases, and profound deficiencies in lysosomal cargo sorting and delivery (Bowers et al. 2000; Brett et al. 2005b; Nass and Rao 1998). Interestingly, these cellular phenotypes are strikingly reminiscent of preclinical stages of Alzheimer disease, as discussed below, and point to a role for eNHE in AD. Although the contribution of the V-ATPase in acidification of endosomal-lysosomal compartments in well established, the role of eNHE is remains largely unexplored in mammalian cells, including neurons. Much of the early evidence concerning endosomal NHE involvement in vesicle trafficking is based on studies performed using simple yeast models and non-neuronal mammalian systems; the direct extrapolation of such observations to explain complex events such as synapse formation and turnover, however, is not straightforward and further research is necessary to elucidate mechanisms that link disrupted neuronal function to changes in endosomal pH in AD.

3 Endosomopathy Is a Preclinical Hallmark of Alzheimer's Disease

The number of people living with dementia worldwide is currently estimated at 47 million and is projected to triple by 2050. Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the leading cause of dementia and contributes up to 70% of case (Baumgart et al. 2015; Tarawneh and Holtzman 2012). A majority of AD cases occur sporadically, with 40-65% of patients carrying at least one copy of the E4 allele of Apolipoprotein E (ApoE4), the strongest known genetic risk factor for AD. Indeed, the presence of two copies of the E4 allele is known to increase risk of AD by \sim 12-times as compared to E3 isoform (Corder et al. 1993; Verghese et al. 2013; Yamazaki et al. 2016). Unfortunately, the underlying cellular pathology that leads to neurodegeneration occurs long before clinical symptoms emerge, resulting in abysmal clinical failure (up to 99.6%) of drugs to reverse advanced pathology of amyloid plaques, neurofibrillary tangles, and neuronal death (Cummings et al. 2014). Therefore, early detection and intervention in preclinical stages may be key to treatment of this devastating disease. In this context, it is critical to identify preclinical AD features in high-risk populations and cognitively normal seniors that are associated with future cognitive decline and mortality.

Endosomal abnormalities, as early features of AD that precede the clinical onset of the disease by several decades, were proposed as early as 1998 by Troncoso et al. (1998). More recently, there have been several studies documenting endosomal dysfunction and trafficking defects in AD; however, the underlying molecular mechanisms and cellular consequences of endosomal deficits largely remains to be elucidated. Notably, in 2017, Nixon coined the term "endosomopathy" in relation to AD, and Petsko and colleagues proposed endosomal "traffic jams" as an upstream pathogenic hub in AD, suggesting that interventions designed to "unjam" the endosome may have far-reaching therapeutic implications (Nixon 2017; Small et al. 2017). Indeed, the earliest and most prominent brain pathology known to precede cognitive impairment is the marked enlargement and amplification of the endosomal pool, pointing to underlying dysfunction of the endosomal-lysosomal pathway (Nixon 2005, 2017). More importantly, inheritance of ApoE4 is known to potentiate prominent pre-symptomatic endosomopathy in AD brains (Cataldo et al. 2000). Although this observation was made around two decades ago, the absence of known molecular effectors and druggable targets has precluded translation from bench to bedside.

The importance of endosomal function in AD is strengthened by several recently identified genes in genome-wide association studies (GWAS) of AD risk, including BIN1, PICALM, CD2AP, EPHA1, and SORL1, that are known to regulate endosomal mechanisms (Karch and Goate 2015). Understanding the abnormalities in the endosomal-lysosomal system in AD could potentially be a new "lamp post" that lights the path to new promising therapeutic targets. AD-related endosomal dysfunction manifests functionally as abnormal endocytic activity, mistrafficking of lysosomal hydrolases, and abnormal accumulation of unesterified cholesterol (Nixon

2005, 2017). One well-studied endosomal molecular player is Rab5, a regulatory guanosine triphosphatase (GTPase) that is associated with the early or sorting endosome and participates in early endosomal biogenesis and cellular signaling reactions. The family of Rab proteins regulates multiple steps in membrane trafficking, from vesicle formation to fusion. Abnormal activation of Rab5 is observed in AD and Down syndrome where it is thought to contribute to prominent early endosomal dysfunction (Jiang et al. 2010; Kim et al. 2016; Nixon 2005, 2017). Several AD-related risk factors, including amyloid precursor protein (APP) dosage, increased β -secretase BACE1 (beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1) expression, accumulation of β -carboxyl-terminal fragment of APP (β -CTF), inheritance of the ApoE4 allele, reduced retromer/Vps35 expression, and abnormal cellular accumulation of cholesterol, potentiate Rab5-mediated dysfunction of early endosomes (Cataldo et al. 2000; Jiang et al. 2010; Kim et al. 2016).

In comparison, the role of recycling endosomes is relatively understudied and underappreciated as a component of AD. Synaptic function critically depends on recycling endosomal function and surface proteostasis of membrane proteins, which includes the mechanisms by which synaptic proteins are endocytosed and recycled back to the plasma membrane to regulate their surface expression (Park et al. 2004; Schmidt and Haucke 2007). Rab11 is a member of the Rab family of proteins that localizes to recycling endosomes where it mediates membrane traffic. Recently, β-CTF-mediated Rab11 impairment was reported in AD, leading to the dysfunction of recycling endosomes that could contribute to synapse dysfunction and defective long-term potentiation (LTP) seen in this disorder (Park et al. 2004; Woodruff et al. 2016). Other studies have documented impaired endocytic recycling of glutamate and insulin receptors in brains of ApoE4 carriers (Chen et al. 2010; Zhao et al. 2017). The pan-functional role of endosomal pH in plasma membrane protein recycling and turnover has recently received much attention in the context on autism and brain cancer, with the accumulation of evidence showing that recycling endosomal alkalization promotes receptor recycling and prolonged oncogenic signaling, whereas endosomal hyperacidification enhances turnover and thereby reduces lifetime of membrane proteins (Kondapalli et al. 2013, 2015; Prasad and Rao 2015a). These and many other observations have been consolidated into a unifying hypothesis centering on vesicle trafficking dysfunction that is particularly germane to our understanding of AD pathogenesis.

4 Protons to Patients: Linking Endosomal pH and Neurodegeneration

We hypothesize that endosomal pH is central to the mechanism of AD. Notably, APP, its proteolytic fragments (A β and β -CTF), and key clipping enzymes (β and γ -secretases) localize to endosomes. Pathological endosomal acidification promotes amyloid pathology at all key steps: production, aggregation, and deposition (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 Acidic endosomal pH promotes Alzheimer's disease pathology. Pathological endosomal acidification promotes amyloid pathology at all key steps of amyloidogenesis, including cleavage of APP to produce A β , monomer aggregation, and oligomer deposition, culminating in plaques complexed with metal ions. *APP* amyloid precursor protein, *BACE1* β -secretase, *GSC* gamma secretase complex, *SORL1* Sortilin Related Receptor 1, $A\beta$ amyloid β

The processing of APP and production of A β itself is linked to endosomal pH and function at multiple levels: First, the endosomal lumen must be acidic for the obligatory and rate-limiting convergence of APP/BACE1 (substrate/enzyme) vesicles in neurons (Das et al. 2013). Second, BACE1 protease has an acid pH optimum at pH 4.5 and its active site is in the lumen of the vesicle (Vassar et al. 1999; Vassar and Kandalepas 2011). Notably, there exists a roughly bell-shaped relationship between pH and BACE activity with optimum at pH 4.5, and both very low levels and very high levels depress enzyme activity. Importantly, biochemical studies determining the pH dependence of BACE activity around the functional pH range of endosomes showed roughly linear relationship between acidity and BACE activity. At pH 6, which broadly corresponds to early endosomal pH, the BACE activity is low, i.e., relative activity below 20% that increases markedly in conditions resembling pathological endosomal acidification to ~50% at pH 5.5 and ~80% at pH 5.0 (Vassar et al. 1999). The prominent pH dependence of the BACE enzyme predicts that conditions that hyperacidify endosomes could promote BACE1 mediated clipping of APP. Notably, reducing BACE1 levels ameliorates neuropathology and behavioral defects in AD and Down syndrome mouse models, pointing to its importance as a promising therapeutic target (Cai et al. 2001; Jiang et al. 2016).

Third, endosomal pH regulates retrograde APP trafficking from endosomes and *trans*-Golgi network to aid in physical approximation of APP and BACE1 (Prasad and Rao 2015b). Furthermore, APP shows an acidic pH-dependent conformational switch, although the functional consequence remains to be determined (Hoefgen et al. 2015). Next, defective A β cellular clearance and degradation processes can lead to the accumulation and aggregation of A β to form neurotoxic oligomers. Hyperacidic endosomal pH could impact this aggregation step of A β by at least two distinct mechanisms. First, acidic endosomal pH disrupts SORL1-A β interaction and attenuates lysosomal targeting of A β for degradation in neurons (Caglayan et al. 2014). Second, pathological endosomal acidification reduces the capacity of astrocytes to clear A β (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Finally, acidic endosomal pH could aggravate A β deposition into neurotoxic plaques by enhancing protonation of three histidine residues (His6, His13 and His14) in A β to promote metal ion binding and formation of β -sheets and fibril assembly (Olubiyi and Strodel 2012) (Fig. 2).

In parallel to these observations, it has been recognized for over two decades that drugs causing endosomal alkalization including V-ATPase inhibitors (e.g., bafilomycin and concanamycin), alkalizing drugs (e.g., chloroquine and ammonium chloride), and ionophore drugs that mediate $Na^{+}(K^{+})/H^{+}$ exchange (e.g., monensin and nigericin) have beneficial roles in reducing APP processing and AB production (Caporaso et al. 1992; Haass et al. 1995; Lahiri 1994; Schrader-Fischer and Paganetti 1996; Urmoneit et al. 1998). However, V-ATPase inhibitors, alkalinizing drugs and ionophores have potent and multiple compartmental effects. As a result, they cause undesired changes in vesicle trafficking, Golgi and lysosomal function, and impact the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) and autophagy pathways. Therefore, they have therefore not been exploited for managing AD (Mauvezin and Neufeld 2015; Zoncu et al. 2011). Thus far, there are no clinical agents in AD therapy available to specifically and effectively target endosomal pH. In this context, the discovery of endosomal Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers and recognition of their key roles in precisely tuning endosomal pH and vesicle trafficking provides a unique opportunity for compartment-specific targeting of early and recycling endosomal pathology in AD.

5 Acid Indigestion in the Endosome: The Role of ApoE4

Key cellular pathologies associated with ApoE4 include endosomal dysfunction, lysosomal leakage, translocation of lysosomal cathepsin D, and neuronal cell death (Cataldo et al. 2000; Ji et al. 2002; Persson et al. 2017). As discussed earlier, the endolysosomal network is central to the recycling and turnover of cellular components, and the pH within this network plays a critical role in receptor-mediated endocytosis and vesicular trafficking (Casey et al. 2010). Thus, reliable measurement of intracellular pH is increasingly important in studies of disease mechanisms. To gain a comprehensive understanding of the cellular "pH-stat," more recently, flow-cytometry and confocal microscopy-based tools have been developed for precise, ratiometric fluorescence-based quantification of endosomal, lysosomal,

and cytoplasmic pH. Using these techniques on ApoE genotyped patient fibroblasts and murine astrocytes with human ApoE variants, we demonstrated that endosomes were hyperacidic (~ 1 pH unit lower), whereas lysosomes were hyperalkaline (~ 1 pH unit higher), in disease-associated ApoE4, compared to normal ApoE3 cells (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Evidence from lower eukaryotes, e.g., yeast, shows that acidic endosomes also result in more acidic lysosomes (Brett et al. 2005b). However, only a single eNHE isoform (Nhx1) and single Cl^{-}/H^{+} transporter (Gef1) exist in yeast, whereas mammalian cells have multiple isoforms with discrete localizations to various endosomal and lysosomal compartments. As a result, pH homeostasis in each organelle may be regulated independently and uniquely adapted to specific needs, and alterations in luminal pH in endosomes might not extend to lysosomes. This might also explain why ectopic expression of NHE6 does not alter lysosomal pH (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Significant downregulation of expression of V-ATPase might underlie lysosomal alkalinization in ApoE4 astrocytes (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Previously, abnormal alkalization of lysosomal pH was also reported in a genetic model of presenilin 1-deficiency in AD, in cell culture and neurons (Lee et al. 2010). A comprehensive overview of lysosomal pH dysregulation in AD is available elsewhere, so we will focus on the regulation of endosomal pH in AD. The recent identification of intracellular NHE isoforms in genome-wide association studies of risk factors in AD further strengthens the link with endosomal pH (Martinelli-Boneschi et al. 2013; Meda et al. 2012; Perez-Palma et al. 2014). We suggest that defective pH regulation in the endosomal-lysosomal system may be a broad, unifying mechanism and a new paradigm for understanding the pathogenesis of familial and sporadic late onset AD.

6 NHE6 Is an ApoE4 Effector

Although several genetic studies have identified links between eNHE to a host of neurological disorders, including autism, intellectual disability, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, epilepsy, Parkinson's disease, brain cancer, multiple sclerosis, and more recently to late-onset AD, a mechanistic basis for the contribution of Na⁺/H⁺ exchange to these disorders is still emerging (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2015a). Mutations in SLC9A6, encoding NHE6, are causal to Christianson syndrome, a monogenic X-linked disorder with neurodevelopmental hallmarks of syndromic autism and intellectual disability. Although ubiquitous in tissue distribution, NHE6 is highly expressed in the brain, particularly in the hippocampus and Purkinje cell layer of the cerebellum, where it has been implicated in neuronal spine dynamics, dendritic arborization, and synaptic strength (Deane et al. 2013; Gilfillan et al. 2008; Kondapalli et al. 2014; Ouyang et al. 2013). As summarized in Table 1, patients with loss-of-function mutations in NHE6 also present with striking and progressive neurodegenerative pathology including (1) early-onset, severe degeneration of cortex and cerebellum, (2) loss of neurons, (3) gliosis, and (4) deposition of hyperphosphorylated tau in neurons and astrocytes (Garbern et al. 2010; Mignot

TADAT	auminary or genetic cynectics appoining me row		II IIMI UUNBUINI AII V		
Gene					
name	Study type	Nucleotide change	Protein change	Phenotype	Reference
<i>SLC9A6/</i> NHE6	Linkage analysis, electron microscopy, his- topathological and biochemical investigations	c.1109_1117delGG AGTACCT	p. W370_T372del	Corticobasal degeneration and tau deposition	Garbern et al. (2010)
	Serial brain MRI, clinical and mutational analysis	c.916C > T	p.Q306X	Progressive degeneration of cortex and cerebellum	Mignot et al. (2013)
	Brain MRI, clinical and mutational analysis	c.1560dupT	p.T521YfsX23	Parkinsonism in female carriers	Riess et al. (2013) ^a
	Clinical and mutational analysis	c.190G > T	p.E64X	Corticobasal degeneration syndrome and parkinsonism in female carriers	Sinajon et al. (2016)
SLC9A9/ NHE9	GWAS	Multiple SNPs		Alzheimer's disease	Perez-Palma et al. (2014)
	GWAS	rs17636071		Alzheimer's disease, response to cholinesterase inhibitors	Martinelli- Boneschi et al. (2013)
	GWAS	rs9828519		Multiple sclerosis, response to inter- feron-ß	Esposito et al. (2015)
GWAS gen	ome-wide association studies, MRI magnetic res	onance imaging, del de	eletion, dup duplica	tion, fs frameshift, X stop codon, SNPs	s single nucleotide

Table 1 Summary of genetic evidence supporting the role of NHE6 and NHE9 in neurodegenerative disorders

ŝ 5 22 3 polymorphisms; Amino acids are represented by their single letter codes in protein (p) sequence ^aMutation referred in relation to longer NHE6.1 isoform (NP_001036002.1) GWAS genomeet al. 2013). Notably, NHE6 deletion in mice leads to cellular phenotypes reminiscent of AD, including endosomal hyperacidification, endolysosomal dysfunction, accumulation of unesterified cholesterol in endosomes, and neurodegeneration (Ouyang et al. 2013; Stromme et al. 2011). These observations point to a more widespread role for NHE6 in neurodegenerative disorders. Given the link between ApoE genotype and endosomal pathology, we hypothesized that the Christianson syndrome protein NHE6 is a potential ApoE effector and that dysfunction of NHE6 in disease-associated ApoE4 variants is causal to a subset of pathologies and phenotypes associated with AD.

6.1 NHE6 Is Downregulated in Alzheimer's Disease

Our analysis of publicly available patient databases revealed that NHE6 is one of the top 100 downregulated genes in late-onset AD, predictive of endosomal hyperacidification (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Furthermore, NHE6 downregulation was proportional to disease severity as determined by cognitive and pathological scores (Prasad and Rao 2015b). Importantly, NHE6 expression strongly correlated with average expression of set of synapse genes found to be downregulated in AD. These correlations suggest that reduced NHE6 levels and, by extrapolation, pathological endosomal acidification may underlie synaptic pathology in AD. Indeed, NHE6 protein was low in sporadic AD brains relative to control (Prasad and Rao 2015b). Female carriers of loss-of-function NHE6 mutations have learning difficulties and behavioral problems and some present in late adulthood with low Mini-Mental Status Exam (MMSE) scores indicating early cognitive decline and susceptibility to neurodegeneration (Sinajon et al. 2016). Consistent with these clinical data, transcriptomic analysis of brains areas involved in cognition revealed that NHE6 is among the most highly downregulated genes (up to sixfold) in old (70 years) brain, compared to adult (40 years) (Naumova et al. 2012). NHE6 was also identified as a top hub transcript in AD with 202 network connections that control a plethora of downstream effects (Webster et al. 2009). Another study employing knowledge-based algorithms predicted NHE6 as a molecular player contributing to early-stage AD (Mayburd and Baranova 2013). A network analysis of the metastable subproteome associated with AD identified NHE6 as a top hub gene regulating trafficking and clearance mechanisms necessary for safeguarding cellular proteostasis (Kundra et al. 2017). Although not identified in GWAS studies on AD risk, a more recent deep-learning approach that involved construction of an integrated heterogeneous omics profile using gene expression and methylation data identified NHE6 as one of the 35 genes that improved the accuracy of AD prediction (Park et al. 2019). Together, these observations provide compelling evidence supporting a more widespread role for NHE6 and endosomal acid-base homeostasis in AD. Central to our hypothesis, ApoE4-associated downregulation of NHE6 expression was observed in post-mortem brains and cellular models (Prasad and Rao 2018a; Xu et al. 2006).

6.2 Co-expression Clues in Alzheimer's Disease

Genetic architecture and gene co-expression networks have been beneficial in understanding mechanisms of disease pathogenesis and progression in AD (Zhang et al. 2013). Clustering analysis of RNA-seq data from 524 normal human brains from the Allen Brain Atlas was used to gather functional insights from the inherent patterns of co-expression (Miller et al. 2014). This approach, also used in cancer research, is based on the premise that genes that are expressed together are likely to function together in a common pathway (Dang et al. 2019; Prasad and Rao 2015b; Zhang et al. 2013). Gene expression clustering works on the principle of "guilt by association" and could provide clues to functional interactions and form the basis for new hypothesis-driven research as evidenced by the close association of enzymesubstrate-receptor group (BACE1, APP, SORL1), receptor-ligand group (TREM2, TYROBP), and members of same family such as MS4A/CD20 proteins (MS4A4A, MS4A6A), and apolipoproteins (APOE, APOJ/clusterin) (Karch and Goate 2015) (Fig. 3). Recent studies have validated functional links between other close associations observed from this clustering analysis: (TYROBP, CD33, TREM2; Haure-Mirande et al. 2017), (ADAM10, SIRT1; Theendakara et al. 2013), (CD2AP,



Fig. 3 Co-expression of eNHE isoforms with Alzheimer disease genes. Clustering analysis of RNA-seq data from 524 normal human brains from the Allen Brain Atlas (low correlation, blue; high correlation, red). Note the strong correlation of NHE6 with APP and BACE1 and of NHE9 with APOE and APOJ (red asterisks)

FERMT2; Shulman et al. 2014), (BIN1, APOJ/clusterin; Zhou et al. 2014), and (PICALM, PSEN1; Kanatsu et al. 2014). Thus, gene co-expression analysis may not only identify novel disease-related genes but also may point to previously unrecognized gene functions (Fig. 3).

NHE6 expression was tightly linked with amyloid precursor protein APP and β-secretase enzyme BACE1, with a prominent linear correlation for APP and NHE6 (Pearson correlation 0.75; n = 524; $p = 7.0 \times 10^{-96}$). Indeed, NHE6 ranked among the top 0.5% of human brain transcriptome transcripts (of 52,376) whose expression was most correlated with APP. This observation prompted an investigation of the role of NHE6 in APP metabolism and also uncovered a significant association of the closely related endosomal isoform NHE9 with APOE and APOJ, two lipid carrier proteins that are central to cholesterol homeostasis in brain. The APOE-NHE9 cluster also had a prominent linear correlation (Pearson correlation: 0.78, n: 524. p value: 1.7×10^{-108}), suggesting a functional link that warrants future investigation. Intriguingly, NHE9 has been associated with late-onset AD and poor response to cholinesterase inhibitor treatment in AD (Martinelli-Boneschi et al. 2013; Perez-Palma et al. 2014). Furthermore, NHE9 is among the top 1% of human brain transcriptome (out of 52,376 transcripts) whose expression was most correlated with the expression of APOE across 524 samples. Another interesting observation from our analysis is the differential clustering of presenilin proteins (PSEN1 and PSEN2) with the two sheddases, α - and β -secretase. Presentilin proteins constitute the catalytic subunits of the gamma-secretase complex, which participates in both non-amyloidogenic and amyloidogenic APP processing pathways, in addition to its essential role in processing of Notch and other substrates (Karch and Goate 2015). Intriguingly, during normal brain development, PSEN2 clustered with β -secretase (BACE1), and, in contrast, PSEN1 clustered with α -secretase (ADAM10), pointing at potential hitherto unnoticed differences in functions of the two presenilin proteins that could form the basis for new hypothesis-driven research (Fig. 3).

6.3 NHE6 Blocks Amyloid Buildup

Tripartite synapses are sites of cell-cell contact specialized to transmit and compute information in the brain, which, as the name suggests, consists of three essential components: presynaptic neuron, postsynaptic neuron, and the surrounding astrocyte process. Synaptic transmission involves translating the presynaptic information in form of neurotransmitters into various postsynaptic events, ranging from alterations in resting membrane potential, downstream biochemical cascades, and gene expression (Pereda 2014) (Fig. 4). Growing evidence points to deficits in synaptic transmission and loss of synapses in A β toxicity that occurs early in AD pathogenesis and precedes neuronal loss by several decades (Masliah et al. 2001; Sheng et al. 2012). A β production at the synapses is mediated by clathrin-dependent endocytosis of surface APP at presynaptic terminals into endosomes followed by physical



Fig. 4 Model for endosomal pH regulation of synaptic A β production and clearance. Endosomes are involved at multiple steps in the production and clearance of A β . At the cell surface (Step 1), APP can be cleaved by α - and γ -secretases (non-amyloidogenic pathway). Alternatively, APP is internalized by clathrin-dependent endocytosis at presynaptic terminals, where it undergoes amyloidogenic processing by β - and γ -secretases (Step 2). NHE6 alkalinizes the endosomal lumen, blocks trafficking of APP from the endosome to BACE1 positive vesicles, and limits A β production by neurons. Astrocytes clear A β peptides from the synaptic cleft by LRP1 receptor-mediated endocytosis (Step 3). NHE6 activity stabilizes surface expression of LRP1 and promotes A β clearance by astrocytes. An imbalance between A β production and clearance results in pathological accumulations of A β that could disrupt synaptic transmission and cause synapse loss (Step 4). *APP* amyloid precursor protein, α -Sec α -secretase, *BACE1* β -secretase, *GSC* γ -secretase complex, *BPV* BACE1-positive vesicles, *A\beta* amyloid β , *LRP1* LDL receptor-related protein 1, *EE/RE* early and recycling endosomes, *LE/LY* late endosome and lysosome, *NT* neurotransmitter

approximation of APP and BACE1 positive vesicles, proteolytic cleavage of APP, and release of A β into the synaptic cleft (Cirrito et al. 2005; Das et al. 2013) (Fig. 4). One way enlarged and amplified endosomes seen in AD brains could impact amyloidogenesis is by providing increased surface area for BACE1-mediated APP cleavage. Here, we discuss how hyperacidic pH within these dysfunctional endosomes in neurons could regulate the BACE1 function. Specific targeting of microenvironment within endosomes has the advantage of dampening BACE1-mediated cleavage of APP and not of non-amyloid substrates that are processed in an endocytosis-independent manner, thus preventing mechanism-based toxicities and adverse events (Ben Halima et al. 2016).

Using neuronal and non-neuronal cell models, NHE6 was shown to regulate trafficking and BACE1-mediated processing of APP (Prasad and Rao 2015b). First, endogenous APP was co-localized with NHE6 in Rab11 positive endosomal compartments. Next, in a well-characterized HEK293-derived cell line stably expressing human APP, NHE6 activity blocked retrograde trafficking of APP from endosomes to the trans-Golgi network. These changes were correlated to luminal pH of sorting endosomes, and causality established using monensin, an ionophore and Na⁺/H⁺ exchange mimetic (Prasad and Rao 2015b). It is important to note that neurons have developed an efficient mechanism of restricting substrate (APP) and enzyme (BACE1) to separate organelles and the APP-BACE1 convergence, intriguingly, is known to occur in acidic microdomains (Das et al. 2013). We therefore hypothesized that by limiting excess endosomal acidification, NHE6 in neurons blocks trafficking and physical approximation of APP from endosome and BACE1-positive vesicles, thus limiting biogenesis of $A\beta$ under normal physiology (Fig. 4). This idea was validated in cell culture model by documenting significant reduction in substrateenzyme (APP-BACE1) overlap and diminished Aß production with NHE6 expression. In contrast, BACE1-mediated APP processing and Aβ production was elevated upon NHE6 depletion (Prasad and Rao 2015b). These observations linking NHE6 dysregulation to A β pathology were supported by (1) significantly lower brain weight and (2) elevated $A\beta$ levels in brain homogenates from 7-month old NHE6^{KO} mice, relative to wild-type mice (Prasad and Rao 2018a).

6.4 NHE6 Promotes Amyloid Clearance

Astrocytes are integral functional elements of the tripartite synapse, responding to neuronal activity and regulating overall brain homeostasis and housekeeping. Astrocytes are specifically dysfunctional in neurodegenerative diseases, including AD (Phatnani and Maniatis 2015). It is increasingly evident from studies in cell culture, humans, and mouse models that ApoE4 genotype negatively affects uptake and clearance of secreted A β by astrocytes, a major central nervous system cell type (Castellano et al. 2011; Mawuenyega et al. 2010; Verghese et al. 2013). Using murine astrocytes that produce, lipidate, package, and secrete human ApoE variants in a brain-relevant physiological fashion, significant time-dependent deficit in A β

clearance was observed in E4 variants, compared to E3. Consistent with data from human brain transcriptome, NHE6 transcript and protein expression was downregulated in ApoE4 astrocytes, correlating with endosomal hyperacidification and ~50% reduced surface levels of A β receptor LRP1 (low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1) (Prasad and Rao 2018a). These findings were independently recapitulated by AD patient-derived ApoE4/4 fibroblasts compared with ApoE3/3 fibroblasts from age-matched control (Prasad and Rao 2018a).

Loss-of-function mutation or downregulation of eNHE hyperacidifies endosomes and reduces surface expression of membrane proteins, and, conversely, overexpression of eNHE alkalinizes endosomes and stabilizes membrane proteins; both mechanisms have been previously shown to play causal roles in human diseases, including autism and brain cancer (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2015a). Therefore, hyperacidification of early and recycling endosomes in ApoE4 astrocytes was proposed to cause loss of LRP1 surface expression and AB clearance. Consistent with this hypothesis, correction of endosomal pH by ectopic, lentiviral-mediated expression of NHE6 resulted in robust restoration of surface LRP1 levels and correction of defective A β clearance by ApoE4 cells. Similar findings were observed with monensin, establishing causality. Thus, NHE6, by localizing to early and recycling endosomes, significantly alkalinizes luminal pH, stabilizes surface expression of LRP1, and elevates clearance of Aß peptides (Prasad and Rao 2018a) (Fig. 4). Furthermore, given that LRP1 is a receptor for multiple ligands, these observations, if extended to other ligands and receptors, have the potential to explain number of ApoE4 defects besides Aß clearance (Prasad and Rao 2018a). Taken together, the findings from these studies, summarized in Table 2, support the following unifying hypothesis: loss of NHE6 function in AD is central to the endosomal pathology observed in pre-symptomatic AD brains and results in over-acidification of early and recycling endosomes, which creates an imbalance between A β production and clearance, culminating in A β plaques and neurodegeneration (Fig. 5).

Given the pan-functional role of eNHE on recycling of endocytosed proteins to the plasma membrane (Kondapalli et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2015a), we suggest that loss of NHE6 and pathological luminal acidification may be an upstream event causal to dysfunction of recycling endosomes and defective recycling of multiple proteins, in addition to LRP1, including glutamate and insulin receptors known to be reduced in brains of ApoE4 carriers (Chen et al. 2010; Zhao et al. 2017). Further experimentation will determine the precise mechanism of pH-sensitive regulation of vesicular traffic. A slight alteration in the pH even as little as 0.2 pH units can have profound sequelae (Musgrove et al. 1987). Notably, under physiological conditions, each compartment within the endosomal network has a unique pH range that is one of the defining characteristics of compartmental identity and function (Casey et al. 2010; Pedersen and Counillon 2019). Modulation of acid-base homeostasis within these endosomal compartments may affect cargo fate, redirecting content to or from the degradation pathway. Thus, it is attractive to speculate that changes in luminal pH alone are sufficient to drive endosomal recycling, with modest alkalization of the
Experimental		
system	Key findings	Reference
Post-mortem human brain tissue	Significantly lower NHE6 transcript and protein levels in AD brains relative to control	Prasad and Rao (2015b)
	NHE6 downregulation in AD correlated with disease severity as determined by cognitive and pathological scores	
	NHE6 expression strongly correlated with synapse genes down regulated in AD	
NHE6 ^{KO} mice	Endolysosomal dysfunction, accumulation of unesterified cholesterol in endosomes and neurodegeneration	Stromme et al. (2011)
	Endosomal hyperacidification, diminished neuronal arborization and synapse number	Ouyang et al. (2013)
	Lower brain weight and elevated $A\beta$ levels in the brain	Prasad and Rao (2018a)
Cell culture model	NHE6 blocks trafficking of APP from endosome to trans- Golgi network	Prasad and Rao (2015b)
	Expression of NHE6 regulates physical approximation of substrate (APP) and enzyme (BACE1)	
	BACE1-mediated APP processing and Aβ production was elevated upon NHE6 depletion	
Astrocytes	Endosomal hyperacidification and reduced surface levels of Aβ receptor LRP1 in ApoE4 astrocytes relative to ApoE3 astrocytes	Prasad and Rao (2018a)
	Significantly lower NHE6 transcript and protein levels in ApoE4 astrocytes relative to ApoE3 astrocytes	
	Restoring NHE6 expression by lentiviral expression or HDACi treatment corrected surface LRP1 levels and defective Aβ clearance deficit in ApoE4 astrocytes	-
Neurons	Reduced surface levels of LRP8 in neurons treated with ApoE4	Xian et al. (2018)
	NHE6 lentiviral knockdown restores normal trafficking of LRP8 in the presence of ApoE4	
	Non-selective NHE inhibitor EMD87580 restores normal trafficking of LRP8 in the presence of ApoE4	
PBMCs	Significantly lower NHE9 transcript levels in PBMCs in MS patients with an active disease course	Esposito et al. (2015)
	NHE9 expression regulates polarization and differentia- tion of T cells	
	Proinflammatory IFNγ expression was elevated upon NHE9 depletion]

 Table 2
 Summary of experimental studies documenting the role of endosomal acid-base homeostasis in neurodegenerative diseases

AD Alzheimer's disease, MS multiple sclerosis, HDACi histone deacetylase inhibitor, PBMCs peripheral blood mononuclear cells, LRP1 LDL receptor related protein 1, LRP8 LDL receptor related protein 8, $IFN\gamma$ interferon gamma



Fig. 5 Loss of NHE6 function is central to the endosomal pathology in Alzheimer's disease. NHE6 blocks BACE1-mediated amyloid production and promotes LRP1-mediated A β clearance. Downregulation of NHE6 expression or activity contributes to the endosomal pathology observed in pre-symptomatic AD brains by causing over-acidification of early and recycling endosomes, which creates an imbalance between A β production and clearance pathways, culminating in A β plaques, neurodegeneration, and dementia. Depiction of dementia is adapted from the self-portrait of Mr. William Utermohlen, an artist and AD patient. *APP* amyloid precursor protein, *BACE1* β -secretase, *GSC* gamma secretase complex, *LRP1* LDL receptor-related protein 1, $A\beta$ amyloid β

endosomal pH favoring the recycling pathway, rather than sorting cargo for degradation, and vice versa. This hypothesis, however, requires experimental validation.

6.5 The Goldilocks Scenario: Just the Right pH?

Humans with loss-of-function mutations in NHE6 and mouse lines for NHE6 deletion show progressive neurodegeneration, and this aspect of their phenotype provides crucial evidence to support the role for NHE6 inhibition/downregulation and endosomal hyperacidification in AD (Tables 1 and 2) (Garbern et al. 2010; Mignot et al. 2013; Stromme et al. 2011). The phenotypes of lower brain weight and elevated A β levels in the brain observed in knockout mice suggest a protective role for NHE6 activity in A β metabolism, neuronal health, and function (Prasad and Rao

2018a). Supporting this notion, studies have demonstrated that NHE6 deletion and endosomal hyperacidification diminish neuronal arborization and can cause synapse loss in mice (Ouyang et al. 2013). Progressive changes in pathology of postnatal brain in two separate mouse models of NHE6 deletion revealed mixed neurodevelopmental and neurodegenerative changes (Xu et al. 2017). Furthermore, disruption of Ca²⁺ entry, a known ApoE4-related pathology, has been recently described in NHE9 null neurons, which show endosomal hyperacidification and impairment in neurotransmitter release (Chen et al. 2010; Ullman et al. 2018).

In contrast, studies by Xian et al. have reported neuroprotective effects of NHE6 knockdown and NHE inhibitor EMD87580 that reversed Apoer2/LRP8 surface trafficking deficits in neurons treated with ApoE4, proposed to result from a molten globule-like state of ApoE4 induced in low pH (Xian et al. 2018). More recent studies, however, showed enhanced stability at acidic pH relative to neutral pH for all ApoE isoforms, contradicting earlier reports of molten-globule confirmation of ApoE4 in a low pH environment (Garai et al. 2011). Because ApoE4 aggregates and shows enhanced binding to lipids in a low pH environment, it seems probable from a biophysical perspective that pathological aggregation of ApoE4 should be exacerbated in hyperacidic endosomal pH (Garai et al. 2011). Another biophysical property for consideration is that protonation of three histidine residues in AB under conditions of hyperacidic endosomal pH drives formation of β-sheets and metal ion binding, simulating the process of amyloid aggregation and plaque deposition (Olubiyi and Strodel 2012). Similarly, protonation of glutamate or aspartate resides which are buried in the four-helix bundle of the amino-terminal domain is thought to provide enhanced stability for ApoE in acidic environment (Garai et al. 2011). Several key questions should be considered to resolve the conflicting conclusions. Use of a non-selective NHE inhibitor EMD87580 could have confounding effects by acting on multiple NHE isoforms, including the recycling NHE5 isoform, which is enriched in neuronal endosomes and works to acidify, rather than alkalinize endosomal lumen (Diering et al. 2013); thus inhibition of NHE5 will lead to endosomal alkalization. Furthermore, it is known that depletion of NHE6 results in compensatory increase in NHE9 isoform, which shows overlapping endosomal distribution with NHE6, to delay or diminish endosomal acidification processes (Kondapalli et al. 2013; Prasad and Rao 2015b). Similarly, downregulation of NHE6 levels associated with reciprocal NHE9 upregulation was found in brains of autistic patients (Schwede et al. 2014). In the absence of direct endosomal pH measurements to confirm pH changes in response to gene knockdowns or inhibitor treatment, it is difficult to conclude how these manipulations lead to the observed cellular phenotypes.

Although similar in function, NHE6 and NHE9 have distinct and non-redundant roles as evidenced by disease pathologies in patients and cell phenotypes (Kondapalli et al. 2014). A key unresolved question in the field is whether eNHE isoforms have differential effects on the trafficking of specific membrane proteins. Answering this question will be critical to predict the effects of changes in endosomal pH on surface expression of different membrane proteins. For instance, the evidence in the literature suggests that NHE6, but not NHE9, regulates LRP1

trafficking, and on the other hand, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) trafficking was altered by NHE9 expression and not by NHE6, pointing to isoformspecific functions in receptor trafficking (Ilie et al. 2016; Kondapalli et al. 2015; Prasad and Rao 2018a). It is important to note that NHE9 is also downregulated in ApoE4 models and has been previously linked to AD (Martinelli-Boneschi et al. 2013; Perez-Palma et al. 2014; Prasad and Rao 2018a). Thus, one potential mechanism, although it remains to be characterized, to explain beneficial effects observed with NHE6 knockdown could be that concurrent upregulation of NHE9 isoform enhances recycling of a subset of receptors, such as LRP8 reported in ApoE4 neurons.

Nevertheless, the intriguing observations made by Xian et al. may highlight an emerging Goldilocks scenario in biology, wherein cellular functions depend on an optimal condition, with higher or lower extremes potentially hampering them. It is possible that there exists a bell-shaped relationship between endosomal pH and vesicle trafficking in which intermediate levels of endosomal acidification potentiate endocytic recycling; both very low levels and very high levels depress surface expression. This paradigm could explain the protective effects of NHE6 activation and inhibition in ApoE4 cells, reported in the literature. This seemingly conflicting role for endosomal acid-base homeostasis emerging in AD could add an additional layer of complexity to this dauntingly complex syndrome.

7 Big Data Could Fuel Big Progress

There has been an effort to identify disease mechanisms and facilitate repurposing of drugs to restore gene expression in a given disease by trawling through transcriptome databases (Pessetto et al. 2017; Prasad et al. 2019). This in silico prediction approach has the advantage of being quick and inexpensive. Yeast microarray datasets remains a valuable, yet relatively untapped resource as compared to mammalian data for discovery-driven mining efforts. An unbiased bioinformatics approach, based on data from 284 microarray studies comprising a wide range of experimental conditions, was used to identify evolutionarily conserved mechanism for regulation of eNHE expression and to identify candidate molecules to enhance/restore NHE6 levels in AD (Prasad and Rao 2018b). A predictive model for regulation of Nhx1 expression via the histone deacetylase (HDAC) Rpd3 acting on transcription factor Abf1 to regulate Nhx1 expression was derived from top hits in gene expression (both up- and downregulation) that was then experimentally validated in yeast. The Rpd3 inhibitor, trichostatin A (TSA), increased Nhx1 expression by approximately threefold and alkalinized luminal pH, consistent with the in silico derived model (Prasad and Rao 2018b).

To extend these findings to mammalian cells, a panel of HDAC inhibitors was tested on ApoE4 astrocytes to identify candidates, including TSA and vorinostat that restored NHE6 expression but not that of closely related NHE isoforms. These HDAC inhibitors also normalized endosomal pH and corrected A β clearance

defects. In contrast, HDAC inhibitors that resulted in minimal changes in NHE6 expression (MC1568, tubacin) failed to correct A β clearance defects (Prasad and Rao 2018a). As predicted by this model, increased nuclear translocation of HDAC4 was observed in ApoE4 astrocytes, resulting in suppression of CREB (cAMP response element-binding protein) and NHE6 expression (Prasad and Rao 2018a, b). A translatable finding from these studies is that pharmacological HDAC inhibition (by TSA, vorinostat) or CREB activation (by Forskolin, Rolipram) selectively elevate endosomal pH and have the potential to correct human pathologies such as AD and autism resulting from aberrant endosomal hyperacidification (Prasad and Rao 2018a, b). Apart from CREB, HDACs have been previously shown to interact and inhibit myocyte enhancer factor 2A (MEF2A) transcription factor activity in neurons (Li et al. 2012). MEF2A is a key regulator of activity-dependent gene program that controls synapse development and function. Intriguingly, NHE6 is a known downstream target of MEF2A in neurons (Flavell et al. 2008). Thus, as an additional/alternative mechanism, we propose that ApoE4-mediated nuclear translocation of HDACs could potentially downregulate MEF2A-NHE6 axis resulting in endosomal hyperacidification that favors amyloidogenic processing of APP and production of $A\beta$ in neurons.

8 Extending the Endosomal Acid-Base Paradigm Beyond Alzheimer's Disease

Evidence for an ever-expanding role for endosomes in neurodegeneration has led to the notion that the endosomal dysfunction could trigger multiple effects affecting diverse pathways. Thus, it appears likely that the disturbances in endosomal pH, by inducing complex patterns of synaptic dysfunction and alterations in neural circuitry, could play a role in multiple neurodegenerative disorders beyond AD. Similar to what has been shown in AD, endosomal aberrations and enlarged endosomes are also the earliest neuronal pathology described in Niemann-Pick type C (NPC), Parkinson's disease, Down syndrome, and other neurodegenerative disorders (Nixon 2005, 2017). NPC is an inherited lysosomal storage disorder associated with impairment in cholesterol trafficking and excessive glycosphingolipid storage (Alam et al. 2016). We have previously observed a direct link between hyper-acidic endosomal-lysosomal pH and disruption of cholesterol trafficking and accumulation of free cholesterol, quantified by filipin staining, in yeast and fibroblast models of NPC disease (Brett et al. 2011). This link between pathological endosomal acidification and cholesterol mistrafficking is strengthened by in vivo studies on NHE6KO mice, showing hyperacidic endosomes and positive labeling with filipin in neurons (Ouyang et al. 2013; Stromme et al. 2011). In both yeast and mammalian cell culture models of NPC disease, we showed that these trafficking phenotypes could be rescued by mild alkalization of endosomal-lysosomal compartments using low concentrations (10 nm) nigericin, a K⁺/H⁺ ionophore (Brett et al. 2011). Similarly, endosomal alkalization might explain reduced cholesterol accumulation reported in NPC patient fibroblasts treated with alexidine dihydrochloride, an antimicrobial compound with V-ATPase inhibitory activity (Chan et al. 2012; Pugach et al. 2018). Given our observation of increased NHE6 expression and endosomal alkalization with HDAC inhibition, we suggest that correction of endosomal hyperacidification pathology could potentially contribute to well-documented therapeutic effects of HDAC inhibitor drugs in Niemann-Pick type C disease (Alam et al. 2016; Prasad and Rao 2018a).

Recent studies suggest that endosomal-lysosomal dysfunction may be a primary defect in Parkinson's disease (PD). For instance, mutations in Vps35/retromer, a master regulator of endosome sorting, have been linked to familial PD, highlighting the importance of endosomal pathway in the pathogenesis (Kett and Dauer 2016). More recently, deficiency of Vps35 has been also reported in primary tauopathies, including progressive supra-nuclear palsy and Picks' disease, suggesting a mechanistic overlap with PD (Vagnozzi et al. 2019). A genome-wide analysis of vacuolar pH in ~4,600 yeast null mutants identified dysregulation of luminal pH in Vps35 deletion yeast, although the extrapolation of these findings to humans remain to be validated (Brett et al. 2011). More compelling evidence to link endosomal acid-base dysregulation in PD emerged from recent clinical reports of patients with NHE6 mutations, summarized in Table 1. Riess et al. reported a family with NHE6 mutation where affected males had Christianson syndrome and obligate carrier females showed signs of Parkinsonism (Riess et al. 2013). Similar observations have been reported more recently wherein female carriers of NHE6 mutations showed corticobasal degeneration syndrome (CBDS) and atypical parkinsonism (Sinajon et al. 2016). These observations are further strengthened by a clinical report of a ΔWST^{372} in-frame deletion of three amino acids in NHE6 that was described by Garbern et al. in patients with corticobasal degeneration, severe intellectual disability, autistic symptoms accompanied by deposition of hyperphosphorylated tau in the brain (Garbern et al. 2010). Loss of function was demonstrated by structure-function evaluation of this mutation (Prasad and Rao 2015b). NHE6 inactivation is associated with tauopathy, characterized by neuronal and glial tau inclusions and a preponderance of pathological 4R tau isoform (Garbern et al. 2010). Consistent with this observation, our analysis of postmortem brains from normal and AD dataset revealed that decreased NHE6 expression was correlated with greater tau pathology assessed via neurofibrillary tangle scores (Prasad and Rao 2015b). Furthermore, NHE6 expression was found downregulated in substantia nigra in patients with Parkinson's disease (Hauser et al. 2005). Taken together, these observations provide compelling clues for the links between NHE6 function in Parkinson's disease and tauopathy, and future studies are awaited to define this broader role for endosomal pH in neurodegeneration.

More recently, a pharmacogenetic study by Esposito et al. identified an intriguing link between multiple sclerosis (MS) and endosomal pH (Esposito et al. 2015). MS is a chronic inflammatory and demyelinating condition of the central nervous system characterized with prominent neurodegeneration, and this newly discovered link may lead to new therapies. Intriguingly, chloroquine, a weakly basic anti-malarial

drug that accumulates in acidic organelles such as endosomes and alkalinizes luminal pH, was long found to have therapeutic effect in MS (Thome et al. 2013). Furthermore, polymorphisms in NHE9 are linked to N-glycosylation alterations, an important molecular mechanism in MS (Huffman et al. 2011; Mkhikian et al. 2011). Moreover, NHE9 downregulation was found in a model of Down syndrome, a developmental disorder with Alzheimer's-related endosome dysfunction and earlyonset neurodegeneration (Hibaoui et al. 2014; Jiang et al. 2010). By using an approach that integrated GWAS with experimental studies, Esposito et al. showed a significant association between an intronic variant in NHE9 (rs9828519) and non-response to interferon- β (IFN β) therapy in MS patients (Table 1). Downregulation of NHE9 levels was observed in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) in MS patients with an active disease course. Furthermore, NHE9 expression was induced in PBMCs with IFNβ treatment. NHE9 was found to influence polarization and differentiation of T cells and knockdown of this protein showed increased expression of proinflammatory molecule interferon gamma (IFN_γ) (Esposito et al. 2015) (Table 2). A follow-up study Liu et al. identified significant association between rs9828519 variant and dysregulation of NHE9 expression in three brain regions, including occipital cortex, intralobular white matter, and substantia nigra (Liu et al. 2017). Further detailed mechanistic studies in welldefined animal models are warranted to understand the link between NHE9 and MS.

Taken together, available literature reviewed here and elsewhere raises the possibility that a significant proportion of deficits in patients with neurodegenerative disorders are due to endosomal trafficking defects that act as an upstream pathogenic hub. The precise mechanisms by which disturbances in endosomal pH cause neuronal dysfunction and ultimately death in different neurodegenerative disorders remain to be defined and potential therapeutic interventions aimed at endosomal pH need to be determined. This concept has far-reaching therapeutic implications. While the reversal of structural defects in endosomes such as amplifications in its size and number remains a challenge, the correction of endosomal pH deficits, the re-establishment of vesicle trafficking and an improvement of network function appear to be within plausible reach.

9 Summary, Key Questions, and Translational Prospects

What are the translational prospects of the complex endosomal acid-base alterations in neurodegenerative diseases reviewed herein? Most well-known genetic risks for sporadic AD are endosomal proteins, yet targeting these has not provided effective treatments. Notably, an earliest preclinical hallmark of the AD and other neurodegenerative disorders is dysfunction of endolysosomal system that manifests morphologically as enlarged and amplified compartments, biochemically as hyperacidic luminal pH, and functionally as trafficking defects that promotes amyloid pathology (Nixon 2017; Prasad and Rao 2018a; Small et al. 2017). There is a clear potential for development of interventions to exploit the disease-modifying benefit of endosomal

pH. An integrated approach involving data mining and in silico co-expression analysis combined with wet lab studies using NHE6^{KO} mice, post-mortem brains, patient fibroblasts, cultured neuronal and astrocyte lines, and simple yeast models demonstrated a novel ApoE-regulated cellular mechanism and identified a druggable target in AD. By regulating endosomal pH in amyloid pathology, NHE6 is a prominent effector of ApoE4 (Prasad and Rao 2015b, 2018a, b). The fact that acidic endosomal pH is linked to AD at multiple levels makes endosomal pH an attractive target for "disease-modifying" drugs for AD therapy. Significant mechanism-based toxicity has been reported with strong inhibition of APP processing enzymes (β - and γ -secretases), which has directed efforts to identify novel regulators/modulators of APP processing (Ben Halima et al. 2016). Moderate secretase inhibition coupled with novel therapies targeting cellular microenvironment hold promise to benefit in CNS and limit mechanism-based toxicities.

Endosomal Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers bring new focus to endosome biology, a neglected area in neurodegenerative disorders, and forge a new link between autism/intellectual disability and AD. Endosomal pH emerges as a critical mechanistic link between neurodevelopmental and neurodegenerative disorders. We suggest that in both genetic and sporadic AD, there is disease-initiated perturbation of endosomal-lysosomal pH that may represent the mechanism for relentless disease progression. Consistent with this idea, amphipathic drugs such as bepridil and amiodarone which partition into acidic compartments and alkalinize endosomes also correct $A\beta$ pathology in cell culture and animal models (Mitterreiter et al. 2010). Similarly, endosomal alkalization might explain APP redistribution and reduced A_β production reported in APP stable cells treated with destruxin E, a natural cyclic hexadepsipeptide with V-ATPase inhibitory activity (Itoh et al. 2009). Our research provides a rational basis for such screening and repurposing of existing US Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved drugs and natural product derivatives, known to have off-label activity of endosomal alkalization, as "disease-modifying" drugs to target the cellular micro-environment in AD. Membrane transporters like NHE6 are generally useful "druggable" targets of therapeutic potential. A compelling example is of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR), one of the most widely studied membrane transporters that has been successfully targeted using small molecule potentiators and correctors as a therapeutic approach to cystic fibrosis. Development of small molecular activators of NHE6 to enhance endosomal pH therefore has the potential to reduce A β pathology. Targeting NHE6 has the advantage of specific β -secretase inhibition within endosomes, enhancing their potential as AD therapeutics without undesired mechanism-based toxicities. In addition to regulating luminal pH, endosomal NHE could modulate ionic composition of the endosomal lumen (e.g., K⁺ and Na⁺) that may directly impact inter- and intra-endosomal functions and dynamics, including osmotic effects and altering membrane curvature and microdomains (Scott and Gruenberg 2011). Further experiments are needed to determine if any such non-pH roles are perturbed in AD.

An emerging pathophysiology of AD is transsynaptic dissemination of the pathological proteins by altering the content of exosomes (Rajendran et al. 2006).

The luminal pH within endosomal-lysosomal compartment might play a role in exosome content, biogenesis, and release. In this context, it is important to note that the ionophore monensin that mediates Na^{+}/H^{+} exchange, alkalinize luminal pH, and mimics constitutively activated NHE6 is known to stimulate the endosomal recycling pathway and exosome secretion (Muro et al. 2006; Savina et al. 2003). We speculate that NHE6 downregulation in AD might disrupt vesicular traffic and alter the number of intraluminal vesicles in the multivesicular body and/or alter the content of exosomes. Further studies are needed to characterize and validate this mechanism. Pathological events, such as epileptiform activity, and normal physiological processes, such as the sleep-wake cycle, are known to regulate Aß production and if such diverse stimuli also regulate expression/activity of NHE6, a known epilepsy linked protein, remain to be determined (Cirrito et al. 2005; Kang et al. 2009; Kondapalli et al. 2014). Previously, we have shown that endosomal hyperacidification in astrocytes could result in reduced surface levels of glutamate uptake transporter, resulting in aberrant increase in levels of glutamate in and around the synaptic cleft, which could cause epileptiform phenotype and neurodegeneration seen in autism (Kondapalli et al. 2013). Similar mechanism could also explain, in part, AD-related excitotoxicity. While the evidence to link NHE6 downregulation and synapse dysfunction is compelling, it must be acknowledged that the overall contribution of endosomal pH and endosomal NHE to synaptic protein expression, in the context of normal physiology and in pathologies such as AD, remains unclear and more research is warranted. Thus, for example, although enhanced recruitment of NHE6 into dendritic spines during N-methyl D-aspartate (NMDA)-dependent LTP has been reported in the literature, the accumulation of NHE6 at dendritic spines and presynaptic terminals alone cannot be taken as unequivocal evidence for its role in synapse formation and maintenance (Deane et al. 2013). Given the emerging role for recycling endosomal dysfunction in AD (Woodruff et al. 2016), therapeutic enhancement of pH of recycling endosomes might result in better endocytic recycling of membrane proteins, including adhesion molecules and neurotransmitter receptors and transporters, and provide neuroprotection independently of protection against plaque formation. Targeting this inside-out control of surface proteostasis by eNHE therefore may provide new treatments for sporadic AD and related disorders.

Lastly, based on our data, we propose that amyloid pathologies may contribute to autism and intellectual disability phenotypes seen in patients with NHE6 mutations that could have important prognostic implications for early intervention to limit regression and marked neurodegeneration seen in Christianson syndrome patients (Mignot et al. 2013). Notably, alterations in APP processing and A β production have been reported in autism, Fragile X syndrome and 15q duplication in patients and animal models (Wegiel et al. 2012). An understanding of the mechanistic overlap between developmental and aging disorders is urgently needed to expand therapeutic options for these disorders. Consistent to our reports of lower NHE6 levels in AD, downregulation of NHE6 gene expression has been documented in post-mortem autism brains, marking the possibility of a mechanistic overlap between autism and AD pathologies (Prasad and Rao 2015b, 2018a; Schwede et al. 2014). A long-term goal of our research is to determine if a subset of autism patients with dysregulated

NHE6 activity, either by loss-of-function mutations or by downregulated gene expression, have a higher risk of premature aging and developing neurodegenerative disorders, thereby providing a rational basis to stratify patients for targeted therapies. In summary, studies on NHE6 have proven to be instrumental for appreciating the role of endosomal acid-base homeostasis in neurodegenerative diseases and have provided us an opportunity through which we can begin to study and understand the role of other ion transporters regulating endosomal pH in human pathologies. Restoring endosomal acid-base disturbance that fuels the progression of AD holds promise to slow and ultimately even prevent cognitive impairment in this syndrome. Future research will hopefully further define additional molecular players and pathways regulating critical endosomal acidification process and in doing so may identify promising targets for therapies for Alzheimer's disease and related neuro-degenerative disorders.

Acknowledgments H.P. is an Early Career Fellow of the DBT Wellcome Trust India Alliance (IA/E/17/1/503665). R.R. is supported by grants from the NIH (NIDDK R01DK108304) and BSF (130440).

References

- Afghah Z, Chen X, Geiger JD (2019) Role of endolysosomes and inter-organellar signaling in brain disease. Neurobiol Dis 134:104670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2019.104670
- Alam MS, Getz M, Haldar K (2016) Chronic administration of an HDAC inhibitor treats both neurological and systemic Niemann-pick type C disease in a mouse model. Sci Transl Med 8 (326):326ra323. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aad9407
- Barkla BJ, Blumwald E (1991) Identification of a 170-kDa protein associated with the vacuolar Na +/H+ antiport of Beta vulgaris. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88(24):11177–11181. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.88.24.11177
- Baumgart M, Snyder HM, Carrillo MC, Fazio S, Kim H, Johns H (2015) Summary of the evidence on modifiable risk factors for cognitive decline and dementia: a population-based perspective. Alzheimers Dement 11(6):718–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2015.05.016
- Ben Halima S, Mishra S, Raja KMP, Willem M, Baici A, Simons K, Brustle O, Koch P, Haass C, Caflisch A, Rajendran L (2016) Specific inhibition of beta-secretase processing of the Alzheimer disease amyloid precursor protein. Cell Rep 14(9):2127–2141. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.celrep.2016.01.076
- Blumwald E, Poole RJ (1985) Na/H antiport in isolated tonoplast vesicles from storage tissue of Beta vulgaris. Plant Physiol 78(1):163–167. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.78.1.163
- Bowers K, Levi BP, Patel FI, Stevens TH (2000) The sodium/proton exchanger Nhx1p is required for endosomal protein trafficking in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Biol Cell 11 (12):4277–4294. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.11.12.4277
- Brett CL, Wei Y, Donowitz M, Rao R (2002) Human Na(+)/H(+) exchanger isoform 6 is found in recycling endosomes of cells, not in mitochondria. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 282(5):C1031– C1041. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00420.2001
- Brett CL, Donowitz M, Rao R (2005a) Evolutionary origins of eukaryotic sodium/proton exchangers. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(2):C223–C239. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell. 00360.2004

- Brett CL, Tukaye DN, Mukherjee S, Rao R (2005b) The yeast endosomal Na+K+/H+ exchanger Nhx1 regulates cellular pH to control vesicle trafficking. Mol Biol Cell 16(3):1396–1405. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e04-11-0999
- Brett CL, Kallay L, Hua Z, Green R, Chyou A, Zhang Y, Graham TR, Donowitz M, Rao R (2011) Genome-wide analysis reveals the vacuolar pH-stat of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. PLoS One 6 (3):e17619. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0017619
- Caglayan S, Takagi-Niidome S, Liao F, Carlo AS, Schmidt V, Burgert T, Kitago Y, Fuchtbauer EM, Fuchtbauer A, Holtzman DM, Takagi J, Willnow TE (2014) Lysosomal sorting of amyloidbeta by the SORLA receptor is impaired by a familial Alzheimer's disease mutation. Sci Transl Med 6(223):223ra220. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3007747
- Cai H, Wang Y, McCarthy D, Wen H, Borchelt DR, Price DL, Wong PC (2001) BACE1 is the major beta-secretase for generation of Abeta peptides by neurons. Nat Neurosci 4(3):233–234. https://doi.org/10.1038/85064
- Caporaso GL, Gandy SE, Buxbaum JD, Greengard P (1992) Chloroquine inhibits intracellular degradation but not secretion of Alzheimer beta/A4 amyloid precursor protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(6):2252–2256. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.89.6.2252
- Casey JR, Grinstein S, Orlowski J (2010) Sensors and regulators of intracellular pH. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11(1):50–61. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2820
- Castellano JM, Kim J, Stewart FR, Jiang H, DeMattos RB, Patterson BW, Fagan AM, Morris JC, Mawuenyega KG, Cruchaga C, Goate AM, Bales KR, Paul SM, Bateman RJ, Holtzman DM (2011) Human apoE isoforms differentially regulate brain amyloid-beta peptide clearance. Sci Transl Med 3(89):89ra57. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3002156
- Cataldo AM, Peterhoff CM, Troncoso JC, Gomez-Isla T, Hyman BT, Nixon RA (2000) Endocytic pathway abnormalities precede amyloid beta deposition in sporadic Alzheimer's disease and Down syndrome: differential effects of APOE genotype and presenilin mutations. Am J Pathol 157(1):277–286. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0002-9440(10)64538-5
- Chan CY, Prudom C, Raines SM, Charkhzarrin S, Melman SD, De Haro LP, Allen C, Lee SA, Sklar LA, Parra KJ (2012) Inhibitors of V-ATPase proton transport reveal uncoupling functions of tether linking cytosolic and membrane domains of V0 subunit a (Vph1p). J Biol Chem 287 (13):10236–10250. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.321133
- Chen Y, Durakoglugil MS, Xian X, Herz J (2010) ApoE4 reduces glutamate receptor function and synaptic plasticity by selectively impairing ApoE receptor recycling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(26):12011–12016. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0914984107
- Cirrito JR, Yamada KA, Finn MB, Sloviter RS, Bales KR, May PC, Schoepp DD, Paul SM, Mennerick S, Holtzman DM (2005) Synaptic activity regulates interstitial fluid amyloid-beta levels in vivo. Neuron 48(6):913–922. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2005.10.028
- Colacurcio DJ, Nixon RA (2016) Disorders of lysosomal acidification-the emerging role of v-ATPase in aging and neurodegenerative disease. Ageing Res Rev 32:75–88. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.arr.2016.05.004
- Corder EH, Saunders AM, Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel DE, Gaskell PC, Small GW, Roses AD, Haines JL, Pericak-Vance MA (1993) Gene dose of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk of Alzheimer's disease in late onset families. Science 261(5123):921–923. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.8346443
- Cummings JL, Morstorf T, Zhong K (2014) Alzheimer's disease drug-development pipeline: few candidates, frequent failures. Alzheimers Res Ther 6(4):37. https://doi.org/10.1186/alzrt269
- Dang DK, Makena MR, Llongueras JP, Prasad H, Ko M, Bandral M, Rao R (2019) A Ca(2+)-ATPase regulates e-cadherin biogenesis and epithelial-mesenchymal transition in breast cancer cells. Mol Cancer Res 17(8):1735–1747. https://doi.org/10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-19-0070
- Das U, Scott DA, Ganguly A, Koo EH, Tang Y, Roy S (2013) Activity-induced convergence of APP and BACE-1 in acidic microdomains via an endocytosis-dependent pathway. Neuron 79 (3):447–460. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.05.035
- Deane EC, Ilie AE, Sizdahkhani S, Das Gupta M, Orlowski J, McKinney RA (2013) Enhanced recruitment of endosomal Na+/H+ exchanger NHE6 into Dendritic spines of hippocampal

pyramidal neurons during NMDA receptor-dependent long-term potentiation. J Neurosci 33 (2):595–610. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2583-12.2013

- Diering GH, Numata Y, Fan S, Church J, Numata M (2013) Endosomal acidification by Na+/H+ exchanger NHE5 regulates TrkA cell-surface targeting and NGF-induced PI3K signaling. Mol Biol Cell 24(21):3435–3448. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.E12-06-0445
- Donowitz M, Ming Tse C, Fuster D (2013) SLC9/NHE gene family, a plasma membrane and organellar family of Na(+)/H(+) exchangers. Mol Asp Med 34(2–3):236–251. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.mam.2012.05.001
- Esposito F, Sorosina M, Ottoboni L, Lim ET, Replogle JM, Raj T, Brambilla P, Liberatore G, Guaschino C, Romeo M, Pertel T, Stankiewicz JM, Martinelli V, Rodegher M, Weiner HL, Brassat D, Benoist C, Patsopoulos NA, Comi G, Elyaman W, Martinelli Boneschi F, De Jager PL (2015) A pharmacogenetic study implicates SLC9a9 in multiple sclerosis disease activity. Ann Neurol 78(1):115–127. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24429
- Flavell SW, Kim TK, Gray JM, Harmin DA, Hemberg M, Hong EJ, Markenscoff-Papadimitriou E, Bear DM, Greenberg ME (2008) Genome-wide analysis of MEF2 transcriptional program reveals synaptic target genes and neuronal activity-dependent polyadenylation site selection. Neuron 60(6):1022–1038. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008.11.029
- Fuster DG, Alexander RT (2014) Traditional and emerging roles for the SLC9 Na+/H+ exchangers. Pflugers Arch 466(1):61–76. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-013-1408-8
- Garai K, Baban B, Frieden C (2011) Self-association and stability of the ApoE isoforms at low pH: implications for ApoE-lipid interactions. Biochemistry 50(29):6356–6364. https://doi.org/10. 1021/bi2006702
- Garbern JY, Neumann M, Trojanowski JQ, Lee VM, Feldman G, Norris JW, Friez MJ, Schwartz CE, Stevenson R, Sima AA (2010) A mutation affecting the sodium/proton exchanger, SLC9A6, causes mental retardation with tau deposition. Brain 133(Pt 5):1391–1402. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awq071
- Gaxiola RA, Rao R, Sherman A, Grisafi P, Alper SL, Fink GR (1999) The Arabidopsis thaliana proton transporters, AtNhx1 and Avp1, can function in cation detoxification in yeast. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96(4):1480–1485. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.96.4.1480
- Gilfillan GD, Selmer KK, Roxrud I, Smith R, Kyllerman M, Eiklid K, Kroken M, Mattingsdal M, Egeland T, Stenmark H, Sjoholm H, Server A, Samuelsson L, Christianson A, Tarpey P, Whibley A, Stratton MR, Futreal PA, Teague J, Edkins S, Gecz J, Turner G, Raymond FL, Schwartz C, Stevenson RE, Undlien DE, Stromme P (2008) SLC9A6 mutations cause X-linked mental retardation, microcephaly, epilepsy, and ataxia, a phenotype mimicking Angelman syndrome. Am J Hum Genet 82(4):1003–1010. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2008.01.013
- Haass C, Capell A, Citron M, Teplow DB, Selkoe DJ (1995) The vacuolar H(+)-ATPase inhibitor bafilomycin A1 differentially affects proteolytic processing of mutant and wild-type betaamyloid precursor protein. J Biol Chem 270(11):6186–6192. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.270. 11.6186
- Haure-Mirande JV, Audrain M, Fanutza T, Kim SH, Klein WL, Glabe C, Readhead B, Dudley JT, Blitzer RD, Wang M, Zhang B, Schadt EE, Gandy S, Ehrlich ME (2017) Deficiency of TYROBP, an adapter protein for TREM2 and CR3 receptors, is neuroprotective in a mouse model of early Alzheimer's pathology. Acta Neuropathol 134(5):769–788. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s00401-017-1737-3
- Hauser MA, Li YJ, Xu H, Noureddine MA, Shao YS, Gullans SR, Scherzer CR, Jensen RV, McLaurin AC, Gibson JR, Scott BL, Jewett RM, Stenger JE, Schmechel DE, Hulette CM, Vance JM (2005) Expression profiling of substantia nigra in Parkinson disease, progressive supranuclear palsy, and frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism. Arch Neurol 62 (6):917–921. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.62.6.917
- Hibaoui Y, Grad I, Letourneau A, Santoni FA, Antonarakis SE, Feki A (2014) Data in brief: Transcriptome analysis of induced pluripotent stem cells from monozygotic twins discordant for trisomy 21. Genom Data 2:226–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gdata.2014.07.006

- Hoefgen S, Dahms SO, Oertwig K, Than ME (2015) The amyloid precursor protein shows a pH-dependent conformational switch in its E1 domain. J Mol Biol 427(2):433–442. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jmb.2014.12.005
- Huffman JE, Knezevic A, Vitart V, Kattla J, Adamczyk B, Novokmet M, Igl W, Pucic M, Zgaga L, Johannson A, Redzic I, Gornik O, Zemunik T, Polasek O, Kolcic I, Pehlic M, Koeleman CA, Campbell S, Wild SH, Hastie ND, Campbell H, Gyllensten U, Wuhrer M, Wilson JF, Hayward C, Rudan I, Rudd PM, Wright AF, Lauc G (2011) Polymorphisms in B3GAT1, SLC9A9 and MGAT5 are associated with variation within the human plasma N-glycome of 3533 European adults. Hum Mol Genet 20(24):5000–5011. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddr414
- Ilie A, Gao AY, Reid J, Boucher A, McEwan C, Barriere H, Lukacs GL, McKinney RA, Orlowski J (2016) A Christianson syndrome-linked deletion mutation ((287)ES(288)) in SLC9A6 disrupts recycling endosomal function and elicits neurodegeneration and cell death. Mol Neurodegener 11(1):63. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-016-0129-9
- Itoh N, Okochi M, Tagami S, Nishitomi K, Nakayama T, Yanagida K, Fukumori A, Jiang J, Mori K, Hosono M, Kikuchi J, Nakano Y, Takinami Y, Dohi K, Nishigaki A, Takemoto H, Minagawa K, Katoh T, Willem M, Haass C, Morihara T, Tanaka T, Kudo T, Hasegawa H, Nishimura M, Sakaguchi G, Kato A, Takeda M (2009) Destruxin E decreases Beta-amyloid generation by reducing colocalization of beta-amyloid-cleaving enzyme 1 and beta-amyloid protein precursor. Neurodegener Dis 6(5–6):230–239. https://doi.org/10.1159/000236902
- Jentsch TJ, Pusch M (2018) CLC chloride channels and transporters: structure, function, physiology, and disease. Physiol Rev 98(3):1493–1590. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00047.2017
- Ji ZS, Miranda RD, Newhouse YM, Weisgraber KH, Huang Y, Mahley RW (2002) Apolipoprotein E4 potentiates amyloid beta peptide-induced lysosomal leakage and apoptosis in neuronal cells. J Biol Chem 277(24):21821–21828. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M112109200
- Jiang Y, Mullaney KA, Peterhoff CM, Che S, Schmidt SD, Boyer-Boiteau A, Ginsberg SD, Cataldo AM, Mathews PM, Nixon RA (2010) Alzheimer's-related endosome dysfunction in Down syndrome is Abeta-independent but requires APP and is reversed by BACE-1 inhibition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(4):1630–1635. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0908953107
- Jiang Y, Rigoglioso A, Peterhoff CM, Pawlik M, Sato Y, Bleiwas C, Stavrides P, Smiley JF, Ginsberg SD, Mathews PM, Levy E, Nixon RA (2016) Partial BACE1 reduction in a Down syndrome mouse model blocks Alzheimer-related endosomal anomalies and cholinergic neurodegeneration: role of APP-CTF. Neurobiol Aging 39:90–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. neurobiolaging.2015.11.013
- Kagami T, Chen S, Memar P, Choi M, Foster LJ, Numata M (2008) Identification and biochemical characterization of the SLC9A7 interactome. Mol Membr Biol 25(5):436–447. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/09687680802263046
- Kanatsu K, Morohashi Y, Suzuki M, Kuroda H, Watanabe T, Tomita T, Iwatsubo T (2014) Decreased CALM expression reduces Abeta42 to total Abeta ratio through clathrin-mediated endocytosis of gamma-secretase. Nat Commun 5:3386. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms4386
- Kang JE, Lim MM, Bateman RJ, Lee JJ, Smyth LP, Cirrito JR, Fujiki N, Nishino S, Holtzman DM (2009) Amyloid-beta dynamics are regulated by orexin and the sleep-wake cycle. Science 326 (5955):1005–1007. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1180962
- Karch CM, Goate AM (2015) Alzheimer's disease risk genes and mechanisms of disease pathogenesis. Biol Psychiatry 77(1):43–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.05.006
- Kerner-Rossi M, Gulinello M, Walkley S, Dobrenis K (2019) Pathobiology of Christianson syndrome: linking disrupted endosomal-lysosomal function with intellectual disability and sensory impairments. Neurobiol Learn Mem 165:106867. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2018. 05.004
- Kett LR, Dauer WT (2016) Endolysosomal dysfunction in Parkinson's disease: recent developments and future challenges. Mov Disord 31(10):1433–1443. https://doi.org/10.1002/mds. 26797
- Kim S, Sato Y, Mohan PS, Peterhoff C, Pensalfini A, Rigoglioso A, Jiang Y, Nixon RA (2016) Evidence that the rab5 effector APPL1 mediates APP-betaCTF-induced dysfunction of

endosomes in Down syndrome and Alzheimer's disease. Mol Psychiatry 21(5):707–716. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2015.97

- Ko M, Quiñones-Hinojosa A, Rao R (2020) Emerging links between endosomal pH and cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev 39(2):519–534. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10555-020-09870-1
- Kondapalli KC, Hack A, Schushan M, Landau M, Ben-Tal N, Rao R (2013) Functional evaluation of autism-associated mutations in NHE9. Nat Commun 4:2510. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms3510
- Kondapalli KC, Prasad H, Rao R (2014) An inside job: how endosomal Na(+)/H(+) exchangers link to autism and neurological disease. Front Cell Neurosci 8:172. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel. 2014.00172
- Kondapalli KC, Llongueras JP, Capilla-Gonzalez V, Prasad H, Hack A, Smith C, Guerrero-Cazares H, Quinones-Hinojosa A, Rao R (2015) A leak pathway for luminal protons in endosomes drives oncogenic signalling in glioblastoma. Nat Commun 6:6289. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/ncomms7289
- Kundra R, Ciryam P, Morimoto RI, Dobson CM, Vendruscolo M (2017) Protein homeostasis of a metastable subproteome associated with Alzheimer's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114 (28):E5703–E5711. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1618417114
- Lahiri DK (1994) Effect of ionophores on the processing of the beta-amyloid precursor protein in different cell lines. Cell Mol Neurobiol 14(4):297–313. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02088713
- Lee JH, Yu WH, Kumar A, Lee S, Mohan PS, Peterhoff CM, Wolfe DM, Martinez-Vicente M, Massey AC, Sovak G, Uchiyama Y, Westaway D, Cuervo AM, Nixon RA (2010) Lysosomal proteolysis and autophagy require presenilin 1 and are disrupted by Alzheimer-related PS1 mutations. Cell 141(7):1146–1158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.05.008
- Lee C, Kang HJ, von Ballmoos C, Newstead S, Uzdavinys P, Dotson DL, Iwata S, Beckstein O, Cameron AD, Drew D (2013) A two-domain elevator mechanism for sodium/proton antiport. Nature 501(7468):573–577. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12484
- Li J, Chen J, Ricupero CL, Hart RP, Schwartz MS, Kusnecov A, Herrup K (2012) Nuclear accumulation of HDAC4 in ATM deficiency promotes neurodegeneration in ataxia telangiectasia. Nat Med 18(5):783–790. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2709
- Liu G, Zhang F, Hu Y, Jiang Y, Gong Z, Liu S, Chen X, Jiang Q, Hao J (2017) Genetic variants and multiple sclerosis risk gene SLC9A9 expression in distinct human brain regions. Mol Neurobiol 54(9):6820–6826. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-016-0208-5
- Martina JA, Lelouvier B, Puertollano R (2009) The calcium channel mucolipin-3 is a novel regulator of trafficking along the endosomal pathway. Traffic 10(8):1143–1156. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.00935.x
- Martinelli-Boneschi F, Giacalone G, Magnani G, Biella G, Coppi E, Santangelo R, Brambilla P, Esposito F, Lupoli S, Clerici F, Benussi L, Ghidoni R, Galimberti D, Squitti R, Confaloni A, Bruno G, Pichler S, Mayhaus M, Riemenschneider M, Mariani C, Comi G, Scarpini E, Binetti G, Forloni G, Franceschi M, Albani D (2013) Pharmacogenomics in Alzheimer's disease: a genome-wide association study of response to cholinesterase inhibitors. Neurobiol Aging 34(6):1711.e1717–1711.e1713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.12.008
- Masliah E, Mallory M, Alford M, DeTeresa R, Hansen LA, McKeel DW Jr, Morris JC (2001) Altered expression of synaptic proteins occurs early during progression of Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 56(1):127–129. https://doi.org/10.1212/wnl.56.1.127
- Mauvezin C, Neufeld TP (2015) Bafilomycin A1 disrupts autophagic flux by inhibiting both V-ATPase-dependent acidification and Ca-P60A/SERCA-dependent autophagosome-lysosome fusion. Autophagy 11(8):1437–1438. https://doi.org/10.1080/15548627.2015.1066957
- Mawuenyega KG, Sigurdson W, Ovod V, Munsell L, Kasten T, Morris JC, Yarasheski KE, Bateman RJ (2010) Decreased clearance of CNS beta-amyloid in Alzheimer's disease. Science 330(6012):1774. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1197623
- Maxfield FR (2014) Role of endosomes and lysosomes in human disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 6(5):a016931. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a016931

- Mayburd A, Baranova A (2013) Knowledge-based compact disease models identify new molecular players contributing to early-stage Alzheimer's disease. BMC Syst Biol 7:121. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1752-0509-7-121
- Meda SA, Narayanan B, Liu J, Perrone-Bizzozero NI, Stevens MC, Calhoun VD, Glahn DC, Shen L, Risacher SL, Saykin AJ, Pearlson GD (2012) A large scale multivariate parallel ICA method reveals novel imaging-genetic relationships for Alzheimer's disease in the ADNI cohort. NeuroImage 60(3):1608–1621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.12.076
- Mignot C, Heron D, Bursztyn J, Momtchilova M, Mayer M, Whalen S, Legall A, Billette de Villemeur T, Burglen L (2013) Novel mutation in SLC9A6 gene in a patient with Christianson syndrome and retinitis pigmentosum. Brain and Development 35(2):172–176. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.braindev.2012.03.010
- Miller JA, Ding SL, Sunkin SM, Smith KA, Ng L, Szafer A, Ebbert A, Riley ZL, Royall JJ, Aiona K, Arnold JM, Bennet C, Bertagnolli D, Brouner K, Butler S, Caldejon S, Carey A, Cuhaciyan C, Dalley RA, Dee N, Dolbeare TA, Facer BA, Feng D, Fliss TP, Gee G, Goldy J, Gourley L, Gregor BW, Gu G, Howard RE, Jochim JM, Kuan CL, Lau C, Lee CK, Lee F, Lemon TA, Lesnar P, McMurray B, Mastan N, Mosqueda N, Naluai-Cecchini T, Ngo NK, Nyhus J, Oldre A, Olson E, Parente J, Parker PD, Parry SE, Stevens A, Pletikos M, Reding M, Roll K, Sandman D, Sarreal M, Shapouri S, Shapovalova NV, Shen EH, Sjoquist N, Slaughterbeck CR, Smith M, Sodt AJ, Williams D, Zollei L, Fischl B, Gerstein MB, Geschwind DH, Glass IA, Hawrylycz MJ, Hevner RF, Huang H, Jones AR, Knowles JA, Levitt P, Phillips JW, Sestan N, Wohnoutka P, Dang C, Bernard A, Hohmann JG, Lein ES (2014) Transcriptional landscape of the prenatal human brain. Nature 508(7495):199–206. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature13185
- Mitterreiter S, Page RM, Kamp F, Hopson J, Winkler E, Ha HR, Hamid R, Herms J, Mayer TU, Nelson DJ, Steiner H, Stahl T, Zeitschel U, Rossner S, Haass C, Lichtenthaler SF (2010) Bepridil and amiodarone simultaneously target the Alzheimer's disease beta- and gammasecretase via distinct mechanisms. J Neurosci 30(26):8974–8983. https://doi.org/10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.1199-10.2010
- Mkhikian H, Grigorian A, Li CF, Chen HL, Newton B, Zhou RW, Beeton C, Torossian S, Tatarian GG, Lee SU, Lau K, Walker E, Siminovitch KA, Chandy KG, Yu Z, Dennis JW, Demetriou M (2011) Genetics and the environment converge to dysregulate N-glycosylation in multiple sclerosis. Nat Commun 2:334. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1333
- Morgan AJ, Galione A (2007) NAADP induces pH changes in the lumen of acidic Ca2+ stores. Biochem J 402(2):301–310. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20060759
- Morrow EM, Yoo SY, Flavell SW, Kim TK, Lin Y, Hill RS, Mukaddes NM, Balkhy S, Gascon G, Hashmi A, Al-Saad S, Ware J, Joseph RM, Greenblatt R, Gleason D, Ertelt JA, Apse KA, Bodell A, Partlow JN, Barry B, Yao H, Markianos K, Ferland RJ, Greenberg ME, Walsh CA (2008) Identifying autism loci and genes by tracing recent shared ancestry. Science 321 (5886):218–223. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1157657
- Muro S, Mateescu M, Gajewski C, Robinson M, Muzykantov VR, Koval M (2006) Control of intracellular trafficking of ICAM-1-targeted nanocarriers by endothelial Na+/H+ exchanger proteins. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 290(5):L809–L817. https://doi.org/10.1152/ ajplung.00311.2005
- Musgrove E, Seaman M, Hedley D (1987) Relationship between cytoplasmic pH and proliferation during exponential growth and cellular quiescence. Exp Cell Res 172(1):65–75. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0014-4827(87)90093-0
- Nass R, Rao R (1998) Novel localization of a Na+/H+ exchanger in a late endosomal compartment of yeast. Implications for vacuole biogenesis. J Biol Chem 273(33):21054–21060. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.33.21054
- Nass R, Cunningham KW, Rao R (1997) Intracellular sequestration of sodium by a novel Na+/H+ exchanger in yeast is enhanced by mutations in the plasma membrane H+-ATPase. Insights into mechanisms of sodium tolerance. J Biol Chem 272(42):26145–26152. https://doi.org/10.1074/ jbc.272.42.26145

- Naumova OY, Palejev D, Vlasova NV, Lee M, Rychkov SY, Babich ON, Vaccarino FM, Grigorenko EL (2012) Age-related changes of gene expression in the neocortex: preliminary data on RNA-Seq of the transcriptome in three functionally distinct cortical areas. Dev Psychopathol 24(4):1427–1442. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579412000818
- Nixon RA (2005) Endosome function and dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease and other neurodegenerative diseases. Neurobiol Aging 26(3):373–382. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging. 2004.09.018
- Nixon RA (2017) Amyloid precursor protein and endosomal-lysosomal dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease: inseparable partners in a multifactorial disease. FASEB J 31(7):2729–2743. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201700359
- Olubiyi OO, Strodel B (2012) Structures of the amyloid beta-peptides Abeta1-40 and Abeta1-42 as influenced by pH and a D-peptide. J Phys Chem B 116(10):3280–3291. https://doi.org/10.1021/jp2076337
- Ouyang Q, Lizarraga SB, Schmidt M, Yang U, Gong J, Ellisor D, Kauer JA, Morrow EM (2013) Christianson syndrome protein NHE6 modulates TrkB endosomal signaling required for neuronal circuit development. Neuron 80(1):97–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.07.043
- Park M, Penick EC, Edwards JG, Kauer JA, Ehlers MD (2004) Recycling endosomes supply AMPA receptors for LTP. Science 305(5692):1972–1975. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. 1102026
- Park C, Ha J, Park S (2019) Prediction of Alzheimer's disease based on deep neural network by integrating gene expression and DNA methylation dataset. Expert Syst Appl 140:112873
- Pedersen SF, Counillon L (2019) The SLC9A-C mammalian Na(+)/H(+) exchanger family: molecules, mechanisms, and physiology. Physiol Rev 99(4):2015–2113. https://doi.org/10. 1152/physrev.00028.2018
- Pereda AE (2014) Electrical synapses and their functional interactions with chemical synapses. Nat Rev Neurosci 15(4):250–263. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3708
- Perez-Palma E, Bustos BI, Villaman CF, Alarcon MA, Avila ME, Ugarte GD, Reyes AE, Opazo C, De Ferrari GV, Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging I, Group N-LNFS (2014) Overrepresentation of glutamate signaling in Alzheimer's disease: network-based pathway enrichment using meta-analysis of genome-wide association studies. PLoS One 9(4):e95413. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0095413
- Persson T, Lattanzio F, Calvo-Garrido J, Rimondini R, Rubio-Rodrigo M, Sundstrom E, Maioli S, Sandebring-Matton A, Cedazo-Minguez A (2017) Apolipoprotein E4 elicits lysosomal cathepsin D release, decreased thioredoxin-1 levels, and apoptosis. J Alzheimers Dis 56(2):601–617. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-150738
- Pessetto ZY, Chen B, Alturkmani H, Hyter S, Flynn CA, Baltezor M, Ma Y, Rosenthal HG, Neville KA, Weir SJ, Butte AJ, Godwin AK (2017) In silico and in vitro drug screening identifies new therapeutic approaches for Ewing sarcoma. Oncotarget 8(3):4079–4095. https://doi.org/10. 18632/oncotarget.13385
- Phatnani H, Maniatis T (2015) Astrocytes in neurodegenerative disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 7(6):a020628. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a020628
- Poroca DR, Pelis RM, Chappe VM (2017) ClC channels and transporters: structure, physiological functions, and implications in human chloride channelopathies. Front Pharmacol 8:151. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2017.00151
- Prasad H, Rao R (2015a) Applying knowledge of autism to brain cancer management: what do we know? Future Oncol 11(13):1847–1850. https://doi.org/10.2217/fon.15.93
- Prasad H, Rao R (2015b) The Na+/H+ exchanger NHE6 modulates endosomal pH to control processing of amyloid precursor protein in a cell culture model of Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem 290(9):5311–5327. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.602219
- Prasad H, Rao R (2018a) Amyloid clearance defect in ApoE4 astrocytes is reversed by epigenetic correction of endosomal pH. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115(28):E6640–E6649. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.1801612115

- Prasad H, Rao R (2018b) Histone deacetylase-mediated regulation of endolysosomal pH. J Biol Chem 293(18):6721–6735. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA118.002025
- Prasad H, Osei-Owusu J, Rao R (2017) Functional analysis of Na(+)/H(+) exchanger 9 variants identified in patients with autism and epilepsy. Matters (Zur) 2017. https://doi.org/10.19185/matters.201704000009
- Prasad H, Dang DK, Kondapalli KC, Natarajan N, Cebotaru V, Rao R (2019) NHA2 promotes cyst development in an in vitro model of polycystic kidney disease. J Physiol 597(2):499–519. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP276796
- Pugach EK, Feltes M, Kaufman RJ, Ory DS, Bang AG (2018) High-content screen for modifiers of Niemann-pick type C disease in patient cells. Hum Mol Genet 27(12):2101–2112. https://doi. org/10.1093/hmg/ddy117
- Rajendran L, Honsho M, Zahn TR, Keller P, Geiger KD, Verkade P, Simons K (2006) Alzheimer's disease beta-amyloid peptides are released in association with exosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(30):11172–11177. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0603838103
- Riess A, Rossier E, Kruger R, Dufke A, Beck-Woedl S, Horber V, Alber M, Glaser D, Riess O, Tzschach A (2013) Novel SLC9A6 mutations in two families with Christianson syndrome. Clin Genet 83(6):596–597. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-0004.2012.01948.x
- Savina A, Furlan M, Vidal M, Colombo MI (2003) Exosome release is regulated by a calciumdependent mechanism in K562 cells. J Biol Chem 278(22):20083–20090. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M301642200
- Schmidt MR, Haucke V (2007) Recycling endosomes in neuronal membrane traffic. Biol Cell 99 (6):333–342. https://doi.org/10.1042/BC20070007
- Schrader-Fischer G, Paganetti PA (1996) Effect of alkalizing agents on the processing of the betaamyloid precursor protein. Brain Res 716(1–2):91–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(96) 00002-9
- Schwede M, Garbett K, Mirnics K, Geschwind DH, Morrow EM (2014) Genes for endosomal NHE6 and NHE9 are misregulated in autism brains. Mol Psychiatry 19(3):277–279. https://doi. org/10.1038/mp.2013.28
- Scott CC, Gruenberg J (2011) Ion flux and the function of endosomes and lysosomes: pH is just the start: the flux of ions across endosomal membranes influences endosome function not only through regulation of the luminal pH. Bioessays 33(2):103–110. https://doi.org/10.1002/bies. 201000108
- Sheng M, Sabatini BL, Sudhof TC (2012) Synapses and Alzheimer's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 4(5):a005777. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a005777
- Shulman JM, Imboywa S, Giagtzoglou N, Powers MP, Hu Y, Devenport D, Chipendo P, Chibnik LB, Diamond A, Perrimon N, Brown NH, De Jager PL, Feany MB (2014) Functional screening in Drosophila identifies Alzheimer's disease susceptibility genes and implicates Tau-mediated mechanisms. Hum Mol Genet 23(4):870–877. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddt478
- Sinajon P, Verbaan D, So J (2016) The expanding phenotypic spectrum of female SLC9A6 mutation carriers: a case series and review of the literature. Hum Genet 135(8):841–850. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00439-016-1675-5
- Small SA, Simoes-Spassov S, Mayeux R, Petsko GA (2017) Endosomal traffic jams represent a pathogenic hub and therapeutic target in Alzheimer's disease. Trends Neurosci 40(10):592–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2017.08.003
- Stromme P, Dobrenis K, Sillitoe RV, Gulinello M, Ali NF, Davidson C, Micsenyi MC, Stephney G, Ellevog L, Klungland A, Walkley SU (2011) X-linked Angelman-like syndrome caused by Slc9a6 knockout in mice exhibits evidence of endosomal-lysosomal dysfunction. Brain 134 (Pt 11):3369–3383. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awr250
- Tarawneh R, Holtzman DM (2012) The clinical problem of symptomatic Alzheimer disease and mild cognitive impairment. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2(5):a006148. https://doi.org/10. 1101/cshperspect.a006148
- Theendakara V, Patent A, Peters Libeu CA, Philpot B, Flores S, Descamps O, Poksay KS, Zhang Q, Cailing G, Hart M, John V, Rao RV, Bredesen DE (2013) Neuroprotective Sirtuin ratio reversed

by ApoE4. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(45):18303-18308. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1314145110

- Thome R, Moraes AS, Bombeiro AL, Farias Ados S, Francelin C, da Costa TA, Di Gangi R, dos Santos LM, de Oliveira AL, Verinaud L (2013) Chloroquine treatment enhances regulatory T cells and reduces the severity of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. PLoS One 8(6): e65913. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0065913
- Treusch S, Hamamichi S, Goodman JL, Matlack KE, Chung CY, Baru V, Shulman JM, Parrado A, Bevis BJ, Valastyan JS, Han H, Lindhagen-Persson M, Reiman EM, Evans DA, Bennett DA, Olofsson A, DeJager PL, Tanzi RE, Caldwell KA, Caldwell GA, Lindquist S (2011) Functional links between Abeta toxicity, endocytic trafficking, and Alzheimer's disease risk factors in yeast. Science 334(6060):1241–1245. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1213210
- Troncoso JC, Cataldo AM, Nixon RA, Barnett JL, Lee MK, Checler F, Fowler DR, Smialek JE, Crain B, Martin LJ, Kawas CH (1998) Neuropathology of preclinical and clinical late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Ann Neurol 43(5):673–676. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410430519
- Ullman JC, Yang J, Sullivan M, Bendor J, Levy J, Pham E, Silm K, Seifikar H, Sohal VS, Nicoll RA, Edwards RH (2018) A mouse model of autism implicates endosome pH in the regulation of presynaptic calcium entry. Nat Commun 9(1):330. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02716-5
- Urmoneit B, Turner J, Dyrks T (1998) Pulse-chase experiments revealed beta-secretase cleavage from immature full-length amyloid precursor protein harboring the Swedish mutation. Implications for distinct pathways. J Mol Neurosci 11(2):141–150. https://doi.org/10.1385/ JMN:11:2:141
- Vagnozzi AN, Li JG, Chiu J, Razmpour R, Warfield R, Ramirez SH, Pratico D (2019) VPS35 regulates tau phosphorylation and neuropathology in tauopathy. Mol Psychiatry. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41380-019-0453-x
- Vassar R, Kandalepas PC (2011) The beta-secretase enzyme BACE1 as a therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Res Ther 3(3):20. https://doi.org/10.1186/alzrt82
- Vassar R, Bennett BD, Babu-Khan S, Kahn S, Mendiaz EA, Denis P, Teplow DB, Ross S, Amarante P, Loeloff R, Luo Y, Fisher S, Fuller J, Edenson S, Lile J, Jarosinski MA, Biere AL, Curran E, Burgess T, Louis JC, Collins F, Treanor J, Rogers G, Citron M (1999) Betasecretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. Science 286(5440):735–741. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.286.5440.735
- Verghese PB, Castellano JM, Garai K, Wang Y, Jiang H, Shah A, Bu G, Frieden C, Holtzman DM (2013) ApoE influences amyloid-beta (Abeta) clearance despite minimal apoE/Abeta association in physiological conditions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(19):E1807–E1816. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1220484110
- Webster JA, Gibbs JR, Clarke J, Ray M, Zhang W, Holmans P, Rohrer K, Zhao A, Marlowe L, Kaleem M, McCorquodale DS 3rd, Cuello C, Leung D, Bryden L, Nath P, Zismann VL, Joshipura K, Huentelman MJ, Hu-Lince D, Coon KD, Craig DW, Pearson JV, Group NA-N, Heward CB, Reiman EM, Stephan D, Hardy J, Myers AJ (2009) Genetic control of human brain transcript expression in Alzheimer disease. Am J Hum Genet 84(4):445–458. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ajhg.2009.03.011
- Wegiel J, Frackowiak J, Mazur-Kolecka B, Schanen NC, Cook EH Jr, Sigman M, Brown WT, Kuchna I, Wegiel J, Nowicki K, Imaki H, Ma SY, Chauhan A, Chauhan V, Miller DL, Mehta PD, Flory M, Cohen IL, London E, Reisberg B, de Leon MJ, Wisniewski T (2012) Abnormal intracellular accumulation and extracellular Abeta deposition in idiopathic and Dup15q11.2-q13 autism spectrum disorders. PLoS One 7(5):e35414. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0035414
- Woodruff G, Reyna SM, Dunlap M, Van Der Kant R, Callender JA, Young JE, Roberts EA, Goldstein LS (2016) Defective transcytosis of APP and lipoproteins in human iPSC-derived neurons with familial Alzheimer's disease mutations. Cell Rep 17(3):759–773. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.09.034

- Xian X, Pohlkamp T, Durakoglugil MS, Wong CH, Beck JK, Lane-Donovan C, Plattner F, Herz J (2018) Reversal of ApoE4-induced recycling block as a novel prevention approach for Alzheimer's disease. Elife 7:e40048. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.40048
- Xu PT, Li YJ, Qin XJ, Scherzer CR, Xu H, Schmechel DE, Hulette CM, Ervin J, Gullans SR, Haines J, Pericak-Vance MA, Gilbert JR (2006) Differences in apolipoprotein E3/3 and E4/4 allele-specific gene expression in hippocampus in Alzheimer disease. Neurobiol Dis 21 (2):256–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2005.07.004
- Xu M, Ouyang Q, Gong J, Pescosolido MF, Pruett BS, Mishra S, Schmidt M, Jones RN, Gamsiz Uzun ED, Lizarraga SB, Morrow EM (2017) Mixed neurodevelopmental and neurodegenerative pathology in Nhe6-null mouse model of Christianson syndrome. eNeuro 4(6):0388. https:// doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0388-17.2017
- Yamazaki Y, Painter MM, Bu G, Kanekiyo T (2016) Apolipoprotein E as a therapeutic target in Alzheimer's disease: a review of basic research and clinical evidence. CNS Drugs 30 (9):773–789. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40263-016-0361-4
- Zhang B, Gaiteri C, Bodea LG, Wang Z, McElwee J, Podtelezhnikov AA, Zhang C, Xie T, Tran L, Dobrin R, Fluder E, Clurman B, Melquist S, Narayanan M, Suver C, Shah H, Mahajan M, Gillis T, Mysore J, MacDonald ME, Lamb JR, Bennett DA, Molony C, Stone DJ, Gudnason V, Myers AJ, Schadt EE, Neumann H, Zhu J, Emilsson V (2013) Integrated systems approach identifies genetic nodes and networks in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Cell 153(3):707–720. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.03.030
- Zhao H, Carney KE, Falgoust L, Pan JW, Sun D, Zhang Z (2016) Emerging roles of Na(+)/H(+) exchangers in epilepsy and developmental brain disorders. Prog Neurobiol 138-140:19–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2016.02.002
- Zhao N, Liu CC, Van Ingelgom AJ, Martens YA, Linares C, Knight JA, Painter MM, Sullivan PM, Bu G (2017) Apolipoprotein E4 impairs neuronal insulin signaling by trapping insulin receptor in the endosomes. Neuron 96(1):115–129 e115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.09.003
- Zhou Y, Hayashi I, Wong J, Tugusheva K, Renger JJ, Zerbinatti C (2014) Intracellular clusterin interacts with brain isoforms of the bridging integrator 1 and with the microtubule-associated protein Tau in Alzheimer's disease. PLoS One 9(7):e103187. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0103187
- Zoncu R, Bar-Peled L, Efeyan A, Wang S, Sancak Y, Sabatini DM (2011) mTORC1 senses lysosomal amino acids through an inside-out mechanism that requires the vacuolar H(+)-ATPase. Science 334(6056):678–683. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1207056

Endolysosomal Disorders Affecting the Proximal Tubule of the Kidney: New Mechanistic Insights and Therapeutics



Beatrice Paola Festa, Marine Berquez, Daniela Nieri, and Alessandro Luciani

Contents

1	Introduction	235	
2	2 Endolysosomal System and the Kidney Proximal Tubule		
3	Diseases Targeting the Kidney Proximal Tubule		
4	Inherited Endolysosomal Disorders Causing Proximal Tubule Dysfunction		
	4.1 Dent Disease and Lowe Syndrome	241	
	4.2 Cystinosis	244	
5	Current Treatments and Potential Therapeutics	248	
6	Conclusions 25		
Ret	ferences	252	

Abstract Epithelial cells that line the proximal tubule of the kidney rely on an intertwined ecosystem of vesicular membrane trafficking pathways to ensure the reabsorption of essential nutrients. To function effectively and to achieve homeostasis, these specialized cells require the sorting and recycling of a wide array of cell surface proteins within the endolysosomal network, including signaling receptors, nutrient transporters, ion channels, and polarity markers. The dysregulation of the endolysosomal system can lead to a generalized proximal tubule dysfunction, ultimately causing severe metabolic complications and kidney disease.

In this chapter, we highlight the biological functions of the genes that code endolysosomal proteins from the perspective of understanding – and potentially reversing – the pathophysiology of endolysosomal disorders affecting the proximal tubule of the kidney. These insights might ultimately lead to potential treatments for currently intractable diseases and transform our ability to regulate kidney homeostasis and health.

B. P. Festa, M. Berquez, D. Nieri, and A. Luciani (🖂)

Institute of Physiology, Mechanisms of Inherited Kidney Disorders Group, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

e-mail: alessandro.luciani@uzh.ch

 $\label{eq:keywords} \begin{array}{l} \textbf{Keywords} \hspace{0.1cm} Autophagy \cdot Cell \hspace{0.1cm} differentiation \cdot Endolysosome \cdot Endolysosomal \\ diseases \cdot Membrane \hspace{0.1cm} trafficking \cdot Receptor-mediated \hspace{0.1cm} endocytosis \end{array}$

Abbreviations

AMN	Protein Amnionless
BM	Bone marrow
Ccnd1	Cyclin D1
CKD	Chronic kidney disease
ClC-5	H^+/Cl^- exchange transporter 5
CMA	chaperone-mediated autophagy
Ctns	Cystinosin
Cubn	Cubilin
EM	Electron microscopy
GAP	GTP-activating protein
GLA	α-galactosidase
GNA12	Guanine nucleotide-binding protein subunit alpha-12
GWAS	Genome-wide association studies
INPP5B	Type II inositol-1,4,5-trisphosphate 5-phosphatase
iPSCs	Induced pluripotent stem cells
KI	Knock-in
KO	Knock-out
LMWPs	Low-molecular weight proteins
LRP2	Lipoprotein receptor-related protein 2
LSD	Lysosomal storage disease
map1lc3	Microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B light chain 3
mTOR	Mammalian Target of Rapamycin
NaPi-IIa	Sodium/phosphate cotransporter (isoform IIa)
OCRL	Inositol Polyphosphate-5-Phosphatase
Pcna	Proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PCT	Proximal convoluted tubule
PH	Pleckstrin homology
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PQLC2	Cationic amino acid transporter 2
PT	Proximal tubule
PtdIns	Phosphatidylinositol
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SGLT2	Sodium/glucose cotransporter 2
SQSTM1	Sequestosome 1
TFEB	Transcription factor EB
TFE3	Transcription factor E3
TJP1	Tight junction protein 1
TNTs	Tunneling nanotubes
v-ATPase	Vacuolar ATPase
YBX3	Y-box-binding protein 3

1 Introduction

Epithelial cells that form the proximal tubule (PT) of the kidney reabsorb a large variety of filtered low-molecular mass-nutrients and macromolecules through a particularly well-developed and efficient endolysosomal system. Given the pathway's central role in sustaining homeostasis, the disruption of the endolysosomal network causes a generalized dysfunction of PT cells. These alterations might drastically trigger massive losses of solutes and low-molecular weight proteins into the urine (a clinically relevant entity denoted as renal Fanconi syndrome), ultimately underwriting severe metabolic complications and chronic kidney disease (CKD) (Eckardt et al. 2013).

Over the last two decades, studies of inherited kidney diseases targeting the endolysosomal pathway, together with the advances in technology and foundational genomic resources, and analytical approaches, have provided novel insights into fundamental principles governing homeostasis and the physiology of proximal tubule cells (Devuyst et al. 2014). Through converging mechanisms, these pathway paradigms can aid the holistic understanding of the pathogenesis in more common kidney diseases. For instance, abnormally filtered proteins - such as immunoglobulin free light chains (Luciani et al. 2016) - might accumulate within the endolysosome system and disrupt subsequently its dynamics and degradative functions, triggering complex signaling cascades that drive epithelial dedifferentiation and PT dysfunction (Luciani et al. 2016). Furthermore, genome-wide association studies (GWAS) have identified the association between common sequence variants within or close to the genes encoding core components of the endolysosomal machinery and kidney-related traits (i.e., glomerular filtration rate and kidney function; Qiu et al. 2018; Sullivan and Susztak 2020), and different disease states, including albuminuria and CKD (Teumer et al. 2019; Sullivan and Susztak 2020). These large scale genome approaches support thus the fundamental role of the endolysosome system in regulating kidney homeostasis and health, and its contribution to kidney disease risk within the general population.

In this chapter, we chart selected highlights of the past decade of research on biological functions of the endolysosomal pathway, primarily from a perspective of understanding – and potentially treating – the human diseases affecting the proximal tubule of the kidney. In particular, drawing on recent insights into the endolysosomal system architecture and function, we examine how the endomembrane network sustains the absorptive capacity of specialized epithelial cells. We then discuss cellular pathways and the molecular mechanisms whereby deficiencies in various genes encoding endolysosomal proteins trigger proximal tubule dysfunction and potential targets for therapeutically treating these life-threatening diseases.

2 Endolysosomal System and the Kidney Proximal Tubule

PT of the kidney plays a crucial role in reabsorbing a large variety of essential nutrients, including ions and solutes, and hence maintaining body fluid and electrolyte homeostasis (Kriz and Kaissling 2013; Devuyst and Luciani 2015; van der Wijst et al. 2019). The wide array of these homeostatic processes critically relies on the expression and trafficking of specific transport systems that operate at the apical and basolateral domains facing the plasma membrane (Kriz and Kaissling 2013; Devuyst and Luciani 2015; van der Wijst et al. 2019). These transport processes require an electrochemical gradient, which is maintained by the activity of the Na⁺–K⁺– ATPase, and they impose a high energy demand that is provided by the mitochondrial network (Kriz and Kaissling 2013).

Proximal tubular cells also retrieve a considerable amount of plasma proteins that are continuously filtered through the glomerulus apparatus. These proteins include albumin (~66.5 kDa) and transferrin (~74 kDa) as well as low-molecular weight proteins (LWMPs) such as hormones, vitamin carrier proteins, enzymes, lipoproteins and cell surface antigen components, and immunoglobulin light chains or drugs and toxins (Christensen and Birn 2002). Many of these filtered proteins are processed and recycled by proximal tubular cells, preventing the urinary waste of plasma proteins under physiological conditions (Nielsen et al. 2016). This creates an almost protein-free luminal environment for the downstream kidney tubular cells and it contributes to the maintenance of physiological processes essential for the clearance of drug metabolites, signal transduction, and immune system homeostasis (Nielsen et al. 2016).

The retrieval of albumin and LMWPs across the apical proximal tubule cell membrane (Fig. 1) occurs via either specific receptor-mediated, clathrin-driven endocytosis (Christensen et al. 2009; Eshbach and Weisz 2017) or (potentially) through nonspecific fluid-phase endocytosis (Dickson et al. 2014). Owing to differences in cell ultrastructure and function, including the endolysosomal system, the proximal tubule is classically subdivided into three segments (S1-3; Fig. 1a), with S1 located in the first part of the proximal convoluted tubule (PCT), S2 in the later PCT, and S3 in the straight portion (Christensen et al. 2012). Recent advance in technology, which combines structural and functional imaging of the kidney, suggests that the reabsorption of LMWPs through receptor-mediated endocytosis occurs almost exclusively within S1 cells of the proximal tubule, which have a very high capacity for reabsorption and a far higher expression of endolysosomal system machinery, while nonspecific fluid-phase endocytosis of dextrans taking place in both S1 and S2 (Schuh et al. 2018).

PT endocytosis involves two multiligand receptors, such as the lipoprotein receptor-related protein 2 (LRP2)/megalin (hereafter referred to as megalin) and cubilin (also denoted as the intrinsic factor vitamin B_{12} receptor; Seetharam et al. 1981), and the cooperating protein amnionless (AMN; Fig. 1a). These proteins are located at the brush border of proximal tubular epithelial cells, with megalin displaying a maximal expression in the S1 versus S2 and S3 segments (Schuh



Fig. 1 Receptor-mediated endocytosis and endolysosomal system within proximal tubule of the kidney. (a) Filtered ligands, such as albumin and LMWPs, are retrieved and metabolized by epithelial cells lining the S1 segment of the proximal tubule, which expresses high levels of endolysosomal system proteins. Relatively little uptake of LMWPs takes place within S2 cells, which exhibit a much lower expression of endolysosomal system proteins. The LMW ligands interact with the megalin/cubilin/AMN receptor complex at the apical membrane of PT cells. After internalization, the receptor-ligand complex undergoes uncoating and progression along clathrindependent endocytic pathway. Once within the endosomal compartment, LMW ligands dissociate from their receptor complex, with the endocytic receptors being trafficked back to the apical membrane for new cycles of binding and internalization, while the ligands are transported to the endolysosome for degradation and recycling processes. Other possible pathways for albumin handling by PT cells, including fluid-phase endocytosis and transcytosis back to the blood circulation, are not detailed here. AMN, protein amnionless; ClC-5, H+/Cl- exchange transporter 5; OCRL, inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase; and CTNS, cystinosin. (b) Representative confocal micrographs showing the uptake of the fluorescent (Cy5)-labeled LMWP lactoglobulin (red) by LTL (Lotus Tetragonolobus Lectin, green)-proximal tubules of the mouse kidney. Dotted white squares represent regions of the respective panels magnified. G indicates glomerulus

et al. 2018). In contrast to megalin, which belongs to low-density lipoprotein (LDL) receptor family, cubilin is a highly conserved membrane-associated protein, with little structural homology to conventional endocytic receptors and characterized by the absence of transmembrane domain. Accumulating evidence indicates that the apical sorting of cubilin and its involvement in the proximal tubule endocytosis rely on the interaction with AMN (Fyfe et al. 2004) – a transmembrane protein that participates in the membrane anchorage, biosynthetic processing, and recycling of

receptor complexes from the endosomal compartments to the plasma membrane (Coudroy et al. 2005). Reinforcing this notion, epistasis-based animal studies have documented an abnormal compartmentalization of the multiligand endocytic receptors megalin and cubilin that accumulate within the endosomal organelles in the kidney proximal tubule of *Amn*-deficient mouse (Strope et al. 2004).

The binding of filtered ligands to, and the subsequent interactions between the endocytic receptors cubilin and megalin, induces internalization into clathrin-coated vesicles and their transport towards the endolysosomal compartments (Fig. 1b; Mishra et al. 2002; Gekle et al. 2005; Kaksonen and Roux 2018). An essential component in this pathway is the apical endosomal compartment where the ligands opportunely dissociate from the receptors through a process that requires sustained vesicular acidification (Faundez and Hartzell 2004) by the electrogenic vacuolar H⁺-ATPase (v-ATPase) proton pump (Abbas et al. 2020). Once dissociated from their ligands, the endocytic receptors efficiently traffic to subapical Rab11-positive apical recycling endosomes and reach successively the apical membrane in a microtubuledependent manner (Perez Bay et al. 2016), sustaining new cycles of ligand binding and internalization (Fig. 1a). Moreover, the acidification of endosomes not only drives the dissociation of ligands from their endocytic receptors, but it also controls the maturation of early endosomes to late endosomes, favoring the progression of the cargo-filled vesicles along the endocytic pathway, and hence feeding the endolysosomal network for degradation and recycling (Hurtado-Lorenzo et al. 2006).

The resulting breakdown products generated by the endolysosomal degradation are eventually exported to the cytoplasm through dedicated nutrient transporters that span the membrane of the endolysosome (Jézégou et al. 2012; Liu et al. 2012; Verdon et al. 2017), and further utilized to immediately support energy production and metabolism (Lim and Zoncu 2016). Furthermore, through an evolutionary conserved and "self-eating" catabolic process called autophagy (Levine and Kroemer 2019; Pohl and Dikic 2019; Ballabio and Bonifacino 2020), the endolysosome recycles malfunctioning proteins and/or superfluous subcellular structures confined within a double membrane structure called an autophagosome to preserve proximal tubule function, integrity, and homeostasis (Fougeray and Pallet 2015; Festa et al. 2018; Chengyuan et al. 2020). In addition to processes that eliminate toxic or damaged cellular components, the endolysosomal system sits at the center of complex regulatory circuitries that control the activation of the mammalian Target of Rapamycin (mTOR) and its associated regulatory complex 1 (mTORC1) - which controls cell metabolism and growth in response to a diverse set of environmental cues, such as growth factors and nutritional status (Liu and Sabatini 2020). Intriguingly, in the proximal tubule of the kidney, this intimate association between mTOR and endolysosomes integrates information about the availability of energy and nutrients to coordinate receptor-mediated endocytosis and transport processes (Grahammer et al. 2017). Therefore, the control of apical endocytosis by turning mTOR signaling landscape on and off at the membrane of the endolysosome might sustain nutrient transport, thereby ensuring the minimal loss of vital substrates into the urine.

Taking together, these recent insights are now putting the endolysosomal system into the spotlight, as it plays a key part in safeguarding the homeostasis and physiology of the proximal tubule. Further details on the role of the endolysosome within other kidney cell types can be found in other reviews (Surendran et al. 2014) and are not discussed here due to space constraints.

3 Diseases Targeting the Kidney Proximal Tubule

Given the endolysosomal pathway's central role in maintaining proximal tubule homeostasis, the dysregulation of the endolysosomal system leads to a generalized proximal tubule dysfunction, causing dehydration and electrolyte imbalance, rickets, muscular weakness, growth retardation, and culminating in the onset and progression of CKD (Klootwijk et al. 2015; Bökenkamp and Ludwig 2011; Devuyst et al. 2014; van der Wijst et al. 2019). The clinical entity of generalized proximal tubule dysfunction is referred to as renal Fanconi syndrome (or de Toni-Debré-Fanconi syndrome) to acknowledge the first description of such a case by Guido Fanconi at the University Hospital in Zurich (Fanconi 1931). Such proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome (Table 1) can stem from inherited disorders targeting the endocytic receptors (i.e., Donnai-Barrow and Imerslund-Grasbeck diseases; Nielsen et al. 2016) or components of the endolysosomal system, or affecting various aspects of metabolism (i.e., Fanconi-Bickel syndrome, Wilson disease, tyrosinemia, galactosemia, and congenital fructose intolerance; De Matteis et al. 2017; van der Wijst et al. 2019), or the homeostasis and function of the mitochondrial network (Emma et al. 2016). These disorders can be also acquired (Table 1), for instance following the exposure to toxins or drugs or heavy metals, or secondary to autoimmune diseases (Igarashi 2009), such as Sjögren syndrome and autoimmune interstitial nephritis.

Proximal tubular cells play also a central role in the pathogenesis of proteinuric conditions as abnormally filtered proteins such as albumin or immunoglobulin free light chains are internalized by the endocytic receptor megalin and cubilin, triggering various signaling cascades that drive tubulointerstitial damage and kidney failure (Bökenkamp and Ludwig 2011; Luciani et al. 2016). The storage of κ light chains within the endolysosome might alter its dynamics and proteolytic function owing to defects in acidification (Luciani et al. 2016), leading to dedifferentiation and loss of absorptive capacity of proximal tubular cells; hence, causing proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome.

The below sections analyze three clinically relevant entities (i.e., Dent disease, Lowe syndrome, and cystinosis) that are caused by inactivating mutations in genes encoding a set of proteins that regulate various aspects of the endolysosomal homeostasis and characterized by variable forms of proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome. Dysfunction of the endolysosomal system is also a crucial determinant of Anderson-Fabry disease – a disorder caused by loss-of-function mutations in the endolysosomal enzyme α -galactosidase (GLA) affecting

Table 1 Inherited and acquired causes of proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome

Causes of proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome

Congenital

- Arthrogryposis, renal dysfunction and cholestasis 1; ARCS1 (VPS33B; MIM #208085)
- Arthrogryposis, renal dysfunction, and cholestasis 2; ARCS2 (VIPAS39; MIM #613404)
- Cystinosis (CTNS; MIM #219800)
- Cystinuria (SLC3A1. SLC7A9; MIM #220100)
- Dent disease 1 (CLCN5; MIM #300009)
- Dent disease 2 (OCRL; MIM #300555)
- Donnai-Barrow syndrome (LRP2; MIM #222448)
- Fanconi renotubular syndrome 1: FRTS1 (MIM #134600)
- Fanconi renotubular syndrome 2; FRTS2 (SLC34A1; MIM #613388)
- Fanconi renotubular syndrome 3; FRTS3 (EHHADH; MIM #615605)
- Fanconi renotubular syndrome 4; FRTS4 (HNF4A; MIM #616026)
- Fanconi–Bickel syndrome (SLC2A2, MIM #227810)
- Galactosemia (GALT. MIM #230400)
- Glycogen storage disease type I (von Gierke disease) (G6PC; MIM #232200)
- Hereditary fructose intolerance (ALDOB; MIM #229600)
- Imerslund–Grasbeck syndrome 1 (CUBN; MIM #261100)
- Imerslund-Grasbeck syndrome 2 (AMN; MIM #618882)
- Iminoglycinuria (SLC6A20. SLC6A19. SLC36A2. MIM #242600)
- Lowe oculocerebrorenal syndrome (OCRL: MIM #309000)
- Maturity-onset diabetes of the young type 3 (HNF1A: MIM #600496)
- Renal tubular acidosis proximal, autosomal recessive (SLC4A4: MIM #604278)
- Tyrosinaemia type I (FAH; MIM #276700)
- Wilson disease (ATP7B: MIM #277900)
- Mitochondriopathies

Acquired

- Myeloma
- Sjögron syndrome
- Renal transplantation
- · Acute tubulointerstitial nephritis with uveitis (TINU) syndrome
- · Autoimmune interstitial nephritis and membranous nephropathy
- Primary biliary cirrhosis
- Renal haemosiderosis

Exogenous substances

- Drugs: aminoglycosides, salicylate, valproic acid, Chinese herbs, ifosfamide, cisplatin, imatinib, mesylate, adefovir, cidofovir, Tenofovir, zoledronic acid, deferasirox
- Chemical compounds: paraquat, bismus, methyl-3-chromone, 6-mercaptopurine, toluene
- Heavy metals: lead, cadmium, mercury, chromium, platinum
- · Honeybee stings: melittin

primarily the integrity and physiology of the podocyte and other glomerular cells (Alroy et al. 2002; Christensen et al. 2007; Surendran et al. 2014). Additional details on the pathogenic mechanisms linking GLA deficiency, endolysosomal abnormalities, glomerular proteinuria, and kidney disease can be found in other reviews (Surendran et al. 2014; Miller et al. 2020). The detrimental effects induced by inherited dysfunctions of the endocytic receptor megalin and cubilin on proximal

tubule were nicely reviewed recently (Nielsen et al. 2016) and are not discussed here due to space constraints.

4 Inherited Endolysosomal Disorders Causing Proximal Tubule Dysfunction

4.1 Dent Disease and Lowe Syndrome

Dent disease is a rare X-linked kidney tubulopathy that was firstly described by Dent and Friedman in two unrelated English boys, who displayed rickets and kidney tubule dysfunction associated with hypercalciuria, hyperphosphaturia, LMW proteinuria, and aminoaciduria (Dent and Friedman 1964). This disease is clinically characterized by LMW proteinuria associated with hypercalciuria, which might lead to nephrolithiasis, nephrocalcinosis, and kidney failure (Blanchard et al. 2016).

Dent disease 1 (MIM no. 300009) is caused by loss-of-function mutations in the CLCN5 gene (Xp11.22) encoding the 746-amino acid electrogenic 2Cl⁻/H⁺ exchanger ClC-5 (Lloyd et al. 1996; Picollo and Pusch 2005; Scheel et al. 2005). Many of the reported mutations (i.e., missense and nonsense) result in a truncated or absence of ClC-5 protein, which would trigger a complete loss of its antiporter function (Lloyd et al. 1996). The clinical presentation of Dent disease type 1 reflects the predominant expression of ClC-5 within proximal tubule cells, where it co-distributes with the v-ATPase in the apical endosomal compartment. Genetic studies using Clcn5 knockout (KO) and knock-in (KI)-based mouse models (Christensen et al. 2003; Novarino et al. 2010) have demonstrated that Clcn5 deficiency leads to proximal tubule dysfunction by slowing down receptor-mediated endocytosis of ligands and their trafficking along the endolysosomal pathway. These cellular alterations were reflected by the loss, or reduced expression, of the endocytic receptor megalin and cubilin at the brush border (Christensen et al. 2003; Novarino et al. 2010). Of note, no ultrastructural changes were observed in the architecture of the endocytic machinery and formation of the endocytic vesicles as indicated by electron microscopy (EM) studies in mouse kidneys lacking ClC-5 or in kidney biopsy samples from patients harboring established mutations in CLCN5 (Moulin et al. 2003).

The link between *Clcn5* deficiency, receptor-mediated endocytosis, and PT dysfunction was further substantiated by a proof-of-concept study investigating the effect of bone marrow (BM) transplantation in *Clcn5* KO mice (Gabriel et al. 2017). Transplantation of wild-type bone marrow (BM) in *Clcn5* KO mice significantly ameliorated the PT dysfunction, with bone marrow-derived wild-type cells engrafting the kidney proximal tubule, which rescues the apical expression of ClC-5 and megalin-mediated endocytosis (Gabriel et al. 2017). In line with these in vivo studies, coculture of proximal tubule cells derived from *Clcn5* KO mouse kidneys with BM-derived wild-type cells confirmed the rescue of ClC-5-driven

receptor-mediated endocytosis (Gabriel et al. 2017). The latter observations surmise the involvement of physical transfer of macromolecular constituents between engrafted and host kidney tubule cells through cellular projections called tunneling nanotubes (TNTs; Rustom et al. 2004). Given the morphological features of TNTs and their roles in intercellular communication, these thin membrane tubes might enable the transfer of the wild-type activity into the mutant cells of the proximal tubule. In favor of this idea, the application of an actin-depolymerizing agent in the coculture model blocked the formation of cell-to-cell contacts, ultimately preventing the rescue of CIC-5 expression in mutant PT cells by BM-derived wild-type cells (Gabriel et al. 2017).

A considerable genetic heterogeneity has been reported for Dent disease, with \sim 50–60% of patients carrying CLCN5 mutations, \sim 15% with OCRL mutations, and the remaining 25–35% of patients harboring neither CLCN5 nor OCRL mutations. Dent disease II (MIM no. 300555) defines patients with Dent disease who manifest extrarenal features and share mutations (Hoopes Jr et al. 2005; Shrimpton et al. 2009) in the OCRL gene with the oculocerebrorenal syndrome of Lowe (MIM no. 309000). Intriguingly, both patients with Dent disease type 1 (i.e., CLCN5 mutations) and Dent disease type 2 (i.e., OCRL mutations) display proximal tubule dysfunction characterized by LMW proteinuria and ~ 90% hypercalciuria (Bökenkamp et al. 2009). In contrast to patients with Dent disease 1, nearly all patients with Dent disease 2 manifest biological evidence of muscle involvement, as indicated by above-normal levels of lactate dehydrogenase and creatinephosphokinase (Bökenkamp et al. 2009; Park et al. 2014). Some patients with Dent disease 2 might also suffer from intellectual disability and development delay (Bökenkamp et al. 2009), though the severity of these manifestations is likely milder than those observed in patients with Lowe syndrome.

The *OCRL* gene encodes the inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase OCRL – an enzyme that acts on phosphoinositides, in particular showing the highest efficacy in removing the phosphate in position 5 of the inositol rings of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate [PtdIns(4,5)P₂] and inositol 1,4,5 triphosphate [Ins(1,4,5)P₃] (Mao et al. 2009). Beyond its phosphatase enzyme activity, the OCRL protein contains also the pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, the ASPM, SPD-2, Hydin (ASH) domain, and the Rho GTP activating protein (GAP)-like domain (Ponting 2006; Peck et al. 2002; Faucherre et al. 2003; De Matteis et al. 2017). These motifs enable OCRL to interact with a wide array of proteins that facilitate its targeting to different cell compartments, including plasma membrane, clathrin-coated endocytic vesicles, trans-Golgi network and the endolysosomes (De Matteis et al. 2017), or to other binding partners involved in cytoskeleton-based remodeling such as Cdc42 and Rac1 (Faucherre et al. 2003; Jefferson and Majerus 1995).

Disease-causing mutations in *OCRL* disrupt the 5-phosphatase activity of the enzyme, promoting the accumulation of $PtdIns(4,5)P_2$ along the endolysosomal system, and hence triggering the onset and progression of life-threatening manifestations that restrictedly affect brain, eyes, and the proximal tubule. The direct impact of OCRL on transport events leading to renal Fanconi syndrome cannot be reliably

assessed on dedifferentiated cell systems, including non-kidney or non-epithelial cell types, or clonal cells isolated from urine (Devuyst and Luciani 2015; Luciani et al. 2016). Renal biopsy material, usually obtained at an advanced disease stage, is of limited value. The first *Ocrl* KO mouse showed no kidney, nor eye nor brain defects (Jänne et al. 1998) due to compensation by inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase (INPP5B), the closest paralogue of OCRL in mice and humans. Deficiency of *Inpp5b* alone leads to sterility in mice, while double knockout for *Inpp5b* and *Ocrl* is embryonically lethal (Bothwell et al. 2011).

Contrasting with a previous kidney tubular conditional Ocrl and Inpp5b KO mouse model (Inoue et al. 2017), where the phenotype reflects the combined loss of both Ocrl and Inpp5b proteins, the generation of new mouse model (Ocrl Y/- $Inpp5b^{-/-}$ INPP5B mice; hereinafter referred to as $Ocrl^{Y/-}$), in which a humanized *INPP5B* is expressed in the whole body of *Ocrl* $Y^{I/-}$ *Inpp5b*^{-/-} mouse helps us investigate the functional consequences associated with the specific loss of the phosphatase activity of OCRL (Bothwell et al. 2011; Festa et al. 2019). The absence of OCRL in the mouse kidney triggers proximal tubule dysfunction characterized by LMW proteinuria and aminoaciduria, muscular defects with dysfunctional locomotricity, and slightly reduced growth, as encountered in patients with Lowe syndrome (Bothwell et al. 2011; Festa et al. 2019). Mechanistically, PT dysfunction and LMW proteinuria were reflected by defective receptor-mediated endocytosis induced by the reduced expression of the endocytic receptor megalin, occurring early, in absence of kidney damage and failure (Festa et al. 2019). The mice lacking Ocrl did not show glycosuria, phosphaturia, and calciuria even at older age (Bothwell et al. 2011; Festa et al. 2019), mimicking the partial renal Fanconi syndrome encountered in the majority of patients carrying mutations in OCRL. Interestingly, *Clcn5*^{Y/-} mice showed a similar defect in receptor-mediated endocytosis, causing a more severe PT dysfunction and LMW proteinuria, reflecting likely the specific roles played by OCRL and ClC-5 towards the endolysosomal system. The presence of a more complete form of renal Fanconi syndrome in the $Clcn5^{Y/-}$ mouse model was substantiated by the presence of hypercalciuria, phosphaturia, and glycosuria detected at 8 weeks, reflecting the decreased expression of sodiumglucose cotransporter-2 (SGLT2) and Na⁺-P_i cotransporter 2 (NaPi-IIa) – beyond the dysregulated expression of the endocytic receptor megalin (Christensen et al. 2003; Festa et al. 2019).

By establishing differentiated and polarized proximal tubular cell cultures from $Ocrl^{Y/-}$ mouse kidneys, we were able to reconstitute critical aspects of the disease in vitro. Compelling evidence suggests that OCRL-driven maintenance of PtdIns (4,5)P₂ homeostasis spatiotemporally coordinates the progression of endocytosed cargo along the endolysosomal pathway (De Matteis et al. 2017). For instance, through its interaction with endosomal Rab5, OCRL immediately translocates to early endosomes, where it acts as a switch that finely regulates the abundance of PtdIns(4,5)P₂, which is instrumental for the proper trafficking of internalized vesicles along the endocytic pathway (Vicinanza et al. 2011). The loss-of-function of the enzyme OCRL promotes an increase in the endosomal pool of PtdIns(4,5)P₂, which might subsequently fuel Rac-dependent stimulation of actin-based polymerization

(Vicinanza et al. 2011; Festa et al. 2019). The uncontrolled dynamics of the actinbased cytoskeleton impairs consequently the trafficking of various classes of receptors, including those that pass through the early endosomes to be rapidly recycled back to plasma membrane such as the endocytic receptors cubilin and megalin (Vicinanza et al. 2011; Festa et al. 2019). The trapping of megalin in early endosomes, and hence its defective endosomal trafficking, might partly link the *OCRL* deficiency to kidney tubule dysfunction associated with Lowe syndrome.

Recent exciting discoveries have dramatically overturned the narrow view of the cellular role of the enzyme OCRL, placing it at the center of complex regulatory signaling cascades that regulate endolysosomal system homeostasis and function. In the absence of OCRL, PtdIns(4,5)P₂ accumulates on autolysosome membranes and impairs autophagosome-lysosome fusion, ultimately leading to the accumulation of autophagosomes in patient-derived kidney cells and in the proximal tubule of patients with Lowe syndrome (De Leo et al. 2016). These studies suggest that endolysosomal alterations and impaired autophagy flux might thus drive kidney tubule dysfunction, and, seemingly, the onset of central nervous system-related symptoms in Lowe syndrome patients.

Similar to cellular alterations associated with *OCRL* deficiency, the loss of the function of the channel activity of ClC-5 skews the homeostasis and function of the endolysosomal system, as documented by the defective processing of LMW ligands (Gailly et al. 2008). In this context, it is thus tempting to speculate that endolysosomal abnormalities might compromise the autophagy-mediated quality control of the mitochondrial network, leading to the accumulation of damaged and/or dysfunctional, reactive oxygen species (ROS-producing) mitochondria and oxidative stress as observed in *Clcn5* KO mouse kidneys and their derived proximal tubule cells (Gailly et al. 2008). The pathophysiological crosstalk bridging mitochondrial oxidative stress and proximal tubule dysfunction associated with endolysosomal diseases will be elaborated in the section dealing with cystinosis.

4.2 Cystinosis

Cystinosis (MIM no. 219800) is a rare lysosomal storage disease (LSD, incidence: 1:100,000–1:200,000 live births; Platt 2018) caused by inactivating mutations in the gene *CTNS* encoding the lysosomal cystine-proton cotransporter cystinosin (CTNS) that exports cystine out of endolysosomes (Kalatzis et al. 2001). Given that the low abundance of the cystinosin at the lysosomal membrane is the rate-limiting step for cystine transport, the deficiency of cystinosin leads to the accumulation of cystine within virtually every cell in the body, thereby affecting the integrity and function of any given tissue and organ systems.

The renal Fanconi syndrome is often the first manifestation of cystinosis, usually presenting within the first year of life and characterized by the early and severe dysfunction of proximal tubule cells, highlighting the unique vulnerability of these

kidney cell types (Cherqui and Courtoy 2017). In addition, children with cystinosis display early deposition of cystine crystals in the cornea, thereby causing photophobia and painful corneal erosions (Gahl et al. 2002). In their second to third decade of life, patients with cystinosis can also develop hypothyroidism, hypogonadism, diabetes, myopathy, deterioration of fine vision, and decline of the central nervous system (Nesterova and Gahl 2008; Trauner et al. 2010; Viltz and Trauner 2013).

The availability of animal models has recently shed new light on the disease mechanisms and cellular pathways that underlie the proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome in cystinosis, contributing to the development and translation of potential preclinical drug candidates into clinical success. On certain genetic background (i.e., C57BL6), the loss of the cystinosin function, which leads to the accumulation of cystine crystals within mouse proximal tubular cells, causes a progressive PT dysfunction characterized by LMW proteinuria, glucosuria, and phosphaturia, before any structural damage and in the absence of renal failure (Nevo et al. 2010; Raggi et al. 2014; Gaide Chevronnay et al. 2014). However, the PT dysfunction in mice is less severe than that encountered in humans (Nevo et al. 2010); nevertheless, these mice might eventually develop CKD and end-stage renal disease (Nevo et al. 2010). Cystine accumulation and signs of kidney tubule dysfunction have been also reported in a mutant zebrafish model with a homozygous nonsense mutation (c.706 C > T; p.Q236X) in exon 8 of *ctns* (Elmonem et al. 2017) and in a novel congenic rat strain harboring the loss-of-function mutation in the Ctns within a recessively acting locus responsible for urinary glucose excretion (*Ctns^{ugl}*; Shimizu et al. 2019). Further investigations warrant for a more comprehensive characterization of the proximal tubule dysfunction in these new animal models of cystinosis.

Insights from mouse and cellular studies suggest that the pathological mechanisms of Fanconi syndrome in cystinosis are multifactorial, involving impaired vesicular trafficking (Raggi et al. 2014; Ivanova et al. 2015; Gaide Chevronnay et al. 2014), defective clearance of endocytic cargos (Raggi et al. 2014; Ivanova et al. 2015; Gaide Chevronnay et al. 2014), impaired proteolysis and limited amino acid and cysteine availability in the cytosol (Chol et al. 2004; Levtchenko et al. 2005; Wilmer et al. 2005), nutrient signaling (Andrzejewska et al. 2016; Ivanova et al. 2016) and autophagy defects (Sansanwal et al. 2010; Napolitano et al. 2015), energy imbalance (Levtchenko et al. 2006; Bellomo et al. 2018) and activation of the inflammasome (Prencipe et al. 2014; Veys et al. 2020), and apoptosis (Park et al. 2002, 2006; Taranta et al. 2017), which can eventually culminate in cell atrophy and irreversible tissue damage. Moreover, compelling evidence indicates that loss of cystinosin induced a phenotype switch associating abnormal proliferation and apical dedifferentiation, leading to defective receptor-mediated endocytosis and urinary loss of LMWPs in vivo (Raggi et al. 2014; Gaide Chevronnay et al. 2014). Despite the identification of cellular defects associated with cystinosis in different models and cell-based systems, a unifying framework linking cystinosin deficiency, endolysosomal dysfunction, and epithelial transport defects has remained incompletely understood.

In most mammalian cells, including those lining the proximal tubule, the endolysosomal system captures and degrades intracellular worn-out constituents through autophagy – an evolutionarily conserved and "self-eating" catabolic process by which cytoplasmic materials are delivered to endolysosome for degradation (Mizushima and Komatsu 2011; Levine and Kroemer 2019). This homeostatic process is particularly active in proximal tubule cells whose intense absorptive and transport properties require the maintenance of the mitochondrial network (Fougeray and Pallet 2015). The autophagy-mediated quality control and turnover of damaged mitochondria are required for protecting proximal tubule cells from acute tubular injury (Isaka et al. 2011); conversely, deletion of essential autophagy genes damages proximal tubule cells (Yamamoto et al. 2016; Luciani et al. 2020; Luciani and Devuyst 2020: Chen et al. 2020) through defective mitochondrial clearance and increased ROS production. Of note, accumulation of distorted mitochondria and of autophagy receptor sequestosome 1/SOSTM1 has been described in kidney biopsies and urinary cells from cystinosis patients (Sansanwal and Sarwal 2010; Sansanwal and Sarwal 2012), suggesting an involvement of autophagy-mediated quality control and surveillance systems in cystinosis. In line with this concept, mouse and cellbased model systems have demonstrated that the deletion of cystinosin impairs the autophagy-mediated clearance, both in vitro and in vivo, and these cellular alterations are induced by the defective endolysosome-driven degradation capacity (Festa et al. 2018; Luciani et al. 2018). Similarly, abnormal endolysosomes and microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B light chain 3 (map1lc3) - marking autophagosomes heighten in cystine - accumulating pronephric tubules in ctnsdeficient zebrafish, demonstrating the evolutionary conservation of this connection (Festa et al. 2018; Luciani et al. 2018).

The defective autophagy clearance triggers the subsequent accumulation of damaged and/or dysfunctional mitochondria in cells, overproducing mitochondrial-derived ROS. Similarly, genetic or pharmacologic blockage of basal autophagy resulted in accumulation of ubiquitinated proteins and damaged and/or dysfunctional mitochondria, leading to abnormal cell proliferation and apical dedifferentiation reflected by decreased uptake capacities, and hence recapitulating the epithelial phenotype switch encountered in cystinosis cells (Festa et al. 2018; Luciani et al. 2018). Therefore, the lack of autophagy completion, due to impaired lysosomal degradation capacity or through inactivation of essential genes, leads to the persistence of ubiquitinated proteins and dysfunctional, ROS-overproducing mitochondria, slowing down the function and homeostasis of proximal tubule cells. These findings highlight the crucial role of autophagy-mediated quality control systems in preserving the repertoire of the mitochondrial network, whose homeostasis is key to sustaining the endomembrane transport within the proximal tubule.

A signaling cascade connecting excessive generation of mitochondrial ROS, oxidative stress, and epithelial dysfunction was deciphered, involving the tight junctions (Fig. 2). In differentiated epithelial cells, tight junctions repress the nuclear translocation of Y-box protein 3 (YBX3) – a transcriptional factor that promotes the activation of genes involved in cell proliferation, while repressing gene signatures that preserve proximal tubule differentiation during kidney development (Lima et al.



Fig. 2 Impaired autophagy links endolysosomal disease to epithelial dysfunction in the kidney. In wild-type proximal tubule cells (left), the maintenance of autophagy-endolysosomal degradation systems is key to sustaining the reabsorptive processes that account for the uptake of LMW ligands, which are continuously filtered through the glomerulus, and hence ensuring cellular and physiological homeostasis. By contrast, in cystinosis-affected proximal tubule cells (right), the loss of the cystinosin triggers endolysosomal dysfunction, resulting in defective autophagy-mediated clearance of damaged mitochondria. The mitochondrial abnormalities promote the generation of oxidative stress that stimulates GNA12/SRC-mediated phosphorylation of TJP1 and triggers a signaling cascade involving TJP1-associated YBX3. This leads to the activation of transcriptional programs involved in cell proliferation (Ccdn1 and Pcna, respectively) while disabling those regulating apical differentiation (Lrp2), ultimately causing epithelial dysfunction in cystinosis cells

2010). Substantiating the key role of tight junction integrity in the maintenance of epithelial phenotype, the overproduction of mitochondrial ROS enhanced G protein subunit α (GNA12)–SRC-mediated phosphorylation of the tight junction protein 1 (TJP1), thereby favoring its dislodgment from cell boundaries and mistrafficking to enlarged, non-degradative endolysosomes (Festa et al. 2018; Luciani et al. 2018). The disruption of tight junction integrity promotes YBX3 signaling, with increased proliferation (i.e., *Ccnd1* and *Pcna*, respectively) and decreased apical differentiation (i.e., *Lrp2*), ultimately resulting in defective endocytosis and epithelial dysfunction in cystinosis (Fig. 2). The biological relevance of the tight junction-associated signaling was confirmed by the gain- and loss-of-function approaches targeting GNA12 or TJP1/YBX3, or by pharmacological interventions impeding activation of G α 12/SRC signaling axis in cystinosin-deficient proximal tubule cells (Festa et al.

2018; Luciani et al. 2018). Consistent with this, treatment of *Ctns* KO mice and their derived proximal tubule cells with the mitochondria-targeted oxygen scavenger Mito–TEMPO (Wang et al. 2016), which is being clinically tested in various mitochondrial diseases, repairs mitochondrial dysfunction and rescues the integrity of tight junction barrier, epithelial cell differentiation, and transport properties (Festa et al. 2018; Luciani et al. 2018). The identification of this signaling cascade highlights the key role of the endolysosome system as a signaling hub that preserves the autophagy-mediated quality control of the mitochondrial network, and hence the health and physiology of the proximal tubule.

5 Current Treatments and Potential Therapeutics

Genetic studies of endolysosomal diseases affecting the PT of the kidney have been key in dissecting interactions in cellular and molecular pathways that regulate the homeostasis and function of the endolysosomal system. The emerging insights from genetics might therefore have direct implications for nominating candidate targets for the development of novel therapeutic interventions. Despite recognized differences in clinical and molecular features, the endolysosomal diseases of the proximal tubule - including Dent disease, Lowe syndrome, and cystinosis - share similar supportive care, focusing on substantially reducing and/or attenuating the lifethreatening episodes and clinical manifestations associated with renal Fanconi syndrome (Devuyst and Thakker 2010; De Matteis et al. 2017; Cherqui and Courtoy 2017). For instance, oral supplementations with water, bicarbonate, citrate, phosphate, salts, and vitamin D should rapidly avoid the metabolic complications and maintain body fluid and electrolyte homeostasis, substantially decreasing mortality and the overall morbidity (Devuyst and Thakker 2010; De Matteis et al. 2017; Cherqui and Courtoy 2017). Beyond supportive care, patients with cystinosis can benefit from the treatment with cysteamine (Gahl et al. 2002) - an oral drug that depletes endolysosomal cystine storage by cleaving cystine into free cysteine and cysteamine-cysteine mixed sulfide. These metabolites are subsequently exported from the endolysosome to the cytoplasm through the cationic amino acid transporter 2 (PQLC2) that spans the endolysosomal membrane (Jezegou et al. 2012). Despite remarkably emptying the endolysosomal storage, cysteamine therapy does neither correct nor prevent the established renal Fanconi syndrome (Brodin-Sartorius et al. 2012). Thus, there is an urgent need to identify new therapeutic avenues for these devastating diseases.

Mechanistic studies in different models and cell systems indicate that biological alterations linked to renal Fanconi syndrome involve impaired endomembrane dynamics, defective autophagy, energy depletion and mitochondrial oxidative stress, and endolysosomal signaling and trafficking (Devuyst and Luciani 2015; Cherqui and Courtoy 2017; De Matteis et al. 2017; Eshbach and Weisz 2017; van der Wijst et al. 2019). Interventions that ameliorate any steps in these cascades might thus reverse the proximal tubule dysfunction. For instance, small molecules that either

activate chaperone-mediated autophagy (CMA; Anguiano et al. 2013) or boost the excretion (McNeill et al. 2014) of cystine-loaded endolysosomes might ameliorate the clinical outcomes in patients with cystinosis if they are used concomitantly with cysteamine (Napolitano et al. 2015; Johnson et al. 2013). In line with this idea, recent studies suggest that the combination therapy with a cystine-depleting drug such as cysteamine and mTOR signaling pathway inhibitor (such as everolimus) might have the therapeutic potential to improve the treatment success rate of individuals with cystinosis (Hollywood et al. 2020). Using human models of cystinosis in the form of patient-specific pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) and kidney organoids, the combo treatment with cysteamine and everolimus rescues the defects in autophagylysosome degradation systems induced by cystinosin deficiency (Hollywood et al. 2020). Although the mechanism of this rescue remains incompletely understood, a potential mediator is the transcription factor EB (TFEB) - a master controller of endolysosomal biogenesis and autophagy (Sardiello et al. 2009; Settembre et al. 2011). Recent work showing that cystinosin is a member of the endolysosomal machinery that controls mTOR signaling (Andrzejewska et al. 2016; Ivanova et al. 2016), whose activity negatively regulates the translocation of both TFEB and the related transcription factor E3 (TFE3), and hence suppressing genes for endolysosomal biogenesis and autophagy (Liu and Sabatini 2020; Ballabio and Bonifacino 2020). Indeed, the induction of TFEB expression, nuclear translocation, and activation of TFEB-dependent signaling landscape by genistein promoted the clearance of endolysosomal storage of cystine, stimulated the endocytic cargo processing, and reduced both the number and size of endolysosomes in cystinosis cells (Rega et al. 2016). This supports a number of implications, including that pharmacological targeting of the endolysosomal homeostasis and signaling might potentially reverse proximal tubule dysfunction and renal Fanconi syndrome. Indeed, genistein has been reported to reduce the lysosomal storage of glycosaminoglycans (Piotrowska et al. 2006) that are caused by the absence or malfunctioning of lysosomal enzymes involved in the breakdown of these large sugar molecules, ultimately resulting in a cognition improvement (Piotrowska et al. 2008). These observations indicate that genistein-directed effects on the endolysosomal system might benefit not only cystinosis but also other endolysosomal storage diseases.

Throughout the past half-century, the paradigm shift in drug discovery strategies, together with improved knowledge of cell biology-disease signatures, novel preclinical disease models, and drug-based phenotypic screening, has prompted the development of targeted therapies that might deliver "first in class" drugs into the clinics (Tambuyzer et al. 2020). In particular, drug repurposing and the advent of chemogenomic library screening are increasingly becoming an attractive proposition because it involves the use of de-risked compounds, with potentially lower overall development costs and shorter development timelines (Moffat et al. 2017). With this lag in mind, De Leo and colleagues have recently identified small-molecule drug candidates (De Leo et al. 2020) that decrease the accumulation of the autophagy substrate SQSTM1 and restore the autophagy-lysosomal degradative pathway, which is compromised in cystinosis cells (De Leo et al. 2020). Among several positive hits, luteolin – a natural flavonoid that is present in various fruits and
vegetables – has emerged as the most interesting candidate. This compound has a good safety profile, owing to its similarity to genistein, and improves the endolysosome-mediated degradation of the autophagy cargoes, including damaged and dysfunctional (ROS-producing) mitochondria (De Leo et al. 2020). In addition, treating kidney cells from patients, or mouse and zebrafish models of cystinosis, with luteolin not only repaired endolysosome system and mitochondrial redox homeostasis and oxidative stress but also restored megalin expression to the plasma membrane and stimulated protein absorption (De Leo et al. 2020). These findings extend previous observations demonstrating that structural and functional deformities of the proximal tubule could be delayed in *Ctns*-knockout mice by administrating mitochondria-targeted ROS scavengers such as mitoquinone (Galarreta et al. 2015) or mito-TEMPO (Festa et al. 2018).

Repurposing existing drugs offers a potentially rapid mechanism to deployment in human clinical trials, with an example being alpelisib – a small-molecule drug that targets phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) subunit p110a and has been approved for clinical use in cancer therapy (Andre et al. 2019). Moreover, alpelisib has shown clinical benefit in children with PROS/CLOVES syndrome (Venot et al. 2018), a rare overgrowth syndrome resulting from somatic, mosaic gain-of-function mutations of the PIK3CA gene. Taking advantage of this drug repositioning strategy, Berquez and colleagues have recently anticipated additional evidence that supports the use of the PI3K inhibitor for therapeutically treating low-molecular weight proteinuria associated with Lowe syndrome and Dent disease type 2 (Berguez et al. 2020). Alpelisib reduces the phosphoinositide-directed actin polymerization, which blocks membrane trafficking through the endocytic and endolysosomal pathway, and improves the recycling of the multiligand receptor megalin to the apical membrane, restoring endocytosis-mediated uptake of LMWPs through the endolysosomal pathway in proximal tubule cells from humanized $Ocrl^{Y/-}$ mice (Berquez et al. 2020). As alpelisib does not completely block PI3K activity, and hence maintaining functions of the signaling pathway, it may be particularly suitable for long-term use and the hyperglycemia arising from alpelisib treatment may be manageable by dietary changes (Venot et al. 2018). These druggable interventions might therefore slow down the onset and progression of CKD, ultimately ameliorating the quality of the life for Lowe syndrome/Dent disease type 2 patients and for their families.

Beyond promising candidate targets for drug development, cell-based therapy including the direct replacement of defective CTNS or ClC-5 through the administration of functional CTNS or ClC-5-producing progenitor cells has been tested in animal models of cystinosis and Dent disease type 1 (Yeagy et al. 2011; Gabriel et al. 2017). Hematopoietic stem cells carrying functional *Ctns* or *Clcn5* were transplanted into irradiated *Ctns* or *Clcn5* knockout mice, resulting in a long-term improvement of kidney structure and function, including the renal Fanconi syndrome (Yeagy et al. 2011; Gabriel et al. 2017). However, the intriguing conceptual advance provided by these studies concerns the elucidation of cellular pathways and molecular mechanisms through which bone marrow transplantation rescues the resorptive properties of the proximal tubule in renal Fanconi syndrome. The existence of cell protrusions

consistent with tunneling nanotubes (Rustom et al. 2004) between engrafted wildtype and mutant proximal tubule cells might stimulate the direct exchange of cellular material including the transfer of the functional CIC-5 protein. As with other cellular paradigms of TNT assembly and formation, further studies will be required for deciphering the signals that trigger the formation of cellular protrusions and the nature of biomolecules transferred from wild-type macrophages to mutant proximal tubule cells. Taking together this evidence, the race is now on to determine whether these cell-based strategies will benefit individuals affected by these devastating diseases.

6 Conclusions

The maintenance of a healthy endolysosomal system is crucial for preserving the homeostasis and physiology of specialized epithelial cells that line the proximal tubule of the kidney, and loss-of-function mutations that impair the function of the endolysosomal network can invariably cause proximal tubule dysfunction and kidney disease. Indeed, the conjugation of impaired endolysosomal dynamics and altered endolysosome-based degradative capacity in cystinosis cells is strikingly similar to the cellular changes encountered in Lowe syndrome patients, disabling the autophagy flux and causing ultimately autophagosome accumulation. Furthermore, anomalies in the chloride transport that result from the loss-of-function of the activity of the ClC-5 channel/transporter trigger endolvsosomal dysfunctions, mitochondrial oxidative stress, and epithelial phenotype switch, thereby promoting proliferation and apical dedifferentiation, and hence proximal tubule dysfunction and kidney failure in patients with Dent disease. Taken together, these observations undoubtedly indicate that the disruption of the endolysosomal system homeostasis might have similar functional consequences on the epithelial phenotype and identity, emphasizing its crucial role as a signaling and sensing hub that safeguards cellular and organismal homeostasis.

The convergence towards similar clinical phenotypes among patients with mutations in *OCRL* and in those with mutations in genes encoding transporters functioning in endosomes (i.e., *CLCN5*) and lysosomes (i.e., *CTNS*) raises the question as to whether these gene products coordinate the same cellular and/or molecular signatures. For instance, it is incompletely understood whether and how the OCRL deficiency might lead to mistrafficking and/or functional impairment of ClC-5 or CTNS. An intriguing scenario might be that local increase in PtdIns(4,5)P₂ could skew the channel activity of ClC-5, as demonstrated for other channels (for instance, TRPML1) that are regulated by phosphoinositides. Beyond serving as dynamic regulators of channel/transporter activities, the spatiotemporally coordinated production of phosphoinositides and turnover might also regulate the dynamics and plasticity of endolysosomal membranes; hence, ensuring the reformation of endolysosomal system and its homeostasis. Intriguingly, it is tempting to speculate that inherited defects in renal Fanconi genes (i.e., *CLCN5*, *CTNS*, and *OCRL*) might disable the endolysosomal phosphoinositide switches, thereby skewing the biogenesis of the endolysosomal system, and hence its homeostasis and function. These questions are just examples of all the exciting work that lies ahead to comprehensively dissect the fundamental roles of the endolysosome network within specialized epithelial cells. A current challenge is to translate knowledge gained from fundamental studies of the endolysosomal system to understand the pathogenesis in more common diseases associated with metabolic disorders, cancer, and pathologies related to aging. Further insights into this crucial pathway might ultimately lead to the development of novel therapeutic avenues for the treatment of currently intractable diseases and transform our ability to regulate kidney health and homeostasis.

Acknowledgments We are grateful to the European Reference Network for Rare Kidney Diseases (ERKNet; project ID N° 739532) and the Swiss National Science Foundation (310030_189044). A.L. is supported by Cystinosis Research Foundation (Irvine, CA, USA), the clinical research priority programs (KFSP) radiz (Rare Disease Initiative Zurich) and Molecular Imaging Network Zurich (MINZ) at the University of Zurich, and the Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research (NCCR) Kidney Control of Homeostasis (Kidney.CH). The authors apologize to researchers whose studies could not be included owing to space constraints.

Competing Interests The authors declare no competing interests.

Author Contribution A.L. conceptualized and wrote this chapter; A.L. and B.P.F reviewed the manuscript before submission; M.B and D.N. contributed to substantially research data for this chapter and to the discussion of this chapter's content.

References

- Abbas YM, Wu D, Bueler SB, Robinson CV, Rubinstein JL (2020) Structure of V-ATPase from the mammalian brain. Science 367(6483):1240–1246
- Alroy J, Sabnis S, Kopp JB (2002) Renal pathology in Fabry disease. J Am Soc Nephrol 13:S134– S138
- Andre F et al (2019) Alpelisib for PIK3CA-mutated, hormone receptor-positive advanced breast cancer. N Engl J Med 380:1929–1940
- Andrzejewska Z et al (2016) Cystinosin is a component of the vacuolar H+-ATPase-Ragulator-rag complex controlling mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 Signaling. J Am Soc Nephrol 27:1678–1688
- Anguiano J et al (2013) Chemical modulation of chaperone-mediated autophagy by retinoic acid derivatives. Nat Chem Biol 9:374–382
- Ballabio A, Bonifacino JS (2020) Lysosomes as dynamic regulators of cell and organismal homeostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 21:101–118
- Bellomo F et al (2018) Impact of atypical mitochondrial cyclic–AMP level in nephropathic cystinosis. Cell Mol Life Sci 75:3411–3422
- Berquez M et al (2020) Phosphoinositide 3-kinase inhibitor alpelisib restores actin organization and improves proximal tubule dysfunction in Lowe syndrome and Dent disease. Kidney Int 98 (4):883–896

Blanchard A et al (2016) Observations of a large Dent disease cohort. Kidney Int 90:430-439

Bökenkamp A, Ludwig M (2011) Disorders or the renal proximal tubule. Nephrol Physiol 118:p1– p8 Bökenkamp A et al (2009) Dent-2 disease: a mild variant of Lowe syndrome. J Pediatr 155:94-99

- Bothwell SP et al (2011) Mouse model for Lowe syndrome/Dent disease 2 renal Tubulopathy. J Am Soc Nephrol 22(3):443–448
- Brodin-Sartorius A et al (2012) Cysteamine therapy delays the progression of nephropathic cystinosis in late adolescents and adults. Kidney Int 81:179–189
- Chen Z, Berquez M, Luciani A (2020) Mitochondria, mitophagy, and metabolic disease: towards assembling the puzzle. Cell Stress 4(6):147–150
- Chengyuan T et al (2020) Autophagy in kidney homeostasis and disease. Nat Rev Nephrol 16 (9):489–508. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-020-0309-2
- Cherqui S, Courtoy PJ (2017) The renal Fanconi syndrome in cystinosis: pathogenic insights and therapeutic perspectives. Nat Rev Nephrol 13(2):115–131
- Chol M et al (2004) Glutathione precursors replenish decreased glutathione pool in cystinotic cell lines. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 324:231–235
- Christensen E, Birn H (2002) Megalin and cubilin: multifunctional endocytic receptors. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 3(4):256–266
- Christensen EI et al (2003) Loss of chloride channel ClC-5 impairs endocytosis by defective trafficking of megalin and cubilin in kidney proximal tubules. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:8472–8477
- Christensen EI et al (2007) Distribution of α -galactosidase A in normal human kidney and renal accumulation and distribution of recombinant α -galactosidase A in Fabry mice. J Am Soc Nephrol 18:698–706
- Christensen EI, Verroust PJ, Nielsen R (2009) Receptor-mediated endocytosis in renal proximal tubule. Pflugers Archiv 458(6):1039–1048
- Christensen EI, Wagner CA, Kaissling B (2012) Uriniferous tubule: structural and functional organization. Compr Physiol 2:805–861
- Coudroy G et al (2005) Contribution of cubilin and amnionless to processing and membrane targeting of cubilin–amnionless complex. J Am Soc Nephrol 16(8):2330–2337
- De Leo MG et al (2016) Autophagosome-lysosome fusion triggers a lysosomal response mediated by TLR9 and controlled by OCRL. Nat Cell Biol 18(8):839–850
- De Leo E et al (2020) Cell-based phenotypic drug screening identifies luteolin as candidate therapeutic for nephropathic cystinosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 31(7):1522–1537
- De Matteis MA, Staiano L, Emma F, Devuyst O (2017) The 5-phosphatase OCRL in Lowe syndrome and Dent disease 2. Nat Rev Nephrol 13(8):455–470
- Dent CE, Friedman M (1964) Hypercalcuric rickets associated with renal tubular damage. Archiv Dis Childhood 39(205):240–249
- Devuyst O, Luciani A (2015) Chloride transporters and receptor-mediated endocytosis in the renal proximal tubule. J Physiol 593:4151–4164
- Devuyst O, Thakker RV (2010) Dent's disease. Orphanet J Rare Dis 5(28):1-8
- Devuyst O et al (2014) Rare inherited kidney diseases: challenges, opportunities and perspectives. Lancet 383:1844–1859
- Dickson LE, Wagner MC, Sandoval RM, Molitoris BA (2014) The proximal tubule and albuminuria: really! J Am Soc Nephrol 25(3):443–453
- Eckardt KU et al (2013) Evolving importance of kidney disease: from subspecialty to global health burden. Lancet 382(9887):158–169
- Elmonem MA et al (2017) Cystinosis (ctns) zebrafish mutant shows pronephric glomerular and tubular dysfunction. Sci Rep 7:42583
- Emma F, Montini G, Parikh SM, Salviati L (2016) Mitochondrial dysfunction in inherited renal disease and acute kidney injury. Nat Rev Nephrol 12:267–280
- Eshbach ML, Weisz OA (2017) Receptor-mediated endocytosis in the proximal tubule. Annu Rev Physiol 79:425–448
- Fanconi G (1931) Die nicht diabetischen Glykosurien und Hyperglykaemien des aelteren Kindes. Jahrbuch fuer Kinderheilkunde 133:257–300

- Faucherre A et al (2003) Lowe syndrome protein OCRL1 interacts with Rac GTPase in the trans-Golgi network. Hum Mol Genet 12:2449–2456
- Faundez V, Hartzell HC (2004) Intracellular chloride channels: determinants of function in the endosomal pathway. Sci STKE 233:re8
- Festa BP et al (2018) Impaired autophagy bridges lysosomal storage disease and epithelial dysfunction in the kidney. Nat Commun 9:161
- Festa BP et al (2019) OCRL deficiency impairs endolysosomal function in a humanized mouse model for Lowe syndrome and Dent disease. Hum Mol Genet 28:1931–1946
- Fougeray S, Pallet N (2015) Mechanisms and biological functions of autophagy in diseased and ageing kidneys. Nat Rev Nephrol 11(1):34–45
- Fyfe JC et al (2004) The functional cobalamin (vitamin B12)-intrinsic factor receptor is a novel complex of cubilin and amnionless. Blood 103:1573–1579
- Gabriel SS et al (2017) Bone marrow transplantation improves proximal tubule dysfunction in a mouse model of Dent disease. Kidney Int 91:842–855
- Gahl WA, Thoene JG, Schneider JA (2002) Cystinosis. N Engl J Med 347(2):111-121
- Gaide Chevronnay HP et al (2014) Time course of pathogenic and adaptation mechanisms in cystinotic mouse kidneys. J Am Soc Nephrol 25:1256–1269
- Gailly P et al (2008) A novel renal carbonic anhydrase type III plays a role in proximal tubule dysfunction. Kidney Int 74:52–61
- Galarreta C et al (2015) The swan-neck lesion: proximal tubular adaptation to oxidative stress in nephropathic cystinosis. Am J Physiol Renal–Physiol 308:F1155–F1166
- Gekle M et al (2005) Renal tubule albumin transport. Annu Rev Physiol 67:573-594
- Grahammer F et al (2017) mTOR regulates endocytosis and nutrient transport in proximal tubular cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 28(1):230–241
- Hollywood JA et al (2020) Use of human induced pluripotent stem cells and kidney organoids to develop a Cysteamine/mTOR inhibition combination therapy for cystinosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 31:962–982
- Hoopes RR Jr et al (2005) Dent disease with mutations in OCRL1. Am J Hum Genet 76:260-267
- Hurtado-Lorenzo A et al (2006) V-ATPase interacts with ARNO and ARF6 in early endosomes and regulates the protein degradative pathway. Nat Cell Biol 8:124–136
- Igarashi T (2009) In: Avner E, Harmon W, Niaudet P, Yoshikawa N (eds) Pediatric nephrology: sixth completely revised, updated and enlarged edition. Springer, Berlin, pp 1039–1067
- Inoue K et al (2017) Kidney tubular ablation of *Ocrl/Inpp5b* phenocopies Lowe syndrome tubulopathy. J Am Soc Nephrol 28:1399–1407
- Isaka Y, Kimura T, Takabatake Y (2011) The protective role of autophagy against aging and acute ischemic injury in kidney proximal tubular cells. Autophagy 7(9):1085–1087
- Ivanova EA et al (2015) Endo-lysosomal dysfunction in human proximal tubular epithelial cells deficient for lysosomal cystine transporter cystinosin. PLoS One 10(3):e0120998
- Ivanova EA et al (2016) Altered mTOR signalling in nephropathic cystinosis. J Inherit Metab Dis 39:457–464
- Jänne PA et al (1998) Functional overlap between murine *Inpp5b* and *Ocrl1* may explain why deficiency of the murine ortholog for OCRL1 does not cause Lowe syndrome in mice. J Clin Investig 101(10):2042–2053
- Jefferson AB, Majerus PW (1995) Properties of type II inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase. J Biol Chem 270:9370–9377
- Jezegou A et al (2012) Heptahelical protein PQLC2 is a lysosomal cationic amino acid exporter underlying the action of cysteamine in cystinosis therapy. PNAS 109(50):20180–20181
- Jézégou A et al (2012) Heptahelical protein PQLC2 is a lysosomal cationic amino acid exporter underlying the action of cysteamine in cystinosis therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109: E3434–E3443
- Johnson JL et al (2013) Upregulation of the Rab27a-dependent trafficking and secretory mechanisms improves lysosomal transport, alleviates endoplasmic reticulum stress, and reduces lysosome overload in cystinosis. Mol Cell Biol 33:2950–2962

- Kaksonen M, Roux A (2018) Mechanisms of clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 19(5):313–326
- Kalatzis V, Cherqui S, Antignac C, Gasnier B (2001) Cystinosin, the protein defective in cystinosis, is a H(+)-driven lysosomal cystine transporter. EMBO J 20(21):5940–5949
- Klootwijk ED et al (2015) Renal Fanconi syndrome: taking a proximal look at the nephron. Nephrol Dial Transplant 30:1456–1460
- Kriz W, Kaissling B (2013) Structural organization of mammalian kidney. In: Seldin and Giebisch's. The kidney physiology and pathophysiology. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 595–691
- Levine B, Kroemer G (2019) Biological functions of autophagy genes: a disease perspective. Cell 176(1–2):11–42
- Levtchenko E et al (2005) Altered status of glutathione and its metabolites in cystinotic cells. Nephrol Dialysis Transplant 20:1828–1832
- Levtchenko EN et al (2006) Decreased intracellular ATP content and intact mitochondrial energy generating capacity in human cystinotic fibroblasts. Pediatr Res 59:287–292
- Lim CY, Zoncu R (2016) The lysosome as command-and-center for cellular metabolism. J Cell Biol 214(6):653–664
- Lima WR et al (2010) ZONAB promotes proliferation and represses differentiation of proximal tubule epithelial cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 21(3):478–488
- Liu GY, Sabatini DM (2020) mTOR at the nexus of nutrition, growth, aging and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 21:183–203
- Liu B, Du H, Rutkowski R, Gartner A, Wang X (2012) LAAT-1 is the lysosomal lysine/arginine transporter that maintains amino acid homeostasis. Science 337:351–354
- Lloyd SE et al (1996) A common molecular basis for three inherited kidney stone diseases. Nature 379:445–449
- Luciani A, Devuyst O (2020) Methylmalonyl acidemia: from mitochondrial metabolism to defective mitophagy and disease. Autophagy 16(6):1159–1161
- Luciani A et al (2016) Impaired lysosomal function underlies monoclonal light chain-associated renal Fanconi syndrome. J Am Soc Nephrol 27(7):2049–2061
- Luciani A et al (2018) Defective autophagy degradation and abnormal tight junction-associated signaling drive epithelial dysfunction in cystinosis. Autophagy 14(7):1157–1159
- Luciani A et al (2020) Impaired mitophagy links mitochondrial disease to epithelial stress in methylmalonyl–CoA mutase deficiency. Nat Commun 11(1):970
- Mao Y et al (2009) A PH domain within OCRL bridges clathrin-mediated membrane trafficking to phosphoinositide metabolism. EMBO J 28(13):1831–1842
- McNeill A et al (2014) Ambroxol improves lysosomal biochemistry in glucocerebrosidase mutation–linked Parkinson disease cells. Brain 137:1481–1495
- Miller JJ, Kanack AJ, Dahms NM (2020) Progress in the understanding and treatment of Fabry disease. Biochim Biophys Acta 1864:129437
- Mishra SK et al (2002) Disabled-2 exhibits the properties of a cargo-selective endocytic clathrin adaptor. EMBO J 21:4915–4926
- Mizushima N, Komatsu M (2011) Autophagy: renovation of cells and tissues. Cell 147(4):728-741
- Moffat JG et al (2017) Opportunities and challenges in phenotypic drug discovery: an industry perspective. Nat Rev Drug Discov 16:531–543
- Moulin P et al (2003) Altered polarity and expression of H+-ATPase without ultrastructural changes in kidneys of Dent's disease patients. Kidney Int 63:1285–1295
- Napolitano G et al (2015) Impairment of chaperone-mediated autophagy leads to selective lysosomal degradation defects in the lysosomal storage disease cystinosis. EMBO Mol Med 2:158–174
- Nesterova G, Gahl W (2008) Nephropathic cystinosis: late complications of a multisystemic disease. Pediatr Nephrol 23(6):863–878
- Nevo N et al (2010) Renal phenotype of the cystinosis mouse model is dependent upon genetic background. Nephrol Dialysis Transplant 25(4):1059–1066

- Nielsen R, Christensen EI, Birn H (2016) Megalin and cubilin in proximal tubule protein reabsorption: from experimental models to human disease. Kidney Int 89(1):58–67
- Novarino G, Weinert S, Rickheit G, Jentsch TJ (2010) Endosomal chloride-proton exchange rather than chloride conductance is crucial for renal endocytosis. Science 328(5984):1398–1401
- Park MA, Helip–Wooley A, Thoene J (2002) Lysosomal cystine storage augments apoptosis in cultured human fibroblasts and renal tubular epithelial cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 13:2878–2887
- Park MA, Pejovic V, Kerisit KG, Junius S, Thoene JG (2006) Increased apoptosis in cystinotic fibroblasts and renal proximal tubule epithelial cells results from cysteinylation of protein kinase c delta. J Am Soc Nephrol 17:3167–3175
- Park E et al (2014) Muscle involvement in Dent disease 2. Pediatr Nephrol 29:2127-2132
- Peck J, Douglas G 4th, Wu CH, Burbelo PD (2002) Human RhoGAP domain-containing proteins: structure, function and evolutionary relationships. FEBS Lett 528(1–3):27–34
- Perez Bay A et al (2016) The fast-recycling receptor Megalin defines the apical recycling pathway of epithelial cells. Nat Commun 7:11550
- Picollo A, Pusch M (2005) Chloride/proton antiporter activity of mammalian CLC proteins ClC-4 and ClC-5. Nature 436:420–423
- Piotrowska E et al (2006) Genistein-mediated inhibition of glycosaminoglycan synthesis as a basis for gene expression-targeted isoflavone therapy for mucopolysaccharidoses. Eur J Hum Genet 14:846–852
- Piotrowska E et al (2008) Genistein-rich soy isoflavone extract in substrate reduction therapy for Sanfilippo syndrome: an open-label, pilot study in 10 pediatric patients. Curr Therap Res Clin Exp 69:166–179
- Platt FM (2018) Emptying the stores: lysosomal diseases and therapeutic strategies. Nat Rev Drug Discov 17:133–150
- Pohl C, Dikic I (2019) Cellular quality control by the ubiquitin-proteasome system and autophagy. Science 366(6467):818–822
- Ponting CP (2006) A novel domain suggests a ciliary function for ASPM, a brain size determining gene. Bioinformatics 22:1031–1035
- Prencipe G et al (2014) Inflammasome activation by cystine crystals: implications for the pathogenesis of cystinosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 25:1163–1169
- Qiu C et al (2018) Renal compartment-specific genetic variation analyses identify new pathways in chronic kidney disease. Nat Med 24:1721–1731
- Raggi C et al (2014) Dedifferentiation and aberrations of the endolysosomal compartment characterize the early stage of nephropathic cystinosis. Hum Mol Genet 23(9):2266–2278
- Rega LR et al (2016) Activation of the transcription factor EB rescues lysosomal abnormalities in cystinotic kidney cells. Kidney Int 89:862–873
- Rustom A et al (2004) Nanotubular highways for intracellular transport. Science 303:1007-1010
- Sansanwal P, Sarwal MM (2010) Abnormal mitochondrial autophagy in nephropathic cystinosis. Autophagy 6:971–973
- Sansanwal P, Sarwal MM (2012) p62/SQSTM1 prominently accumulates in renal proximal tubules in nephropathic cystinosis. Pediatr Nephrol 27:2137–2144
- Sansanwal P et al (2010) Mitochondrial autophagy promotes cellular injury in nephropathic cystinosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 21:272–283
- Sardiello M et al (2009) A gene network regulating lysosomal biogenesis and function. Science 325:473–477
- Scheel O, Zdebik AA, Lourdel S, Jentsch TJ (2005) Voltage-dependent electrogenic chloride/ proton exchange by endosomal CLC proteins. Nature 436:424–427
- Schuh CD et al (2018) Combined structural and functional imaging of the kidney reveals major axial differences in proximal tubule endocytosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 29(11):2696–2712
- Seetharam B, Alper D, Allen R (1981) Isolation and characterization of the ileal receptor for intrinsic factor-cobalamin. J Biol Chem 256:3785–3790
- Settembre C et al (2011) TFEB links autophagy to lysosomal biogenesis. Science 332:1429-1433

- Shimizu Y et al (2019) A deletion in the Ctns gene causes renal tubular dysfunction and cystine accumulation in LEA/Tohm rats. Mamm Genome 30:23–33
- Shrimpton AE et al (2009) OCRL1 mutations in Dent 2 patients suggest a mechanism for phenotypic variability. Nephron Physiol 112(2):27-36
- Strope S, Rivi R, Metzger T, Manova K, Lacy E (2004) Mouse amnionless, which is required for primitive streak assembly, mediates cell-surface localization and endocytic function of cubilin on visceral endoderm and kidney proximal tubules. Development 131:4787–4795
- Sullivan KM, Susztak K (2020) Unravelling the complex genetics of common kidney diseases: from variants to mechanisms. Nat Rev Nephrol:1–3. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-020-0298-1
- Surendran S, Vitiello SP, Pearce DP (2014) Lysosomal dysfunction in the pathogenesis of kidney diseases. Pediatr Nephrol 29(12):2253–2261
- Tambuyzer E et al (2020) Therapies for rare diseases: therapeutic modalities, progress and challenges ahead. Nat Rev Drug Discov 19:93–111
- Taranta A et al (2017) Cystinosin–LKG rescues cystine accumulation and decreases apoptosis rate in cystinotic proximal tubular epithelial cells. Pediatr Res 81:113–119
- Teumer A et al (2019) Genome-wide association meta-analyses and fine-mapping elucidate pathways influencing albuminuria. Nat Genet 10(1):4130
- Trauner DA et al (2010) Neurological impairment in nephropathic cystinosis: motor coordination deficits. Pediatr Nephrol 25:2061–2066
- van der Wijst J, Belge H, Bindels RJM, Devuyst O (2019) Learning physiological lessons from inherited kidney disorders. Physiol Rev 99:1575–1563
- Venot Q et al (2018) Targeted therapy in patients with PIK3CA-related overgrowth syndrome. Nature 558:540–546
- Verdon Q et al (2017) SNAT7 is the primary lysosomal glutamine exporter required for extracellular protein-dependent growth of cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:E3602–E3611
- Veys KRP et al (2020) Chitotriosidase as a novel biomarker for therapeutic monitoring of nephropathic cystinosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 31:1092–1106
- Vicinanza M et al (2011) OCRL controls trafficking through early endosomes via PtdIns4, 5P₂dependent regulation of endosomal actin. EMBO J 30(24):4970–4985
- Viltz L, Trauner DA (2013) Effect of age of treatment on cognitive performance in patients with Cystinosis. J Pediatr 163(2):489–492
- Wang W, Karamanlidis G, Tian R (2016) Novel targets for mitochondrial medicine. Sci Transl Med 8(326):326rpv
- Wilmer MJ et al (2005) Elevated oxidized glutathione in cystinotic proximal tubular epithelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 337:610–614
- Yamamoto T et al (2016) Time-dependent dysregulation of autophagy: implications in aging and mitochondrial homeostasis in the kidney proximal tubule. Autophagy 12(5):801–813
- Yeagy BA et al (2011) Kidney preservation by bone marrow cell transplantation in hereditary nephropathy. Kidney Int 79:1198–1206

Endo-Lysosomal Cation Channels and Infectious Diseases



Yu-Kai Chao, Sui-Yuan Chang, and Christian Grimm

Contents

1	Introduction	. 260						
2	Examples of Pathogens Hijacking the Endo-Lysosomal System							
	2.1 Viruses	. 262						
	2.2 Bacteria and Bacterial Toxins	. 265						
3	Endo-Lysosomal Cation Channels in Pathogen Uptake, Trafficking, and Replication	. 265						
	3.1 Two-Pore Channels: TPCs	. 268						
	3.2 Mucolipins: TRPMLs	. 269						
4	Summary	. 270						
Ret	References							

Abstract Among the infectious diseases caused by pathogenic microorganisms such as bacteria, viruses, parasites, or fungi, the most prevalent ones today are malaria, tuberculosis, influenza, HIV/AIDS, Ebola, dengue fever, and methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) infection, and most recently Covid-19 (SARS-CoV2). Others with a rather devastating history and high fatality rates such as plague, cholera, or typhus seem less threatening today but have not been eradicated, and with a declining efficacy of current antibiotics they ought to be watched carefully. Another emerging issue in this context is health-care associated infection. About 100,000 hospitalized patients in the USA (www.cdc.gov) and 33,000 in Europe (https://www.ecdc.europa.eu) die each year as a direct consequence of an infection caused by bacteria resistant to antibiotics. Among viral infections, influenza is responsible for about 3–5 million cases of severe illness, and about 250,000

Y.-K. Chao and C. Grimm (🖂)

Walther Straub Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Faculty of Medicine, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität, Munich, Germany e-mail: christian.grimm@med.uni-muenchen.de

S.-Y. Chang

Department of Clinical Laboratory Sciences and Medical Biotechnology, National Taiwan University College of Medicine, Taipei, Taiwan

Department of Laboratory Medicine, National Taiwan University Hospital and National Taiwan University College of Medicine, Taipei, Taiwan

to 500,000 deaths annually (www.who.int). About 37 million people are currently living with HIV infection and about one million die from it each year. Coronaviruses such as MERS-CoV, SARS-CoV, but in particular the recent outbreak of Covid-19 (caused by SARS-CoV2) have resulted in large numbers of infections worldwide with an estimated several hundred thousand deaths (anticipated fatality rate: <5%). With a comparatively low mortality rate dengue virus causes between 50 and 100 million infections every year, leading to 50,000 deaths. In contrast, Ebola virus is the causative agent for one of the deadliest viral diseases. The Ebola outbreak in West Africa in 2014 is considered the largest outbreak in history with more than 11,000 deaths. Many of the deadliest pathogens such as Ebola virus, influenza virus, mycobacterium tuberculosis, dengue virus, and cholera exploit the endo-lysosomal trafficking system of host cells for penetration into the cytosol and replication. Defects in endo-lysosomal maturation, trafficking, fusion, or pH homeostasis can efficiently reduce the cytotoxicity caused by these pathogens. Most of these functions critically depend on endo-lysosomal membrane proteins such as transporters and ion channels. In particular, cation channels such as the mucolipins (TRPMLs) or the two-pore channels (TPCs) are involved in all of these aspects of endo-lysosomal integrity. In this review we will discuss the correlations between pathogen toxicity and endo-lysosomal cation channel function, and their potential as drug targets for infectious disease therapy.

Keywords Endosome · Lysosome · TPC1 · TPC2 · TRPML1 · TRPML2 · TRPML3

1 Introduction

The 1918 influenza pandemic was the most severe pandemic in recent history. It was caused by the 1918 "Spanish" influenza virus, an influenza H1N1 virus containing genes derived from avian-like influenza virus strains. It is estimated that about 500 million people or one-third of the world's population at the time became infected with this virus. The number of deaths was estimated to be at least 50 million worldwide with about 675,000 occurring in the USA. In 2005, Tumpey and colleagues reconstructed the 1918 "Spanish" influenza virus and found that it was more lethal to mice than any other influenza virus strains tested before (Tumpey et al. 2005). Tumpey et al. determined that the viral proteins hemagglutinin (HA) and the polymerase complex PB1 played particularly important roles in its infectivity and severity. Nevertheless, it was not any single gene of the 1918 "Spanish" influenza virus but instead the unique combination of all of its genes together that made it so particularly dangerous. The "Spanish" influenza pandemic of 1918 was followed by three additional pandemics, in 1957, 1968, and most recently in 2009. These subsequent pandemics were less severe and caused considerably lower mortality rates than the 1918 pandemic. The 1957 H2N2 pandemic and the 1968 H3N2 pandemic each resulted in an estimated one million global deaths, while the 2009 H1N1 pandemic resulted in fewer than 0.3 million deaths. Nevertheless, the question remains whether a high severity pandemic on the scale of 1918 could occur again. Certainly, in 1918 no flu vaccine or antiviral drugs were available, neither were antibiotics such as penicillin for the treatment of secondary bacterial infections. However, current vaccines have variable effectiveness and they might not be readily available in the amounts needed during a pandemic outbreak. The emergence of Oseltamivir-resistant influenza viruses was also reported in treatment-naïve and treatment failure patients. Therefore, novel and effective small molecule drugs that can be produced rapidly and in large quantities are needed.

A viral disease with broad media coverage albeit with much lower total death rates compared to influenza is Ebola which is a viral hemorrhagic fever caused by the Ebola virus (EBOV). Ebola first appeared in 1976 in two simultaneous outbreaks, one in South Sudan, the other in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC). The latter occurred in a village near the Ebola River, from which the disease takes its name. Although case numbers were very low, this outbreak was devastating with 318 cases, 218 deaths, and a fatality rate of 88%, one of the deadliest outbreaks in history. The outbreak in Sudan in 1976 resulted in 284 cases with 151 deaths and a fatality rate of 53%. Since 1976, 26 outbreaks of Ebola virus have occurred in ten African countries, including the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Sudan, Gabon, Cote d'Ivoire, South Africa, Uganda, Congo, Guinea, Sierra Leone, and Liberia. During the 2014 outbreak there were also cases in the USA and in Europe. While the 2014 outbreak resulted in approximately 11,310 deaths with a fatality rate of about 40%, the 2018 outbreak, the second largest Ebola epidemic so far, taking place again in the Democratic Republic of the Congo has sickened 3,714 people (including confirmed cases in neighboring Uganda) and killed 2,200 (fatality rate: 60%) despite medical specialist teams and effective vaccine being available. In August of 2019 two novel drugs against Ebola were tested in the DRC. One of the drugs, REGN-EB3, is a cocktail of three monoclonal antibodies against Ebola; the second, mAB114, is derived from a single antibody recovered from the blood of a person who survived Ebola in the DRC in 1995 (Mulangu et al. 2019). Both drugs showed high survival rates in the first trials. Nevertheless, Ebola remains one of the most fatal viruses known.

In contrast to influenza or Ebola, tuberculosis (TB) is receiving little media attention albeit being also one of the deadliest infectious diseases today. TB causes severe clinical outcomes especially in patients with immunological deficiencies and thus is known as a leading killer of HIV patients before the combined antiretroviral therapy (cART) era. TB disease is currently treated by taking several antibiotics for 6 to 9 months. The most common medications used include isoniazid, rifampicin, ethambutol, pyrazinamide. For treatment of drug-susceptible TB disease, two antibiotics (isoniazid and rifampicin) are taken for 6 months, with two additional antibiotics (pyrazinamide and ethambutol) taken for the first 2 months of the 6-month treatment period. For drug-resistant TB disease a combination of fluoroquinolones and injectable medications, such as amikacin or capreomycin are generally used for 20 to 30 months. Some types of TB are however developing

resistance to all of these medications. Close monitoring of treatment responses in patients harboring resistant TB is therefore critical.

From these few examples it becomes evident how urgently on the one hand novel medications, antibiotics, and antiviral drugs are needed and how important it is on the other hand to understand in more detail the mechanisms by which bacteria and viruses infect their host cells and successfully survive the cellular defense systems.

2 Examples of Pathogens Hijacking the Endo-Lysosomal System

A unifying principle of many pathogens is their interaction with the endo-lysosomal trafficking machinery of the host cell (Figs. 1 and 2). Endo-lysosomes comprise the following organelles: early endosomes (EE), late endosomes (LE), lysosomes (LY), recycling endosomes (RE) as well as autophagosomes and lysosome-related organelles (LRO). Endocytosed material may traffic either through the EE pathway (EE and RE) back to the plasma membrane or the LE/LY pathway where it is degraded, released into the cytosol, or exocytosed. The endo-lysosomal system thus controls not only endocytosis and intracellular cargo trafficking but also exocytosis and cargo release. In the following a few examples of pathogens shall be highlighted that efficiently hijack this system for their own purposes.

2.1 Viruses

During the influenza A virus (IAV) replication process, the hemagglutinin (HA) receptor-binding site attaches the virus to the cell. After binding to the host cell, HA triggers endocytosis of the virus particle which is further transported inside endosomal vesicles (Roy et al. 2000; Sieczkarski and Whittaker 2002; Rust et al. 2004; Chen and Zhuang 2008; de Vries et al. 2011). The environment inside late endosomes has a low acidic pH, which activates the influenza virus M2 ion channel (Lakadamyali et al. 2003; Pinto and Lamb 2006) and induces a conformational change of HA to expose the fusion peptide (Bullough et al. 1994). The activated M2 ion channel acidifies the inside of the viral particle, thus facilitating the release of packaged vRNPs (viral ribonucleoproteins) into the cytoplasm (Bui et al. 1996; Tumpey et al. 2007; Bottcher-Friebertshauser et al. 2014). After successful replication using the translation machinery of the host cell newly formed vRNPs are trafficked towards the plasma membrane for viral assembly which is facilitated by the recycling endosome protein Rab11 with different theories about the exact mechanism of this process (Amorim et al. 2011; Eisfeld et al. 2011; Momose et al. 2011; de Castro Martin et al. 2017).



Fig. 1 Schematic showing the intracellular trafficking pathways of viruses, and the involvement and function of endo-lysosomal ion channels in the life cycle of different viruses. In particular, the onward trafficking and release of the respective viruses depends on TRPML/TPC function, i.e., fusion/fission and pH regulation of endo-lysosomal organelles as well as endo-lysosomal exocytosis. *LY* lysosome, *EE* early endosome, *RE* recycling endosome, *NU* nucleus, *TGN* trans-Golgi network, *IAV* influenza A virus, *EBOV* Ebola virus, *MERS-CoV* Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2, *vRNP* viral ribonucleo-protein, *BK* Ca²⁺-activated potassium channel

The Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), SARS-CoV, and SARS-CoV2 (Fig. 1) enter host cells by hijacking different human receptors. In all cases the viral spike or S protein plays the most important role in viral attachment, fusion, and entry. The S protein mediates viral entry into host cells by first binding to the host receptor through the receptor-binding domain (RBD) in the S1 subunit and then fusing the viral and host membranes through the S2 subunit. SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV2 recognize angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) as their receptor while MERS-CoV recognizes dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4) as its receptor (Tai et al., 2020). After successful endocytosis, coronaviruses are escaping the endolysosomal system via endosomes.

The Ebola virus (Fig. 1) is also trafficked through the endo-lysosomal system. Ebola virions are internalized into EE and subsequently trafficked to LE/LY in a Rab5 and Rab7 GTPase-dependent manner, where the cathepsins B and L process



Fig. 2 Schematic showing the intracellular trafficking pathways of bacteria and bacterial toxins, and the involvement and function of endo-lysosomal ion channels in the life cycle of these pathogens. *LF* lethal factor (anthrax), *DT* diphtheria toxin, *PMT Pasteurella multocida* toxin, *Ctx* cholera toxin, *UPEC* uropathogenic *E. coli, Mtb Mycobacterium tuberculosis, PH* phagosome, *LY* lysosome, *MVB* multivesicular body, *EE* early endosome, *NU* nucleus, *TGN* trans-Golgi network

the virus glycoprotein 1 (GP1) into a fusogenic form. Subsequently, the interaction between the processed GP1 and the late endosomal/lysosomal protein Niemann-Pick C1 (NPC1) leads to GP2-dependent fusion of the viral membrane with the endosomal limiting membrane. The viral nucleocapsid is then released into the cytosol for subsequent transcription and replication of the viral genome (Salata et al. 2019). After replication, newly assembled EBOV are released from the host cell, either by lysis of host cells or by budding off from cell membranes. It seems that Niemann-Pick type C1 protein (NPC1) which when mutated or lost causes a lysosomal storage disease plays a role in viral entry. Thus, Npc1^{-/-} mice are entirely free from viral replication and completely protected from EBOV infection (Carette et al. 2011; Herbert et al. 2015).

2.2 Bacteria and Bacterial Toxins

Bacteria and bacterial toxins also hijack the endo-lysosomal system in order to complete their replication in host cells. For example, cholera toxin (Ctx), produced by Vibrio cholerae, is composed of two distinct non-covalently linked peptides, the A and B subunits (Bharati and Ganguly, 2011; De Haan and Hirst, 2004). Both subunits are required for Ctx to function. Ctx can be endocytosed by clathrin-dependent and by clathrin-independent mechanisms. Ctx then traffics retrograde from endosomes to the trans-Golgi Network (TGN) and ultimately reaches the cytosol (Fig. 2) where it reacts with adenosine diphosphate ribosylation factor 6 (ARF6) which enhances the activity of the toxin. Activated toxin eventually leads to an elevation of cAMP which in turn activates the cAMP-dependent chloride channel CFTR (Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane conductance Regulator). These processes lead to a massive secretion of water and electrolytes into the intestine lumen, eventually resulting in severe diarrhea.

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb; Fig. 2) can escape lysosomal degradation by phagosome modulation. It interferes with Rab-controlled membrane trafficking and arrests phagosome maturation (Vergne et al. 2004). Mtb⁺ phagosomes recruit and maintain Rab5 and Rab22a to avoid Rab7 acquisition and thus inhibit phagolysosome biogenesis (Roberts et al. 2006). The V-ATPase is specifically excluded from the Mtb⁺ phagosomes and lysosomal hydrolase levels were found to be reduced (Sturgill-Koszycki et al. 1994). Mtb finally disrupts the phagosomal membrane and escapes to the cytosol. Precisely how Mtb damages phagosomal membranes remains however largely unclear (Bussi and Gutierrez 2019). It further remains poorly understood how different cell type environments (e.g., in macrophages, neutrophils, dendritic cells, or non-phagocytotic cells) affect Mtb localization and survival.

Taken together, these examples illustrate how pathogens have developed sophisticated mechanisms to circumvent the immune responses of their host cells by hijacking the endo-lysosomal system. Their strategies are often highly complex and far from being completely understood, but in recent years it has become more and more evident that endo-lysosomal cation channels are highly relevant for pathogen uptake, trafficking, and ultimately their efficient replication.

3 Endo-Lysosomal Cation Channels in Pathogen Uptake, Trafficking, and Replication

The functional integrity of endosomes and lysosomes is critically dependent on both soluble and endo-lysosomal membrane proteins such as ion channels and transporters. Cation channels found in the endo-lysosomal system include members of the Transient Receptor Potential (TRP) channel superfamily, namely TRPML channels (mucolipins) as well as TPCs (two-pore channels), both of which are non-selective

Family	Virus	Subcellular site involved	Trigger	Ion channels involved	References
Retroviridae	HIV	PM	Receptor	TRPML1/ BK	Khan et al. (2019)
Coronaviridae	MERS- CoV	PM or LE	Receptor and protease	TPC1/ TPC2	Gunaratne et al. (2018)
Arterviridae	EAV	EE	Low pH	TRPML2	Rinkenberger and Schoggins (2018)
Flaviviridae	YFV, ZIKV	Endosome	Low pH	TRPML2	Rinkenberger and Schoggins (2018)
Orthomyxoviridae	IAV	LE	Low pH	TRPML2	Rinkenberger and Schoggins (2018)
Filoviridae	EBOV	Endo- lysosome	Low pH	TPC1/ TPC2	Sakurai et al. (2015)

Table 1 Role of endo-lysosomal ion channels in virus or viral protein trafficking

EE early endosome, *LE* late endosome, *PM* plasma membrane, *HIV* human immunodeficiency virus, *MERS* Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus, *EAV* equine arteritis virus, *YFV* yellow fever virus, *ZIKV* Zika virus, *IAV* influenza A virus, *EBOV* Ebola virus

cation channels permeable for sodium and calcium. TRPML channels and TPCs are particularly highly expressed in macrophages, but are also found in neutrophils, mast cells, dendritic cells, NK cells, T- and B-cells (Lindvall et al. 2005; Song et al. 2006; Cang et al. 2013; Kim et al. 2014; Dayam et al. 2015; Li et al. 2015; Sun et al. 2015; Cuajungco et al. 2016; Bretou et al. 2017; Dayam et al. 2017; Goodridge et al. 2019). TPCs as well as TRPMLs can interfere on several levels with pathogen uptake, trafficking, and replication (Tables 1 and 2). Previously established or postulated functional roles of these ion channels in the endo-lysosomal system include trafficking, fusion/fission, exocytosis, autophagy, and pH regulation (Dong et al. 2010; Ruas et al. 2010; Grimm et al. 2012; Kiselyov et al. 2012; Shen et al. 2012; Cang et al. 2013; Bae et al. 2014; Chen et al. 2014; Favia et al. 2014; Grimm et al. 2014; Lin-Moshier et al. 2014; Lin et al. 2015; Sakurai et al. 2015; Ambrosio et al. 2016; Bellono et al. 2016) and in several studies TRPMLs and TPCs have been found to play direct roles in virus and bacterial toxin trafficking or bacteria exocytosis. Other cation channels with claimed expression in endo-lysosomes are TRPM2 (Lange et al. 2009; Sumoza-Toledo et al. 2011), TRPA1 (Shang et al. 2016), P2X4 (Qureshi et al. 2007; Huang et al. 2014; Cao et al. 2015a, b; Murrell-Lagnado and Frick 2019), BK (Cao et al. 2015a, b), and TMEM175 (Cang et al. 2015; Lee et al. 2017). TRPM2 and TRPA1 have been mostly described as plasma membrane resident calciumpermeable cation channels. More recently, functional activity in lysosomes has also been postulated for these two channels (Lange et al. 2009; Sumoza-Toledo et al. 2011; Shang et al. 2016); however, direct endo-lysosomal patch-clamp evidence has not been provided so far. P2X4 and the potassium channels BK and TMEM175 have been confirmed to be active in endo-lysosomal membranes using the endo-lysosomal patch-clamp technique (Huang et al. 2014; Cang et al. 2015; Cao et al. 2015a, b; Lee

Bacterial pathogens and	Organelle	Ion channels	Effect of ion channels on nathogen	
toxins	involved	involved	trafficking	References
Anthrax toxin lethal factor (LF)	EE and LE	TPC1	Deletion of TPC1 inhibits activation of LF	Castonguay et al. (2017)
Diphtheria toxin (DT)	EE and LE	TPC1	Deletion of TPC1 inhibits activation of DT	Castonguay et al. (2017)
Pasteurella multocida toxin (PMT)	EE and LE	TPC1	Deletion of TPC1 reduces Pasteurella multocida toxin uptake	Castonguay et al. (2017)
Cholera toxin (Ctx)	EE to Golgi to ER	TPC1/ TPC2	Both overexpression and knockout of TPC1/2 impair Ctx trafficking	Ruas et al. (2010, 2014)
H. pylori vacuolating cytotoxin A (VacA)	EE and LE	TRPML1	VacA inhibits TRPML1 to disrupt endo-lysosomal trafficking and to escape autophagic killing	Capurro et al. (2019)
Uropathogenic E. coli (UPEC)	Rab27 ⁺ vesicles	TRPML3	TRPML3 senses UPEC-mediated lysosomal pH neutralization and induces lysosomal exocytosis to expel the bacteria	Miao et al. (2015)

Table 2 Role of endo-lysosomal ion channels in bacterial pathogen and toxin trafficking

EE early endosome, LE late endosome, ER endoplasmic reticulum

et al. 2017). While there is no infectious disease relevance reported for TMEM175, BK has been found to regulate extracellular Tat-mediated HIV-1 LTR transactivation in cooperation with TRPML1 (see Sect. 3.2). P2X4 is present on the plasma membrane and intracellular compartments such as lamellar bodies (LBs) and lysosomes. P2X4 is pH and ATP regulated and its activity in lamellar bodies where the pulmonary surfactant is stored has been reported to promote fusion pore opening and exocytotic content release from pneumocytes (Miklavc et al. 2011). In macrophages P2X4 may play a role in augmenting the killing of phagocytosed bacteria (Pettengill et al. 2012; Csoka et al. 2018). In studies using P2X4-deficient mice subjected to sepsis a role of P2X4 in killing bacteria has been confirmed but has been claimed to be independent of phagolysosome fusion or phagosome/lysosome acidification, and evoked by extracellular ATP. P2X4 in lysosomes becomes only active when the luminal pH increases to 7.4 (Huang et al. 2014), suggesting that P2X4 in contrast to, e.g., TRPML1 will only be active in lysosomes in exceptional circumstances.

In this review we will focus on current knowledge about the roles TPCs (TPC1 and TPC2) and TRPMLs (TRPML1, 2, and 3) play in infectious disease pathophysiology.

3.1 Two-Pore Channels: TPCs

While TPC1 is found to be highly abundant in early and recycling endosomes (Castonguay et al. 2017), TPC2 is predominantly expressed in late endosomes and lysosomes (Calcraft et al. 2009; Grimm et al. 2014; Arredouani et al. 2015). TPCs have been shown to play a role in trafficking and release of EBOV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV2 from the endo-lysosomal system into the host cell cytoplasm (Sakurai et al. 2015; Gunaratne et al. 2018; Ou et al., 2020). Disruption of TPC function affects the escape of EBOV and coronaviruses from the endo-lysosomal network into the cytosol and thus affects disease progression. Sakurai et al. (2015) found that knockdown or knockout of either TPC1 or TPC2 prevents Ebola infection in vitro. Overexpression of the TPC2 "pore dead" mutant TPC2^{L265P} also inhibited infection, so did voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channel blockers such as tetrandrine, verapamil, and the NAADP antagonist Ned-19. Tetrandrine showed the most efficient inhibitory effect among these antagonists against EBOV infection (Penny et al. 2019). Tetrandrine blocked both NAADP- and PI(3,5)P₂-stimulated currents through TPC1 and TPC2. Blocking TPCs thus provided an unexpected and novel strategy to combat Ebola infection.

Gunaratne et al. (2018) demonstrated that knockdown of TPCs impairs infectivity of MERS-CoV in MERS-CoV spike pseudovirus particle translocation assays. In contrast to TPC2 neither knockdown nor overexpression of TRPML1 showed an effect in blocking MERS-CoV infection. Interestingly, overexpression of both TPC1 and TPC2 also showed inhibitory effects on MERS-CoV infection, possibly due to dysregulation of endo-lysosomal trafficking pathways by the overexpressed protein. pharmacological inhibition of NAADP-evoked Ca²⁺ release by Besides. bisbenzylisoquinoline alkaloids was also found to block MERS pseudovirus translocation. Surprisingly however, the NAADP antagonist Ned-19, which blocks TPCs in EBOV infection, showed no effect in inhibiting MERS-CoV translocation. Overall, these data suggest a role for TPCs within acidic organelles to support MERS-CoV translocation (Gunaratne et al. 2018). Ou et al. (2020) recently claimed that tetrandrine decreases entry of SARS-CoV2 S pseudovirions. Ou et al. attributed this effect to TPC2 which is mainly expressed in LE/LY. While mentioning that they found no effect with a TRPML1 blocker, they did not mention TPC1. However, tetrandrine blocks both TPC1 and TPC2 (Sakurai et al., 2015). Furthermore, Ou et al. did not present any TPC knockout data to further corroborate their hypothesis. In future studies it would be necessary to include TPC1 and TPC2 knockout experiments and to confirm that tetrandrine blocks SARS-CoV2 entry in a TPC dependent manner.

TPC1 knockout and pharmacological blockage were also found to disrupt diphtheria toxin (DT) trafficking as well as the trafficking of other bacterial toxins such as *Pasteurella multocida* toxin (PMT) and Anthrax toxin, specifically one of its enzyme components called lethal factor (LF) (Castonguay et al. 2017). Castonguay et al. (2017) could however not demonstrate that the activity of cholera toxin (Ctx) depends on TPC1. This is contrary to results by Ruas et al. (2010, 2014) who found an effect on Ctx trafficking in TPC1 and TPC2 knockout cells with the strongest effect in TPC1 knockout cells.

Taken together, the data on EBOV, coronaviruses, DT, Anthrax toxin, and other bacterial toxins suggest that TPC activity is critical for endo-lysosome bound pathogens and it is likely that other viral and bacterial pathogens such as yellow fever virus, influenza, or Mtb will also be impacted by modulation of TPC activity.

3.2 Mucolipins: TRPMLs

TRPML1 is a ubiquitously expressed lysosomal cation release channel. Its two relatives, TRPML2 and TRPML3 are less ubiquitously expressed and reside, in contrast to TRPML1 also in early and recycling endosomes (Venkatachalam et al. 2006; Karacsonyi et al. 2007; Kim et al. 2009; Martina et al. 2009; Grimm et al. 2012; Sun et al. 2015; Chen et al. 2017; Plesch et al. 2018).

TRPML1 has recently been found to play a role in Helicobacter pylori (HP) infection (Capurro et al. 2019). HP infection is a proven risk factor for gastric cancer. Its virulence factor vacuolating cytotoxin A (VacA) promotes more severe disease and gastric colonization. VacA interferes, by an unknown mechanism with lysosomal and autophagy pathways to generate a protected reservoir for HP that confers bacterial survival in vitro. Capurro and colleagues found that VacA targets TRPML1 to disrupt endo-lysosomal trafficking. A small molecule agonist (ML-SA1) of TRPML1 reversed the toxic effects of VacA on endo-lysosomal trafficking, leading to the clearance of intracellular bacteria. The authors further found that HP which lack VacA colonize enlarged dysfunctional lysosomes in the gastric epithelium of Trpml1^{-/-} mice, where they are protected from eradication therapy (Capurro et al. 2019).

Besides bacterial infections, TRPML1 has also been shown to be involved in viral infections such as HIV, in particular HIV-1 which is an HIV subtype that is responsible for the majority of HIV infections worldwide (McCutchan 2006). Secreted from HIV-1 infected cells, the Tat protein can be taken up into host cells by receptor-mediated endocytosis and internalized into endo-lysosomes. To reach the nucleus where it facilitates HIV-1 viral replication, exogenous Tat must escape degradation by endo-lysosomes. HIV-1 Tat is essential for HIV-1 replication and plays an important role in latent HIV-1 infection, HIV-1 associated neurological complication, and other HIV-1 comorbidities. It is essential for viral transcription from the LTR (long terminal repeat) promoter. Khan and colleagues have recently reported on the involvement of both TRPML1 and the BK Ca²⁺-activated potassium channel in regulating endo-lysosome pH as well as Tat-mediated HIV-1 LTR transactivation (Khan et al. 2019). The authors proposed that TRPML1 and BK activation lead to a further acidification of endo-lysosomes, resulting in an increased degradation of Tat protein and reduced LTR transactivation. TRPML1 and BK thus appear to provide therapeutic benefit against latent HIV-1 infection and HIV-1 comorbidities (Khan et al. 2019).

The TRPML1-related channel TRPML2 which is predominantly expressed in recycling endosomes (RE) has recently been shown to modulate viral entry. Thus, TRPML2 enhances infection of several RNA viruses, e.g., yellow fever virus, influenza A virus, and equine arteritis virus. And a rare TRPML2 variant in humans, K370Q, was found to show a loss-of-function (LOF) phenotype with respect to viral enhancement (Rinkenberger and Schoggins 2018).

Activation of TRPML3 was observed in lysosomes when the luminal pH is increased upon infection of bladder epithelial cells (BEC) by uropathogenic E. coli (UPEC) (Miao et al. 2015). Although UPEC are targeted by autophagy in infected BEC, they can avoid degradation by neutralizing the lysosomal pH. Based on their findings Miao et al. proposed the model that UPEC are transported sequentially through multiple intracellular compartments, but they are not expelled from BEC until they reach the lysosomes and only when the lysosomal pH is neutralized by UPEC. By pretreating BEC with BAPTA-AM, an intracellular calcium chelator, the authors showed that BAPTA-AM, but not BAPTA (which cannot penetrate BEC), significantly suppressed bacterial expulsion, indicating that an intracellular calcium store was important for initiating bacterial expulsion. The authors subsequently examined the involvement of the calcium releasing TRPML channels in this process. When testing the effect of the TRPML3 activator SN2 (Grimm et al. 2010) they found that it drastically increased bacterial expulsion while the TRPML channel blocker ML-SI1 (Samie et al. 2013) blocked the effect. Through TRPML KD experiments the authors eventually confirmed involvement of TRPML3. TRPML3 KD BEC failed to expel intra-lysosomal UPEC, resulting in marked increase of the intracellular bacterial load.

These examples demonstrate that TRPMLs like TPCs are critical for the toxicity and the survival of viral and bacterial pathogens that rely on a functional endolysosomal system within the host cell. However, it remains unclear whether simultaneous inactivation of different members of the two endo-lysosomal cation channel families would result in synergistic effects on pathogen trafficking, toxicity, and survival or whether their effects may be redundant. Certainly, it remains to be established how efficient and safe infectious disease treatment by interfering with the activity of TRPML channels or TPCs will ultimately be.

4 Summary

Undoubtedly, we need new antibiotics and antiviral drugs. Yet, it is remarkable that most pharmaceutical companies have recently pulled out of antibiotics research despite the fact that major health organizations continue to warn that bacterial resistance is one of the biggest global threats with hundreds of thousands dying every year from drug-resistant diseases with an estimated ten million deaths per year by 2050. For purely economic reasons – it is much harder to make profit with new antibiotics than with anticancer drugs or drugs for the treatment of chronic diseases – the pharmaceutical industry is largely ignoring the warnings of major health

organizations and clinicians. Increasing resistance to antibiotics being one urgent problem that needs to be addressed, the other thread comes from viral diseases for which we have currently no efficacious treatment or medications. Whether endolysosomal ion channels may be suitable targets for the treatment of infectious diseases remains to be established. Potential side effects must also be taken into consideration. Blocking, e.g., TRPML1 may be neurotoxic as non-functional TRPML1 or loss of TRPML1 causes the lysosomal storage disorder mucolipidosis type IV symptoms of which include psychomotor retardation and severe neurodegeneration. These effects might, however, only occur after long term or chronic treatment. Certainly, blocking TRPMLs and TPCs may not only affect virus and bacterial toxin trafficking through the endo-lysosomal system but will also affect any other cargo trafficking, transport, and degradation in endo-lysosomes as well as autophagy processes. Without animal trials it is hard to predict which effects may occur or may be critical during short term treatments as in the case of infectious diseases. Certainly, with pharmaceutical industry stepping back from its responsibility, academic research must fill this gap and ought to explore every promising novel strategy.

Acknowledgement We thank prof. Dr. Manfred Frick (University of Ulm, Germany) for his discussions regarding P2X4. This work was supported, in part, by funding from the German Research Foundation, DFG (project number 239283807, SFB/TRR152 project P04 to C.G.).

References

- Ambrosio AL, Boyle JA, Aradi AE, Christian KA, Di Pietro SM (2016) TPC2 controls pigmentation by regulating melanosome pH and size. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(20):5622–5627
- Amorim MJ, Bruce EA, Read EK, Foeglein A, Mahen R, Stuart AD, Digard P (2011) A Rab11- and microtubule-dependent mechanism for cytoplasmic transport of influenza A virus viral RNA. J Virol 85(9):4143–4156
- Arredouani A, Ruas M, Collins SC, Parkesh R, Clough F, Pillinger T, Coltart G, Rietdorf K, Royle A, Johnson P, Braun M, Zhang Q, Sones W, Shimomura K, Morgan AJ, Lewis AM, Chuang KT, Tunn R, Gadea J, Teboul L, Heister PM, Tynan PW, Bellomo EA, Rutter GA, Rorsman P, Churchill GC, Parrington J, Galione A (2015) Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) and Endolysosomal two-pore channels modulate membrane excitability and stimulus-secretion coupling in mouse pancreatic beta cells. J Biol Chem 290 (35):21376–21392
- Bae M, Patel N, Xu H, Lee M, Tominaga-Yamanaka K, Nath A, Geiger J, Gorospe M, Mattson MP, Haughey NJ (2014) Activation of TRPML1 clears intraneuronal abeta in preclinical models of HIV infection. J Neurosci 34(34):11485–11503
- Bellono NW, Escobar IE, Oancea E (2016) A melanosomal two-pore sodium channel regulates pigmentation. Sci Rep 6:26570
- Bharati K, Ganguly NK (2011) Cholera toxin: a paradigm of a multifunctional protein. Indian J Med Res 33:179–187
- Bottcher-Friebertshauser E, Garten W, Matrosovich M, Klenk HD (2014) The hemagglutinin: a determinant of pathogenicity. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 385:3–34
- Bretou M, Saez PJ, Sanseau D, Maurin M, Lankar D, Chabaud M, Spampanato C, Malbec O, Barbier L, Muallem S, Maiuri P, Ballabio A, Helft J, Piel M, Vargas P, Lennon-Dumenil AM

(2017) Lysosome signaling controls the migration of dendritic cells. Sci Immunol 2(16): eaak9573

- Bui M, Whittaker G, Helenius A (1996) Effect of M1 protein and low pH on nuclear transport of influenza virus ribonucleoproteins. J Virol 70(12):8391–8401
- Bullough PA, Hughson FM, Skehel JJ, Wiley DC (1994) Structure of influenza haemagglutinin at the pH of membrane fusion. Nature 371(6492):37–43
- Bussi C, Gutierrez MG (2019) *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection of host cells in space and time. FEMS Microbiol Rev 43(4):341–361
- Calcraft PJ, Ruas M, Pan Z, Cheng X, Arredouani A, Hao X, Tang J, Rietdorf K, Teboul L, Chuang KT, Lin P, Xiao R, Wang C, Zhu Y, Lin Y, Wyatt CN, Parrington J, Ma J, Evans AM, Galione A, Zhu MX (2009) NAADP mobilizes calcium from acidic organelles through two-pore channels. Nature 459(7246):596–600
- Cang C, Zhou Y, Navarro B, Seo YJ, Aranda K, Shi L, Battaglia-Hsu S, Nissim I, Clapham DE, Ren D (2013) mTOR regulates lysosomal ATP-sensitive two-pore Na(+) channels to adapt to metabolic state. Cell 152(4):778–790
- Cang C, Aranda K, Seo YJ, Gasnier B, Ren D (2015) TMEM175 is an organelle K(+) channel regulating Lysosomal function. Cell 162(5):1101–1112
- Cao Q, Zhong XZ, Zou Y, Murrell-Lagnado R, Zhu MX, Dong XP (2015a) Calcium release through P2X4 activates calmodulin to promote endolysosomal membrane fusion. J Cell Biol 209(6):879–894
- Cao Q, Zhong XZ, Zou Y, Zhang Z, Toro L, Dong XP (2015b) BK channels alleviate Lysosomal storage diseases by providing positive feedback regulation of Lysosomal Ca2+ release. Dev Cell 33(4):427–441
- Capurro MI, Greenfield LK, Prashar A, Xia S, Abdullah M, Wong H, Zhong XZ, Bertaux-Skeirik N, Chakrabarti J, Siddiqui I, O'Brien C, Dong X, Robinson L, Peek RM Jr, Philpott DJ, Zavros Y, Helmrath M, Jones NL (2019) VacA generates a protective intracellular reservoir for helicobacter pylori that is eliminated by activation of the lysosomal calcium channel TRPML1. Nat Microbiol 4(8):1411–1423
- Carette JE, Raaben M, Wong AC, Herbert AS, Obernosterer G, Mulherkar N, Kuehne AI, Kranzusch PJ, Griffin AM, Ruthel G, Dal Cin P, Dye JM, Whelan SP, Chandran K, Brummelkamp TR (2011) Ebola virus entry requires the cholesterol transporter Niemann-pick C1. Nature 477(7364):340–343
- Castonguay J, Orth JHC, Muller T, Sleman F, Grimm C, Wahl-Schott C, Biel M, Mallmann RT, Bildl W, Schulte U, Klugbauer N (2017) The two-pore channel TPC1 is required for efficient protein processing through early and recycling endosomes. Sci Rep 7(1):10038
- Chen C, Zhuang X (2008) Epsin 1 is a cargo-specific adaptor for the clathrin-mediated endocytosis of the influenza virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(33):11790–11795
- Chen CC, Keller M, Hess M, Schiffmann R, Urban N, Wolfgardt A, Schaefer M, Bracher F, Biel M, Wahl-Schott C, Grimm C (2014) A small molecule restores function to TRPML1 mutant isoforms responsible for mucolipidosis type IV. Nat Commun 5:4681
- Chen CC, Butz ES, Chao YK, Grishchuk Y, Becker L, Heller S, Slaugenhaupt SA, Biel M, Wahl-Schott C, Grimm C (2017) Small molecules for early endosome-specific patch clamping. Cell Chem Biol 24(7):907–916.e904
- Csoka B, Nemeth ZH, Szabo I, Davies DL, Varga ZV, Paloczi J, Falzoni S, Di Virgilio F, Muramatsu R, Yamashita T, Pacher P, Hasko G (2018) Macrophage P2X4 receptors augment bacterial killing and protect against sepsis. JCI Insight 3(11)
- Cuajungco MP, Silva J, Habibi A, Valadez JA (2016) The mucolipin-2 (TRPML2) ion channel: a tissue-specific protein crucial to normal cell function. Pflugers Arch 468(2):177–192
- Dayam RM, Saric A, Shilliday RE, Botelho RJ (2015) The Phosphoinositide-gated Lysosomal Ca(2 +) channel, TRPML1, is required for Phagosome maturation. Traffic 16(9):1010–1026
- Dayam RM, Sun CX, Choy CH, Mancuso G, Glogauer M, Botelho RJ (2017) The lipid kinase PIKfyve coordinates the neutrophil immune response through the activation of the Rac GTPase. J Immunol 199(6):2096–2105

- de Castro Martin IF, Fournier G, Sachse M, Pizarro-Cerda J, Risco C, Naffakh N (2017) Influenza virus genome reaches the plasma membrane via a modified endoplasmic reticulum and Rab11dependent vesicles. Nat Commun 8(1):1396
- De Haan L, Hirst TR (2004) Cholera toxin: a paradigm for multi-functional engagement of cellular mechanisms. Mol Membr Biol 21(2):77–92
- de Vries E, Tscherne DM, Wienholts MJ, Cobos-Jimenez V, Scholte F, Garcia-Sastre A, Rottier PJ, de Haan CA (2011) Dissection of the influenza A virus endocytic routes reveals macropinocytosis as an alternative entry pathway. PLoS Pathog 7(3):e1001329
- Dong XP, Shen D, Wang X, Dawson T, Li X, Zhang Q, Cheng X, Zhang Y, Weisman LS, Delling M, Xu H (2010) PI(3,5)P(2) controls membrane trafficking by direct activation of mucolipin Ca(2+) release channels in the endolysosome. Nat Commun 1:38
- Eisfeld AJ, Kawakami E, Watanabe T, Neumann G, Kawaoka Y (2011) RAB11A is essential for transport of the influenza virus genome to the plasma membrane. J Virol 85(13):6117–6126
- Favia A, Desideri M, Gambara G, D'Alessio A, Ruas M, Esposito B, Del Bufalo D, Parrington J, Ziparo E, Palombi F, Galione A, Filippini A (2014) VEGF-induced neoangiogenesis is mediated by NAADP and two-pore channel-2-dependent Ca2+ signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(44):E4706–E4715
- Goodridge JP, Jacobs B, Saetersmoen ML, Clement D, Hammer Q, Clancy T, Skarpen E, Brech A, Landskron J, Grimm C, Pfefferle A, Meza-Zepeda L, Lorenz S, Wiiger MT, Louch WE, Ask EH, Liu LL, Oei VYS, Kjallquist U, Linnarsson S, Patel S, Tasken K, Stenmark H, Malmberg KJ (2019) Remodeling of secretory lysosomes during education tunes functional potential in NK cells. Nat Commun 10(1):514
- Grimm C, Jors S, Saldanha SA, Obukhov AG, Pan B, Oshima K, Cuajungco MP, Chase P, Hodder P, Heller S (2010) Small molecule activators of TRPML3. Chem Biol 17(2):135–148
- Grimm C, Hassan S, Wahl-Schott C, Biel M (2012) Role of TRPML and two-pore channels in endolysosomal cation homeostasis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 342(2):236–244
- Grimm C, Holdt LM, Chen CC, Hassan S, Muller C, Jors S, Cuny H, Kissing S, Schroder B, Butz E, Northoff B, Castonguay J, Luber CA, Moser M, Spahn S, Lullmann-Rauch R, Fendel C, Klugbauer N, Griesbeck O, Haas A, Mann M, Bracher F, Teupser D, Saftig P, Biel M, Wahl-Schott C (2014) High susceptibility to fatty liver disease in two-pore channel 2-deficient mice. Nat Commun 5:4699
- Gunaratne GS, Yang Y, Li F, Walseth TF, Marchant JS (2018) NAADP-dependent Ca(2+) signaling regulates Middle East respiratory syndrome-coronavirus pseudovirus translocation through the endolysosomal system. Cell Calcium 75:30–41
- Herbert AS, Davidson C, Kuehne AI, Bakken R, Braigen SZ, Gunn KE, Whelan SP, Brummelkamp TR, Twenhafel NA, Chandran K, Walkley SU, Dye JM (2015) Niemann-pick C1 is essential for ebolavirus replication and pathogenesis in vivo. MBio 6(3):e00565–e00515
- Huang P, Zou Y, Zhong XZ, Cao Q, Zhao K, Zhu MX, Murrell-Lagnado R, Dong XP (2014) P2X4 forms functional ATP-activated cation channels on lysosomal membranes regulated by luminal pH. J Biol Chem 289(25):17658–17667
- Karacsonyi C, Miguel AS, Puertollano R (2007) Mucolipin-2 localizes to the Arf6-associated pathway and regulates recycling of GPI-APs. Traffic 8(10):1404–1414
- Khan N, Lakpa KL, Halcrow PW, Afghah Z, Miller NM, Geiger JD, Chen X (2019) BK channels regulate extracellular tat-mediated HIV-1 LTR transactivation. Sci Rep 9(1):12285
- Kim HJ, Soyombo AA, Tjon-Kon-Sang S, So I, Muallem S (2009) The Ca(2+) channel TRPML3 regulates membrane trafficking and autophagy. Traffic 10(8):1157–1167
- Kim GH, Dayam RM, Prashar A, Terebiznik M, Botelho RJ (2014) PIKfyve inhibition interferes with phagosome and endosome maturation in macrophages. Traffic 15(10):1143–1163
- Kiselyov KK, Ahuja M, Rybalchenko V, Patel S, Muallem S (2012) The intracellular Ca(2)(+) channels of membrane traffic. Channels (Austin) 6(5):344–351
- Lakadamyali M, Rust MJ, Babcock HP, Zhuang X (2003) Visualizing infection of individual influenza viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(16):9280–9285

- Lange I, Yamamoto S, Partida-Sanchez S, Mori Y, Fleig A, Penner R (2009) TRPM2 functions as a lysosomal Ca2+-release channel in beta cells. Sci Signal 2(71):ra23
- Lee C, Guo J, Zeng W, Kim S, She J, Cang C, Ren D, Jiang Y (2017) The lysosomal potassium channel TMEM175 adopts a novel tetrameric architecture. Nature 547(7664):472–475
- Li X, Saitoh S, Shibata T, Tanimura N, Fukui R, Miyake K (2015) Mucolipin 1 positively regulates TLR7 responses in dendritic cells by facilitating RNA transportation to lysosomes. Int Immunol 27(2):83–94
- Lin PH, Duann P, Komazaki S, Park KH, Li H, Sun M, Sermersheim M, Gumpper K, Parrington J, Galione A, Evans AM, Zhu MX, Ma J (2015) Lysosomal two-pore channel subtype 2 (TPC2) regulates skeletal muscle autophagic signaling. J Biol Chem 290(6):3377–3389
- Lindvall JM, Blomberg KE, Wennborg A, Smith CI (2005) Differential expression and molecular characterisation of Lmo7, Myo1e, Sash1, and Mcoln2 genes in Btk-defective B-cells. Cell Immunol 235(1):46–55
- Lin-Moshier Y, Keebler MV, Hooper R, Boulware MJ, Liu X, Churamani D, Abood ME, Walseth TF, Brailoiu E, Patel S, Marchant JS (2014) The two-pore channel (TPC) interactome unmasks isoform-specific roles for TPCs in endolysosomal morphology and cell pigmentation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(36):13087–13092
- Martina JA, Lelouvier B, Puertollano R (2009) The calcium channel mucolipin-3 is a novel regulator of trafficking along the endosomal pathway. Traffic 10(8):1143–1156
- McCutchan FE (2006) Global epidemiology of HIV. J Med Virol 78(Suppl 1):S7-S12
- Miao Y, Li G, Zhang X, Xu H, Abraham SN (2015) A TRP channel senses lysosome neutralization by pathogens to trigger their expulsion. Cell 161(6):1306–1319
- Miklavc P, Mair N, Wittekindt OH, Haller T, Dietl P, Felder E, Timmler M, Frick M (2011) Fusionactivated Ca2+ entry via vesicular P2X4 receptors promotes fusion pore opening and exocytotic content release in pneumocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(35):14503–14508
- Momose F, Sekimoto T, Ohkura T, Jo S, Kawaguchi A, Nagata K, Morikawa Y (2011) Apical transport of influenza A virus ribonucleoprotein requires Rab11-positive recycling endosome. PLoS One 6(6):e21123
- Mulangu S, Dodd LE, Davey RT Jr, Tshiani Mbaya O, Proschan M, Mukadi D, Lusakibanza Manzo M, Nzolo D, Tshomba Oloma A, Ibanda A, Ali R, Coulibaly S, Levine AC, Grais R, Diaz J, Lane HC, Muyembe-Tamfum JJ, PALM Writing Group, Sivahera B, Camara M, Kojan R, Walker R, Dighero-Kemp B, Cao H, Mukumbayi P, Mbala-Kingebeni P, Ahuka S, Albert S, Bonnett T, Crozier I, Duvenhage M, Proffitt C, Teitelbaum M, Moench T, Aboulhab J, Barrett K, Cahill K, Cone K, Eckes R, Hensley L, Herpin B, Higgs E, Ledgerwood J, Pierson J, Smolskis M, Sow Y, Tierney J, Sivapalasingam S, Holman W, Gettinger N, Vallee D, Nordwall J, PALM Consortium Study Team (2019) A randomized, controlled trial of Ebola virus disease therapeutics. N Engl J Med 381(24):2293–2303
- Murrell-Lagnado RD, Frick M (2019) P2X4 and lysosome fusion. Curr Opin Pharmacol 47:126–132
- Ou X, Liu Y, Lei X, Li P, Mi D, Ren L, Guo L, Guo R, Chen T, Hu J, Xiang Z, Mu Z, Chen X, Chen J, Hu K, Jin Q, Wang J, Qian Z (2020) Characterization of spike glycoprotein of SARS-CoV-2 on virus entry and its immune cross-reactivity with SARS-CoV. Nat Commun 11 (1):1620. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15562-9
- Penny CJ, Vassileva K, Jha A, Yuan Y, Chee X, Yates E, Mazzon M, Kilpatrick BS, Muallem S, Marsh M, Rahman T, Patel S (2019) Mining of Ebola virus entry inhibitors identifies approved drugs as two-pore channel pore blockers. Biochim Biophys Acta, Mol Cell Res 1866 (7):1151–1161
- Pettengill MA, Marques-da-Silva C, Avila ML, d'Arc dos Santos Oliveira S, Lam VW, Ollawa I, Sater AAA, Coutinho-Silva R, Hacker G, Ojcius DM (2012) Reversible inhibition of chlamydia trachomatis infection in epithelial cells due to stimulation of P2X(4) receptors. Infect Immun 80 (12):4232–4238
- Pinto LH, Lamb RA (2006) The M2 proton channels of influenza A and B viruses. J Biol Chem 281 (14):8997–9000

- Plesch E, Chen CC, Butz E, Scotto Rosato A, Krogsaeter EK, Yinan H, Bartel K, Keller M, Robaa D, Teupser D, Holdt LM, Vollmar AM, Sippl W, Puertollano R, Medina D, Biel M, Wahl-Schott C, Bracher F, Grimm C (2018) Selective agonist of TRPML2 reveals direct role in chemokine release from innate immune cells. Elife 7:e39720
- Qureshi OS, Paramasivam A, Yu JC, Murrell-Lagnado RD (2007) Regulation of P2X4 receptors by lysosomal targeting, glycan protection and exocytosis. J Cell Sci 120(Pt 21):3838–3849
- Rinkenberger N, Schoggins JW (2018) Mucolipin-2 cation channel increases trafficking efficiency of endocytosed viruses. MBio 9(1)
- Roberts EA, Chua J, Kyei GB, Deretic V (2006) Higher order Rab programming in phagolysosome biogenesis. J Cell Biol 174(7):923–929. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200603026
- Roy AM, Parker JS, Parrish CR, Whittaker GR (2000) Early stages of influenza virus entry into Mv-1 lung cells: involvement of dynamin. Virology 267(1):17–28
- Ruas M, Rietdorf K, Arredouani A, Davis LC, Lloyd-Evans E, Koegel H, Funnell TM, Morgan AJ, Ward JA, Watanabe K, Cheng X, Churchill GC, Zhu MX, Platt FM, Wessel GM, Parrington J, Galione A (2010) Purified TPC isoforms form NAADP receptors with distinct roles for Ca(2+) signaling and endolysosomal trafficking. Curr Biol 20(8):703–709
- Ruas M, Chuang KT, Davis LC, Al-Douri A, Tynan PW, Tunn R, Teboul L, Galione A, Parrington J (2014) TPC1 has two variant isoforms, and their removal has different effects on endolysosomal functions compared to loss of TPC2. Mol Cell Biol 34(21):3981–3992
- Rust MJ, Lakadamyali M, Zhang F, Zhuang X (2004) Assembly of endocytic machinery around individual influenza viruses during viral entry. Nat Struct Mol Biol 11(6):567–573
- Sakurai Y, Kolokoltsov AA, Chen CC, Tidwell MW, Bauta WE, Klugbauer N, Grimm C, Wahl-Schott C, Biel M, Davey RA (2015) Ebola virus. Two-pore channels control Ebola virus host cell entry and are drug targets for disease treatment. Science 347(6225):995–998
- Salata C, Calistri A, Alvisi G, Celestino M, Parolin C, Palu G (2019) Ebola virus entry: from molecular characterization to drug discovery. Viruses 11(3)
- Samie M, Wang X, Zhang X, Goschka A, Li X, Cheng X, Gregg E, Azar M, Zhuo Y, Garrity AG, Gao Q, Slaugenhaupt S, Pickel J, Zolov SN, Weisman LS, Lenk GM, Titus S, Bryant-Genevier-M, Southall N, Juan M, Ferrer M, Xu H (2013) A TRP channel in the lysosome regulates large particle phagocytosis via focal exocytosis. Dev Cell 26(5):511–524
- Shang S, Zhu F, Liu B, Chai Z, Wu Q, Hu M, Wang Y, Huang R, Zhang X, Wu X, Sun L, Wang Y, Wang L, Xu H, Teng S, Liu B, Zheng L, Zhang C, Zhang F, Feng X, Zhu D, Wang C, Liu T, Zhu MX, Zhou Z (2016) Intracellular TRPA1 mediates Ca2+ release from lysosomes in dorsal root ganglion neurons. J Cell Biol 215(3):369–381
- Shen D, Wang X, Li X, Zhang X, Yao Z, Dibble S, Dong XP, Yu T, Lieberman AP, Showalter HD, Xu H (2012) Lipid storage disorders block lysosomal trafficking by inhibiting a TRP channel and lysosomal calcium release. Nat Commun 3:731
- Sieczkarski SB, Whittaker GR (2002) Influenza virus can enter and infect cells in the absence of clathrin-mediated endocytosis. J Virol 76(20):10455–10464
- Song Y, Dayalu R, Matthews SA, Scharenberg AM (2006) TRPML cation channels regulate the specialized lysosomal compartment of vertebrate B-lymphocytes. Eur J Cell Biol 85 (12):1253–1264
- Sturgill-Koszycki S, Schlesinger PH, Chakraborty P, Haddix PL, Collins HL, Fok AK, Allen RD, Gluck SL, Heuser J, Russell DG (1994) Lack of acidification in Mycobacterium phagosomes produced by exclusion of the vesicular proton-ATPase. Science 263(5147):678–681
- Sumoza-Toledo A, Lange I, Cortado H, Bhagat H, Mori Y, Fleig A, Penner R, Partida-Sanchez S (2011) Dendritic cell maturation and chemotaxis is regulated by TRPM2-mediated lysosomal Ca2+ release. FASEB J 25(10):3529–3542
- Sun L, Hua Y, Vergarajauregui S, Diab HI, Puertollano R (2015) Novel role of TRPML2 in the regulation of the innate immune response. J Immunol 195(10):4922–4932
- Tai W, He L, Zhang X, Pu J, Voronin D, Jiang S, Zhou Y, Du L (2020) Characterization of the receptor-binding domain (RBD) of 2019 novel coronavirus: implication for development of

RBD protein as a viral attachment inhibitor and vaccine. Cell Mol Immunol 17:613. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-0400-4

- Tumpey TM, Basler CF, Aguilar PV, Zeng H, Solorzano A, Swayne DE, Cox NJ, Katz JM, Taubenberger JK, Palese P, Garcia-Sastre A (2005) Characterization of the reconstructed 1918 Spanish influenza pandemic virus. Science 310(5745):77–80
- Tumpey TM, Maines TR, Van Hoeven N, Glaser L, Solorzano A, Pappas C, Cox NJ, Swayne DE, Palese P, Katz JM, Garcia-Sastre A (2007) A two-amino acid change in the hemagglutinin of the 1918 influenza virus abolishes transmission. Science 315(5812):655–659
- Venkatachalam K, Hofmann T, Montell C (2006) Lysosomal localization of TRPML3 depends on TRPML2 and the mucolipidosis-associated protein TRPML1. J Biol Chem 281 (25):17517–17527
- Vergne I, Chua J, Singh SB, Deretic V (2004) Cell biology of mycobacterium tuberculosis phagosome. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 20:367–394